**Updates in Hypertension and Cardiovascular Protection** *Series Editors:* Giuseppe Mancia · Enrico Agabiti Rosei

Pietro Amedeo Modesti Francesco P. Cappuccio Gianfranco Parati *Editors* 

# Ethnic Diversities, Hypertension and Global Cardiovascular Risk





# Updates in Hypertension and Cardiovascular Protection

#### **Series Editors**

Giuseppe Mancia Monza, Italy Enrico Agabiti Rosei Brescia, Italy The aim of this series is to provide informative updates on both the knowledge and the clinical management of a disease that, if uncontrolled, can very seriously damage the human body and is still among the leading causes of death worldwide. Although hypertension is associated mainly with cardiovascular, endocrine, and renal disorders, it is highly relevant to a wide range of medical specialties and fields – from family medicine to physiology, genetics, and pharmacology. The topics addressed by volumes in the series *Updates in Hypertension and Cardiovascular Protection* have been selected for their broad significance and will be of interest to all who are involved with this disease, whether residents, fellows, practitioners, or researchers.

More information about this series at http://www.springer.com/series/15049

Pietro Amedeo Modesti Francesco P. Cappuccio • Gianfranco Parati Editors

## Ethnic Diversities, Hypertension and Global Cardiovascular Risk





*Editors* Pietro Amedeo Modesti Department of Clinical and Experimental Medicine University of Florence Firenze Italy

Gianfranco Parati Istituto Auxologico Italiano, IRCCS Department of Cardiovascular Neural and Metabolic Sciences San Luca Hospital Milan Italy

Department of Medicine and Surgery University of Milano-Bicocca Milan Italy Francesco P. Cappuccio University of Warwick Warwick Medical School, and University Hospitals Coventry and Warwickshire NHS Trust Coventry UK

ISSN 2366-4606 ISSN 2366-4614 (electronic) Updates in Hypertension and Cardiovascular Protection ISBN 978-3-319-93147-0 ISBN 978-3-319-93148-7 (eBook) https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-93148-7

Library of Congress Control Number: 2018962736

© Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018

This work is subject to copyright. All rights are reserved by the Publisher, whether the whole or part of the material is concerned, specifically the rights of translation, reprinting, reuse of illustrations, recitation, broadcasting, reproduction on microfilms or in any other physical way, and transmission or information storage and retrieval, electronic adaptation, computer software, or by similar or dissimilar methodology now known or hereafter developed.

The use of general descriptive names, registered names, trademarks, service marks, etc. in this publication does not imply, even in the absence of a specific statement, that such names are exempt from the relevant protective laws and regulations and therefore free for general use.

The publisher, the authors and the editors are safe to assume that the advice and information in this book are believed to be true and accurate at the date of publication. Neither the publisher nor the authors or the editors give a warranty, express or implied, with respect to the material contained herein or for any errors or omissions that may have been made. The publisher remains neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims in published maps and institutional affiliations.

This Springer imprint is published by the registered company Springer Nature Switzerland AG The registered company address is: Gewerbestrasse 11, 6330 Cham, Switzerland

#### Preface

This book, which is part of the series on "Hypertension and related sequelae" published by Springer with the official endorsement and collaboration of the European Society of Hypertension, is intended for health personnel interested in improving knowledge and skills on cardiovascular risk of ethnic minorities in Europe.

Over the last few decades, the possibility for European health professionals to see patients originating from non-European countries has greatly increased, whereas cultural training on health needs of minority groups remains often limited and likely biased. Cardiovascular prevention for these new populations requires novel approach models now perceived as essentials by stakeholders to achieve a future reduction of healthcare costs and health inequalities. This book is therefore aimed at both improving the skills of health professionals and encouraging research activities in this special field.

Our special thanks to everyone who has been involved in the development of the book, to health workers, and to communities of minority groups who are jointly actively contributing to fill these gaps.

Firenze, Italy

Pietro Amedeo Modesti

#### Contents

#### Part I Ethnicity in the European Context

1	Multinational Populations in Europe: Migration Policies andClassifications of Migrants.Stefano Becucci	3
2	Migration, Communicable, and Noncommunicable Diseases: Are We Witnessing a Paradigm Shift? Francesco Castelli, Maria Lorenza Muiesan, and Issa El Hamad	17
3	<b>Inequalities and Health Policies in the European Countries</b> Gavino Maciocco	27
Par	t II Ethnic Disparities in Cardiovascular Disease	
4	Ethnic Disparities in Stroke Charles Agyemang and Pietro Amedeo Modesti	35
5	Intracranial Atherosclerosis in Asian Populations Pietro Amedeo Modesti, Maria Boddi, and Sergio Castellani	45
6	Coronary Heart Disease Among Non-Western Immigrants in Europe Pietro Amedeo Modesti and Ugo Fedeli	61
7	Hypertension and the Heart in Africa. Albertino Damasceno, Angela Woodiwiss, and Mahamoud Sani	75
8	<b>Ethnicity and Hypertension-Related Target Organ Damage</b> Stefano Perlini	95
9	Chronic Kidney Disease: Global Burden and Perspectives for Africa Faical Jarraya	105

10	Ethnicity and Atrial Fibrillation: A Counterintuitive   Phenomenon   Andrea Colella and Pietro Amedeo Modesti	125	
Par	t III Drivers Predisposing Ethnic Minorities to Cardiovascular Disea	ase	
11	<b>Disparities in Hypertension in the Ethnic Minority Groups:</b> <b>Beneficial Aspects of Minority Ethnic Group Cultures</b> Pietro Amedeo Modesti, Charles Agyemang, Francesco P. Cappuccio, and Gianfranco Parati	139	
12	<b>Type 2 Diabetes in Ethnic Minority Groups in Europe</b> Karlijn A. C. Meeks and Charles Agyemang	155	
13	Health Needs and Global Cardiovascular Risk of Chinese First- Generation Migrants in Europe: Which Peculiarities? Pietro Amedeo Modesti, Maria Calabrese, Giorgio Galanti, and Piergiuseppe Cala'	169	
14	Overweight and Obesity in Ethnic Minorities: Ethnic-Specific Cut-off Values of Obesity Indices Aletta Elisabeth Schutte	183	
Part IV Ethnic Specific Issues for Prevention and Treatment of Hypertension and Global CV Risk			
15	New Notions on Salt Sensitivity	191	
16	Body Image Perception in Ethnic Minorities: Implicationsfor PreventionEmanuela Gualdi-Russo	201	
17	Risk Assessment of Future Type 2 Diabetes and Implication for PreventionPreventionPietro Amedeo Modesti, Maria Calabrese, and Giorgio Galanti	207	
18	Screening Strategies for Type 2 Diabetes and Risk Stratification in Minorities Andre Pascal Kengne	217	
19	Cardiovascular Risk-Assessment Models and Ethnicity: Implications for Hypertension Guidelines Dong Zhao, Gianfranco Parati, and Pietro Amedeo Modesti	235	
20	Antihypertensive Drug Therapy in Patients of African and South Asian Ethnicity: A Systematic Review Lizzy M. Brewster, Gert A. van Montfrans, and Yackoob K. Seedat	243	

|--|

21	Cardiovascular Risk Factors in Migrants: Beyond the First Generation	271
22	Hypertension in Pregnancy and Related Health Outcomesin European Ethnic MinoritiesAlessandra Modesti and Felice Petraglia	299
23	Ethnic Differences in Left Ventricular Remodelling inAthletes: Implications for Preparticipation VisitGiorgio Galanti, Benedetta Tosi, and Pietro Amedeo Modesti	309

Part I

**Ethnicity in the European Context** 



1

#### Multinational Populations in Europe: Migration Policies and Classifications of Migrants

Stefano Becucci

#### 1.1 Introduction

This introductory chapter, written by someone who is not an expert in medical issues, aims to highlight three aspects. The first refers to a descriptive and interpretative representation of migratory processes that have affected the countries of the European Union in recent years. The second examines the presence of migrants not belonging to the European Union according to the terminology and conceptual categories existing in reference to current legislation and the sociology of the migrations. The third and final part seeks to highlight the social, economic and institutional factors which, with a degree of plausibility, can be connected to the manifestation of various types of health problems the migrant population encounters in the new country of residence, problems which perhaps find an environment that fosters their development in predisposed physical constitutions, but that then (also) have the opportunity to develop and assume greater intensity in relation to the new social environment in which each migrant comes to reside. The three parts into which the chapter is divided therefore concern migrants in the countries that make up the European Union, with a particular focus on non-EU citizens.

#### 1.2 Migratory Processes Towards the European Union: Some Figures

The European Union, even before it expanded to include the countries of Eastern Europe between 2004 and 2007, held considerable appeal for populations from third countries. Here we cite some statistics distinguishing between foreigners from

S. Becucci

Dipartimento di Scienze Politiche e Sociali, University of Florence, Florence, Italy e-mail: stefano.becucci@unifi.it

<sup>©</sup> Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018

P. A. Modesti et al. (eds.), *Ethnic Diversities, Hypertension and Global Cardiovascular Risk*, Updates in Hypertension and Cardiovascular Protection, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-93148-7\_1

the European Union and those not belonging to the Union. But first, clarification should be provided on the method relating to the statistical survey sources. Only in recent years has Eurostat, the European agency that collects data from national statistics institutes, been able to compare data between different states of the European Union. Years ago, the statistical survey criteria followed by the states of the Union differed from each other considerably. They were based on one of the following recognition criteria: residence permits issued to citizens of other countries, the number of foreign residents present in the country and, finally, data from populations censuses [1].

Residence permits provide an updated snapshot of the foreign population present in a country, with the caveat, however, that there is always a time delay, depending on the red tape encountered in each country, between the moment a migrant requests a residence permit and when that request is received and then entered into each statistical category. For example, in Italy, a country on which we have more information, in limited cases even 8-10 months can go by before a residence permit is renewed. Another important aspect is that the number of residence permits issued by a member state, as the European Union has gradually expanded, does not allow us to understand the overall extent of the migratory phenomenon. This is because those who were once required to request an entry visa were no longer required to do so once their state became part of the European Union. In this sense, population registers are the most comprehensive, with the proviso however that they tend to underestimate the number of foreigners not belonging to the European Union. This is because not all those who have an entry visa (non-tourist) decide to register as resident at the registry offices of the country they are in. In this regard, population censuses are more reliable, the problem is though that they are not carried out each year but instead with intervals of years between each one.

Taking into consideration the limits just highlighted, the number of foreigners resident in a state other than their own, at the end of 2015, came to 35,140,213, corresponding to 7% of the 508,450,856 citizens of the 28 states of the European Union [2]. Among all the foreigners living in a new country of the European Union, again in 2015, those from countries outside the European Union numbered 19,837,930, representing 56% of the total.

With a population tending to be equally weighted in terms of gender, the states in the western area of the European Union host, as is to be expected, the largest number of foreigners, whether they belong to the European Union or not. In absolute values referred to 2015, most foreigners reside in the European countries of the original western area, that is, the EU15. They are located for the most part in 5 countries: in decreasing order, Germany hosts 7,539,774 people, the United Kingdom 5,422,094, Italy 5,014,437, Spain 4,454,354 and France 4,355,707. In percentage terms, Germany has 21.5%, the United Kingdom 15.4%, Italy 14.3%, Spain 12.7% and France 12.4%, giving these five countries 77.6% of all foreigners present in the European Union.

As regards those from non-EU countries, we find a very similar situation, however, with the difference that the order of the 5 countries changes: Germany 4,055,321 (20.4%), Italy 3,521,825 (17.8%), France 2,869,882 (14.5%), Spain 2,505,196 (12.6%) and the United Kingdom 2,434,022 (12.3%). These countries host 77.6% of the almost 20 million foreigners not belonging to the European Union on account of their nationality.

With the gradual expansion of the EU, the internal migratory processes and those from outside the territory of the Union have increased, with particular concentration, as we have seen, in the western states. To understand the growth trend, we can consider the historical series from the end of 2006 to 2015. In the first year of reference, the number of foreigners (EU and non-EU) was 29,733,543, 6% of the resident population (at the time the EU27) [3], which then in 2015 reached the values mentioned above, with 18% growth on 2006.

In the last decade, Italy has seen the highest growth, 71%, going from 2,938,922 in 2006 to 5,014,437 in 2015, followed by the United Kingdom (+ 48%), from 3,659,900 to 5,422,094; France (+ 19%), from 3,650,100 to 4,355,707; Germany (+ 4%), from 7,255,949 to 7,539,774; and finally Spain, down by 3%, from 4,606,474 to 4,454,354, a country that was affected by the financial crisis of 2008 more so than others, above all in the construction industry. Other countries in the western area, like Finland and Denmark, have significant growth percentages, respectively 80% and 52%, but with essentially contained values in absolute terms (in 2015 Denmark hosted 422,492 foreigners; Finland 218,803).

From 2006 to 2015, the countries of Eastern Europe had very high growth percentages: Romania (+ 241%), Bulgaria (+ 157%), Slovakia (+ 92%), Slovenia (+ 90%) and the Czech Republic (+ 54%). At the same time, however, in 2015 their values were contained in absolute terms. The presence of foreigners in the Eastern European countries includes the minimum value of 61,766 foreigners in Slovakia and the maximum value of 457,323 in the Czech Republic. Slovenia (101,533 people), Romania (88,771) and Bulgaria (65,622) are in intermediate positions. The eastern countries of the European Union have the highest percentages of migrant growth in their territories, but this is essentially due to the fact that since they joined the EU they have had extremely contained absolute values. Only in recent years have they seen the foreign population grow within their territories.

#### 1.3 The Categories of Migrants

While at first glance it might seem simple to provide a thorough classification of migrants, in actual fact, with more careful examination, what causes definition problems is the very conceptual category of "migrant". According to the official definition by the United Nations, migrants are those who "move from a country of habitual residence and reside in a new one for more than one year" [4]. This definition does not take account of all those who, for various reasons, move to a different country other than their own for less than 1 year, for example, in the case of seasonal workers. Moreover, together with a statistical distinction, we must take into account a sociological categorization which refers to the different social connotation attributed to the term "migrant". In this sense, some categories of people, despite moving to and residing in the new country, will not fall under the category of migrant as that

figure is socially understood. This means that the statistical representation only partly reflects the social one attributed to the figure of the migrant.

Let us take as an example those who regularly spend a varying amount of time abroad over the course of a year, alternating months spent in the new country of residence with months spent in their habitual country. In this regard, Italian, French and English pensioners, as well as those from other countries of Northern Europe, move to states where the cost of living is significantly lower. Thanks to the pension acquired in their country of origin, they see their purchasing power and quality of life significantly increase. Then there are all those who spend a period of time abroad for health reasons, a stay which, depending on the cases, may last for months. Finally, let us take the case of footballers from South America who join European teams. These people are unlikely to be considered "migrants" and even less so "non-EU citizens".

Thanks to the possibility nowadays of travelling at low cost from one country to another, the category of migrant seems increasingly less appropriate to understand the movements of the population on a global scale. Moreover, only some of those who move from one country to another are socially defined as "migrants". Therefore, beyond a mere legal classification that distinguishes between nationals and foreigners, specific social meanings come into play which place some of the foreigners present in each European country under the social definition of "migrant". The latter, by definition, are also foreigners, but this does not mean that all foreigners are considered migrants.

In more detail, the category of migrant is usually associated with social representations that refer to negative connotations. There are various reasons for this negative connotation. Migrants are perceived by a part of the population of the host country as a potential threat to the status quo, as a destabilizing and disturbing element of the existing social order. Proof of this is the approval, aided by the fear sparked by terrorist attacks of Islamic origin that have occurred in various European countries in recent years, that parties with a xenophobic leaning have acquired lately in the European sphere. Similarly, Britain's decision to withdraw from the European Union following a referendum (referred to as Brexit) can largely be interpreted as a choice motivated by the fear represented by the arrival of new migrants in the country.

With the conceptual and interpretative limits just mentioned regarding a comprehensive classification, there are various categories of migrants. The first important distinction refers to the whether or not they are citizens of the European Union. In this sense, citizens of the European Union do not require entry visas within the territory of the Union, they have access to the same services provided for the citizens of another country, and, after 4 years of regular residence in the new country, they enjoy political rights at local level.

The second distinction refers, on the contrary, to citizens from countries that do not belong to the EU and, more specifically, from developing countries considered to have high migratory pressure. Foreigners from these areas are divided into different groups:

- 1. The so-called economic migrants, namely, those who move to another country in order to find work. These are then divided into seasonal workers and workers who have a residence permit for over 1 year. The latter group includes those who come under the category of workers specialized in specific production areas.
- 2. Migrants who come to the new country on a family reunification permit.
- 3. Those who transfer to the new country to study.
- 4. Those who come to the new country for health reasons.
- 5. Asylum seekers and refugees fleeing from war and persecution of various types.
- 6. Illegal immigrants who enter the new country through illegal means or, as more often happens, on a tourist permit and then remain in that country beyond the limit set by the tourist visa.

In light of the foregoing, we can detect a civic stratification of foreigners present in the European Union [4]. At the top are the citizen-migrants of the European Union who are guaranteed the same rights as nationals. These foreigners also have active and passive suffrage in local political elections.

They are followed by foreigners from developing countries, whose entry visa sets a time limit on access to the welfare system existing in each country. In other words, access to social services is as a rule provided for all those whose status is regular. Holders of temporary entry visas may access them with all the limitations relating to their short stay in the host country. On the contrary, foreigners not belonging to the European Union who have the status of permanent residents are equal to European citizens in terms of access to the welfare systems and, in various countries, they have the right to vote at local level.

As regards this latter aspect, most European countries, 21 out of 28, permit non-EU foreigners to participate in local political elections. The general condition is that the non-EU citizen must hold a permanent residence permit. This permit is granted after a certain period of time, which however varies considerably from country to country: from 10 years in Slovakia to a minimum of 6 months in Ireland. For many of these countries, in each case, the time frame of reference ranges between 2 and 3 years as a necessary condition to obtain a permanent residence permit. Moreover, the right to vote at local level is only guaranteed in some countries for foreigners of certain nationalities: Great Britain grants this right to citizens of Commonwealth countries, Pakistanis and Irish citizens; Finland to Scandinavians and Icelanders; Malta to British citizens; and Portugal to Portuguese-speaking foreigners from former colonies [3, 5, 6]. On the contrary, countries that do not allow any type of political participation at local level for non-EU citizens—therefore making the right to vote dependent on the acquisition of citizenship of the host country—represent a minority. They are Austria, Cyprus, Croatia, Poland, Greece, Italy and Romania.

While EU internal migrants are found at the top of this civic hierarchy, irregular migrants are at the bottom. According to recent evaluations developed by Frontex, the European agency tasked with tackling illegal immigration, at the end of 2015, there were 1,822,337 illegal entries of people within the territory of the European Union. Most of these people, over one million, arrived by sea along the two routes

of the eastern and central Mediterranean, while the rest travelled over land along the Balkan route. Many of these people, however, by admission of the same European agency, were fleeing their country in order to seek refuge and protection in the new European state [2].

Illegal migrants are those who by law have no access, due to their irregularity, to any type of institutional support or health service, with the exception of urgent medical care provided by emergency health services.

Out of the six categories of migrants mentioned above, the most important in terms of number and social significance are the so-called economic migrants and asylum seekers. We will focus our attention on these two categories.

As regards labour migrants, each member state has followed its own standards of conduct. In the early 2000s, Germany encouraged the recruitment of a skilled workforce, such as IT engineers from India. In parallel to this form of recruitment, like other countries of Western Europe, it has maintained the annual system of quotas aimed at inserting seasonal workers into the national production system. Among the countries of the western area, it was more decisive about choosing to recruit a skilled workforce, while other countries, in particular those in the southern area, based the recruitment of the workforce on the annual quota system of seasonal workers to be used in sectors such as agriculture, catering, tourism and the hotel industry. In a broader sense, the same bodies of the European Union, particularly the Commission, at the end of 2012 established a special entry visa known as the "blue card" aimed at recruiting a qualified workforce. However, due to resistance from each member state, preferring instead to manage the recruitment of the workforce within their national territories independently, the blue card system has not yet had appreciable results [2].

As regards those seeking asylum and refuge, according to the latest evaluations by the UN Refugee Agency [7], at the end of December 2015, there were 1,144,730 refugees in the 28 states of the European Union, while at the same time there were 647,767 people, that is, pending cases, that had applied for refugee status.

In part, factors that have led to a consistent increase in asylum applications in recent years in the European Union can be attributed to the changes that have occurred in some countries bordering the Mediterranean, such as Libya, and countries that are close to it, such as Syria. In 2011, the killing in Libya of the dictator Gaddafi by his opponents triggered the start of a civil war that saw various opposing factions fighting for control of the country. In the same year, a civil war broke out in Syria between the dictator Bashar al-Assad and rival military factions, in addition to the gradual settlement in the country of the fundamentalist Muslims of the so-called Islamic State. With the outbreak of armed conflict, almost 12 million people, amounting to half the Syrian population, were forced to move from their homes. Around seven million of them found refuge in neighbouring countries or, alternatively, they reached the countries of the European Union. According to estimates by the UN Refugee Agency [7], from April 2001 to November 2015, the countries of the European Union received 813,599 applications for asylum from Syrian asylum seekers: most of the arrivals within the European Union occurred in 2015, in that the previous year there were 138,000 applications. In any case, the approximately 800,000 asylum seekers present in EU countries represent no more than 10% of all the Syrians who found refuge in neighbouring countries. In 2015, Turkey took in 1.8 million, Libya 1.2 million, Jordan 684,000, Iraq 251,000 and Egypt 132,000.

More generally, the European states that host the highest number of refugees are, in descending order, France, 264,972 people (23% of the total number of refugees); Germany, 250,299 (22%); Sweden, 142,207 (12%); the United Kingdom, 117,234 (10%); Italy, 93,715 (8%); the Netherlands, 82,494 (7%); and Austria, which hosts 60,747 refugees (5% of the total). These seven countries, all in the western area of Europe, took in 87% of the refugees present in the EU28. Finally, the very high number of pending cases should be noted, with the people for the most part being hosted in Germany, which has single-handedly received 311,551 asylum seekers waiting to know whether or not their application will be accepted. This number alone represents 48% of all the pending cases within the EU28, evidencing, moreover, the attention the German state has long attributed to political refugees-attention that dates back to the time of the construction of the Berlin Wall in 1961 and that increased with its collapse in 1989 when Germany in a few years came to host around one million people, referred to as the "ethnic Germans" who hailed from the Soviet Union and other Eastern European countries. Germany provided these people with the same social and welfare protections (healthcare, unemployment benefits and access to social housing) that German citizens born and raised in the country were entitled to [8].

Other countries of the Southern Mediterranean have a relatively low number of both refugees, 7304 (Greece) and 5798 (Spain), and asylum seekers, 29,157 (Greece) and 11,020 (Spain). These numbers, essentially low, suggest that these countries were only partly involved in the illegal entry route of asylum seekers from the African continent. This is true for Spain, while Greece, despite having been as involved as Italy in the migratory phenomenon, has rather seen many of those who would go there but then do anything to reach other countries in the western area of Europe—all this in spite of the current agreements of the Dublin Regulation (at present subject to possible review within Europe) which sets an obligation for the asylum seeker to remain in the first country of entry, the country in which they submitted an application to obtain refugee status. In actual fact, these people did every-thing possible to reach the western European countries where they already had family ties that could guarantee them essential support during the new arrival phase or, in any case, where they presumed that once they had arrived, they would be able to find greater opportunities to improve their socio-economic condition.

#### 1.4 Analysis of Some Western Countries of the European Union

Within the original countries of the European Union, that is, Europe comprised of 15 member states, there are different methods of entry and integration into the foreign population. In this sense, we can refer to a historical model of immigration represented by the countries of Northern Europe, and in particular Germany, France,

Great Britain and the Netherlands. These countries had some similarities and some specific differences, at least until a certain period, roughly speaking from the postwar era up to the 1970s.

Then, as some scholars have long pointed out, we have the Mediterranean model of immigration, which involves countries in the western area of the European Union, such as Portugal, Spain, Italy and Greece [9, 10]. Finally, there are the countries of Eastern Europe that have joined the EU in the last 10 years, which however, as we have seen, do not have significant numbers of migrants within their territories. For this very reason, in the following, we will highlight the main characteristics of the countries of Northern Europe listed previously and then go on to examine those of the Mediterranean area.

As regards the models of Northern Europe and the Mediterranean area, the analysis will focus on the different systems of entry and residence for migrants and the criteria for obtaining citizenship in the country in which they reside. These analyses will take into account distinct time phases which, from the postwar period onwards, distinguished the different approaches of European countries to immigration. Some periods will be covered in more detail: from the end of the Second World War to the early 1970s, when the first serious oil crisis occurred in 1971–1973 which led many countries in Northern Europe to review their migratory policies, to the end of the 1980s, when even the states of Southern Europe went from being, albeit modestly in the initial phase, labour-exporting countries to immigration countries, up to the current phase of the EU28.

Since the postwar period, France has been an immigration country. It has recruited, through government agencies set up for this specific purpose or by delegating the task to government-linked bodies, migrants from the countries of Southern Europe as a workforce to be employed in the reconstruction and industrialization of the country. Together with Italian, Spanish and Greek migrants, foreigners arrived in the country from Maghreb, or Tunisia, Algeria and Morocco. This is due to the colonial links France has with these countries and the type of French legislation that provided the possibility, as long as these countries were colonies, for Tunisians and Algerians to move to France and be able to reside there. The recruitment of migrants from Maghreb followed in the 1960s and 1970s, well after Algeria and Tunisia acquired independence from France. In fact, if we examine the foreign component present in France at the end of the 1990s, we can see that a considerable proportion come from North Africa, with Algerians making up, among migrants from Maghreb, the most numerous national group (614,200), while there were over 200,000 Tunisians [1].

The French system, due to the national history and culture dating back to the revolution of 1789, belonged to the "assimilationist" model, on the basis of which foreigners found it easy to acquire citizenship. The fact is, however, that they gradually lose their original specific cultural characteristics and assimilate, in cultural and social terms, into the new host society. This is a type of migrant integration that is largely described in terms of assimilation into the French society. The acquisition of citizenship is governed by the criterion of jus soli, a principle that guaranteed easy acquisition of French citizenship. Thanks to this opportunity, many migrants, in the

order of tens of millions of people, have become French citizens in a relatively short time due to the sole fact that they were born on French soil. It is no coincidence that around one quarter of the current French population has foreign origins, precisely due to the easy acquisition of citizenship [8].

It should be said that, to a large extent, this involves de jure more than de facto recognition, as the recurring revolts that occurred from the 1990s onwards in the outskirts of French metropolises highlighted. In view of a situation of socioeconomic disadvantage concentrated in the outskirts of large cities, government agencies put in place non-specific social policies (that is not directly aimed at certain "foreign" communities) even if, in actual fact, they concerned the children of second and third generation migrants, that is, those who experienced problems in terms of educational attainment, professional success and generally speaking difficulty in starting an independent social promotion path.

Germany, on the contrary, represents the European example that most adheres to the so-called *Gastarbeiter* model, namely, the guest worker. Since the postwar period, it has also implemented a method of recruiting the workforce into the national manufacturing industries. However, this occurs under a migratory policy model that considers foreign workers as a temporary component of German society. Together with migrants from Italy, Greece and other Southern European countries, since the 1970s, the principal foreign community in terms of presence is the Turkish one, whose migrants arrived on German soil thanks to intergovernment agreements between Germany and Turkey. In 1998, there were over two million citizens, the most numerous group corresponding to 29% of all foreigners present in Germany [1].

Hence, according to an eminently functionalist conception of immigration in relation to the requirements of the German labour market, foreign workers are required to stay in the country for a limited period, corresponding to the duration of the employment contract which coincides with the duration of the residence permit. Housing provided thanks to a contribution from the employer was built for people expected to return to their country within a short period of time. Acquisition of citizenship, at least until the reform of this institution in 1999, was only possible through jus sanguinis, that is, through German descent or through marriage with a partner of German nationality. The intention of successive governments over the years was to establish a rotation model of immigration based on the continuous replacement of the workforce to be recruited from other countries, a model that establishes, in line with its initial assumptions, strong restrictions on family reunification and therefore on the possibility for foreign migrants to rebuild new nuclear families within German society. In fact, family reunifications were not permitted until 1981 when new regulations were introduced which on the contrary facilitated them [8].

This conception highlights its full limitations at the end of the last century when it did not take into account two easily foreseeable aspects. Firstly, that employers have a need to rely on workers they already know and who, through the work they have done up until then, have received training and are qualified from a professional point of view. The rotation of the workforce initially envisaged and regulated by the provisions that govern the entry and residence of foreign workers ends up being counter-productive for the German entrepreneurs themselves. Secondly, "host workers", even with the limitations and difficult circumstances in which they find themselves, actually become stable: they put down roots in the host country where they establish new families and have children who grow up in the new country, thereby having all the requirements, at least potentially, to feel part of German society. Thereafter, with the citizenship reform which introduced the principle of jus soli and *jus domicile*, German policy and society finally seem to recognize that millions of foreigners who have lived in Germany for decades must be given equal national dignity.

The third reference model we can find in literature on migrations in Europe is referred to as "multiculturalism" or, another similar variant, "pluralist", which inspired the migratory policies of countries such as Great Britain and the Netherlands [8, 11]. Unlike the countries mentioned above, the reference model followed is geared, on the one hand, around stabilizing the presence of foreigners and, on the other, safeguarding their specific identity and cultural characteristics, hence access to forms of institutional support sanctioned by recognition of being a "minority to be protected". Specific social policies for migrants were implemented through programmes aimed at overcoming discrimination originating from xenophobia, which they could encounter in the host country. This approach was further confirmed in regard to religious freedom in the public sphere and the development of school programmes that account for the specific identities of the minorities present in the country. Moreover, the associations established by the corresponding immigrant community were the main point of reference for government agencies in the management and delivery of specific social policies targeting migrants belonging to that community.

However, it should not be forgotten that only thanks to institutional intervention, which in itself guides and selects the minorities to be protected, can a foreign community enjoy a sort of safeguarding of its cultural and religious identity. Moreover, the direct endorsement of social policies aimed at certain foreign communities implies the likely risk of considering the set of individuals belonging to that community as a homogeneous group. An aspect that does not take into account the individual requirements and needs of each individual. This approach also creates conditions that, based on social policies conceived with anti-discriminatory intentions, can result in forms of separation and the self-ghettoization of disadvantaged minorities.

Finally, let us briefly examine the main characteristics of the migrant integration model in Southern Mediterranean countries. This involves, on the one hand, Italy, Spain and Greece, and, on the other, an implicit model of the entry and integration of non-EU foreigners into the respective national territories. We speak of an "implicit" model because, as we shall see shortly, it has to do with a migratory phenomenon to which the arrival countries are subjected rather than one they have requested and regulate. In the first place, these countries became places of immigration rather late, that is, from the second half of the 1980s, in comparison

with other Northern European countries with a much longer migratory tradition. Secondly, the configuration of the national backgrounds of migrants clearly diverges in some respects from the countries of Northern Europe. While England and France, at least from the 1960s onwards, mainly received migrants from countries linked to their colonial past, for instance, Pakistanis, Indians and Bengalis for Great Britain, and Tunisians and Algerians for France, the countries of Southern Europe receive migrants who only partially had previous links with their country of destination.

Due to its previous colonial links with the countries of Central and South America, Spain establishes preferential entry channels for Spanish-speaking foreigners from these areas. Italy, on the contrary, is the main destination for migrants from North Africa and sub-Saharan Africa, as well as migrants from Eastern Europe. Greece, due to its geographic position, is the destination (and place of transit towards other European countries) for migrants who arrive by sea along the eastern route of the Mediterranean as well as over land from nearby Macedonia and Albania.

What these countries have in common, in addition to the fact, as mentioned, that they were the first countries of emigration and thereafter, in the last 30 years, of immigration, is the fact that they have approved a series of regularizations aimed at providing a pathway out of illegality for a great many foreigners who arrived illegally or who have overstayed in a country beyond the limit stated in their visa.

By way of example, we need only mention that, in around 40 years, from 1973 to 2005, of the 8 European countries for which we have data on the regularizations approved during this period, Belgium has approved 3 regularizations, bringing 65,500 people out of illegality, France has approved 4 involving 262,800 people, Greece 2 for a total of 722,000 people, the Netherlands 3 for 19,100 people, Portugal 3 for a total of 240,200, the United Kingdom 2 for 2200 people and Spain 6 for 4,003,500 people. Italy, in the same period, approved 6, providing a pathway out of illegality for 1,500,100 people, not to mention a subsequent regularization, again in Italy, dating back to 2009 aimed at those who could demonstrate they had an employment contract as a domestic assistant and carer for the elderly which involved around 300,000 people [9]. In comparison with other continental European countries, Southern European countries have systematically made use of the tool for the ex post regularization of irregular migrants. These countries, unlike those of Northern Europe that have a much longer migratory tradition, have essentially had to deal with the arrival on their territory of new migrants without being capable of regulating the flow. Nor have they been able to implement policies of recruiting qualified personnel from the countries of departure to be introduced into the respective national labour markets.

Another aspect the countries of Southern Europe have in common is the widespread use of unreported employment, a situation in which migrants, who are in legal terms weaker and more willing to accept salaries below the minimum permitted by law, find themselves. These jobs are distinguished by the "three Ds": *difficult, dangerous, dirty*. They correspond to labour-intensive manual work in small- and medium-size manufacturing enterprise;, commercial establishments in urban areas with particularly demanding hours, such as bakeries; as well as domestic services and caring for people. Finally, in the agricultural sector, companies consistently rely on the workforce as technological innovations are impractical or not economically viable [12, 13].

Unlike Northern Europe, these countries were hit harder by the economicfinancial crisis that struck in 2008. Portugal and Greece, subjected to economic bailouts by the European troika (the European Commission, the European Central Bank and the International Monetary Fund), had to follow budgetary manoeuvres aimed at restoring the deficit. The macro-economic adjustment led to drastic cuts to the national health service in terms of staff and the overall resources allocated to it. Between 2008 and 2012, the average per capita annual cuts to the health sector came to 12% in Greece, 8% in Portugal and 4% in Spain [14]. Spain, in the precrisis phase, guaranteed all migrants, irrespective of whether they were legal or illegal, full access to medical treatments. Afterwards, with the legislative reform in 2012, it established that illegal migrants can only access the national health system if they are under 18 years old, pregnant women or people who require urgent medical care that cannot be delayed [14].

Like Spain, Italy too, with the reform implemented by legislative provisions in 2008–2009, the so-called security package, implemented a series of legislative measures aimed at containing the presence of illegal migrants in the country. These also include the restriction for illegal migrants to just urgent medical treatment. Moreover, having also been hit by the economic crisis, it had to put in place structural adjustment economic manoeuvres to comply with the fiscal compact parameters decided at European level.

Within a welfare system characterized by territorial fragmentation and the differential segmentation of aid (Italy is one of the few European countries that does not provide national support for people living in poverty conditions), over the years it has drastically reduced the resources of the National Fund for Social Policies [15]. While in 2006 it amounted to 775 million euros, in 2010 it was 380 million [11], a sum that seems largely inadequate to implement incisive social policies faced with a growing proportion of the population in financial difficulty.

The absolute poverty (namely, the impossibility of accessing a set of basic needs) of families rose from 4.1% in 2007 to 7.9% in 2013, in numerical values, from 2.4 million people in absolute poverty in 2007 to 6,020,000 in 2013, while those who find themselves in a situation of relative poverty (based on the average standard of living measured by consumption and income) amount to 10,048,000 [16, 17]. Overall there are around 16 million people, Italian and foreigners, out of a population of 62 million, living in conditions of overt poverty or who are at risk of poverty.

In this framework, migrants are those who, more than others, are penalized by the reduction of social policies, in particular in two areas. Firstly, as regards support for housing policies, where there is a different distribution of property ownership between Italians and foreigners (72% of Italian families own a home with respect to 23% of foreigners) [11]. Secondly, the other risk factor is poverty. The income of foreign families in Italy is over one fifth lower than that of Italian families, and this is linked to the fact that foreigners are mainly employed in low-salary jobs [18].

#### Conclusions

To summarize, the more a country follows entry and residence policies geared towards the temporary model, the more migrants are susceptible, once their work permit expires, to having to return to their country or, rather, to entering a condition of illegality. This inevitably results in lower protection in terms of access to medical treatment and social services. On the other hand, the assimilationist model, despite involving, in cultural and identity terms, forms of the homogenization of migrants to the standards and values of the host society, is less discriminatory in terms of the set of universal protections provided by the host country. The multicultural model provides for specific social policies that benefit disadvantaged minorities. These policies can translate into greater access to social services and healthcare for those countries that take this line. At the same time, there is a risk that the emphasis placed on cultural differences to be preserved and the tendency of separation between the indigenous and foreign population may lead to forms of the encapsulation and self-ghettoization of the foreign community.

Ultimately, leaving aside differentiated approaches in terms of migratory policy models, other elements also influence the actual condition of migrants in the countries of the European Union. They include the economic conditions of the country, the quality of the resources allocated to facilitate the foreigner integration process, the actual social mobility opportunities, the existence or not of discriminatory and xenophobic impulses in the society and, finally, the economic positioning of the migrants. As in fact revealed by recent research, the migrants residing in Germany, France, Great Britain and the Netherlands have a higher than 50% chance of falling into the lowest social stratum of the social scale with respect to the corresponding national population [6]. Although there is a lack of detailed data, it is just as plausible, in light of what has been said above, that the same risk is also present in Southern European countries. In other words, we are dealing with a vicious circle that stems from economic insecurity, low salaries and unreported employment, the effects of which are then felt in terms of personal health [19].

#### References

- 1. Centro Studi e Ricerche IDOS. Dossier Statistico Immigrazione 2000. Rome: Edizioni Anterem; 2000.
- 2. Centro Studi e Ricerche IDOS. Dossier Statistico Immigrazione 2016. Rome: Edizioni Inprinting; 2016.
- 3. Centro Studi e Ricerche IDOS. Dossier Statistico Immigrazione 2008. Rome: Edizioni Anterem; 2008.
- 4. Ambrosini M. Migrazioni. Milan: EGEA Edizioni; 2017.
- 5. Centro Studi e Ricerche IDOS. Dossier Statistico Immigrazione 2004. Rome: Edizioni Anterem; 2004.
- 6. Alba F, Foner N. Strangers no more. Immigration and the challenges of integration in North America and Western Europe. Princeton: Princeton University Press; 2015.
- UNCHR. Refugees in the World. 2016. http://www.unhcr.org/figures-at-a-glance.htlm downloaded March 2016.
- 8. Zanfrini L. Sociologia della convivenza interetnica. Rome-Bari: Laterza; 2004.

- 9. Pastore F. L'Europa di fronte alle migrazioni. Divergenze strutturali, convergenze settoriali. Quad Sociol. 2006;40:7–24.
- 10. Ponzo I, Finotelli C, Malheiros J, Fonseca ML, Salis E. Is the economic crisis in Southern Europe turning into a migrant integration crisis? Politiche Sociali. 2015;1:59–88.
- Campomori F, Caponio T. Immigration and social inequalities: Italian integration policies revisited. Politiche Sociali. 2015;1:43–58.
- 12. Ambrosini M. Sociologia delle migrazioni. Bologna: il Mulino; 2005.
- 13. Becucci S, Massari M. Globalizzazione e criminalità. Rome-Bari: Laterza; 2003.
- 14. Guillén A, Torres E. Crisis and healthcare reform in Spain, Portugal and Greece: what universalism is still possible? Politiche Sociali. 2014;3:373–86.
- Brandolini A. Il welfare state italiano a dieci anni dalla Commissione Onofri: interpretazioni e prospettive. In: Guerzoni L, editor. La riforma del welfare. Dieci anni dopo la Commissione Onofri. Bologna: il Mulino; 2008. p. 15–30.
- Saraceno C. Il lavoro non basta. La povertà in Europa negli anni della crisi. Milan: Feltrinelli; 2015.
- Bagnasco A. La questione del ceto medio. Un racconto del cambiamento sociale. Bologna: il Mulino; 2016.
- Saraceno C, Sortor N, Sciortino G. Stranieri e diseguali. Le diseguaglianze nei diritti e nelle condizioni di vita degli immigrati. Bologna: il Mulino; 2013.
- 19. Myrdal G. Economic theory and underdeveloped regions. London: Gerald Duckworth; 1957.



2

#### Migration, Communicable, and Noncommunicable Diseases: Are We Witnessing a Paradigm Shift?

Francesco Castelli, Maria Lorenza Muiesan, and Issa El Hamad

#### 2.1 Introduction and Determinants of Migration

Migrants are people on the move. They are usually defined by the International Organization for Migration (IOM) as "any person who is moving or has moved across an international border or within a State away from his/her habitual place of residence, regardless of (1) the person's legal status, (2) whether the movement is voluntary or involuntary, (3) what the causes for the movement are or (4) what the length of the stay is." Over 244 million international migrants are estimated to live outside their country of birth nowadays, let apart the silent enormous number of internally displaced people who are forced to leave their home to reach other places within the same country.

The factors causing South-North migration are nowadays stronger than ever and include socioeconomic factors and environmental factors. Among social factors, *demographic increase* in the southern hemisphere as compared to aging and shrinking of the population in the northern countries is among the most powerful pushing factors, as it is *urbanization*, also favored by the sad phenomenon of *land grabbing* by multinational companies leaving rural people without land to cultivate. Wars and dictatorships are also to be numbered among social pushing factors. Among

F. Castelli (🖂) · I. El Hamad

#### M. L. Muiesan Department of Clinical and Experimental Sciences, University of Brescia and ASST Spedali Civili, Brescia, Italy

The authors are responsible for the choice and presentation of views contained in this article and for opinions expressed therein, which are not necessarily those of UNESCO and do not commit the Organization.

Department of Clinical and Experimental Sciences, Infectious and Tropical Diseases, University of Brescia and ASST Spedali Civili, Brescia, Italy e-mail: francesco.castelli@unibs.it

<sup>©</sup> Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018 P. A. Modesti et al. (eds.), *Ethnic Diversities, Hypertension and Global Cardiovascular Risk*, Updates in Hypertension and Cardiovascular Protection, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-93148-7\_2

environmental factors, *climatic changes* caused by greenhouse emissions mainly by the industrialized North is causing desertification or, on the opposite, flooding in many poor economies. According to the United Nations, climate change is one of the leading causes of land degradation and migration, requiring urgent mitigation efforts [1]. It has recently been estimated that climate changes will force as many as 10% of the human population to move for resettlements from flooded areas by the year 2100 [2].

Often determinants of migration act together so that it is difficult to discriminate the most important one in the individual case. Altogether, they are causing nowadays the most relevant migration flow ever occurred in human history.

Quite schematically, migrants are divided into "economic" migrants (also including family reunification) and "forced migrants," often referred to as asylum seekers or refugees.

For the sake of this article, however, we will mainly refer to South-North "economic" migrants, representing 85 million people in 2015, although we are well aware that an even higher number of individuals (93 million) migrate from South to South or from North to North (55 million) according to the IOM [3].

#### 2.2 The "Healthy-Migrant" Effect

The healthy-migrant effect, i.e., the fact that a selection mechanism toward youngest and healthiest individuals is operating among those who decide to migrate for economic reasons, is believe to play a role in defining the health profile of the economic migrant. However, the healthy-migrant effect is supposed to vanish with time, and new phenomenon such as family reunification and refugees escaping wars and dictatorships is progressively diluting such population health status. The healthy-migrant effect is now under discussion. Furthermore, second-generation migrants (i.e., the sons of those who first migrated) or relatives who joined them after resettlement may suffer from different diseases than the individual that originally left his/her place of residency.

If it is true that stroke and neoplasms are usually persistently lower in migrants if compared to the European population even 5–10 years after migration, the relative risk of TB reactivation and HIV is maintained higher (even if decreasing) even long after first arrival and the risk of cardiovascular disease is higher even shortly after reaching the destination country [4].

As stated at the beginning of the chapter, our analysis is limited to migrants from the resource-limited countries of the South to the affluent Northern countries. Even so, however, the definition of "migrant" remains vague, as the cultural and epidemiological features of the *country of origin* may have a great influence on the health profile of migrating individuals. At the same time, the *country of destination* also affects the health outcome of the migrant for regulatory (access to care), climatic, linguistic, and cultural reasons. Last but not least, the *reason for migration* is also to be considered, as an economic migrant, possibly benefiting from the healthymigrant effect, may be affected by different illnesses if compared to a refugee who has been force to leave his/her country. It is therefore not surprising that different studies may give origin to different, and even conflicting, evidence. When mortality rates in natives and migrants of different geographic origin were assessed, large variations in mortality patterns were found across migrant's population in different European countries [5].

#### 2.3 Migration and Infectious Diseases

Infectious diseases have always been associated in the past, since ancient times, to travel and human mobility. After the siege of Naples by the French troops lead by Charles VIII in 1494, Girolamo Fracastoro from Verona wrote his masterpiece "*Syphilis sive de morbo gallico*" (Syphilis, the French disease), and soon after smallpox, measles and typhoid fever were imported to South America from the European conquerors. The Venice Republic had already introduced the quarantine isolation in the previous century to protect the town from the Black Plague.

Therefore, it comes with no surprise that migration-especially from countries with high infectious disease endemic burden such as those in the African continent – has always been associated with a potential risk of infectious diseases and contagion. This is not without rationale, as the higher incidence of some infectious diseases (tuberculosis, HBV, HIV, Chagas disease, etc.) in origin countries leads to possible reactivation of latent infections in the host country in first-generation migrants. Furthermore, the marginalization and poverty conditions that migrants often experience after resettling certainly expose them to poverty-related infections such as, in particular, sexually transmitted infections (STIs) [6]. Of note, in fact, the proportion of HIV-infected migrants who acquired the infection in the host country after migration has recently been estimated to be as high as 66% [7]. Violence, promiscuity, and sex abuse during travel and at interception sites also contribute to the prevalence of sexually transmitted infections in migrants. However, infectious diseases are certainly not prevalent at arrival in hotspots [8] and after resettlement and are not usually considered to constitute a risk for the native population [9]. A comprehensive review of health problems of migrants at first arrival has been recently published by Pavli and Maltezou [10].

The bulk of literature on migrants' health after resettlement has been focused so far on infectious diseases, and consensus has been reached that the two mayor drivers of infectious diseases in southern migrants to industrialized countries are (1) the prevalence of a specific infection in origin country and (2) the marginalization status in the destination country.

It is therefore not surprising that migrants coming from West Africa have a higher prevalence of hepatitis B active infection (HBsAg) [11] or latent tuberculosis, while migrants from Egypt have a higher prevalence of HCV infection or latent schistosomiasis. Migrants from Southern African or Eastern European countries are more likely to suffer from latent tuberculosis, with a higher prevalence of MDR tuberculosis, and migrants from Latin America (especially from Bolivia) are at risk of Chagas disease [12]. Of note, migrants from malaria endemic areas returning to their country of origin (VFR, visiting friends and relatives) have a higher risk of

contracting malaria in the absence of preventive measures [13]. A comprehensive and geographically wide report of infectious diseases in resettled migrants has been recently offered by the GeoSentinel Network [14]. The question "*Unde venis*?" is therefore of the upmost importance when the clinical history of a migrant is obtained. It has been reported that the overall mortality in economic migrants from former USSR to Germany and Israel resulted to be lower than the general German population, except for specific infection-related causes, such as viral hepatitis, liver, and stomach cancers [15].

At the same time, as already pointed out, poor living conditions and social marginalization are the favoring background for sexually transmitted diseases, especially HIV [7] and tuberculosis reactivation among other. Migrant-friendly policies, such as limiting cultural and linguistic barriers and providing adequate access to care to poverty-related contagious diseases, are considered the best way to protect both the health of the migrant and the hosting community [16].

In recent years, the picture of migrants' health is becoming more complex and multifaceted due to the epidemiological transition now rapidly occurring in origin countries but also to the changing behavior and lifestyle that superimpose to genetic traits and cultural factors, giving rise to a shifting from the long-standing paradigm connecting human mobility and infection [17] to a scenario where aging and non-communicable disease play an increasingly important role [18].

#### 2.4 The Global Burden of Diseases in Low-Middle-Income Countries (LMIC)

The health profile of people is rapidly changing in low-middle-income countries (LMIC, where most of the migrants come from). The Global Burden of Disease Studies have shown a robust trend toward longer life expectancy in LMIC [19], accompanied by a trend to a decrease in rates of communicable, maternal, and child diseases and by an increased number of years of life lost (YLLs) due to noncommunicable conditions such as diabetes mellitus, cardiovascular diseases, neoplasm, and others [20]. In fact, most areas in the developing world are experiencing the so-called epidemiological transition, with a significant number of even premature deaths due to noncommunicable diseases such as obesity and hypertension, which are becoming a significant public health concern especially in urban residents [21].

Mental health is also being increasingly studied in migrants within low-middleincome countries. A recent report from India shows a high incidence of psychological distress in young migrants from rural areas to urban areas in India. This is especially true soon after migration, but higher incidence of psychological disturbances persists even long after resettlement [22].

Among others, the following are considered to be the leading drivers of this epidemiological transition: (1) demographic increase in developing countries, (2) aging, (3) better control of communicable diseases as a result of intense efforts, and (4) increasing proportion of chronic noncommunicable conditions leading to long disability periods.

#### 2.5 Migration and Noncommunicable Diseases

The picture is less clear when the increasing burden of noncommunicable diseases is considered, as predisposing factors (genetic, cultural, behavioral, socioeconomic, etc.) are multiple and variably associated. According to some reports, a lower overall (and especially cardiovascular-linked) mortality rate has been reported in migrants living in Denmark when compared to an age- and sex-matched Danish population [23]. On the same line, a lower prevalence of hypertension in Bangladeshi migrants living in the UK or Moroccan and Turkish individuals living in the Netherlands [24] has been reported.

Conversely, other pieces of evidence are in favor of a higher prevalence of cardiovascular diseases [25], diabetes [26], and kidney diseases in foreign-born populations in most migrants' destination countries. A recent meta-analysis by Modesti et al. showed a higher systolic and diastolic blood pressure in migrants from sub-Saharan Africa to Europe than European residents, lasting for many years and refractory to preventive strategies. However, the opposite was true for migrants from Southern Asia, suggesting interethnic differences. Also, Muslim migrants showed lower blood pressure values, suggesting that also religion-bound alimentary habits play an important role [27].

The bulk of scientific evidence points to a higher incidence of diabetes in the migrant population compared to the destination country age-matched natives in all geographical areas [26]. Complications and mortality are also much higher, as demonstrated by the 90% higher mortality in males and 120% higher mortality in females belonging to 30 different groups in 7 European countries [28].

The key determinants of noncommunicable diseases in migrants are briefly reviewed below:

#### 1. Prevalence of Risk Factors and Diseases in the Country of Origin

The epidemiological transition in low-middle-income countries (LMIC) toward noncommunicable diseases – unfortunately often naccompanied by a significant reduction of the infectious diseases burden – has now been demonstrated by the Global Burden of Diseases Studies [20], as a result of urbanization, aging of the population, dietary habit changes, and persisting low access to quality prevention activities and care. This applies to hypertension [29], diabetes [30], and other noncommunicable diseases, especially in the urban setting. Unfortunately, the burden of noncommunicable diseases goes on top of the usual burden of infectious diseases (with particular regard to tuberculosis and HIV) in migrants from the rural to the urban environment in resource-limited countries [31], giving rise to the converging burden of communicable and noncommunicable diseases. An example of such convergence is provided by the predisposing role of diabetes in the reactivation and development of active tuberculosis in migrants [32].

#### 2. Genetic Factors

The role of genetics is obviously estimated to be important in defining the health profile of migrants exposed to a foreign environment. As an example, North Americans of African descent tend to suffer more from diabetes and cardiovascular diseases than natives in the host countries, possibly linked to gene sequence variations [33]. Recently, the RODAM (Research on Obesity and Diabetes among African Migrants) study has elegantly demonstrated three loci (*CPT1A*, *NLRC5*, and *BCAT1*) possibly linked to both general adiposity and abdominal adiposity [34]. The precise definition of the weight to be attributed to genetic factors and changing lifestyle as determinants of noncommunicable diseases in migrants is however still to be assessed, and factors other than genetics also play a major role.

3. Lifestyle and Behavior

Existing evidence demonstrates that many lifestyle habits, including diet, change progressively after migration to industrialized countries, especially in younger individuals, leading in general to an increase in energy and fat food, with lower intake of fiber, a phenomenon referred to as "nutrition transition." This has long been recognized in second-generation migrants, who are more likely to eat more fatty food than their matched counterparts in the origin country, leading to obesity, as elegantly demonstrated for Gujarati migrants in Britain [35]. This phenomenon has been clearly demonstrated in the RODAM study in first generation that pointed out how Ghanaian adult migrants to Europe were more likely to eat fatty and protein-rich food than Ghanaian adults living in urban and rural Ghana. An opposite trend was observed for carbohydrates [36]. The same RODAM study provides evidence of converging trend of the smoking habit between European population and the Ghanaian migrant population, which resulted to be more likely to smoke than their counterpart in Ghana [37]. Interestingly, the RODAM study provided contrasting results on the association of socioeconomic position and type 2 diabetes, which resulted to be directly associated with education in rural Ghana and inversely associated with education in urban Ghana and in Ghanaian's adult migrants living in Europe [38].

As a matter of fact, it has been suggested that dietary and physical activity behaviors in ethnic minorities are most probably the result of a multifactorial game including social, cultural, material, and psychosocial factors [39], suggesting an integrated research approach to gain useful elements to inform public interventions. More sociologic and standardized studies are needed to assess the opposite evidence in a balanced manner.

4. Cultural Factors

The attitude of first-generation migrants to retain cultural priorities and cultural identity of origin country may sometime act as a protective shield against Western dietary habits, even if the majority of evidence points to a progressive adaptation to Western dietary habits [40]. In addition, the protective effect on health of first-generation migrants often referred to as "healthy-migrant effect" may also be lost with time as the culturally protective habits are progressively lost, with worsening of the health profile in second-generation offsprings [41].

Cultural factors such as gender roles, body image, cultural priorities, cultural identity, and explanatory model of disease may also make reciprocal comprehension between the patient and the health worker difficult as their respective cultural paradigms are different, possibly leading to dramatic misunderstandings [42].

#### 5. Access to Prevention and Care

Prevention and early access to care is pivotal to impede complications of both communicable and noncommunicable diseases to occur. This is beneficial from both the individual and the society perspectives regardless from the legal status of the migrant. However, most evidence suggests that migrants in Europe do not have access to care even when they are legally entitled to do so as it is the case for antenatal care [43] or for cultural reasons.

Such phenomenon is at least partly culturally bound, but efforts are to be displayed to ensure that the receiving country health system offers inclusive services that may prevent long-term life-threatening and costly complications. This is the case for many noncommunicable conditions such as cardiovascular diseases, diabetes, hypertension, neoplastic diseases, and other metabolic illnesses.

Even when migrants have access to drug treatment for chronic diseases, they discontinue more often the use of antihypertensive drugs and have a lower adherence, as compared to native residents in the same region [44].

This multifaceted and complex scenario requires sound scientific evidence to drive public health interventions, using a standardized methodological research approach to the issue of noncommunicable diseases in migrants. The HELIUS (*Healthy Life in an Urban Setting*) study in Amsterdam is aimed at assessing the association between genetic factors, country-specific culture, migration history, ethnic identity, and socioeconomic and discriminatory factors with the incidence of diseases within specific nosologic spheres: (1) cardiovascular (including diabetes), (2) mental health (depressive disorders and drug abuse), and (3) infectious diseases in four different ethnic groups: Suriname (both Afro-caraibic and Southern Asia individuals), Ghana, Turkey, Morocco, and Dutch natives. The study is intended to recruit 30.000 participants and its results are awaited soon [45].

#### Conclusions

As long as the determinants of migration (demographic increase, urbanization, land grabbing, economic disparities, climate changes, wars, dictatorships, etc.) will be operating, the migration flow from southern poor countries to northern affluent countries will continue to be unchanged and possibly increasing. This is not a new phenomenon, as it has been reported since ever, and some European destination countries, including Italy, Greece, Portugal, and Spain, have been once-during the last century-origin countries of migrants searching for a better life for themselves and their families. However, the dimension and the rapidity of nowadays migration flows are much higher and possibly difficult to manage. Western societies must be aware of such progressive structural change in their ethnic composition, adapting their social and schooling and health systems to cope with such rapidly evolving situation. With particular regard to health, the major drivers of infectious diseases in migrants are (1) epidemiology of the infection in the country of origin and (2) the marginalized social status in the destination country. It is generally assumed that the impact of such infections in the native population is null, when access to rapid prevention and care measures is assured. A shift toward noncommunicable diseases is being observed,

as a result of (1) the epidemiological transition now occurring in most origin countries and (2) the changing alimentary and lifestyle habits in the migrating population over time, with particular regard to second-generation migrants.

Many knowledge gaps are still present, urging social and health scientists to develop sound methodological approaches to proper collate scientific data on such a complex phenomenon to be offered to policy makers. Social and health workers in Western societies need to be adequately trained to the new challenges of migration medicine, and inclusive preventive and curative health and social policies should be put in place regardless of legal barriers.

#### References

- UN Secretary General. In safety and dignity: addressing large movements of refugees and migrants Report of the Secretary-General, UN General Assembly, http://refugeesmigrants. un.org/2016-secretary-generals-report. Accessed 25 Nov 2017.
- Giesler C, Currens B. Impediments to inland resettlement under conditions of accelerated sea level rise. Land Use Policy. 2017;66:322–30.
- International Organization for Migration (IOM). Global Migration data Analysis Center. MIGFACTS: INTERNATIONAL MIGRATION. http://gmdac.iom.int/gmdac-migfacts-international-migration. Accessed 25 Nov 2017.
- 4. Norredam M, Agyemang C, Hansen OKH, Petersen JH, Byberg S, Krasnik A, Kunst AE. Duration of residence and disease occurrence among refugees and family reunited immigrants: test of the 'healthy migrant effect' hypothesis. Tropical Med Int Health. 2014;19(8):958–67.
- Ikram UZ, Mackenbach JP, Harding S, Rey G, Bhopal RS, Regidor E, Rosato M, Juel K, Stronks K, Kunst AE. All-cause and cause-specific mortality of different migrant populations in Europe. Eur J Epidemiol. 2016;31:655–65.
- 6. Castelli F, Sulis G. Migration and infectious diseases. Clin Microbiol Infect. 2017;23(5):283-9.
- Alvarez-Del Arco D, Fakoya I, Thomadakis C, Pantazis N, Touloumi G, Gennotte AF, et al. Advancing migrant access to health Services in Europe (aMASE) study team. High levels of post-migration HIV acquisition within nine European countries. AIDS. 2017;31(14):1979–88.
- Prestileo T, Cassarà G, Di Lorenzo F, Sanfilippo A, Dalle Nogare ER. Infectious diseases and health in the migrant people: experience from Lampedusa 2011. Infez Med. 2013;21(1):21–8. Italian.
- European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control. Communicable disease risks associated with the movement of refugees in Europe during the winter season. Stockholm: ECDC; 2015. Accessed 10 Nov 2015.
- Pavli A, Maltezou H. Health problems of newly arrived migrants and refugees in Europe. J Travel Med. 2017;24(4). https://doi.org/10.1093/jtm/tax016.
- El Hamad I, Pezzoli MC, Chiari E, Scarcella C, Vassallo F, Puoti M, et al. Point of care screening, prevalence and risk factors of hepatitis B infection among 3.728 immigrants from non-European Union countries in northern Italy. J Travel Med. 2014;22(2):78–86.
- Perez-Molina JA, Perez-Ayala A, Parola P, Jackson Y, Odolini S, Lopez-Velez R, EuroTravNet Network. EuroTravNet: imported Chagas disease in nine European countries, 2008 to 2009. Eurosurveillance. 2011;16(37). pii: 19966.
- Scolari C, Tedoldi S, Casalini C, Scarcella C, Matteelli A, Casari S, et al. Knowledge, attitudes and practices on malaria preventive measures in migrants attending a public health clinic in northern Italy. J Travel Med. 2002;9:160–2.
- McCarthy AE, Weld LH, Barnett ED, So H, Coyle C, Greenaway C, et al. Spectrum of illness in international migrants seen at GeoSentinel clinics in 1997–2009, part 2: migrants resettled internationally and evaluated for specific health concerns. Clin Inf Dis. 2013;56(7):925–33.

- Ott JJ, Paltiel AM, Winkler V, Becher H. Chronic disease mortality associated with infectious agents: a comparative cohort study of migrants from the former soviet Union in Israel and Germany. BMC Public Health. 2008;8:110. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2458-8-110.
- European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control. HIV and migrants. Monitoring implementation of the Dublin Declaration on Partnership to fight HIV/AIDS in Europe and Central Asia: 2017 progress report Stockholm: ECDC; 2017.
- Castelli F, Tomasoni L, El Hamad I. Migration and chronic non-communicable diseases. Is the paradigm shifting? J Cardiovasc Med. 2014;15(9):693–5.
- Di Nicola A, Geraci S. Health transition and immigration: a new challenge for public health. Ann Ig. 2015;27(5):726–36.
- Murray CJL, The GBD 2016 Mortality Collaborators. Global, regional, and national under-5 mortality, adult mortality, age-specific mortality, and life expectancy, 1970–2016: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2016. Lancet. 2017;390:1084–150.
- Murray CJL, The GBD 2016 Causes of Death Collaborators. Global, regional, and national age-sex specific mortality for 264 causes of death, 1980–2016: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2016. Lancet. 2017;390:1151–210.
- Rossier C, Soura AB, Duthé G, Findley S. Non-communicable disease mortality and risk factors in formal and informal neighborhoods, Ouagadougou, Burkina Faso: evidence from a Health and Demographic Surveillance System. PLoS One. 2014;9(12):113780. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0113780.
- 22. Agrawal S, Taylor FC, Moser K, Narayanan G, Kinra S, Prabhakaran D, et al. Associations between sociodemographic characteristics, pre-migratory and migratory factors and psychological distress jus after migration and after resettlement: the Indian Migration Study. Indian J Soc Psychiatry. 2015;31(1):55–66.
- Norredam M, Olsbjerg M, Petersen JH, Juel K, Krasnik A. Inequalities in mortality among refugees and immigrants compared to native Danes—a historical prospective cohort study. BMC Public Health. 2012;12:757. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2458-12-757.
- 24. Agyemang C, de-Graft Aikins A, Bhopal R. Ethnicity and cardiovascular health research: pushing the boundaries by including comparison populations in the countries of origin. Ethn Health. 2012;17:579–96.
- Modesti PA, Bianchi S, Borghi C, Cameli M, Capasso G, Ceriello A, et al. Cardiovascular health in migrants: current status and issues for prevention. A collaborative multidisciplinary task force report. J Cardiovasc Med. 2014;15(9):683–92.
- Montesi L, Turchese Caletti M, Marchesini G. Diabetes in migrants and ethnic minorities in a changing world. World J Diabetes. 2016;7(3):34–44.
- 27. Modesti PA, Reboldi G, Cappuccio FP, Agyemang C, Remuzzi G, Rapi S, et al. Panethnic differences in blood pressure in Europe: a systematic review and meta-analysis. PLoS One. 2016;11(1):e0147601. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0147601.
- Vandenheede H, Deboosere P, Stirbu I, Agyemang CO, Harding S, Juel K, et al. Migrant mortality for diabetes mellitus across Europe: the importance of socio-economic change. Eur J Epidemiol. 2012;27:109–17.
- 29. Ibrahim MM, Damasceno A. Hypertension in developing countries. Lancet. 2012;380:611-9.
- 30. Animaw W, Seyoum Y. Increasing prevalence of diabetes mellitus in a developing country and its related factors. PLoS One. 2017;12(11):e0187670.
- Peer N. The converging burdens of infectious and non-communicable diseases in rural-tourban migrant sub-Saharan African populations: a focus on HIV/AIDS, tuberculosis and cardio-metabolic diseases. Trop Dis Travel Med Vaccines. 2015;1:6. https://doi.org/10.1186/ s40794-015-0007-4.
- 32. Girardi E, Sañé Schepisi M, Goletti D, Bates M, Mwaba P, Yeboah-Manu D, et al. The global dynamics of diabetes and tuberculosis: the impact of migration and policy implications. Int J Infect Dis. 2017;56:45–53.
- 33. Palmer ND, Hester JM, An SS, Adeyemo A, Rotimi C, Langefeld CD, et al. Resequencing and analysis of variation in the TCF7L2 gene in African Americans suggest that SNP rs7903146 is the causal diabetes susceptibility variant. Diabetes. 2011;60:662–8.

- 34. Meeks KAC, Henneman P, Venema A, Burr T, Galbete C, Danquah I, et al. An epigenome-wide association study in whole blood of measures of adiposity among Ghanaians: the RODAM study. Clin Epigenetics. 2017;9:103. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13148-017-0403-x.
- 35. Patel JV, Vyasa A, Cruickshank JK, Prabhakaran D, Hughes E, Reddyd KS, et al. Impact of migration on coronary heart disease risk factors: comparison of Gujaratis in Britain and their contemporaries in villages of origin in India. Atherosclerosis. 2006;185:297–306.
- 36. Galbete C, Nicolaou M, Meeks KA, Aikins AG, Addo J, Amoah SK, et al. Food consumption, nutrient intake and dietary patterns in Ghanaian migrants in Europe and their compatriots in Ghana. Food Nutr Res. 2017;61:1341809.
- Brathwaite R, Addo J, Kunst AE, Agyemang C, Owusu-Dabo E, Aikins AG, et al. Smoking prevalence differs by location of residence among Ghanaians in Africa and Europe: the RODAM study. PLoS One. 2017;12(5):e0177291. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0177291.
- Addo J, Agyemang C, Aikins AG, Beune E, Schulze MB, Danquah I, et al. Association between socio-economic position and the prevalence of type-2 diabetes in Ghanaians in different geographic locations: the Rhodam study. J Epidemiol Community Health. 2017;71:633–9.
- Holdsworth M, Nicolaou M, Langoien LJ, Osei-Kwasi HA, Chastin SFM, Stock FM, et al. Developing a systems-based framework of the factors influencing dietary and physical activity behaviors in ethnic minority populations living in Europe—a DEDIPAC Study. Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act. 2017;14:154. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12966-017-0608-6.
- Holmboe-Ottesen G, Wandel M. Changes in dietary habits after migration and consequences for health: a focus on south Asians in Europe. Food Nutr Res. 2012;56(2012):56. https://doi. org/10.3402/fnr.v56i0.18891.
- 41. Tarnutzer S, Bopp M, for the SNC Study Group. Healthy migrants but unhealthy offspring? A retrospective cohort study among Italians in Switzerland. BMC Public Health. 2012;12:1104. http://www.biomedcentral.com/1471-2458/12/1104.
- 42. El Hamad I, Scarcella C, Pezzoli MC, Bergamaschi V, Castelli F, for the Migration Health Committee of the ISTM. Forty meals for a drop of blood. J Trav Med. 2009;16:64–5.
- 43. Tomasoni LR, Sosta E, Beltrame A, Rorato G, Bigoni S, Frusca T, et al. Antenatal screening for mother to child infections in immigrants and nationals: the case of toxoplasmosis in northern Italy. J Immigr Minor Health. 2010;12(6):834–40.
- 44. Mancia G, Zambon A, Soranna D, Merlino L, Corrao G. Factors involved in the discontinuation of antihypertensive drug therapy: an analysis from real life data. J Hypertens. 2014;32(8):1708–15.
- 45. Stronks K, Snijder MB, Peters RJG, Prins M, Schene AH, Zwinderman AH. Unravelling the impact of ethnicity on health in Europe: the HELIUS study. BMC Public Health. 2013;13:402. http://www.biomedcentral.com/1471-2458/13/402.



3

## Inequalities and Health Policies in the European Countries

Gavino Maciocco

#### 3.1 Socioeconomic Inequalities and Health

In 2005, WHO established the Commission on Social Determinants of Health (CSDH) chaired by Sir Michael Marmot and composed of 20 members of academics, former ministers of health and former heads of state, in order to gather information and evidence on the impact of social determinants on health and above all to transform the wealth of knowledge and experience acquired in possible effective and political interventions for governments around the world. After 3 years, in August 2008, the Commission published the final report of the work entitled "Closing the gap in a generation: Health equity through action on social determinants of health" [1]. At the heart of the report is the imperative for all governments to act on the social determinants of health in order to eliminate health inequalities between countries and within the countries themselves.

"Social justice is a matter of life and death – the final Report states. It affects the way people live, their consequent chance of illness, and their risk of premature death. We watch in wonder as life expectancy and good health continue to increase in parts of the world and in alarm as they fail to improve in others. A girl born today can expect to live for more than 80 years if she is born in some countries – but less than 45 years if she is born in others. Within countries there are dramatic differences in health that are closely linked with degrees of social disadvantage. Differences of this magnitude, within and between countries, simply should never happen. These inequities in health, avoidable health inequalities, arise because of the circumstances in which people grow, live, work, and age, and the systems put in place to deal with illness. The conditions in which people live and die are, in turn, shaped by political, social, and economic forces. (...) The poorest of the poor have high levels of illness and premature mortality.

G. Maciocco

University of Florence Medical School, Florence, Italy

<sup>©</sup> Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018

P. A. Modesti et al. (eds.), Ethnic Diversities, Hypertension and Global

*Cardiovascular Risk*, Updates in Hypertension and Cardiovascular Protection, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-93148-7\_3

But poor health is not confined to those worst off. In countries at all levels of income, health and illness follow a social gradient: the lower the socioeconomic position, the worse the health. It does not have to be this way and it is not right that it should be like this. Where systematic differences in health are judged to be avoidable by reasonable action they are, quite simply, unfair. It is this that we label health inequity. Putting right these inequities – the huge and remediable differences in health between and within countries – is a matter of social justice. Reducing health inequities is, for the Commission on Social Determinants of Health, an ethical imperative "Social injustice is killing people on a grand scale".

In a previous report published in 2003 by WHO Regional Office for Europe ("The Solid Facts" [2]), Michael Marmot had stated:

"Even in the most affluent countries, people who are less well off have substantially shorter life expectancies and more illnesses than the rich. Not only are these differences in health an important social injustice, they have also drawn scientific attention to some of the most powerful determinants of health standards in modern societies. They have led in particular to a growing understanding of the remarkable sensitivity of health to the social environment and to what have become known as the social determinants of health".

During the past decades, a widening of the relative gap in death rates between upper and lower socioeconomic groups has been reported for several European countries. In general, changes in cardiovascular disease mortality explain about half of the widening of the relative gap in total mortality. Mortality from cardiovascular diseases declined in all countries and all socioeconomic groups, but relative (percentage) mortality decline was usually faster in the upper socioeconomic groups [3].

To provide evidence-based recommendations for social determinants of health that are suitable for the diverse countries of the WHO European region, a European Review of Social Determinants and the Health Divide was commissioned in 2012 by the Regional Director for Europe [4].

#### 3.2 The Report "Health Inequalities in the EU"

The Report "Health inequalities in the EU" was published in 2013 [5].

This report demonstrates marked differences in the social determinants of health across EU Member States and inequalities in health between social groups based on these determinants. To examine the extent of social differences in individual health across the EU, two analyses are presented in the report: (a) the relationship between self-reported health and levels of education, income and deprivation and (b) life expectancy and education.

(a) In 2010, whichever indicator of socioeconomic status is considered—education, income or material deprivation—reporting of poor or very poor general health and long-standing health problems tends to be infrequent in the most advantaged group and increasingly common as disadvantage worsens. The steepest social
gradients are those between material deprivation and adverse health outcomes. For both men and women at ages 25 and over, less than 1 in 20 of the least deprived fifth of the population reported poor or very poor general health. For the most deprived fifth of men and women, the reported levels exceeded 20%. For long-standing illness, the comparable ranges were from around a quarter of both men and women to approximately 40%. Women were more likely than men to report that their general health is poor or that they have a long-standing illness. This is partly attributable to women's lower socioeconomic status.

(b) The analysis of mortality in 2008-2009 by educational level was based on Member States for which mortality data are available by educational level. This indicated that educational gradients in life expectancy existed in all Member States but that they vary by sex, age and the overall level of survival. The steepest social gradients were those for male life expectancy at age 25 in Estonia, Czech Republic, Hungary, Bulgaria and Poland-Member States with some of the highest levels of mortality in the EU. For women aged 25 and men aged 65, inequalities in life expectancy according to level of education were smaller, but the same patterns are evident. Life expectancy at age 25 for men with tertiary education in Estonia was 17.8 years longer, or 50% higher, than life expectancy for men who did not complete secondary education; the corresponding figures for Hungary were 13.3 years and 34%. In contrast, in Malta, Norway, Sweden and Italy, the differences between the same two groups ranged from 3.2 to 5.2 years, which is 6-10%. Moreover, life expectancy at age 25 for highly educated men in Estonia was the same as life expectancy for poorly educated men in Italy, at 53 years. The variation in female life expectancy between Member States was smaller than for males. Similarly, educational gradients for women were less steep within Member States. At age 25, the difference between highly educated and poorly educated women ranged from 9.1 years in Estonia and 7.5 years in Bulgaria to 2.9 years in Italy and only 1.7 years in Malta. There is evidence from published studies reviewed for this report of an increase in health inequalities between social groups within countries, including some in the east of the EU (such as Hungary, Estonia, Lithuania and Poland), as well as in the Nordic countries. Action on health inequalities must therefore remain a public health priority for the EU. This review has identified the clear existence of inequalities by educational status for total mortality, cancer, ischaemic heart disease, general morbidity, diabetes and suicide. Although inequalities in health by ethnicity-including Roma-were included in the criteria for inclusion, very few comparative papers were identified that examined the impact of ethnicity. This suggests a strong need for more comparative longitudinal research across the EU in this area.

The report examines some of the factors causing health inequalities. The analysis supports the findings of the WHO CSDH that social inequalities in health arise because of inequalities in the conditions of daily life and the fundamental drivers that give rise to them. This review found many examples of associations between risk factors for health, including tobacco use and obesity, and socioeconomic circumstances. This reflects the influence that lack of control, stress and reduced capabilities—all strongly associated with social disadvantage—have on both health and health-related behaviours.

At a national level, the report identified that Member States with lower levels of social protection tended also to have higher rates of self-reported bad or very bad health. This is supported by recent research showing that the association is greatest among those with lower levels of education. A number of other key socioeconomic determinants also vary across the EU, such as income distribution and unemployment levels, which help to explain inequalities between Member States. Of particular concern for health is the variation in long-term unemployment, the proportion with education levels at lower secondary level or below and those suffering material deprivation. Variability between Member States was also identified in lifestyles and behaviours, such as the proportion of people smoking or who are overweight or obese. Current inequalities in mortality between regions-based on net disposable income per inhabitant-are largely explained by inequalities in non-communicable diseases (NCDs) for both men and women. The most pronounced gradients in the relationship between health and average income at a regional level are for circulatory diseases, in particular those for cerebrovascular disease.

There is very strong evidence that inequalities in health follow a social gradient, with the lowest socioeconomic groups experiencing the worst health.

This is an important dynamic in understanding how best to address health inequalities, as it implies that high-quality pilot projects alone cannot tackle health inequalities. Instead, they require sustained interventions that are included in the mainstream of core service delivery. Furthermore, focusing solely on the most disadvantaged will not reduce health inequalities sufficiently. To reduce the steepness of the social gradient in health, actions must be universal, but with a scale and intensity that is proportionate to the level of disadvantage. The practical implications of this approach, known as "proportional universalism", are particularly complex where small pockets of deprivation exist surrounded by more prosperous areas and where many individuals and families experiencing deprivation live outside such pockets. There is strong evidence that economic crises lead to a deterioration in health and well-being for many people because they increase unemployment and poverty.

This review concluded that it is not possible to reduce inequities in health without addressing inequities in the causes of ill health—social divisions, unequal exposure to harm and differential levels of resilience. Countries can utilise "health equity in all policies" as a key commitment to inform further action to reduce health inequality and address the social determinants of health, but new systems of governance and delivery are also required. These need to operate at all levels of governance, involving both the whole of society and the whole of government. In all countries in Europe, it recommended that reduction of health inequities should become one of the principal criteria used to assess health-system performance and the performance of government as a whole.

#### 3.3 The 2008 Recession in Europe and Its Consequences on Health

The 2008 economic crisis led to rising unemployment, homelessness and poverty all important determinants of health. Government debt increased, as public money was used to prevent the collapse of the financial system, and many governments then cut public services to reduce this debt. But what has been the effect of all of this on health? [6].

In a linked systematic review in *The BMJ*, Parmar and colleagues find that most studies investigating the 2008 recession in Europe show it was associated with adverse health outcomes. These findings were strongest for suicides and mental health problems [7].

The Lancet has dedicated a paper to the 2008 recession [8] that starts like this: "The financial crisis in Europe has posed major threats and opportunities to health. We trace the origins of the economic crisis in Europe and the responses of governments, examine the effect on health systems, and review the effects of previous economic downturns on health to predict the likely consequences for the present." It also reads: "Some countries decreased the extent of coverage by instituting or increasing user charges for some health services in response to the crisis. In most countries, the scarcity of data and potential lagged effects mean that assessment of the effects of these reforms on access to care and health outcomes is not yet possible. However, evidence from the wider medical literature suggests probable consequences. Rises in user charges are a particular cause of concern, because they increase the financial burden on households and probably reduce the use of highvalue and low-value care equally, especially by people with low incomes and high users of health care, even when user charges are low. Introduction or increases of user charges in primary or ambulatory specialist care might worsen health outcomes and lead to increased use of free but resource-intensive services— eg emergency care. Thus, cost savings and enhanced efficiency are scarce. (...) The most vulnerable people are those in countries facing the largest cuts to public budgets and increasing unemployment. Both job loss and fear of job loss have adverse effects on mental health, and income reduction, growing health-care costs, and cuts in services prevent patients from accessing care in time. (...) Further insights can be gained from individual-level research, which shows that unemployment adversely affects health. For example, the prevalence of psycho- logical problems in unemployed people (34%) is more than twice that in employed people (16%), and the negative effects of unemployment on mental health were less in countries with strong employment protection systems than in those with poor employment protection. Poor health in unemployed groups is partly a result of reduced financial resources, because loss of income can lead to poor nutrition and potentially to barriers in accessing health care. Martikainen and Valkonen showed that, when demographic and socioeconomic factors are controlled for, unemployed people have higher mortality than do employed counter- parts. Morris and colleagues reported that duration of unemployment correlates with increased risk of mortality. Unemployment is

associated with increased unhealthy behaviours and affects mental health, leading to increased psychological and behavioural disorders and increased risk of psychosomatic diseases and suicides".

The paper concludes with a clear complaint against the European health authorities: "Public health voices have been largely absent from the debate about how to respond. Many health ministries have been silent. The Directorate-General for Health and Consumer Protection of the European Commission, despite its legal obligation to assess the health effects of EU policies, has not assessed the effects of the troika's drive for austerity, and has instead limited EU commentary to advice about how health ministries can cut their budgets. A small source of European civil society organisations, including professional bodies, have spoken out about the adverse health effects of cuts to health and social spending. The question is whether anyone will listen".

#### References

- 1. CSDH. Closing the gap in a generation: health equity through action on the social determinants of health. Final Report of the Commission on Social Determinants of Health. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2008.
- 2. Wilkinson R, Marmot M, editors. Social determinants of health: the solid facts. 2nd ed. Copenhagen: The Regional Office for Europe of the World Health Organization; 2003.
- 3. Mackenbach JP, et al. Widening socioeconomic inequalities in mortality in six Western European countries. Int J Epidemiol. 2003;32:830–7.
- 4. Jakab Z, Marmot M. Social determinants of health in Europe. Lancet. 2012;379:103-4.
- 5. Health inequalities in the EU—Final report of a consortium. Consortium lead: Sir Michael Marmot. Published by the European Commission Directorate-General for Health and Consumers. European Union; 2013.
- 6. Barr B, Taylor-Robinson D. Recessions are harmful to health. BMJ. 2016;354:i4631.
- 7. Parmar D, Stavropoulou C, Ioannidis JPA. Health outcomes during the financial crisis in Europe: systematic literature review. BMJ. 2016;354:i4588.
- Karanikolos M, Mladovsky P, Cylus J, Thomson S, Basu S, Stuckler D, Mackenbach JP, McKee M. Financial crisis, austerity, and health in Europe. Lancet. 2013;381:1323–31.

# Part II

# Ethnic Disparities in Cardiovascular Disease



# **Ethnic Disparities in Stroke**

Charles Agyemang and Pietro Amedeo Modesti

## 4.1 Ethnic Disparities in Stroke

Stroke is the second most common cause of mortality and the third most common cause of disability globally [1]. Stroke is the acute neurologic injury that occurs as results of a sudden death of some cells in the brain caused by lack of oxygen when the blood flow to the brain is lost by blockage (ischemic stroke) or rupture (hemorrhagic stroke) of an artery to the brain. About 80% of strokes are due to ischemic cerebral infarction and 20% are due to brain hemorrhage. While the incidence of stroke is falling in high-income countries, the incidence is increasing in low- and middle-income countries [2–5]. The global estimate in 2013 shows that there were 6.5 million deaths due to stroke, 113 million disability-adjusted life years (DALYs) lost because of stroke, and 10.3 million new cases of strokes [6]. The majority of the stroke burden, about 75% of all stroke-related mortality and 81.0% of the associated DALYs lost, occurred in low- and middle-income countries. In addition, stroke occurs 15 years earlier in people living in low- and middle-income countries than people living in high-income countries [7]. Although the global estimates of stroke morbidity and mortality favor high-income countries than their low- and middleincome counterparts, there are clear ethnic disparities in stroke mortality, morbidity, and survival across ethnic groups in high-income countries. This chapter discusses ethnic disparities in stroke in high-income countries with major focus in Europe.

C. Agyemang

P.A. Modesti (🖂)

4

Department of Public Health, Academic Medical Center, Amsterdam Public Health Research Institute, University of Amsterdam, Amsterdam, The Netherlands

Department of Clinical and Experimental Medicine, University of Florence, Firenze, Italy e-mail: pamodesti@unifi.it

<sup>©</sup> Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018

P. A. Modesti et al. (eds.), Ethnic Diversities, Hypertension and Global

*Cardiovascular Risk*, Updates in Hypertension and Cardiovascular Protection, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-93148-7\_4

#### 4.2 Ethnic Disparities in Stroke Mortality

Early observations on ethnic differences in stroke relied on hospital admissions in Birmingham, UK [8, 9], showing more frequent hospitalization for stroke in West Indians when compared to the native European population. Mortality data from cerebrovascular disease for England and Wales for 1970–1972 and 1979–1983, classified by country of birth and centering on the 1971 and 1981 census, respectively, then showed distinct ethnic differences in mortality from cerebrovascular disease [10]. More precisely, in both the periods, death rates from cerebrovascular disease were highest for men and women born in Caribbean countries followed by subjects born in Africa and the Indian subcontinent. These data were repeatedly confirmed [11] and the association with a differences in stroke mortality were observed by comparing European descent populations with people originating from West Africa, the Caribbean, and South Asia living both in the UK and in other European countries [13–18]. Interpretation of such differences required longitudinal studies of a broader range of ethnic groups.

# 4.3 Ethnic Disparities in Stroke Incidence

Although several studies have shown ethnic differences in stroke mortality in Europe, data on ethnic differences in stroke incidence are limited. The limited data on stroke incidence show variation between ethnic groups depending on ethnicity and country. A retrospective cohort study of 4.65 million people was created in Scotland linking ethnicity from the census and stroke incidence and mortality from NHS databases and self-reported ethnicity was used as indicator of ethnic group [19]. Differently from what observed using mortality data by country of birth in England and Wales, ethnic variations were found to be modest in Scotland, probably reflecting the high rates of cardiovascular disease in the White Scottish population [19]. Important ethnic differences in the incidence of stroke were reported using data from the south London stroke register [20] where the incidence rate ratio adjusted for age and sex in African compared with European patients was 2.21 [20].

Ethnic differences in the incidence of overall stroke and stroke subtypes (ischemic, intracerebral hemorrhage, and subarachnoid hemorrhage) in the Netherlands were investigated in the Dutch nationwide register-based cohort study (n = 7,423,174) conducted between 1998 and 2010 [21]. Compared with ethnic Dutch, Surinamese men and women had higher incidence rates of all stroke subtypes combined (adjusted hazard ratios 1.43 and 1.35, respectively), followed by Indonesian (1.04 and 1.07, respectively), whereas Moroccan had a lower incidence than ethnic Dutch (HR 0.42 and 0.37, respectively). Men of all ethnic groups (except for Moroccans) had higher risk than ethnic Dutch for intracerebral hemorrhage (HR ranging from 1.48 in Turkish to 2.29 in Chinese with 0.61 in Moroccans).

Only recently data from the South of Europe (i.e., Italy) were made available [22]. These data also showed that sub-Saharan Africans had the highest risk of

hospitalization for stroke vs. native Italian population (3.1 for both genders), followed by subjects coming from South Asia (males 1.68; females 1.55) and other Asian countries (1.92 and 1.88, respectively). The main limitation of these observations was the lack of data on risk factors such as hypertension, diabetes mellitus, smoking, alcohol, and diet, which made it impossible to assess the direct contribution of the various risk factors to the observed ethnic differences. Prevalence of modifiable risk factors, such as hypertension and diabetes, may explain how a rapid transition from subsistence living to a "Westernized lifestyle" may provide exposure needed for activation of inherent ethnic traits culminating in stroke. Also differences in the control of modifiable risk factor might play a role.

#### 4.4 Ethnic Disparities in Risk Factor Control

In African descent populations, the higher risk of stroke was consistent with the higher rates of hypertension [23] and higher blood pressure levels when compared with European populations [24]. Interactions between trends in stroke incidence and before stroke risk factors were investigated with the South London Stroke Register, a population-based register covering a multiethnic population of 357,308 inhabitants [25]. Total stroke incidence decreased by 39.5% during this 16-year period, from 247 to 149.5 per 100,000 per year (P < 0.0001). A similar decline in stroke incidence was observed in men from 277.3 to 158 (P < 0.0001) and in women from 217.3 to 138.6 (P < 0.0001). However, there were differences in the incidence trends between ethnic groups and between age groups. During the study period, a 41.3% reduction in stroke incidence was observed in the European group from 233.4 to 137.1 (P < 0.0001), whereas no significant changes in incidence rates were seen in the black group (from 310.1 to 267.5, not significant, with P = 0.3633), and a constantly higher incidence was observed in the black group compared with the white group. A higher prevalence of hypertension and diabetes mellitus in African descent patients compared with the European descent patients was observed in each of the four time periods in all age groups. South Asians experience a 1.5- to 2-fold higher stroke risk than Europeans [26]. A significantly higher 30-day ischemic stroke mortality in the South Asians compared with white European and African-Caribbean groups in the UK was also reported [27]. In addition, South Asians with diabetes were also demonstrated to have higher long-term stroke mortality [28]. Differences in hypertension prevalence between South Asians and Europeans do not explain the greater stroke risk in South Asian groups [24]. Among South Asians mean blood pressure levels [24], the use of antihypertensive therapy, and secular trends in blood pressure appeared to be comparable with white European counterparts. In this ethnic subgroup, the high prevalence of diabetes [24, 29] may however explain poorer stroke survival [27, 28], a greater incidence of CVD outcomes among patients with hypertension, and an excess risk of developing small vessel disease [30]. Furthermore, a high relative risk of stroke associated with high blood pressure was recently observed in the UK because blood pressure was found to be more strongly associated with stroke in South Asians than Europeans [31]. The study was

performed on 1375 European and 1074 South Asian men of Indian origin, mostly Punjabi Sikhs, residing in the UK. Over a median of 20-year follow-up, incident stroke was higher in South Asians (10%) than in Europeans (8%). All measures of blood pressure (SBP, DBP, MAP, and PP) were strongly positively associated with incident stroke in South Asians, even on multivariable adjustment. In contrast, with the exception of PP, associations were either weaker (SBP) or absent for Europeans. The combination of high blood pressure and glycemia as dichotomized variables appeared more deleterious for South Asians than Europeans [31]. No ethnic differences in achieving blood pressure control were observed among subjects who attended the follow-up clinic. Ethnic inequalities in stroke incidence were reported to reduce with age [32]. However, short- and long-term mortality were found to be enhanced among ethnic minorities after stroke either in US and in Europe independently from acute stroke care [32, 33]. A consistent impact on stroke survival among minority ethnic patients was conversely attributable to socioeconomic deprivation [33]. Rather than representing elimination of social disadvantages driving high stroke incidence in young blacks, age attenuation of ethnic inequalities in stroke incidence was thus considered to be an artefact of selected survival [34].

The relative risk of CVD associated with the risk factors is an important component of risk assessment models [35]. The use of risk assessment models developed using data from Western populations may underestimate the risk of stroke in South Asians. To better quantify this risk and develop more effective guidelines, we need to improve risk assessment and use risk scores validated for ethnic minorities [36]. As in African patients, South Asians also develop hypertension at an earlier age, with more end-organ damage, but there are no known differences in the blood pressure-lowering response to antihypertensive drugs, and despite the greater mortality, there are no trials in South Asians with morbidity and mortality outcomes. Also, we need data on whether lower thresholds to start treatment and lower therapeutic goal blood pressures need to be applied [37].

Studies in many high-income countries demonstrate that individuals with low socioeconomic status whether measured by income, occupational group, or by level of educational attainment have an elevated risk of dying from cardiovascular diseases, including stroke. The mechanisms through which low socioeconomic status affects stroke risk and outcomes are unclear, but some studies suggest that the comparatively high prevalence of predisposing risk factors among poorer people could account for some of the variation. The importance of socioeconomic inequalities in stroke incidence among major first-generation ethnic minority groups was specifically investigated in the Nationwide register-based cohort study (n = 2,397,446) in the Netherlands [38]. Data were obtained from the Dutch national registers (population register, hospital discharge register, cause of death register, and regional income survey) in the Netherlands between January 1, 1998, and December 31, 2010. Among ethnic Dutch, the incidence of stroke was found to be higher in the lowincome group than in the high-income group (adjusted HR, 1.18). Similar socioeconomic inequalities in stroke incidence were found among Surinamese (1.36), Indonesians (1.15), Moroccans (1.54), Turkish (1.19), and Antilleans (1.24). When compared with ethnic Dutch, the incidence of stroke was lower in Moroccans, similar in Turkish, but higher in Surinamese among all income groups. The incidence of stroke was higher in Indonesian low- and high-income groups than in their ethnic Dutch counterparts. Among Antilleans, the risk of stroke was higher than ethnic Dutch but only in the low-income group. Within each income group, the incidence of stroke was higher in most migrant groups than in ethnic Dutch. Reduction of socioeconomic inequalities in stroke incidence among all ethnic groups may lead to a public health improvement for all. Policy measures tackling socioeconomic inequalities should take the increased risk of stroke among ethnic minority populations into account [38].

#### 4.5 Ethnic Differences in Stroke Subtype

Ischemic stroke is usually classified on the basis of the presumed mechanism of the focal brain injury and the type and localization of the vascular lesion according to the TOAST classification [39] in (1) large artery atherosclerosis (LAAS), which may be extracranial or intracranial; (2) cardioembolic infarct (CEI) (embolism from a cardiac source); (3) lacunar infarct (LAC) (small vessel disease); (4) stroke of other determined etiology (ODE) (such as dissection, hypercoagulable states, or sickle cell disease); and (5) stroke of undetermined etiology (UDE). The certainty of the classification of the ischemic stroke mechanism is far from ideal and reflects the inadequacy of the diagnostic workup in some cases to visualize the occluded artery or localize the source of the embolism.

Clear differences in the distribution of stroke subtypes between European and African descent stroke patients were observed in the South London Ethnicity and Stroke Study [40, 41] where small vessel stroke was 2.6 times more common in African descent patients, after controlling for risk factors and deprivation. The study, conducted between 1999 and 2010, prospectively recruited 1200 African and 1200 European descent stroke patients from a contiguous geographical area in South London, UK [40, 41]. All patients had brain imaging and 96% had either carotid duplex or magnetic resonance angiography to image the extracranial vessels. Intracranial computed tomography angiography or magnetic resonance angiography was performed to determine the presence of intracranial stenosis in 25.8 and 40.5% of European and African descent stroke patients. On brain imaging, leukoaraiosis, which is a radiological marker of small vessel disease, was also increased in African descent patients. Hypertension and diabetes, two major risk factors for small vessel disease stroke, were both more common in the African descent stroke patients, but the increase in small vessel disease persisted after controlling for these risk factors although it is also possible that increased severity of hypertension in the African descent patients could contribute to the increased risk of small vessel disease. Stroke due to extracranial large artery stenosis was 2.6 times more common among Europeans, on fully adjusted analysis. Cardioembolic stroke was also more common in European stroke patients. In contrast, stroke secondary to intracranial stenosis appeared to be more common in African descent stroke patients than in European descent stroke patients.

A high frequency of lacunar strokes is also a familiar pattern among South Asians, which suggests a greater prevalence of small vessel disease in South Asians [42]. A trend toward more lacunar infarcts and less total anterior circulation infarcts in South Asians was early reported among all admissions to the St Mary's Hospital stroke unit [43]. In comparison with Europeans, higher rates of age-adjusted stroke (1.5-fold), lacunar infarction (threefold), and ischemic infarction due to large artery disease (twofold) were found in Pakistanis enrolled in a prospective 12-month study consisting of 273,327 adults ( $\geq$ 18 years) residents in Bradford (UK) [44]. Two South Asian studies which also classified their stroke population according to the TOAST taxonomy found a higher prevalence of lacunar strokes (42.7 and 68%) compared with large vessel infarctions (26 and 10%) [30, 45]. Predominance of intracranial disease over extracranial disease was reported among stroke patients of South Asian population [46].

The proportions and relative importance of stroke subtypes thus differ with ethnicity. The prevalence of small vessel disease was reported to be higher in South Asians than in Europeans [47]. In addition, intracranial atherosclerosis causes 30–50% of strokes in South Asian [48], whereas it is the cause of only 8–10% of strokes in Europeans [49, 50] although the causes for these ethnic differences remain unknown. Intracranial atherosclerotic stroke can be caused by branch occlusive disease as well as artery-to-artery embolism or hemodynamic impairment. Patients with branch occlusive disease often also show a mild degree of stenosis. Due to the relatively low frequency of intracranial atherosclerosis in Western countries, the option of intracranial atherosclerotic stroke in South Asian patients could be not adequately considered in Europe, and South Asian patients with intracranial atherosclerosis are likely to be classified as having other cryptogenic causes.

#### 4.6 Ethnic Differences in Stroke Mechanisms and Implications for Treatment

While cardioembolism is now considered as the most common (25–30%) cause of ischemic stroke in Western countries, atherosclerotic stroke accounts for up to 25–65% of strokes in Asian countries [47]. Guidelines for stroke prevention emphasize the use of antiplatelet agents and statins for atherosclerotic strokes and anticoagulants for patients with atrial fibrillation (AF) based on the results of large clinical trials. However, from a therapeutic point of view, AF might be more complicated in Asian patients with ischemic stroke. While the use of anticoagulants is the standard treatment applied to prevent stroke in patients with AF, AF may not always be the cause of stroke in AF patients. In fact, one-sixth of strokes in AF patients were reported to be unrelated to AF and showed clinical and echocardiographic characteristics distinct from those with AF-related stroke [51]. Because the prevalence of micro- and macroangiopathy is higher in South Asians than in Europeans, more South Asian patients with AF are classified as having undetermined etiology with two or more causes, and differentiation of AF-related vs. AF-unrelated stroke may be more important in South Asians than in Europeans.

The pathogenic mechanisms of lacunar stroke are similar to those of hypertensive intracranial hemorrhage, and patients with lacunar stroke often experience hemorrhagic stroke [52]. The two subclinical subtypes of lacunar stroke are cerebral deep microbleeds and leukoaraiosis [53]. Cerebral microbleeds are more common in Asians than in Europeans and are associated with intracranial hemorrhage as well as ischemic stroke [54], while leukoaraiosis may be caused by silent, acute lacunar infarcts [55]. The optimal treatment strategies may differ between the two conditions because the risk of subsequent intracranial bleeding was found to increase in the presence of cerebral microbleeds and the high risk and mortality of intracranial bleeding outweighed the modest benefit of antithrombotic agents in patients with at least five cerebral microbleeds [55]. Finally, specific stroke etiologies should be considered in certain stroke populations due to the presence of genetic differences between populations. For example, sickle cell disease can cause stenosis in cerebral vessels and can result in stroke in African populations but is very rare in Asian populations. In contrast, the prevalence of moyamoya disease is higher in Asians than in Europeans.

#### Conclusions

Although the global estimates of stroke morbidity and mortality favor highincome countries than their low- and middle-income counterparts, there are clear ethnic disparities in stroke mortality, morbidity, and survival across ethnic groups in high-income countries. Consideration of the above characteristics leads to the conclusion that the optimal treatment strategies may differ among patients with the same stroke subtype, with special regards to ethnic minority groups. Owing to the paucity of evidence, current guidelines do not provide detailed treatment strategies according to the subclassification of stroke subtype in ethnic minorities. Future studies should investigate different treatment strategies for the various subclassifications, such the optimal dose of statins for intracranial vs. extracranial atherosclerosis, the use of antithrombotics for white vs. red phenotypes of lacunar stroke, and the addition of antiplatelet agents to anticoagulation for AF-related vs. AF-unrelated stroke. The continuing advances in technology mean that more diagnostic tests will become available, but this does not mean that it will be possible to apply these advanced techniques in routine clinical practice. Continuous efforts are needed to refine the approach applied for the workup of patients with ischemic stroke belonging to ethnic minorities.

#### References

- Feigin VL, Roth GA, Naghavi M, et al. Global burden of stroke and risk factors in 188 countries, during 1990-2013: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2013. Lancet Neurol. 2016;15(9):913–24.
- Global, regional, and national age-sex specific mortality for 264 causes of death, 1980– 2016: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2016. Lancet. 2017;390(10100):1151–210.
- Koton S, Schneider AL, Rosamond WD, et al. Stroke incidence and mortality trends in US communities, 1987 to 2011. JAMA. 2014;312:259.
- 4. Vangen-Lønne AM, Wilsgaard T, Johnsen SH, et al. Declining incidence of ischemic stroke: what is the impact of changing risk factors? The Tromsø Study 1995 to 2012. Stroke. 2017;48:544.

- Feigin VL, Forouzanfar MH, Krishnamurthi R, et al. Global and regional burden of stroke during 1990-2010: findings from the Global Burden of Disease Study 2010. Lancet. 2014;383:245.
- Feigin VL, Krishnamurthi RV, Parmar P, et al. Update on the global burden of ischemic and hemorrhagic stroke in 1990-2013: the GBD 2013 study. Neuroepidemiology. 2015;45(3):161–76.
- 7. Owolabi MO, Akarolo-Anthony S, Akinyemi R, et al. The burden of stroke in Africa: a glance at the present and a glimpse into the future. Cardiovasc J Afr. 2015;26(2):S27–38.
- Cruickshank JK, Beevers DG, Osbourne VL, et al. Heart attack, stroke, diabetes, and hypertension in west Indians, Asians, and whites in Birmingham, England. Br Med J. 1980;281(6248):1108.
- 9. Ethnic factors in disease. Br Med J (Clin Res Ed). 1981;282(6275):1496-7.
- Balarajan R. Ethnic differences in mortality from ischaemic heart disease and cerebrovascular disease in England and Wales. BMJ. 1991;302(6776):560–4.
- Wild S, McKeigue P. Cross sectional analysis of mortality by country of birth in England and Wales, 1970-92. BMJ. 1997;314(7082):705–10.
- 12. Cappuccio FP. Ethnicity and cardiovascular risk: variations in people of African ancestry and South Asian origin. J Hum Hypertens. 1997;11(9):571–6.
- Hsu RT, Ardron ME, Brooks W, et al. The 1996 Leicestershire Community Stroke & Ethnicity Study: differences and similarities between South Asian and white strokes. Int J Epidemiol. 1999;28(5):853–8.
- Kissela B, Schneider A, Kleindorfer D, et al. Stroke in a biracial population—the excess burden of stroke among blacks. Stroke. 2004;35(2):426–31.
- 15. Stirbu I, Kunst AE, Bos V, et al. Differences in avoidable mortality between migrants and the native Dutch in the Netherlands. BMC Public Health. 2006;6:78.
- Harding S, Rosato M, Teyhan A. Trends for coronary heart disease and stroke mortality among migrants in England and Wales, 1979-2003: slow declines notable for some groups. Heart. 2008;94(4):463–70.
- Agyemang C, Vaartjes I, Bots ML, et al. Risk of death after first admission for cardiovascular diseases by country of birth in the Netherlands: a nationwide record-linked retrospective cohort study. Heart. 2009;95(9):747–53.
- Keppel KG, Pearcy JN, Heron MP. Is there progress toward eliminating racial/ethnic disparities in the leading causes of death? Publ Health Rep. 2010;125(5):689–97.
- Bhopal RS, Bansal N, Fischbacher CM, et al. Ethnic variations in the incidence and mortality of stroke in the Scottish health and ethnicity linkage study of 4.65 million people. Eur J Prev Cardiol. 2012;19(6):1503–8.
- Stewart JA, Dundas R, Howard RS, et al. Ethnic differences in incidence of stroke: prospective study with stroke register. BMJ. 1999;318(7189):967–71.
- Agyemang C, van Oeffelen AA, Norredam M, et al. Ethnic disparities in ischemic stroke, intracerebral hemorrhage, and subarachnoid hemorrhage incidence in the Netherlands. Stroke. 2014;45(11):3236–42.
- Fedeli U, Pigato M, Avossa F, et al. Large variations in stroke hospitalization rates across immigrant groups in Italy. J Neurol. 2016;263(3):449–54.
- 23. Agyemang C, Addo J, Bhopal R, et al. Cardiovascular disease, diabetes and established risk factors among populations of sub-Saharan African descent in Europe: a literature review. Glob Health. 2009;5:7.
- 24. Modesti PA, Reboldi G, Cappuccio FP, et al. Panethnic differences in blood pressure in Europe: a systematic review and meta-analysis. PLoS One. 2016;11(1):e0147601.
- 25. Wang Y, Rudd AG, Wolfe CD. Age and ethnic disparities in incidence of stroke over time: the South London stroke register. Stroke. 2013;44(12):3298–304.
- 26. Tillin T, Hughes AD, Mayet J, et al. The relationship between metabolic risk factors and incident cardiovascular disease in Europeans, south Asians, and African Caribbeans SABRE (Southall and Brent revisited)—a prospective population-based study. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2013;61(17):1777–86.

- Gunarathne A, Patel JV, Potluri R, et al. Secular trends in the cardiovascular risk profile and mortality of stroke admissions in an inner city, multiethnic population in the United Kingdom (1997-2005). J Hum Hypertens. 2008;22(1):18–23.
- Gunarathne A, Patel JV, Potluri R, et al. Increased 5-year mortality in the migrant south Asian stroke patients with diabetes mellitus in the United Kingdom: the West Birmingham stroke project. Int J Clin Pract. 2008;62(2):197–201.
- 29. Meeks KA, Freitas-Da-Silva D, Adeyemo A, et al. Disparities in type 2 diabetes prevalence among ethnic minority groups resident in Europe: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Intern Emerg Med. 2016;11(3):327–40.
- 30. Deleu D, Hamad AA, Kamram S, et al. Ethnic variations in risk factor profile, pattern and recurrence of non-cardioembolic ischemic stroke. Arch Med Res. 2006;37(5):655–62.
- Eastwood SV, Tillin T, Chaturvedi N, Hughes AD. Ethnic differences in associations between blood pressure and stroke in South Asian and European men. Hypertension. 2015;66(3):481–8.
- 32. Howard VJ, Kleindorfer DO, Judd SE, McClure LA, Safford MM, Rhodes JD, Cushman M, Moy CS, Soliman EZ, Kissela BM, Howard G. Disparities in stroke incidence contributing to disparities in stroke mortality. Ann Neurol. 2011;69(4):619–27.
- Chen R, McKevitt C, Rudd AG, Wolfe CDA. Socioeconomic deprivation and survival after stroke: findings from the Prospective South London Stroke Register of 1995 to 2011. Stroke. 2014;45(1):217–23.
- 34. Mayeda ER, Banack HR, Bibbins-Domingo K, Zeki Al Hazzouri A, Marden JR, Whitmer RA, Glymour MM. Can survival bias explain the age attenuation of racial inequalities in stroke incidence?: a simulation study. Epidemiology. 2018;29(4):525–32.
- Zhao D, Liu J, Xie W, et al. Cardiovascular risk assessment: a global perspective. Nat Rev Cardiol. 2015;12(5):301–11.
- Modesti PA. Ethnicity: new challenge for cardiovascular prevention in Europe. Hypertension. 2015;66(3):464–5.
- Brewster LM, van Montfrans GA, Oehlers GP, et al. Systematic review: antihypertensive drug therapy in patients of African and South Asian ethnicity. Intern Emerg Med. 2016;11(3):355–74.
- Agyemang C, van Oeffelen AA, Norredam M, et al. Socioeconomic inequalities in stroke incidence among migrant groups: analysis of nationwide data. Stroke. 2014;45(8):2397–403.
- Adams HP Jr, Bendixen BH, Kappelle LJ, et al. Classification of subtype of acute ischemic stroke. Definitions for use in a multicenter clinical trial. TOAST. Trial of Org 10172 in acute stroke treatment. Stroke. 1993;24(1):35–41.
- 40. Markus HS, Khan U, Birns J, et al. Differences in stroke subtypes between black and white patients with stroke: the South London ethnicity and stroke study. Circulation. 2007;116(19):2157–64.
- Gulli G, Rutten-Jacobs LC, Kalra L, et al. Differences in the distribution of stroke subtypes in a UK black stroke population - final results from the South London ethnicity and stroke study. BMC Med. 2016;14:77.
- 42. Gunarathne A, Patel JV, Gammon B, et al. Ischemic stroke in South Asians: a review of the epidemiology, pathophysiology, and ethnicity-related clinical features. Stroke. 2009;40(6):e415–23.
- Banerjee S, Biram R, Chataway J, et al. South Asian strokes: lessons from the St Mary's stroke database. QJM. 2010;103(1):17–21.
- 44. Ramadan H, Patterson C, Maguire S, et al. Incidence of first stroke and ethnic differences in stroke pattern in Bradford, UK: Bradford Stroke Study. Int J Stroke. 2018;13(4):374–8.
- 45. Syed NA, Khealani BA, Ali S, et al. Ischemic stroke subtypes in Pakistan: the Aga Khan University Stroke Data Bank. J Pak Med Assoc. 2003;53(12):584–8.
- 46. De Silva DA, Woon FP, Pin LM, et al. Intracranial large artery disease among OCSP subtypes in ethnic south Asian ischemic stroke patients. J Neurol Sci. 2007;260(1–2):147–9.
- 47. Kim BJ, Kim JS. Ischemic stroke subtype classification: an Asian viewpoint. J Stroke. 2014;16(1):8–17.

- 48. Gorelick PB, Wong KS, Bae HJ, et al. Large artery intracranial occlusive disease: a large worldwide burden but a relatively neglected frontier. Stroke. 2008;39(8):2396–9.
- Sacco RL, Kargman DE, Zamanillo M. Race-ethnic differences in stroke risk-factors among hospitalized-patients with cerebral infarction—the Northern Manhattan Stroke Study. Neurology. 1995;45(4):659–63.
- 50. Kim JS, Kim YJ, Ahn SH, et al. Location of cerebral atherosclerosis: why is there a difference between east and west? Int J Stroke. 2018;13(1):35–46.
- 51. Kim SJ, Ryoo S, Kwon S, et al. Is atrial fibrillation always a culprit of stroke in patients with atrial fibrillation plus stroke? Cerebrovasc Dis. 2013;36(5–6):373–82.
- Jackson C, Sudlow C. Comparing risks of death and recurrent vascular events between lacunar and non-lacunar infarction. Brain. 2005;128:2507–17.
- 53. Gouw AA, Seewann A, van der Flier WM, et al. Heterogeneity of small vessel disease: a systematic review of MRI and histopathology correlations. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 2011;82(2):126–35.
- 54. Charidimou A, Kakar P, Fox Z, et al. Cerebral microbleeds and recurrent stroke risk: systematic review and meta-analysis of prospective ischemic stroke and transient ischemic attack cohorts. Stroke. 2013;44(4):995–1001.
- 55. Conklin J, Silver FL, Mikulis DJ, et al. Are acute infarcts the cause of leukoaraiosis? Brain mapping for 16 consecutive weeks. Ann Neurol. 2014;76(6):899–904.



5

# Intracranial Atherosclerosis in Asian Populations

Pietro Amedeo Modesti, Maria Boddi, and Sergio Castellani

# 5.1 Ethnicity and Distribution of Atherosclerosis Lesions

Different mechanisms play a role in the pathogenesis of ischemic stroke and other forms of ischemic brain injury. Small vessel, large-artery atherosclerosis, and cardioembolic stroke are the most common subtypes encountered in clinical practice. However, ethnic differences in the distribution of lesions in the cerebrovascular district have long been a subject of interest [1-3]. Caucasians have been reported to have a higher incidence rate of extracranial atherosclerosis, whereas among African-Americans and Asians, a higher rate of intracranial atherosclerosis was observed. Carotid stenosis was extensively studied in terms of epidemiology, pathophysiology, and treatment. Unfortunately, relatively little is known about intracranial atherosclerosis until recently when modern neuroimaging methods allowed noninvasive screening of susceptible patients. Stroke has become the leading cause of death in the People's Republic of China since 2005, causing about one fifth of all deaths annually ( $\approx 1.6$  million deaths) [4]. Furthermore, it is estimated that there are  $\approx$ 7.5 million survivors of stroke in China, with  $\approx$ 2.5 million new stroke cases per year [5]. Improved stroke education and awareness of stroke in the past 30 years have helped in reducing stroke mortality. Many major risk factors for stroke were actually not well controlled in China during the study period, and the prevalence of hypertension (the most important risk factor for stroke) in China has increased rapidly in adult population since 1991 [5]. However, a different distribution of

P. A. Modesti (🖂) · M. Boddi · S. Castellani

Department of Clinical and Experimental Medicine, University of Florence, Firenze, Italy e-mail: pamodesti@unifi.it

 $<sup>\</sup>ensuremath{\mathbb C}$  Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018

P. A. Modesti et al. (eds.), *Ethnic Diversities, Hypertension and Global Cardiovascular Risk*, Updates in Hypertension and Cardiovascular Protection, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-93148-7\_5

cerebrovascular atherosclerosis in Asian populations might also play a role. In China, intracranial atherosclerosis was reported to account for about 46–56% of stroke [6–11]. In Thailand, intracranial atherosclerosis was found in 47% of stroke patients. In Koreans, 56.3% of stroke patients had intracranial atherosclerosis although the authors used 30% stenosis as cutoff. In Singapore, significant intracranial stenosis was found in 47.9% of stroke patients [12]. The risk of stroke was reported to be higher for intracranial than for extracranial atherosclerosis. As the majority of the world's populations are Asians, it is reasonable to conclude that intracranial atherosclerosis is the most common vascular lesion in stroke patients worldwide. This point is now of interest to Europe because the observed ethnic variance in the distribution of cerebral atherosclerosis [1–3] might require a different approach to screening of high-risk patients belonging to ethnic minorities.

## 5.2 Anatomy of Main Intracranial Arteries

Intracranial arteries of major clinical interest are internal carotid artery (ICA), middle cerebral artery (MCA), anterior cerebral artery (ACA), and posterior cerebral artery (PCA). The ICA is the terminal branch of the common carotid artery, together with the external carotid artery. It starts at C3 and C5 vertebral level, and it is divided into seven segments (named from C1 to C7). The ICA gives rise to two terminal branches: MCA and ACA. MCA originates from the ICA and runs into the lateral sulcus where it then branches and gives blood to many parts of the lateral cerebral cortex. It can be subdivided into four parts: the horizontal segment (sphenoidal segment, M1), insular segment (M2), opercular segments (M3), and cortical segments (M4). The ACA is smaller than MCA and, at the level of corpus callosum, is divided into pericallosal and callosomarginal branches. The PCA represents the terminal branches of the basilar artery (BA) and irrigates the occipital lobes and posteromedial temporal lobes.

### 5.3 Stroke Mechanisms and Intracranial Stenosis

Ischemic stroke is usually classified on the basis of the presumed mechanism of the focal brain injury and the type and localization of the vascular lesion according to the TOAST classification [13] in (1) large-artery atherosclerosis (LAAS), which may be extracranial or intracranial; (2) cardioembolic infarct (CEI) (embolism from a cardiac source); (3) lacunar infarct (LAC) (small vessel disease); (4) stroke of other determined etiology (ODE) (such as dissection, hypercoagulable states, or sickle cell disease); and (5) stroke of undetermined etiology (UDE).

The certainty of the classification of the ischemic stroke mechanism is far from ideal and reflects the inadequacy of the diagnostic workup in some cases to visualize the occluded artery or localize the source of the embolism. As regards intracranial stenosis (ICS), patterns of ischemic stroke are (a) border zone infarctions as a result of hypoperfusion due to a highly stenotic artery, (b) territorial infarctions as a result of artery-to-artery embolism, and (c) lacunar infarction due to plaque extension over small penetrating artery ostia (also known as branch occlusive disease).

It might be beneficial to divide the atherosclerotic subtype into isolated intracranial and extracranial (with or without intracranial) atherosclerosis subtypes. Differences in clinical and neuroimaging features and risk factors have been reported between extracranial (e.g., cervical carotid) and intracranial atherosclerosis [14, 15]. Previous studies have found atherosclerosis to be frequently localized to either the intracranial or the extracranial arterial system, rather than occurring in both systems [14, 15]. More importantly, intracranial stenosis can be caused by diverse conditions, including moyamoya disease, dissection, vasculitis, and reversible cerebral vasoconstriction syndrome. In contrast, atherosclerosis is the main cause of cervical carotid stenosis, with only rare exceptions of carotid dissection, fibromuscular dysplasia, Takayasu arteritis, and radiation arteritis being differentiated clinically. In addition, intracranial atherosclerotic stroke can be caused by branch occlusive disease as well as artery-to-artery embolism or hemodynamic impairment. Patients with branch occlusive disease often show a mild degree of stenosis and are misclassified as having lacunar stroke or other cryptogenic stroke.

In a large prospective study, different stroke mechanisms were studied in acute stroke patients with ICS (>50%) as evaluated by MRI DWI (diffusion-weighted imaging) and MRA, CTA, or DSA [16]. The following prevalence of stroke mechanisms was reported in intracranial atherosclerosis: artery-to-artery embolism (46%), perforator branch occlusion (21%), in situ thrombo-occlusion (19%), hemodynamic impairment (1%), and mixed (13%) [17]. In another study of more than 130 symptomatic ICS patients, similar results were shown: artery-to-artery embolism caused approximately 50% of strokes, perforator occlusion about 25%, hypoperfusion in <10%, and mixed in 16% [18]. With regard to localization, intracranial atherosclerosis in the anterior circulation was more often associated with artery-to-artery embolism (52% vs. 34%) and less often with perforator branch occlusion (12% vs. 40%) than intracranial atherosclerosis in the posterior circulation [16]. Studies with microembolic signal monitoring by transcranial Doppler indicate that a combined embolism-hypoperfusion mechanism could be common in symptomatic MCA stenosis. In a prospective study of 30 patients with symptomatic MCA stenosis, TCD monitoring showed microembolic signals in 8 out of 16 patients with border zone infarcts [17]. Hemodynamic compromise in conjunction with multiple small arteryto-artery emboli may result in border zone infarctions because of failure to clear emboli in a poorly perfused brain area [17].

The risk factors, vessel wall pathology, and treatment strategies may differ between these two subtypes of intracranial atherosclerotic stroke. Patients with branch occlusive disease often show a mild degree of stenosis and are misclassified as having lacunar stroke or other cryptogenic stroke. However, high-resolution MRI studies have demonstrated intracranial plaques occluding perforating arteries, which suggests that statin plays a role in these patients [19].

#### 5.4 Diagnosis, Quantification, and Characterization of Intracranial Stenosis

In general, timely diagnosis is important in ICS because time is a predictor of stroke recurrence, that is, a higher recurrent stroke risk in patients within 2.5 weeks after the first ischemic event than later (hazard ratio, 1.7; 95% CI 1.1–2.7) [20]. Raised mean blood flow velocities on TCD or luminal narrowing and absence of flow, or both, on MRI, CT, and catheter angiography are used to identify and quantify the severity of intracranial atherosclerosis. The application of advanced diagnostic technologies may reduce the proportion of patients diagnosed with cryptogenic stroke. These techniques could also play a role in diagnosing patients with known vascular and cardiac abnormalities.

### 5.4.1 Digital Subtraction Angiography (DSA)

DSA is considered the gold standard for the quantification of stenosis and collateral flow assessment [21]. DSA has been widely used to evaluate ICAS because the high spatial resolution allows a high image quality to be achieved. However, disadvantages include high costs, limited availability, and the small risk (<1%) of severe periprocedural complications.

#### 5.4.2 Transcranial Doppler Ultrasound

Transcranial Doppler ultrasound (TCD) is safe, inexpensive, and easily applied in clinical practice. Transcranial Doppler provides flow information in real time, can detect microembolic signals, and can provide information on brain self-regulation.

In clinical practice, the most frequently used transducer is a pulsed Doppler sectorial probe with a 2.0–3.5 MHz emission frequency (Fig. 5.1). The probe can be fixed to the scalp with a headband so that the same angle of insonation for continuous flow velocity recordings is maintained throughout the examination. TCD is conducted using either transcranial color-coded duplex sonography, in which it is displayed in a two-dimensional color-coded image, or, once the desired blood vessel is insonated, blood flow velocities may be measured using pulsed-wave (PW) Doppler (Fig. 5.2). The TCD with combined colorflow and power Doppler allows direct imaging of the intracranial arteries, their anatomic course, diameter, and relationships with the adjacent structures [22, 23]. Because of its high negative predictive values, TCD is a good screening test, but might be inadequate to measure the severity of disease in some circumstances. TCD is highly operator dependent and time consuming, and clinical use can be limited by the



**Fig. 5.1** Power Doppler provides a direct visualization of focal middle cerebral artery (MCA) lumen reduction (**a**). Spectral Doppler analysis confirms the presence and allows to grade the severity of MCA stenosis (**b**)



**Fig. 5.2** Color flow mapping allows to detect the site and extension of a lumen reduction and the presence of a focal turbulent flow (panels **a** and **b**). The sequential interrogation of contiguous arterial segments (**c**, **d**, and **e**) can provide the evidence of a focal increase in peak systolic velocity in the middle part of MCA (PSV = 361 cm/s), consistent with a >50% lumen reduction

possible absence of suitable temporal bone acoustic window (absent up to 20% of patients). Stenosis of intracranial carotid artery (any degree of stenosis) can be diagnosed when the peak flow velocity at TCD was  $\geq$ 120 cm/s for ACA,  $\geq$ 155 cm/s for MCA,  $\geq$ 100 cm/s for PCA and BA, and  $\geq$  90 cm/s for intracranial vertebral arteries (VA) (Fig. 5.2).

#### 5.4.3 Computer Tomography Angiography (CTA)

CTA is a useful screening tool because it is only minimally invasive, fast, and more widely available in clinical practice than MRA and DSA. CTA has a high interoperator reliability when assessing stenosis grade, and it is less susceptible to motion artifacts compared with MRI techniques. Disadvantages are the exposure to radiation and the necessity of iodinated contrast material use. CTA is not suitable for depiction of vessels with a diameter smaller than 0.7 mm, due to limited spatial resolution. Also, dense and extensive mural calcifications may reduce the accuracy of measuring the degree of stenosis with CTA. Overall, studies show that CTA is useful as a screening tool for identification of ICAS and intracranial occlusion. It may therefore be used to exclude cases of ICAS, replacing the use of DSA in many cases.

#### 5.4.4 Magnetic Resonance Angiography (MRA)

Time-of-flight (TOF)-MRA is a noninvasive technique that does not use any radiation nor contrast material to visualize arteries (Fig. 5.3). The main disadvantage is the high susceptibility of TOF-MRA to flow-related artifacts. Complete absence of MR signal in an artery can occur even though the vessel is not entirely occluded. Severe stenosis not only causes these flow-related artifacts in most cases but also in <70% stenosis these artifacts are reported, which influences the reported sensitivity and specificity values of MRA compared with DSA. Studies comparing TOF-MRA and CTA for its ability to identify intracranial stenosis and occlusion compared with DSA conclude that CTA is superior to TOF-MRA; CTA had higher sensitivity than MRA (98% compared with 70%) and a higher PPV than MRA (93% compared with 65%) [24]. Studies do not indicate that MRA can replace the gold standard DSA



Fig. 5.3 MRA representation of a proximal MCA (M1) >50% stenosis

with respect to the degree of vessel stenosis in the intracranial vasculature. Highresolution (HR) MRI can already be accomplished at a field strength of 1.5-Tesla (T). Studies with higher magnetic field strengths (3 or 7 T) report the ability to detect smaller intracranial arteries, the vessel wall, and atherosclerotic plaques. The stenosis grade for the HR MRI has a good agreement with the DSA stenosis grade. An important advantage of HR MRI is that various components from the plaque can be identified, in which the presence of lipid core and intraplaque hemorrhage has been associated with vulnerability of atherosclerotic plaques.

As regards the characterization of ICS, luminal imaging techniques traditionally used for the assessment of vasculopathy do not adequately assess vessel wall pathology and can be of limited value in differentiating non-atherosclerotic causes of stenosis of intracranial vessels. While anatomic diagnosis of arterial narrowing is made with reasonable accuracy, ascribing the etiology for the stenosis remains challenging in clinical practice. Radiologic mimics of ICAS are often encountered such as vasculitis, moyamoya disease, fibromuscular dysplasia, or vasospasm and may require multimodal imaging to be able to distinguish between them. Luminal imaging techniques traditionally used for the assessment of vasculopathy do not adequately assess vessel wall pathology and can be of limited value in differentiating between causes of intracranial vasculopathies. ICAS generally reveals eccentric thickening with variable enhancement, whereas vasculitis shows smooth, intense, and homogeneous enhancement.

#### 5.5 Epidemiology of Intracranial Stenosis

Most of the available data were obtained in patients after acute stroke, although few studies were also performed in patients at risk for stroke and in the general population.

#### 5.5.1 Stroke Patients

In an angiographic comparison between two groups of stroke patients, one Japanese, another American [25], the atherosclerotic occlusive vascular disease in the white population was more commonly demonstrated in the extracerebral vessels than in the Japanese population, while atherosclerotic plaques were more frequent in the small intracranial vessels among the Japanese [25]. Very high rates of middle cerebral artery stenosis (up to 61% of total stenosis) and middle cerebral artery occlusion (up to 62% of occlusions) were found in an angiographic study of cerebrovascular disease in Japan [26].

Among patients with ischemic stroke, intracranial stenosis was considered the etiology for stroke in 9% of whites, 17% of African-Americans, and 15% of Hispanics in the Northern Manhattan Stroke Study in the 1993–1997 period [27]. In a recent prospective, multicenter, hospital-based, transcranial ultrasound study performed in Italy, ICAS was identified as a cause of ischemic stroke in almost 8.7% of first-ever

1 1							
Author	Year	Ref	Population	Ethnicity	Total (n=)	ICS $(n=)$	ICS %
Huang HW	2006	[31]	General population	Chinese	1068	63	5.9%
Wong KS	2007	[32]	General population	Chinese	590	41	6.9%
Wong KS	2007	[35]	High-risk patients	Chinese	3057	385	12.6%*
Modesti PA	2017	[34]	High-risk patients	Chinese	96	17	18%
Huang YN	1997	[ <mark>6</mark> ]	Stroke or TIA	Chinese	96	49	51.0%
Wong KS	2000	[7]	Stroke or TIA	Chinese	705	329	47.0%
Suwanwela NC	2003	[ <mark>9</mark> ]	Stroke or TIA	Thailandese	108	51	47.0%
Lee SJ	2003	[ <mark>8</mark> ]	Stroke or TIA	Koreans	142	80	56.0%
De Silva DA	2007	[10]	Stroke or TIA	South Asians	200	102	54 0%

Chinese

2864

1335

46.6%

Table 5.1 Prevalence of intracranial stenosis (ICS) in Oriental (China, Thailand, Korea) populations

2014 [11] Stroke or TIA \* = only stenosis of the middle cerebral artery were assessed

stroke patients [28]. Patients consecutively admitted for their first-ever acute ischemic stroke were assessed prospectively over a 24-month period either with transcranial color-coded Doppler sonography (TCCS) or transcranial Doppler (TCD). ICAS was diagnosed when there was an evidence of a cerebral infarction in the territory of a > 50% stenosis detected by TCCS/TCD and confirmed by magnetic resonance angiography or computed tomography angiography [28]. The prevalence of intracranial stenosis in Oriental (China, Thailand, Korea) patients admitted with ischemic strokes was conversely very high ranging between 46 and 56% (Table 5.1) [6-11].

Using noninvasive Doppler methods, a prospective study showed a 51% prevalence of intracranial arterial lesions among Chinese patients referred for the investigation of TIA [6]. The rate of intracranial disease was approximately three times that of extracranial disease [6]. In a prospective study [10] enrolling 200 consecutive ethnic South Asian patients with acute ischemic stroke in Singapore, intracranial large-artery disease at transcranial color-coded Doppler was prevalent among 54% of all stroke subtypes and was independently associated with hypertension and higher serum erythrocyte sedimentation rate. Comparable rates (46.6%) were found using magnetic resonance angiography in 2864 consecutive patients who experienced an acute cerebral ischemia <7 days after symptom onset in 22 Chinese hospitals [11]. ICAS was defined as  $\geq$ 50% diameter reduction on magnetic resonance angiography.

It has been observed that extracranial atherosclerosis is increasingly common among Asian populations. Among 705 consecutive Chinese stroke patients, 258 patients (37%) had intracranial lesions only, 71 (10%) had both extracranial and intracranial lesions, and 16 (2.3%) had extracranial lesions only [7]. Some investigators postulate that the changed lifestyle, particularly the eating habit, might determine the alteration of the site of vascular pathology. In a retrospective study [9] considering patients with ischemic stroke in the carotid territory, among the patients with extracranial stenosis, 98% had associated intracranial disease, whereas none of those with intracranial stenosis had more than 50% of extracranial carotid stenosis. Liu et al. [29] reported that, in Taiwan Chinese, 19 (42.2%) of 45 patients with steno-occlusive extracranial carotid artery disease had combined intracranial lesions on magnetic resonance angiography. Among 142 consecutive patients who had atherosclerotic

Wang Y

steno-occlusive lesions (defined as  $\geq$  30% narrowing of the luminal diameter or occlusion) of an extracranial carotid artery confirmed by conventional angiography, intracranial atherosclerotic disease was observed in 53% of the patients [8].

Patients with intracranial large-artery disease had more severe stroke, stayed longer in the hospital, and had higher risk of recurrent stroke [11]. Importantly, the degree of stenosis assessed with magnetic resonance angiography was not the only independent predictor for recurrent stroke. Other factors such as diastolic blood pressure, no use of antithrombotic drug, complete circle of Willis, and history of cerebral ischemia or heart disease and family history of stroke were also independent predictors [11].

#### 5.5.2 High-Risk Patients

In a cohort of patients recruited in Hong Kong with at least one vascular risk factor (age > 65 years, hypertension, diabetes mellitus, ischemic heart disease, hyperlipidemia) without history of stroke or TIA (mean age 56 years), the overall prevalence of MCA stenosis was 12.6% [30]. In the same study, the prevalence of MCA stenosis increased from 7.2 to 29.6% according to the number of associated risk factors [30], elderly, hypertension, diabetes, and hyperlipidemia being associated factors. A strong association between ICS and T2DM (OR 2.9-5.9) was also consistently observed in different studies [31-33]. These figures fit well with recent data obtained in Chinese migrants in Europe [34]. In Europe vascular screening is commonly limited to extracranial vessels. Therefore, Chinese patients with newly diagnosed T2DM underwent the screening of cerebral vascular lesions. Minor plaques of carotid artery were identified in 48 patients (50%). No patient had carotid stenosis of any degree. Four (4.2%) of the 96 investigated patients had at least one cerebral artery that was unable to be insonated. Seventeen out of the 96 patients had at least one ICS of any degree with a per person prevalence of 18.2%. Among all vessels included in the analysis, ICS was most prevalent in middle cerebral artery (n = 13, 13.6%) and posterior cerebral artery (n = 12, 12.5%). Nine patients out of the 17 participants with any ICS (52%) had >1 intracranial lesions. More precisely eight patients had lesions in one vessel, five patients had lesions in two vessels, and four patients had lesions in three vessels [34]. The present findings may lead to greater attention to intracranial vessels in Chinese outpatients with T2DM.

Transcranial Doppler does not provide information regarding the pathological nature of the stenosis. In addition to atherosclerosis, other conditions may lead to increase in blood flow velocity in the cerebral arteries.

#### 5.5.3 General Population

There are limited data on the prevalence of asymptomatic intracranial stenosis in the general population. Wong et al. [32] studied intracranial stenosis in a population-based study using TCD and reported intracranial stenosis in 6.9% of Chinese

population aged  $\geq$ 40 years. Huang et al. [31] studied middle cerebral artery (MCA) stenosis using TCD in 1068 Chinese subjects with adequate acoustic windows aged  $\geq$ 50 years with no history of stroke or TIA and reported MCA stenosis in 5.9%.

#### 5.6 Treatment Options for Atherosclerotic Intracranial Stenosis

The present treatment of patients with ischemic events attributable to intracranial atherosclerotic stenosis is based on a combination of antiplatelet drugs and optimization of blood pressure and LDL cholesterol values through lifestyle modification and drug treatment [21, 36, 37]. Intracranial atherosclerosis is one of the most common causes of stroke worldwide and is associated with a particularly high risk of recurrent stroke. Despite this, there have only been a few large, multicenter randomized trials evaluating stroke preventive therapies for this disease.

In the large, double-blind, randomized controlled trial called Warfarin-Aspirin Symptomatic Intracranial Disease (WASID) [38], 569 patients with stroke or TIA attributable to 50% to 99% intracranial stenoses of the MCA, intracranial ICA, intracranial vertebral artery, or basilar artery were randomized to aspirin 1300 mg or warfarin (target international normalized ratio [INR], 2-3). This double-blind trial was stopped early because of higher rates of death and major hemorrhage in the warfarin arm (aspirin group, 3.2%; warfarin group, 8.3%; HR 0.39; 95% confidence interval [CI] 0.18–0.84; P = 0.01). The mortality rate was lower in the aspirin group (aspirin group, 2.4%/year; warfarin group; 5.2%/year; HR 0.46; 95% CI 0.23-0.90; P = 0.02). Based on these results, oral anticoagulation is now rarely used in patients with ICAS. NOACs have yet to be tried in patients with non-cardiogenic stroke. Although patients in the WASID trial were given aspirin 1300 mg/day, on the basis of data for general safety and efficacy, daily aspirin doses of 50-325 mg are recommended [39]. However, in WASID trial, the 1- and 2-year rates of recurrent ischemic stroke in the territory of the stenotic artery were high (12% and 15% in the aspirin arm and 11% and 13% in the warfarin arm, respectively) [20]. In recent years, two strategies were proposed for the treatment of high-risk patients: aggressive medical therapy (combination antiplatelet therapy and intensive management of risk factors) and percutaneous transluminal angioplasty and stenting (PTAS). Three trials have compared different antiplatelet therapies in patients with intracranial arterial stenosis, but the primary end points in all these trials were related to imaging or transcranial Doppler ultrasound findings [40-42]. There have been no randomized trials to evaluate the effectiveness of clopidogrel alone or the combination of aspirin and dipyridamole for prevention of recurrent stroke in patients with intracranial arterial stenosis. In the recent CHANCE substudy on 481 patients with ICAS [43], there was no statistically significant trend for more favorable outcomes (recurrent strokes at 90 days) in the clopidogrel plus aspirin group than in the aspirin monotherapy group (11.3% vs. 13.6%).

In the Stenting and Aggressive Medical Therapy for Intracranial Stenosis (SAMMPRIS) trial [36], aggressive medical management using aspirin plus

clopidogrel was compared with angioplasty/stenting. Aggressive medical therapy in both arms consisted of aspirin 325 mg/d, clopidogrel 75 mg/d for 90 days after enrollment, intensive risk factor management that primarily targeted SBP <140 mmHg (<130 mmHg in patients with DM) and LDL-C < 70 mg/dL, and a lifestyle modification program [36]. Symptomatic patients with ICAS of 70–99% of the diameter of a major intracranial artery were enrolled. The primary end point was stroke or death within 30 days after enrollment or stroke in the territory of the qualifying artery beyond 30 days. Enrollment in SAMMPRIS was stopped after 451 patients had been randomized primarily because the 30-day rate of stroke and death was significantly higher in the stenting arm. By 30 days, 33 (14.7%) of 224 patients in the stenting group and 13 (5.8%) of 227 patients in the medical group had died or had a stroke (percentages are product limit estimates). The early benefit of aggressive medical management over stenting with the Wingspan stent for high-risk patients with intracranial stenosis persists over extended follow-up [37].

In the VISSIT (the Vitesse Intracranial Stent Study for Ischemic Stroke Therapy) trial, worse outcomes after stenting were also shown with a different (i.e., balloon expanding) stent in comparison with medical therapy in symptomatic intracranial atherosclerotic stenosis (24% vs. 9% at 30 days, 36% vs. 15% at 12 months follow-up) [44].

Therefore, current guidelines recommend aspirin 325 mg/d for patients with a stroke or TIA caused by 50–99% stenosis of a major intracranial artery, the addition of clopidogrel 75 mg/d being reasonable for 90 days in patients with recent stroke or TIA (within 30 days) attributable to severe stenosis (70–99%) of a major intracranial artery [39]. This point is crucial for Oriental patients with atrial fibrillation where cerebral atherosclerosis was found to be more common with higher CHADS2 scores [45]. These patients may require additional measures for prevention of ischemic stroke, because of concomitant cerebral atherosclerosis, with possible combined use of an antiplatelet drug and oral anticoagulants. Asian patients are vulnerable to intracranial hemorrhage, and new studies with NOAC are needed.

Hypertension, diabetes, dyslipidemia, and cigarette smoking are risk factors associated with cerebral artery atherosclerosis including ICAS. Differences in risk factors between ICAS and extracranial atherosclerosis (ECAS) have been reported; dyslipidemia seems to be more closely associated with ECAS, while advanced hypertension, metabolic syndrome, or diabetes may be more closely associated with ICAS [16]. The presence of risk factors may also be linked to the severity of ICAS [46]. These risk factors should be aggressively managed for the primary and secondary prevention of stroke in patients with ICAS. Given the poor prognoses in patients with ICS [47], aggressive control of vascular risk factors as well as lifestyle modification is to be pursued to prevent ICS-related ischemic stroke. Maintenance of SBP below 140 mmHg and high-intensity statin therapy are recommended [39]. However, the intensity of blood pressure reduction for the secondary prevention of stroke remains unclear in ICAS patients. Although strict blood pressure control is generally recommended, the risk of hypoperfusion is to be considered [48]. Current guidelines emphasize lipid-lowering (statin) therapy to reduce the risk of atherosclerotic strokes. A single-center, randomized, single-blind clinical trial [49]

enrolled 120 Chinese patients with symptomatic ICAS identified by computed tomography angiography (CTA) and CT perfusion. Patients were randomly divided into the low-dose (10 mg/day), standard-dose (20 mg/day), and intensive-dose ator-vastatin therapy (40 mg/day) groups in a 1:1:1 ratio. After 52 weeks of treatment, improvement in serum lipid profiles, degree of stenosis, and perfusion-related parameters was significantly better in the intensive-dose group. In addition, the cumulative probability of cerebrovascular events was significantly lower in the intensive group than in the low-dose group. These results suggest that high-intensity statin treatment may be safe and effective in Asian ICAS patients.

### 5.7 Non-atherosclerotic ICS: Moyamoya Disease

Moyamoya disease (MMD) is a chronic occlusive cerebrovascular disease with unknown etiology characterized by steno-occlusive changes at the terminal portion of the internal carotid artery (ICA). This occlusion results in the formation of a fine vascular network (the moyamoya vessels) at the base of the brain. The appearance of this vascular network on an angiogram looks like a puff of cigarette smoke drifting in the air. The disorder was called "moyamoya disease," because "moyamoya" means "puff of smoke" in Japanese [50]. In 2015 the Research Committee of MMD of the Japanese Ministry of Health, Labour, and Welfare revised the diagnostic criteria for definitive MMD to include patients with both bilateral and unilateral presentations of terminal ICA stenosis with an abnormal vascular network at the base of the brain. The current diagnostic criteria also state that a definitive diagnosis of MMD requires catheter angiography in unilateral cases, while bilateral cases can be promptly diagnosed using catheter angiography, magnetic resonance imaging (MRI), or magnetic resonance angiography (MRA).

The incidence of moyamoya disease is high in East Asia, and familial forms account for about 15% of patients with this disease. The prevalence of MMD is relatively high in East Asian countries being 6.03 per 100,000 in 2003 in Japan [51], whereas studies involving non-Asian populations are rare. Because both MMD and intracranial atherosclerotic stenosis (ICAS) are more prevalent in Asians than in Westerners, the increased prevalence of ICAS may in part be caused by adult-onset MMD that is misclassified as ICAS. In adult patients with intracranial occlusive disease, diagnostic criteria based on molecular or mechanistic classification rather than angiographic findings may be needed [52]. The female to male ratio was shown to be 1.8, and the distribution of age at onset has been suggested to have two peaks: one at 5 years of age and one lower peak at about 40 years of age [50]. The main pathological changes induced by MMD in the stenotic segment are fibrocellular thickening of the intima, irregular undulation of the internal elastic laminae, medial thinness (weakening of the media), and a decrease in the outer diameter [50].

Although uncommon, MMD is an important cause of non-atherosclerotic intracranial arterial disease, especially in East Asian countries. MMD is the most important cause of stroke and transient ischemic attack (TIA) in children in this region. The clinical presentations of MMD include TIA, ischemic stroke, hemorrhagic stroke, seizures, headache, and cognitive impairment. The incidence of each symptom varies with the age of the patients. Ischemic symptoms, especially TIAs, predominate in children, and intellectual decline, seizures, and involuntary movements are also common in this age group. On the other hand, adult patients present with intracranial hemorrhages more often than pediatric patients do. Approximately 30% of MMD patients presented with intracerebral hemorrhage. Significant brain hypoperfusion may lead to cognitive impairment or intellectual disability (intellectual developmental disorder). Since most stroke episodes are related to hemodynamic insufficiency, ischemic strokes caused by MMD are rarely catastrophic. The mortality rates during the acute stage have been reported to be 2.4 and 16.4% in ischemic and hemorrhagic stroke types, respectively [53]. Although there have been few long-term follow-up studies of patients with MMD, reportedly 75–80% of patients follow a benign course without a significant compromise in their daily activities [54].

There are no effective medical therapies for moyamoya disease. Through the provision of collateral pathways, surgical revascularization is the most successful therapy to improve cerebral hemodynamics and to reduce the risk of subsequent stroke [50].

#### 5.8 Conclusions: Which Options for Screening?

According to the current guideline recommendations, at a minimum, all acute stroke patients should have brain imaging with computed tomography or magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) to distinguish between ischemic and hemorrhagic events [39]. Intracranial vascular study is recommended when either intra-arterial fibrinolysis or mechanical thrombectomy (endovascular treatment) is contemplated for management [55], occlusion of middle cerebral being reported as the most frequent site of lesion in registry (46.9%) [56].

In the approach to patients with previous stroke or transient ischemic attack, high-risk modifiable conditions such as carotid stenosis or AF as the cause of ischemic symptoms are usually searched, and imaging of the intracranial arteries is considered in the diagnostic workup of cryptogenic stroke [57]. The search for major-risk cardioembolic source of embolism, such as atrial fibrillation, currently receives major attention in the Western countries, a position which could be justified by the low prevalence of intracranial stenosis in these populations. When facing different ethnic populations, this position can be misleading and the high prevalence of ICS in ethnic minorities should be considered.

Population-based studies have shown correlations between the severity of atherosclerosis in one arterial territory and the involvement of other arteries. Therefore, early detection of arterial disease in apparently healthy individuals has focused on peripheral arteries and in particular on the carotid arteries [58]. A specific approach for ethnic groups different from North American and European patients is not covered in current guidelines for stroke prevention [39, 59].

#### References

- 1. Feldmann E, Daneault N, Kwan E, et al. Chinese-white differences in the distribution of occlusive cerebrovascular disease. Neurology. 1990;40(10):1541–5.
- Inzitari D, Hachinski VC, Taylor DW, et al. Racial differences in the anterior circulation in cerebrovascular disease. How much can be explained by risk factors? Arch Neurol. 1990;47(10):1080–4.
- Liu LH, Caplan LR, Kwan E, et al. Racial differences in ischemic cerebrovascular disease: clinical and magnetic resonance angiographic correlations of white and Asian patients. J Stroke Cerebrovasc Dis. 1996;6(2):79–84.
- 4. Liu L, Wang D, Wong KS, et al. Stroke and stroke care in China: huge burden, significant workload, and a national priority. Stroke. 2011;42(12):3651–4.
- 5. Wang Z, Hu S, Sang S, et al. Age-period-cohort analysis of stroke mortality in China: data from the global burden of disease study 2013. Stroke. 2017;48(2):271–5.
- Huang YN, Gao S, Li SW, et al. Vascular lesions in Chinese patients with transient ischemic attacks. Neurology. 1997;48(2):524–5.
- 7. Wong KS, Li H, Chan YL, et al. Use of transcranial Doppler ultrasound to predict outcome in patients with intracranial large-artery occlusive disease. Stroke. 2000;31(11):2641–7.
- Lee SJ, Cho SJ, Moon HS, et al. Combined extracranial and intracranial atherosclerosis in Korean patients. Arch Neurol. 2003;60(11):1561–4.
- Suwanwela NC, Chutinetr A. Risk factors for atherosclerosis of cervicocerebral arteries: intracranial versus extracranial. Neuroepidemiology. 2003;22(1):37–40.
- 10. De Silva DA, Woon FP, Lee MP, et al. South Asian patients with ischemic stroke: intracranial large arteries are the predominant site of disease. Stroke. 2007;38(9):2592–4.
- Wang Y, Zhao X, Liu L, et al. Prevalence and outcomes of symptomatic intracranial large artery stenoses and occlusions in China: the Chinese intracranial atherosclerosis (CICAS) study. Stroke. 2014;45(3):663–9.
- 12. Wong LK. Global burden of intracranial atherosclerosis. Int J Stroke. 2006;1(3):158-9.
- Adams HP Jr, Bendixen BH, Kappelle LJ, et al. Classification of subtype of acute ischemic stroke. Definitions for use in a multicenter clinical trial. TOAST. Trial of Org 10172 in acute stroke treatment. Stroke. 1993;24(1):35–41.
- 14. Bang OY, Kim JW, Lee JH, et al. Association of the metabolic syndrome with intracranial atherosclerotic stroke. Neurology. 2005;65(2):296–8.
- Bang OY, Lee PH, Yoon SR, et al. Inflammatory markers, rather than conventional risk factors, are different between carotid and MCA atherosclerosis. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 2005;76(8):1128–34.
- Kim JS, Nah HW, Park SM, et al. Risk factors and stroke mechanisms in atherosclerotic stroke: intracranial compared with extracranial and anterior compared with posterior circulation disease. Stroke. 2012;43(12):3313–8.
- Wong KS, Gao S, Chan YL, et al. Mechanisms of acute cerebral infarctions in patients with middle cerebral artery stenosis: a diffusion-weighted imaging and microemboli monitoring study. Ann Neurol. 2002;52(1):74–81.
- Lopez-Cancio E, Matheus MG, Romano JG, et al. Infarct patterns, collaterals and likely causative mechanisms of stroke in symptomatic intracranial atherosclerosis. Cerebrovasc Dis. 2014;37(6):417–22.
- 19. Bang OY. Considerations when subtyping ischemic stroke in Asian patients. J Clin Neurol. 2016;12(2):129–36.
- Kasner SE, Chimowitz MI, Lynn MJ, et al. Predictors of ischemic stroke in the territory of a symptomatic intracranial arterial stenosis. Circulation. 2006;113(4):555–63.
- 21. Qureshi AI, Caplan LR. Intracranial atherosclerosis. Lancet. 2014;383(9921):984–98.
- 22. Alexandrov AV, Demchuk AM, Wein TH, et al. Yield of transcranial Doppler in acute cerebral ischemia. Stroke. 1999;30(8):1604–9.
- Feldmann E, Wilterdink JL, Kosinski A, et al. The stroke outcomes and neuroimaging of intracranial atherosclerosis (SONIA) trial. Neurology. 2007;68(24):2099–106.

- van den Wijngaard IR, Holswilder G, van Walderveen MA, et al. Treatment and imaging of intracranial atherosclerotic stenosis: current perspectives and future directions. Brain Behav. 2016;6(11):e00536.
- 25. Kieffer SA, Takeya Y, Resch JA, et al. Racial differences in cerebrovascular disease. Angiographic evaluation of Japanese and American populations. Am J Roentgenol Radium Ther Nucl Med. 1967;101(1):94–9.
- 26. Tomita T, Mihara H. Cerebral angiographic study on C.V.D. in Japan. Angiology. 1972;23(4):228–39.
- White H, Albala BB, Wang CL, et al. Ischemic stroke subtype incidence among whites, blacks, and Hispanics—the northern Manhattan study. Circulation. 2005;111(10):1327–31.
- Baracchini C, Anzola GP, Cenciarelli S, et al. Italian symptomatic intracranial atherosclerosis study (ISIDE) : a multicenter transcranial ultrasound evaluation. Neurol Sci. 2016;37(10):1645–51.
- Liu HM, Tu YK, Yip PK, et al. Evaluation of intracranial and extracranial carotid stenoocclusive diseases in Taiwan Chinese patients with MR angiography: preliminary experience. Stroke. 1996;27(4):650–3.
- Sung YF, Lee JT, Tsai CL, et al. Risk factor stratification for intracranial stenosis in Taiwanese
  patients with Cervicocerebral stenosis. J Am Heart Assoc. 2015;4(12):e002692.
- Huang HW, Guo MH, Lin RJ, et al. Prevalence and risk factors of middle cerebral artery stenosis in asymptomatic residents in Rongqi County, Guangdong. Cerebrovasc Dis. 2007;24(1):111–5.
- Wong KS, Huang YN, Yang HB, et al. A door-to-door survey of intracranial atherosclerosis in Liangbei County, China. Neurology. 2007;68(23):2031–4.
- 33. Suri MF, Georgiadis AL, Tariq N, et al. Estimated prevalence of acoustic cranial windows and intracranial stenosis in the US elderly population: ultrasound screening in adults for intracranial disease study. Neuroepidemiology. 2011;37(1):64–71.
- 34. Modesti PA, Castellani S, Calabrese M, et al. Comparison of type 2 diabetes prevalence in Chinese migrants vs Caucasians and new perspectives for screening of cerebrovascular disease in Chinese: a proof of concept study. Diabetes Res Clin Pract. 2017;130:196–203.
- 35. Wong KS, Ng PW, Tang A, et al. Prevalence of asymptomatic intracranial atherosclerosis in high-risk patients. Neurology. 2007;68(23):2035–8.
- Chimowitz MI, Lynn MJ, Derdeyn CP, et al. Stenting versus aggressive medical therapy for intracranial arterial stenosis. N Engl J Med. 2011;365(11):993–1003.
- 37. Derdeyn CP, Chimowitz MI, Lynn MJ, et al. Aggressive medical treatment with or without stenting in high-risk patients with intracranial artery stenosis (SAMMPRIS): the final results of a randomised trial. Lancet. 2014;383(9914):333–41.
- Chimowitz MI, Lynn MJ, Howlett-Smith H, et al. Comparison of warfarin and aspirin for symptomatic intracranial arterial stenosis. N Engl J Med. 2005;352(13):1305–16.
- 39. Kernan WN, Ovbiagele B, Black HR, et al. Guidelines for the prevention of stroke in patients with stroke and transient ischemic attack: a guideline for healthcare professionals from the American Heart Association/American Stroke Association. Stroke. 2014;45(7):2160–236.
- 40. Kwon SU, Cho YJ, Koo JS, et al. Cilostazol prevents the progression of the symptomatic intracranial arterial stenosis: the multicenter double-blind placebo-controlled trial of cilostazol in symptomatic intracranial arterial stenosis. Stroke. 2005;36(4):782–6.
- Kwon SU, Hong KS, Kang DW, et al. Efficacy and safety of combination antiplatelet therapies in patients with symptomatic intracranial atherosclerotic stenosis. Stroke. 2011;42(10):2883–90.
- 42. Wang X, Lin WH, Zhao YD, et al. The effectiveness of dual antiplatelet treatment in acute ischemic stroke patients with intracranial arterial stenosis: a subgroup analysis of CLAIR study. Int J Stroke. 2013;8(8):663–8.
- Liu L, Wong KS, Leng X, et al. Dual antiplatelet therapy in stroke and ICAS: subgroup analysis of CHANCE. Neurology. 2015;85(13):1154–62.
- 44. Zaidat OO, Fitzsimmons BF, Woodward BK, et al. Effect of a balloon-expandable intracranial stent vs medical therapy on risk of stroke in patients with symptomatic intracranial stenosis: the VISSIT randomized clinical trial. JAMA. 2015;313(12):1240–8.

- 45. Kim YD, Cha MJ, Kim J, et al. Increases in cerebral atherosclerosis according to CHADS2 scores in patients with stroke with nonvalvular atrial fibrillation. Stroke. 2011;42(4):930–4.
- Turan TN, Makki AA, Tsappidi S, et al. Risk factors associated with severity and location of intracranial arterial stenosis. Stroke. 2010;41(8):1636–40.
- Marzewski DJ, Furlan AJ, St Louis P, et al. Intracranial internal carotid artery stenosis: longterm prognosis. Stroke. 1982;13(6):821–4.
- Carolei A, Modesti PA. Limb-shaking TIA: on the borders of evidence-based medicine. Intern Emerg Med. 2017;12(5):675–7.
- 49. Zhou P, Lu Z, Gao P, et al. Efficacy and safety of intensive statin therapy in Chinese patients with atherosclerotic intracranial arterial stenosis: a single-center, randomized, single-blind, parallel-group study with one-year follow-up. Clin Neurol Neurosurg. 2014;120:6–13.
- 50. Kuroda S, Houkin K. Moyamoya disease: current concepts and future perspectives. Lancet Neurol. 2008;7(11):1056–66.
- 51. Fujimura M, Bang OY, Kim JS. Moyamoya disease. Front Neurol Neurosci. 2016;40:204-20.
- 52. Bang OY, Ryoo S, Kim SJ, et al. Adult Moyamoya disease: a burden of intracranial stenosis in east Asians? PLoS One. 2015;10(6):e0130663.
- 53. Yonekawa Y, Taub E. Moyamoya disease: status 1998. Neurologist. 1999;5(1):13-23.
- 54. Yonekawa Y, Kahn N. Moyamoya disease. Adv Neurol. 2003;92:113-8.
- 55. Jauch EC, Saver JL, Adams HP Jr, et al. Guidelines for the early management of patients with acute ischemic stroke: a guideline for healthcare professionals from the American Heart Association/American Stroke Association. Stroke. 2013;44(3):870–947.
- 56. Mangiafico S, Pracucci G, Saia V, et al. The Italian registry of endovascular treatment in acute stroke: rationale, design and baseline features of patients. Neurol Sci. 2015;36(6):985–93.
- 57. Hart RG, Diener HC, Coutts SB, et al. Embolic strokes of undetermined source: the case for a new clinical construct. Lancet Neurol. 2014;13(4):429–38.
- 58. Piepoli MF, Hoes AW, Agewall S, et al. European guidelines on cardiovascular disease prevention in clinical practice: the sixth joint task force of the European Society of Cardiology and Other Societies on cardiovascular disease prevention in clinical practice (constituted by representatives of 10 societies and by invited experts) developed with the special contribution of the European Association for Cardiovascular Prevention & Rehabilitation (EACPR). Eur Heart J. 2016;37(29):2315–81.
- 59. Meschia JF, Bushnell C, Boden-Albala B, et al. Guidelines for the primary prevention of stroke: a statement for healthcare professionals from the American Heart Association/ American Stroke Association. Stroke. 2014;45(12):3754–832.



# Coronary Heart Disease Among Non-Western Immigrants in Europe

6

Pietro Amedeo Modesti and Ugo Fedeli

# 6.1 Coronary Artery Disease at a Global Level

According to the Global Burden of Disease 2016 Study (GBD 2016), a comprehensive assessment of cause-specific mortality, cardiovascular diseases remain the main cause of death globally [1]. Most importantly, between 2006 and 2016, total deaths from coronary artery disease (CAD) rose by 19.0%, increasing from 7.96 million deaths in 2006 to 9.48 million deaths in 2016. The world is not equally affected by the dynamics of this epidemic. Differently from what a young medical student may expect, the global rise of CAD can be entirely attributed to the sharp increase of coronary events experienced by low- and middle-income countries in the last decades, whereas the affluent part of the world experiences an opposite trend. This pattern is clear when the world is categorised according to quintiles of sociodemographic index (SDI), a summary indicator derived from measures of average income per capita, educational attainment, and total fertility [1]. So in 2016, middle-SDI and low-middle-SDI were the main contributors to ischaemic heart disease, whereas high-SDI (including countries in North America and Western Europe) and also high-middle-SDI world areas (with countries such as Argentina and Brazil) continued to witness a reduction of ischaemic heart disease [1]. The importance of prevention is currently recognised. Funding priorities, international programmes, attention to social determinants of health and behaviours, as well as the crucial role of access and quality of both primary and secondary healthcare in preventing deaths from non-communicable diseases are marking the differences in high-income

P.A. Modesti (🖂)

U. Fedeli SER-Epidemiological Department, Veneto Region, Padova, Italy

© Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018

P. A. Modesti et al. (eds.), Ethnic Diversities, Hypertension and Global

*Cardiovascular Risk*, Updates in Hypertension and Cardiovascular Protection, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-93148-7\_6

Department of Clinical and Experimental Medicine, University of Florence, Firenze, Italy e-mail: pamodesti@unifi.it

countries. On the other hand, most deprived world areas are facing ageing, growth of the population, and most importantly a progressive reduction of neonatal mortality. However, probably we are not fully aware that the importance of socioeconomic inequalities in health is now evident also within most affluent countries of Western Europe [2].

## 6.2 Ethnic Disparities of CAD in Europe

#### 6.2.1 Prevalence and Incidence

The early and most commonly adopted data source to describe chronic disease risk among populations is represented by mortality or admission to hospital registries at a national or local level.

Early studies, consisting in *cross-sectional* analysis of mortality statistics or surveys, were performed in the UK in the 1970s and 1980s. An investigation on the causes of deaths in immigrants to England and Wales highlighted that mortality due to ischaemic heart disease was high in subjects originating from the Indian subcontinent [3]. Immigrants from South Asia living in the UK were then confirmed as a population at highly raised risk for acute myocardial infarction [4]. The following analyses noted that rate ratios for coronary mortality were higher for both men and women born in South Asia [5]. The burden of cardiovascular disease (CVD) in the UK was reported to vary between ethnic groups and type of CVD diagnosis [6]. Many migrant SA populations show higher coronary heart disease (CAD) prevalence and mortality rates compared with native populations, a phenomenon demonstrated in several countries including Canada [7] and South Africa [8]. Further, CAD presents at a younger mean age in migrant SA populations compared with indigenous populations [9].

Incidence of CAD was then investigated in retrospective study or prospective follow-up of cross-sectional surveys (turning them into *cohort studies*). High incidence of AMI among South Asians was observed in different countries of Northern Europe such as Scotland [10], Sweden [11], Denmark [12], Norway [13], the Netherlands [14], and Italy [15].

In an early record-linked, retrospective cohort study of 4.6 million people that linked individual ethnic groups from the 2001 census to Scottish hospital discharge and mortality data from 2001 to 2003 [10], the *incidence of acute myocardial infarction* (fatal combined with non-fatal) was found to be higher in South Asian compared to non-South Asian both in men and in women [16]. The following analyses of the same study with the combined endpoint of hospitalisation or community death, incidence of *chest pain and angina* [17], myocardial infarction, and heart failure [18] were observed to be higher in South Asian than in Europeans.

Using data on 3207 European (n = 1787) and South Asian (n = 1420) men from the Southall [3, 5] and Brent [19] population-based studies, which were conducted with identical protocols between 1988 and 1991 in west London and followed since

then for deaths and causes of death, incidence of coronary death was found to be higher in South Asian than in Europeans [20]. Over an 18-year follow-up of London healthy civil servants in the Whitehall II study, South Asians had higher frequencies of *typical angina* (17.0% vs. 11.3%, p < 0.001) compared with European individuals [19]. In contrast, African descents have been found to be at similar or lower risk of heart diseases compared to UK descent residents [21–23]. Compared to UK descent, people of South Asia (SA) (countries of the Indian subcontinent, India, Pakistan, Sri Lanka, Bangladesh, and Nepal) have also been found to be at increased risk of angina [17, 19], myocardial infarction [22], and coronary heart disease [23, 24]. Such finding has been confirmed in other European countries and North America [25].

High incidence of myocardial infarction in South Asians was recently observed also in the South of Europe [15]. During the 1990s and 2000s, the northeastern area of Italy has been a destination area for economic migrants mainly from Eastern Europe, Africa, and Asia, and this adult immigrant population is now mostly represented by first-generation immigrants. When considering the period 2008–2013 (analysis limited to the 20–59 age band), the standardised hospitalisation ratio for myocardial infarction (computed as the ratio between admissions observed for ethnic group and those expected according to age- and gender-specific rates registered among Italian citizens) of South Asians was 4.18 and 2.51 for men and women, respectively [15].

More recently, data obtained from primary care medical records were made available, giving the opportunity to perform comparisons across a broad range of outcomes and a full range of cardiovascular disease presentations. First lifetime cardiovascular disease diagnosis is indeed a turning point in a patient's experience, marking the end of the possibility of primary prevention and the beginning of the need to consider secondary prevention. In this large population-based cohort of over one million patients, with a median of 5.7 observation years and more than 95,000 events, strong evidence of heterogeneity in both size and direction of associations between ethnic group and 12 different CVD presentations were confirmed [26]. The study considered 1,068,318 patients (study cohort comprised of 971,283 UK descent, 38,292 South Asian descent, 30,896 African descents, and 27,847 mixed/ other patients) registered between January 1997 and March 2010 from 225 general practices across England submitting data to Clinical Practice Research Database (CPRD). At study entry, patients were aged >30 years and free of diagnosed CVD and had been followed up for at least 1 year [26]. An overwhelming predominance of CAD diagnoses as the first lifetime expression of CVD in South Asian patients was observed. The hazard ratios (HRs) of South Asian compared to UK descent patients were 1.67 (1.52-1.84), 1.82 (1.56-2.13), and 1.67 (1.49-1.87) for initial lifetime diagnosis of stable angina, unstable angina, and myocardial infarction, respectively. Conversely, African descents were significantly less likely than UK descent to be diagnosed with one of the coronary heart disease diagnoses as a first CVD diagnosis. In African descents, increased hazards of ischaemic (1.29; 1.03-1.62) and haemorrhagic stroke (1.44; 0.97-2.12) were consistent with previous

studies. The associations were generally robust to adjustment for cardiovascular risk factors and medication use [26]. Screening for cardiovascular disease should thus be prioritised in South Asian patients, especially in the under 60s, compared to other ethnic groups.

#### 6.2.2 Prognosis

The outcome after presentation with coronary disease seems to be not worse in South Asians in spite of their high prevalence of diabetes. In the retrospective cohort study of 4.6 million people [10], prognosis following myocardial infarction was investigated. After adjustment for age, sex, and any previous admission for diabetes, the hazard ratio for death at 2 years was 0.59 (95% CI 0.43 to 0.81), indicating a better survival among South Asians [27].

High CAD mortality in SA patients in the UK does not appear to be related to increased case fatality after AMI. In a retrospective cohort study of 4111 (17.8% of SA ethnicity) consecutive patients hospitalised for AMI between 1 October 2002 and 30 September 2008, primary end point being all-cause mortality, adjusted shortterm (0-30 days) and long-term (>30 days-end of follow-up) survival was similar for SA patients and European patients [28]. This was consistent in subgroups of patients with STEMI and NSTEMI [28]. Rates of coronary reperfusion and revascularisation therapies during the index admission and prescription of secondary prevention treatments at discharge were similar between the ethnic groups. A North American study reported that South Asians have improved survival after AMI compared with Caucasians [29]. Therefore, although South Asian ethnicity is associated with a higher incidence of CAD, there appears to be a lower mortality once the CAD presents compared with Caucasian patients [29-31]. In the Netherlands, similar long-term (5-year) mortality rates after AMI among Indonesian subjects compared with the ethnic Dutch population were reported [32, 33]. Mortality at 5 years was conversely higher among Surinamese, Antilleans, and Chinese compared with the ethnic Dutch population [33].

The influence of ethnicity on the prognosis of patients undergoing percutaneous coronary intervention (PCI) was investigated in a retrospective analysis of 279,256 patients undergoing PCI from 2004 to 2011 from the British Cardiovascular Intervention Society national database, of whom 259,318 (92.9%) were Caucasian and 19,938 (7.1%) were South Asian. The main outcome measures were in-hospital major adverse cardiac and cerebrovascular events and all-cause mortality during a median follow-up of 2.8 years (interquartile range, 1.5–4.5 years) [34]. Despite being on average 5 years younger, the South Asians had more extensive disease, more complex cardiac histories, and a high rate of diabetes mellitus (42% vs. 15% for Caucasians). After correcting for these differences, in-hospital and medium-term mortality of South Asians was no worse than that of Caucasians. This suggests that in South Asians, the high prevalence of diabetes exerts an adverse influence on mortality, but ethnicity itself is not an independent predictor of outcome [34]. In this

cohort, STEMI was a more common presentation among South Asians, and consequently South Asians were more likely to undergo primary percutaneous coronary intervention than Caucasians.

On this basis, the proposed strategy to reduce persisting ethnic disparities in coronary mortality was to concentrate on reducing ethnic inequalities in disease incidence (i.e. primary prevention) [27]. The combination of higher incidence and equitable or even better prognosis in South Asian compared to white populations of coronary disease, coupled with the general ageing of the whole UK population, will lead to an increase in the size of the prevalent pool of South Asian people with coronary disease.

#### 6.3 Risk Factors for Incident Coronary Artery Disease

#### 6.3.1 Coronary Size

Asian-Indians have a much higher rate of CAD than Caucasians and at a younger age, with approximately 50% having their first CAD-related event at <55 years old, and 25% of those occur at <40 years old. Asian-Indians also have more severe cases of CAD [35, 36]. Research has suggested smaller coronary artery size to be one of the biggest causes for increased CAD in this population [35, 37–39]. However, currently, there is a lack of consensus regarding the contribution of coronary artery size in South Asian patients. Nonetheless, the South Asian population still has a higher prevalence of both severe diffuse and three-vessel CAD. Although studies are usually performed on a limited number of subjects, difference in the mean diameter size might have implications for more challenging performance of procedures such as coronary artery bypass grafting, stent implantation, or atherectomy.

#### 6.3.2 Diabetes and Conventional Risk Factors

Compared with white people of European descent, South Asians living in highincome countries have an age standardised rate of type 2 diabetes of about two to four times higher, with these risks being highest in Bangladeshis (roughly four times) and lowest in Indians (about two times). A high risk of diabetes was observed also in subjects from other Asian countries, such as in Filipinos [40], Chinese [41], and African-Caribbeans [42–44]. However, although the presence of DM is associated with a significant increase in the overall death rate, its impact on CAD events and the related morbidity and mortality indeed may differ based on ethnicity because the risk of CAD is known to be higher for South Asians than African-Caribbeans. In a tri-ethnic community-based cohort study from northwest London, 4196 middleaged subjects (mean age, 52 years) enrolled originally for assessment for DM and other cardiometabolic risk factors in the SABRE study were evaluated after a mean of 20 years for mortality and incident CVD, and survivors were invited for
follow-up evaluation [23]. Compared with Europeans, the incidence of CAD events was higher in South Asians but lower in African-Caribbean subjects [23]. More precisely the risk of coronary heart disease for diabetes was elevated in South Asians compared with their European counterparts (subhazard ratio 1.55; 95% CI 1.38-1.75) being reduced in African-Caribbeans (0.60; 0.49-0.75). There was a higher prevalence (almost threefold) of DM in South Asians and African-Caribbeans compared with Europeans. In Italy, South Asian ethnicity is at very high risk of diabetes, dyslipidaemia, and ischemic heart disease; immigrants from sub-Saharan Africa are affected by high rates of hypertension, cerebrovascular diseases, and heart failure, with a more pronounced unfavourable profile among females [45]. However, South Asians had more central obesity and atherogenic dyslipidaemia than the African-Caribbeans [23]. It is conceivable that a higher prevalence of insulin resistance [46] may account for a higher incidence of CAD events in South Asians when compared with both European and African-Caribbean cohorts [47]. Migrant South Asians seem to be more insulin resistant than white Europeans across the life course and potentially experience  $\beta$ -cell exhaustion at a younger age [46]. South Asians might experience transition through the high-risk prediabetes phase more rapidly than white Europeans. Thus, early intervention for diabetes prevention might be particularly important in this ethnic group [46].

Although the higher risks of cardiovascular complications in South Asians with diabetes relative to their European counterparts were confirmed in different cohort studies, taken together, these studies broadly reveal that risk differences, at least in Northern Europe, are appreciably lower than those seen a few decades ago [48, 49]. In clinical terms, cardiovascular risks have attenuated over time in South Asians with diabetes although retinopathy and renal complication risks remain high probably because of the high levels of glycaemia and rapid glycaemic deterioration noted in this population [46].

The early onset of diabetes in South Asians may have implication for the process of care, more precisely linked to a possible delay in the diagnosis. South Asians typically develop diabetes 5–10 years earlier than white Europeans and are therefore likely to benefit from earlier and more prolonged exposure to these agents, for example, statins and ACE inhibitors [50]. In Norway, general practitioners were found to deliver comparable quality of diabetes care to all ethnic patient groups with respect to process measures. However, the early onset of diabetes and the poor glycaemic control of relatively young ethnic minority patients represent a major concern because the diagnosis can be delayed [51].

Whilst glycaemia levels tend to still be somewhat worse in South Asians with diabetes relative to Europeans, such differences are likely to have markedly reduced over the last few decades [52]. Interestingly, over the last three to four decades, a reduction in the relative risk of mortality in South Asians with diabetes versus Europeans was observed [48]. A recent retrospective cohort study examines the relationship between ethnicity, life expectancy, and cause-specific mortality in the UK [49]. The years of life lost in association with diabetes relative to non-diabetes were fewer in South Asians compared with white Europeans [49].

Overall, cardiovascular disease risk associated with type 2 diabetes in migrant South Asians seems to have declined over time. This pattern would be consistent with improvement in risk factor management in South Asians with type 2 diabetes, particularly in lipids and blood pressure and to earlier diabetes diagnosis [46, 48]. Ethnically specific trials assessing benefit of blood pressure and diabetes treatment targets are now needed.

#### 6.3.3 Healthcare Access

The importance of understanding and tackling healthcare inequities between ethnic groups, a significant factor in poor health outcomes, is increasingly recognised globally [53] and is a continuous matter of debate in the USA [54–58]. As regards the UK, there is little evidence of ethnic inequities in healthcare access and provision for cardiovascular health in the country. Small and narrowing ethnic health disparities were reported for cardiovascular diseases in primary [59] or secondary care settings [24]. Likewise in populations already selected for coronary angiography, South Asians have been shown not to be inequitably managed in terms of prescription medication [60].

However, evidence from the Whitehall II study suggests that suboptimal prescribing of lipid-lowering drugs is an issue for South Asians and that poor risk awareness is likely to impact patients' ability to participate in self-management of chronic disease [61]. Significant variations in adherence to prescribed medicines between the major ethnic groups were also observed by using aggregated prescribing data of 76 general practice surgeries in the Heart of Birmingham teaching Primary Care Trust [62]. In some minority ethnic groups, delaying or refusing medical treatment may indeed increase the risk of preventable morbidity and mortality in conditions such as cardiac disease [63], as also observed in the Netherlands among Surinamese, Antilleans, and Chinese population [33]. This is probably highly dependent on differences in receiving and adhering to secondary preventive measures. Previous literature showed a lower use of cardiac rehabilitation among ethnic minorities and difficulties in adhering to lifestyle changes and medication therapy [64]. Among Surinamese in the Netherlands, for example, poor blood pressure control has been reported [65]. In Italy, a distinct pattern of cardiovascular risk could be identified among South Asians, with high rates of diabetes, dyslipidaemia, ischemic heart disease, and chronic kidney disease [45]. Immigrants with diabetes were also reported to have a lower probability to undergo annual controls for glycated haemoglobin and renal function [66, 67], to be treated with glucose-lowering drugs [68], and to have poorer glycaemic control with respect to the native population [69].

Low compliance among migrant groups may be caused by several factors, such as linguistic and cultural barriers, low health literacy, and differences in health beliefs. Difficulties in reaching mutual understanding between the migrant patient and the physician may also contribute to non-compliance to lifestyle modifications and drug use.

#### 6.3.4 Behavioural Factors

Despite conventional and novel risk factors, it has been shown that the beliefs and attitudes of South Asian patients have a direct result on their health outcomes. The lack of knowledge of CAD was found to be influenced by the country of birth [70]. This lack of knowledge of CAD is linked to poor dietary habits, low levels of physical activity, and social support. Despite healthy-eating campaigns, there was a definite lack of information among the South Asian community regarding dietary intake and its correlation with CAD. Most South Asians believe in a healthy diet, yet few adhere to dietary constraints. The usual diet for South Asian countries, which traditionally consisted of high carbohydrates and low fat, has been replaced with a decline in complex carbohydrates and a high intake of dietary fat. This deficit in dietary knowledge, along with urbanisation, has translated to poor dietary habits for Indians immigrating to Europe, leading to central obesity and a predisposition to accelerated atherosclerotic disease [71]. In general, South Asians do believe physical activity is important, yet it seems only younger men actually engage in regular physical activity. Women and children believe daily activity is sufficient, whereas elderly South Asians believe physical activity over a certain age would be detrimental to their health [72]. As a result, South Asians with CAD exhibit poor healthrelated quality of life when compared with Europeans with CAD [70].

#### 6.3.5 Physical Activity and Fitness

The issue of physical activity has special implication in South Asians. Although lower physical activity levels are likely to contribute to the higher level of insulin resistance and diabetes risk, South Asians are still more insulin resistant than are white Europeans after adjustment for differences in physical activity level [73]. Increasing evidence suggests that South Asians have lower levels of cardiorespiratory fitness than do white Europeans, which cannot be accounted for differences in physical activity [73, 74]. Adjustments for differences in fitness between South Asian and white European men attenuated the excess HOMA-estimated insulin resistance noted in South Asian people [73]. As increases in fitness can only be brought about by physical activity or losing weight (as maximum oxygen uptake is generally expressed per kg of body weight), South Asians need to engage in greater levels of physical activity or have a lower body weight to achieve similar levels of fitness. In line with this, recent guidelines [75, 76] are suggesting higher levels of physical activity for South Asians for diabetes and cardiovascular disease prevention than the classical recommendation of 150 min of moderate intensity physical activity per week [77]. Irrespective of future mechanistic discoveries, South Asians need to be encouraged and helped, by various culturally appropriate methods, to maintain a high physical activity level and low body weight across the life course to prevent diabetes and cardiovascular diseases.

#### 6 Coronary Heart Disease Among Non-Western Immigrants in Europe

#### Conclusion

With the exception of variations by gender and age, no other epidemiological variable is as powerful as ethnicity in accounting for population-level differences in coronary artery diseases [78]. However, only few countries specifically consider ethnic minorities in their national health plans for metabolic and cardiovascular prevention. Furthermore, the main scientific societies in Europe still give limited attention to specific risk profiles in immigrant populations [2]. The effects of this between country and discrepancy are now becoming evident because the recently reported reduction in cardiovascular disease risk of some ethnic groups is not equally observed in Europe. Of utmost importance, public health professionals, healthcare workers, and policymakers are often unaware of a rapidly changing scenario.

### References

- 1. Global, regional, and national age-sex specific mortality for 264 causes of death, 1980–2016: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2016. Lancet. 2017;390(10100):1151–210.
- Modesti PA. Ethnicity: new challenge for cardiovascular prevention in Europe. Hypertension. 2015;66(3):464–5.
- Balarajan R, Bulusu L, Adelstein AM, et al. Patterns of mortality among migrants to England and Wales from the Indian subcontinent. Br Med J (Clin Res Ed). 1984;289(6453):1185–7.
- Hughes LO, Raval U, Raftery EB. First myocardial infarctions in Asian and white men. BMJ. 1989;298(6684):1345–50.
- Harding S, Rosato M, Teyhan A. Trends for coronary heart disease and stroke mortality among migrants in England and Wales, 1979-2003: slow declines notable for some groups. Heart. 2008;94(4):463–70.
- 6. Chaturvedi N. Ethnic differences in cardiovascular disease. Heart. 2003;89(6):681-6.
- Anand SS, Yusuf S, Vuksan V, et al. Differences in risk factors, atherosclerosis, and cardiovascular disease between ethnic groups in Canada: the study of health assessment and risk in ethnic groups (SHARE). Lancet. 2000;356(9226):279–84.
- 8. Walker AR. The epidemiology of ischaemic heart disease in the different ethnic populations in Johannesburg. S Afr Med J. 1980;57(18):748–2.
- 9. Bhopal R. What is the risk of coronary heart disease in south Asians? A review of UK research. J Public Health Med. 2000;22(3):375–85.
- Fischbacher CM, Bhopal R, Povey C, et al. Record linked retrospective cohort study of 4.6 million people exploring ethnic variations in disease: myocardial infarction in South Asians. BMC Publ Health. 2007;7:142.
- Hedlund E, Lange A, Hammar N. Acute myocardial infarction incidence in immigrants to Sweden. Country of birth, time since immigration, and time trends over 20 years. Eur J Epidemiol. 2007;22(8):493–503.
- 12. Hempler NF, Larsen FB, Nielsen SS, et al. A registry-based follow-up study, comparing the incidence of cardiovascular disease in native Danes and immigrants born in Turkey, Pakistan and the former Yugoslavia: do social inequalities play a role? BMC Public Health. 2011;11:662.
- Rabanal KS, Selmer RM, Igland J, et al. Ethnic inequalities in acute myocardial infarction and stroke rates in Norway 1994-2009: a nationwide cohort study (CVDNOR). BMC Public Health. 2015;15:1073.

- 14. van Oeffelen AAM, Vaartjes I, Stronks K, et al. Incidence of acute myocardial infarction in first and second generation minority groups: does the second generation converge towards the majority population? Int J Cardiol. 2013;168(6):5422–9.
- 15. Fedeli U, Cestari L, Ferroni E, et al. Ethnic inequalities in acute myocardial infarction hospitalization rates among young and middle-aged adults in northern Italy: high risk for south Asians. Intern Emerg Med. 2017.
- 16. Wild SH, Fischbacher C, Brock A, et al. Mortality from all causes and circulatory disease by country of birth in England and Wales 2001-2003. J Public Health. 2007;29(2):191–8.
- 17. Bhopal RS, Bansal N, Fischbacher C, et al. Ethnic variations in chest pain and angina in men and women: Scottish ethnicity and health linkage study of 4.65 million people. Eur J Prev Cardiol. 2012;19(6):1250–7.
- Bhopal RS, Bansal N, Fischbacher CM, et al. Ethnic variations in heart failure: Scottish health and ethnicity linkage study (SHELS). Heart. 2012;98(6):468–73.
- Zaman MJ, Shipley MJ, Stafford M, et al. Incidence and prognosis of angina pectoris in south Asians and whites: 18 years of follow-up over seven phases in the Whitehall-II prospective cohort study. J Public Health (Oxf). 2011;33(3):430–8.
- 20. Forouhi NG, Sattar N, Tillin T, et al. Do known risk factors explain the higher coronary heart disease mortality in south Asian compared with European men? Prospective follow-up of the Southall and Brent studies, UK. Diabetologia. 2006;49(11):2580–8.
- Hamaad A, Ghattas A, Hirani F, et al. Sudden death is less common than might be expected in underprivileged ethnic minorities at high cardiovascular risk. Int J Cardiol. 2006;107(2): 235–40.
- Bansal N, Fischbacher CM, Bhopal RS, et al. Myocardial infarction incidence and survival by ethnic group: Scottish health and ethnicity linkage retrospective cohort study. BMJ Open. 2013;3(9):e003415.
- 23. Tillin T, Hughes AD, Mayet J, et al. The relationship between metabolic risk factors and incident cardiovascular disease in Europeans, south Asians, and African Caribbeans SABRE (Southall and Brent Revisited)—a prospective population-based study. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2013;61(17):1777–86.
- Zaman MJS, Philipson P, Chen RL, et al. South Asians and coronary disease: is there discordance between effects on incidence and prognosis? Heart. 2013;99(10):729–36.
- 25. Rana A, de Souza RJ, Kandasamy S, et al. Cardiovascular risk among south Asians living in Canada: a systematic review and meta-analysis. CMAJ Open. 2014;2(3):E183–91.
- George J, Mathur R, Shah AD, et al. Ethnicity and the first diagnosis of a wide range of cardiovascular diseases: associations in a linked electronic health record cohort of 1 million patients. PLoS One. 2017;12(6):e0178945.
- 27. Zaman MJ, Bhopal RS. New answers to three questions on the epidemic of coronary mortality in south Asians: incidence or case fatality? Biology or environment? Will the next generation be affected? Heart. 2013;99(3):154–8.
- Gholap NN, Khunti K, Davies MJ, et al. Survival in south Asian and white European patients after acute myocardial infarction. Heart. 2015;101(8):630–6.
- 29. Khan NA, Grubisic M, Hemmelgarn B, et al. Outcomes after acute myocardial infarction in south Asian, Chinese, and white patients. Circulation. 2010;122(16):1570–7.
- Gupta M, Doobay AV, Singh N, et al. Risk factors, hospital management and outcomes after acute myocardial infarction in south Asian Canadians and matched control subjects. CMAJ. 2002;166(6):717–22.
- Albarak J, Nijjar AP, Aymong E, et al. Outcomes in young south Asian Canadians after acute myocardial infarction. Can J Cardiol. 2012;28(2):178–83.
- 32. Agyemang C, Vaartjes I, Bots ML, et al. Risk of death after first admission for cardiovascular diseases by country of birth in the Netherlands: a nationwide record-linked retrospective cohort study. Heart. 2009;95(9):747–53.
- 33. van Oeffelen AA, Agyemang C, Stronks K, et al. Prognosis after a first hospitalisation for acute myocardial infarction and congestive heart failure by country of birth. Heart. 2014;100(18):1436–43.

- 34. Jones DA, Gallagher S, Rathod KS, et al. Mortality in south Asians and Caucasians after percutaneous coronary intervention in the United Kingdom: an observational cohort study of 279,256 patients from the BCIS (British Cardiovascular Intervention Society) National Database. JACC Cardiovasc Interv. 2014;7(4):362–71.
- Lip GYH, Rathore VS, Katira R, et al. Do Indo-Asians have smaller coronary arteries? Postgrad Med J. 1999;75(886):463–6.
- 36. Tillin T, Dhutia H, Chambers J, et al. South Asian men have different patterns of coronary artery disease when compared with European men. Int J Cardiol. 2008;129(3):406–13.
- Dhawan J, Bray CL. Are Asian coronary-arteries smaller than Caucasian—a study on angiographic coronary-artery size estimation during life. Int J Cardiol. 1995;49(3):267–9.
- Vallapuri S, Gupta D, Talwar KK, et al. Comparison of atherosclerotic risk factors in Asian Indian and American Caucasian patients with angiographic coronary artery disease. Am J Cardiol. 2002;90(10):1147–50.
- 39. Makaryus AN, Jauhar R, Tortez LM, et al. Comparison of the diameters of the major Epicardial coronary arteries by angiogram in Asian-Indians versus European Americans <40 years of age undergoing percutaneous coronary artery intervention. Am J Cardiol. 2017;120(6):924–6.
- Gentilucci UV, Picardi A, Manfrini S, et al. Westernization of the Filipino population resident in Rome: obesity, diabetes and hypertension. Diabetes Metab Res Rev. 2008;24(5):364–70.
- 41. Modesti PA, Castellani S, Calabrese M, et al. Comparison of type 2 diabetes prevalence in Chinese migrants vs Caucasians and new perspectives for screening of cerebrovascular disease in Chinese: a proof of concept study. Diabetes Res Clin Pract. 2017;130:196–203.
- Chaturvedi N, McKeigue PM, Marmot MG. Resting and ambulatory blood pressure differences in Afro-Caribbeans and Europeans. Hypertension. 1993;22(1):90–6.
- 43. Tillin T, Forouhi NG, McKeigue PM, et al. Southall and Brent REvisited: cohort profile of SABRE, a UK population-based comparison of cardiovascular disease and diabetes in people of European, Indian Asian and African Caribbean origins. Int J Epidemiol. 2012;41(1):33–42.
- 44. Park CM, Tillin T, March K, et al. Adverse effect of diabetes and hyperglycaemia on arterial stiffness in Europeans, south Asians, and African Caribbeans in the SABRE study. J Hypertens. 2016;34(2):282–9.
- Fedeli U, Avossa F, Ferroni E, et al. Diverging patterns of cardiovascular diseases across immigrant groups in northern Italy. Int J Cardiol. 2017.
- 46. Sattar N, Gill JM. Type 2 diabetes in migrant south Asians: mechanisms, mitigation, and management. Lancet Diabetes Endocrinol. 2015;3(12):1004–16.
- Banerji MA, Lebovitz HE. Insulin action in black Americans with NIDDM. Diabetes Care. 1992;15(10):1295–302.
- 48. Johns E, Sattar N. Cardiovascular and mortality risks in migrant South Asians with type 2 diabetes: are we winning the battle? Curr Diabetes Rep. 2017;17(10):100.
- 49. Wright AK, Kontopantelis E, Emsley R, et al. Life expectancy and cause-specific mortality in type 2 diabetes: a population-based cohort study quantifying relationships in ethnic subgroups. Diabetes Care. 2017;40(3):338–45.
- 50. Gupta M, Martineau P, Tran T, et al. Low-density lipoprotein cholesterol and high-sensitivity C-reactive protein lowering with atorvastatin in patients of south Asian compared with European origin: insights from the achieve cholesterol targets fast with atorvastatin stratified titration (ACTFAST) study. J Clin Pharmacol. 2012;52(6):850–8.
- 51. Tran AT, Diep LM, Cooper JG, et al. Quality of care for patients with type 2 diabetes in general practice according to patients' ethnic background: a cross-sectional study from Oslo, Norway. BMC Health Serv Res. 2010;10:145.
- 52. Negandhi PH, Ghouri N, Colhoun HM, et al. Ethnic differences in glycaemic control in people with type 2 diabetes mellitus living in Scotland. PLoS One. 2013;8(12):e83292.
- 53. Salway S, Mir G, Turner D, et al. Obstacles to "race equality" in the English National Health Service: insights from the healthcare commissioning arena. Soc Sci Med. 2016;152:102–10.
- 54. Shaw LJ, Shaw RE, Merz CN, et al. Impact of ethnicity and gender differences on angiographic coronary artery disease prevalence and in-hospital mortality in the American College of Cardiology-National Cardiovascular Data Registry. Circulation. 2008;117(14):1787–801.

- Poon I, Lal LS, Ford ME, et al. Racial/ethnic disparities in medication use among veterans with hypertension and dementia: a national cohort study. Ann Pharmacother. 2009;43(2):185–93.
- 56. Liao Y, Bang D, Cosgrove S, et al. Surveillance of health status in minority communities— Racial and Ethnic Approaches to Community Health Across the U.S. (REACH U.S.) Risk Factor Survey, United States, 2009. MMWR Surveill Summ. 2011;60(6):1–44.
- 57. Lauffenburger JC, Robinson JG, Oramasionwu C, et al. Racial/ethnic and gender gaps in the use of and adherence to evidence-based preventive therapies among elderly medicare part D beneficiaries after acute myocardial infarction. Circulation. 2014;129(7):754–63.
- 58. Tran HV, Waring ME, McManus DD, et al. Underuse of effective cardiac medications among women, middle-aged adults, and racial/ethnic minorities with coronary artery disease (from the National Health and nutrition examination survey 2005 to 2014). Am J Cardiol. 2017;120(8):1223–9.
- 59. Millett C, Gray J, Wall M, et al. Ethnic disparities in coronary heart disease management and pay for performance in the UK. J Gen Intern Med. 2009;24(1):8–13.
- Feder G, Crook AM, Magee P, et al. Ethnic differences in invasive management of coronary disease: prospective cohort study of patients undergoing angiography. BMJ. 2002;324(7336):511–6.
- Forde I, Chandola T, Raine R, et al. Socioeconomic and ethnic differences in use of lipidlowering drugs after deregulation of simvastatin in the UK: the Whitehall II prospective cohort study. Atherosclerosis. 2011;215(1):223–8.
- 62. Langley CA, Bush J. The Aston medication adherence study: mapping the adherence patterns of an inner-city population. Int J Clin Pharm. 2014;36(1):202–11.
- 63. Banks AD, Dracup K. Factors associated with prolonged prehospital delay of African Americans with acute myocardial infarction. Am J Crit Care. 2006;15(2):149–57.
- 64. Hempler NF, Diderichsen F, Larsen F, et al. Do immigrants from Turkey, Pakistan and Yugoslavia receive adequate medical treatment with beta-blockers and statins after acute myocardial infarction compared with Danish-born residents? A register-based follow-up study. Eur J Clin Pharmacol. 2010;66(7):735–42.
- 65. Agyemang C, Nicolaou M, Boateng L, et al. Prevalence, awareness, treatment, and control of hypertension among Ghanaian population in Amsterdam, the Netherlands: the GHAIA study. Eur J Prev Cardiol. 2013;20(6):938–46.
- 66. Buja A, Gini R, Visca M, et al. Prevalence of chronic diseases by immigrant status and disparities in chronic disease management in immigrants: a population-based cohort study, Valore project. BMC Public Health. 2013;13:504.
- 67. Ferroni E, Casotto V, Pigato M, et al. Patient and general practitioner characteristics influencing the management of non-insulin-treated diabetes mellitus: a cross-sectional study in Italy. Diabetes Res Clin Pract. 2016;116:192–201.
- Modesti PA, Calabrese M, Malandrino D, et al. New findings on type 2 diabetes in firstgeneration Chinese migrants settled in Italy: Chinese in Prato (CHIP) cross-sectional survey. Diabetes Metab Res Rev. 2017;33(2).
- 69. Ballotari P, Caroli S, Ferrari F, et al. Differences in diabetes prevalence and inequalities in disease management and glycaemic control by immigrant status: a population-based study (Italy). BMC Public Health. 2015;15:87.
- Rankin J, Bhopal R. Understanding of heart disease and diabetes in a south Asian community: cross-sectional study testing the 'snowball' sample method. Public Health. 2001;115(4):253–60.
- Patel JV, Vyas A, Cruickshank JK, et al. Impact of migration on coronary heart disease risk factors: comparison of Gujaratis in Britain and their contemporaries in villages of origin in India. Atherosclerosis. 2006;185(2):297–306.
- 72. Farooqi A, Nagra D, Edgar T, et al. Attitudes to lifestyle risk factors for coronary heart disease amongst south Asians in Leicester: a focus group study. Fam Pract. 2000;17(4):293–7.
- 73. Ghouri N, Purves D, McConnachie A, et al. Lower cardiorespiratory fitness contributes to increased insulin resistance and fasting glycaemia in middle-aged south Asian compared with European men living in the UK. Diabetologia. 2013;56(10):2238–49.

- Hardy CP, Eston RG. Aerobic fitness of Anglo-Saxon and Indian students. Br J Sports Med. 1985;19(4):217–8.
- 75. Misra A, Nigam P, Hills AP, et al. Consensus physical activity guidelines for Asian Indians. Diabetes Technol Ther. 2012;14(1):83–98.
- Board JBS. Joint British Societies' consensus recommendations for the prevention of cardiovascular disease (JBS3). Heart. 2014;100(Suppl 2):ii1–ii67.
- 77. Lloyd-Jones DM, Hong Y, Labarthe D, et al. Defining and setting national goals for cardiovascular health promotion and disease reduction: the American Heart Association's strategic impact goal through 2020 and beyond. Circulation. 2010;121(4):586–613.
- Bhopal R, Rafnsson S. Global inequalities in assessment of migrant and ethnic variations in health. Public Health. 2012;126(3):241–4.



# Hypertension and the Heart in Africa

7

Albertino Damasceno, Angela Woodiwiss, and Mahamoud Sani

# 7.1 Introduction

Cardiovascular disease (CVD) constitutes a major public health problem both in the developed and developing countries. Africa is characterized by a lack of good registries on incidence and mortality of non-communicable diseases (NCDs). Nevertheless, the Global Burden of Disease group [1], with the data available, showed recently that among the estimated 422 million cases of existing cardiovascular disease in the world in 2015, the age-adjusted highest prevalence of cases were from western and eastern Africa. Specifically, hypertensive heart disease was more prevalent in Africa, and this was accompanied by a higher mortality rate of this condition in this continent compared with other parts of the world.

Another important issue is the relative weight of CVD mortality related to the more important infectious diseases in Africa [2]. Of the 58 million deaths from all causes worldwide in 2005, an estimated 17.5 million were due to CVD, three times more deaths than those caused by infectious diseases including HIV/AIDS, tuberculosis and malaria combined.

LMIC are faced with a dual burden of communicable and chronic diseases, which require tertiary care, and a consequent diversion of the limited resources available. In conjunction with the loss of productive years of life, the consequences

A. Damasceno (🖂)

Faculty of Medicine, Eduardo Mondlane University, Maputo, Mozambique

A. Woodiwiss

M. Sani

Cardiovascular Pathophysiology and Genomics Research Unit, Faculty of Health Sciences, School of Physiology, University of the Witwatersrand, Johannesburg, South Africa

Department of Internal Medicine, Bayero University Kano and Aminu Kano Teaching Hospital, Kano, Nigeria

<sup>©</sup> Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018 P. A. Modesti et al. (eds.), *Ethnic Diversities, Hypertension and Global Cardiovascular Risk*, Updates in Hypertension and Cardiovascular Protection, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-93148-7\_7

lead to economic constraints with an impact on both the private and the public sectors.

Sub-Saharan African (SSA) countries are currently experiencing one of the most rapid epidemiological transitions characterized by increasing urbanization and changing lifestyle factors [3], which in turn have raised the incidence of NCDs and CVD including hypertension [4].

The pattern of increasing risk factors with higher rates of urbanization is likely to affect most of SSA [5]. As "civilization" spreads, so does CVD, becoming an increasing health burden that requires skilful and cost-effective management [6].

# 7.2 The Epidemiology of Hypertension in Africa

Hypertension is the main risk factor for general morbidity and mortality in the world. With a worldwide distribution, its presence in SSA is relatively recent. A paper published in the 1930s [7] reported that among 1800 patients screened for 2 years, not a single case of high blood pressure was found in a rural community of Kenya. Since then, a great change has occurred. A recent review by Ogah et al. [8] revealed the prevalence of hypertension in the two national studies from SSA was about 31% (35.7% and 37% in men and 37% and 29% in women in Mozambique and Malawi, respectively). They also found that, in rural areas, the prevalence ranged from 16% in rural Rwanda to as high as 46.4% in a rural community in Eastern Nigeria. The values for urban studies ranged from 15.2% in the Democratic Republic of Congo to as high as 47.5% in Cameroon. During the last 40 years while in most of the developed world mean systolic and diastolic blood pressure are decreasing, in SSA, the situation is inverse with a significant increase of both in both sexes [9]. The evolution of the prevalence of hypertension and the mean systolic and diastolic blood pressure shows a constant increase in SSA making this continent the one with the highest prevalence rates of hypertension in the world. Added to this high prevalence, a second major issue is related to its extremely low levels of awareness. In most of these countries the levels of awareness are below 30%. Women and urban populations have a higher level of awareness compared with man and rural populations. Nevertheless in several countries, less than 10% of all hypertensive patients have their blood pressure controlled. In a recent review comparing the levels of awareness, treatment and control in different parts of the world between 2000 and 2010 [10], SSA countries were among the regions with the lowest levels of awareness, treatment and control, which allied with the high prevalence rates are likely to result in an enormous burden of target organ damage mainly stroke and heart failure. The rising incidence of hypertension, its high general prevalence and poor control, as well as the premature mortality, calls for more research into the details of hypertension on the continent.

# 7.3 From Hypertension to Hypertrophy to Heart Failure

Left ventricular (LV) hypertrophy (LVH) is defined as an increase in LV mass (LVM) either with or without LV geometric changes. As the current gold standard measurement for LV mass and LV geometric changes is echocardiography, we will primarily focus on the current literature pertaining to echocardiographic data. However, as Africa largely consists of poorly resourced communities with limited access to echocardiography, a section on electrocardiographic (ECG) determined LVH has also been included.

Currently various thresholds and indexations are used to define the presence of an increased echocardiographic LVM and hence LVH. These indexations and thresholds are discussed in detail below. The LV geometric changes depend upon the presence or absence of LV wall thickening. In this regard, concentricity is defined as an LV relative wall thickness (RWT, the ratio of the thickness of the LV wall to the diameter of the LV chamber diameter) of  $\geq 0.42$ . Concentric LV remodelling refers to those patients in whom there is no LVH, but the RWT is  $\geq 0.42$ , whereas in concentric LVH, there are both an increased LVM and RWT. Patients in whom LVH is present but the RWT is <0.42 are classified as having eccentric LVH.

The classification of patients according to the presence or absence of LVH and LV geometric changes is important as both have prognostic implications. In this regard, LVH is an independent predictor of cardiovascular mortality and morbidity [11]. In addition, LV geometric changes are associated with an increased risk of mortality and morbidity [12], with concentric LVH having the highest risk followed by eccentric LVH and then concentric remodelling [12, 13]. As there is a higher prevalence of concentric LVH in African American Blacks compared to Whites [14–16], the question arises whether such ethnic differences have been documented in Africa. Currently, no direct Black versus White comparisons are available in Africa; however, a high prevalence of concentricity similar to that in African American Blacks is reported in South African Blacks.

Although the prognostic implications of LVH and geometric remodelling in Africans living in Africa are currently unknown, longitudinal studies in African Americans suggest that LVH contributes more to the risk of cardiovascular mortality in Blacks than it does in Whites [17, 18]. Moreover, in African Americans, for every 100 deaths, 37% were attributable to LVH which is far greater than the percentages attributable to single-vessel disease (1%), LV systolic dysfunction (9%) and multi-vessel disease (22%) [17]. Bearing in mind the higher prevalence of LVH, especially concentric LVH, in Black Africans, and the higher mortality associated with LVH in Black African Americans [19], early detection of and intervention for LVH are paramount in Africa.

# 7.4 Indexations of LVM to Define LVH

To define LVH, various indexes of LVM have been used. The indexation of LVM to body surface area (BSA) is largely designed to eliminate the effects of body size, whereas the indexation to allometric signals of body height (e.g. 1.7 and 2.7) eliminates the impact of growth but not obesity on LVM. Consequently, indexation of LVM to allometric signals of height has been recommended in guidelines for the management of hypertension and for the assessment of LVH in the overweight and obese [20]. Indeed, in a large (n = 5004) multiethnic (White, Black, Hispanic and Chinese) community-based study in the USA, when using LVM indexed to BSA, the prevalence of LVH did not differ (p = 0.19) between normal weight (9.1%), overweight (7.5%) and obese (8.5%) participants [21, 22]. However, when using LVM indexed to height<sup>1.7</sup>, the prevalence of LVH in overweight (17.6%) and obese (40.4%) was markedly higher compared to when using LVM indexed to BSA and indeed differed substantially from the prevalence in normal weight participants (9.2%, p < 0.0001) [21, 22]. Similar differences have been observed when assessing the prevalence of LVH in African populations. Data from a community-based study (n = 793 Blacks) in South Africa showed that the prevalence of LVH in overweight (28.1%) and obese participants (43.2%) when using LVM indexed to height<sup>1.7</sup> was higher (p < 0.0001) than that in normal weight participants (10.3%). Similarly, the prevalence of LVH in overweight (25.5%) and obese participants (41.8%) when using LVM indexed to height<sup>2.7</sup> was higher (p < 0.0001) than that in normal weight participants (10.3%). However, when using LVM indexed to BSA (overweight = 19.3%; obese = 18.9%), the prevalence of LVH was no different (p = 0.18) from that in normal weight participants (13.9%) [22-24].

### 7.4.1 Thresholds for Echocardiographic LVH

Thresholds for echocardiographic LVH have largely been derived from White populations. There is limited data from other ethnic groups and particularly from Black Africans. As ethnic groups differ in anthropometric variables which impact on heart size [25], ethnic-specific thresholds may be required. Indeed, the EchoNoRMAL study (see data provided for Europeans, Africans and African Americans in Table 7.1) showed substantial differences in the thresholds between ethnic groups. Nevertheless, to date, only two studies have defined thresholds for echocardiographic LVH in healthy, non-hypertensive, nondiabetic, nonobese Black Africans (Table 7.1) [26, 27]. Data from Woodiwiss and Norton (unpublished) are preliminary reported here [28]. The EchoNoRMAL study included 227 females from seven studies in Africa and 190 males from five studies in Africa. The countries from

Ethnic		Gender	LVM/BSA	LVM/height <sup>2.7</sup>	LVM/height <sup>1.7</sup>	
group	Population ( <i>n</i> )	( <i>n</i> )	$(g/m^2)$	$(g/m^{2.7})$	(g/m <sup>1.7</sup> )	Reference
White/black (AA)	(265/65) <sup>a</sup>	Female (214)	≥83	≥51	≥60	[21]
White/black (AA)	(265/65) <sup>a</sup>	Male (116)	≥111	≥51	$\geq 80 \text{ or } 81$	[21]
European	(3463 from 19 studies) <sup>a</sup>	Female (3463)	≥107 <sup>b</sup>	≥50 <sup>b</sup>	-	[26]
European	(3038 from 20 studies) <sup>a</sup>	Male (3038)	≥130 <sup>b</sup>	≥57 <sup>b</sup>	-	[26]
Black (African)	(227 from 7 studies) <sup>a</sup>	Female (227)	≥110 <sup>b</sup>	≥59 <sup>b</sup>	-	[26]
Black (African)	(190 from 5 studies) <sup>a</sup>	Male (190)	≥113 <sup>b</sup>	≥51 <sup>b</sup>	-	[26]
Black (AA)	(851 from 1 study) <sup>a</sup>	Female (851)	≥102°	≥51°	-	[26]
Black (AA)	(717 from 1 study) <sup>a</sup>	Male (717)	≥119°	≥52°	-	[26]
Black (SA)	(205 from 1044) <sup>a</sup>	Female (133)	≥97.7	≥47.8	≥72.6	[27, 28]
Black (SA)	(205 from 1044) <sup>a</sup>	Male (72)	≥119.0	≥50.6	≥83.4	[27, 28]
Black (SA)	(205/1044) <sup>a</sup>	Both (205)	≥109.2	≥49.7	≥78.6	[27, 28]
Black (SA)	(808) 43.6% with HT <sup>d</sup>	Female (525)	≥95	≥47	≥73.6	[23, 24]
Black (SA)	(808) 43.6% with HT <sup>d</sup>	Male (283)	≥115	≥50	≥83.2	[23, 24]
Black (SA)	(808) 43.6% with HT <sup>d</sup>	Both (808)	≥125	≥51	-	[23, 24]
Black (AA)	(108) <sup>a</sup>	Both (108)	-	≥52.9	-	[29]
Black (AA)	(1616) 57% with HT <sup>d</sup>	Both (1616)	≥105	$\geq$ 50 to 51	-	[29]
Black (AA)	(1046) 57% with HT <sup>d</sup>	Female (1046)	-	≥47	-	[29]
Black (AA)	(570) 57% with HT <sup>d</sup>	Male (570)	-	≥50	-	[29]

 Table 7.1
 Thresholds for echocardiographic LVH in African compared to other ethnic groups (community studies)

HT hypertension; AA African American; SA South African; - data not provided

<sup>a</sup>Upper 95% CI derived in participants without clinically significant disease and normal clinical blood parameters who were normotensive and nondiabetic and had a BMI <30 kg/m<sup>2</sup> (or 18–25 kg/m<sup>2</sup> for [21])

<sup>b</sup>Values for age = 50 years

<sup>c</sup>Values for age = 30 years (only age for which values reported)

 $^d\text{Participants}$  with prevalent cardiovascular disease excluded but participants with BMI > 30 kg/m² included

which these African participants were recruited were not listed. Thresholds were defined for LVM indexed to height<sup>1.7</sup> and height<sup>2.7</sup>, but not BSA. It is clear that within the EchoNoRMAL study, the thresholds for African participants differed from those for Europeans as well as to some degree from those for African Americans. Similarly, the thresholds defined in the South African study [27] differed from those obtained in Europeans/Whites and African Americans, especially when LVM was indexed to height<sup>1.7</sup> or BSA. Indeed, the thresholds for LVM indexed to height<sup>2.7</sup> appear to show more uniformity across ethnic groups than thresholds for either LVM indexed to height<sup>1.7</sup> or BSA. These differences highlight the need to define thresholds also differed according to gender, gender-specific thresholds are recommended (Table 7.1).

# 7.4.2 Prevalence of LVH and LV Geometric Patterns

Large cohort studies have provided evidence that LV mass indexed to height<sup>2.7</sup> [14, 15, 30] and the prevalence of LVH [14, 15] is higher in African Americans than in Whites. A higher LVMI (g/m<sup>2.7</sup>) was evident in a longitudinal study of young adults (the Coronary Artery Disease Risk Development in Young Adults, CARDIA, study) (566 African Americans and 792 Whites) at both baseline [31] and after 5 years of follow-up [30] in both women and men, despite a low prevalence of LVH (<5%). Similarly, in the Hypertension Genetic Epidemiology Network (HyperGEN) study (1060 African Americans and 580 Whites), in multivariate analyses, the African Americans had a 1.8-fold higher prevalence of LVH (defined by indexation to height<sup>2.7</sup>) and a 2.5-fold higher prevalence of LVH (defined by indexation to BSA) compared to the Whites [15]. In the Dallas Heart Study (1335 African Americans and 858 Whites) (age = 30-65 years), the prevalence of LVH (indexed to height<sup>2.7</sup> or BSA) was 2-3 times greater in African Americans compared to Whites [14]. The higher LVM observed in African Americans persisted after adjustments for fat mass, fat-free mass, SBP, age, gender and socioeconomic status [14]. Nevertheless, for a given level of SBP, a higher prevalence of LVH was observed in African Americans compared to Whites [14]. In addition, a greater degree of LV concentricity has been reported among African Americans compared to Whites [14-16]. Moreover, after adjusting for covariates, African Americans had a 2.3-fold higher prevalence of concentric geometry (defined by RWT >0.43) [15]. It has therefore been suggested that the greater LVM and LV remodelling in African Americans is driven by a greater pressure overload.

There are currently no direct evaluations of the prevalence of LVH and/or LV geometric patterns in Blacks versus Whites living in Africa. Data are therefore provided from a large cross-sectional community-based study in Blacks living in South Africa [28], for informal comparisons with data from the literature in Whites and African Americans (Table 7.2). It is clearly evident from this table that the prevalence of LVH is strongly influenced by the type of indexation of LVM. When LVM is indexed to BSA, the prevalence is much lower than when LVM is indexed to

	Concentric Eccentric	LVH (%) LVH (%) Reference	- [14]	- [14]	- [14]	- [14]	- [14]	- [14]	-	- [14]		[14] [14] 1.0 4.0 [16]	$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	- [14] [14] [14] 5.0 6.0 [16] [16] [16]	$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$
	Concentric	remodelling (%) I	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	9.0 1	12.0 6	1	1	11.8 3	38.3 6	40.3 3		34.3 34.3	34.3 34.3 3 35.8 2
•	Normal	(%)	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	86.0	76.0	I	I	80.0	50.6	54.3		22.0	22.0 23.9
	LVH	$(0_0')$	6.0	14.0	3.4	14.0	8.7	25.0	22.0	47.0	5.0	12.0	8.0	16.0	8.2	11.1	5.4		49.5	49.5 36.1
		Gender (n)	Male (422)	Male (574)	Female (436)	Female (760)	Male (422)	Male (574)	Female (436)	Female (760)	Both (1959)	Both (1286)	Both (1959)	Both (1286)	Both (4721)	Female (2670)	Male (1642)		Female (1046)	Female (1046) Male (570)
)	ECHO or ECG	threshold	LVMI (g/m²) ≥112	LVMI (g/m²) ≥112	LVMI (g/m²) ≥89	LVMI (g/m²) ≥89	LVMI (g/m <sup>2.7</sup> ) ≥48	LVMI (g/m <sup>2.7</sup> ) ≥48	LVMI (g/m <sup>2.7</sup> ) ≥39	LVMI (g/m <sup>2.7</sup> ) ≥39	MRI –	MRI –	LVMI $(g/m^2) -$	LVMI $(g/m^2) -$	LVMI (g/m²) ≥96 (female) ≥116 (male)	LVMI (g/m²) ≥95	LVMI (g/m²) ≥115		LVMI (g/m <sup>2.7</sup> ) ≥47	LVMI $(g/m^{2.7}) \ge 47$ LVMI $(g/m^{2.7}) \ge 50$
		HT %	32%	43%	27%	48%	32%	43%	27%	48%	36.4%	56.9%	36.4%	56.9%	60.2%	80%	80%		57%	57% 57%
		Ethnic group	White	Black (AA)	White	Black (AA)	White	Black (AA)	White	Black (AA)	White	Black (AA)	White	Black (AA)	Black (AA)	Multiethnic (12.3% AA)	Multiethnic (12.3% AA)		Black (AA)	Black (AA) Black (AA)

Table 7.2 Prevalence of LVH and LV geometric patterns in African communities compared to other ethnic communities

()         LVH (%)         EXERTING         Excention $7.4$ $8.5$ $241$ Refer $7.4$ $8.5$ $241$ $283$ $9.3$ $21.1$ $283$ $2241$ $9.3$ $21.1$ $283$ $2241$ $16.6$ $40.4$ $283$ $283$ $8.1$ $14.5$ $283$ $283$ $8.3$ $11.3$ $283$ $289$ $5.8$ $11.3$ $283$ $289$ $9.5$ $20.1$ $228$ $283$ $5.0$ $8.3$ $11.3$ $289$ $5.0$ $8.3$ $20.1$ $228$ $5.0$ $8.3$ $281$ $281$ $5.0$ $8.3$ $283$ $281$ $5.0$ $8.3$ $281$ $281$ $5.0$ $8.3$ $281$ $281$ $5.2$ $10.7$ $283$ $281$ $5.2$ $10.7$ $283$ $281$ $5.2$
remodelling (%) LVH (%) 14.8 7.4 15.9 9.3 12.4 7.8 8.6 16.6 12.1 8.1 16.9 8.3 14.4 5.8 14.4 5.8 13.9 6.4 5.8 13.9 6.4 5.0 15.0 5.0 15.0 5.0 15.0 5.1 14.1 6.1 34.3 31.2 35.8 28.3
$\begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$
15.9       9.3       21.1         12.4       7.8       11.8         12.4       7.8       11.8         8.6       16.6       40.4         12.1       8.1       14.5         12.1       8.1       14.5         12.1       8.1       14.5         15.8       11.3       18.9         15.8       9.5       20.1         15.8       9.5       20.1         15.8       5.8       11.3         15.0       8.3       18.9         15.0       5.8       11.3         15.0       5.6       8.3         15.0       5.0       8.3         15.0       5.0       8.3         15.0       5.6       10.7         14.1       6.1       8.4         34.3       31.2       12.5         35.8       28.3       12.1
12.4 $7.8$ $11.8$ $28$ $8.6$ $16.6$ $40.4$ $28$ $8.1$ $14.5$ $28$ $12.1$ $8.1$ $14.5$ $28$ $16.9$ $8.3$ $18.9$ $28$ $14.4$ $5.8$ $11.3$ $28$ $14.4$ $5.8$ $11.3$ $28$ $15.0$ $8.3$ $18.9$ $28$ $13.9$ $6.4$ $12.7$ $28$ $20.2$ $5.0$ $8.3$ $28$ $13.9$ $6.4$ $12.7$ $28$ $20.2$ $5.0$ $8.3$ $28$ $15.0$ $5.2$ $7.2$ $28$ $15.0$ $5.5$ $7.2$ $28$ $14.1$ $6.1$ $8.4$ $28$ $34.3$ $31.2$ $12.5$ $29$ $35.8$ $28.3$ $12.1$ $29$
8.6         16.6         40.4         [28]           12.1         8.1         14.5         [28]           16.9         8.3         18.9         [28]           14.4         5.8         11.3         [28]           15.8         9.5         20.1         [28]           15.8         9.5         20.1         [28]           13.9         6.4         12.7         [28]           13.9         6.4         12.7         [28]           13.9         5.0         8.3         [28]           13.9         5.1         12.7         [28]           13.9         5.1         12.7         [28]           13.9         5.1         12.7         [28]           15.0         5.2         7.2         [28]           19.6         5.6         10.7         [28]           34.3         31.2         12.5         [29]           35.8         28.3         12.1         [29]
12.1     8.1     14.5     [28]       16.9     8.3     18.9     [28]       16.4     5.8     11.3     [28]       15.8     9.5     20.1     [28]       15.8     9.5     20.1     [28]       13.9     6.4     12.7     [28]       13.9     6.4     12.7     [28]       15.0     5.0     8.3     7.2       15.0     5.2     7.2     [28]       14.1     6.1     8.4     [28]       34.3     31.2     12.7     [28]       35.8     28.3     12.1     [28]
16.9         8.3         18.9         [28]           14.4         5.8         11.3         [28]           15.8         9.5         20.1         [28]           15.8         9.5         20.1         [28]           13.9         6.4         12.7         [28]           20.2         5.0         8.3         [28]           15.0         5.2         7.2         [28]           15.0         5.2         7.2         [28]           15.0         5.6         10.7         [28]           14.1         6.1         8.4         [28]           34.3         31.2         12.5         [29]           35.8         28.3         12.1         [29]
14.4         5.8         11.3         [28]           15.8         9.5         20.1         [28]           13.9         6.4         12.7         [28]           13.9         6.4         12.7         [28]           20.2         5.0         8.3         [28]           15.0         5.2         7.2         [28]           15.0         5.2         7.2         [28]           19.6         5.6         10.7         [28]           14.1         6.1         8.4         [28]           34.3         31.2         12.5         [29]           35.8         28.3         12.1         [29]
15.8         9.5         20.1         [28]           13.9         6.4         12.7         [28]           20.2         5.0         8.3         [28]           20.2         5.0         8.3         [28]           15.0         5.2         7.2         [28]           19.6         5.6         10.7         [28]           19.6         5.6         10.7         [28]           34.3         31.2         12.5         [29]           35.8         28.3         12.1         [29]
13.9         6.4         12.7         [28]           20.2         5.0         8.3         [28]           15.0         5.2         7.2         [28]           19.6         5.6         10.7         [28]           14.1         6.1         8.4         [28]           34.3         31.2         12.5         [29]           35.8         28.3         12.1         [29]
20.2         5.0         8.3         [28]           15.0         5.2         7.2         [28]           19.6         5.6         10.7         [28]           14.1         6.1         8.4         [28]           34.3         31.2         12.5         [29]           35.8         28.3         12.1         [29]
15.0         5.2         7.2         [28]           19.6         5.6         10.7         [28]           14.1         6.1         8.4         [28]           34.3         31.2         12.5         [29]           35.8         28.3         12.1         [29]
19.6         5.6         10.7         [28]           14.1         6.1         8.4         [28]           34.3         31.2         12.5         [29]           35.8         28.3         12.1         [29]
14.1         6.1         8.4         [28]           34.3         31.2         12.5         [29]           35.8         28.3         12.1         [29]
34.3         31.2         12.5         [29]           35.8         28.3         12.1         [29]
35.8 28.3 12.1 [29]

ımagmagni HT hypertension; LVH left ventricular hypertrophy; LVMI left ventricular mass ing; ECHO echocardiography; ECG electrocardiography; – data not provided

Table 7.2 (continued)

height<sup>2.7</sup>. This is largely because indexation to BSA eliminates the effects of obesity on LVM. With respect to ethnic differences, the prevalence of LVH in Black South Africans more closely represents that in African Americans, with both being higher than in Whites. Similarly, as reported for African Americans versus Whites, there is a higher frequency of concentricity in the Black South Africans.

## 7.4.3 Detection of LVH: Electrocardiography (ECG) Versus Echocardiography and Challenges with Accuracy of ECG

Although the current gold standard for the detection of LVH is echocardiography, access to echocardiography proves to be problematic in Africa with vast areas of the continent being largely underdeveloped. Hence, in many settings, the detection of LVH relies on electrocardiography (ECG) as a more accessible and cost-effective option. However, it is well recognized that ECG criteria have a poor sensitivity in detecting LVH in comparison to imaging techniques [34]. In addition to comparisons between modalities used to detect LVH, ethnic differences in the ability of ECG to detect LVH have been reported [11]. Indeed, ECG criteria for LVH have been shown to be less well correlated with echocardiographic LV mass index in African Americans as compared to Caucasians [35]. These poor correlations may be attributed to increased ECG amplitudes in groups of African descent [36, 37], possibly produced by alterations in skin conductivity [38], or a diminished thoracic diameter reducing the distance from the skin surface to the heart [39]. In addition, an excess adiposity attenuates the utility of all ECG voltage criteria for LVH detection [40]. Consequently, the sensitivity of some ECG criteria may be particularly low for the detection of LVH in groups of Black African ancestry [40–42]. Hence, the value of ECG criteria for the detection of LVH in individuals of Black African ancestry has been questioned [41, 43]. Moreover, none of the current ECG voltage criteria can be recommended for the use in obese people of Black African ancestry [40]. However, as universal screening for LVH using echocardiography carries a high cost [44], solutions to reducing these costs are required. Moreover, bearing in mind the limited access to alternative measures, especially in Africa, various options to try and improve on the accuracy of ECG in detecting LVH have therefore been proposed.

A composite of Cornell product with Sokolow voltage or Sokolow product increases the diagnostic ability of ECG [45]. In addition, the composite of these voltages was associated with increased LVM index and a greater prevalence of echocardiographic LVH than either criterion alone. Moreover, in the LIFE study (only 5.8% Blacks), a combination of Cornell product and Sokolow-Lyon voltage was associated with a higher rate of myocardial infarction, stroke, cardiovascular death and all-cause mortality (4.8 year follow-up in hypertensive patients) in comparison to either criterion alone or neither [46]. These data from predominantly non-African communities suggest that in resource-limited settings (such as in Africa), ECG is still a useful tool especially when combined with other clinical criteria and when ECG criteria are combined in preference to being used alone.

However, are there data in African communities indicating possibilities for improving the accuracy of ECG criteria in detecting LVH?

In a study of 182 Cameroonian patients (69% with echocardiographic LVH), adjusting Sokolow-Lyon voltage to BSA or body mass index (BMI) improved the sensitivity from 26.5% to 55.8% and 58.4%, respectively [47]. However, these improved sensitivities were associated with reductions in specificity from 84.1% (unadjusted) to 46.4% (BSA adjusted) and 40.6% (BMI adjusted). Hence there was limited improvement in accuracy (unadjusted = 48.4%, BSA adjusted = 52.2%, BMI adjusted = 51.7%). Adjustments of Cornell voltage to BSA or BMI proved more promising with improvements in sensitivity from 37.2% to 68.1% and 69.0%, respectively, associated with increases in accuracy from 56.0% to 62.1% and 61.5%, respectively [47].

In 621 participants of African ancestry (South African), the accuracy of a combination of ECG criteria with readily available clinical variables [age, BMI, systolic blood pressure (SBP) or estimated glomerular filtration rate (eGFR)] was compared to the accuracy of ECG criteria alone [48]. Compared with ECG criteria alone, the combination of individual ECG criteria with age, BMI and SBP showed an improved level of performance [area under the receiver operator characteristic (ROC) curve, AUC] for all ECG criteria for LVH detection (ECG alone = 0.65–0.71; ECG plus age, BMI, SBP = 0.78–0.79, *p* < 0.005; ECG plus age, BMI, eGFR = 0.78, *p* < 0.005). In addition, the sensitivity at 85% specificity was increased (ECG alone = 32.6%-37.2%; ECG plus age, BMI, SBP = 46.5%–52.7%, *p* < 0.005; ECG plus age, BMI, eGFR = 42.6%–48.8%, p < 0.005). However, the use of both SBP and eGFR in combination with age, BMI and ECG criteria did not further enhance the performance of ECG criteria. Another approach to improve the ability of ECG criteria to detect LVH in a group of African descent (South African) was to correct ECG QRS voltages for the attenuating effect of BMI [27]. In 661 randomly selected participants (43.0% obese) of Black African ancestry in South Africa, correcting RaVL and Lewis voltages by the difference in the slope of BMI-voltage relations in those with BMI < 29 kg/m<sup>2</sup> versus those with BMI  $\geq$  29 kg/m<sup>2</sup> showed the greatest performance (AUC) for LVH detection (uncorrected RaVL = 0.69, corrected RaVL = 0.73, p < 0.0001) and also increased the sensitivity (uncorrected RaVL = 30.6%, corrected RaVL = 42.4%, p < 0.0005) with no change in specificity (uncorrected RaVL = 86.3%, corrected RaVL = 83.0%; p = 0.28). These novel approaches [27, 48] offer practically useful alternatives to improve the performance and sensitivity for LVH detection in individuals of African ancestry.

### 7.4.4 Factors That Contribute Towards Ethnic Differences in the Prevalence of LVH and Concentric Geometry

Various factors have been shown to impact upon the development of LVH and LV geometric changes. Importantly, increased LVM and LV remodelling among different ethnic groups could be influenced by socioeconomic factors, as well as dietary and lifestyle risk factors for cardiovascular disease. However, to date, the most

consistent explanation for an increased prevalence of LVH and LV geometric remodelling in African populations is a higher pressure load. A recent ECG study comparing Black Nigerians to White Flemish reported a threefold steeper relationship between SBP and ECG voltages in the Blacks versus the Whites [49]. The higher prevalence of ECG LVH in the Blacks (54.4%) versus the Whites (36.0%) was in part attributed to this steeper relationship. These data confirm previous reports of a steeper relationship between BP and LVM in African American Blacks compared to Whites [14, 30, 50]. Moreover, in a cross-sectional study of 430 hypertensive Black South Africans, blood pressure was the strongest determinant of ECG-LVH, independent of age, BMI, antihypertensive use and markers of a poor lifestyle (smoking drinking, cholesterol, diabetes) [51]. Similarly, in a study of stroke patients in Ghana and Nigeria, blood pressure was the major modifiable risk factor which independently predicted LVH [52]. In a cross-sectional communitybased study of Blacks in South Africa, pulse pressure (the difference between SBP and DBP) was associated with an increased LVM index as well as LVH [33]. In addition, aortic stiffness (pulse wave velocity) was associated with an increased LVM index as well as LVH, independent of pulse pressure [33]. Although augmentation index (a marker of aortic function) is increased in Blacks in South Africa compared to Whites [53], whether the ethnic differences in aortic stiffness contribute towards ethnic differences in LVM and LVH is not known.

Obesity is also an important determinant of LVH and LV geometric changes. Independent of age and blood pressure, BMI was a strong predictor of LVM [54, 55] and RWT [55]. Even among healthy young adults, BMI is associated with increases in LVM and changes in LV geometry (increased RWT) [30]. The relationship between BMI and LVM was stronger in African Americans than Whites [30]. In Blacks in South Africa, an interactive effect between blood pressure and obesity has been noted for LVM [56], whereby adiposity-induced increases in LVM reflect an enhanced effect of blood pressure on LV growth. As consequence of this interactive effect (which may be mediated by leptin), increased blood pressure (never treated hypertension) impacts on LVM in centrally obese but not lean people of African descent in South Africa [56]. In addition, in a population sample of Blacks in South Africa with a high prevalence of obesity, excess adiposity promoted concentric rather than eccentric LV geometric changes. These effects of obesity on LV geometric changes were independent of conventional, central artery and 24-hour blood pressures [57]. Indeed, the greater clustering of insulin resistance and obesity with high blood pressure in African Americans compared to Whites may play a role in ethnic differences [58]. In addition, in the MESA study acculturation due to the adoption of poor lifestyle behaviours (such as poor diet, smoking and drinking) may explain ethnic differences in the prevalence of LVH [59]. However, formal comparative studies are required to determine whether these factors account for the high prevalence of LVH and concentric remodelling in Blacks in Africa versus other ethnic groups.

Similarly, although genetic factors play a role in the development of LVM and LV geometric changes, whether genetic factors explain ethnic differences is unknown. In a large family-based study (181 nuclear families) of Blacks in South Africa, both

LVM (independent of confounders including blood pressure) and LV geometric remodelling (independent of confounders including blood pressure and LVM) showed significant intrafamilial aggregation and heritability [60]. However, familial clustering of LVH and LV concentricity (independent of confounders including blood pressure) was also shown in a large family-based study of Whites [61]. Whether inheritance of these traits is stronger in Black Africans than Whites (and hence explains the higher prevalence of LVH and LV concentricity in Blacks than Whites) is not known.

### 7.4.5 Consequences of LVH and Geometric Changes

Bearing in mind the high prevalence of LVH, LV geometric changes and hypertension (one of the main determinants of LVH and LV geometric changes) in African communities, it is relevant to discuss the consequence of LVH and geometric changes. As LVH is associated with the development of decreased LV ejection fraction [62], heart failure [63] and mortality [11], it is speculated that the higher prevalence of LVH in African Americans would translate into a higher burden of systolic dysfunction and heart failure. However, to date there is no convincing data showing that LV dysfunction is more common in African Americans than it is in Whites. Indeed, in the CARDIA study, LV ejection fraction was comparable between African American and Whites [64]. Although, in multivariate analysis in the HyperGEN study, African Americans had a lower LV ejection fraction than in Whites, this did not translate into a higher prevalence of a decreased ejection fraction [65]. It is also unclear whether heart failure is more prevalent in African Americans than in Whites. Data from NHANES indicate that this is the case [66]; however, data from the National Health Interview Survey indicated a similar prevalence of heart failure in these two ethnic groups [67]. Importantly, in most studies, Black race was no longer a predictor of new heart failure after adjusting for potential risk factors [68, 69]. Nevertheless, in African American patients with hypertension, the risk of incident heart failure (4.7-year follow-up) was greater than in White patients with hypertension. Although this increased risk was independent of ECG LVH, in a cohort with echocardiographic LVH, increased LVM and RWT in African Americans compared to Whites were associated with decreases in systolic function (LV midwall shortening) [19].

As LV concentricity is more closely associated with heart failure with a preserved ejection fraction than heart failure with a reduced ejection fraction, it could be speculated that African populations are more prone to the development of heart failure with a reduced ejection fraction. Although there are currently limited data, one study failed to show a high proportion of African Americans among patients with heart failure with preserved ejection fraction [70]. However, in the Anglo-Scandinavian Cardiac Outcomes Trial, African-Caribbean hypertensive patients had greater diastolic dysfunction than Whites after adjusting for confounders including LVM [71]. There are currently no outcome data in Africans compared to other race groups; however, blood pressure [72], obesity [73], insulin resistance and concentric remodelling [74] are all independent determinants of diastolic dysfunction in a community study of Black South Africans. Whether increases in LVM and concentricity in Africans translate into an increased prevalence of heart failure independent of other cardiovascular risk factors remains unclear. Future studies are clearly required in order to address these issues in Black Africans.

## 7.5 Heart Failure in Africa and the Contribution of Hypertension

#### 7.5.1 Epidemiology

Heart failure (HF), the end stage of all diseases of the heart, is one of the most important causes of morbidity and mortality both in the developed and the developing nations. It was estimated that there were 37.7 million cases of prevalent heart failure recorded globally in 2010, leading to 4.2 years lived with disability (YDLs). Heart failure was distributed across a number of causes. More than two-thirds (68.7%) of heart failure globally was attributable to four underlying causes: hypertensive heart disease, rheumatic heart disease, cardiomyopathies and ischaemic heart disease [75].

HF has been shown to have a significant impact on health-related quality of life [76] and appears to impose a huge economic burden to all nations [77]. It is associated with shorter life expectancy, greater morbidity and impaired quality of life than most common diseases. About 30% of people die within 3 months of HF diagnosis. Those with severe HF have an annual mortality of >50% [78, 79].

The sub-Saharan African survey on heart failure (THESUS-HF) [80] revealed that there are major differences in the epidemiology of acute heart failure (AHF) in sub-Saharan Africa, compared to North America, Europe and Asia. Table 7.3 compares the characteristic from patients with AHF from the USA, Europe, Asia and sub-Saharan Africa [81].

	ADHERE <sup>a</sup>	ADHERE-	EHFS II <sup>c</sup>	ATTEND <sup>d</sup>	$THE SUS\text{-}HF^{\text{e}}$
	registry	AP <sup>b</sup>	registry	registry	registry
	(n = 105,388)	(n = 10, 171)	(n = 3580)	(n = 4842)	(n = 1006)
Male, %	48	57	61	58	49
Mean age, years	72	66	70	73	52
Hypertension,%	73	64	63	69	45
Ischaemic heart	57	50	54	31	7
disease, %					
Diabetes, %	44	45	33	34	11
Atrial fibrillation, %	31	24	39	36	18
Anaemia, %	NA	NA	15	NA	15
Renal insufficiency, %	30	NA	17	69	8

**Table 7.3** Features of patients with acute decompensated heart failure in registries in the ADHERE (United States), EHFS II (Europe), ATTEND (Asia) and THESUS-HF (sub-Saharan Africa) registries (modified from [75])

<sup>a</sup>ADHERE Acute Decompensated Heart Failure National Registry

<sup>b</sup>ADHERE-AP ADHERE Asia Pacific

<sup>c</sup>EHFS II EuroHeart Failure Survey II

<sup>d</sup>ATTEND acute decompensated heart failure syndromes registry

eTHESUS-HF the Sub-Saharan Africa Survey of Heart Failure

In sub-Saharan Africa, AHF affects relatively younger people (mean age 52 years). In Western countries, acute decompensated heart failure is a disease of the elderly with a mean age of 70–72 years [82, 83]. AHF therefore strikes the generation of breadwinners and caregivers in African patients, thereby having major economic implications. The younger African patients with AHF also have a lower frequency of ischaemic heart disease, diabetes mellitus, atrial fibrillation and renal insufficiency, compared to elderly heart failure sufferers in developed countries.

Compared to a summary of the causes of heart failure in sub-Saharan Africa, based on the case series published between 1957 and 2005 [84], THESUS-HF shows a changing trend in the epidemiology of acute heart failure in sub-Saharan Africa [80]. There was a rise in the contribution of hypertension as a cause of heart failure (from 23 to 45%), a reduction in the role of rheumatic heart disease (from 22 to 14%) and an apparent increase in recognition of ischaemic heart disease as a cause of heart failure (from 2% to nearly 8%). The high prevalence of hypertension and relatively low rate of coronary artery disease have also been observed in other single-centre studies, such as the Heart of Soweto study, where <10% of cases of heart failure were attributed to coronary artery disease [85].

Ojji and colleagues [86] compared 1515 consecutive HF patients with 4626 patients from the Heart of Soweto project [87]. They showed that hypertension contributed 60% of all cases presented with HF in Abuja versus 33% in Soweto. On an age- and sex-adjusted basis, compared with the Soweto cohort, the Abuja cohort were more likely to present with a primary diagnosis of hypertension (adjusted OR 2.10, 95% CI 1.85–2.42) or hypertension heart disease/hypertension heart failure (HHD/HHF) (OR 2.48, 95% CI 2.18–2.83); P < 0.001 for both. In the Heart of Soweto study, HHF (682/1196–57%, mean age 60 ± 14 years) was the most common manifestation of HHD among African women with diagnosis of hypertension [88].

In the Abeokuta HF registry, over 90% of the patients were known hypertensives. Most patients present in the fourth decade of life with severe heart failure and secondary functional valvular dysfunction and significant in-hospital mortality [89]. In a study of 52 Gambians and 55 Nigerians between ages 16 and 69 years with hypertensive heart failure, the mean duration of diagnosis of systemic hypertension among the previously known hypertensives was 4.3 years [90]. The overall 1-year survival rate was 71%, although it was unclear whether this was largely systolic or diastolic heart failure and whether the cases were primarily essential hypertension or included large numbers with secondary hypertension. The prognosis of hypertensive heart failure among this population is poor, with the first 3 months from onset of heart failure from hypertensive heart disease was the commonest cause of sudden cardiac death, while acute myocardial infarction was rare [91].

There are few reports on heart failure with preserved systolic function from SSA. This is commonly seen due to hypertensive heart disease either alone or in addition to systolic heart failure [92]. This needs to be addressed in future studies as it is likely that the profile of heart failure will also change in those regions due to shifts in population demographics, prevalence of specific risk factors, and influenced by the evolution and access to therapeutic options.

#### 7.5.2 Pathophysiology

Hypertensive heart disease (HHD) is the cardiac damage related to chronic systemic arterial hypertension. It has been documented that some genes are implicated in the development of the cardiomyocyte hypertrophy in patients with hypertension which affect intracellular signalling, degradation of normal extracellular collagens and contractile dysfunction among other functions ultimately leading to left ventricular hypertrophy and HF [93]. There is also the possibility that these genes interact with environment as seen in Black Americans whereby weight gain, high salt intake and psychosocial factors may facilitate the rapid development of hypertension and hypertensive heart disease in susceptible individuals [94]. The presence of LVH adversely affects the prognosis of patients with arterial hypertension. In the Framingham Study, cardiovascular mortality among patients with arterial hypertension and increased left ventricular mass measured by echocardiography was double in comparison with patients with normal mass [11].

The role of biomarkers in diagnosing hypertensive HF is still being defined and does not yet impact treatment decisions [95]. However, it has recently been shown that the novel serum biomarker soluble ST2 differentiates hypertensive patients without LVH from those with LVH and those from hypertensive patients with heart failure [96]. The same author showed that in hypertensive patients with heart failure, there was a strong correlation between the levels of soluble ST2 and right ventricular diameters, right ventricle systolic pressure and right atrium area evaluated by echocardiography [96]. This suggests that serum soluble ST2 may have the potential of predicting who develops HF among hypertensive patients. It is therefore important to note that although markers for early detection remain a challenge, efforts should be made to explore combinations of genotypic, biochemical and physiological approaches to define and stratify the population at risk.

#### Conclusions

Hypertension is an increasing health problem in Africa. Although some research on left ventricular function on hypertensive patients have recently been developed, most of the data are still extrapolated from studies done in the USA with African Americans. Several studies, coming mainly from HHF in Africans, occur among individuals in their productive age group with attendant high economic loss and disability-adjusted life-years. The disease is often severe as a result of late presentation. Efforts should be made at the community level to ensure primordial prevention, early detection, treatment and control of hypertension on the continent. There is currently an unmet critical need in HHF research in Africa. It is essential that cohort studies of hypertensive patients are established to better understand this heterogeneous patient population, inform public policy decisions and guide basic, translational and clinical research. This kind of studies should capture comprehensive and longitudinal data including hospital course and postdischarge outcomes over long period of time. Future studies should also incorporate quality improvement initiatives focusing on continuity of care from initial presentation to the early post-discharge vulnerable period. In addition to traditional endpoints (i.e. hospitalization and mortality), patient-centred outcomes should be designed that comprehensively and longitudinally capture the burden of worsening HF (i.e. quality of life impairments and functional limitations).

## References

- 1. Roth GA, et al. Global, regional, and National Burden of cardiovascular diseases for 10 causes, 1990 to 2015. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2017;70(1):1–25.
- 2. World Health Organization. Global status report on noncommunicable diseases, 2010. 2011. p. 176.
- Fezeu L, et al. Association between socioeconomic status and adiposity in urban Cameroon. Int J Epidemiol. 2006;35(1):105–11.
- 4. Kadiri S, Salako BL. Cardiovascular risk factors in middle aged Nigerians. East Afr Med J. 1997;74(5):303–6.
- Yusuf S, et al. Global burden of cardiovascular diseases: part II: variations in cardiovascular disease by specific ethnic groups and geographic regions and prevention strategies. Circulation. 2001;104(23):2855–64.
- Gaziano TA. Cardiovascular disease in the developing world and its cost-effective management. Circulation. 2005;112(23):3547–53.
- Donnison CP. Blood pressure in the African natives: its bearing upon aetiology of hyperpiesa and arteriosclerosis. Lancet. 1929;1:6–7.
- Ogah OS, Rayner BL. Recent advances in hypertension in sub-Saharan Africa. Heart. 2013;99(19):1390–7.
- Collaboration, N.C.D.R.F. Worldwide trends in blood pressure from 1975 to 2015: a pooled analysis of 1479 population-based measurement studies with 19.1 million participants. Lancet. 2017;389(10064):37–55.
- Mills KT, et al. Global disparities of hypertension prevalence and control: a systematic analysis of population-based studies from 90 countries. Circulation. 2016;134(6):441–50.
- Levy D, et al. Prognostic implications of echocardiographically determined left ventricular mass in the Framingham Heart Study. N Engl J Med. 1990;322(22):1561–6.
- 12. Krumholz HM, Larson M, Levy D. Prognosis of left ventricular geometric patterns in the Framingham Heart Study. J Am Coll Cardiol. 1995;25(4):879–84.
- 13. Koren MJ, et al. Relation of left ventricular mass and geometry to morbidity and mortality in uncomplicated essential hypertension. Ann Intern Med. 1991;114(5):345–52.
- 14. Drazner MH, et al. Left ventricular hypertrophy is more prevalent in blacks than whites in the general population: the Dallas Heart Study. Hypertension. 2005;46(1):124–9.
- Kizer JR, et al. Differences in left ventricular structure between black and white hypertensive adults: the Hypertension Genetic Epidemiology Network Study. Hypertension. 2004;43(6):1182–8.
- Rodriguez CJ, et al. Left ventricular mass and ventricular remodeling among Hispanic subgroups compared with non-Hispanic blacks and whites: MESA (multi-ethnic study of atherosclerosis). J Am Coll Cardiol. 2010;55(3):234–42.
- 17. Liao Y, et al. The relative effects of left ventricular hypertrophy, coronary artery disease, and ventricular dysfunction on survival among black adults. JAMA. 1995;273(20):1592–7.
- 18. Havranek EP, et al. Left ventricular hypertrophy and cardiovascular mortality by race and ethnicity. Am J Med. 2008;121(10):870–5.
- 19. Okin PM, et al. Racial differences in incident heart failure during antihypertensive therapy. Circ Cardiovasc Qual Outcomes. 2011;4(2):157–64.

- 20. Mancia G, et al. 2013 ESH/ESC guidelines for the management of arterial hypertension: the task force for the management of arterial hypertension of the European Society of Hypertension (ESH) and of the European Society of Cardiology (ESC). Eur Heart J. 2013;34(28): 2159–219.
- Chirinos JA, et al. Left ventricular mass: allometric scaling, normative values, effect of obesity, and prognostic performance. Hypertension. 2010;56(1):91–8.
- Woodiwiss AJ, Norton GR. Obesity and left ventricular hypertrophy: the hypertension connection. Curr Hypertens Rep. 2015;17(4):539.
- Booysen HL, et al. Indexes of aortic pressure augmentation markedly underestimate the contribution of reflected waves toward variations in aortic pressure and left ventricular mass. Hypertension. 2015;65(3):540–6.
- 24. Sibiya MJ, et al. Gender-specific contribution of aortic augmentation index to variations in left ventricular mass index in a community sample of African ancestry. Hypertens Res. 2014;37(11):1021–7.
- Wagner DR, Heyward VH. Measures of body composition in blacks and whites: a comparative review. Am J Clin Nutr. 2000;71(6):1392–402.
- Echocardiographic Normal Ranges Meta-Analysis of the Left Heart Collaboration. Ethnicspecific normative reference values for echocardiographic LA and LV size, LV mass, and systolic function: the EchoNoRMAL study. JACC Cardiovasc Imaging. 2015;8(6):656–65.
- Robinson C, et al. Novel approach to the detection of left ventricular hypertrophy using body mass index-corrected electrocardiographic voltage criteria in a Group of African Ancestry. Clin Cardiol. 2016;39(9):524–30.
- Woodiwiss and Norton. Thresholds for echocardiographic LVH in healthy, non-hypertensive, non-diabetic, non-obese Black Africans (personal Communication).
- Nunez E, et al. Optimal threshold value for left ventricular hypertrophy in blacks: the atherosclerosis risk in communities study. Hypertension. 2005;45(1):58–63.
- Lorber R, et al. Influence of systolic blood pressure and body mass index on left ventricular structure in healthy African-American and white young adults: the CARDIA study. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2003;41(6):955–60.
- 31. Gardin JM, et al. Relationship of cardiovascular risk factors to echocardiographic left ventricular mass in healthy young black and white adult men and women. The CARDIA study. Coronary artery risk development in young adults. Circulation. 1995;92(3):380–7.
- 32. Abdalla M, et al. Hypertension and alterations in left ventricular structure and geometry in African Americans: the Jackson Heart Study. J Am Soc Hypertens. 2016;10(7):550–8.
- 33. Bello H, et al. Contributions of aortic pulse wave velocity and backward wave pressure to variations in left ventricular mass are independent of each other. J Am Soc Hypertens. 2017;11(5):265–274 e2.
- Bacharova L, et al. Determinants of discrepancies in detection and comparison of the prognostic significance of left ventricular hypertrophy by electrocardiogram and cardiac magnetic resonance imaging. Am J Cardiol. 2015;115(4):515–22.
- 35. Crow RS, et al. Relation between electrocardiography and echocardiography for left ventricular mass in mild systemic hypertension (results from treatment of mild hypertension study). Am J Cardiol. 1995;75(17):1233–8.
- 36. Chapman JN, et al. Ethnic differences in the identification of left ventricular hypertrophy in the hypertensive patient. Am J Hypertens. 1999;12(5):437–42.
- Lee DK, et al. Left ventricular hypertrophy in black and white hypertensives. Standard electrocardiographic criteria overestimate racial differences in prevalence. JAMA. 1992;267(24):3294–9.
- Krovetz LJ. Racial differences of apparent electrocardiographic left ventricular hypertrophy. Am J Cardiol. 1994;74(4):418.
- Walker AR, et al. Cardio-thoracic ratio in Negroes in Southern Africa. Postgrad Med J. 1972;48(564):584–9.

- Maunganidze F, et al. Obesity markedly attenuates the validity and performance of all electrocardiographic criteria for left ventricular hypertrophy detection in a group of black African ancestry. J Hypertens. 2013;31(2):377–83.
- Jaggy C, et al. Performance of classic electrocardiographic criteria for left ventricular hypertrophy in an African population. Hypertension. 2000;36(1):54–61.
- 42. Martin TC, Bhaskar YG, Umesh KV. Sensitivity and specificity of the electrocardiogram in predicting the presence of increased left ventricular mass index on the echocardiogram in Afro-Caribbean hypertensive patients. West Indian Med J. 2007;56(2):134–8.
- Vanezis AP, Bhopal R. Validity of electrocardiographic classification of left ventricular hypertrophy across adult ethnic groups with echocardiography as a standard. J Electrocardiol. 2008;41(5):404–12.
- 44. Cuspidi C, et al. Left ventricular hypertrophy and cardiovascular risk stratification: impact and cost-effectiveness of echocardiography in recently diagnosed essential hypertensives. J Hypertens. 2006;24(8):1671–7.
- 45. Calderon A, et al. Detection of left ventricular hypertrophy by different electrocardiographic criteria in clinical practice. Findings from the Sara study. Clin Exp Hypertens. 2010;32(3):145–53.
- 46. Okin PM, et al. Combining ECG criteria for left ventricular hypertrophy improves risk prediction in patients with hypertension. J Am Heart Assoc. 2017;6(11):e007564.
- 47. Jingi AM, et al. Determinants and improvement of electrocardiographic diagnosis of left ventricular hypertrophy in a black African population. PLoS One. 2014;9(5):e96783.
- Maunganidze F, et al. Left ventricular hypertrophy detection from simple clinical measures combined with electrocardiographic criteria in a group of African ancestry. Clin Res Cardiol. 2014;103(11):921–9.
- 49. Odili AN, et al. Office and home blood pressures as determinants of electrocardiographic left ventricular hypertrophy among black Nigerians compared with white Flemish. Am J Hypertens. 2017;30(11):1083–92.
- Arnett DK, et al. Black-white differences in electrocardiographic left ventricular mass and its association with blood pressure (the ARIC study). Atherosclerosis risk in communities. Am J Cardiol. 1994;74(3):247–52.
- 51. Peer N, et al. Determinants of target organ damage in black hypertensive patients attending primary health care services in Cape Town: the Hi-Hi study. Am J Hypertens. 2008;21(8):896–902.
- 52. Adeoye AM, et al. Exploring overlaps between the genomic and environmental determinants of LVH and stroke: a multicenter study in West Africa. Glob Heart. 2017;12(2):107–113 e5.
- 53. Chirinos JA, et al. Ethnic differences in arterial wave reflections and normative equations for augmentation index. Hypertension. 2011;57(6):1108–16.
- 54. de Simone G, et al. Relation of obesity and gender to left ventricular hypertrophy in normotensive and hypertensive adults. Hypertension. 1994;23(5):600–6.
- 55. Lauer MS, et al. The impact of obesity on left ventricular mass and geometry. The Framingham Heart Study. JAMA. 1991;266(2):231–6.
- Norton GR, et al. The relationship between blood pressure and left ventricular mass index depends on an excess adiposity. J Hypertens. 2009;27(9):1873–83.
- 57. Woodiwiss AJ, et al. Obesity promotes left ventricular concentric rather than eccentric geometric remodeling and hypertrophy independent of blood pressure. Am J Hypertens. 2008;21(10):1144–51.
- Haffner SM, et al. LDL size in African Americans, Hispanics, and non-Hispanic whites : the insulin resistance atherosclerosis study. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 1999;19(9):2234–40.
- 59. Effoe VS, et al. Acculturation is associated with left ventricular mass in a multiethnic sample: the multi-ethnic study of atherosclerosis. BMC Cardiovasc Disord. 2015;15:161.
- Peterson VR, et al. Intrafamilial aggregation and heritability of left ventricular geometric remodeling is independent of cardiac mass in families of African ancestry. Am J Hypertens. 2015;28(5):657–63.
- Niiranen TJ, et al. Familial clustering of hypertensive target organ damage in the community. In: J Hypertens, vol. 36; 2018. p. 1086.

- 62. Drazner MH, et al. Increased left ventricular mass is a risk factor for the development of a depressed left ventricular ejection fraction within five years: the Cardiovascular Health Study. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2004;43(12):2207–15.
- Gottdiener JS, et al. Predictors of congestive heart failure in the elderly: the Cardiovascular Health Study. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2000;35(6):1628–37.
- 64. Wong ND, et al. Echocardiographic left ventricular systolic function and volumes in young adults: distribution and factors influencing variability. Am Heart J. 1995;129(3):571–7.
- 65. Devereux RB, et al. Left ventricular systolic dysfunction in a biracial sample of hypertensive adults: the Hypertension Genetic Epidemiology Network (HyperGEN) Study. Hypertension. 2001;38(3):417–23.
- 66. Thom T, et al. Heart disease and stroke statistics—2006 update: a report from the American Heart Association Statistics Committee and Stroke Statistics Subcommittee. Circulation. 2006;113(6):e85–151.
- 67. Ni H. Prevalence of self-reported heart failure among US adults: results from the 1999 National Health Interview Survey. Am Heart J. 2003;146(1):121–8.
- 68. Bahrami H, et al. Differences in the incidence of congestive heart failure by ethnicity: the multi-ethnic study of atherosclerosis. Arch Intern Med. 2008;168(19):2138–45.
- He J, et al. Risk factors for congestive heart failure in US men and women: NHANES I epidemiologic follow-up study. Arch Intern Med. 2001;161(7):996–1002.
- 70. Yancy CW, et al. Clinical presentation, management, and in-hospital outcomes of patients admitted with acute decompensated heart failure with preserved systolic function: a report from the acute decompensated heart failure National Registry (ADHERE) database. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2006;47(1):76–84.
- 71. Sharp A, et al. Ethnicity and left ventricular diastolic function in hypertension an ASCOT (Anglo-Scandinavian cardiac outcomes trial) substudy. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2008;52(12):1015–21.
- 72. Libhaber CD, et al. Differential relationships of systolic and diastolic blood pressure with components of left ventricular diastolic dysfunction. J Hypertens. 2014;32(4):912–20.
- Millen AM, et al. Relative impact of blood pressure as compared to an excess adiposity on left ventricular diastolic dysfunction in a community sample with a high prevalence of obesity. J Hypertens. 2014;32(12):2457–64. discussion 2464.
- Peterson V, et al. Insulin resistance-associated decreases in left ventricular diastolic function are strongly modified by the extent of concentric remodeling in a community sample. Int J Cardiol. 2016;220:349–55.
- Sliwa K, Stewart S. Heart failure in the developing world. In: Michael Felker G, Mann D, editors. Heart failure: a companion to Braunwald's heart disease; 2016. p. 410–9.
- Faller H, et al. Impact of depression on quality of life assessment in heart failure. Int J Cardiol. 2010;142(2):133–7.
- Fagnani F, et al. Management, cost and mortality of a cohort of patients with advanced heart failure (the EPICAL study). Therapie. 2001;56(1):5–10.
- Thomas S, Rich MW. Epidemiology, pathophysiology, and prognosis of heart failure in the elderly. Heart Fail Clin. 2007;3(4):381–7.
- Aronow WS. Epidemiology, pathophysiology, prognosis, and treatment of systolic and diastolic heart failure. Cardiol Rev. 2006;14(3):108–24.
- Damasceno A, et al. The causes, treatment, and outcome of acute heart failure in 1006 Africans from 9 countries. Arch Intern Med. 2012;172(18):1386–94.
- 81. Sliwa K. Is all heart failure the same around the globe? Eur Heart J. 2013;34(40):3091–2.
- 82. Adams KF Jr, et al. Characteristics and outcomes of patients hospitalized for heart failure in the United States: rationale, design, and preliminary observations from the first 100,000 cases in the Acute Decompensated Heart Failure National Registry (ADHERE). Am Heart J. 2005;149(2):209–16.
- Nieminen MS, et al. EuroHeart Failure Survey II (EHFS II): a survey on hospitalized acute heart failure patients: description of population. Eur Heart J. 2006;27(22):2725–36.
- Mayosi BM. Contemporary trends in the epidemiology and management of cardiomyopathy and pericarditis in sub-Saharan Africa. Heart. 2007;93(10):1176–83.

- Stewart S, et al. Predominance of heart failure in the Heart of Soweto Study cohort: emerging challenges for urban African communities. Circulation. 2008;118(23):2360–7.
- 86. Ojji D, et al. A predominance of hypertensive heart failure in the Abuja Heart Study cohort of urban Nigerians: a prospective clinical registry of 1515 de novo cases. Eur J Heart Fail. 2013;15(8):835–42.
- 87. Sliwa K, et al. Spectrum of heart disease and risk factors in a black urban population in South Africa (the Heart of Soweto Study): a cohort study. Lancet. 2008;371(9616):915–22.
- Stewart S, et al. Standing at the crossroads between new and historically prevalent heart disease: effects of migration and socio-economic factors in the Heart of Soweto cohort study. Eur Heart J. 2011;32(4):492–9.
- 89. Ogah OS, et al. Contemporary profile of acute heart failure in southern Nigeria: data from the Abeokuta Heart Failure Clinical Registry. JACC Heart Fail. 2014;2(3):250–9.
- 90. Isezuo AS, ABO O, Gaye A, Corrah T, Araoye MA. One year survival among sub-Saharan Africans with hypertensive heart failure. Cardiologie Tropicale. 2000;26(103):57–60.
- 91. Rotimi O, Ajayi AA, Odesanmi WO. Sudden unexpected death from cardiac causes in Nigerians: a review of 50 autopsied cases. Int J Cardiol. 1998;63(2):111–5.
- 92. Bloomfield GS, et al. Heart failure in sub-Saharan Africa. Curr Cardiol Rev. 2013;9(2):157-73.
- Frohlich ED. State of the art lecture. Risk mechanisms in hypertensive heart disease. Hypertension. 1999;34(4 Pt 2):782–9.
- Fuchs FD. Why do black Americans have higher prevalence of hypertension?: an enigma still unsolved. Hypertension. 2011;57(3):379–80.
- 95. Gluba A, et al. An update on biomarkers of heart failure in hypertensive patients. J Hypertens. 2012;30(9):1681–9.
- 96. Ojji DB, et al. Relationship between left ventricular geometry and soluble ST2 in a cohort of hypertensive patients. J Clin Hypertens (Greenwich). 2013;15(12):899–904.



# Ethnicity and Hypertension-Related Target Organ Damage

Stefano Perlini

The global burden of hypertension cannot be underestimated, since this condition represents a major cardiovascular epidemic condition in both the developed and developing world, which remains asymptomatic until its later stages [1, 2]. Indeed, arterial hypertension affects about 40% of the industrialized populations, and its prevalence is increasing in particular for high-risk patients [3, 4], being affected by age, gender, and ethnicity as well as by many other factors [5]. As to the ethnic/ racial differences, a higher prevalence of hypertension and an excessive amount of target organ damage in Blacks have been recognized in the past [6], possibly related to a very complex interplay between genetic, environmental, and socioeconomic factors. Hypertensive patients of African or South Asian ethnicity may require ethnic-specific approaches, since they tend to have higher blood pressure values at an earlier age, associated with higher occurrence of diabetes, more extensive target organ damage, as well as earlier cardiovascular mortality [7]. On a worldwide base, hypertension is recognized as the main cause of approximately 54% of cerebrovascular events, 47% of coronary events, and 30% of end-stage renal disease [8, 9], being responsible for 9.4 million deaths per year (13.5% of total) as well as for 7.0 million global disability-adjusted life years (DALYs) [8]. It has to be underscored that, as recently pointed out by the noncommunicable disease (NCD) Risk Factor Collaboration (NCD-RisC), the highest worldwide blood pressure levels have shifted from high-income countries to low-income countries in sub-Saharan Africa and South Asia during the past decades [5]. Attention to the importance of raising our understanding of the importance of cardiovascular risk assessment in low-resource settings has been underscored by a consensus document of the European Society of Hypertension Working Group [10].

S. Perlini

Clinica Medica II, Department of Internal Medicine, Fondazione Policlinico IRCCS San Matteo, University of Pavia, Pavia, Italy e-mail: stefano.perlini@unipv.it

 $<sup>\</sup>ensuremath{\mathbb C}$  Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018

P. A. Modesti et al. (eds.), *Ethnic Diversities, Hypertension and Global Cardiovascular Risk*, Updates in Hypertension and Cardiovascular Protection, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-93148-7\_8

In arterial hypertension, chronic exposure to increased blood pressure levels induces several changes in the structure and function of tissues and organ systems that clinicians collectively recognize as target organ damage (TOD). Since these alterations are responsible for hypertension-related morbidity and mortality, the presence of target organ damage should be actively searched in any hypertensive patient. Moreover, it is very important to recognize the presence of asymptomatic TOD before it becomes clinically evident as a cardiovascular event or as irreversible damage. Given its profound impact on prognosis, the presence (and extent) of TOD should be identified and properly evaluated to assess the global cardiovascular risk profile and to choose and modulate the consequent therapeutic approach [1]. On the one hand, TOD assessment adds on conventional risk assessment in predicting the cardiovascular risk of hypertensive patients. On the other hand, regression of TOD has been addressed by several clinical trials as a surrogate treatment endpoint, since it may indirectly indicate that blood pressure is adequately controlled, although this issue is still debated [11].

In arterial hypertension, it is therefore important to identify what are the mechanisms that underlie the development and the progression of TOD, in order to have a better understanding of its clinical sequelae as well as of the need of an adequate and effective treatment. One obvious mechanism is dictated by the effect of the prevailing blood pressure level on the arterial wall and on the different tissues and organs. Indeed, the extent of blood pressure increase is one of the main determinants of the development and of the progression of target organ damage, as demonstrated by many clinical and experimental investigations. This has been proven for the absolute mean value of systolic, diastolic, and pulse pressure, when measured either noninvasively or invasively in the clinical setting, at home, or via 24-h monitoring devices, at the brachial or at the central aortic levels [12–23] (Fig. 8.1). Many studies also underscore the role of blood pressure variability, as recently reviewed by Kollias et al. [24]. Indeed, guidelines largely rely on the overwhelming amount of information directly relating blood pressure values to target organ damage and cardiovascular events [1, 2].

However, although the prevailing blood pressure level has to be recognized as one of the main determinants of the development and of the progression of target organ damage, several other factors play a key role in modulating the detrimental effects of increased arterial pressure. Among the many processes that are involved in the pathogenesis of TOD, endothelial dysfunction, platelet activation, increased thrombogenesis, changes in the renin aldosterone angiotensin system (RAAS), and collagen turnover should be included. Atherosclerotic plaque development is the result of the combination of several processes that are undoubtedly enhanced by the dreadful combination of diabetes, dyslipidemia, and smoking which potentiate the effects of hypertension on the arterial structure and function. In the same line, the development of left ventricular (LV) hypertrophy is clearly consequent to a prolonged cardiac exposure to increased afterload. Although this appears obvious from a mechanical (and mechanistic) standpoint, several other factors give an important contribution, and the relative weight of the factors that trigger the hypertrophic process still remains largely unclear [25]. Pressure overload interacts with volume overload (and with changes in sodium turnover) in stimulating cardiac hypertrophy, together with a



**Fig. 8.1** Left ventricular mass index in normotensive subjects, hypertensive subjects with untreated hypertension, uncontrolled treated hypertensives, and treated hypertensives subjects with controlled blood pressure values, according to office, home, or 24-h blood pressure normality or elevation. Modified from Mancia et al. Hypertension. 2002;39:744–9 [19]

profound influence of sympathetic nerve overactivity and of the renin-angiotensinaldosterone axis activation, both at the systemic and the tissue level. Indeed, catecholamines, angiotensin II, and aldosterone are able to trigger cardiomyocyte growth and extracellular matrix deposition (i.e., two key factors in the development of cardiac hypertrophy). This complex interplay is modulated by the genetic background, as demonstrated in several studies underscoring the role of ethnicity [26, 27] and heritability [28–31] in predicting the hypertrophic process. Moreover, environmental factors, such as diet, exercise, psychological stress, and social status (that are closely linked to genetic factors in a given family and in a well-defined ethnic group), also contribute to the effect of mechanical overload in triggering the development of LV hypertrophy. Also body size, obesity, diabetes, and other metabolic abnormalities influence this process [32], as well as gender, as shown both in humans [33–35] and in animal models of chronic pressure overload [36].

Therefore, hypertension-related damage at the arterial and at the cardiac levels represent two possible examples of how the effects of a chronic increase in blood pressure on target organs is profoundly influenced—among many other factors—by the genetic as well as the ethnic background. It has to be reminded that according to the Merriam-Webster dictionary "ethnic" relates to "large groups of people classed according to common racial, national, tribal, religious, linguistic, or cultural origin or background" [37]. Such a definition underscores the importance of taking into

account the many factors that are involved in the complex yet fascinating relationships between genes, race, and environment in determining the tissue, organ, and body system responses to a given stimulus. The epidemiological observation of ethnic-related differences in hypertension-related target organ damage is therefore a window from which we can try to better understand how to stratify cardiovascular risk and prognosis, in order to improve diagnosis and treatment.

One further example is related to ethnicity-related differences in the distribution of microalbuminuria, a well-known biomarker of endothelial dysfunction associated with increased cardiovascular, renal, and cerebrovascular morbidity and mortality, in the hypertensive population. An analysis of the National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey (NHANES) database suggests a complex and poorly understood relationship between race/ethnicity and the increased prevalence of microalbuminuria in the different blood pressure categories (normal, prehypertension, stage 1, and stage 2 hypertension) [38]. According to this report, in ethnic minorities, hypertension has a larger impact on microalbuminuria, suggesting greater target organ damage [38]. As detailed in Fig. 8.2, when comparing the magnitude of the differences in the prevalence of microalbuminuria between uncontrolled hypertensive patients and normotensive subjects, Mexican Americans presented a sixfold gradient, whereas non-Hispanic Whites and Blacks showed a four- and a fivefold difference, respectively [38].

When evaluating the cardiac response to hypertension, it has to be noted that the interplay between genetic background and ethnicity has an impact on baseline



**Fig. 8.2** Prevalence of microalbuminuria by race/ethnicity and selected blood pressure categories: normal (<120/<80 mmHg); prehypertension (systolic BP, 120–139 mmHg; diastolic BP, 80–89 mmHg); treated, controlled hypertension (systolic BP <140 mmHg and diastolic BP <90 mmHg, on treatment with antihypertensive medications); uncontrolled hypertension (systolic BP  $\geq$ 140 mmHg, diastolic BP  $\geq$ 90 mmHg, despite antihypertensive medications). Modified from Ogunniyi et al. Am J Hypertens. 2010;23:859–64 [38]

cardiac structure and function. Since "normality" parameters may differ between the different populations, the EchoNoRMAL (Echocardiographic Normal Ranges Meta-Analysis of the Left Heart) collaboration was recently started to develop contemporary normative reference ranges for standard echocardiographic measurements (www.echonormal.org) [39]. The aim of the project was to pool several population-based studies from different geographic areas in order to derive reference values in adults without clinically evident cardiovascular (CV) disease or risk factors. This led to derive age-, sex-, and ethnic-appropriate adult normative reference values for several left heart echocardiographic measures. Beyond confirming the known gender-related differences [33–36], the EchoNoRMAL collaboration underscored the importance of taking into account ethnic-based differences in LV dimensions and structure [39, 40] that are not corrected by simple indexation for body size [41–45].

To give one example, the Authors pointed out that the upper thresholds for left ventricular end-diastolic diameter of 5.8 cm for men and 5.2 cm for women as defined by the current ASE/EACVI recommendations [46], which are based on data from predominantly White European and American adults, are substantially higher than the reference values derived for East Asian, South Asian, and African men [40].

These ethnic-related differences in "normal" reference values that are obtained in normotensive populations cannot but have a profound impact on the effect of hypertension of cardiac structure and function, even assuming that the effect is exclusively due to the increased afterload per se. The issue is by far more complex, since the physiopathology of arterial hypertension may be different in the diverse populations and ethnicities, which present genotype, phenotype, as well as environmental differences. These differences also apply to the electrocardiographic assessment of left ventricular hypertrophy (ECG-LVH), as recently pointed out by a study that compared the association of ECG-LVH with office and home blood pressure in 225 Blacks Nigerians and 729 White Flemish [47]. By using any of the 12 different criteria, ECG-LVH was more prevalent among Black than White men (54.4% vs. 36.0%) without any ethnic difference among women (17.1%). Moreover, the relationship between ECG voltages and systolic blood pressure was threefold steeper in Blacks Nigerians than in White Flemish [47]. Further evidence on the effects of ethnicity on the diagnostic and prognostic performance of ECG is offered by an analysis of the Multi-Ethnic Study of Atherosclerosis (MESA) database. In this study, Jain et al. concluded that 10 out of 13 traditional ECG-LVH criteria show superior sensitivity and diagnostic performance in African Americans as compared with Whites (P = 0.02-0.001) in detecting LVH as defined by magnetic resonance imaging, i.e., a gold standard for left ventricular mass measurement [48].

Beyond extending the observations that are derived from the morphological evaluation of the left ventricular structure and function, these studies underscore a very important practical aspect. Especially (albeit not exclusively) in low-resource settings [10], the combination of ECG and office and home blood pressure remains an essential instrument in risk stratification across the entire BP range. The potential of even simpler devices that may transmit the ECG tracings via smartphones is currently under active investigation [49].

Also arterial properties show ethnic variations, as shown by data derived from the Dallas Heart Study cohort (n = 2544) [50]. Compared with Whites, both Blacks and Hispanics presented higher levels of aortic arch pulse wave velocity and characteristic impedance, after adjustment for age, sex, body mass index, height, mean arterial blood pressure, antihypertensive treatment, heart rate, total cholesterol, diabetes mellitus, and smoking. Compared with Hispanics, Blacks had higher values of pulse wave velocity and characteristic impedance, independent of cardiac output and peripheral vascular resistance. The Authors suggest that these differences may contribute to the disproportionately higher risk for incident hypertension and target organ damage that is observed in the Black population [50]. Similarly, the Multi-Ethnic Study of Atherosclerosis (MESA) showed a relationship between arterial elasticity and race/ethnicity [51]. These data confirm previous observations in an urban population that showed higher carotid-femoral pulse wave velocity in African-Caribbeans (n = 99) when compared with Europeans (n = 103), a difference that persisted after adjustment for resting and ambulatory blood pressure [52]. Ethnic differences in arterial wave reflections, which markedly affect the central pressure profile, were assessed by Chirinos and coworkers in a healthy reference sample (n = 3497) [53]. Central (aortic) and radial augmentation index values were higher in African Blacks and Andean Hispanics than in British Whites and American Indians, after adjustment for age, body height, heart rate, and mean arterial pressure.

Indeed, the presence of marked ethnic differences in arterial wave properties may contribute to the observed differences in hypertensive target organ damage [50–53].

In conclusion, among the many factors that influence the development of hypertension-related target organ damage, genetic, racial, and ethnic differences play an important yet poorly understood role. Since target organ damage mediates the relationship between arterial hypertension and cardiovascular events, these differences may contribute to explain the worldwide variations in the impact of hypertension that are observed in the different populations. The awareness of these differences should be translated in a better profiling of the best diagnostic approach for any specific patient group. Obviously, this should also take into account the available resources, by choosing and implementing the cheaper diagnostic tools that are most cost-effective in any given setting.

# References

- Mancia G, Fagard R, Narkiewicz K, Redon J, Zanchetti A, Bohm M, et al. 2013 ESH/ESC guidelines for the management of arterial hypertension: the task force for the management of arterial hypertension of the European Society of Hypertension (ESH) and of the European Society of Cardiology (ESC). J Hypertens. 2013;31(7):1281–357. Epub 2013/07/03.
- Whelton PK, Carey RM, Aronow WS, Casey DE, Jr, Collins KJ, Dennison Himmelfarb C, et al. 2017 ACC/AHA/AAPA/ABC/ACPM/AGS/APhA/ASH/ASPC/NMA/PCNA guideline for the prevention, detection, evaluation, and Management of High Blood Pressure in adults: a report of the American College of Cardiology/American Heart Association task force on clinical practice guidelines. Hypertension. 2017. Epub 2017/11/15.
- Lawes CM, Vander Hoorn S, Rodgers A. Global burden of blood-pressure-related disease, 2001. Lancet. 2008;371(9623):1513–8. Epub 2008/05/06.

- 4. Collaborators GRF. Global, regional, and national comparative risk assessment of 79 behavioural, environmental and occupational, and metabolic risks or clusters of risks, 1990-2015: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2015. Lancet. 2016;388(10053):1659–724. Epub 2016/10/14.
- (NCD-RisC). NRFC. Worldwide trends in blood pressure from 1975 to 2015: a pooled analysis of 1479 population-based measurement studies with 19.1 million participants. Lancet. 2017;389(10064):37–55. Epub 2016/11/20.
- 6. Saunders E. Hypertension in minorities: Blacks. Am J Hypertens. 1995;8(12 Pt 2):115s–9s. Epub 1995/12/01.
- Brewster LM, van Montfrans GA, Oehlers GP, Seedat YK. Systematic review: antihypertensive drug therapy in patients of African and South Asian ethnicity. Intern Emerg Med. 2016;11(3):355–74. Epub 2016/03/31.
- Lim SS, Vos T, Flaxman AD, Danaei G, Shibuya K, Adair-Rohani H, et al. A comparative risk assessment of burden of disease and injury attributable to 67 risk factors and risk factor clusters in 21 regions, 1990-2010: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2010. Lancet. 2012;380(9859):2224–60. Epub 2012/12/19.
- Saran R, Li Y, Robinson B, Abbott KC, Agodoa LY, Ayanian J, et al. US Renal Data System 2015 Annual Data Report: Epidemiology of Kidney Disease in the United States. Am J Kidney Dis. 2016;67(3 Suppl 1):Svii, S1–305. Epub 2016/03/02.
- Modesti PA, Agostoni P, Agyemang C, Basu S, Benetos A, Cappuccio FP, et al. Cardiovascular risk assessment in low-resource settings: a consensus document of the European Society of Hypertension Working Group on hypertension and cardiovascular risk in low resource settings. J Hypertens. 2014;32(5):951–60. Epub 2014/03/01.
- 11. Shlomai G, Grassi G, Grossman E, Mancia G. Assessment of target organ damage in the evaluation and follow-up of hypertensive patients: where do we stand? J Clin Hypertens (Greenwich). 2013;15(10):742–7. Epub 2013/10/04.
- Kollias A, Lagou S, Zeniodi ME, Boubouchairopoulou N, Stergiou GS. Association of Central versus Brachial Blood Pressure with Target-Organ Damage: systematic review and metaanalysis. Hypertension. 2016;67(1):183–90. Epub 2015/11/26.
- Parati G, Lantelme P. Blood pressure variability, target organ damage and cardiovascular events. J Hypertens. 2002;20(9):1725–9. Epub 2002/08/27.
- Mancia G, Parati G. Ambulatory blood pressure monitoring and organ damage. Hypertension. 2000;36(5):894–900. Epub 2000/11/18.
- Tatasciore A, Renda G, Zimarino M, Soccio M, Bilo G, Parati G, et al. Awake systolic blood pressure variability correlates with target-organ damage in hypertensive subjects. Hypertension. 2007;50(2):325–32. Epub 2007/06/15.
- Perlini S, Naditch-Brule L, Farsang C, Zidek W, Kjeldsen SE. Pulse pressure and heart rate in patients with metabolic syndrome across Europe: insights from the GOOD survey. J Hum Hypertens. 2013;27(7):412–6. Epub 2012/12/14.
- 17. de la Sierra A, Pareja J, Yun S, Acosta E, Aiello F, Oliveras A, et al. Central blood pressure variability is increased in hypertensive patients with target organ damage. J Clin Hypertens (Greenwich). 2018. Epub 2018/01/26.
- Mena LJ, Felix VG, Melgarejo JD, Maestre GE. 24-hour blood pressure variability assessed by average real variability: a systematic review and meta-analysis. J Am Heart Assoc. 2017;6(10). Epub 2017/10/21.
- Mancia G, Carugo S, Grassi G, Lanzarotti A, Schiavina R, Cesana G, et al. Prevalence of left ventricular hypertrophy in hypertensive patients without and with blood pressure control: data from the PAMELA population. Pressioni Arteriose Monitorate E Loro Associazioni. Hypertension. 2002;39(3):744–9. Epub 2002/03/19.
- 20. Mancia G, Parati G. The role of blood pressure variability in end-organ damage. J Hypertens Suppl. 2003;21(6):S17–23. Epub 2003/09/30.
- Sega R, Corrao G, Bombelli M, Beltrame L, Facchetti R, Grassi G, et al. Blood pressure variability and organ damage in a general population: results from the PAMELA study (Pressioni Arteriose Monitorate E Loro Associazioni). Hypertension. 2002;39(2 Pt 2):710–4. Epub 2002/03/08.

- Mancia G, Facchetti R, Bombelli M, Grassi G, Sega R. Long-term risk of mortality associated with selective and combined elevation in office, home, and ambulatory blood pressure. Hypertension. 2006;47(5):846–53. Epub 2006/03/29.
- 23. Sega R, Facchetti R, Bombelli M, Cesana G, Corrao G, Grassi G, et al. Prognostic value of ambulatory and home blood pressures compared with office blood pressure in the general population: follow-up results from the Pressioni Arteriose Monitorate e Loro Associazioni (PAMELA) study. Circulation. 2005;111(14):1777–83. Epub 2005/04/06.
- Kollias A, Ntineri A, Stergiou GS. Association of night-time home blood pressure with nighttime ambulatory blood pressure and target-organ damage: a systematic review and metaanalysis. J Hypertens. 2017;35(3):442–52. Epub 2016/12/09.
- Perlini S. Determinants of left ventricular mass in hypertensive heart disease: a complex interplay between volume, pressure, systolic function and genes. J Hypertens. 2007;25(7):1341–2. Epub 2007/06/15.
- 26. Kizer JR, Arnett DK, Bella JN, Paranicas M, Rao DC, Province MA, et al. Differences in left ventricular structure between black and white hypertensive adults: the Hypertension Genetic Epidemiology Network study. Hypertension. 2004;43(6):1182–8. Epub 2004/05/05.
- Drazner MH, Dries DL, Peshock RM, Cooper RS, Klassen C, Kazi F, et al. Left ventricular hypertrophy is more prevalent in blacks than whites in the general population: the Dallas heart study. Hypertension. 2005;46(1):124–9. Epub 2005/06/09.
- Adams TD, Yanowitz FG, Fisher AG, Ridges JD, Nelson AG, Hagan AD, et al. Heritability of cardiac size: an echocardiographic and electrocardiographic study of monozygotic and dizygotic twins. Circulation. 1985;71(1):39–44. Epub 1985/01/01.
- Bella JN, MacCluer JW, Roman MJ, Almasy L, North KE, Best LG, et al. Heritability of left ventricular dimensions and mass in American Indians: The Strong Heart Study. J Hypertens. 2004;22(2):281–6. Epub 2004/04/13.
- 30. de Simone G. Left ventricular hypertrophy in blacks and whites: different genes or different exposure? Hypertension. 2005;46(1):23–4. Epub 2005/06/09.
- de Simone G, Tang W, Devereux RB, Hunt SC, Kitzman DW, Rao D, et al. Assessment of the interaction of heritability of volume load and left ventricular mass: the HyperGEN offspring study. J Hypertens. 2007;25(7):1397–402. Epub 2007/06/15.
- Aurigemma GP, de Simone G, Fitzgibbons TP. Cardiac remodeling in obesity. Circ Cardiovasc Imaging. 2013;6(1):142–52. Epub 2013/01/17.
- 33. Peter I, Shearman AM, Vasan RS, Zucker DR, Schmid CH, Demissie S, et al. Association of estrogen receptor beta gene polymorphisms with left ventricular mass and wall thickness in women. Am J Hypertens. 2005;18(11):1388–95. Epub 2005/11/11.
- 34. Lauer MS, Larson MG, Levy D. Gender-specific reference M-mode values in adults: population-derived values with consideration of the impact of height. J Am Coll Cardiol. 1995;26(4):1039–46. Epub 1995/10/01.
- Gardin JM, Siscovick D, Anton-Culver H, Lynch JC, Smith VE, Klopfenstein HS, et al. Sex, age, and disease affect echocardiographic left ventricular mass and systolic function in the free-living elderly. The Cardiovascular Health Study. Circulation. 1995;91(6):1739–48. Epub 1995/03/15.
- Weinberg EO, Mirotsou M, Gannon J, Dzau VJ, Lee RT, Pratt RE. Sex dependence and temporal dependence of the left ventricular genomic response to pressure overload. Physiol Genomics. 2003;12(2):113–27. Epub 2002/11/28.
- 37. https://www.merriam-webster.com/dictionary/ethnic. 2018.
- Ogunniyi MO, Croft JB, Greenlund KJ, Giles WH, Mensah GA. Racial/ethnic differences in microalbuminuria among adults with prehypertension and hypertension: National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey (NHANES), 1999-2006. Am J Hypertens. 2010;23(8):859–64. Epub 2010/04/24.
- 39. EchoNoRMAL Collaboration, Doughty R, Gardin J, Hobbs FD, McMurray JJ, Nagueh SF, et al. A meta-analysis of echocardiographic measurements of the left heart for the development of normative reference ranges in a large international cohort: the EchoNoRMAL study. Eur Heart J Cardiovasc Imaging. 2014;15(3):341–8. Epub 2013/11/20.
- EchoNoRMAL Collaboration, Poppe K, Doughty R, Gardin J, Hobbs F, McMurray J, et al. Ethnic-specific normative reference values for echocardiographic LA and LV size, LV mass, and systolic function: the EchoNoRMAL study. JACC Cardiovasc Imaging. 2015;8(6):656– 65. Epub 2015/05/20.
- 41. de Simone G, Daniels SR, Devereux RB, Meyer RA, Roman MJ, de Divitiis O, et al. Left ventricular mass and body size in normotensive children and adults: assessment of allometric relations and impact of overweight. J Am Coll Cardiol. 1992;20(5):1251–60. Epub 1992/11/01.
- 42. de Simone G, Devereux RB, Daniels SR, Koren MJ, Meyer RA, Laragh JH. Effect of growth on variability of left ventricular mass: assessment of allometric signals in adults and children and their capacity to predict cardiovascular risk. J Am Coll Cardiol. 1995;25(5):1056–62. Epub 1995/04/01.
- de Simone G, Galderisi M. Allometric normalization of cardiac measures: producing better, but imperfect, accuracy. J Am Soc Echocardiogr. 2014;27(12):1275–8. Epub 2014/12/07.
- 44. de Simone G, Devereux RB, Maggioni AP, Gorini M, de Divitiis O, Verdecchia P, et al. Different normalizations for body size and population attributable risk of left ventricular hypertrophy: the MAVI study. Am J Hypertens. 2005;18(10):1288–93. Epub 2005/10/06.
- 45. de Simone G, Kizer JR, Chinali M, Roman MJ, Bella JN, Best LG, et al. Normalization for body size and population-attributable risk of left ventricular hypertrophy: the strong heart study. Am J Hypertens. 2005;18(2 Pt 1):191–6. Epub 2005/03/09.
- 46. Lang RM, Badano LP, Mor-Avi V, Afilalo J, Armstrong A, Ernande L, et al. Recommendations for cardiac chamber quantification by echocardiography in adults: an update from the American Society of Echocardiography and the European Association of Cardiovascular Imaging. J Am Soc Echocardiogr. 2015;28(1):1–39 e14. Epub 2015/01/07.
- 47. Odili AN, Thijs L, Yang WY, Ogedengbe JO, Nwegbu MM, Jacobs L, et al. Office and home blood pressures as determinants of electrocardiographic left ventricular hypertrophy among black Nigerians compared with white Flemish. Am J Hypertens. 2017;30(11):1083–92. Epub 2017/10/24.
- 48. Jain A, Tandri H, Dalal D, Chahal H, Soliman EZ, Prineas RJ, et al. Diagnostic and prognostic utility of electrocardiography for left ventricular hypertrophy defined by magnetic resonance imaging in relationship to ethnicity: the Multi-Ethnic Study of Atherosclerosis (MESA). Am Heart J. 2010;159(4):652–8. Epub 2010/04/07.
- Maurizi N, Faragli A, Imberti J, Briante N, Targetti M, Baldini K, et al. Cardiovascular screening in low-income settings using a novel 4-lead smartphone-based electrocardiograph (D-Heart®). Int J Cardiol. 2017;236:249–52. Epub 2017/02/22.
- Goel A, Maroules CD, Mitchell GF, Peshock R, Ayers C, McColl R, et al. Ethnic difference in proximal aortic stiffness: an observation from the Dallas heart study. JACC Cardiovasc Imaging. 2017;10(1):54–61. Epub 2016/11/14.
- Wassel CL, Jacobs DR Jr, Duprez DA, Bluemke DA, Sibley CT, Criqui MH, et al. Association of self-reported race/ethnicity and genetic ancestry with arterial elasticity: the Multi-Ethnic Study of Atherosclerosis (MESA). J Am Soc Hypertens. 2011;5(6):463–72. Epub 2011/09/06.
- Chaturvedi N, Bulpitt CJ, Leggetter S, Schiff R, Nihoyannopoulos P, Strain WD, et al. Ethnic differences in vascular stiffness and relations to hypertensive target organ damage. J Hypertens. 2004;22(9):1731–7. Epub 2004/08/18.
- Chirinos JA, Kips JG, Roman MJ, Medina-Lezama J, Li Y, Woodiwiss AJ, et al. Ethnic differences in arterial wave reflections and normative equations for augmentation index. Hypertension. 2011;57(6):1108–16. Epub 2011/05/04.



# Chronic Kidney Disease: Global Burden and Perspectives for Africa

Faical Jarraya

The kidneys function as excretory, biosynthetic, and metabolic organs, is vital for maintaining normal physiology. Chronic kidney disease (CKD) and its terminal complication, end stage renal disease (ESRD), may progress, undetected, until later stage kidney failure develops. At this point in the disease process, few opportunities exist to prevent its adverse outcomes, such as its association with high cardiovascular mortality and morbidity. CKD is caused mainly by common diseases, such as diabetes, hypertension, and chronic infections, and so it has become a global public health problem. CKD is costly. Preventing its occurrence by early diagnosis and optimized treatment of related causes, and preventing its progression to ESRD may improve quality of life and benefit healthcare budgets. Such a strategy would be appropriate for developing countries, where CKD presents a significant challenge, which many of them, mainly in sub-Saharan Africa, are not equipped to handle.

# 9.1 Chronic Kidney Disease (CKD)

# 9.1.1 A Well Standardized CKD Definition and Grading Is Now Available

As introduced by the Kidney Disease Improving Global Outcomes KDIGO 2012 Clinical Practice Guideline for the Evaluation and Management of Chronic Kidney Disease [1], kidney disease is defined as an abnormality of kidney structure or function with implications for the health of an individual, which can occur abruptly, and either resolve or become chronic. CKD is a general term for the heterogeneous disorders that affect kidney structure and function with variable clinical presentation.

F. Jarraya

Research Unit 12ES14 and Nephrology Department, Hedi Chaker University Hospital, Faculty of Medicine, Sfax University, Sfax, Tunisia

<sup>©</sup> Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018

P. A. Modesti et al. (eds.), *Ethnic Diversities, Hypertension and Global Cardiovascular Risk*, Updates in Hypertension and Cardiovascular Protection, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-93148-7\_9

Markers of kidney damage (one or more)	Albuminuria (AER ≥30 mg/24 h; ACR ≥30 mg/g (≥3 mg/mmol) Urine sediment abnormalities Electrolyte and other albuminuria abnormalities owing to tubular disorders Abnormalities detected by histology Structural abnormalities detected by imaging History of kidney transplantation
Decreased GER	GER $< 60 \text{ mL/min}/1.73 \text{ m}^2$ (GER Categories G3a-G5)
Decreased OFK	GFR <00 IIIL/IIII/1.75 III (GFR Categories G5a-G5)

Table 9.1 Criteria for CKD (any of the following present for >3 months) [1]

*CKD* chronic kidney disease; *GFR* glomerular filtration rate; *AER* albumin excretion rate; *ACR* albumin creatinine ratio

To differentiate CKD from acute kidney diseases, including acute kidney injury, the above guideline arbitrarily defines a duration of renal disorders for at least 3 months as delineating CKD. There should be one or more pathological markers of kidney damage in regard to extent of albuminuria, urine sediment abnormalities, and electrolyte and other tubular disorder-related abnormalities. CKD can be evidenced by histological features, detected by renal biopsy, or structural abnormalities, shown by imaging. CKD can also be regarded as being present when there is a history of kidney transplantation without any renal abnormalities. A sustained decreased glomerular filtration rate (GFR) of less than 60 mL/min/1.73m<sup>2</sup> for more than 3 months, with or without other renal manifestations, is also considered to define CKD (Table 9.1).

Earlier stages of CKD are usually detected during the evaluation of comorbid conditions, such as hypertension, diabetes, obesity, and cardiovascular disease; however, because earlier stages of kidney disease are often asymptomatic, and the symptoms of CKD are usually owing to complications of decreased kidney function, these earlier stages are ignored by most physicians. Kidney failure is traditionally considered as the most serious outcome of CKD. However, until the past few decades, renal function was determined by simply measuring serum creatinine, which is not a suitable method for evaluating renal function; in fact, there is no linear relationship between GFR and serum creatinine [2]. The introduction of the estimation of creatinine clearance by the Cockroft and Gault formula [3], and then the estimation of glomerular filtration rate (eGFR) by the Modification of Diet in Renal Disease (MDRD) Study equation [2] or the Chronic Kidney Disease Epidemiology Collaboration (CKD-EPI) equation [4] improved the detection of early stages of asymptomatic CKD. The MDRD and CKD-EPI equations are more precise methods of evaluating renal function, with the CKD-EPI equation having an advantage when the eGFR is above 60 mL/min/1.73m<sup>2</sup>; however, this formula needs an enzymatic determination of creatinine, which makes the method more costly.

Most kidney diseases do not have symptoms or findings until later in their course. For this reason, they are usually underdiagnosed until they become chronic and they are mostly detected at an advanced stage of renal failure. Most physicians caring for patients with non-communicable diseases (NCDs), such as diabetologists, cardiologists, and familial and general practitioners, are

sensitized to the need for the early detection of CKD and the early referral of CKD patients to nephrology care.

Knowledge of the earlier stages of CKD is facilitated by the systematic reporting of eGFR on the biological report when creatinine is checked. In combination with the feature of urine albumin detection, the KDIGO [1] presented a prognostic table combining eGFR categories and albumin amount to help physicians to refer their patients to nephrologists, as CKD may be reversible and stabilized, and end stage renal disease (ESRD) may be delayed or avoided, especially when patients with CKD are referred to nephrology care early (Fig. 9.1).

Renal screening has to be considered in high-risk groups, with the highest priority being for patients with hypertension, diabetes mellitus, and cardiovascular disease. Renal screening should also be considered for older age groups, people with a family history of kidney disease, and in patients with other cardiovascular risk factors, as well as in patients who have been exposed to toxic drugs, and patients with certain chronic infections and cancers [5].

				Persistent albuminuria categories Description and range		
			A1	A2	A3	
			Normal to mildly increased	Moderately increased	Severly increased	
				<30 mg/g <3 mg/mmol	30-300 mg/g 3-30 mg/mmol	>300 mg/g >30 mg/mmol
GFR categories (ml/min/1.73 m²) Description and range	G1	Normal or high	≥90		Monitor	Refer*
	G2	Mildly decreased	60-89		Monitor	Refer*
	G3a	Mildly to moderately decreased	45-59	Monitor	Monitor	Refer
	G3b	Moderately to severely decreased	30-44	Monitor	Monitor	Refer
	G4	Severely decreased	15-29	Refer*	Refer*	Refer
	G5	Kidney failure	<15	Refer	Refer	Refer

\*Referring clinicans may wish to discuss with their nephrology service depending on local arrangements regarding monitoring or referring. Green: low risk (if no other markers of kidney disease, no CKD); Yellow: moderately increased risk; Orange: high risk; Red, very high risk.

**Fig. 9.1** Glomerular filtration rate (GFR) categorization and referral decision-making according to GFR and albuminuria [1]. \*Referring clinicians may wish to discuss local arrangements regarding monitoring or referring with their nephrology service. *Green* low risk (if no other markers of kidney disease, no chronic kidney disease [CKD]); *yellow* moderately increased risk; *orange* high risk; *red* very high risk

# 9.1.2 Causes of CKD Across the World: The In-Between Developed and Developing Countries

The leading causes of CKD worldwide are diabetes mellitus and hypertension. Renal failure in type 2 diabetes is a medical catastrophe of world-wide dimensions, as declared in 1999 by the former president of the International Society of Nephrology [6]. Effectively, diabetic nephropathy is the leading cause of ESRD nowadays; it develops in one out of three diabetics worldwide [7]. Diabetic nephropathy is not only a characteristic of the developed world. A survey across 10 Asian countries showed that the most common cause of ESRD in 9 of the 10 countries was diabetic nephropathy. Its incidence increased from 1.2% of the overall population with ESRD in 1998 to 14.1% in 2000, and its prevalence increased from 4.2 to 17.3% for the same period [8]. India, with the highest incidences of diabetes and hypertension in the world, is likely to face a catastrophic CKD/ESRD burden, with 25–40% of its population at risk [9].

In Latin America, diabetes is also the leading cause of ESRD. The highest incidences are reported in Mexico (59%) and Paraguay (49.5%) and the lowest in Uruguay (23.9%) and Chile (17.8%) [10]. In Africa, most countries lack national renal disease registries [11]. In countries such as South Africa; Egypt, and Tunisia, where registries are available; diabetic renal disease is the leading cause of ESRD, accounting, respectively, for 51.5%, 34.7%, and 20.3% of the populations with ESRD [12–14]. In many developing countries, because of the non-availability of interventional cardiology treatment, the majority of diabetic patients with CKD often die of cardiovascular disease before developing ESRD [15].

Most developing countries are not equipped to handle widespread screening for CKD, and checking for CKD is often limited to high-risk populations [16]. Furthermore, there are many barriers to early detection, such as limited access to healthcare, lack of awareness, and the limited capacity of health workers in relation to CKD detection and prevention; further, those in the lowest socioeconomic population are often unaware of any risk factors for CKD, such as hypertension and diabetes. In Tunisia, for example, which is an upper-middle income African country, 60% of the population diagnosed with hypertension in a national survey were unaware of this condition of high blood pressure [17]. In Africa, hypertension is a major cause of CKD, because of the lack of awareness of blood pressure level and non-access to treatment, and so, as hypertension becomes more serious, qualified as malignant, acelerates progression of CKD to ESRD [18]. A recent systematic review showed that only 18% of the hypertensive adult African population was aware of their hypertension [19]. Moreover, in patients at high risk for hypertension who are already in contact with a healthcare system, it was found that 70% of HIV patients and 10.2% of diabetic patients were unaware of being hypertensive [20, 21]. In addition, genetic factors also contribute to the high burden of CKD in black populations. Variations in MYHA9 and APOL1 were recently reported to be associated with non-diabetic CKD in black individuals of African origin [22, 23].

Apart from diabetes and hypertension, infectious-related glomerulonephritis and other causes of CKD are more common in the countries of Asia and sub-Saharan

Table 9.2         Geographic	World region	Main causes of CKD	
distribution of the main	North America	DM, HT, GN	
causes of CKD across the	South America	GN	
world [25]	Europe	DM, HT	
	Central Asia	DM, GN, HT	
	Southeast Asia	GN, DM, MS, HT	
	Australia	DM, HT	
	North Africa-Middle East	DM, HT, GN, UD	
	Sub-Saharan Africa	GN, HT, DM, UD	

*DM* diabetes mellitus; *HT* hypertension; *GN* glomerulonephritis; *MS* metabolic syndrome; *UD* urologic disease

Africa than in developed countries, and the lack of awareness of CKD leads to it being diagnosed at the terminal stage. Infectious diseases continue to be prevalent in low-income countries, secondary to poor sanitation, inadequate supplies of safe water, and high concentrations of disease-transmitting vectors [24]. Table 9.2 shows the geographic distribution of the main causes of CKD across the world, as reported by Nugent et al. [25].

# 9.2 Contribution of CKD to the Global Burden of Major Non-Communicable Diseases (NCDs)

# 9.2.1 Epidemiological Transition

Omran [26] has described three major successive stages of the epidemiological transition of mortality: (1) The Age of Pestilence and Famine, when mortality is high and fluctuating. The average life expectancy at birth is low and variable, ranging between 20 and 40 years. (2) The Age of Receding Pandemics, when mortality declines progressively. The average life expectancy at birth increases steadily from about 30 to about 50 years. (3) The Age of Degenerative and Man-Made Diseases, when mortality continues to decline and eventually approaches stability at a relatively low level. The average life expectancy at birth rises gradually until it exceeds 50 years.

# 9.2.2 Global Burden Shift of NCDs

During the epidemiological transition outlined above, a long-term shift occurs in mortality and disease patterns, whereby infection pandemics are gradually displaced by degenerative diseases. Lifestyle and nutritional changes occur in parallel with economic improvement and massive urbanization, and risk factors for NCDs become more prevalent in the worldwide population. A sedentary lifestyle, obesity, hypertension, smoking, alcohol abuse and drug use, and pollution become the leading risk factors for diabetes, cardiovascular diseases, cancers, chronic pulmonary diseases, and CKD. Moreover, owing to improvements in healthcare leading to survival until old age, NCDs, including coronary heart disease, stroke, chronic

obstructive pulmonary disease, cancer, type 2 diabetes mellitus, and CKD, are currently the leading causes of adult death and disability worldwide [27]. These new pandemic health problems are expected to become more prominent as a result of the increasing global older population. The worldwide elderly population above the age of 60 is expected to double between 2000 and 2050 [28]. This population is the most vulnerable to NCDs.

The Global Burden of Disease collaborations have assessed the metrics of disease burdens by measuring disability-adjusted life-years (DALYs), which are the sum of years of life lost (YLLs) and years lived with disability (YLDs). In recently available data from 2015, the fourth largest contributors to global DALYs among Level 3 risks were high systolic blood pressure (211.8 million global DALYs), smoking (148.6 million global DALYs), high fasting plasma glucose (143.1 million global DALYs), and high body mass index (120.1 million global DALYs) [27]. In Africa, infectious and parasitic diseases, child and maternal malnutrition, unsafe sanitation, and problems with safe water supply are still the major causes of death; as shown in Fig. 9.2, this is the case for the sub-Saharan region [29]. This situation is anticipated to change in the coming years. Standardized for age, mortality from NCDs in sub-Saharan Africa is projected to increase dramatically by 2030, as reported by the World Health Organization (WHO) [30]. This epidemiological transition in mortality has already occurred in many developing countries. Tunisia is an example of an African country that has managed its heath system—from the time of



AFR, African Region; AMR, Region of the Americas; EMR, Eastern Mediterranean Region; EUR, European Region; SEAR, South-East Asia Region; WPR, Western Pacific Region

Fig. 9.2 Mortality rates of CKD, according to major causes, by World Health Organization (WHO) region, 2008 [29]. *AFR* African Region; *AMR* Region of Americas; *EMR* Eastern Mediterranean Region; *EUR* European Region; *SEAR* South-east Asia Region; *WPR* Western Pacific Region

its independence in 1956—to very quickly overcome its backwardness compared with industrialized countries. The development of a public health system with wide coverage of all rural regions, the establishment of national insurance for all workers with medical coverage, and the development of national programs to combat infectious diseases and carry out compulsory vaccination, sexual education, and family planning, has led to a decline in the birth rate from 45.1‰ in 1966 to 18.6‰ in 2010, and an extension of life expectancy from 51 years in 1966 to 74.7 years in 2010. An increase in the proportion of the elderly population, from 5.5% in 1966 to 9.9% in 2010, has been observed. The rate of urbanization has also increased, from 39.5% in 1966 to 66.1% in 2010 [17]. Against this background, cardiovascular diseases are already the top cause of death in the country, followed by cancers and chronic respiratory diseases [31].

## 9.2.3 CKD in the Global Burden of NCDs

Among NCDs, CKD is of particular significance and it participates profoundly in the NCDs paradigm. CKD is primarily induced by the risk factors described above; it can be a consequence of the disease per se, such as cardiovascular disease or diabetes, or a consequence of a treatment used, such as treatments for malignancies. The Global Burden of Disease collaborations assessed CKD according to low GFR, defined by the proportion of the population with a GFR of <60 mL/min/1.73 m<sup>2</sup>, excluding those with ESRD. CKD does not belong to the top ten largest contributors to global DALYs; however, although low GFR is ranked in the top ten contributors to global DALYs in Latin America and Caribbean and high-income countries, low GFR is not in the top ten largest contributors to global DALYs in the other regions investigated by the Global Burden of Disease collaborations [27].

CKD, as defined by KDIGO, is frequently diagnosed when checked for systematically. CKD is an asymptomatic disease, particularly in stages 1–3, in the absence of nephrotic syndrome with leg edema, or in stage 4 in the absence of complications attributed to low GFR, such as overhydration with pulmonary edema or high potassium or phosphorus levels and anemia or metabolic acidosis. In the Global Burden of Disease Collaborations study, CKD assessed only by low GFR <60 mL/ min/1.73 m<sup>2</sup> underestimated the burden of CKD. The prevalence of CKD was found to be 11% in the United States population [32], 12.1% in the Australian population [33], 13% in the Chinese population [34], and 13.2% in the Cameroonian population [35]; in a sub-Saharan Africa meta-analysis, the reported prevalence of CKD was found to be 13.9% [36]. The highest world prevalence of CKD, 19.1%, was reported in a survey of the adult population in Japan [37].

Diabetes, hypertension, dyslipidemia, and smoking are the leading risk factors for cardiovascular diseases [38]. The performance of interventional cardiology prolongs survival, and the use of this modality has led to the development of ischemic

hypertensive nephropathy, which has become a major cause of end stage renal failure in Western countries, whereas infectious-related glomerulonephritis and diabetic nephropathy are still the major causes of end stage renal failure in developing countries, except for sub-Saharan Africa, where severe, mostly insufficiently treated, hypertension is a major cause of end stage renal failure [39, 40]. The comprehensive development of interventional cardiology in developing countries will contribute to a worldwide pandemic of CKD. For example, predictions of ischemic heart disease and stroke mortality between 1990 and 2020 include more than 100% increases in Latin America, the Middle East, and sub-Saharan Africa [41].

The data from the Global Burden of Disease collaboration 2013 survey focusing on cardiovascular and renal outcomes of reduced GFR [42] reported 2.2 million deaths and nearly 52 million DALYs associated with reduced GFR. These figures represent, respectively, 3.9% of total global deaths and 2.1% of total global DALYs in 2013. When data since 1990 were analyzed at the global level, among all ages, GFR-attributable median DALYs counts had increased by 52.0%, whereas agestandardized rates of DALYs associated with reduced GFR had decreased by 8.1%.

In the above Global Burden of Disease collaboration 2013 survey [42], developed regions have shown lower GFR-attributable age-standardized rates of deaths and DALYs over time, and rates are decreasing, unlike the situation in developing regions, drawing attention to the alarming problem of CKD in these regions (Fig. 9.3). Indeed, reduced GFR ranked highest for inducing mortality in Latin America and the Caribbean in 2013 (fifth), with 7.0% of total attributed deaths, outranking the metabolic risk factor of high total cholesterol (seventh). Within the high income countries, reduced GFR ranked eighth in regard to deaths and was outranked by all metabolic risk factors except for low bone mineral density. However, reduced GFR ranked lowest in sub-Saharan Africa (sixteenth), arguing that CKD is not actually a major health problem in this region, although CKD still outranked high total cholesterol (twenty-fifth) with regard to deaths.

In 2013, globally, 1.2 and 18.7 million cardiovascular deaths and DALYs, respectively, were attributed to reduced GFR, with an age-standardized rate of 20.8 deaths and 304.2 DALYs per 100,000 population. Compared with the developed world, the developing world has had higher age-standardized death rates attributed to reduced GFR, as well as a smaller decrease in these rates since 1990. These rates have been declining in all regions since 1990, except in the Southeast Asian region and sub-Saharan Africa, where the rates have increased by 4.7% and 0.4%, respectively. In comparison, in North Africa and the Middle East region, age-standardized death rates attributed to reduced GFR have decreased by 29% since 1990 [42].

When ESRD deaths were considered, there were 956,246 deaths because of ESRD in 2013, with an age-standardized rate of 15.8 per 100,000. The age-standardized mortality rate in the developing region was almost twice that in the developed region, and this rate has increased by 44.7% since 1990, compared with a 9.8% increase in the developed region [42].



**Fig. 9.3** The Developed World region has lower GFR-attributable age-standardized rates of deaths and disability-adjusted life-years (DALYs) over time. (**a**) Age-standardized mortality rate attributed to reduced GFR at the global, developed, and developing levels at six time points between 1990 and 2013. (**b**) Age-standardized DALY rate attributable to reduced GFR at the global, developed, and developing levels at six time points between 1990 and 2013 [42]

## 9.3 Burden of Chronic Kidney Disease in Africa: Challenges

## 9.3.1 Problem of Screening and Non-Establishment of NCDs-CKD Programs

In most African countries, CKD prevention programs are non-existent. Most governmental interventions focus on cardiovascular disease, diabetes, and in some cases, cancers and chronic respiratory disorders [43]. CKD has not received the same kind of attention, despite its common modifiable risk factors, lack of clinical manifestations for most people with CKD, the relatively low cost of checking for CKD (serum creatinine and dipstick for albumin and blood checks in urine), and the possibility of an early diagnosis and referral to nephrologists to prevent or delay the progression of CKD to ESRD. As an example, Tunisia started by developing dialysis techniques and centers, offering treatment for the entire Tunisian population, with good coverage of dialysis centers throughout the country. Because there was a lack of nephrologists, general practitioners were trained for the delivery of dialysis treatment. However, a disequilibrium arose between the development of the very good dialysis coverage for the treatment of ESRD and the concomitant very slow increase in number of specialized doctors in nephrology and nephrology wards for early detection and treatment; this delayed progress led to the endemic situation of ESRD in the country, as shown in the 2015 ERA-EDTA registry report [44]. Similarly, there is a contrast between the fast development of dialysis availability and the slow progress made in the transplantation program, which has been available since 1986, even though today many centers, covering the country, perform transplantation [45]. Thus, the low primary prevention rate, high incidence of ESRD, low transplantation rate, increased patient survival on dialysis, and unrestricted access to dialysis contribute to the high prevalence of patients on dialysis treatment in Tunisia. The number of patients on dialysis treatment, and therefore the budget allocated to dialysis, are expected to continue to increase dramatically in the coming years [46].

Even if a national program for screening NCDs were to be developed in Tunisia, taking into account the prevalence of hypertension, diabetes, smoking, the frail elderly, and cancers, no such program would consider CKD. Although an African national ESRD registry has been available since the 1970s [11], no national epidemiological study has been performed in any African country to evaluate CKD from grade 1 to 5 in the general population. Indeed, no data are available to help government health departments in Africa to be aware of the epidemic situation of CKD (excluding ESRD) and to be aware of the need to establish programs to prevent, stop, or limit the progression of this current endemic CKD.

CKD is an increasing global public health issue, including in Africa, and it is considered that only one-third of people worldwide with CKD are diagnosed [47]; thus, is it acceptable and feasible to screen for CKD, and is this a cost-effective measure?

As discussed by George et al. [48], the Wilson and Jungner criteria for disease screening [49] appear to be a suitable model for explaining how easy, feasible,

Wils	on and Jungner criteria for disease	
scree	ening	The case for CKD screening
1	The condition sought should be an important health problem	CKD is recognized as a worldwide public health problem
2	There should be an accepted treatment for patients with recognized disease	Treatment is available, acceptable, and used to prevent or delay progression of CKD
3	Facilities for diagnosis and treatment should be available	Except for ESRD treatment, no specific facilities are needed to diagnose or treat CKD, treatment even possible with trained general practitioner at an early stage
4	There should be a latent or early symptomatic stage	CKD is a latent non-painful disease, usually diagnosed at an advanced phase in many developing countries
5	There should be a suitable test or examination	Simple tests are sufficient to diagnose CKD: urine albumin and blood, even by dipstick, and serum creatinine with calculated GFR estimation
6	The test should be acceptable to the population	Tests proposed are acceptable to the population. Invasive tests are not mandatory for the most common nephropathies
7	The natural history of the condition, including development from latent to declared disease, should be adequately understood	The natural history of CKD is well known and well categorized, as proposed by the KDIGO guidelines. The prognostic profile is also well established
8	There should be an agreed policy on whom to treat as patients	ESRD is the tip of the iceberg. Even if facilities for ESRD treatment are not available, the treatment of CKD involves a higher number of patients, and treatment to prevent or delay ESRD is simple, available, and very effective
9	The cost of case finding (including diagnosis and treatment of the patients diagnosed) should be economically balanced in relation to possible expenditure on medical care as a whole	The CKD case-finding cost is not high when it is limited to the high-risk population. Checking for CKD is integrated in the follow-up of the common diseases noted below
10	Case finding should be a continuing process and not a 'once and for all' project	The treatment of CKD is a continuing process, which starts with the treatment of very common risk factors, such as infections, obesity, diabetes, and hypertension; continuing to the management of CKD progression and prevention of the development of ESRD, then continuing to the treatment of ESRD by dialysis and/or transplantation for some patients

 Table 9.3
 Wilson and Jungner criteria adapted for CKD screening [49]

ESRD end stage renal disease; KDIGO kidney disease improving global outcomes

non-costly, acceptable, and effective it is to screen for CKD, as shown in Table 9.3. This screening may be population-based or opportunistic, or it may be conducted in the context of healthcare and may be dependent on targets and healthcare budget allocations [50].

Questionnaires could be used as a first-line screening tool to select those who would benefit from biochemical tests. The cross-sectional population-based survey SCreening for Occult REnal Disease (SCORED) is a suitable test that has been validated in mixed ethnic groups [51]. It appears to be suitable for CKD pre-screening in developing countries. However, this SCORED tool needs to determine the presence of type 2 diabetes and anemia [52]. In developing countries, it seems to be more cost-effective for CKD screening to test the population at high risk, since the major causes of ESRD are diabetes, hypertension, and cardiovascular diseases, as well as chronic infections such as malaria and HIV. Moreover, treatments routinely used to control these factors on their own can, in turn, prevent the onset of CKD (CKD primary prevention), and the presence of CKD can lead to the optimization or intensification of treatments of these risk factors to slow CKD progression (CKD secondary prevention). This is a personal point of view, since there are only limited data on the cost-effectiveness of CKD screening in developing countries at present. A systematic review [53] has shown that the cost-effectiveness ratios for GFR and proteinuria screening, as estimated by the cost/quality-adjusted life years (QALY) ratio, are lower in high-risk populations, such as diabetic and hypertensive populations, than in the general population. Crucially, in developing countries, a very large high-risk population remains undiagnosed, mainly because they do not have access to healthcare [54, 55].

#### 9.3.2 The Physician Brain Drain Problem

Developed countries absorb immigrating physicians, many of whom come from developing countries. Although the recipient nations and the immigrating physicians themselves benefit from this migration, less developed countries lose their health resources, which are already weak, as a result of this loss of physicians. Medical training positions in developed nations, as well as opportunities for medical employment, have proven to be a strong draw for physicians from many nations. This medical emigration from less developed countries, often called the "brain drain," slows efforts to provide minimal medical coverage for developing countries.

Mullan studied the magnitude of medical doctor immigration to four nations (United States, United Kingdom, Canada, and Australia)—called recipient nations using an emigration factor [56], computed as  $[A \div (A + B)]-100$ , where A is the number of physicians from a source country practicing in the recipient countries and B is the total number of physicians practicing in the source country. The emigration factor is a more specific measure of the impact of emigration on a country than is the absolute number of emigrants. Mullan reported that India and the Indian subcontinent provided the largest absolute number of physicians to these recipient nations, but the relative draw on nations, as measured by the emigration factor, was greatest for sub-Saharan Africa, accounting for 13.9, versus 10.7 for the Indian subcontinent [56]. This study did not consider the brain drain of French-speaking African physicians to France and Belgium; this brain drain is very relevant in this context, but was not estimated. The migration of North African medical doctors to Saudi Arabia and other neighboring countries also has to be considered as a brain drain of physicians.

Nephrology resources in African countries are critically low. Most sub-Saharan African countries have fewer than ten nephrologists [57]. Apart from the problem of physician emigration, it is difficult to attract young doctors to the specialty of nephrology, as it is scientifically and clinically demanding and the remuneration is frequently lower than that for other specialties [58]. Moreover, the slow development of dialysis and transplantation in most sub-Saharan African countries contributes to the non-attractiveness of this specialty. Finally, as the results of dialysis per-se undertaken in sub-Saharan Africa are limited, this adds to the reluctance of young physicians to start nephrology training. Most patients in this setting are insufficiently treated, receiving two sessions a week, with many receiving only one session a week [59]. As reported by Halle et al., the rate of 12-month deaths in dialysis remained high, at up to 36.4%, in the period 2011-2012, despite the relatively young age  $(46.1 \pm 14.5 \text{ years})$  of the patients [60]. Moreover, problems with dialysis equipment because of healthcare budget restrictions are also a cause of high mortality for dialysis in this setting [61]. Ulasi et al. reported that up to three-quarters of their hemodialysis patients discontinued treatment mainly for financial reasons [62]. All these conditions do not attract young nephrologists to study or practice in sub-Saharan Africa.

## 9.4 CKD and Perspectives for Africa

The burden of CKD in each country depends mainly on the level of development of that country's healthcare system. A well developed healthcare system will improve sanitation and provide safe water; will control, firstly, communicable diseases and chronic diseases related to these infectious diseases; will reduce maternal and child deaths; will improve child health; and will provide good vaccination coverage. Implementation of these factors will gradually improve life expectancy at birth. Thus, populations will live longer and more will be exposed to NCDs, leading to CKD later becoming a public health problem. Measures taken against sedentary lifestyles, obesity, diabetes, tobacco addiction, hypertension, and cardiovascular diseases, not only by primary prevention, but also by providing good medical coverage, treatment availability, and medical reimbursement, will reduce the occurrence of CKD. Thus, the incidence and causes of CKD can represent a barometer of the health status of a country and guide preventive measures that need to be undertaken in that country.

Healthcare in Africa differs widely, depending on the country and the region. People living in urban areas are more likely to receive better healthcare services than those in rural or remote regions. In sub-Saharan Africa, particularly in rural areas, many communities lack clean water and proper sanitation facilities. Diseases such as cholera and diarrhea, which are caused by poor hygiene, are common in some countries. Even if NCDs start to become a serious health problem in sub-Saharan Africa, communicable diseases are still the major problem in most of these countries. Excluding endemic HIV, malaria, per se, is widespread and kills one African child every 30 s. Malaria is still a leading cause of death among under-five-year-olds in many countries and so drives healthcare attention and budgets [29]. Africa is now facing two major healthcare problems: on one hand is the lack of mastery over devastating communicable diseases that show increasing endemicity, such as HIV and malaria; on the other hand is the continuous increase of cardiovascular and renal risk factors, with obesity, heavy alcoholism and tobacco addiction, a sedentary lifestyle, and the adoption of the Western fast food model, but with much higher salt intake and lower consumption of fruit; further, the consumption of vegetables is the lowest in the world [63]. In France, for example, sugared drinks are taxed according to their sugar content, tobacco taxes are increasing, and smoking in public areas is forbidden. In Tunisia, however, sugar is subsidized by the government and tobacco is not taxed, with so called "parallel markets"; in most African countries, there are no areas where smoking is restricted. Many efforts should be undertaken by governments in Africa to promote safer lifestyles and improve food intake.

Moreover, political instability, wars, and recurrent armed uprisings in Africa lead to recurrent famines and maternal malnutrition, factors that are responsible for unintended pregnancies, with delayed fetal growth, significant prematurity and maternal mortality, and insufficient child feeding. Maternal malnutrition leads to fetal underdevelopment, with reduced nephron numbers, which will be responsible for a reduced functional renal reserve in adulthood, with increased sensitivity to salt; water retention; and increased susceptibility to arterial hypertension, obesity, and metabolic syndrome, thus contributing to the burden of CKD [64].

Healthcare systems in Africa are disrupted so that priorities can be given to the programs developed to face the double endemicity of communicable diseases and NCDs. Much of the economic burden of the NCDs can be attributed to the direct medical expenditure associated with expensive and long-term treatment costs. In developing countries, public healthcare systems receive only 0.8–4% of the gross domestic product (GDP; used to face this double endemicity), as opposed to healthcare systems in developed countries receiving 10–15% of GDP [65]. At a 2001 African Union meeting in Abuja, Nigeria, African countries agreed to allocate 15% of their budgets to healthcare. To date, not only have few countries met this commitment, but even if the target is reached, 15% of a small budget is not sufficient to make major inroads into poor health. Allocating 15% of the country's budget in some sub-Saharan African countries means spending only US\$ 14 per capita on health. Some of these countries invest as little as US\$ 1–4 per capita.

For CKD management, developed countries dedicate more than 1% of their total healthcare budget to the approximately 0.1% of the population that has ESRD [7]. ESRD management in developing countries is unaffordable, and healthcare resources and budgets are unable to meet the burden of treatment. Moreover, most people in developing countries have no access to health insurance [66]. As an example, in Nigeria, a hemodialysis session costs US\$ 100, an amount representing twice the minimum monthly wage paid to federal government workers [24]. In Tunisia, because the cost of hemodialysis is negotiated by the government and the national insurance, a hemodialysis session is cheaper, costing US\$ 40; however, the minimum monthly salary in Tunisia is US\$ 157.



Fig. 9.4 Primordial, primary, and secondary prevention of CKD: interventions and actors

For these reasons, it is more reasonable to start by employing preventive measures with primordial and primary prevention (Fig. 9.4) than to focus on the development of dialysis treatment. Eradicating communicable diseases and optimizing medical coverage—starting by developing medical schools in African countries where they are not available—are important steps, along with communicating effective health advice against tobacco use, alcohol abuse, unhealthy lifestyles, and noneffective traditional medicine, favoring health. It is also important to develop a sustainable medical coverage system where contributions from governments will provide the most funds, awaiting the economic development, in terms of rate of GDP growth, that is expected for African countries.

Financial aid from most international donors is targeted to treatment for communicable diseases. It is known that most of the economic burden of NCDs can be attributed to the direct medical expenditure associated with excessive and long-term treatment costs. Thus, it is very important to attract some international funds to target advice and basic checks to diagnose and treat hypertension and diabetes and so prevent CKD. Pharmaceutical companies should contribute to this effort. For a developing country, it is also important to support medical education where needed and to build a sustainable healthcare system; the Tunisian healthcare strategy model is successful and can be taken as an example in Africa.

**Conflict of Interest** None declared for the topic.

*Funding*: None. *Consent for publication*: Not applicable. *Ethics approval*: Not applicable.

# References

- 1. Kidney Disease: Improving Global Outcomes (KDIGO) CKD Work Group. KDIGO 2012 clinical practice guideline for the evaluation and management of chronic kidney disease. Kidney Int Suppl. 2013;3:5–14.
- Levey AS, Bosch JP, Lewis JB, Greene T, Rogers N, Roth D. A more accurate method to estimate glomerular filtration rate from serum creatinine: a new prediction equation. Modification of Diet in Renal Disease Study Group. Ann Intern Med. 1999;130:461–70.
- Cockcroft DW, Gault MH. Prediction of creatinine clearance from serum creatinine. Nephron. 1976;16:31–41.
- Levey AS, Stevens LA, Schmid CH, Zhang YL, Castro AF III, Feldman HI, Kusek JW, Eggers P, Van Lente F, Greene T, Coresh J, CKD-EPI (Chronic Kidney Disease Epidemiology Collaboration). A new equation to estimate glomerularfiltration rate. Ann Intern Med. 2009;150:604–12.
- Levey AS, Atkins R, Coresh J, Cohen EP, Collins AJ, Eckardt KU, Nahas ME, Jaber BL, Jadoul M, Levin A, Powe NR, Rossert J, Wheeler DC, Lameire N, Eknoyan G. Chronic kidney disease as a global public health problem: approaches and initiatives—a position statement from Kidney Disease Improving Global Outcomes. Kidney Int. 2007;72:247–59.
- Ritz E, Rychlík I, Locatelli F, Halimi S. End-stage renal failure in type 2 diabetes: a medical catastrophe of worldwide dimensions. Am J Kidney Dis. 1999;34:795–808.
- Hossain MP, Goyder EC, Rigby JE, El Nahas M. CKD and poverty: a growing global challenge. Am J Kidney Dis. 2009;53:166–74.
- Lee G. End-stage renal disease in the Asian-Pacific region. Semin Nephrol. 2003;23(1): 107–14.
- Srinath Reddy K, Shah B, Varghese C, Ramadoss A. Responding to the threat of chronic diseases in India. Lancet. 2005;366:1744–9.
- Rosa-Diez G, Gonzalez-Bedat M, Ferreiro A, García-García G, Fernandez-Cean J, Douthat W. Burden of end-stage renal disease (ESRD) in Latin America. Clin Nephrol Suppl. 2016;86:29–33.
- 11. Davids MR, Eastwood JB, Selwood NH, Arogundade FA, Ashuntantang G, Benghanem Gharbi M, Jarraya F, MacPhee IA, McCulloch M, Plange-Rhule J, Swanepoel CR, Adu D. A renal registry for Africa: first steps. Clin Kidney J. 2016;9:162–7.
- Davids MR, Marais N, Jacobs JC. South African Renal Registry Annual Report 2015. Afr J Nephrol. 2017;20:201–13.
- Soliman AR, Fathy A, Roshd D. The growing burden of end-stage renal disease in Egypt. Ren Fail. 2012;34:425–8.
- Stel VS, van de Luijtgaarden MW, Wanner C, Jager KJ, on behalf of the European Renal Registry Investigators. The 2008 ERA-EDTA registry annual report-a précis. NDT Plus. 2011;4:1–13.
- Keith DS, Nichols GA, Gullion CM, Brown JB, Smith DH. Longitudinal follow-up and outcomes among a population with chronic kidney disease in a large managed care organization. Arch Intern Med. 2004;164:659–63.
- Perico N, Bravo RF, De Leon FR, Remuzzi G. Screening for chronic kidney disease in emerging countries: feasibility and hurdles. Nephrol Dial Transplant. 2009;24:1355–8.
- Jarraya F, Kammoun K, Mahfoudh H, Kammoun KH, Hachicha J. Management of arterial hypertension in Tunisia: the challenge of a developing country. Rev Med Suisse. 2012;8:1725– 6. 1728-30.
- Zafrani L, Kanfer A. Hypertension artérielle maligne. EMC (Elsevier Masson SAS, Paris), Cardiologie, 11-301-K-20-2007.
- Ataklte F, Erqou S, Kaptoge S, Taye B, Echouffo-Tcheugui JB, Kengne AP. Burden of undiagnosed hypertension in sub-saharan Africa: a systematic review and metaanalysis. Hypertension. 2015;65:291–8.

- 20. Mutemwa M, De Villiers A, Peer N, Matsha TE, Mukasa B, Mills EJ, Kengne AP. ISH NIA PS 03-07 an assessment of the prevalence, detection, treatment and control of hypertension in HIV infected patients receiving care across public HIV care facilities in the Western Cape Province of South Africa. J Hypertens. 2016;34:e282–3.
- Choukem SP, Kengne AP, Dehayem YM, Simo NL, Mbanya JC. Hypertension in people with diabetes in Sub-Saharan Africa: revealing the hidden face of the iceberg. Diabetes Res Clin Pract. 2007;77:293–9.
- 22. Kao WH, Klag MJ, Meoni LA, et al. MYH9 is associated with nondiabetic end-stage renal disease in African Americans. Nat Genet. 2008;40:1185–92.
- Kanji Z, Powe CE, Wenger JB, et al. Genetic variation in APOL1 associates with younger age at hemodialysis initiation. J Am Soc Nephrol. 2011;22:2091–7.
- 24. Ayodele OE, Alebiosu CO. Burden of chronic kidney disease: an international perspective. Adv Chronic Kidney Dis. 2010;17:215–24.
- Nugent RA, Fathima SF, Feigl AB, Chyung D. The burden of chronic kidney disease on developing nations: a 21st century challenge in global health. Nephron Clin Pract. 2011;118:c269–77.
- Omran AR. The epidemiologic transition: a theory of the epidemiology of population change. Milbank Mem Fund Q. 1971;49(Pt.1):509–38.
- 27. GBD 2015 Risk Factors Collaborations. Global, regional and national comparative risk assessment of 79 behavioural, environmental and occupational, and metabolic risks or clusters of risks in 188 countries, 1990–2015: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2015. Lancet. 2016;388:1659–724.
- Bloom DE, Luca DL. The global demography of aging: facts, explanations, future. IZA Discussion Paper No. 10163. https://srn.com/abstract=2834213.
- 29. World Health Organization. Global nutrition policy review: what does it take to scale up nutrition action? Geneva: World Health Organization; 2013. p. 27. ISBN 978 92 4 150552 9.
- 30. Dalal S, Beunza JJ, Volmink J, Adebamowo C, Bajunirwe F, Njelekela M, Mozaffarian D, Fawzi W, Willett W, Adami HO, Holmes MD. Non-communicable diseases in sub-Saharan Africa: what we know now. Int J Epidemiol. 2011;40:885–901.
- Hajjem S. Statistique nationale sur les causes médicales de décès, Tunisia 2003. Tunis: National Institute For Public Health; 2007.
- 32. Atkins RC. The epidemiology of chronic kidney disease. Kidney Int Suppl. 2005;94:S14-8.
- 33. Chadban SJ, Briganti EM, Kerr PG, Dunstan DW, Welborn TA, Zimmet PZ, Atkins RC. Prevalence of kidney damage in Australian adults: the AusDiab kidney study. J Am Soc Nephrol. 2003;14(Suppl 2):S131–8.
- 34. Zhang L, Zuo L, Xu G, Wang F, Wang M, Wang S, Lv J, Liu L, Wang H. Community-based screening for chronic kidney disease among populations older than 40 years in Beijing. Nephrol Dial Transplant. 2007;22:1093–9.
- Kaze FF, Meto DT, Halle MP, Ngogang J, Kengne AP. Prevalence and determinants of chronic kidney disease in rural and urban Cameroonians: a cross-sectional study. BMC Nephrol. 2015;16:117.
- 36. Stanifer JW, Jing B, Tolan S, Helmke N, Mukerjee R, Naicker S, Patel U. The epidemiology of chronic kidney disease in sub-Saharan Africa: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Lancet Glob Health. 2014;2:e174–81.
- 37. Imai E, Horio M, Iseki K, Yamagata K, Watanabe T, Hara S, Ura N, Kiyohara Y, Hirakata H, Moriyama T, Ando Y, Nitta K, Inaguma D, Narita I, Iso H, Wakai K, Yasuda Y, Tsukamoto Y, Ito S, Makino H, Hishida A, Matsuo S. Prevalence of chronic kidney disease (CKD) in the Japanese general population predicted by the MDRD equation modified by a Japanese coefficient. Clin Exp Nephrol. 2007;11:156–63.
- Yusuf S, Hawken S, Ounpuu S, Dans T, Avezum A, Lanas F, McQueen M, Budaj A, Pais P, Varigos J, Lisheng L, INTERHEART Study Investigators. Effect of potentially modifiable risk factors associated with myocardial infarction in 52 countries (the INTERHEART study): casecontrol study. Lancet. 2004;364:937–52.

- 39. Attaei MW, Khatib R, McKee M, Lear S, Dagenais G, Igumbor EU, AlHabib KF, Kaur M, Kruger L, Teo K, Lanas F, Yusoff K, Oguz A, Gupta R, Yusufali AM, Bahonar A, Kutty R, Rosengren A, Mohan V, Avezum A, Yusuf R, Szuba A, Rangarajan S, Chow C, Yusuf S, PURE Study Investigators. Availability and affordability of blood pressure-lowering medicines and the effect on blood pressure control in high-income, middle-income, and low-income countries: an analysis of the PURE study data. Lancet Public Health. 2017;2:e411–9.
- 40. Dzudie A, Rayner B, Ojji D, Schutte AE, Twagirumukiza M, Damasceno A, Ba SA, Kane A, Kramoh E, AnzouanKacou JB, Onwubere B, Cornick R, Sliwa K, Anisiuba B, Mocumbi AO, Ogola E, Awad M, Nel G, Otieno H, Toure AI, Kingue S, Kengne AP, Perel P, Adler A, Poulter N, Mayosi B, PASCAR Task Force on Hypertension. Roadmap to achieve 25% hypertension control in Africa by 2025. Glob Heart. 2018;13(1):45–59. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gheart.2017.06.001. pii: S2211-8160(17)30054-6.
- Leeder S, Raymond S, Greenberg H. A race against time: the challenge of cardiovascular disease in developing economies. New York: Columbia University Press; 2004.
- 42. Global Burden of Disease 2013 GFR Collaborators, CKD Prognosis Consortium, and Global Burden of Disease Genitourinary Expert Group. Global cardiovascular and renal outcomes of reduced GFR. J Am Soc Nephrol. 2017;28:2167–79.
- 43. Barsoum RS. Chronic kidney disease in the developing world. N Engl J Med. 2006;354:997-9.
- 44. Kramer A, Pippias M, Noordzij M, Stel VS, Afentakis N, Ambühl PM, Andrusev AM, Fuster EA, FEA M, Asberg A, Barbullushi M, Bonthuis M, Caskey FJ, de la Nuez PC, Cernevskis H, des Grottes JM, Garneata L, Golan E, Hemmelder MH, Ioannou K, Jarraya F, Kolesnyk M, Komissarov K, Lassalle M, Macario F, Mahillo-Duran B, Martın de Francisco AL, Palsson R, Pechter Ü, Resic H, Rutkowski B, Santiuste de Pablos C, Seyahi N, Ogrizovic SS, MFS R, Spustova V, Stojceva-Taneva O, Traynor J, Massy ZA, Jager KJ. The European Renal Association—European Dialysis and Transplant Association (ERA-EDTA) Registry Annual Report 2015: a summary. Clin Kidney J. 2018;11:108–22.
- 45. Hachicha J YS, Charfeddine K, Masmoud M, Jarraya F, Kharrat M, Kammoun K, Ben Hmida M, Mhiri MN, Hmida MJ, Karoui A, Ben Ammar MS, Ben Abdallah T, Chebil M. Living and cadaver donor transplant programs in the Maghreb. Saudi J Kidney Dis Transpl. 2013;24:150–6.
- Jarraya F. The need for dialysis registries in developing countries. http://www.era-edta.org/ registry/newsletter17.htm.
- Jha V, Garcia-Garcia G, Iseki K, et al. Chronic kidney disease: global dimension and perspectives. Lancet. 2013;382:260–72.
- George C, Mogueo A, Okpechi I, Echouffo-Tcheugui JB, Kengne AP. Chronic kidney disease in low-income to middle-income countries: the case for increased screening. BMJ Global Health. 2017;2:e000256.
- Wilson JM, Jungner YG. Principles and practice of mass screening for disease. Bol Oficina Sanit Panam. 1968;65:281–393.
- Mathew T, Corso O. Review article: early detection of chronic kidney disease in Australia: which way to go? Nephrology. 2009;14:367–73.
- Bang H, Vupputuri S, Shoham DA, et al. SCreening for Occult REnal Disease (SCORED): a simple prediction model for chronic kidney disease. Arch Intern Med. 2007;167:374–81.
- 52. de Almeida EA, Lavinas C, Teixeira C, et al. Evaluation of an instrument for screening patients at risk for chronic kidney disease: testing SCORED (SCreening for Occult REnal Disease) in a Portuguese population. Kidney Blood Press Res. 2012;35:568–72.
- Komenda P, Ferguson TW, Macdonald K, et al. Cost-effectiveness of primary screening for CKD: a systematic review. Am J Kidney Dis. 2014;63:789–97.
- 54. Ene-Iordache B, Perico N, Bikbov B, Carminati S, Remuzzi A, Perna A, Islam N, Bravo RF, Aleckovic-Halilovic M, Zou H, Zhang L, Gouda Z, Tchokhonelidze I, Abraham G, Mahdavi-Mazdeh M, Gallieni M, Codreanu I, Togtokh A, Sharma SK, Koirala P, Uprety S, Ulasi I, Remuzzi G. Chronic kidney disease and cardiovascular risk in six regions of the world (ISN-KDDC): a cross-sectional study. Lancet Glob Health. 2016;4:e307–19.
- Beagley J, Guariguata L, Weil C, Motala AA. Global estimates of undiagnosed diabetes in adults. Diabetes Res Clin Pract. 2014;103:150–60.

- 56. Mullan F. The metrics of the physician brain drain. N Engl J Med. 2005;353:1810-8.
- Naicker S, Eastwood JB, Plange-Rhule J, Tutt RC. Shortage of healthcare workers in sub-Saharan Africa: a nephrological perspective. Clin Nephrol. 2010;74(suppl1):S129–33.
- 58. Field M. Addressing the global shortage of nephrologists. Nat Clin Pract Nephrol. 2008;4:583.
- 59. Ashuntantang G, Osafo C, Olowu WA, Arogundade F, Niang A, Porter J, Naicker S, Luyckx VA. Outcomes in adults and children with end-stage kidney disease requiring dialysis in sub-Saharan Africa: a systematic review. Lancet Glob Health. 2017;5:e408–17.
- 60. Halle MP, Ashuntantang G, Kaze FF, Takongue C, Kengne AP. Fatal outcomes among patients on maintenance haemodialysis in sub-Saharan Africa: a 10-year audit from the Douala General Hospital in Cameroon. BMC Nephrol. 2016;17:165.
- Fouda H, Ashuntantang G, Kaze F, Halle MP. Survival among chronic hemodialysed patients in Cameroon. Pan Afr Med J. 2017;26:97.
- 62. Ulasi I, Ijoma Chinwuba K. The enormity of chronic kidney disease in Nigeria: the situation in a teaching hospital in South-East Nigeria. J Trop Med. 2010;2010:501957.
- 63. Joint WHO/FAO Expert Consultation on Diet, Nutrition and the Prevention of Chronic Diseases. Diet, nutrition and the prevention of chronic diseases: report of a joint WHO/FAO expert consultation, Geneva, 28 January–1 February 2002. (WHO technical report series; 916). ISBN 92 4 120916 X.
- 64. The Low Birth Weight and Nephron Number Working Group. The impact of kidney development on the life course: a consensus document for action. Nephron Clin Pract. 2017;136:3–49.
- 65. Jafar TH. The growing burden of chronic kidney disease in Pakistan. N Engl J Med. 2006;354:995–7.
- Chugh KS, Jha V, Chugh S. Economics of dialysis and renal transplantation in the developing world. Transplant Proc. 1999;31:3275–7.



# Ethnicity and Atrial Fibrillation: A Counterintuitive Phenomenon

10

Andrea Colella and Pietro Amedeo Modesti

# 10.1 Atrial Fibrillation: A Global Perspective

According to the Global Burden of Disease Study (GBD) of 2010 [1], atrial fibrillation (AF), the arrhythmia most frequently encountered in clinical practice, has an age-standardized prevalence of 596 for 100,000 men and 373 for 100,000 women, corresponding to about 33 million people. In Australia, Europe, and the United States, the estimated prevalence of AF in adults is 1-4% [2-4] and rises to over 13% among people aged over 80 years [5–7]. Several prospective studies have documented the clinical consequences of atrial fibrillation especially stroke. Currently AF is detected in one third of all ischemic strokes [8]. AF also leads to increased healthcare resource utilization with a significant impact on global health budgets [9, 10]. AF prevalence increases with age so that in the next decades, AF is expected to become a crucial issue for countries recently experiencing epidemiological transition. In China, AF affects an estimated 3.9 million (2%) individuals aged >60 years [11]. By 2050, China will have 460 million individuals aged >60 years, of whom an estimated nine million will have AF [12]. Although accurate estimations are lacking, populations of elderly adults are indeed especially growing in low- and middle-income countries (LMICs, as defined by the World Bank), and AF is expected to become a major cause of morbidity in these world regions. However, at the moment AF burden has important regional variations, with high-income countries experiencing a higher prevalence, incidence,

P. A. Modesti et al. (eds.), *Ethnic Diversities, Hypertension and Global Cardiovascular Risk*, Updates in Hypertension and Cardiovascular Protection, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-93148-7\_10

A. Colella · P. A. Modesti (🖂)

Department of Clinical and Experimental Medicine, University of Florence, Firenze, Italy

e-mail: pamodesti@unifi.it

<sup>©</sup> Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018

disability-adjusted life years (DALYs), and mortality associated with AF than LMIC [7]. In the 2010 Global Burden of Disease Study, where world areas were classified by using the Socio-demographic Index (SDI), a composite average of the rankings of the incomes per capita, average educational attainment, and fertility rates, 729 prevalent cases of AF per 100,000 (636–838), were estimated in high-middle SDI world areas and 344 (302–394) in low-middle SDI [13]. Likewise, estimation of DALYs attributable to AF was 94 (73–120) in high-middle SDI and 42 (32–54) in low-middle SDI [13]. The extent of these regional differences should be interpreted with caution for different reasons.

First, the lower rates of AF documented in developing countries may be related to underreporting, limited access to healthcare services, and geographical disparity in published data. The majority of epidemiological studies conducted outside Western Europe and North America have limitations, such as a cross-sectional design, the small number of individuals with AF, and the lack of inclusion of an adequate proportion of the population (people from remote or rural areas are often underrepresented in study cohorts). Most importantly, different risk factors for AF, such as an increased prevalence of rheumatic heart disease (RHD) in rural populations, are also not always considered [14, 15].

Second, AF could remain undiagnosed in surveys. However, this issue is intrinsic to AF and should be independent from the income of the country. A substantial proportion of AF cases are subclinical, limiting the ability to appropriately identify and detect AF without advanced medical technology. This point was evident in the last GBD report [16], which noticed an increased likelihood of reporting atrial fibrillation as the underlying cause of death certificates, resulting in an apparent noticeable increase in the mortality rate associated with AF, in the absence of a parallel increase in the same magnitude in reported rates of age-specific AF prevalence [16].

Third, the young age of population living in LMIC cannot explain the lower AF prevalence observed in surveys and estimated by GBD in LMIC when compared to wealthy nations because all data are standardized for age. Prevalence of hypertension, diabetes, and other risk factors as well as stroke incidence is following a different global pattern with growing rates in LMIC. The risk of AF in valvular heart disease (mainly mitral stenosis) is known to be high (Table 10.1) [17]. However, in LMIC a mild or moderate rheumatic mitral stenosis is not unfrequently discovered after stroke has occurred. Although, this condition may be discovered when echocardiography is performed, this relatively advanced technology is not often available in LMIC. There are some considerations arising out of this subject that deserve further notice.

Characteristics/comorbidity	Association with AF
Genetic predisposition (based on multiple	
common gene variants associated with AF)	HR range 0.4–3.2
Older age	HR
50–59 years	1.00 (reference)
60–69 years	4.98 (95% CI 3.49–7.10)
70–79 years	7.35 (95% CI 5.28–10.2)
80–89 years	9.33 (95% CI 6.68–13.0)
Hypertension (treated) vs none	HR 1.32 (95% CI 1.08–1.60)
Heart failure vs none	HR 1.43 (95% CI 0.85–2.40)
Valvular heart disease vs none	RR 2.42 (95% CI 1.62–3.60)
Thursd ducfunction	HR 1.40 (95% CI 1.07–1.98) (Deference outburneid)
Hypothyraidism	(Reference eutilyfold) HP 1 23 $(05\% \text{ CL} 0.77, 1.07)$
Subclinical hyperthyroidism	$PR \ 1 \ 31 \ (05\% \ CI \ 0.77 - 1.97)$
Overt hyperthyroidism	RR 1.42 (95% CI 1.19–1.44)
Obesity	HR
None (BMI <25 kg/m <sup>2</sup> )	1.00 (reference)
Overweight (BMI 25–30 kg/m <sup>2</sup> )	1.13 (95% CI 0.87–1.46)
Obese (BMI >31 kg/m <sup>2</sup> )	1.37 (95% CI 1.05–1.78)
Diabetes mellitus vs none	HR 1.25 (95% CI 0.98–1.60)
Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease	RR
FEV1 >80%	1.00 (reference)
FEV1 60-80%	1.28 (95% CI 0.79–2.06)
FEV1 <60%	2.53 (95% CI 1.45-4.42)
Obstructive sleep apnea vs none	HR 2.18 (95% CI 1.34-3.54)
Chronic kidney disease	OR
None	1.00 (reference)
Stage 1 or 2	2.67 (95% CI 2.04–3.48)
Stage 3	1.68 (95% CI 1.26–2.24)
Stage 4 or 5	3.52 (95% CI 1.73–7.15)
Smoking	HR
Never	1.00 (reference)
Former	1.32 (95% CI 1.10–1.57)
Alashal consumption	2.05 (95% CI 1./1-2.47)
None	1.00 (reference)
1. 6 drinks/week	1.00 (1000  CI  0.04, 1.00)
7-14 drinks/week	1.07 (95% CI 0.94 - 1.09) 1.07 (95% CI 0.98 - 1.17)
15–21 drinks/week	1 14 (95% CI 1 01–1 28)
>21 drinks/week	1.39 (95% CI 1.22–1.58)
Habitual vigorous exercise	RR
Non-exercisers	1.00 (reference)
<1 day/week	0.90 (95% CI 0.68–1.20)
1–2 days/week	1.09 (95% CI 0.95–1.26)
3–4 days/week	1.04 (95% CI 0.91-1.19)
5–7 days/week	1.20 (95% CI 1.02–1.41)

Tab	le 10.1	Cardiovascula	ar and othei	conditions	independently	y associated	l with atrial	fibrillation [	17]

#### 10.2 Rheumatic Heart Disease

Valvular heart disease is a recognized condition independently associated with atrial fibrillation (RR 2.42; 95% CI 1.62–3.60) [17]. In a large study involving data from 26 countries [18], valvular heart disease was observed in 27% of participants with AF. In wealthy nations the etiology of valvular heart disease (VHD) has changed dramatically over the past few decades. Rheumatic heart disease (RHD) and associated mitral valve disease were a major cause of AF in the past [19], but the availability of early treatments for streptococcal infection has made RHD rare [17], so that VHD is now mostly degenerative [17, 20]. The latest studies do not often report RHD as a separate risk factor [18]. Conversely, in low middle SDI, RHD remains a major burden [21]. In Nepal RHD is the second most common cause of hospital admission (21%) [22]. In China, where the mortality rate from stroke is three times than that from coronary heart disease, one out of six cases of atrial fibrillation is due to RHD [23]. Studies from Africa, Asia, and the Middle East report a substantial prevalence of RHD in patients with AF [12, 24-26], reaching >60% in particular regions [24, 27]; even in high-income Middle Eastern countries, 15–29% of patients with AF also have RHD [24, 28].

The typical progression from episodes of acute rheumatic fever to subclinical rheumatic heart disease to clinical rheumatic heart disease and, in some cases, heart failure and death generally occurs over a span of at least 10 years. However, there is no clear relationship between the severity of RHD, limited valvular involvement, and many important complications [29]. Therefore also young patients with mild rheumatic heart disease that may not be clinically detectable are at increased risk for death and complications from heart-related causes [30]. Transient or sustained atrial fibrillation is sometimes observed in clinically asymptomatic patients with mild or moderate rheumatic mitral stenosis, which is often diagnosed on echocardiography after complications, such as stroke, have occurred [21, 31]. Since death from rheumatic heart disease is uncommon among children between 5 and 9 years of age, there may be a risk of serious underestimation of the endemic spread of rheumatic heart disease in several countries worldwide. In these countries the need to develop strategies for early diagnosis is deeply felt, and low-cost portable ultrasonographers are now available. However, physicians skilled in echocardiography or expert sonographers are rare in LMIC. Furthermore universal healthcare is often not available, and skilled personnel often work in the private sector. Therefore the possibility to develop different new, simple, low-cost diagnostic procedures for population screening might be relevant for low middle SDI world areas [32].

Anyway, geographical variations of AF prevalence are also supporting the view of Caucasian ethnicity as a possible risk factor for AF.

# 10.3 Atrial Fibrillation and Ethnicity: A Paradox

Notwithstanding reported limitations, all ethnicities, whether immigrant [33, 34] or indigenous [35, 36], in any parts of the world, have lower prevalence of AF than Caucasians.

In particular, despite the generally higher burden of most primary AF risk factors in ethnic minorities, epidemiology studies and clinical trials have consistently shown that individuals of non-European ancestry have a lower prevalence of AF. The discordance between the higher AF risk factor burden and the lower incidence and prevalence of AF was seen as a "paradoxical relationship" [37, 38].

In the United States, Caucasian ethnicity was found to be associated with significantly greater odds for atrial fibrillation compared to blacks, Asians, and Hispanics, after adjusting for comorbidities associated with the development of AF [39]. The cross-sectional study was performed in 2008 among the 430,317 members aged 60 years or older in a large California health maintenance organization where subjects with primary non-valvular atrial fibrillation were identified [39]. Among members with assigned race/ethnicity data, the prevalence among whites, blacks, Asians, and Hispanics was 8.0%, 3.8%, 3.9%, and 3.6%, respectively. The adjusted odds ratios (95% confidence intervals) of AF among blacks, Asians, and Hispanics with whites as referent were 0.49 (0.47-0.52), 0.68 (0.64-0.72), and 0.58 (0.55-0.61), respectively [39]. However, the study was cross-sectional, and race/ethnicity was classified on the basis of Asian/Hispanic surnames. Dewald et al. [40], using a large hospital-based retrospective cohort, also had similar findings; however, the study was hospital-based that is different from community-based surveys where the general population is assessed; secondly the study was a single-center study without the generalizability of a prospective, multicenter, community-based cohort. In the Northern Manhattan Study, AF prevalence was more common in whites (29%) than in either blacks (11%) or Hispanics (11%) [41].

There have been few studies examining AF risk in an Asian population in the United States. One study of male US veterans found the age-adjusted prevalence of AF to be 3.6% and 3.0% in Asian and Hispanics, respectively, compared with 5.7% in Caucasians [42]. Incidence rate of AF was investigated in the MESA multiethnic cohort, a population-based multicenter longitudinal cohort investigating prevalence, correlates, and progression of subclinical cardiovascular disease. Age- and sexadjusted incidence rates of AF were significantly lower among Hispanics, blacks, and Chinese compared with whites. Among participants 65 years of age or greater, Hispanics, Chinese, and blacks had significantly lower AF incidence than whites, but incidence rates were similar among participants under age 65 years. The population attributable fractions for smoking were 27% among blacks but lower among other race/ethnic groups. Among whites, the age- and sex-adjusted populationattributable fractions for hypertension were 22.2%, but this was higher among blacks (33.1%), Chinese (46.3%), and Hispanics (43.9%). Overall, the incidence of hospitalized AF was significantly lower in Hispanics, blacks, and Chinese than in whites. A larger proportion of AF events appear to be attributable to hypertension among nonwhite populations compared with whites.

In Europe, most data rely on Asian patients. AF rates in the United Kingdom are lower among South Asians, despite a higher cardiovascular risk profile and stroke risk, than in the native British population. Data from the UK-based West Birmingham Atrial Fibrillation Project [43, 44] early reported a low prevalence of AF among Indo-Asian participants aged  $\geq$ 50 years (0.6%), whereas the prevalence of AF was 2.4% in the general study population aged  $\geq$ 50 years. A low

prevalence of atrial fibrillation was also observed among the South Asian and black African-Caribbean subjects enrolled in a community-based cross-sectional study performed from 2006 to 2009 in Birmingham, United Kingdom [45]. More recently, an observational study was designed to explore the relative differences between South Asians and whites in a well-defined, multiethnic population within Bradford Metropolitan District in the United Kingdom with careful consideration of traditional cardiovascular risk factors that are thought to contribute to the development of AF [34]. Data of 417,575 adults were obtained from primary care records. The South Asian sample has a mean age (39.4 years) approximately 10 years lower than that of the white population (48.8 years). However, after adjustment for age, sex, and established risk factors, the odds of AF in South Asians when compared with whites was 0.29 (with 95% CI 0.26-0.32). In both cohorts, hypertension, heart failure, ischemic heart disease, and aging significantly increased the likelihood of developing AF. However, diabetes did not increase the odds of AF in the SA sample (0.81, 95% CI, 0.63-1.05) but did so in whites (1.28, 95% CI, 1.19-1.38).

In Sweden the relationship between country of birth and the diagnosis of AF (ICD-10 code) was recently reviewed at national level using the Total Population Register and the National Patient Register [46]. A lower incidence of AF was observed in subjects originating from Asia, Africa, and South America when compared to the Swedish-born population [46].

The prevalence of AF in a cohort of young to middle-age Chinese first-generation migrants in Italy was recently assessed using single-lead ECG in a substudy of the CHIP survey [47]. At multivariate analysis only hypertension was associated with AF. The estimated prevalence of AF (0.75%) was low. However, subjects were younger than 60 years, the study was community-based rather than hospital-based, and paroxysmal AF was not specifically searched. Age-specific prevalence of AF in China rose from 0% in the 30–34 age group to 5.9% in the 80–84 age group [11]. When considering the same age group, in China AF was diagnosed in 61 out of 20,789 subjects (0.29%). Notwithstanding the low prevalence of AF, China is among the countries with the highest incidence of stroke [48], and Chinese ethnicity was proposed as a risk factor [49, 50]. The proposal to add one more "C" ("C" for Chinese) to CHA2DS2-VASc was recently advanced [50].

Morphological differences between the Caucasian and SA hearts have been reported. There is evidence to suggest that the SA left atrium is smaller than the atrium of Caucasians, and this appears to be associated with a smaller body surface, and a smaller LA might explain this discrepancy [51]. Secondly, part of the difference could be secondary to events at the ion channel level. There are reports of sodium channel variants in different ethnic groups, which could either be protective or make patients more vulnerable to heart rhythm disorders [52]. Finally, the extracellular matrix composition may also be different, or the response to fibrosis may be reduced in SAs [53, 54]. It is possible, therefore, that the difference in AF susceptibility is attributable to a different genetic makeup. Early onset of AF in populations with a lack of predisposing conditions for AF may also indicate a significant

underlying genetic etiology. Recently, a number of genes have been identified and ethnic associations made in genome-wide association studies.

# 10.4 Genome-Wide Association Studies

Genome-wide association studies (GWASs) conducted in mostly white patients of European ancestry have identified 14 AF susceptibility loci [55–60].

Ma et al. [61] reported that TBX5 gene gain-of-function mutations contribute to early-onset AF. The TBX5 was reported to reduce fibrosis and to improve cardiac function by reprogramming non-myocytes while increasing conduction heterogeneity by upregulating connexin-40 expression [61]. Similarly, HAND2, the closest gene to the novel AF variant (rs8180252) in the Korean early-onset AF population, was also reported as a cardiac transcription factor related to heart repair. HAND2 reprograms non-myocytes, and its overexpression can facilitate regenerative cardio-myocyte proliferation with reprogramming of cardiac fibroblasts into functional cardiac-like myocytes [62].

Lee et al. [63] recently reported the results of the latest GWAS from the Korean AF Network. The discovery cohort consisted of 672 Korean patients with earlyonset AF (age <60 years) who had undergone radiofrequency catheter ablation for AF and a control group of 3700 patients without AF from a large community cohort. The replication cohort included 200 patients with AF and 1812 controls. The authors found that 5 of the 14 susceptibility loci previously identified by GWAS of patients of European ancestry were reproducibly associated with AF in this cohort of Korean patients with early-onset AF who underwent catheter ablation. Two novel risk loci at 1q32.1 (PPFIA4) and 4q34 (HAND2) specifically associated with early-onset AF in the Korean cohort were also identified [63].

When considering the possible clinical implication of genetic studies, some aspects have to be discussed. A major challenge when performing genome-wide association studies (GWASs) across racial/ethnic groups is the need to recruit tens of thousands of individuals with and without AF in order to meet pre-specified statistical significance. Secondly, despite recent advances in genetics, it is still challenging to investigate the mechanism through which these genetic variants influence AF risk. Although estimates of AF heritability have been reported as up to 60%, no genetic test is indicated for AF. This is because only a small portion of its mechanism has been defined and none of the known genes have been reported to account for >5% of AF pathogenesis. Furthermore, the study findings may not be generalized to other cohorts with different ethnicities and races. In addition, comparison of the Caucasian, African, Han Chinese, and Japanese data from the 1000 Genomes Project phase 3 revealed notable ethnic differences in allele frequencies in the risk allele. Especially, at chromosome 4, the major risk allele frequencies of six single nucleotide polymorphisms were much higher in a population of European ancestry than in an Asian population [63]. These substantial interethnic differences indicated different associations in individuals of different descents.

Therefore these findings support the concept of genetic heterogeneity in AF susceptibility loci across racial/ethnic groups. Such knowledge may contribute to elucidate the underlying molecular mechanisms of AF in diverse racial/ethnic groups.

#### 10.5 Detection and Management of AF in Ethnic Minorities

Regional variation in burden of AF, and more precisely differences in AF burden among LMIC and high-income countries, should also be read with caution because patients with AF in LMIC are less likely to be managed according to recommended AF guidelines [25].

Great attention is now placed to AF in Europe. However, when knowledge and literacy about AF are lower in the community, fewer patients may receive diagnosis and treatment. This phenomenon should be kept in mind while considering the low prevalence of AF both in some world areas and within ethnic communities in Europe.

Investigators in studies of AF usually identify affected patients from singleoccasion screening electrocardiograms, which are likely to reveal only permanent AF. Many patients with AF are asymptomatic, and some are identified only as a result of other investigations or interventions, such as after a stroke, during ambulatory electrocardiography, or implantation of a pacemaker device. The underestimation of AF prevalence is a worldwide problem and might explain some of the variability in prevalence reported worldwide. Consequently, upcoming studies using ambulatory and mobile electrocardiography might demonstrate an increased prevalence of AF, even in high-income countries. Warfarin use reduces risk of AF-associated thromboembolism by over 60% [64]. The estimated annual stroke risk without anticoagulation in the setting of AF is 4.5%. Racial differences in anticoagulation are evident: compared to whites blacks require higher, and Asians require lower warfarin dose [65]. Beyond increased dosage requirements, the time in therapeutic range (TTR), a measure of warfarin efficacy, has been found to be consistently lower in blacks compared to whites after multivariable adjustment [66]. In contrast, observed TTR in Asians and Hispanics was similar to whites [67]. In an AF Medicare cohort, the stroke rate in blacks was 10.6 per 100 patient-years of warfarin therapy compared to a rate of 5.2 in whites [68].

In the United States, racial differences in anticoagulation practice were reported to exist. Whites generally are more likely to receive anticoagulation than blacks and other racial and ethnic minorities. A retrospective study of a heart failure database showed that blacks were less likely to receive anticoagulation compared to whites after adjustment for multiple variables including age, sex, history of AF, liver disease, and alcohol use [69]. In a population-based study, the odds of blacks being treated with warfarin were only one fourth as great as whites (OR 0.28; 95% CI, 0.13–0.60) [70]. Similarly, Hispanics, Native Americans, and Asian/Pacific Islanders were less likely to receive warfarin in an analysis of hospital discharge records across five US states [71]. Data from the Outcomes Registry for Better Informed Treatment of Atrial Fibrillation were recently reviewed to compare clinical

characteristics, quality of life (QoL), management strategies, and long-term outcomes associated with AF among various racial/ethnic groups [72]. The whole group of 9542 participants with AF (mean age 74 years) was composed by 43% women, 91% white, 5% black, and 4% Hispanic. Relative to white and Hispanic patients, black patients with AF had more symptoms, were less likely to receive rhythm control interventions, and had lower quality of warfarin management. More precisely, there were no significant racial/ethnic differences in CHA2DS2-VASc stroke or ATRIA bleeding risk scores, and rates of oral anticoagulation use were similar. However, racial and ethnic minority populations treated with warfarin spent a lower median time in therapeutic range of international normalized ratio (59% blacks vs 68% whites vs 62% Hispanics). Despite these differences, there was no difference in long-term outcomes associated with AF between the three groups at a median follow-up of 2.1 years [72].

In conclusion demographic factors contribute to racial disparities in healthcare. Socioeconomic and cultural factors may affect perception of illness and symptom reporting and result in underdiagnoses and suboptimal care in ethnic and racial minorities.

#### References

- 1. Chugh SS, Havmoeller R, Narayanan K, et al. Worldwide epidemiology of atrial fibrillation: a Global Burden of Disease 2010 Study. Circulation. 2014;129:837–47.
- 2. Friberg L, Bergfeldt L. Atrial fibrillation prevalence revisited. J Intern Med. 2013;274:461–8.
- Majeed A, Moser K, Carroll K. Trends in the prevalence and management of atrial fibrillation in general practice in England and Wales, 1994-1998: analysis of data from the general practice research database. Heart. 2001;86:284–8.
- 4. Haim M, Hoshen M, Reges O, et al. Prospective national study of the prevalence, incidence, management and outcome of a large contemporary cohort of patients with incident nonvalvular atrial fibrillation. J Am Heart Assoc. 2015;4:e001486.
- 5. Krijthe BP, Kunst A, Benjamin EJ, et al. Projections on the number of individuals with atrial fibrillation in the European Union, from 2000 to 2060. Eur Heart J. 2013;34:2746–51.
- 6. Deif B, Lowres N, Freedman SB. Screening for atrial fibrillation above age 65 detects an asymptomatic subset at high risk of stroke. Int J Cardiol. 2013;164:371–2.
- 7. Rahman F, Kwan GF, Benjamin EJ. Global epidemiology of atrial fibrillation. Nat Rev Cardiol. 2016;13:501.
- 8. Freedman B, Potpara TS, Lip GY. Stroke prevention in atrial fibrillation. Lancet. 2016;388:806–17.
- 9. Stewart S, Murphy NF, Walker A, et al. Cost of an emerging epidemic: an economic analysis of atrial fibrillation in the UK. Heart. 2004;90:286–92.
- 10. Lundqvist CB, Lip GYH, Kirchhof P. What are the costs of atrial fibrillation? Europace. 2011;13:Ii9–12.
- 11. Zhou Z, Hu D. An epidemiological study on the prevalence of atrial fibrillation in the Chinese population of mainland China. J Epidemiol. 2008;18:209–16.
- 12. Tse HF, Wang YJ, Ahmed Ai-Abdullah M, et al. Stroke prevention in atrial fibrillation—an Asian stroke perspective. Heart Rhythm. 2013;10:1082–8.
- 13. Institute for Health Metrics and Evaluation. GBD compare [online]. 2013. http://viz.healthmetricsandevaluation.org/gbd-compare/.
- Sriharibabu M, Himabindu Y, Kabir Z. Rheumatic heart disease in rural south India: a clinicoobservational study. J Cardiovasc Dis Res. 2013;4:25–9.

- 15. Cheng TO. How much of the recent decline in rheumatic heart disease in China can be explained by changes in cardiovascular risk factors? Int J Cardiol. 2009;132:300–2.
- 16. GBD 2016 Causes of Death Collaborators. Global, regional, and national age-sex specific mortality for 264 causes of death, 1980-2016: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2016. Lancet. 2017;390:1151–210.
- 17. Kirchhof P, Benussi S, Kotecha D, et al. 2016 ESC guidelines for the management of atrial fibrillation developed in collaboration with EACTS. Eur Heart J. 2016;37:2893–962.
- Chiang CE, Naditch-Brule L, Murin J, et al. Distribution and risk profile of paroxysmal, persistent, and permanent atrial fibrillation in routine clinical practice: insight from the real-life global survey evaluating patients with atrial fibrillation international registry. Circ Arrhythm Electrophysiol. 2012;5:632–9.
- 19. Kannel WB, Abbott RD, Savage DD, et al. Epidemiologic features of chronic atrial fibrillation: the Framingham study. N Engl J Med. 1982;306:1018–22.
- d'Arcy JL, Prendergast BD, Chambers JB, et al. Valvular heart disease: the next cardiac epidemic. Heart. 2011;97:91–3.
- Zuhlke LJ, Steer AC. Estimates of the global burden of rheumatic heart disease. Glob Heart. 2013;8:189–95.
- 22. Shahid Gangalal National Heart Centre. Annual report 2008. Bansbari, Kathmandu: Shahid Gangalal National Heart Centre (SGNHC). http://www.sgnhc.org.np/report-2007/main%20 Page%201%20to%2066.pdf.
- 23. Hu D, Sun Y. Epidemiology, risk factors for stroke, and management of atrial fibrillation in China. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2008;52:865–8.
- 24. Zubaid M, Rashed WA, Alsheikh-Ali AA, et al. Gulf survey of atrial fibrillation events (Gulf SAFE): design and baseline characteristics of patients with atrial fibrillation in the Arab Middle East. Circ Cardiovasc Qual Outcomes. 2011;4:477–82.
- 25. Oldgren J, Healey JS, Ezekowitz M, et al. Variations in cause and management of atrial fibrillation in a prospective registry of 15,400 emergency department patients in 46 countries: the RE-LY Atrial Fibrillation Registry. Circulation. 2014;129:1568–76.
- Ntep-Gweth M, Zimmermann M, Meiltz A, et al. Atrial fibrillation in Africa: clinical characteristics, prognosis, and adherence to guidelines in Cameroon. Europace. 2010;12:482–7.
- Bhardwaj R. Atrial fibrillation in a tertiary care institute—a prospective study. Indian Heart J. 2012;64:476–8.
- 28. Hersi A, Abdul-Moneim M, Almous'ad A, et al. Saudi atrial fibrillation survey: national, observational, cross-sectional survey evaluating atrial fibrillation management and the cardio-vascular risk profile of patients with atrial fibrillation. Angiology. 2015;66:244–8.
- 29. Wang DR, Liu M, Lin S, et al. Stroke and rheumatic heart disease: a systematic review of observational studies. Clin Neurol Neurosurg. 2013;115:1575–82.
- Singh PIPK, Carapetis JR, Buadromo EM, et al. The high burden of rheumatic heart disease found on autopsy in Fiji. Cardiol Young. 2008;18:62–9.
- Marijon E, Ou P, Celermajer DS, et al. Prevalence of rheumatic heart disease detected by echocardiographic screening. N Engl J Med. 2007;357:470–6.
- Marascio G, Modesti PA. Current trends and perspectives for automated screening of cardiac murmurs. Heart Asia. 2013;5:213–8.
- Perez MV, Wang PJ, Larson JC, et al. Risk factors for atrial fibrillation and their population burden in postmenopausal women: the Women's Health Initiative Observational Study. Heart. 2013;99:1173–8.
- 34. Gillott RG, Willan K, Kain K, et al. South Asian ethnicity is associated with a lower prevalence of atrial fibrillation despite greater prevalence of established risk factors: a population-based study in Bradford Metropolitan District. Europace. 2017;19:356–63.
- Koopman JJ, van Bodegom D, Westendorp RG, et al. Scarcity of atrial fibrillation in a traditional African population: a community-based study. BMC Cardiovasc Disord. 2014;14:87.
- 36. Guo Y, Tian Y, Wang H, et al. Prevalence, incidence, and lifetime risk of atrial fibrillation in China: new insights into the global burden of atrial fibrillation. Chest. 2015;147:109–19.

- Amponsah MK, Benjamin EJ, Magnani JW. Atrial fibrillation and race—a contemporary review. Curr Cardiovasc Risk Rep. 2013;7.
- Soliman EZ, Alonso A, Goff DC Jr. Atrial fibrillation and ethnicity: the known, the unknown and the paradox. Futur Cardiol. 2009;5:547–56.
- Shen AYJ, Contreras R, Sobnosky S, et al. Racial/ethnic differences in the prevalence of atrial fibrillation among older adults—a cross-sectional study. J Nat Med Assoc. 2010;102:906–13.
- 40. Dewland TA, Olgin JE, Vittinghoff E, et al. Incident atrial fibrillation among asians, hispanics, blacks, and whites. Circulation. 2013;128:2470–7.
- Sacco RL, Kargman DE, Zamanillo M. Race-ethnic differences in stroke risk-factors among hospitalized-patients with cerebral infarction—the Northern Manhattan Stroke Study. Neurology. 1995;45:659–63.
- 42. Borzecki AM, Bridgers DK, Liebschutz JM, et al. Racial differences in the prevalence of atrial fibrillation among males. J Nat Med Assoc. 2008;100:237–45.
- Lip GY, Golding DJ, Nazir M, et al. A survey of atrial fibrillation in general practice: the West Birmingham Atrial Fibrillation Project. Br J Gen Pract. 1997;47:285–9.
- 44. Lip GYH, Bawden L, Hodson R, et al. Atrial fibrillation amongst the Indo-Asian general practice population the West Birmingham Atrial Fibrillation Project. Int J Cardiol. 1998;65:187–92.
- 45. Gill PS, Calvert M, Davis R, et al. Prevalence of heart failure and atrial fibrillation in minority ethnic subjects: the Ethnic-Echocardiographic Heart of England Screening Study (E-ECHOES). PLoS One. 2011;6:e26710.
- 46. Wandell P, Carlsson AC, Li XJ, et al. Atrial fibrillation in immigrant groups: a cohort study of all adults 45 years of age and older in Sweden. Eur J Epidemiol. 2017;32:785–96.
- Modesti PA, Colella A, Zhao D. Atrial fibrillation in first generation Chinese migrants living in Europe: a proof of concept study. Int J Cardiol. 2016;215:269–72.
- Sun H, Zou X, Liu L. Epidemiological factors of stroke: a survey of the current status in China. J Stroke. 2013;15:109–14.
- 49. Chao TF, Liu CJ, Wang KL, et al. Using the CHA(2)DS(2)-VASc score for refining stroke risk stratification in 'Low-Risk' Asian patients with atrial fibrillation. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2014;64:1658–65.
- 50. Siu CW. One more "C" for CHA2DS2-VASc score? J Am Coll Cardiol. 2015;65:1602-3.
- Lip GYH, Rathore VS, Katira R, et al. Do Indo-Asians have smaller coronary arteries? Postgrad Med J. 1999;75:463–6.
- 52. Ackerman MJ, Splawski I, Makielski JC, et al. Spectrum and prevalence of cardiac sodium channel variants among black, white, Asian, and Hispanic individuals: implications for arrhythmogenic susceptibility and Brugada/long QT syndrome genetic testing. Heart Rhythm. 2004;1:600–7.
- 53. Tayebjee MH, Lip GYH, Blann AD, et al. Effects of age, gender, ethnicity, diurnal variation and exercise on circulating levels of matrix metalloproteinases (MMP)-2 and-9, and their inhibitors, tissue inhibitors of matrix metalloproteinases (TIMP)-1 and-2. Thromb Res. 2005;115:205–10.
- 54. Zain SM, Mohamed Z, Mahadeva S, et al. Susceptibility and gene interaction study of the angiotensin II type 1 receptor (AGTR1) gene polymorphisms with non-alcoholic fatty liver disease in a multi-ethnic population. PLoS One. 2013;8:e58538.
- 55. Huang H, Darbar D. Genetic heterogeneity of atrial fibrillation susceptibility loci across racial or ethnic groups. Eur Heart J. 2017;38:2595–8.
- Gudbjartsson DF, Arnar DO, Helgadottir A, et al. Variants conferring risk of atrial fibrillation on chromosome 4q25. Nature. 2007;448:353–7.
- Benjamin EJ, Rice KM, Arking DE, et al. Variants in ZFHX3 are associated with atrial fibrillation in individuals of European ancestry. Nat Genet. 2009;41:879–81.
- Ellinor PT, Lunetta KL, Albert CM, et al. Meta-analysis identifies six new susceptibility loci for atrial fibrillation. Nat Genet. 2012;44:670–88.
- 59. Gudbjartsson DF, Holm H, Gretarsdottir S, et al. A sequence variant in ZFHX3 on 16q22 associates with atrial fibrillation and ischemic stroke. Nat Genet. 2009;41:876–8.

- 60. Sinner MF, Tucker NR, Lunetta KL, et al. Integrating genetic, transcriptional, and functional analyses to identify 5 novel genes for atrial fibrillation. Circulation. 2014;130:1225–35.
- 61. Ma JF, Yang F, Mahida SN, et al. TBX5 mutations contribute to early-onset atrial fibrillation in Chinese and Caucasians. Cardiovasc Res. 2016;109:442–50.
- Song K, Nam YJ, Luo X, et al. Heart repair by reprogramming non-myocytes with cardiac transcription factors. Nature. 2012;485:599–604.
- Lee JY, Kim TH, Yang PS, et al. Korean atrial fibrillation network genome-wide association study for early-onset atrial fibrillation identifies novel susceptibility loci. Eur Heart J. 2017;38:2586–94.
- 64. Hart RG, Benavente O, McBride R, et al. Antithrombotic therapy to prevent stroke in patients with atrial fibrillation: a meta-analysis. Ann Intern Med. 1999;131:492–501.
- Dang MT, Hambleton J, Kayser SR. The influence of ethnicity on warfarin dosage requirement. Ann Pharmacother. 2005;39:1008–12.
- 66. Shen AY, Chen W, Yao JF, et al. Effect of race/ethnicity on the efficacy of warfarin: potential implications for prevention of stroke in patients with atrial fibrillation. CNS Drugs. 2008;22:815–25.
- 67. Shen AYJ, Yao JF, Brar SS, et al. Racial/ethnic differences in ischemic stroke rates and the efficacy of warfarin among patients with atrial fibrillation. Stroke. 2008;39:2736–43.
- Birman-Deych E, Radford MJ, Nilasena DS, et al. Use and effectiveness of warfarin in medicare beneficiaries with atrial fibrillation. Stroke. 2006;37:1070–4.
- 69. Ibrahim SA, Kwoh CK, Harper DL, et al. Racial differences in the utilization of oral anticoagulant therapy in heart failure: a study of elderly hospitalized patients. J Gen Intern Med. 2000;15:134–7.
- Meschia JF, Merrill P, Soliman EZ, et al. Racial disparities in awareness and treatment of atrial fibrillation: the REasons for Geographic and Racial Differences in Stroke (REGARDS) study. Stroke. 2010;41:581–7.
- Christian JB, Lapane KL, Toppa R. Racial disparities in receipt of secondary stroke prevention agents among US nursing home residents. Stroke. 2003;34:310.
- 72. Golwala H, Jackson LR II, Simon DN, et al. Racial/ethnic differences in atrial fibrillation symptoms, treatment patterns, and outcomes: insights from Outcomes Registry for Better Informed Treatment for Atrial Fibrillation Registry. Am Heart J. 2016;174:29–36.

# Part III

# Drivers Predisposing Ethnic Minorities to Cardiovascular Disease



# Disparities in Hypertension in the Ethnic Minority Groups: Beneficial Aspects of Minority Ethnic Group Cultures

Pietro Amedeo Modesti, Charles Agyemang, Francesco P. Cappuccio, and Gianfranco Parati

# 11.1 Chronic Diseases in Ethnic Minorities in Europe

In a global perspective, increased systolic blood pressure (BP) remains the leading factor in the Global Burden of Disease (GBD) 2016 risk hierarchy [1]. Highly effective interventions exist to manage blood pressure at the primary care level, as do a range of public health interventions, so it is quite remarkable that global exposure to increased systolic BP (SBP) is increasing. Part of this increase might be tied to the global rise in high body mass index (BMI), but the increase in systolic blood pressure (SBP) represents significant missed opportunity for the world's health systems. Ethnicity is now an element of complexity in the prevention of cardiovascular

P.A. Modesti (🖂)

C. Agyemang Department of Public Health, Academic Medical Centre, University of Amsterdam, Amsterdam, The Netherlands

F. P. Cappuccio

G. Parati

Istituto Auxologico Italiano, IRCCS, Department of Cardiovascular, Neural and Metabolic Sciences, San Luca Hospital, Milan, Italy

Department of Medicine and Surgery, University of Milano-Bicocca, Milan, Italy

Department of Clinical and Experimental Medicine, University of Florence, Firenze, Italy e-mail: pamodesti@unifi.it

University of Warwick, Warwick Medical School, and University Hospitals Coventry and Warwickshire NHS Trust, Coventry, UK

<sup>©</sup> Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018 P. A. Modesti et al. (eds.), *Ethnic Diversities, Hypertension and Global Cardiovascular Risk*, Updates in Hypertension and Cardiovascular Protection, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-93148-7\_11

disease in European Union (EU) [2]. During the last decades, increased prevalence of hypertension (HTN), inadequate blood pressure (BP) control, and limited access to diagnostic procedures and treatments have been observed among ethnic minorities living in Europe. Consistent with raised BP levels, an excess risk of stroke, renal, and myocardial diseases is being observed among populations originating from low- and middle-income countries now living in Europe. It is now clear that in this scenario, the health service must be able to shift attention from the traditional focus on infectious diseases to the problems that characterize a population that is permanently present, therefore more exposed to chronic health problems but also related to socioeconomic inequalities in health. Although the existence of barriers to care might be underestimated in countries where healthcare is universal, as in most EU countries, it is now evident that cultural elements can hinder access to health services or prevention by an ethnic minority. This point is crucial because evidence are showing that also in Europe, ethnic differences in cardiovascular (CV) events persist after adjusting for socioeconomic differences, suggesting that other variables might play a role [3]. Understanding the reasons behind the excess of CV risks in ethnic minorities is crucial for addressing inequalities in health also because the ageing of migrant populations carries the risk of overburdening the majority of the healthcare systems in the EU that offer free-of-charge access to emergency medical care [4]. Since the 1990s, Italian national health policies and laws allow non-Italian citizens the access to the National Health Service (NHS). Furthermore, the delivery of care is provided also to those who are temporarily irregular. Nevertheless the heterogeneity of health policies adopted by individual regions determines inequalities in the availability of services [5], which deserve more attention to integration policies. In this scenario, attention to prevention is crucial.

# 11.2 Absolute Blood Pressure Differences Among Ethnic Groups

#### 11.2.1 Sub-Saharan African

As a major CV risk factor, high BP needs to be carefully considered. HTN was consistently reported to be highly prevalent among sub-Saharan African (SSA) descent populations living in high-income countries also in Europe [6, 7]. Consistent with raised BP levels, an excess risk of stroke and renal disease was observed for SSA both in Europe [8, 9] and in Italy [10]. A recent systematic review and meta-analysis analysed the absolute differences in BP between the population of EU origin and adult subjects belonging to SSA and South Asian (SA) ethnic groups [7]. The study included results of 23 observational studies conducted in Europe up to 2015 in nonselected adults. Sample size ranged from 115 to 59,952 participants (median, 1578), with a total of 9070 SSA (3894 men and 5176 women), 18,421 SA (10,021 men and 8400 women), and 130,380 EU (67,768 men and 65,612 women). Compared with EU, SSA had higher values of both SBP (3.38 mmHg) and DBP (3.29 mmHg). The term SSA was adopted to accommodate the population divisions

used in the papers analysed although it is to be acknowledged the heterogeneity of this SSA group in terms of language, diet, and religious practices [11, 12].

Whilst there may be genetic markers of predisposition to HTN in SSA populations [12–14], it is indeed now clear from international and migration studies that this higher burden of HTN is highly modifiable with adaptations to host environments [12, 15–17] and lifestyle changes. Special importance is played by salt intake [18–20]. A predominant role of the environment is suggested by studies that found a higher prevalence of HTN of West African migrants compared to people in their countries of origin [21]. Body weight and sodium intake increases were found to be the main determinants of BP increase in subjects who migrated to Israel and Italy from Ethiopia [22] and Somalia [23], respectively. More precisely 30% of normotensive migrants to Italy from Somalia were hypertensive after a 6-month stay in Florence [23]. In the same subjects, a reduced sensitivity of the afferent pathway of the cardiopulmonary reflex with resultant defective inhibitory afference to the sympathetic outflow was also shown [24]. Sodium sensitivity and the reduced response of the afferent pathway of the cardiopulmonary reflex [24] are in agreement with the better response of hypertensive blacks to calcium blockers and diuretics than to ACE inhibitors and  $\beta$ -adrenergic blockers [25]. High-sodium intake has effects on BP, all-cause mortality, CVD, stroke, and coronary heart disease which were recently quantified by the WHO Nutrition Guidance Expert Advisory Group Subgroup on Diet and Health [26-28]. When sodium intake was <2 g/day versus  $\geq$ 2 g/day, systolic BP was reduced by 3.47 mmHg (0.76–6.18) and diastolic BP by 1.81 mmHg (0.54-3.08). Increased sodium intake was associated with an increased risk of stroke (risk ratio 1.24, 95% confidence interval 1.08-1.43), stroke mortality (1.63, 1.27–2.10), and coronary heart disease mortality (1.32, 1.13–1.53) [29]. The 2002 Joint World Health Organization/Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations expert consultation [30] and the 2007 WHO guideline [31] recommend the value of 2 g/day (equivalent to 5 g of salt daily). Estimation of the effects of low-sodium vs. high-sodium intake on BP showed larger increase in hypertensive and black populations than in normotensives and Caucasians, respectively [32]. This consideration encouraged public and healthcare systems to intervene in this group, and specific prevention strategies for HTN in SSA (mainly low-sodium diet) now exist [33]. A national strategy to reduce population levels of salt intake was also introduced in the UK in 2003 [34, 35]. Likewise UK physicians seemed to be aware of the higher burden of HTN in SSA subjects and more correctly recognize and diagnose HTN in SSA than in other ethnic groups [36]. However, the magnitude of the HTN burden among SSA descent populations varies across high-income countries [17]. Furthermore limitations of prevention strategies so far implemented in effectively reaching SSA minority subgroups and in modifying their CV risk profile seem to exist. When the potential interaction between time trends for differences in BP and other CV risk factors, body mass index, and diabetes was taken into account, the heterogeneity of the studies included in meta-analysis [7], carried out in Europe over a period of over 30 years (from 1977 to 2015), was not influenced by the year of survey. The difference of BP levels between SSA and EU was thus consistent over years thus suggesting that new specific intervention strategies for SSA subjects
are needed. The importance of careful BP measurement irrespective of ethnic group is to be specially considered because where this is not undertaken, erroneous difference may occur, which could have an impact on clinical decisions [37]. Accurate assessment of BP requires several measurements [38]. African Americans are more likely than whites to have abnormal autonomic function, abnormal baroreflex function, and altered sodium excretion [39–41]. These biological mechanisms are implicated not only in higher mean BP but also in increased BP variability and abnormal diurnal BP rhythm [42].

#### 11.2.1.1 Peculiarities of Ambulatory Blood Pressure in African Descent Populations

Ambulatory BP monitoring (ABPM) is the most commonly recommended approach for out-of-office BP measurement [43, 44]. Ambulatory BP findings in SSA were consistent with resting BP data, with levels being generally higher for SSA when compared with Europeans [45]. In a meta-analysis investigating ethnic differences in nighttime BP, expressed using standardized mean differences, African Americans had higher mean nighttime SBP and DBP compared with whites [46]. Smaller nocturnal blood pressure falls, and a higher prevalence of non-dipping among black people was also observed in a more recent systematic review and meta-analysis [47], carried out for the years 1966–2003, including 11 studies from the USA, 1 from the USA and Canada, and 6 studies from the UK. Compared with whites, blacks had a significantly lower mean percentage nocturnal fall; the overall weighted mean difference in SBP was -3.07 (95% CI, -3.81 to -2.33; P < 0.00001) and in DBP was -2.98 (95% CI, -3.97 to -2.00; P < 0.00001). Two studies on South Asians showed a higher SBP but a similar mean DBP nocturnal fall compared with whites [47]. This makes it unlikely that ethnic differences in BP simply reflect different cardiovascular responses to BP measurement [48]. More precisely SSA was consistently reported to have high nighttime BP [23, 45, 46, 49] with a blunted nocturnal decline. Nighttime BP was higher in African-Caribbeans than in Europeans [45], and the percent fall in systolic BP from daytime to nighttime was higher in Europeans than in African-Caribbeans and remained significant when corrected for resting systolic BP [45, 50]. The finding of a smaller percentage nocturnal BP decline and a higher prevalence of non-dipping (<10% fall) in blacks may explain, at least in part, the comparatively high cardiovascular morbidity and mortality among these groups [10, 15, 51-53]. It is possible that a smaller nocturnal decline in ambulatory BP in SSA makes some additional contribution to the ethnic difference in risk of hypertensive end-organ damage so that ambulatory BP monitoring (ABPM) might be especially useful in this ethnic group [48, 54].

Data from the Jackson Heart Study (JHS), a population-based cohort comprised exclusively of African American adults, were recently reviewed to determine ambulatory daytime, 24-h, and nighttime BP and to define the diagnostic BP threshold, which is the threshold, if exceeded, to be associated with increased disease risk in this population subgroup [55]. Despite the relatively small differences in average 24-h ambulatory BP levels, the nocturnal decline in ambulatory BP was much smaller in the Jackson Heart Study (7.6/13.5%, systolic/diastolic) [55] than in the

IDACO study which included participants from general population from Denmark, Belgium, Sweden, and Japan (14.4/17.8%) [56]. However, the outcome-derived ambulatory BP thresholds identified for African American adults in the JHS [55] were found to be higher than those reported in the IDACO study [56, 57]. More precisely, the most important difference was the outcome-driven thresholds for nighttime BP, which was 129/133 mmHg in the Jackson Heart Study (for untreated/ treated subjects) and 120 mmHg in the IDACO (76.5% untreated) [57]. The use BP thresholds, which are higher than those from recommendations obtained in Caucasian subjects [56, 57], will lead to a lower prevalence of daytime, 24-h, and nighttime hypertension among African American adults. Consequently, the prevalence of white-coat hypertension (i.e. clinic hypertension without ambulatory hypertension) will increase, and masked hypertension (i.e. absence of clinic hypertension with ambulatory hypertension) will decrease. Although this important difference in the outcome-derived ambulatory BP thresholds is difficult to explain, the Jackson Heart Study reinforces the notion that ambulatory BP monitoring should be mandatory for the evaluation of African descent subjects with elevated BP.

In SSA migrants, the reduced nocturnal decline in ambulatory BP was found to be associated with altered sodium excretion and impaired adaptation of cardiopulmonary receptors following changes in sodium intake [23, 24]. Genome-wide association studies identified potential candidate genes or loci among hypertensive patients [58, 59], possibly contributing to the pathogenesis of impaired Na excretion in blacks [60].

## 11.2.2 South Asian

Regarding the South Asian (SA) population, an early systematic review [61] showed that HTN prevalence was lower in Bangladeshis followed by Pakistanis and Indians, than in EU. When absolute BP values were considered in a meta-analysis of observational studies conducted in Europe up to 2015 in nonselected adults, SA as a whole group had SBP values lower than EU (-4.57 mmHg) [7]. SA also tended to have lower, albeit not significantly, DBP values (-0.56 mmHg). This finding apparently does not fit with the higher incidence of stroke and CV death in SA living in Europe as compared with EU [8, 62-65]. However, the prevalence of diabetes mellitus in surveys was uniformly higher in SA than in many other populations [7] and may contribute to the high CV disease burden in SA [66, 67]. The close relationship between diabetes and obesity has driven the attention to the importance of body weight reduction [68]. The SA group is highly heterogeneous because SA ethnic roots originating from the Indian subcontinent, including subjects coming from a large geographic area, include countries (India, Pakistan, Sri Lanka, Nepal, and Bangladesh) characterized by important differences in diet, culture, lifestyle, and religions. In Europe, BP variations between SA populations originating from different countries have already been reported [69], and BP differences between Hindus and Muslims were found [15, 70]. When studies enrolling SA were grouped according to the dominant religion in the country of origin, participants from Muslim

countries showed significantly lower BP values than EU, regardless of gender, for both SBP (-9.22 mmHg) and DBP (-3.23 mmHg). Although data on alcohol consumption and diet are not available in most of included cohorts, the country of origin and religion can be considered proxies for other risk factors and behaviours (i.e. alcohol use, vegetarian diet, use of different cooking procedures) [71] that may explain some of the differences. Many studies have found that religious involvement is associated with lower risks of HTN. The link between religion and HTN has been attributed to a variety of factors including encouragement towards healthy behaviours such as avoiding tobacco, exercising regularly, and adhering to a particular diet [72], strengthening social ties and fostering supportive environments [73], and providing a sense of security and self-control [74]. It might thus be important to consider the role of religion in culturally specific strategies for CV prevention [75–77].

Lifestyle modification can also slow down the progression of diabetes mellitus. Although mean BMI seems comparable between SA and EU, it should be considered that compared with EU, SA subjects have increased abdominal visceral fat and greater insulin resistance at similar levels of BMI [78]. It is essential therefore to encourage the control of body weight in migrant populations because of its relationship with diabetes [78–82].

These results lead to three important considerations:

- (a) Prevention strategies implemented in Europe played a key role in reducing BP in general population and in reducing the incidence of CV disease in Europe; however, the difference of BP levels between SSA and EU was consistent over years thus suggesting that new population-specific intervention strategies are needed.
- (b) The finding of lower BP levels in SA Muslim populations suggests the importance of as yet untapped lifestyle and behavioural habits of such populations (religion being a likely proxy for them) that may represent an advantage reflecting a lower predisposition towards the development of HTN.
- (c) The additive effect of diabetes, independent from origin, in explaining the findings of elevated BP levels emphasizes the need to develop new strategies for the prevention and control of HTN and ensuing CV disease in groups at higher prevalence of diabetes.

## 11.3 Hypertension Awareness, Treatment, and Control

The continuing debate/enigma is whether differences observed in SSA are because of inherent genetic differences; environmental factors such as excess dietary salt/ reduced potassium, excess fructose, and sensitivity to alcohol; or limited access to healthcare and adherence to medication. An important aspect regarding reducing or eliminating CVD disparities has been the focus on awareness, treatment, and control of HTN. Whilst most studies found no differences in HTN awareness and treatment rates among the three ethnic groups, among treated hypertensives, blood pressure (BP) control rates in the Netherlands were found to vary from, respectively, 37% for the Surinamese, 33% for the Ghanaians, and 47% for the whites [83, 84]. Evidence also indicates that large proportions of the hypertensive patients in the severe HTN category were not receiving treatment. Only about half of severe hypertensive Ghanaian migrants in Europe and under a quarter in rural and urban Ghanaian were receiving antihypertensive medication treatment [85]. The high prevalence of severe HTN accompanied by lack of medication treatment among this category population is worrying given high rates of complications associated with severe HTN. Poorly controlled HTN has been documented as the number one cause of stroke [86]. This also demonstrates that there is a need to address barriers to BP control among SSA who are treated for HTN. Poor adherence to prescribed medication and lifestyle recommendations has been identified as the most important modifiable cause for disparities in BP control and, consequently, the occurrence of HTN-related complications [87]. Enhancing patient adherence to therapeutic measures is an essential first step towards reducing the observed ethnic disparities in BP control [88]. Socioeconomic status and patient-provider communication were recently indicated as key parameters that may affect adherence [89].

Socioeconomic status has a profound impact on CVD morbidity, mortality, and medication adherence. Overall, medication adherence was higher in men, whites, older patients, and those living in areas with higher education rates and higher income [89]. Adherence improves when providers engage patients in their health-care and patients are better educated, informed, and interactive in making healthcare decisions best suited to them. However, patient engagement may be a more difficult goal among minorities [90]. For ethnic minorities, the involvement of the families and community may be relevant. Given the complexity of the phenomenon, there is a pressing need to deepen the components of patient engagement at various levels (individual, relational, social community) considering their specific impact and interconnection [90].

Although non-scientific beliefs are common, structured evaluations of patient beliefs can help identify discordant beliefs. A systematic review of 22 studies, including 6516 participants, showed that the perception by African Americans that HTN was episodic and symptomatic led to unusual use of drugs. Studies from the UK and the USA have shown that patient beliefs about HTN and treatment can differ between ethnic groups [91-93]. In the patient education literature, there is increasing theoretical support for the notion that culturally adapted educational interventions may be better suited to support ethnic minority patients in chronic disease management than generic interventions. Reconciliation of differences between patient-provider understanding and cultural differences may improve adherence and acceptance of medical treatments among African patients with HTN [89]. General practitioners (GPs) play an important role in the treatment of HTN. Primary care guidelines recommend patient education as a means of enhancing patients' motivation and ability to adhere to HTN treatment goals [94]. Patient perceptions about the onset, symptoms, pathophysiology, course, and treatment of HTN can differ substantially from those of their healthcare providers [95], and this may have a profound impact on adherence to treatment [96]. HTN care providers

are therefore advised to employ "patient-centred" educational approaches that allow them to explore the individual beliefs and needs of their patients and to find common ground regarding treatment. A motivational interviewing according to the "5 A's" framework (i.e. ask, assess, advise, assist, and arrange) is recommended as the preferred method for HTN counselling for all patients [91].

Patients from different cultural backgrounds may be expected to have their own perceptions and beliefs which will affect their use of medicines. In addition, ethnic minority groups are associated with communication and language barriers and different experiences, needs, and expectations than the wider EU population which may influence their ability to manage their medicines effectively [97]. In a qualitative study in Amsterdam, African-Surinamese and Ghanaian residents perceived psychosocial stress as an important contributor to their high blood pressure levels [93]. Because of this perception, some Ghanaians and African-Surinamese admitted to discontinue their antihypertensive medication use when visiting their homelands. In addition, Ghanaian and African-Surinamese hypertensive men admitted lowering or stopping their prescribed antihypertensive medications because they worried about the negative effects of antihypertensive medications on their sexual performance [98]. These findings suggest that medication prescription alone is not enough to improve BP control among ethnic minority groups and highlight the need for further studies to unravel the key factors that may positively influence BP control among these populations including adherence and provision of alternative antihypertensive medicines for individuals who are worried about the side effects especially among men who are concerned about the impact of some antihypertensive medicines on their sexual life. Such information is crucial for developing appropriate culturally tailored patient education programmes to encourage patients to take their antihypertensive medications as prescribed [99].

Culturally appropriate patient education typically combines the principle of "patient-centred" care with that of "culturally competent" care [100]. Although guidelines for HTN management have been produced for several organizations [101], most guidelines have been primarily based upon the total population without accounting for ethnicity/race, providing little insight into the risks, responses, and social influences present in each unique racial milieu.

## 11.4 Issue for Prevention

Effective communication is essential in establishing a diagnosis and treatment plan [102]. Cultural differences between the physician and patient may create communication barriers so significant that our patients leave the office not knowing what we are telling them. Culture has been defined as "beliefs and behaviors that are learned and shared by members of a group" [103]. Gestures are not universal; personal space, the space between individuals during a one-on-one private conversation, is much closer in many cultures (i.e. Latin American or Middle Eastern); direct or prolonged eye contact with the patient may be thought to signify disrespect [102].

Certain conditions, such as overweight, women having high odds of obesity and abdominal obesity in most low-income countries [104], and gender differences starting at puberty, may be "acceptable" or even desired [105]. Abdominal obesity was found in nearly 80% of Iranian women living both in Iran and in Sweden [106]. Likewise in the Netherlands, the prevalence of central obesity was higher in women than in men, sex differences being particularly larger in ethnic minority groups, especially in African-Surinamese than in white Dutch [107]. Investment in women's education may present an important long-term investment in obesity prevention. Given the beneficial effects of physical activity on weight reduction, promotion of physical activity may help to bridge the gender gap in the metabolic syndrome, particularly in ethnic minority women in whom obesity is highly prevalent but physical activity levels are low [107]. Even whilst attempting to learn about specific cultural norms, the dangers of stereotyping need to be acknowledged, realizing that factors such as socioeconomic status, educational level, occupation, family values, and belief systems have an important role for the patient. The intervention should thus not be focused only on the individual but rather on the context (the family and the community); otherwise, change may not be sustainable.

#### Conclusion

How best to respond to the rising prevalence of HTN in ethnic minorities is a topic of ongoing public health debate and discussion. According to the Disease Control Priorities Project, two prevention strategies at population level, salt reduction and tobacco control, and a multidrug strategy to treat patients with high-risk cardiovascular disease meet the condition of cost-effectiveness [108, 109]. Population strategies supported by communication media might induce cultural changes and the adoption of healthy lifestyle. On the other hand, the approach to patients at high risk for cardiovascular disease requires the development of specific risk models. CVD risk-assessment models for a population rely on three components derived from a cohort representative of the same population: (1) mean levels or prevalence of risk factors, (2) average absolute CVD risk, and (3) relative risk of CVD associated with the risk factors. However, current tools are mainly developed on white population so that systematic errors may result when directly applied to populations with different profiles of the three components [110]. To better quantify this risk and develop more effective guidelines, we need to improve risk assessment and use risk scores validated for ethnic minorities. As in African patients, South Asians also develop hypertension at an earlier age, with more end-organ damage, but there are no known differences in the blood pressure-lowering response to antihypertensive drugs, and despite the greater mortality, there are no trials in South Asians with morbidity and mortality outcomes. Also, we need data on whether lower thresholds to start treatment or lower therapeutic goal blood pressures need to be applied [111].

There are 60 million citizens belonging to ethnic and religious minorities in Europe, and their presence in the physician's office is increasing. Policy initiatives should thus improve data collection, to adapt organization of health systems to cultures and to provide information to ethnic minorities on health problems and services. Europe as a whole is often perceived as a group of wealthy countries where inclusive social protection systems provide comprehensive protection for the most vulnerable [4, 112, 113]. However, current budget restrictions may widen health inequalities, hurting population subgroups in the dominant ethnic groups (lower socioeconomic groups, the unemployed who comprise a very large group in Europe at present, those with limited education) [114]. Drive to cost-effectiveness should thus be coupled with seeing health as an investment, avoiding myopic short-term savings through arbitrary healthcare cuts.

## References

- GBD 2016 Risk Factors Collaborators. Global, regional, and national comparative risk assessment of 84 behavioural, environmental and occupational, and metabolic risks or clusters of risks, 1990-2016: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2016. Lancet. 2017;390(10100):1345–422.
- Modesti PA. Ethnicity new challenge for cardiovascular prevention in europe. Hypertension. 2015;66(3):464–5.
- Agyemang C, van Oeffelen AAM, Bots ML, et al. Socioeconomic inequalities in acute myocardial infarction incidence in migrant groups: has the epidemic arrived? Analysis of nationwide data. Heart. 2014;100(3):239–46.
- Karanikolos M, Mladovsky P, Cylus J, et al. Financial crisis, austerity, and health in Europe. Lancet. 2013;381(9874):1323–31.
- de Waure C, Bruno S, Furia G, et al. Health inequalities: an analysis of hospitalizations with respect to migrant status, gender and geographical area. BMC Int Health Hum Rights. 2015;15:2.
- Agyemang C, Bhopal R. Is the blood pressure of people from African origin adults in the UK higher or lower than that in European origin white people? A review of cross-sectional data. J Hum Hypertens. 2003;17(8):523–34.
- 7. Modesti PA, Reboldi G, Cappuccio FP, et al. Panethnic differences in blood pressure in europe: a systematic review and meta-analysis. PLoS One. 2016;11(1):e0147601.
- Harding S, Rosato M, Teyhan A. Trends for coronary heart disease and stroke mortality among migrants in England and Wales, 1979-2003: slow declines notable for some groups. Heart. 2008;94(4):463–70.
- Lambie M, Richards N, Smith S. Ethnicity, age and incidence rates for renal replacement therapy (RRT) in Birmingham, UK: 1990-2004. Nephrol Dial Transplant. 2008;23(12): 3983–7.
- Fedeli U, Pigato M, Avossa F, et al. Large variations in stroke hospitalization rates across immigrant groups in Italy. J Neurol. 2016;263(3):449–54.
- 11. Agyemang C, Bhopal R, Bruijnzeels M. Negro, Black, Black African, African Caribbean, African American or what? Labelling African origin populations in the health arena in the 21st century. J Epidemiol Community Health. 2005;59(12):1014–8.
- 12. Opie LH, Seedat YK. Hypertension in Sub-Saharan African populations. Circulation. 2005;112(23):3562-8.
- Baker EH, Dong YB, Sagnella GA, et al. Association of hypertension with T594M mutation in beta subunit of epithelial sodium channels in black people resident in London. Lancet. 1998;351(9113):1388–92.
- Dong YB, Zhu HD, Sagnella GA, et al. Association between the C825T polymorphism of the G protein beta 3-subunit gene and hypertension in blacks. Hypertension. 1999;34(6): 1193–6.

- Cappuccio FP. Ethnicity and cardiovascular risk: variations in people of African ancestry and South Asian origin. J Hum Hypertens. 1997;11(9):571–6.
- Cappuccio FP, Barbato A, Kerry SM. Hypertension, diabetes and cardiovascular risk in ethnic minorities in the UK. Br J Diab Vasc Dis. 2003;3(4):286–93.
- Agyemang C, Kunst A, Bhopal R, et al. A cross-national comparative study of blood pressure and hypertension between English and Dutch South-Asian- and African-origin populations: the role of national context. Am J Hypertens. 2010;23(6):639–48.
- Modesti PA, Tamburini C, Hagi MI, et al. 24-hour blood-pressure changes in young somalian blacks after migration to Italy. Am J Hypertens. 1995;8(2):201–5.
- Erlinger TP, Vollmer WM, Svetkey LP, et al. The potential impact of nonpharmacologic population-wide blood pressure reduction on coronary heart disease events: pronounced benefits in African-Americans and hypertensives. Prev Med. 2003;37(4):327–33.
- Khan JM, Beevers DG. Management of hypertension in ethnic minorities. Heart. 2005;91(8):1105–9.
- Cooper R, Rotimi C, Ataman S, et al. The prevalence of hypertension in seven populations of west African origin. Am J Public Health. 1997;87(2):160–8.
- Goldbourt U, Khoury M, Landau E, et al. Blood pressure in Ethiopian immigrants: relationship to age and anthropometric factors, and changes during their first year in Israel. Isr J Med Sci. 1991;27(5):264–7.
- Modesti PA, Tamburini C, Hagi MI, et al. Twenty-four-hour blood pressure changes in young Somalian blacks after migration to Italy. Am J Hypertens. 1995;8(2):201–5.
- Modesti PA, Hagi MI, Corsoni V, et al. Impaired adaptation of cardiopulmonary receptors to Western diet in normotensive black immigrants. Am J Hypertens. 1999;12(2 Pt 1):145–50.
- 25. Brewster LM, Seedat YK. Why do hypertensive patients of African ancestry respond better to calcium blockers and diuretics than to ACE inhibitors and beta-adrenergic blockers? A systematic review. BMC Med. 2013;11:141.
- Nishida C, Uauy R, Kumanyika S, et al. The joint WHO/FAO expert consultation on diet, nutrition and the prevention of chronic diseases: process, product and policy implications. Public Health Nutr. 2004;7(1A):245–50.
- Poole-Wilson P. The prevention of cardiovascular disease worldwide: whose task and WHO's task? Clin Med. 2005;5(4):379–84.
- Matthys F, De Backer T, De Backer G, et al. Review of guidelines on primary prevention of cardiovascular disease with aspirin: how much evidence is needed to turn a tanker? Eur J Prev Cardiol. 2014;21(3):354–65.
- Aburto NJ, Ziolkovska A, Hooper L, et al. Effect of lower sodium intake on health: systematic review and meta-analyses. BMJ. 2013;346:f1326.
- Brown IJ, Tzoulaki I, Candeias V, et al. Salt intakes around the world: implications for public health. Int J Epidemiol. 2009;38(3):791–813.
- Mendis S, Lindholm LH, Mancia G, et al. World Health Organization (WHO) and International Society of Hypertension (ISH) risk prediction charts: assessment of cardiovascular risk for prevention and control of cardiovascular disease in low and middle-income countries. J Hypertens. 2007;25(8):1578–82.
- 32. Graudal NA, Hubeck-Graudal T, Jurgens G. Effects of low-sodium diet vs. high-sodium diet on blood pressure, renin, aldosterone, catecholamines, cholesterol, and triglyceride (Cochrane review). Am J Hypertens. 2012;25(1):1–15.
- Flack JM, Sica DA, Bakris G, et al. Management of high blood pressure in Blacks: an update of the international society on hypertension in blacks consensus statement. Hypertension. 2010;56(5):780–800.
- He FJ, MacGregor GA. A comprehensive review on salt and health and current experience of worldwide salt reduction programmes. J Hum Hypertens. 2009;23(6):363–84.
- Millett C, Laverty AA, Stylianou N, et al. Impacts of a national strategy to reduce population salt intake in England: serial cross sectional study. PLoS One. 2012;7(1):e29836.
- Cappuccio FP, Cook DG, Atkinson RW, et al. Prevalence, detection, and management of cardiovascular risk factors in different ethnic groups in south London. Heart. 1997;78(6):555–63.

- Martin U, Haque MS, Wood S, et al. Ethnicity and differences between clinic and ambulatory blood pressure measurements. Am J Hypertens. 2015;28(6):729–38.
- Stergiou GS, Skeva II, Baibas NM, et al. Diagnosis of hypertension using home or ambulatory blood pressure monitoring: comparison with the conventional strategy based on repeated clinic blood pressure measurements. J Hypertens. 2000;18(12):1745–51.
- Harshfield GA, Alpert BS, Pulliam DA, et al. Sodium-excretion and racial-differences in ambulatory blood-pressure patterns. Hypertension. 1991;18(6):813–8.
- 40. Lampert R, Ickovics J, Horwitz R, et al. Depressed autonomic nervous system function in African Americans and individuals of lower social class: a potential mechanism of race- and class-related disparities in health outcomes. Am Heart J. 2005;150(1):153–60.
- Holwerda SW, Fulton D, Eubank WL, et al. Carotid baroreflex responsiveness is impaired in normotensive African American men. Am J Physiol-Heart Circ Physiol. 2011;301(4):H1639–H45.
- 42. Guasti L, Simoni C, Mainardi LT, et al. Circadian blood pressure variability is associated with autonomic and baroreflex-mediated modulation of the sinoatrial node. Acta Cardiol. 2005;60(3):319–24.
- 43. O'Brien E, Parati G, Stergiou G, et al. European society of hypertension position paper on ambulatory blood pressure monitoring. J Hypertens. 2013;31(9):1731–68.
- 44. Piper MA, Evans CV, Burda BU, et al. Diagnostic and predictive accuracy of blood pressure screening methods with consideration of rescreening intervals: a systematic review for the U.S. Preventive Services Task Force. Ann Intern Med. 2015;162(3):192–204.
- Chaturvedi N, Mckeigue PM, Marmot MG. Resting and ambulatory blood-pressure differences in Afro-Caribbean and Europeans. Hypertension. 1993;22(1):90–6.
- Profant J, Dimsdale JE. Race and diurnal blood pressure patterns—a review and metaanalysis. Hypertension. 1999;33(5):1099–104.
- 47. Agyemang C, Bhopal R, Bruijnzeels M, et al. Does nocturnal blood pressure fall in people of African and South Asian descent differ from that in European white populations? A systematic review and meta-analysis. J Hypertens. 2005;23(5):913–20.
- Modesti PA, Rapi S. From the epidemiologist to the physician: a complex issue for a labile risk. J Clin Hypertens. 2015;17(6):428–30.
- 49. Ivy A, Tam J, Dewhurst MJ, et al. Ambulatory blood pressure monitoring to assess the whitecoat effect in an elderly east african population. J Clin Hypertens. 2015;17(5):389–94.
- James GD, Bovbjerg DH, Hill LA. Ethnic differences in inter- and intra-situational blood pressure variation: comparisons among African-American, Hispanic-American, Asian-American, and European-American women. Am J Hum Biol. 2016;28(6):932–5.
- Stewart JA, Dundas R, Howard RS, et al. Ethnic differences in incidence of stroke: prospective study with stroke register. BMJ. 1999;318(7189):967–71.
- Bhopal RS, Bansal N, Fischbacher CM, et al. Ethnic variations in the incidence and mortality of stroke in the Scottish Health and Ethnicity Linkage Study of 4.65 million people. Eur J Prev Cardiol. 2012;19(6):1503–8.
- Agyemang C, van Oeffelen AA, Norredam M, et al. Ethnic disparities in ischemic stroke, intracerebral hemorrhage, and subarachnoid hemorrhage incidence in the Netherlands. Stroke. 2014;45(11):3236–42.
- 54. Muntner P, Lewis CE, Diaz KM, et al. Racial differences in abnormal ambulatory blood pressure monitoring measures: results from the coronary artery risk development in young adults (CARDIA) study. Am J Hypertens. 2015;28(5):640–8.
- 55. Ravenell J, Shimbo D, Booth JN, et al. Thresholds for ambulatory blood pressure among african americans in the Jackson Heart Study. Circulation. 2017;135(25):2470-+.
- 56. Kikuya M, Hansen TW, Thijs L, et al. Diagnostic thresholds for ambulatory blood pressure monitoring based on 10-year cardiovascular risk. Circulation. 2007;115(16):2145–52.
- 57. Stergiou GS, Ntineri A, Kollias A. Defining ambulatory blood pressure thresholds for decision making in hypertension: the effect of race and methodology. Circulation. 2017;135(25):2481–4.

- Sanada H, Yatabe J, Midorikawa S, et al. Amelioration of genetic hypertension by suppression of renal G protein-coupled receptor kinase type 4 expression. Hypertension. 2006;47(6):1131–9.
- Jones ES, Owen EP, Rayner BL. The association of the R563Q genotype of the ENaC with phenotypic variation in Southern Africa. Am J Hypertens. 2012;25(12):1286–91.
- Zhu H, Lu Y, Wang X, et al. The G protein-coupled receptor kinase 4 gene modulates stressinduced sodium excretion in black normotensive adolescents. Pediatr Res. 2006;60(4):440–2.
- Agyemang C, Bhopal RS. Is the blood pressure of South Asian adults in the UK higher or lower than that in European white adults? A review of cross-sectional data. J Hum Hypertens. 2002;16(11):739–51.
- McKeigue PM, Miller GJ, Marmot MG. Coronary heart disease in south Asians overseas: a review. J Clin Epidemiol. 1989;42(7):597–609.
- 63. Chaturvedi N. Ethnic differences in cardiovascular disease. Heart. 2003;89(6):681-6.
- 64. Harding S. Mortality of migrants from the Indian subcontinent to England and Wales: effect of duration of residence. Epidemiology. 2003;14(3):287–92.
- 65. Regidor E, Astasio P, Calle ME, et al. The association between birthplace in different regions of the world and cardiovascular mortality among residents of Spain. Eur J Epidemiol. 2009;24(9):503–12.
- 66. Waterworth DM, Talmud PJ, Humphries SE, et al. Variable effects of the APOC3-482C
  > T variant on insulin, glucose and triglyceride concentrations in different ethnic groups. Diabetologia. 2001;44(2):245–8.
- Miller MA, Kerry SM, Dong YB, et al. Association between the Thr715Pro P-selectin gene polymorphism and soluble P-selectin levels in a multiethnic population in South London. Thromb Haemost. 2004;92(5):1060–5.
- 68. Bhopal RS, Douglas A, Wallia S, et al. Effect of a lifestyle intervention on weight change in south Asian individuals in the UK at high risk of type 2 diabetes: a family-cluster randomised controlled trial. Lancet Diab Endocrinol. 2014;2(3):218–27.
- Bhopal R, Unwin N, White M, et al. Heterogeneity of coronary heart disease risk factors in Indian, Pakistani, Bangladeshi, and European origin populations: cross sectional study. BMJ. 1999;319(7204):215–20.
- Cappuccio FP, Oakeshott P, Strazzullo P, et al. Application of Framingham risk estimates to ethnic minorities in United Kingdom and implications for primary prevention of heart disease in general practice: cross sectional population based study. BMJ. 2002;325(7375):1271.
- Gilbert PA, Khokhar S. Changing dietary habits of ethnic groups in Europe and implications for health. Nutr Rev. 2008;66(4):203–15.
- Koenig HG. Religion, spirituality, and health: the research and clinical implications. ISRN Psychiatry. 2012;2012:278730.
- Holt CL, Clark EM, Wang MQ, et al. The religion-health connection among african americans: what is the role of social capital? J Community Appl Soc Psychol. 2015;25(1):1–18.
- Rounding K, Lee A, Jacobson JA, et al. Religion replenishes self-control. Psychol Sci. 2012;23(6):635–42.
- Palloni A, Morenoff JD. Interpreting the paradoxical in the hispanic paradox: demographic and epidemiologic approaches. Ann N Y Acad Sci. 2001;954:140–74.
- Modesti PA, Agostoni P, Agyemang C, et al. Cardiovascular risk assessment in lowresource settings: a consensus document of the European Society of Hypertension Working Group on Hypertension and Cardiovascular Risk in Low Resource Settings. J Hypertens. 2014;32(5):951–60.
- Modesti PA, Bianchi S, Borghi C, et al. Cardiovascular health in migrants: current status and issues for prevention. A collaborative multidisciplinary task force report. J Cardiovasc Med. 2014;15(9):683–92.
- WHO Expert Consultation, Barba C, Cavalli-Sforza T, Cutter J, et al. Appropriate bodymass index for Asian populations and its implications for policy and intervention strategies. Lancet. 2004;363(9403):157–63.

- Mckeigue PM, Shah B, Marmot MG. Relation of central obesity and insulin resistance with high diabetes prevalence and cardiovascular risk in South Asians. Lancet. 1991;337(8738):382–6.
- Patel S, Unwin N, Bhopal R, et al. A comparison of proxy measures of abdominal obesity in Chinese, European and South Asian adults. Diab Med. 1999;16(10):853–60.
- Dorairaj P, Shah P, Manhapra A, et al. Obesity and cardiovascular and metabolic disorders among South Asians living in India: higher risk at BMI levels that are normal for western population. Circulation. 2003;108(17):773–4.
- Gupta M, Singh N, Verma S. South Asians and cardiovascular risk—what clinicians should know. Circulation. 2006;113(25):E924–E9.
- 83. Agyemang C, van Valkengoed I, Koopmans R, et al. Factors associated with hypertension awareness, treatment and control among ethnic groups in Amsterdam, The Netherlands: the SUNSET study. J Human Hypertens. 2006;20(11):874–81.
- 84. Agyemang C, Nicolaou M, Boateng L, et al. Prevalence, awareness, treatment, and control of hypertension among Ghanaian population in Amsterdam, the Netherlands: the GHAIA study. Eur J Prev Cardiol. 2013;20(6):938–46.
- 85. Agyemang C, Nyaaba G, Beune E, et al. Variations in hypertension awareness, treatment, and control among Ghanaian migrants living in Amsterdam, Berlin, London, and non-migrant Ghanaians living in rural and urban Ghana—the RODAM study. J Hypertens. 2018;36(1):169–77.
- Feigin VL, Roth GA, Naghavi M, et al. Global burden of stroke and risk factors in 188 countries, during 1990-2013: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2013. Lancet Neurol. 2016;15(9):913–24.
- 87. Bosworth HB, Powers B, Grubber JM, et al. Racial differences in blood pressure control: potential explanatory factors. J Gen Intern Med. 2008;23(5):692–8.
- Cooper LA, Roter DL, Bone LR, et al. A randomized controlled trial of interventions to enhance patient-physician partnership, patient adherence and high blood pressure control among ethnic minorities and poor persons: study protocol NCT00123045. Implement Sci. 2009;4:7.
- Ferdinand KC, Yadav K, Nasser SA, et al. Disparities in hypertension and cardiovascular disease in blacks: the critical role of medication adherence. J Clin Hypertens (Greenwich). 2017;19(10):1015–24.
- 90. Barello S, Graffigna G, Vegni E. Patient engagement as an emerging challenge for healthcare services: mapping the literature. Nurs Res Pract. 2012;2012:905934.
- 91. Whitlock EP, Orleans CT, Pender N, et al. Evaluating primary care behavioral counseling interventions—an evidence-based approach. Am J Prev Med. 2002;22(4):267–84.
- Wilson RP, Freeman A, Kazda MJ, et al. Lay beliefs about high blood pressure in a low- to middle-income urban African-American community: an opportunity for improving hypertension control. Am J Med. 2002;112(1):26–30.
- Beune EJAJ, Haafkens JA, Agyemang C, et al. How Ghanaian, African-Surinamese and Dutch patients perceive and manage antihypertensive drug treatment: a qualitative study. J Hypertens. 2008;26(4):648–56.
- 94. Piepoli MF, Hoes AW, Agewall S, et al. European guidelines on cardiovascular disease prevention in clinical practice: the Sixth Joint Task Force of the European Society of Cardiology and other societies on cardiovascular disease prevention in clinical practice (constituted by representatives of 10 societies and by invited experts) developed with the special contribution of the European Association for Cardiovascular Prevention & Rehabilitation (EACPR). Eur Heart J. 2016;37(29):2315–81.
- Kleinman A, Eisenberg L, Good B. Culture, illness, and care: clinical lessons from anthropologic and cross-cultural research. Ann Intern Med. 1978;88(2):251–8.
- 96. Boulware LE, Daumit GL, Frick KD, et al. An evidence-based review of patient-centered behavioral interventions for hypertension. Am J Prev Med. 2001;21(3):221–32.
- Odedosu T, Schoenthaler A, Vieira DL, et al. Overcoming barriers to hypertension control in African Americans. Cleve Clin J Med. 2012;79(1):46–56.

- Agyemang C, Kieft S, Snijder MB, et al. Hypertension control in a large multi-ethnic cohort in Amsterdam, The Netherlands: the HELIUS study. Int J Cardiol. 2015;183:180–9.
- Meinema JG, van Dijk N, Beune EJ, et al. Determinants of adherence to treatment in hypertensive patients of African descent and the role of culturally appropriate education. PLoS One. 2015;10(8):e0133560.
- Saha S, Beach MC, Cooper LA. Patient centeredness, cultural competence and healthcare quality. J Nat Med Assoc. 2008;100(11):1275–85.
- 101. Owolabi M, Olowoyo P, Miranda JJ, et al. Gaps in hypertension guidelines in lowand middle-income versus high-income countries: a systematic review. Hypertension. 2016;68(6):1328–37.
- Misra-Hebert AD. Physician cultural competence: cross-cultural communication improves care. Cleve Clin J Med. 2003;70(4):289–303.
- Galanti G-A. Caring for patients from different cultures. 4th ed. Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press; 2008. xiv, 298p.
- 104. Modesti PA, Rapi S, Bamoshmoosh M, et al. Impact of one or two visits strategy on hypertension burden estimation in HYDY, a population-based cross-sectional study: implications for healthcare resource allocation decision making. BMJ Open. 2012;2(4).
- Bamoshmoosh M, Massetti L, Aklan H, et al. Central obesity in Yemeni children: a population based cross-sectional study. World J Cardiol. 2013;5(8):295–304.
- 106. Koochek A, Mirmiran P, Azizi T, et al. Is migration to Sweden associated with increased prevalence of risk factors for cardiovascular disease? Eur J Cardiovasc Prev Rehabil. 2008;15(1):78–82.
- 107. Agyemang C, van Valkengoed IG, van den Born BJ, et al. Heterogeneity in sex differences in the metabolic syndrome in Dutch white, Surinamese African and South Asian populations. Diabet Med. 2012;29(9):1159–64.
- Gaziano TA. Cardiovascular disease in the developing world and its cost-effective management. Circulation. 2005;112(23):3547–53.
- 109. Gaziano TA, Galea G, Reddy KS. Scaling up interventions for chronic disease prevention: the evidence. Lancet. 2007;370(9603):1939–46.
- 110. Zhao D, Liu J, Xie W, et al. Cardiovascular risk assessment: a global perspective. Nat Rev Cardiol. 2015;12(5):301–11.
- 111. Brewster LM, van Montfrans GA, Oehlers GP, et al. Systematic review: antihypertensive drug therapy in patients of African and South Asian ethnicity. Intern Emerg Med. 2016;11(3):355– 74. IAEM-D-15-00460R1.
- 112. Mladovsky PA. Framework for analysing migrant health policies in Europe. Health Policy. 2009;93(1):55–63.
- 113. MacFarlane A, O'Donnell C, Mair F, et al. REsearch into implementation STrategies to support patients of different ORigins and language background in a variety of European primary care settings (RESTORE): study protocol. Implement Sci. 2012;7:111.
- 114. Stuckler D, Basu S, Suhrcke M, et al. The public health effect of economic crises and alternative policy responses in Europe: an empirical analysis. Lancet. 2009;374(9686):315–23.



# Type 2 Diabetes in Ethnic Minority Groups in Europe

12

Karlijn A. C. Meeks and Charles Agyemang

## 12.1 Introduction

Type 2 diabetes (T2D) is well established as an important risk factor for cardiovascular disease (CVD) by both observational and pathophysiological data. Those affected by T2D have a two- to fourfold increased risk for CVD [1, 2]. In addition, CVD accounts for 52% of mortality in T2D [3]. T2D increases the risk for CVD both directly and indirectly. The indirect pathway is confounded by T2D-related risk factors such as obesity, lack of physical activity, tobacco use, unhealthy diet, high blood pressure, increased cholesterol levels, etc. These factors independently contribute to both T2D and CVD. Hence, people suffering from T2D are at high risk to also suffer from hypertension and dyslipidaemia, which are major risk factors for CVD. Nevertheless, the risk for CVD remains twofold increased in those with T2D independent from conventional risk factors including age, sex, smoking, systolic blood pressure and Body Mass Index (BMI) [1]. There is evidence of an independent effect of increased blood glucose levels—the clinical manifestation of T2D—on CVD, [4] which is supported by pathophysiological data [5]. Poorly managed diabetes can in addition lead to blood vessel-related complications such as poor vision, kidney malfunction, neuropathy, (skin) infections and amputations [6]. An increased CVD risk in ethnic minority groups in Europe has been ascribed partly to a higher T2D risk in these population groups [7]. This chapter discusses the epidemiology of T2D in ethnic minority groups in Europe as well as underlying mechanisms and risk factors predisposing ethnic minority groups to T2D.

K. A. C. Meeks  $\cdot$  C. Agyemang ( $\boxtimes$ )

Department of Public Health, Academic Medical Center, Amsterdam Public Health Research Institute, University of Amsterdam, Amsterdam, The Netherlands e-mail: c.o.agyemang@amc.uva.nl

<sup>©</sup> Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018

P. A. Modesti et al. (eds.), *Ethnic Diversities, Hypertension and Global Cardiovascular Risk*, Updates in Hypertension and Cardiovascular Protection, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-93148-7\_12

## 12.2 The Global Burden of Type 2 Diabetes

Millions of people worldwide are affected by T2D and the numbers are increasing rapidly [8]. While in 1980 about 153 million people had T2D, 425 million people across the globe were diabetic in 2017, which corresponds to a global T2D prevalence of 8.8% [8–10]. Despite being perceived as a disease of the affluent, T2D no longer affects only high-income countries. As shown in Fig. 12.1, using data from the International Diabetes Federation (IDF) Diabetes Atlases 2000 through 2017, the T2D prevalence has since 2011 been higher than Europe in all world regions except Sub-Saharan Africa. Eighty percent of T2D cases live in low- and middle-income countries (LMIC) [11]. The IDF projects the largest increase in T2D prevalence to occur in countries that are moving from low-income to middle-income. In a comparison of the 80 most populous countries, the UAE was projected to have the highest increase in T2D from 2013 to 2015, namely, 245.3%, followed by Uganda with 166.9% [12]. On a regional level, the highest projected increase is for the Sub-Saharan African region with an estimated increase of 158% between 2017 and 2045. The lowest projected increase is for the European region with 16% [10]. This highlights that LMIC are rapidly catching up with high-income countries in terms of T2D burden. The rapidly rising levels of obesity are believed to underlie the high and increasing global burden of T2D [13, 14]. In 1975, about one in four countries worldwide had an overweight prevalence of over 40%; in 2014, this had expanded to more than half of the world's countries.

## 12.3 The Burden of Type 2 Diabetes in Ethnic Minority Groups

## 12.3.1 T2D Burden in Ethnic Minority Groups Compared to European Host Populations

Ethnic minority groups in Europe experience a higher burden of T2D compared to European host populations. A systematic review and meta-analysis compared the prevalence and odds of T2D among ethnic minority groups in Europe with their host



**Fig. 12.1** Comparative type 2 diabetes prevalence by region as reported in IDF Diabetes Atlases 2000 through 2017



**Fig. 12.2** Odds ratios for T2D for ethnic groups in Europe compared to the host European populations (adapted from Meeks et al. 2015 [15]). *N* number of studies included, *OR* pooled odds ratio, *CI* confidence interval

populations [15]. The ethnic minority groups were defined primarily by geographical origin as per categorization of IDF geographical regions [9] and included South Asian origin, Middle Eastern and North African origin, Sub-Saharan African origin, Western Pacific origin and South and Central American origin. All ethnic minority groups had higher prevalence and higher odds ratios of T2D than their host European populations (Fig. 12.2).

South Asian origin populations had the highest odds ratio of 3.9 compared to the other ethnic groups, followed by Middle Eastern and North African origin (OR = 2.7), Sub-Saharan African origin (OR = 2.6), Western Pacific (OR = 2.3) and South and Central American (OR = 1.3). The OR for T2D compared to Europeans was higher for women than for men in all ethnic groups except for South and Central American. The results of these meta-analyses showed that although ethnic minority groups in Europe experienced a higher burden of T2D compared to the European host population, South Asian, Middle Eastern and North African and Sub-Saharan African are more affected than Western Pacific and South and Central American.

In addition to a higher prevalence of T2D among ethnic minority groups, the age of onset is generally lower in these populations compared to Europeans [16, 17]. While in the age category of 31–40 years, T2D was still virtually absent among Dutch men and women, the T2D prevalence was up to 7% in South-Asian Surinamese men and 11% among African Surinamese men resident in the Netherlands [16]. The prevalence of T2D among Dutch does not rise up to 8% until the 51–60 age category and 12% in the 61–70 age category. Snijder et al. [16] note that in general, ethnic minority groups were about two decades younger to have a similar T2D prevalence as the host Dutch populations in a certain age category.

## 12.3.2 T2D Burden in Ethnic Minority Groups Compared to Nonmigrant Peers in Country of Origin

Another method of mapping the burden of T2D among ethnic minority groups in Europe is comparing these ethnic minorities with their peers still living in the

country of origin. Such a study design is less common, yet those that report geographical comparisons of a single ethnic group report stark differences between European residents and those living in the countries of origin in particular rural areas in countries of origin. In 1999, Mbanya et al. reported a T2D prevalence of 0.8% in rural Cameroon, 2.0% in urban Cameroon, 8.5% in Jamaica and 14.6% among African residents in Manchester. In 1995, Patel et al. reported higher fasting glucose among Indians in West London compared to their siblings in India [18]. A decade later, in 2006, the same authors reported a similar T2D prevalence between Indians in Britain and Indians in India [19]. Another decade later, in 2015, a higher T2D prevalence is reported in India than among Indian residents in the USA [20]. These data show that the initially increased burden of T2D among Indian ethnic minority groups compared to their compatriots in India is fading and even reversing rapidly. A similar trend seems to be occurring in the African region. The steep increase from rural to urban Africa to Europe as observed by Mbanya et al. had faded in the data from the RODAM study published in 2016. African migrants in Europe were found to have a T2D prevalence three times higher than in rural Africa, but similar T2D prevalence was observed between Africans in Europe and urban Africa [21].

## 12.4 Underlying Factors of High T2D Burden Among Ethnic Minority Groups

The causes for the disproportionate burden of T2D among ethnic minority groups are unclear but are thought to be a complex interplay between environmental factors and genetic factors (Fig. 12.3). The large disparities in prevalence between compatriots in the country of origin and ethnic minority groups in Europe exemplify the large role of environment and indicate that genetics alone cannot explain the high prevalence in ethnic minority groups compared to Europeans. The ethnic differences in T2D indicate that the differences in built environment alone cannot explain the high prevalence among ethnic minority groups either. Possibly specific behaviour (dietary habits, physical inactivity) by ethnic minority groups interacting with a particular built environment contributes to the high burden of T2D either directly or in interaction with genetic characteristics.

#### 12.4.1 Pathophysiological Mechanisms

The pathophysiological mechanism that underlies T2D has been relatively well described for European populations. T2D is characterised by elevated blood glucose levels that cause micro- and macrovascular damage [22]. The elevated blood glucose levels have been attributed to an imbalance between insulin sensitivity and insulin production by the beta cells of the pancreas [23]. In a normal glycaemic state, there is a feedback loop between insulin-sensitive tissue and the beta cells of the pancreas. When insulin resistance increases, the beta cell initially compensates



Fig. 12.3 Potential underlying factors for the increased T2D risk among ethnic minority groups

by increased insulin production. At the time when the beta cell is no longer able to compensate for increased insulin resistance, blood glucose levels increase, and T2D develops [23].

Most studies on the pathophysiology of T2D have been performed in Europeans. Studies among populations that constitute the largest ethnic minority groups in Europe have shown increased insulin resistance among South Asian origin and African origin populations even in a normal glycaemic state [24–28]. Nondiabetic South Asian men in the UK were found to have 1.4 times higher insulin levels in a fasting state than European men [17] and twice higher insulin levels 2 h after an oral glucose load [29, 30]. Despite these much higher insulin levels after glucose load, the blood glucose concentrations were higher in South Asian men compared to Europeans. Similarly, higher insulin resistance has been reported for African and Southern and Central American ethnic groups [31–33]. This suggests that ethnic minority groups are more insulin resistant compared with host Europeans and therefore at higher risk of developing T2D. The question then arises: What is driving insulin resistance in ethnic minority groups?

Among African origin, it was described that insulin resistance rather than betacell dysfunction contributed to geographical differences in impaired fasting glucose and thus seemed to be driving the increased T2D prevalence among African migrants compared to their compatriots in rural Africa [34]. In turn, the most strongly associated factors with insulin resistance in these analyses were BMI and waist circumference. This suggests that increases in body weight upon migration to Europe may play a role in increased insulin resistance and thereby higher T2D risk.

#### 12.4.2 Obesity

A main driver of T2D risk among Europeans is overweight and obesity. Sixty-five to eighty percent of T2D new cases are thought to be accounted for by obesity [35, 36]. On the reverse, weight loss and increased physical activity have been shown to prevent or delay the onset of T2D among Europeans [37]. Similarly to T2D, obesity prevalence is higher in most ethnic minority groups compared to Europeans [38]. However, differences in overweight and obesity seem to only partially explain the higher risk of T2D among ethnic minority groups compared to Europeans. In the meta-analysis comparing T2D burden among ethnic minority groups with Europeans, we additionally studied the co-occurrence between T2D and obesity, defined as BMI > 30. Among Sub-Saharan African origin and Middle Eastern and North African origin populations, we observed co-occurrence; i.e. patterns in T2D in these populations corresponded to patterns in obesity. Among South Asian origin, South and Central American and Western Pacific origin, no clear pattern of co-occurrence was observed.

Studies in Europeans that have compared insulin-resistant and insulin-sensitive individuals with similar BMI found that the insulin-resistant individuals had a higher waist circumference, which was attributed to more abdominal fat [39]. Among African ethnic minority groups in the Netherlands, Ghanaian and African Surinamese, compared to Dutch, we found that body fat and body fat distribution only accounted partly for ethnic disparities in T2D [40]. In line with these findings, a much higher prevalence of T2D was observed among Ghanaian men (12.8%) and African Surinamese men (7.1%) with a low body fat percentage ( $\leq 25\%$ ) than among Dutch men (2.4%) with a low body fat percentage [40]. A similar pattern was observed among women. The T2D prevalence was even higher among those with a high body fat percentage ( $\geq 25\%$  for men and  $\geq 35\%$  in women). These findings suggest that although obesity is an independent risk factor for T2D also in ethnic minority groups, it cannot fully explain the disproportionate burden of T2D in these populations compared to Europeans.

Potentially, there is a differential effect of adiposity on insulin resistance and subsequent T2D in ethnic minority groups compared to Europeans. Studies comparing African descent with Europeans have shown that increases in abdominal fat negatively affect metabolism in African descent as it does in Europeans [41]. However, similar levels of general and abdominal adiposity for Sub-Saharan African origin, South Asian origin and Europeans were associated with higher levels of insulin resistance in Sub-Saharan Africans and South Asians compared to Europeans [41, 42]. Hence, the higher levels of insulin resistance among ethnic minority groups compared to Europeans cannot be attributed to higher adiposity levels. Potentially, small increases in BMI may have a more profound effect on insulin resistance in ethnic minority groups compared to Europeans putting ethnic minority groups at a higher T2D risk.

#### 12.4.3 Health-Related Behaviour Factors

Multiple health-related behaviour factors, such as dietary intake, physical activity and stress, can increase T2D risk either mediated via obesity or directly. Differences in these health-related behaviours between ethnic minority groups and the European host population could contribute to ethnic disparities in T2D risk. It is suggested that the diet of migrants changes after migration towards a more Westernised diet. This change in diet is believed to increase T2D risk. Indeed, differences in dietary intake between South Asian and Sub-Saharan African origin ethnic groups in Europe and their compatriots in South Asia and Sub-Saharan Africa have been reported [43, 44]. Among Sub-Saharan Africans, adherence to a dietary pattern characterised by intake of roots, tubers and plantain was associated with rural African residence, while the dietary pattern associated with residence in Europe was characterised by intake of food items such as whole grain cereals, dairy products, potatoes, sodas and condiments [34]. Among South Asian migrants, higher energy intake and in particular energy intake from fats were reported compared to nonmigrants [19]. Higher intake of energy and fat compared to nonmigrants has been associated with changes in the insulin-like growth factor system [43], suggesting that dietary changes play a role in increased T2D risk upon migration. In a comparison of dietary patterns between ethnic minority groups in Amsterdam and their Dutch host population, similar dietary patterns were identified across ethnic groups [45]. However, the association between those dietary patterns and T2D differed between ethnic groups [45]. Possibly, the effect of dietary intake on T2D risk differs by ethnic group.

In addition to diet, another important health-related behaviour is physical activity. Physical activity of any kind has been shown to lower the risk of T2D [46]. Physical activity may contribute to weight loss efforts and has in addition the potential to improve insulin sensitivity directly. Physical activity improves skeletal muscle capillarisation, which can contribute to higher insulin sensitivity by increasing the available surface area for diffusion of insulin and glucose [47]. South Asian origin ethnic groups have been reported to be less physically active compared to other ethnic minority groups and the European host population [48, 49]. Reduced physical activity was associated with more insulin resistance in South Asian ethnic minority groups [50]. Differences in insulin resistance between South Asian origin and Europeans were found to be reduced—yet not abolished when controlling for physical activity [50]. The role of physical activity in ethnic disparities in T2D between Middle Eastern and North African ethnic groups is less clear. Physical activity did not explain ethnic differences in T2D between Turkish and Moroccan ethnic minority groups in Amsterdam and the host Dutch [51]. Physical activity seems to contribute to ethnic disparities in T2D in some ethnic groups, but it cannot completely explain the high burden of T2D in ethnic minority groups.

#### 12.4.4 Genetic Factors

To date, over 150 genetic loci have been associated with T2D [52]. However, the majority of these is in non-coding regions of genes and therefore difficult to pinpoint their role in the disease. Furthermore, the majority of genome-wide association studies (GWAS), the study design used for the discovery of novel genes associated with disease, have been performed in European populations [53]. Non-European populations make up only 19% of all participants in GWAS [53]. The majority of non-European individuals included in GWAS is of Asian origin (14%), while inclusion of African individuals is rare (2%) and Middle Eastern and North African origin individuals is nearly non-existent (0.08%). The thrifty genotype hypothesis is regularly mentioned as a genetic explanation for the higher risk of T2D among some populations [54]. This hypothesis suggests that a cluster of genetic mutations that were advantageous in an environment of scarcity are more common in some populations and thereby increase T2D risk in environments of affluence such as modern Europe. Only few studies have aimed to pinpoint what genetic mutations contribute to ethnic disparities in T2D risk. A GWAS that included South Asian migrants in the UK identified novel loci associated with T2D that had not been reported in other populations before (GRB14, ST6GAL1, VPS26A, AP3S2, HMG20A and HNF4A) [55]. These loci could play a role in ethnic differences in T2D risk, but that remains to be elucidated. One study that has compared the effect of a specific loci between South Asian origin and Europeans found that a polymorphism in the proliferator-activated receptor (PPAR)-y was protective against T2D among Europeans carrying the Pro12Ala variant but not among South Asians [56]. GWAS on T2D among Sub-Saharan African origin and Middle Eastern and North African origin are currently lacking. Increased diversity in genomics research is needed to elucidate the role of genetic factors in ethnic disparities in T2D.

Another hypothesis that is often referred to in the context of ethnic disparities in T2D is the "thrifty phenotype" or "developmental origins" hypothesis coined by Barker in 1986 [57]. This hypothesis postulates that poor living conditions in particular poor nutrition, during foetal and infant development lead to changes in genetic programming and thereby glucose metabolism that increases the risk for T2D [58]. These changes would have been advantageous in programming a child in that it would be well adapted to its future environment. Children exposed to undernutrition in the womb are according to this hypothesis programmed for an environment of scarcity. When they are, however, exposed to an environment of abundance in later life, they are mismatched to their environment and the programming that intended to be beneficial has become disadvantageous [59]. This is exemplified in that low birth weight has been associated with T2D in later life across ethnic groups [60]. The effects of in utero under nutrition on later-life T2D and other metabolic disease risks are clearly illustrated in the Dutch Hunger Winter studies [61]. These studies have shown that children born to mothers that had extremely low calorie intakes while pregnant during the Dutch hunger winter (1944) had higher risks for T2D in later life in the current Dutch obesogenic environment [62]. Similarly, unfavourable living conditions in the countries of origin during childhood of firstgeneration migrants in Europe can increase the risk for obesity and T2D in later life when these individuals are exposed to an environment of abundance in Europe. The programming in response to environmental influence in utero is thought to occur via epigenetics. This thrifty phenotype hypothesis postulates that epigenetic processes occur mostly or at least more profoundly in early life and that once these changes are made, they are irreversible and even transferred over generations [63]. In this manner, these changes could affect multiple generations of migrants and contribute to increased T2D risk among ethnic minority groups in Europe. The first study to date investigating the role of epigenetics in the disproportionate burden of T2D among migrants is the RODAM study [64]. The RODAM study measured epigenetics processes in a subset of about 720 Ghanaian migrants and nonmigrants [65]. Epigenetics was found associated with obesity and T2D in this study population [65]. Potentially, migration from Ghana to Europe has caused epigenetic changes contributing to the high risk of T2D in this ethnic minority group. There is, however, still a long road ahead investigating epigenetic processes in relation to T2D among ethnic minority groups.

#### 12.5 Prevention and Intervention

T2D is a preventive, and in some cases reversible, condition [66]. Prevention, timely detection and treatment are crucial in improving quality of life, reducing mortality and reducing health-care costs [9].

The clear disparities in T2D between ethnic minority groups and their compatriots in their countries of origin suggest that a population-based approach aiming at improving the environment to facilitate healthy behaviour may be needed. Populationbased approaches usually involve actions such as policies and programmes that intervene in institutional processes to affect health-related behaviours in the society at large. They may include policies of governments and non-government organisations [67]. Promoting healthy eating and physical activity aiming at weight loss on a population-wide scale is therefore desirable. The goal of population-based obesity prevention is to lower and stabilise the mean BMI of the population in order to minimise the proportion of those who become overweight and obese [68]. The impact of population-based approaches on population health is usually very gradual, such as small changes in average population BMI. Multiple population-based approaches aimed at improving diet and physical activity, including, among others, media campaigns, taxation of unhealthy products and access to healthy food products in supermarkets, have been reviewed by the American Heart Association [69]. However, none of these targeted migrant communities and ethnic minority groups specifically. Studies that evaluated the implementation of lifestyle interventions in ethnic minority groups have found no or limited effect on T2D outcomes in these groups [70, 71]. More work needs to be done to evaluate the effectiveness of proven population-based interventions in ethnic minority groups. Cultural sensitivity of population-based approaches is an important element for success [72]. Successful implementation needs to take social norms, language, gender roles, family ties and customs into account [72]. Further studies are needed to design, monitor and evaluate population-based approaches effective for ethnic minority groups in Europe.

As impact of health-related behaviour intervention is likely on the long term; on the short term, improved detection and timely treatment are crucial for the prevention of progression to microvascular and macrovascular complications contributing to CVD. Detection efforts should take the disproportionate burden of T2D among ethnic minority groups, at a relatively young age and low BMI, into account. Current guidelines for early detection differ between European countries and are limited in the ethnic groups probed to screen. The Dutch guidelines for general practitioners, for example, urge to test patients for T2D who are  $\geq$ 45 years and have a BMI of  $\geq$ 27 kg/m<sup>2</sup> and who are  $\geq$ 45 years and of Turkish, Moroccan or Surinamese origin [73]. For Surinamese, these guidelines specify Hindustani (South Asian) origin, which is the largest South Asian population in the Netherlands, as high-risk T2D population. For Hindustanis, the guidelines advise to screen those aged 35 years and older. Other South Asian populations and Sub-Saharan African populations are, however, not specified and thus not considered a target group for early detection. Furthermore, evidence presented in this chapter showed a high risk for T2D even at low BMI levels and young age groups for not only South Asian ethnic groups. In the UK, guidelines for general practitioners and practice nurses recommend T2D risk identification for South Asians of 25 years and older [74]. Given the younger age of T2D onset in many ethnic minority groups [16], case finding for T2D would be desirable for younger ages than the European host population for all ethnic minority groups. Efforts to increase awareness of high T2D risk among health-care workers in Amsterdam seem to have paid off. Levels of awareness of T2D status and medical treatment were higher among ethnic minority groups compared to the host Dutch populations [16]. Despite these higher awareness and treatment levels, however, glycaemic control was lower than among Dutch, which is consistent with studies in other ethnic minority groups in Europe [16, 75]. Improving glycaemic control would be an important target to reduce vascular complications among migrant communities and ethnic minority groups in Europe.

#### Conclusion

This chapter highlights the high burden of T2D among ethnic minority groups in Europe. Most ethnic minority groups originating from all world regions are more affected by T2D compared to Europeans. The disproportionate burden of T2D among ethnic minority groups compared to their compatriots who have not migrated is rapidly fading. Although this highlights an important role of urbanisation along with a genetic predisposition, the exact underlying causes are still largely unclear. Health-related behaviour factors, such as diet and physical activity, likely interact with genetic factors contributing to underlying pathophysiological mechanisms such as unfavourable adiposity and high levels of insulin resistance. There is a need for more research regarding the specific health-related behaviour, genetic and epigenetic factors, causing the high burden of T2D among ethnic minority groups.

#### References

- The Emerging Risk Factors Collaboration. Diabetes mellitus, fasting blood glucose concentration, and risk of vascular disease: a collaborative meta-analysis of 102 prospective studies. Lancet. 2010;375(9733):2215–22.
- Stamler J, Vaccaro O, Neaton JD, Wentworth D, Group MRFITR. Diabetes, other risk factors, and 12-yr cardiovascular mortality for men screened in the Multiple Risk Factor Intervention Trial. Diabetes Care. 1993;16(2):434–44.
- Morrish NJ, Wang S-L, Stevens LK, Fuller JH, Keen H. Mortality and causes of death in the WHO multinational study of vascular disease in diabetes. Diabetologia. 2001;44(2):S14.
- 4. Selvin E, Marinopoulos S, Berkenblit G, et al. Meta-analysis: glycosylated hemoglobin and cardiovascular disease in diabetes mellitus. Ann Intern Med. 2004;141(6):421–31.
- Beckman JA, Creager MA, Libby P. Diabetes and atherosclerosis: epidemiology, pathophysiology, and management. JAMA. 2002;287(19):2570–81.
- 6. World Health Organization (WHO). Global report on diabetes. 2016.
- Gholap N, Davies M, Patel K, Sattar N, Khunti K. Type 2 diabetes and cardiovascular disease in South Asians. Prim Care Diabetes. 2011;5(1):45–56.
- Danaei G, Finucane MM, Lu Y, Singh GM, Cowan MJ, Paciorek CJ, et al. National, regional, and global trends in fasting plasma glucose and diabetes prevalence since 1980: systematic analysis of health examination surveys and epidemiological studies with 370 country-years and 2.7 million participants. Lancet. 2011;378(9785):31–40.
- 9. International Diabetes Federation (IDF). IDF diabetes atlas. 7th ed. Brussels, Belgium: International Diabetes Federation; 2015.
- 10. International Diabetes Federation (IDF). IDF diabetes atlas. 8th ed. Brussels, Belgium: International Diabetes Federation; 2017.
- International Diabetes Federation (IDF). IDF diabetes atlas. 6th ed. Brussels, Belgium: International Diabetes Federation; 2013. Report No.: 2930229853.
- 12. Guariguata L, Whiting DR, Hambleton I, Beagley J, Linnenkamp U, Shaw JE. Global estimates of diabetes prevalence for 2013 and projections for. Diabetes Res Clin Pract. 2035;103(2):137–49.
- Unwin N, James P, McLarty D, Machybia H, Nkulila P, Tamin B, et al. Rural to urban migration and changes in cardiovascular risk factors in Tanzania: a prospective cohort study. BMC Public Health. 2010;10(1):1.
- 14. Misra A, Ganda OP. Migration and its impact on adiposity and type 2 diabetes. Nutrition. 2007;23(9):696–708.
- Meeks KAC, Freitas-Da-Silva D, Adeyemo A, Beune EJAJ, Modesti PA, Stronks K, et al. Disparities in type 2 diabetes prevalence among ethnic minority groups resident in Europe: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Intern Emerg Med. 2016;11(3):327–40.
- Snijder MB, Agyemang C, Peters RJ, Stronks K, Ujcic-Voortman JK, van Valkengoed IGM. Case finding and medical treatment of Type 2 diabetes among different ethnic minority groups: the HELIUS study. J Diabetes Res. 2017;2017:9896849.
- Mather HM, Chaturvedi N, Fuller JH. Mortality and morbidity from diabetes in South Asians and Europeans: 11-year follow-up of the Southall Diabetes Survey, London, UK. Diabet Med. 1998;15(1):53–9.
- Patel D, Winterbotham M, Britt R, Sutton G, Bhatnagar D, Mackness MI, et al. Coronary risk factors in people from the Indian subcontinent living in west London and their siblings in India. Lancet. 1995;345(8947):405–9.
- Patel JV, Vyas A, Cruickshank JK, Prabhakaran D, Hughes E, Reddy KS, et al. Impact of migration on coronary heart disease risk factors: comparison of Gujaratis in Britain and their contemporaries in villages of origin in India. Atherosclerosis. 2006;185(2):297–306.
- 20. Gujral UP, Narayan KV, Pradeepa RG, Deepa M, Ali MK, Anjana RM, et al. Comparing type 2 diabetes, prediabetes, and their associated risk factors in Asian Indians in India and in the US: the CARRS and MASALA studies. Diabetes Care. 2015;38(7):1312–8.

- 21. Agyemang C, Meeks K, Beune E, Owusu-Dabo E, Mockenhaupt FP, Addo J, et al. Obesity and type 2 diabetes in sub-Saharan Africans—is the burden in today's Africa similar to African migrants in Europe? The RODAM study. BMC Med. 2016;14(1):166.
- Stratton IM, Adler AI, Neil HAW, Matthews DR, Manley SE, Cull CA, et al. Association of glycaemia with macrovascular and microvascular complications of type 2 diabetes (UKPDS 35): prospective observational study. BMJ. 2000;321(7258):405–12.
- 23. Kahn SE, Cooper ME, Del Prato S. Pathophysiology and treatment of type 2 diabetes: perspectives on the past, present, and future. Lancet. 2014;383(9922):1068–83.
- Haffner SM, Saad MF, Rewers M, Mykkänen L, Selby J, Howard G, et al. Increased insulin resistance and insulin secretion in nondiabetic African-Americans and Hispanics compared with non-Hispanic whites: the Insulin Resistance Atherosclerosis Study. Diabetes. 1996;45(6):742–8.
- 25. Hasson BR, Apovian C, Istfan N. Racial/ethnic differences in insulin resistance and beta cell function: relationship to racial disparities in type 2 diabetes among African Americans versus Caucasians. Curr Obes Rep. 2015;4(2):241–9.
- Joffe B, Panz V, Wing J, Raal F, Seftel H. Pathogenesis of non-insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus in the black population of southern Africa. Lancet. 1992;340(8817):460–2.
- 27. Raji A, Seely EW, Arky RA, Simonson DC. Body fat distribution and insulin resistance in healthy Asian Indians and caucasians. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2001;86(11):5366–71.
- Ehtisham S, Crabtree N, Clark P, Shaw N, Barrett T. Ethnic differences in insulin resistance and body composition in United Kingdom adolescents. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2005;90(7):3963–9.
- 29. McKeigue P, Shah B, Marmot M. Relation of central obesity and insulin resistance with high diabetes prevalence and cardiovascular risk in South Asians. Lancet. 1991;337(8738): 382–6.
- Knight TM, Smith Z, Whittles A, Sahota P, Lockton JA, Hogg G, et al. Insulin resistance, diabetes, and risk markers for ischaemic heart disease in Asian men and non-Asian in Bradford. Br Heart J. 1992;67(5):343–50.
- Osei K, Cottrell DA, Harris B. Differences in basal and poststimulation glucose homeostasis in nondiabetic first degree relatives of black and white patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 1992;75(1):82–6.
- 32. Haffner SM, Lehto S, Ronnemaa T, Pyorala K, Laakso M. Mortality from coronary heart disease in subjects with type 2 diabetes and in nondiabetic subjects with and without prior myocardial infarction. N Engl J Med. 1998;339(4):229–34.
- 33. Lillioja S, Nyomba BL, Saad MF, Ferraro R, Castillo C, Bennett PH, et al. Exaggerated early insulin release and insulin resistance in a diabetes-prone population: a metabolic comparison of Pima Indians and Caucasians. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 1991;73(4):866–76.
- 34. Meeks KA, Stronks K, Adeyemo A, Addo J, Bahendeka S, Beune E, et al. Peripheral insulin resistance rather than beta cell dysfunction accounts for geographical differences in impaired fasting blood glucose among sub-Saharan African individuals: findings from the RODAM study. Diabetologia. 2017;60(5):854–64.
- 35. Gregg EW, Cheng YJ, Narayan KV, Thompson TJ, Williamson DF. The relative contributions of different levels of overweight and obesity to the increased prevalence of diabetes in the United States: 1976–2004. Prev Med. 2007;45(5):348–52.
- 36. Seidell J. Time trends in obesity: an epidemiological perspective. Horm Metab Res. 1997;29(04):155–8.
- 37. Tuomilehto J, Lindström J, Eriksson JG, Valle TT, Hämäläinen H, Ilanne-Parikka P, et al. Prevention of type 2 diabetes mellitus by changes in lifestyle among subjects with impaired glucose tolerance. N Engl J Med. 2001;344(18):1343–50.
- Wang Y, Beydoun MA. The obesity epidemic in the United States—gender, age, socioeconomic, racial/ethnic, and geographic characteristics: a systematic review and meta-regression analysis. Epidemiol Rev. 2007;29(1):6–28.
- 39. Cnop M, Landchild MJ, Vidal J, Havel PJ, Knowles NG, Carr DR, et al. The concurrent accumulation of intra-abdominal and subcutaneous fat explains the association between insulin

resistance and plasma leptin concentrations: distinct metabolic effects of two fat compartments. Diabetes. 2002;51(4):1005–15.

- 40. Meeks KA, Stronks K, Beune EJ, Adeyemo A, Henneman P, Mannens MM, et al. Prevalence of type 2 diabetes and its association with measures of body composition among African residents in the Netherlands—the HELIUS study. Diabetes Res Clin Pract. 2015;110(2):137–46.
- 41. Albu JB, Murphy L, Frager DH, Johnson JA, Pi-Sunyer FX. Visceral fat and race-dependent health risks in obese nondiabetic premenopausal women. Diabetes. 1997;46(3):456–62.
- 42. Mohan V, Sharp P, Cloke H, Burrin J, Schumer B, Kohner E. Serum immunoreactive insulin responses to a glucose load in Asian Indian and European type 2 (non-insulin-dependent) diabetic patients and control subjects. Diabetologia. 1986;29(4):235–7.
- 43. Heald A, Sharma R, Anderson S, Vyas A, Siddals K, Patel J, et al. Dietary intake and the insulin-like growth factor system: effects of migration in two related populations in India and Britain with markedly different dietary intake. Public Health Nutr. 2005;8(6):620–7.
- 44. Galbete C, Nicolaou M, Meeks KA, de-Graft Aikins A, Addo J, Amoah SK, et al. Food consumption, nutrient intake, and dietary patterns in Ghanaian migrants in Europe and their compatriots in Ghana. Food Nutr Res. 2017;61(1):1341809.
- 45. Dekker LH, van Dam RM, Snijder MB, Peters RJ, Dekker JM, De Vries JH, et al. Comparable dietary patterns describe dietary behavior across ethnic groups in the Netherlands, but different elements in the diet are associated with glycated hemoglobin and fasting glucose concentrations. J Nutr. 2015;145(8):1884–91.
- 46. Aune D, Norat T, Leitzmann M, Tonstad S, Vatten LJ. Physical activity and the risk of type 2 diabetes: a systematic review and dose–response meta-analysis. Eur J Epidemiol. 2015;30(7):529–42.
- 47. Prior SJ, Blumenthal JB, Katzel LI, Goldberg AP, Ryan AS. Increased skeletal muscle capillarization after aerobic exercise training and weight loss improves insulin sensitivity in adults with IGT. Diabetes Care. 2014;37(5):1469–75.
- Lip GY, Luscombe C, McCarry M, Malik I, Beevers G. Ethnic differences in public health awareness, health perceptions and physical exercise: implications for heart disease prevention. Ethn Health. 1996;1(1):47–53.
- 49. Lip GYH, Cader MZ, Lee F, Munir SM, Beevers DG. Ethnic differences in pre-admission levels of physical activity in patients admitted with myocardial infarction. Int J Cardiol. 1996;56(2):169–75.
- 50. Shaukat N, Douglas JT, Bennett JL, de Bono DP. Can physical activity explain the differences in insulin levels and fibrinolytic activity between young indo-origin and European relatives of patients with coronary artery disease? Fibrinolysis. 1995;9(1):55–63.
- Ujcic-Voortman JK, Schram MT, Jacobs-van der Bruggen MA, Verhoeff AP, Baan CA. Diabetes prevalence and risk factors among ethnic minorities. Eur J Pub Health. 2009;19(5):511–5.
- 52. Burdett T (EBI) HPN, Hastings E (EBI), Hindorff LA (NHGRI), Junkins HA (NHGRI), Klemm AK (NHGRI), MacArthur J (EBI), Manolio TA (NHGRI), Morales J (EBI), Parkinson H (EBI) and Welter D (EBI). The NHGRI-EBI Catalog of published genome-wide association studies. 2017. www.ebi.ac.uk/gwas.
- 53. Popejoy AB, Fullerton SM. Genomics is failing on diversity. Nature. 2016;538(7624):161.
- 54. Carulli L, Rondinella S, Lombardini S, Canedi I, Loria P, Carulli N. Diabetes, genetics and ethnicity. Aliment Pharmacol Ther. 2005;22(s2):16–9.
- 55. Kooner JS, Saleheen D, Sim X, Sehmi J, Zhang W, Frossard P, et al. Genome-wide association study in individuals of South Asian ancestry identifies six new type 2 diabetes susceptibility loci. Nat Genet. 2011;43(10):984–9.
- 56. Radha V, Vimaleswaran KS, Babu HNS, Abate N, Chandalia M, Satija P, et al. Role of genetic polymorphism peroxisome proliferator–activated receptor-γ2 Pro12Ala on ethnic susceptibility to diabetes in South-Asian and caucasian subjects. Diabetes Care. 2006;29(5):1046–51.
- Barker DJ, Osmond C. Infant mortality, childhood nutrition, and ischaemic heart disease in England and Wales. Lancet. 1986;327(8489):1077–81.
- Hales CN, Barker DJ. Type 2 (non-insulin-dependent) diabetes mellitus: the thrifty phenotype hypothesis. Diabetologia. 1992;35(7):595–601.

- 59. Godfrey KM, Lillycrop KA, Burdge GC, Gluckman PD, Hanson MA. Epigenetic mechanisms and the mismatch concept of the developmental origins of health and disease. Pediatr Res. 2007;61:5R–10R.
- 60. Whincup PH, Kaye SJ, Owen CG, Huxley R, Cook DG, Anazawa S, et al. Birth weight and risk of type 2 diabetes: a systematic review. JAMA. 2008;300(24):2886–97.
- 61. Roseboom TJ, Painter RC, van Abeelen AFM, Veenendaal MVE, de Rooij SR. Hungry in the womb: what are the consequences? Lessons from the Dutch famine. Maturitas. 2011;70(2):141–5.
- 62. Lumey L, Stein A, Kahn H. Food restriction during gestation and impaired fasting glucose or glucose tolerance and type 2 diabetes mellitus in adulthood: evidence from the Dutch hunger winter families study. J Dev Orig Health Dis. 2009;1(S1):S164.
- 63. Vickers MH. Early life nutrition, epigenetics and programming of later life disease. Nutrients. 2014;6(6):2165–78.
- 64. Agyemang C, Beune EJAJ, Meeks KAC, Owusu-Dabo E, Agyei-Baffour P, Aikins A, et al. Rationale and cross-sectional study design of the research on obesity and type 2 diabetes among African migrants: the RODAM study. BMJ Open. 2014;4(3):e004877.
- 65. Meeks KAC, Henneman P, Venema A, Burr T, Galbete C, Danquah I, et al. An epigenome-wide association study in whole blood of measures of adiposity among Ghanaians: the RODAM study. Clin Epigenetics. 2017;9:103.
- 66. Taylor R. Type 2 diabetes etiology and reversibility. Diabetes Care. 2013;36(4):1047-55.
- Rychetnik L, Hawe P, Waters E, Barratt A, Frommer M. A glossary for evidence based public health. J Epidemiol Community Health. 2004;58(7):538–45.
- 68. Kumanyika S, Jeffery RW, Morabia A, Ritenbaugh C, Antipatis VJ. Obesity prevention: the case for action. Int J Obes Relat Dis. 2002;26(3):425–36.
- 69. Mozaffarian D, Afshin A, Benowitz NL, Bittner V, Daniels SR, Franch HA, et al. Population approaches to improve diet, physical activity, and smoking habits: a scientific statement from the American Heart Association. Circulation. 2012;126(12):1514–63.
- 70. Admiraal WM, Vlaar EM, Nierkens V, Holleman F, Middelkoop BJ, Stronks K, et al. Intensive lifestyle intervention in general practice to prevent type 2 diabetes among 18 to 60-year-old South Asians: 1-year effects on the weight status and metabolic profile of participants in a randomized controlled trial. PLoS One. 2013;8(7):e68605.
- Saaristo T, Moilanen L, Korpi-Hyövälti E, Vanhala M, Saltevo J, Niskanen L, et al. Lifestyle intervention for prevention of type 2 diabetes in primary health care. One-year follow-up of the finnish national diabetes prevention program (FIN-D2D). Diabetes Care. 2010;33(10):2146–51.
- 72. World Health Organization (WHO). A guide for population-based approaches to increasing levels of physical activity; implementation of the WHO global strategy on diet physical activity and health. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2007.
- Rutten G, De Grauw W, Nijpels G, Houweling S, Van de Laar F, Bilo H, et al. NHG-standaard diabetes mellitus type 2 (derde herziening). Huisarts en Wetenschap. 2013;56(10):512–25.
- 74. National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE). Public health guideline. Type 2 diabetes: prevention in people at high risk. London: National Institute for Health and Care Excellence; 2012.
- 75. Negandhi PH, Ghouri N, Colhoun HM, Fischbacher CM, Lindsay RS, McKnight JA, et al. Ethnic differences in glycaemic control in people with type 2 diabetes mellitus living in Scotland. PLoS One. 2013;8(12):e83292.



13

# Health Needs and Global Cardiovascular Risk of Chinese First-Generation Migrants in Europe: Which Peculiarities?

Pietro Amedeo Modesti, Maria Calabrese, Giorgio Galanti, and Piergiuseppe Cala'

# 13.1 Chinese in Europe

According to a traditional paradigm, the burden of noncommunicable diseases (NCDs) and their associated risk factors among immigrants is characterized by a transition from a low occurrence in the first period after arrival to a progressive convergence toward the epidemiological profile of the host country, changes being associated with the adoption of a Westernized, energy-rich diet and a more sedentary lifestyle [1]. However, socioeconomic changes experienced by most LMIC in the last decades (i.e., the epidemiological transition associated with urbanization and Westernization of lifestyles) [2] probably introduced a new element of complexity. It is now evident that in most LMIC, NCD-related mortality considerably exceeds mortality due to communicable diseases and maternal, neonatal, and injury-related deaths combined [1–4]. As an example, in the last two decades, stroke rates declined in high-income and increased in LMIC [3, 4]. In 2010, the highest rates of stroke were registered in Asia [5, 6]. In China, where stroke is currently the first

P.A. Modesti (🖂)

M. Calabrese

Diabetology Unit, Hospital of Prato, Azienda USL Toscana Centro, Prato, Italy

G. Galanti

P. Cala'

Department of Clinical and Experimental Medicine, University of Florence, Firenze, Italy e-mail: pamodesti@unifi.it

Department of Clinical and Experimental Medicine, University of Florence Medical School, Florence, Italy

Direzione Generale Diritti di cittadinanza e Coesione Sociale, Regione Toscana, Settore "Prevenzione collettiva", Florence, Italy

<sup>©</sup> Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018 P. A. Modesti et al. (eds.), *Ethnic Diversities, Hypertension and Global Cardiovascular Risk*, Updates in Hypertension and Cardiovascular Protection, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-93148-7\_13



**Fig. 13.1** Epidemics of diabetes in China: age-standardized diabetes prevalence in China in 1980 [7], 1994 [8], 2003 [9], 2010 [10], and 2013 [11]

cause of death, the prevalence of diabetes in the general population has risen from 1% in 1980 [7] to 11% in 2013 [8–11] (Fig. 13.1).

China now bears a significant proportion of hypertension-related global mortality and morbidity. According to the Global Burden of Disease Study 2013 (GBD 2013) [12–14], 20% of total Chinese DALYs are related to cardiovascular diseases [13]. Of the 230 million Chinese diagnosed with such diseases, 200 million have high BP, and 7 million suffer from stroke. Some data also seem to suggest that the Chinese population has a greater genetic predisposition toward a more precocious development of metabolic diseases linked to obesity.

Notwithstanding these accumulating evidences, Chinese immigrants living in Europe are still traditionally reported to have a low cardiovascular risk. This position moves from early surveys performed in Northern Europe. In 1997, Chinese living in the UK were found to have a favorable pattern of type 2 diabetes and other risk factors compared to the population of UK origin [15, 16]. More recent surveys [17, 18] reported a low rate of diabetes among Chinese (3.8% in men, 3.3% in women). However in these studies, only rates of physician-diagnosed type 2 diabetes were reported because blood sampling was not performed and total rates of T2DM were thus not available. Furthermore, Chinese people investigated in the above studies were mainly born in the UK, no information being available for first-generation migrants [19]. This point is probably crucial because socioeconomic difficulties and barriers in the access to healthcare systems are mainly experienced by first-generation migrants [20]. Finally no data were available for Southern Europe where migration flows from China is now mainly directed. Nowadays, the Chinese community in Italy and Spain, mostly represented by first-generation migrants, is numerically consistent. Data for cardiovascular risk in Chinese living in Southern Europe are needed [21]. Should the prevalence of type 2 diabetes among Chinese living in Europe be as high as in China, new prevention and intervention strategies could be a need for European health systems. The potential consequences of ineffective prevention and management of diabetes and other cardiovascular risk factors in Chinese

communities living in Europe on the future burden of cardiovascular diseases might be remarkable. When considering this scenario, the recent CHInese in Prato (CHIP) study [22] bears great interest. The project led to the development of a new approach to investigate and treat cardiovascular risk in an ethnic community.

## 13.2 A New Approach to the Chinese Community: The CHInese in Prato (CHIP) Project

Many minority patients have difficulty communicating with their healthcare providers, and cultural barriers may exist [23]. The approach to high-risk patients belonging to minority groups is limited by costs of the screening procedure, low compliance at follow-up, and the problematic contact with undocumented migrants. Undocumented migrants are usually not included in population statistics (hidden population of undocumented migrants), in trials, and in cost-effectiveness analysis. The conventional sampling procedure adopted in epidemiological studies indeed leads to exclude undocumented migrants from surveys because the ability to go back to a list of individuals in some form is lacking. Finally, this population is also excluded from healthcare provision for chronic disease in most EU countries, and this is an obstacle to prevention strategies [24, 25].

On the other hand, although the individual approach to high-risk subjects is know to be effective, limitations may exist when this approach is pursued in elusive, collectivist minority groups. A new perspective for an approach specifically involving the whole communities is probably now needed for high-risk minority groups living in Europe [26]. Health promotion, usually based on assumptions of an individual self-investment, should thus leave the approach to individuals to orient themselves towards the whole community. This position is particularly important when the aim is to involve societies with a collectivist history [27]. In 2014, the CHIP (CHinese in Prato) project was launched. The creation of a participatory research where Chinese population directly participates in the formation of a group of citizens involved in designing and conducting the survey allows overcoming difficulties due to the lack of official demographic files. Secondly, and most important, this approach makes it possible to effectively pass a prevention message to an elusive population. Its implementation required the development of a new organizational and management system according to gradual and integrated involvement of the various components participating in the project itself. The community-based participatory research was an instrument to provide equitable, accessible, and culturally competent healthcare and gave the opportunity to all undocumented migrants found to be affected by chronic diseases to have access to the public healthcare system for required needs. A screening service hosted and managed within the Chinese community was thus created through an agreement between the University of Florence and the Consulate General of the People's Republic of China [22]. The first CHIP survey, performed on first-generation Chinese migrants aged 16-59 years and settled in Central Italy, showed a prevalence of cardiovascular risk factors comparable to what was recently reported in China [11, 28–33].

Participants were born in the province of Zhejiang (80%), Fujian (12%), or Liaoning (5.2%) and had left China at an average age of  $30.9 \pm 9.7$  years. Only 18.0% had lived in Chinese urban areas, the large majority (82.0%) coming from rural China. The participants were mainly occupied in light manual works in the textile industry, a minority being manager or self-employed professionals, students, or housekeepers. Overall, 548 out of 846 women (64.8%) self-reported at least one previous abort for unwanted pregnancy, and only 10 out of 635 women in premenopausal age (1.6%) used contraceptives. Current smokers and alcohol drinkers were mainly men. Overall, 57.1% of the participants had no health insurance, and only 29% were able to speak Italian.

#### 13.3 Main Cardiovascular Risk Factors

#### 13.3.1 High Blood Pressure

Overall, 21.7% of participants in the CHIP survey fulfilled criteria for hypertension. As expected, age-specific prevalence of hypertension increased with age from 3.4% in subjects aged 20–25 years to 47.4% among subjects aged 55–59 years (Fig. 13.2).

Age-standardized (WHO 2001 population) prevalence of hypertension was 19.2%, being 21.7% in men and 17.3% in women [34].

The proportion of hypertensive subjects aware of their condition was 54.3% (52.7% in men and 55.9% in women). Among aware hypertensives, 70.4% were treated with antihypertensive drugs (65.2% of men and 75.0% of women). Overall, 39% of hypertensive subjects treated with drugs had their BP values controlled (43% and 36% among men and women, respectively). When considering the age group 35–59 years, Chinese had higher hypertension prevalence than Italians (27.2% vs 21.3%, p < 0.01), with comparable levels of awareness (57.4% and 48.4%), although lower treatment rates (70.6% and 90.0%, respectively) [35]. In both ethnic groups, age



Fig. 13.2 Age-specific prevalence of hypertension in the CHIP study population by gender

and parental history of hypertension were predictors of awareness and treatment, body mass index being predictor of hypertension diagnosis. Health insurance coverage plays an important role in reducing health disparities, though it does not ensure access to equivalent healthcare resources. However, in the CHIP survey, hypertension awareness and allocation to drug treatment among participants aware of hypertension were not associated with healthcare insurance [34, 35]. Equal provision of care, with the removal of the administrative burden currently limiting the access to health services to undocumented migrants in the majority of European countries, might thus be insufficient to reduce hypertension burden in the absence of specific information programs. Prevention programs addressed to resident population might be inefficient for ethnic minorities. Importantly, only the capability to speak Italian was associated with years spent in Italy, whereas hypertension was not associated with years in Italy. It seems thus conceivable that first-generation Chinese immigrants do not easily assimilate Western (Italian) lifestyle. Subjects might rather keep much of their native country's traditions, including behavioral and nutritional habits.

#### 13.3.2 24-Hour Urinary Sodium Excretion

The control of salt intake is a significant point for hypertension prevention and treatment, and salt intake was recently reported to be high in China. Using the 24-h urinary sodium excretion method, the INTERMAP study that China participated in the 1990s showed the average salt intake from three sites was 10.1 g/day varying from 12.0 g/day in Northern China (Beijing and Shanxi) to 6.3 g/day in Southern China (Guangxi) [36]. In the China Health and Nutrition Survey cohort including 16,869 adults aged 20–60 years from 1991 to 2009, the nationwide salt intake was 10.7 g/day based on the dietary record from three consecutive days. A North-South gradient in 24-h urinary sodium was observed in the country (Fig. 13.3) [36–42].

Chinese living in Prato mainly originate from the Zhejiang and Fujian provinces where the average salt intake in 2015 was found to be 8.9 g/day and 7.6 g/day, respectively [43]. We observed comparable values of 24-h salt excretion in the CHIP cohort (7.7 g/day), where 84% of Chinese had daily salt excretion higher than the limit value strongly recommended by WHO (5 g/day) [44]. Quartiles of daily sodium excretion were related to hypertension diagnosis and blood pressure values (Fig. 13.4).

Importantly, salt excretion in the CHIP cohort was not modified by the time spent in the host country. This pattern, clearly showing that first-generation migrants maintain their dietary habits in the host country, introduces a possible difficulty for public health interventions directed at reducing sodium intake in the Chinese migrant population. Furthermore in the CHIP cohort, although hypertension awareness was a powerful drive to pharmacologic treatment, as already reported for Chinese living in Europe [34] and in China [45], it was not associated with sodium excretion or with the voluntary habit of using salt at the table showing that Chinese hypertensive patients were not familiar with the importance of reducing dietary sodium. Finally Chinese migrant workers consumed together foods prepared in the workplaces [34] so that their possibility to change their diet individually is limited. It is thus probably unrealistic that sodium intake of Chinese immigrants may be



Fig. 13.3 North-South gradient of 24-h urinary sodium excretion in China [36–42]



**Fig. 13.4** Left graph: odds ratio (95% C.l.) for hypertension by quartiles of absolute daily sodium excretion (Q1 < 97.5; Q2 97.5–124.9; Q3 125.0–156.4; Q4 > 156.5 Na mmol/day) in the CHIP Chinese cohort at binary logistic regression adjusted for age, gender, and education level (including 194 participants). *Right graph*: relationships of quartiles of absolute daily sodium excretion (upper right panel) with systolic (black circles) and diastolic (empty circles) blood pressure of Chinese first-generation migrants who were not taking antihypertensive drugs (n = 182)

reduced in the short term with actions addressed at the patient level. Education on the risks of sodium should probably be focused to reach people responsible for preparing foods in the workplaces.

#### 13.3.3 Atrial Fibrillation

Hypertension was an important predictor for atrial fibrillation. All participants aged 18–59 years underwent recording of 60 s of a single-channel ECG. Of the 1608 participants, 12 had AF (0.75%; 95% CI 0.33–1.17) – 4 men and 8 women. Prevalence of AF might be considered low. However, all subjects with AF were unaware of their arrhythmia and were not treated with anticoagulant. All subjects with AF had a CHA2DS2-VASc score  $\geq$ 1. This element is especially relevant for prevention because, although no participant with AF had contraindications to oral anticoagulation, none was treated with oral anticoagulants. At multivariable-adjusted logistic regression, AF was associated with hypertension with an OR of 4.40 (95% CI 1.09–17.81; p = 0.038). The lack of awareness of individuals regarding their arrhythmia was independent from being registered to healthcare system (5 out of the 12 subjects with AF were registered to healthcare system).

#### 13.3.4 Type 2 Diabetes

Of the 1608 Chinese participants in the CHIP survey, 177 had T2DM (11.0%) crude prevalence being higher in men (13.8%) than in women (8.8%) [46]. Crude prevalence for newly diagnosed T2DM was 7.4% (9.3% in men and 5.9% in women), with 3.6% for known T2DM (aware) (4.5% in men and 2.9% in women). Age-standardized (World Health Organization 2001 population) prevalence of T2DM was 9.6% (95% CI 9.1–10.2%), being 12.0% (95% CI 11.0–12.9%) in men and 7.8% (7.1–8.4%) in women.

Among the participants with known T2DM, 79.3% were treated with glucoselowering drugs (81.2% among men and 76.9% among women). However, only 11 out of the 46 patients treated with drugs had their fasting glucose (FG) values lower than 130 mg/dL [36]. Among the participants aware of T2DM, those who had a health insurance more prevalently used glucose-lowering drugs. At adjusted logistic regression, diabetes was associated with hypertension, current smoking, adiposity indices (waist circumference, waist-to-hip ratio, waist-to-height ratio, and body mass index), and high triglycerides. T2DM, adiposity indices, and high triglycerides were not associated with duration of stay in Italy. The high prevalence of prediabetes in young people between 18 and 25, as well as high total cholesterol and triglycerides, could lead to a further increase in T2D in the near future [46] and makes specific prevention programs necessary.

A comparison with the Italian population was made in the age group between 35 and 59 years. Age-standardized (35–59 years) prevalence of T2D was markedly higher among the Chinese (12.9%) than the Italians (6.6%) (Fig. 13.5).



**Fig. 13.5** Age-specific and age-standardized (to WHO population 2001) prevalence of type 2 diabetes in the CHIP study population aged 35–59 years



**Fig. 13.6** Prevalence of hypertension, type 2 diabetes, hypercholesterolemia (total cholesterol  $\geq$ 240 mg/dL), and hypertriglyceridemia (triglycerides  $\geq$ 200 mg/dL) in Chinese and Italian subjects aged 35–59 years

Prevalence of hypertension, diabetes, hypercholesterolemia (total cholesterol  $\geq$ 240 mg/dL), and hypertriglyceridemia (triglycerides  $\geq$ 200 mg/dL) in Chinese and Italian subjects aged 35–59 years is shown in Fig. 13.6.

The awareness for T2DM was lower among Chinese than Italians (33.9% and 71.4%, respectively; age- and sex-adjusted OR 0.21; 95% Cl 0.08–0.59). Among participants with T2DM aware of their condition, 78.9% and 80.0% patients were treated with glucose-lowering drugs in the Chinese and Italian cohort, respectively (age- and sex-adjusted OR 1.45; 95% Cl 0.30–6.91). The OR of Chinese vs Italians

for T2DM increased when socioeconomic indicators were included in the model. A further increase was observed when controlling also for obesity indices (BMI and waist) and other risk factors. T2DM was independently associated with waist circumference in both ethnic groups.

## 13.4 Issues for Prevention

Type 2 diabetes mellitus (T2DM) in East Asians was reported to be characterized by  $\beta$  cell dysfunction with a reduced capacity of insulin secretion after ingestion of glucose or meal [47]. Likewise the appearance of diabetes seems to occur for a lower body mass index than in the American or European population [11, 28–33]. This pattern could render East Asians sensitive to the development of diabetes in conditions of overnutrition [48]. In addition, Chinese and South Asians display a greater amount of visceral adipose tissue for a given waist circumference than Europeans [49, 50] suggesting that they easily accumulate visceral fats. Thus, a subtle increase in insulin resistance due to visceral fat accumulation might easily trigger onset of T2DM [48]. These pathophysiological differences have an important impact on prevention and therapeutic approaches.

Overweight and obesity are main risk factors for the development of new T2DM [51], and the importance of body weight control is well recognized in prevention [52]. Modest weight loss (5–10% of body weight) and modest physical activity (30 min daily) indeed offer a variety of benefits in addition to the possibility to prevent or delay T2DM [51]. Rendering targeted advice to at-risk individuals is thus especially imperative for physicians. The main question is: Who is to be considered at high risk? Subjects originating from South Asia, China, and Africa develop T2DM at a higher rate, at an earlier age, and at lower ranges of BMI than their European counterparts [53]. A clustering of different genetic defects or polymorphisms, "thrifty gene" hypothesis [54], a genetic susceptibility to insulin resistance and higher central adiposity at similar BMI levels [55], or epigenetic changes occurring during gestation might play a role in influencing metabolic phenotypes of Asian populations [56]. For these reasons, the WHO consultation group recommends a lower cutoff of BMI for Asian with respect to native European populations [57]. The identified diagnostic cutoff for overweight is  $23 \text{ kg/m}^2$  in India [58] and 24 kg/m<sup>2</sup> in China [59]. Proper consideration of the lower cutoff values of obesity indices in Chinese than in Europeans [52, 60] might increase diagnostic opportunities in the office of European physicians. Weight control and physical activity should also be specially suggested for East Asian migrants now living in Europe [61]. European physicians facing these new patients in their offices have opportunities for education, intervention, behavior, and lifestyle change [62]. The main scientific societies in Europe should give attention to prevention plans for ethnic minorities [51].

Many minority patients have difficulty communicating with their healthcare providers [23], and other cultural barriers may exist. A qualitative study performed in the UK [26] identified a main barrier for the Bangladeshi community in the complex value hierarchy of what is accepted to be healthy (small portion size, limited rich and fatty food, regular activity) and what is important for the social norms of hospitality, the religious requirement for modesty, and the cultural rejection of a "sporting" identity or dress (especially for women, older people, and senior members of society). Contemporary health promotion, usually based on assumptions of a self-investment, should thus leave the individualistic approach when the aim is to involve societies with a collectivist history [27]. On these bases, a new strategic plan aimed at the prevention of new T2DM in the Chinese community settled in Prato is now active in Italy in the Regione Toscana. The project aim is to encourage weight control and physical activity with interventions on the Chinese community. Objectives for action include the reduction of 5% loss of body weight through the control diet (total intake of fat less than 30% of energy consumed, fiber intake per day of 15 g/1000 kcal) and the promotion of moderate exercise (30 min/day with resistance exercises such as walking, jogging, cycling) [61]. A paradigm change is now required by an ever-changing society.

#### Conclusions

The Chinese community in Italy and Spain, mostly represented by first-generation migrants, is numerically consistent. The prevalence of prediabetes and type 2 diabetes mellitus in this ethnic group was recently found as high as in China. The potential consequences of ineffective prevention and management of diabetes and other cardiovascular risk factors in Chinese communities living in Europe on the future burden of cardiovascular diseases might be remarkable. However, cultural factors may limit the possibility to reach minority groups with interventions addressed to the native population so that implementation of specific intervention strategies is specifically needed.

#### References

- 1. Rechel B, Mladovsky P, Ingleby D, et al. Migration and health in an increasingly diverse Europe. Lancet. 2013;381(9873):1235–45.
- Collaboration NCDRF. Worldwide trends in body-mass index, underweight, overweight, and obesity from 1975 to 2016: a pooled analysis of 2416 population-based measurement studies in 128.9 million children, adolescents, and adults. Lancet. 2017;390(10113):2627–42.
- 3. Blacher J, Levy B, Mourad JJ, et al. From epidemiological transition to modern cardiovascular epidemiology: hypertension in the 21st century. Lancet. 2016;388(10043):530–2.
- GBD 2016 Causes of Death Collaborators. Global, regional, and national age-sex specific mortality for 264 causes of death, 1980-2016: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2016. Lancet. 2017;390(10100):1151–210.
- Krishnamurthi RV, Feigin VL, Forouzanfar MH, et al. Global and regional burden of first-ever ischaemic and haemorrhagic stroke during 1990-2010: findings from the Global Burden of Disease Study 2010. Lancet Glob Health. 2013;1(5):e259–81.
- Feigin VL, Roth GA, Naghavi M, et al. Global burden of stroke and risk factors in 188 countries, during 1990-2013: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2013. Lancet Neurol. 2016;15(9):913–24.
- 7. [A mass survey of diabetes mellitus in a population of 300,000 in 14 provinces and municipalities in China (author's transl)]. Zhonghua Nei Ke Za Zhi. 1981;20(11):678–83.
- Pan XR, Yang WY, Li GW, et al. Prevalence of diabetes and its risk factors in China, 1994. National Diabetes Prevention and Control Cooperative Group. Diabetes Care. 1997;20(11):1664–9.
- Gu D, Reynolds K, Duan X, et al. Prevalence of diabetes and impaired fasting glucose in the Chinese adult population: International Collaborative Study of Cardiovascular Disease in Asia (InterASIA). Diabetologia. 2003;46(9):1190–8.
- Yang WY, Lu JM, Weng JP, et al. Prevalence of diabetes among men and women in China. N Engl J Med. 2010;362(12):1090–101.
- 11. Xu Y, Wang L, He J, et al. Prevalence and control of diabetes in Chinese adults. JAMA. 2013;310(9):948–59.
- Global Burden of Disease Study Collaborators. Global, regional, and national incidence, prevalence, and years lived with disability for 301 acute and chronic diseases and injuries in 188 countries, 1990-2013: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2013. Lancet. 2015;386(9995):743–800.
- Murray CJ, Barber RM, Foreman KJ, et al. Global, regional, and national disabilityadjusted life years (DALYs) for 306 diseases and injuries and healthy life expectancy (HALE) for 188 countries, 1990-2013: quantifying the epidemiological transition. Lancet. 2015;386(10009):2145–91.
- Zhou M, Wang H, Zhu J, et al. Cause-specific mortality for 240 causes in China during 1990-2013: a systematic subnational analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2013. Lancet. 2016;387(10015):251–72.
- Harland JO, Unwin N, Bhopal RS, et al. Low levels of cardiovascular risk factors and coronary heart disease in a UK Chinese population. J Epidemiol Community Health. 1997;51(6):636–42.
- Unwin N, Harland J, White M, et al. Body mass index, waist circumference, waist-hip ratio, and glucose intolerance in Chinese and Europid adults in Newcastle, UK. J Epidemiol Community Health. 1997;51(2):160–6.
- 17. Primatesta P, Bost L, Poulter NR. Blood pressure levels and hypertension status among ethnic groups in England. J Hum Hypertens. 2000;14(2):143–8.
- Bhopal RS, Humphry RW, Fischbacher CM. Changes in cardiovascular risk factors in relation to increasing ethnic inequalities in cardiovascular mortality: comparison of cross-sectional data in the health surveys for England 1999 and 2004. BMJ Open. 2013;3(9):e003485.
- Gong Z, Zhao D. Cardiovascular diseases and risk factors among Chinese immigrants. Intern Emerg Med. 2016;11(3):307–18.
- Petrelli A, Di Napoli A, Rossi A, et al. Self-perceived health status among immigrants in Italy. Epidemiol Prev. 2017;41(3–4 (Suppl 1)):11–7.
- 21. Piepoli MF, Hoes AW, Agewall S, et al. European guidelines on cardiovascular disease prevention in clinical practice: the Sixth Joint Task Force of the European Society of Cardiology and other societies on cardiovascular disease prevention in clinical practice (constituted by representatives of 10 societies and by invited experts) developed with the special contribution of the European Association for Cardiovascular Prevention & Rehabilitation (EACPR). Eur Heart J. 2016;37(29):2315–81.
- 22. Modesti PA, Han Y, Jing Y, et al. Design and arrangement of the CHIP (CHinese in Prato) study. Epidemiol Prev. 2014;38(6):357–63.
- Stuart-Shor EM, Berra KA, Kamau MW, et al. Behavioral strategies for cardiovascular risk reduction in diverse and underserved racial/ethnic groups. Circulation. 2012;125(1):171–84.
- 24. Modesti PA, Agostoni P, Agyemang C, et al. Cardiovascular risk assessment in low-resource settings: a consensus document of the European Society of Hypertension Working Group on Hypertension and Cardiovascular Risk in Low Resource Settings. J Hypertens. 2014;32(5):951–60.
- Modesti PA, Bianchi S, Borghi C, et al. Cardiovascular health in migrants: current status and issues for prevention. A collaborative multidisciplinary task force report. J Cardiovasc Med. 2014;15(9):683–92.

- 26. Grace C, Begum R, Subhani S, et al. Prevention of type 2 diabetes in British Bangladeshis: qualitative study of community, religious, and professional perspectives. BMJ. 2008;337:a1931.
- 27. Artinian NT, Fletcher GF, Mozaffarian D, et al. Interventions to promote physical activity and dietary lifestyle changes for cardiovascular risk factor reduction in adults: a scientific statement from the American Heart Association. Circulation. 2010;122(4):406–41.
- Xu Z, Qi X, Dahl AK, et al. Waist-to-height ratio is the best indicator for undiagnosed Type 2 diabetes. Diabet Med. 2013;30(6):e201–e7.
- Wang X, Bots ML, Yang F, et al. Prevalence of hypertension in China: a systematic review and meta-regression analysis of trends and regional differences. J Hypertens. 2014;32(10):1919– 27; discussion 27.
- Sun GZ, Guo L, Wang XZ, et al. Prevalence of atrial fibrillation and its risk factors in rural China: a cross-sectional study. Int J Cardiol. 2015;182:13–7.
- Zhou M, Astell-Burt T, Bi Y, et al. Geographical variation in diabetes prevalence and detection in China: multilevel spatial analysis of 98,058 adults. Diabetes Care. 2015;38(1):72–81.
- 32. Li W, Gu H, Teo KK, et al. Hypertension prevalence, awareness, treatment, and control in 115 rural and urban communities involving 47 000 people from China. J Hypertens. 2016;34(1):39–46.
- 33. Wang W, Jiang B, Sun H, et al. Prevalence, incidence, and mortality of stroke in China: results from a Nationwide Population-Based Survey of 480 687 adults. Circulation. 2017;135(8):759–71.
- 34. Modesti PA, Calabrese M, Perruolo E, et al. Sleep history and hypertension burden in firstgeneration Chinese migrants settled in Italy: the CHIinese in Prato cross-sectional survey. Medicine (Baltimore). 2016;95(14):e3229.
- 35. Modesti PA, Calabrese M, Marzotti I, et al. Prevalence, awareness, treatment, and control of hypertension among Chinese first-generation migrants and Italians in Prato, Italy: the CHIP study. Int J Hypertens. 2017;2017:6402085.
- 36. Zhao LC, Stamler J, Yan LJL, et al. Blood pressure differences between northern and southern Chinese: role of dietary factors the international study on macronutrients and blood pressure. Hypertension. 2004;43(6):1332–7.
- 37. Kesteloot H, Huang DX, Li YL, et al. The relationship between cations and blood pressure in the People's Republic of China. Hypertension. 1987;9(6):654–9.
- Liu L, Ikeda K, Yamori Y. Twenty-four hour urinary sodium and 3-methylhistidine excretion in relation to blood pressure in Chinese: results from the China-Japan cooperative research for the WHO-CARDIAC study. Hypertens Res. 2000;23(2):151–7.
- 39. Yamori Y, Liu L, Mu L, et al. Diet-related factors, educational levels and blood pressure in a Chinese population sample: findings from the Japan-China Cooperative Research Project. Hypertens Res. 2002;25(4):559–64.
- 40. Hu M, Chen Z, Lin S, Lin X, Wang M, Wu J. Investigation and analysis on the salt intake of residents in Fujian province. Chinese J Control Endemic Dis [Zhong Guo Di Fang Bing Fang Zhi Za Zhi]. 2010;6:435–7.
- 41. Zhang JY, Yan LX, Tang JL, et al. Estimating daily salt intake based on 24 h urinary sodium excretion in adults aged 18-69 years in Shandong, China. BMJ Open. 2014;4(7):e005089.
- 42. Han W, Hu Y, Tang Y, et al. Relationship between urinary sodium with blood pressure and hypertension among a Kazakh community population in Xinjiang, China. J Hum Hypertens. 2017;31(5):333–40.
- 43. Shao S, Hua Y, Yang Y, et al. Salt reduction in China: a state-of-the-art review. Risk Manag Healthc Policy. 2017;10:17–28.
- 44. World Health Organization. Guideline: sodium intake for adults and children. Geneva: World Health Organization (WHO); 2012.
- 45. Yongqing Z, Ming W, Jian S, et al. Prevalence, awareness, treatment and control of hypertension and sodium intake in Jiangsu Province, China: a baseline study in 2014. BMC Public Health. 2016;16:56.
- 46. Modesti PA, Calabrese M, Malandrino D, et al. New findings on type 2 diabetes in firstgeneration Chinese migrants settled in Italy: Chinese in Prato (CHIP) cross-sectional survey. Diabetes Metab Res Rev. 2017;33(2):e2835.

- 47. Moller JB, Dalla Man C, Overgaard RV, et al. Ethnic differences in insulin sensitivity, beta-cell function, and hepatic extraction between Japanese and Caucasians: a minimal model analysis. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2014;99(11):4273–80.
- 48. Yabe D, Seino Y, Fukushima M, et al. Beta cell dysfunction versus insulin resistance in the pathogenesis of type 2 diabetes in East Asians. Curr Diab Rep. 2015;15(6):602.
- 49. Tanaka S, Horimai C, Katsukawa F. Ethnic differences in abdominal visceral fat accumulation between Japanese, African-Americans, and Caucasians: a meta-analysis. Acta Diabetol. 2003;40:S302–S4.
- Lear SA, Humphries KH, Kohli S, et al. Visceral adipose tissue accumulation differs according to ethnic background: results of the Multicultural Community Health Assessment Trial (M-CHAT). Am J Clin Nutr. 2007;86(2):353–9.
- Ryden L, Grant PJ, Anker SD, et al. ESC guidelines on diabetes, pre-diabetes, and cardiovascular diseases developed in collaboration with the EASD. Eur Heart J. 2013;34(39):3035-+.
- Barba C, Cavalli-Sforza T, Cutter J, et al. Appropriate body-mass index for Asian populations and its implications for policy and intervention strategies. Lancet. 2004;363(9403):157–63.
- Chiu M, Austin PC, Manuel DG, et al. Deriving ethnic-specific BMI cutoff points for assessing diabetes risk. Diabetes Care. 2011;34(8):1741–8.
- 54. Carulli L, Rondinella S, Lombardini S, et al. Review article: diabetes, genetics and ethnicity. Aliment Pharmacol Ther. 2005;22:16–9.
- 55. Yajnik CS, Lubree HG, Rege SS, et al. Adiposity and hyperinsulinemia in Indians are present at birth. J Clin Endocr Metab. 2002;87(12):5575–80.
- Mckeigue PM, Pierpoint T, Ferrie JE, et al. Relationship of glucose-intolerance and hyperinsulinemia to body-fat pattern in South Asians and Europeans. Diabetologia. 1992;35(8):785–91.
- 57. WHO. Appropriate body-mass index in Asian populations and its implications for policy and intervention strategies. Lancet. 2004;363(9412):902.
- 58. Misra A, Chowbey P, Makkar BM, et al. Consensus statement for diagnosis of obesity, abdominal obesity and the metabolic syndrome for Asian Indians and recommendations for physical activity, medical and surgical management. J Assoc Physicians India. 2009;57:163–70.
- 59. Bei-Fan Z, Working CMAG. Predictive values of body mass index and waist circumference for risk factors of certain related diseases in Chinese adults: study on optimal cut-off points of body mass index and waist circumference in Chinese adults. Asia Pac J Clin Nutr. 2002;11:S685–S93.
- Zimmet PZ, Alberti KG. Introduction: globalization and the non-communicable disease epidemic. Obesity (Silver Spring). 2006;14(1):1–3.
- Modesti PA, Galanti G, Cala' P, et al. Lifestyle interventions in preventing new type 2 diabetes in Asian populations. Intern Emerg Med. 2015;11(3):375–84.
- 62. Hsu WC, Araneta MRG, Kanaya AM, et al. BMI cut points to identify at-risk Asian Americans for type 2 diabetes screening. Diabetes Care. 2015;38(1):150–8.



# Overweight and Obesity in Ethnic Minorities: Ethnic-Specific Cut-off Values of Obesity Indices

14

Aletta Elisabeth Schutte

# 14.1 Burden of Obesity

It is now well established that elevated levels of adipose tissue in children and adults pose a significant risk for non-communicable diseases, including cardiovascular and renal diseases, diabetes, some cancers and musculoskeletal disorders [1]. In a recent report by the Global Burden of Disease Study collaborators, it was found that nearly 70% of deaths related to obesity were due to cardiovascular disease [2]. Based on these and similar reports over the past decades [2–5], there is consensus among global public health initiatives to reduce the burden of obesity. In fact, due to the obesity-related adverse health outcomes, adiposity was included among the global non-communicable disease targets, with a target to stop the rise in the prevalence of obesity by 2025, to its level in 2010 [6].

The global burden of obesity has increased so dramatically over the past decades that the NCD Risk Factor Collaboration recently indicated the probability of meeting the global obesity target to be virtually zero [4]. If current trends continue, it is expected that by 2025, the global obesity prevalence will reach 18% in men and 21% in women [4].

A. E. Schutte

e-mail: alta.schutte@nwu.ac.za

© Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018 P. A. Modesti et al. (eds.), *Ethnic Diversities, Hypertension and Global Cardiovascular Risk*, Updates in Hypertension and Cardiovascular Protection,

https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-93148-7\_14

Hypertension in Africa Research Team (HART), South African Medical Research Council Unit for Hypertension and Cardiovascular Disease, North-West University, Potchefstroom, South Africa

#### 14.2 Contributors to Obesity

Exposure to unhealthy environments was recognised by the Lancet Commission on Hypertension as one of the main focus areas to reduce hypertension and noncommunicable disease. This would require multisectoral collaboration to create health-promoting environments [5]. This action encapsulates concerted and unified strategies to make it easier to make healthy food choices (e.g. fruit and vegetables) and discourage unhealthy foods (e.g. introducing sin taxes). The main drivers of the increasing trends in obesity are recognised as changes in the food environment, with increased accessibility, availability and affordability of energy-dense foods [2]. Another challenge is that there are not everywhere sufficient safe environments to enable the promotion of physical activity in daily living [5]. The development of obesity is, however, much more complex than dietary intake and energy expenditure, with many social factors driving the epidemic.

An important aspect highlighted in several obesity reports is socioeconomic status [2, 5], as many countries with the highest increases in obesity prevalence were those from low- or middle-income countries, with large proportions of the populations also having a lower socioeconomic status. Within these countries, there are usually limited finances to initiate nutrition programmes [2] with countries generally suffering from overburdened health systems.

But not only within low- and middle-income countries are such trends observed, as reports from high-income countries such as the United States and European countries show disparities in obesity prevalence in ethnic minority groups residing in these countries [7–9]. It therefore seems that a complex interaction between ethnicity and socioeconomic status is apparent, as it has been shown that ethnic differences in socioeconomic status are an important contributor to ethnic disparities in health. This is potentially due to stigmatised ethnic minorities experiencing higher rates of illness, impairment and death [10].

# 14.3 Assessing Adiposity

Advanced techniques have been developed to assess an individual's level of adiposity, such as magnetic resonance imaging or computed tomography. However, to assess large volumes of patients, several cheap and easily obtained anthropometric measurements have been proven to correlate well with advanced techniques. These typically include body weight and height used to calculate body mass index (BMI in kg/m<sup>2</sup>) and waist circumference as an estimate of abdominal or central obesity. The World Health Organization (WHO) [11] has established widely used cut-offs for BMI to distinguish between underweight (<18.5 kg/m<sup>2</sup>), normal weight (18.5–24.9 kg/m<sup>2</sup>), overweight (25–29.9 kg/m<sup>2</sup>), obese class I (30–34.9 kg/m<sup>2</sup>), obese class II (35–39.9 kg/m<sup>2</sup>) and morbid obesity ( $\geq$ 40 kg/m<sup>2</sup>). Global trends in obesity are also generally reported using BMI as a preferred index due to the ease in obtaining weight and height estimates [2–4]. Although this is done due to overall good correlations with more precise measures, BMI is

also met with criticism for not being able to distinguish between a lean muscular person and a person with high adiposity [12].

Another well-established measurement that can easily be obtained is waist circumference, where it is argued that obesity-related health risk is better captured by this measure of abdominal obesity [13]. The ATP III criteria in the United States [14] has defined waist circumference cut-offs for men (>102 cm) and women (>88 cm), which are different from the definitions set by the Consensus Metabolic Syndrome Criteria of the International Diabetes Federation (IDF), which are  $\geq$ 94 cm for men and  $\geq$ 80 cm for women [15].

Although the majority of epidemiological reports use BMI and waist circumference to report obesity estimates and related risk, other easily obtainable measurements have also been proposed and validated. Examples include waist-to-hip ratio [16] and waist-to-height ratio (WHtR) [17]. Although it is beyond the scope of this chapter to focus on the usefulness of these estimates, it should be highlighted that waist-to-height ratio was proven to be particularly effective when comparing different ethnic groups with different body composition and fat distribution. By incorporating height into the central obesity assessment, one is likely to reduce the variability observed between populations due to differences in height. Furthermore, based on a systematic review, WHtR may be a better discriminator than waist circumference or BMI for metabolic risk in adults of both genders and varying ethnic groups [18].

# 14.4 Using BMI and Waist Circumference Cut-Offs Across Populations

When trying to establish the prevalence of obesity or when taking individual obesity measurements in ethnic minority groups, it is important to take into account significant differences in body composition. With BMI derived from height and weight measurements, it is noteworthy that not only body fat distribution may differ between ethnic groups, but there are also variances in, e.g. muscle mass [19] and height [20]. A review on human height over the past century clearly indicated a gap of 20 cm within each sex between different regions of the world, with the tallest and shortest men being from the Netherlands and Timor-Leste (and Yemen), respectively. For women, the tallest and shortest were from Latvia and Guatemala, respectively [20]. It is due to these ethnic differences that reports from several countries have shown BMI cut-offs not being appropriate for certain regions, with different BMI cut-offs linked to adverse health outcomes. These include reports for advising ethnic-specific BMI cut-offs for, e.g. Maori, Pacific Islanders [21], Asian Indians [21, 22], Tongans [23], Japanese [24] and Africans [25]. Yet, despite these reports, it remains difficult for global prevalence reports to include varying BMI cut-offs, resulting in the traditional WHO cut-offs being used across the board [2, 4, 14, 26]. However, many ethnic-specific cut-offs are validated, and it is encouraged that these be used in the clinical setting to ensure that patients with increased adiposity be detected early on. This is particularly important since many of the changes in cut-offs have proposed a lowering of, e.g. overweight cut-offs from 25 to, e.g. 22 or 23 kg/m<sup>2</sup>.

Similar to BMI, different population-specific waist circumference cut-offs have also been proposed. In the IDF's Metabolic Syndrome Criteria, the prerequisite for being diagnosed with the metabolic syndrome is exceeding a specific waist circumference cut-off [15]. As mentioned earlier, the proposed cut-offs indicated for Europeans are  $\geq 94$  cm for men and  $\geq 80$  cm for women. The IDF should also be applauded for including ethnic-specific waist circumference cut-offs for South Asians, Chinese and Japanese. It is suggested that for ethnic South and Central Americans, the South Asian cut-offs be used, but for sub-Saharan Africans and Eastern Mediterranean and Middle East (Arab) populations, the suggested European cut-offs be used until more specific data become available [15]. New reports are constantly generated with a recent collaboration paper from sub-Saharan Africa defining ethnic-specific cut-offs for Africans [27], suggesting a similar cut-off of 80 cm for both African men and women. Taking this cut-off as example, the difference in the cut-off for European men of 94 cm signifies the dramatic gap of 14 cm when compared to the 80 cm advised for African men, thereby demonstrating the importance in using ethnic-specific waist circumference cut-offs when classifying individual patients with obesity.

#### 14.5 Summary

The obesity epidemic in the world is taking on significant proportions, with one in every five adults expected to be obese by the year 2025 [4]. The resultant effects on non-communicable diseases, especially cardiovascular disease, will have significant implications on economies and health systems of countries around the world. Obesity affects all populations, also minority populations residing outside of their home countries. To accommodate these patients, it is important to take into account different body composition estimates such as height and fat distribution. Hence, ethnic-specific cut-offs for widely used obesity estimates, such as BMI and waist circumference, should be used to identify patients at early phases of obesity development.

#### References

- 1. Prospective Studies Collaboration, Whitlock G, Lewington S, et al. Body-mass index and cause-specific mortality in 900 000 adults: collaborative analyses of 57 prospective studies. Lancet. 2009;373:1083–96.
- GBD Obesity Collaborators, Afshin A, Forouzanfar MH, et al. Health effects of overweight and obesity in 195 countries over 25 years. N Engl J Med. 2017;377:13–27.
- NCD Risk Factor Collaboration. Worldwide trends in blood pressure from 1975 to 2015: a pooled analysis of 1479 population-based measurement studies with 19.1 million participants. Lancet. 2017;389:37–55.
- NCD Risk Factor Collaboration. Trends in adult body-mass index in 200 countries from 1975 to 2014: a pooled analysis of 1698 population-based measurement studies with 19.2 million participants. Lancet. 2016;387:1377–96.
- 5. Olsen MH, Angell SY, Asma S, et al. A call to action and a life course strategy to address the global burden of raised blood pressure on current and future generations: the Lancet Commission on hypertension. Lancet. 2016;388:2665–712.

- 6. Kontis V, Mathers CD, Rehm J, et al. Contribution of six risk factors to achieving the 25x25 non-communicable disease mortality reduction target: a modelling study. Lancet. 2014;384:427–37.
- Martin L, Oepen J, Reinehr T, et al. Ethnicity and cardiovascular risk factors: evaluation of 40,921 normal-weight, overweight or obese children and adolescents living in Central Europe. Int J Obes. 2015;39:45–51.
- Saxena S, Ambler G, Cole TJ, Majeed A. Ethnic group differences in overweight and obese children and young people in England: cross sectional survey. Arch Dis Child. 2004;89:30–6.
- Agyemang C, Kunst A, Bhopal R, et al. Dutch versus English advantage in the epidemic of central and generalised obesity is not shared by ethnic minority groups: comparative secondary analysis of cross-sectional data. Int J Obes. 2011;35:1334–46.
- Williams DR, Priest N, Anderson NB. Understanding associations among race, socioeconomic status, and health: patterns and prospects. Health Psychol. 2016;35:407–11.
- 11. World Health Organization. Obesity: preventing and managing the global epidemic. Report of a WHO consultation on obesity, June 3-5. Geneva: World Health Organization; 1997.
- 12. Nuttall FQ. Body mass index: obesity, BMI, and health: a critical review. Nutr Today. 2015;50:117–28.
- Janssen I, Katzmarzyk PT, Ross R. Waist circumference and not body mass index explains obesity-related health risk. Am J Clin Nutr. 2004;79:379–84.
- 14. Third Report of the National Cholesterol Education Program (NCEP) Expert Panel on Detection. Evaluation, and treatment of high blood cholesterol in adults (adult treatment panel III) final report. Circulation. 2002;106:3143–421.
- Alberti KG, Zimmet P, Shaw J. Metabolic syndrome—a new world-wide definition. A consensus statement from the International Diabetes Federation. Diabet Med. 2006;23:469–80.
- Elsayed EF, Tighiouart H, Weiner DE, et al. Waist-to-hip ratio and body mass index as risk factors for cardiovascular events in CKD. Am J Kidney Dis. 2008;52:49–57.
- Ware LJ, Rennie KL, Kruger HS, et al. Evaluation of waist-to-height ratio to predict 5 year cardiometabolic risk in sub-Saharan African adults. Nutr Metab Cardiovasc Dis. 2014;24:900–7.
- Ashwell M, Gunn P, Gibson S. Waist-to-height ratio is a better screening tool than waist circumference and BMI for adult cardiometabolic risk factors: systematic review and metaanalysis. Obes Rev. 2012;13:275–86.
- Swinburn BA, Ley SJ, Carmichael HE, Plank LD. Body size and composition in Polynesians. Int J Obes Relat Metab Disord. 1999;23:1178–83.
- 20. NCD Risk Factor Collaboration. A century of trends in adult human height. elife. 2016;5.
- Rush EC, Freitas I, Plank LD. Body size, body composition and fat distribution: comparative analysis of European, Maori, Pacific Island and Asian Indian adults. Br J Nutr. 2009;102:632–41.
- 22. Dudeja V, Misra A, Pandey RM, Devina G, Kumar G, Vikram NK. BMI does not accurately predict overweight in Asian Indians in northern India. Br J Nutr. 2001;86:105–12.
- Craig P, Samaras K, Freund J, Culton N, Halavatau V, Campbell L. BMI inaccurately reflects total body and abdominal fat in Tongans. Acta Diabetol. 2003;40(Suppl 1):S282–5.
- Kagawa M, Uenishi K, Kuroiwa C, Mori M, Binns CW. Is the BMI cut-off level for Japanese females for obesity set too high? A consideration from a body composition perspective. Asia Pac J Clin Nutr. 2006;15:502–7.
- Kruger HS, Schutte AE, Walsh CM, Kruger A, Rennie KL. Body mass index cut-points to identify cardiometabolic risk in black south Africans. Eur J Nutr. 2017;56:193–202.
- 26. NCD Risk Factor Collaboration. Worldwide trends in body-mass index, underweight, overweight, and obesity from 1975 to 2016: a pooled analysis of 2416 population-based measurement studies in 128.9 million children, adolescents, and adults. Lancet. 2017; 390:2627–42. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(17)32479-0.
- Ekoru K, Murphy GAV, Young EH, et al. Deriving an optimal threshold of waist circumference for detecting cardiometabolic risk in sub-Saharan Africa. Int J Obes. 2018;42:487–94. https:// doi.org/10.1038/ijo.2017.240.

# Part IV

Ethnic Specific Issues for Prevention and Treatment of Hypertension and Global CV Risk



# **New Notions on Salt Sensitivity**

Gert van Montfrans and Lizzy M. Brewster

# 15.1 The Classical View of Salt Sensitivity

The history of the study of *hypertension*, starting as a simple risk factor for cardiovascular disease and, if untreated, progressing to an assembly of lesions of the heart and vessels, runs parallel with the cumbersome struggle of governments to reduce daily *salt consumption* of the general public from a current average of 10 to a preferred 5 g. Few will contest the strong correlation between sodium intake and blood pressure since the Intersalt study found 2 g higher daily sodium intake associated with BP increases of systolic 6 and diastolic 3 mmHg, respectively [1]. Of note, the systolic BP rise normally seen with ageing was absent in various, indigenous populations consuming very low-sodium diets, such as the indigenous Yanomami people in Brazil. Many studies have shown a dose relation between sodium reduction and decreasing BP levels [2, 3]. While the feasibility of this ambitious goal may be questioned, the WHO aims to lower global sodium intake to less than 2 g daily by 2025.

However, the effect of sodium intake on BP varies considerably among individuals. Those who see their BP rise after an acute salt load and go down after salt depletion are called salt-sensitive (SS), and the others are salt-resistant (SR). Being salt-sensitive not only bears on individualising blood pressure-lowering treatment but also appears to be a cardiovascular risk factor irrespective of the level of blood

Department of Vascular Medicine, Academic Medical Centre, Amsterdam, The Netherlands

Department of Internal Medicine, Academic Medical Centre, University of Amsterdam, Amsterdam, The Netherlands e-mail: g.vanmontfrans@amc.uva.nl

L. M. Brewster Amsterdam Institute of Global Health Development, University of Amsterdam, Amsterdam, The Netherlands 15

G. van Montfrans (⊠)

<sup>©</sup> Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018 P. A. Modesti et al. (eds.), *Ethnic Diversities, Hypertension and Global Cardiovascular Risk*, Updates in Hypertension and Cardiovascular Protection, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-93148-7\_15

pressure. In a study with 27-year follow-up, Weinberger et al. showed that SS individuals, even when normotensive, had similar mortality rates as hypertensive individuals. SR normotensive subjects showed the best survival [4].

Salt sensitivity affects about one quarter of the normotensive adult population and more than half of all hypertensive patients. Salt sensitivity is higher than average in the elderly, hypertensives of African ethnicity (Afro-American or Afro-Caribbean: sub-Saharan origin) and patients with diabetes and kidney disease or when nephron number is low, such as in small-for-date infants [5]. In humans, the trait is normally distributed; therefore, the distinction between SS and SR members of the population has to be made by choosing an arbitrary magnitude of the saltinduced change in BP to define the groups. Regardless of possible causation by abnormalities of sodium handling, the SS phenotype is not usually characterised by alterations in salt balance (e.g. impaired natriuresis or expanded plasma volume) but rather by a hypertensive response to maintain it [6].

Mechanisms driving the sodium-induced increase in BP have been proposed more than 50 years ago by the internist Borst and the physiologist Guyton, who both demonstrated that long-term control of blood pressure is closely related to body fluid homeostasis [7, 8]. In their now considered classical view, a high-salt diet causes sodium accumulation, volume expansion, increased preload and cardiac output and then autoregulation for flow maintenance. The autoregulation in all vascular beds increases systemic vascular resistance, causing the kidneys to excrete more salt and water, thus reducing systems to normal and minimising any changes in blood pressure [9]. In SS, however, a new steady state of sodium homeostasis after a salt load takes about 3-5 days, with the kidney matching sodium intake and excretion, at the expense of an increased extracellular volume and gradual increase of blood pressure, by increased cardiac output and systemic peripheral resistance. In this classical textbook view, the kidney is central, particularly concerning the regulation of renal pressure natriuresis, demonstrating in SS an intrinsic (still unknown) abnormality of the kidney to excrete appropriate levels of salt at the appropriate time. An abnormal increase of the amount of renal salt reabsorption/retention is usually an early, critical abnormality that enables increased salt intake to initiate hypertension. The prevailing viewpoint then has mostly been that the increase in BP produced by salt loading in SS is a compensatory response to maintain salt balance via pressure natriuresis, owing to an underlying defect in a single or multiple physiological natriuretic systems. This explanation would explain the nonparallel, rightward-tilted shift in pressure natriuresis curves observed in SS models of hypertension.

At this point in summarising the classical viewpoint on mechanisms in SS and SR, it is fitting to mention that renal pressure natriures is in no way equals the blood pressure changes over time [10]. As Weinberger demonstrated in 1986, increased or reduced sodium excretion in terms of SS or SR seems to be a function of 'when and how you look': in 347 healthy black and white subjects, they found that after an acute salt load, 4-h natriures was no different. However, within 24 h, black subjects excreted less of the salt load than white subjects, although after volume contraction with furosemide, the black subjects excreted enough salt to make up the difference.

#### 15.2 Abnormal Vascular Responses in Salt Sensitivity

As discussed by Titze and Luft [9], Kurtz and others have challenged the above discussed ideas. They advance as a dominant BP-increasing mechanism in SS individuals on salt loading, rather than abnormal salt retention, a diminished vasodilatatory response [11]. They point out that during experimental increases in salt intake, healthy SR subjects undergo substantial salt retention and do not excrete salt more rapidly, retain less sodium or undergo less volume expansion than SS subjects. According to Kurtz and coworkers, compared with SR subjects, in SS individuals, the failure of vascular resistance to normally decrease during salt loading is the first hemodynamic abnormality occurring. As Laffer and coworkers in a recent study point out, studies of SS versus SR subjects failed to show abnormally increased sodium retention or increased cardiac output in the SS subjects. Actually, the haemodynamic pattern of SS hypertension is one of relative vasoconstriction or impaired vasodilation in response to a normal salt-induced increase in cardiac output [12]. To pursue this issue further, they investigated SS and SR normotensive and hypertensive subjects during a 24-h salt loading followed by 24-h salt deprivation and volume contraction by furosemide. Cardiac output was assessed by echocardiography. After salt loading, mean arterial pressure was higher in SS than in SR, owing to higher peripheral resistance in SS, with similar cardiac output in the two groups. Following salt depletion, cardiac output was equally reduced in the two groups, and peripheral resistance increased in SR, whose mean arterial pressure remained unchanged. In contrast, in SS, total peripheral resistance did not change. Thus, their mean arterial pressure normalised because of the reduction in cardiac output, abolishing the difference in MAP between the two groups. Laffer and coworkers concluded that SS are unable to modulate total peripheral resistance in response to either salt loading or salt depletion [12]. These results support vascular dysfunction, as opposed to total body autoregulation, as the predominant underlying mechanism in SS.

#### 15.3 A Third Salt-Storage Compartment Under the Skin

Recent ultra-long-term sodium balance studies have shown that sodium homeostasis is more complicated than the classical two-compartment model: current thinking dictates that body water is divided over the intracellular (2/3) and extracellular compartment (1/3). Within the extracellular compartment, sodium is the principal cation. The principal cation in the intracellular compartment is potassium. Because cell membranes are permeable for water, the osmolality is equal in both compartments. To control body water osmolality after a salt load, water will shift from the intra- to the extracellular compartment, resulting in a slight rise of body water osmolality and plasma sodium concentration [13]. This two-compartment model, supporting the notion that sodium intake and excretion are perfectly matched by the kidney during stable sodium intake, no longer holds. Recent long-term sodium balance studies in 10 healthy young men, accurately measuring sodium intake and excretion during 200 consecutive days (Mars flight simulations) in an enclosed habitat, were revealing. It was demonstrated that daily sodium excretion fluctuated continually, up to 100 mmol (about 2 g), although dietary salt intake was constant at about 9 g/ day [14]. Daily sodium excretion exhibited inverse aldosterone-dependent weekly rhythms.

As a result, net total body sodium (determined from differences in intake and excretion) varied up to 400 mmol, without any change in body weight, blood pressure or extracellular volume: contrary to current thinking that changes in total body sodium are always accompanied by changes in extracellular volume and weight.

The authors suggested the existence of a sodium reservoir, capable of storing large amounts of sodium non-osmotically (without water retention). Eventually, Na + MRI studies found such a reservoir to exist in the skin, directly under the keratinocyte layer and muscle [15]. Na + stores increase with age in both sexes, without concomitant changes in water content, changes in serum Na + or readily apparent volume expansion. Men store more sodium than women, and hypertensive patients have higher Na + stores than matched control subjects (Fig. 15.1). This 'third compartment' can be reduced by dialysis and diuretics. In an earlier study, the same authors showed that hyperaldosteronism leads to water-free Na + storage in the muscle, which can be reversed by removal of the culprit adenoma or spironolactone [16]. The sodium stores in the muscles and the skin were bound as osmotically inactive sodium to negatively charged polysaccharides, called glycosaminoglycans. As a result of this binding, sodium retention is not accompanied by water retention.

Titze and coworkers found that the skin storage was dynamic and regulated by macrophages acting as local osmosensors, leading to VEGF-C growth factor production stimulating lymph capillary density to facilitate clearance of salt from skin stores. For details, see Fig. 15.2, from [9]. For the record, Titze and Luft draw our attention to a publication 30 years ago in which Russian researchers arrived at similar findings, albeit in white rats.

These findings imply that although the kidneys regulate the sodium content of the body, they are not the sole organs participating in the process [9]. The fact that groups of subjects known with classical salt-sensitive hypertension may also be those with large amounts of stored sodium in the skin and muscles adds a new chapter to the mechanisms driving salt-sensitive hypertension. When in animal experiments the skin storage site was disrupted by whatever mechanism, a salt load invariably increased blood pressure. At this point in time, the teleological advantages of the described third sodium compartment are not easy to understand nor its clinical ramifications. Whether the architecture of pigmented skin of African ancestry patients might be related to salt transport to and from the skin as a possible mechanism for the excess SS hypertension found in black people seems an intriguing research possibility.

Yet, to stay on *terra cognita*, as if saluting the erstwhile pioneers of renal pressure natriuresis, Titze and Luft conclude their summary of 15-year ground-breaking research by presenting on the basis of their ultra-long-term balance studies, an old fashioned but modified steep pressure natriuresis curve with a period of 60 days [9].



**Fig. 15.1** From [16]. Two examples of 23 Na magnetic resonance imaging  $(^{23}$ Na-MRI) of tissue Na<sup>+</sup>. (a) representative image of the lower leg of a young hypertensive man vs an older hypertensive man. Tubes with solutions containing 10, 20, 30 and 40 mmol/l of NaCl are arranged below the extremity for calibration. Tissue Na<sup>+</sup> content is increased in the old compared with the young subject. (b) tissue water in the same subjects detected with conventional <sup>1</sup>H-MRI. No difference in muscle water content is visible to the naked eye [16]. (By permission from Kopp C, Linz P, Dahlmann A et al. <sup>23</sup>Na magnetic resonance imaging of tissue sodium. Hypertension. 2012;59:167–72. Copyright *Hypertension*, AHA)

# 15.4 Sulodexide as a Novel Drug Target for (Salt-Sensitive?) Hypertension

Based on this briefly outlined framework, it seems but a small step to aim for a proper functioning endothelial surface layer (ESL), as a potential drug target for hypertension [17]. The ESL is a dynamic cell layer on the luminal side of the endothelial cell that is in continuous exchange with blood flow. It comprises a network



**Fig. 15.2** From [9]. Panel (**a**), illustrates the traditional research approach for body electrolyte balance and blood pressure homeostasis, based on the concept of passive body fluid equilibrium in closed systems where known forces are balanced and electrolyte concentrations are not remarkably different between blood volume and interstitial volume. (**b**) Extended research approach for body electrolyte balance and blood pressure homeostasis, based on the finding that interstitial electrolyte concentrations are higher than in blood ('skin sodium storage'). Interstitial electrolyte balance is not achieved by renal blood purification alone but instead relies on additional extrarenal regulatory mechanisms within the skin interstitium. Macrophages act as local osmosensors that regulate local interstitial electrolyte clearance via other growth factor C-dependent mechanism, enhancing electrolyte clearance via other growth factor's mediated modulation of the lymph capillary network in the skin. *Cl* chloride; *eNOS* endothelial nitric oxide synthase; *Na*<sup>+</sup> sodium; *NO* nitric oxide; *VEGF* vascular endothelial growth factor receptor (By permission from Titze J, Luft FC. Speculations on salt and the genesis of arterial hypertension. Kidney Int. 2017;91:1324–35. Copyright Kidney International, International Society of Nephrology)

of glycoproteins to which glycosaminoglycan (GAG) chains are attached. As mentioned earlier, GAGs are negatively charged polysaccharides that reversibly bind the abundant cation Na + at hand. The sodium binding capacity of the entire vascular ESL can be roughly estimated to store 30–900 mmol. Great variability in ESL volume has been reported in many different medical conditions. Most of these are characterised by an expanded extracellular volume, increased blood pressure or both, suggesting that variability in sodium homeostasis and salt sensitivity may be related to the quality of the ESL [18].

Sulodexide is a commercially available highly purified mixture of GAGs, consisting of 80% heparan sulphate and 20% dermatan sulphate. Sulodexide improves ESL function and lipid profiles and reduces platelet aggregation. Sulodexide has been used clinically for the prophylaxis and treatment of vascular diseases with increased risk of thrombosis, including intermittent claudication, peripheral arterial occlusive disease and post-myocardial infarction. The compound has also been investigated in the treatment of diabetic kidney disease and diabetic neuropathy. The available data were meta-analysed on BP-lowering effect, as some sort of off-label effect of sulodexide, focusing on the presumed beneficial increase of salt-storage capacity [17]. Randomised controlled trials were selected of at least 4-week duration. Of 93 full-text articles, 8 studies were included comprising 3019 participants. The main results are shown in Fig. 15.3 as forest plots of systolic and diastolic BP changes. Sulodexide treatment led to a significant BP reduction, of 2.2/1.7 mmHg. On pooling these findings for those with baseline BP <140/90 mmHg and two studies recruiting >140/90 mmHg, it was observed that in the latter two controlled studies, BP decrease was 10.2/5.4 mmHg. Sulodexide seems to be well tolerated. Most adverse effects reported were related to the GI system and seem to be transient in nature.

The authors understandably argue that these effects may clearly be related to improvement of the quality of the ESL, both in improving NO bioavailability, as increasing its non-osmotic sodium storage capacity. Considering its



Studies have been separated according to mean baseline BP as hypertensive (>140/90 mmHg) or nonhypertensive (<140/90 mmHg). Studies were weighted by the inverse of variance assuming random effects. The diameter of the point estimate (circle), representing mean BP changes, is proportional to the weight of the study. BL, baseline; DBP, diastolic, BP; SBP, systolic BP.

**Fig. 15.3** Forest plot of systolic (upper panel) and diastolic (lower panel) BP changes after at least 4-week sulodexide treatment, compared to control (By permission of Olde Engberink RH, PhD Thesis, University of Amsterdam 2017, Clinical impact of non-osmotic sodium storage. Chapter 6, The blood pressure lowering potential of sulodexide—a systematic review and meta-analysis)



Studies have been separated according to mean baseline BP as hypertensive (>140/90 mmHg) or nonhypertensive (<140/90 mmHg). Studies were weighted by the inverse of variance assuming random effects. The diameter of the point estimate (circle), representing mean BP changes, is proportional to the weight of the study. BL, baseline; DBP, diastolic, BP; SBP, systolic BP.

#### Fig. 15.3 (continued)

anti-inflammatory and antithrombotic actions, it is conceivable that sulodexide may render additional cardioprotective benefits compared to the known classes of antihypertensive compounds. BP was not a major outcome in these studies, but notwithstanding a number of inherent methodological shortcomings, there is certainly scope for further work on this interesting new drug target in hypertension, probably in particular for more severe complicated forms of hypertension [17].

### 15.5 Creatine Kinase and Renal Sodium Excretion

Finally, it has been proposed that the reduced sodium excretion in salt-sensitive people following a high-salt diet might be related to high creatine kinase (CK) concentrations in some. CK is known to promote high blood pressure through greater vascular contractility and to regenerate ATP near tubular Na<sup>+</sup>/K<sup>+</sup>-ATPase for sodium

transport. These data provide first indications that differential CK activity might help explain the observed variation in sodium excretion in humans beyond ancestry or skin colour. This new development offers also interesting new possible drug targets to lower blood pressure.

There is a wide interindividual variation in the response to sodium intake, and some people display a slower urinary excretion of sodium after a standard sodium load than others, as we have seen earlier in this text. Brewster et al. proposed that these interindividual differences in renal sodium handling may be related to the variation in activity of the enzyme creatine kinase (CK) observed in humans [19].

CK catalyses the rapid transfer of a phosphoryl group from creatine phosphate to ADP, thereby forming creatine and ATP: creatine phosphate+MgADP↔creatine+M gATP.

CK connects sites of ATP production (glycolysis and mitochondrial oxidative phosphorylation) with subcellular sites of ATP utilisation, including myosin ATPase and myosin light chain kinase at the contractile proteins, and Ca2 + -ATPase and Na+/K + -ATPase at cellular membranes, where it rapidly regenerates ATP in situ from phosphocreatine. These ATPases preferably use ATP regenerated by CK. Thus, CK is thought to enhance ATP buffer capacity for cardiovascular contractility and renal sodium retention and increase hypertension risk [20].

Sixty healthy men (29 European and 31 African ancestry), almost all normotensive, with a mean age of 37 were assigned to low-sodium intake (<50 mmol/d) during 7 days, followed by 3 days of high sodium intake (>200 mmol/d). Sodium excretion (mmol/24 h) after high sodium was 260 (28.3) in the high CK tertile versus 415 (26.3) mmol/24 h in the low CK tertile (P <0.001), with a decrease in urinary sodium excretion of 98 mmol/24 h for each increase in log CK, adjusted for age and African ancestry.

Relatively high tissue and plasma CK activity is found in persons of African ancestry [20]. Also, persons of African ancestry are known to have an enhanced ability to retain sodium. This is accompanied by lower potassium excretion, whereas renin activity is, on average, lower in persons with African versus European ancestry. The enhanced capacity of the kidney to retain sodium is thought to play a major role in the greater prevalence of (sodium-sensitive) hypertension in this population subgroup.

These findings are certainly not meant for pleasing readers only interested in basic mechanisms: the first studies with specific CK blocking agents have been reported [21], and do not refute the hypothesis that CK plays a major role in blood pressure regulation, and may well be a future drug target to lower high blood pressure.

The clinical meaning of the new findings described in this brief overview will of course require long-term longitudinal prospective studies; to end aptly, we quote once more Titze and Luft: 'how much there remains to be learned about salt' [9].

Acknowledgement The authors are indebted to Rik Olde Engberink, whose original ideas were invaluable in drafting this chapter.

### References

- 1. Intersalt: an International study of electrolyte excretion and blood pressure. Results for 24 hour urinary sodium and potassium excretion. Intersalt Cooperative Research Group. BMJ. 1988;297:319–28.
- MacGregor GA, Markandu ND, Sagnella GA, et al. Double-blind study of three sodium intakes and long-term effects of sodium restriction in essential hypertension. Lancet. 1989;2:1244–7.
- 3. He FJ, Li J, MacGregor GA. Effect of longer term modest salt reduction on blood pressure: Cochrane systematic review and meta-analysis of randomised trials. BMJ. 2013;346:f1325.
- 4. Weinberger MH, Fineberg NS, Fineberg SE, et al. Salt sensitivity, pulse pressure, and death in normal and hypertensive humans. Hypertension. 2001;37:429–32.
- 5. De Boer MP, Ijzerman RG, de Jongh RT, et al. Birth weight relates to salt sensitivity of blood pressure in healthy adults. Hypertension. 2008;51:928–32.
- Elijovich F, Weinberger MH, et al. Salt-sensitivity of blood pressure. A scientific statement from the American Heart Association. Hypertension. 2016;68:e7–e46.
- Borst JG, Borst-de Geus A. Hypertension explained by Starling's theory of circulatory homeostasis. Lancet. 1963;1:677–82.
- 8. Guyton AC. Blood pressure control—special role of the kidneys and body fluids. Science. 1991;252:1813–6.
- 9. Titze J, Luft FC. Speculations on salt and the genesis of arterial hypertension. Kidney Int. 2017;91:1324–35.
- Weinberger MH, Miller JZ, Luft FC, et al. Definitions and characteristics of sodium sensitivity and blood pressure resistance. Hypertension. 1986;8:1127–34.
- 11. Kurtz TW, Dominiczak AF, DiCarlo SE, et al. Molecular based mechanisms of mendelian forms of salt-dependent hypertension: questioning the prevailing theory. Hypertension. 2015;65:932–41.
- Laffer CL, Scott RC III, Titze J, et al. Hemodynamics and salt-and- water balance link sodium storage and vascular dysfunction in salt-sensitive subjects. Hypertension. 2016;68:195–203.
- Guyton AC, Hall JE. Guyton and Hall textbook of medical physiology. 12th ed. Philadelphia, PA: Saunders/Elsevier; 2011.
- 14. Rakova N, Juttner K, Dahlmann A, et al. Long-term space flight simulation reveals infradian rhythmicity in human Na (+) balance. Cell Metab. 2013;17:125–31.
- Kopp C, Linz P, Dahlmann A, et al. <sup>23</sup>Na magnetic resonance imaging determined tissue sodium in healthy subjects and hypertensive subjects. Hypertension. 2013;61:635–40.
- Kopp C, Linz P, Wachsmuth L, et al. <sup>23</sup>Na magnetic resonance imaging of tissue sodium. Hypertension. 2012;59:167–72.
- Olde Engberink RH, Rorije NM, Lambers Heerspink HJ, et al. The blood pressure lowering potential of sulodexide—a systematic review and meta-analysis. Br J Clin Pharmacol. 2015;80:1245–53.
- 18. Olde Engberink RH, Rorije NM, Homan van der Heide JJ, et al. Role of the vascular wall in sodium homeostasis and salt sensitivity. J Am Soc Nephrol. 2015;26:777–83.
- 19. Brewster LM, Oudman I, Nannan Panday RV, et al. Creatine kinase and renal sodium excretion in African and European men on a high sodium diet. J Clin Hypertens. 2018;20:334–41.
- 20. Brewster LM, Mairuhu G, Bindraban NR, et al. Creatine kinase activity is associated with blood pressure. Circulation. 2006;114:2034–9.
- Karamat FA, Oudman I, Haan YC, et al. Creatine kinase inhibition lowers systemic arterial blood pressure in spontaneously hypertensive rats: a randomized controlled trial. J Hypertens. 2016;34:2418–26.



# **Body Image Perception in Ethnic Minorities: Implications for Prevention**

16

Emanuela Gualdi-Russo

### 16.1 Introduction

Body image is a complex, subjective, and multidimensional psychological construct that includes self-perceptions and self-attitudes related to the body, as well as beliefs, feelings, and behaviors [1].

Procedures for the assessment of body image perception and satisfaction involve questionnaires and/or figure rating scales [2]. These procedures are generally completed by anthropometric evaluation, since relationships of body image perception with anthropometric data have been demonstrated [3–5]. Numerous anthropometric methods can be used to assess weight status and body fat distribution. In addition to the abdominal circumference and waist-to-hip ratio, the body mass index (BMI, calculated as weight, in kilograms, divided by the square of height, in meters) is currently the most used parameter for defining weight status in adults.

Based on the selection of actual and ideal figures, the assessment of body dissatisfaction is calculated by Feel minus Ideal Discrepancy (FID) index: negative scores indicate the desire to be fatter and positive scores the desire to be thinner (body image satisfaction has score 0) [6]. Inconsistency in the perceived weight status is assessed by the Feel weight status minus Actual weight status Inconsistency (FAI) index: negative scores indicate weight status underestimation and positive scores weight status overestimation (a realistic perception of weight status has a score of 0) [5].

The diffusion of weight disorders is often connected to body image misperception and distortion: thin subjects might overestimate their weight and, conversely,

E. Gualdi-Russo

Department of Biomedical and Specialty Surgical Sciences,

University of Ferrara, Ferrara, Italy

e-mail: emanuela.gualdi@unife.it; gldmnl@unife.it

<sup>©</sup> Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018

P. A. Modesti et al. (eds.), *Ethnic Diversities, Hypertension and Global Cardiovascular Risk*, Updates in Hypertension and Cardiovascular Protection,

https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-93148-7\_16

obese subjects might be unaware that their weight is too high. In such cases of misperception, as well as in cases of body image dissatisfaction, there is often an association with weight-related behaviors [7, 8].

Substantial sex differences have been found in body image perception. More women than men typically perceive themselves as fatter than they actually are [9]. Men are more likely to underestimate their weight. Consequently, men represent a high-risk group for the development of overweight. A clear discrepancy between body image perception and weight status was also found in overweight/obese children and adolescents demonstrating that some of them were completely unaware of their condition and indicating the need to carefully follow such cases during growth and development [3].

Furthermore, a lower perception of overweight/obesity especially in immigrants or generally in people with lower socioeconomic status (SES) was observed in Western countries [10–12]. In immigrants, a change in their beauty ideals and a distortion of their body image perception with consequent weight disorders can occur during the migration and acculturation processes in the new country. Overweight and obesity increase with length of time after migration because the acculturation in the host society favors the adoption of obesogenic behaviors [13, 14]. Parental migrant status contributes to greater prevalence of overweight and obesity in children. Unhealthy eating and physical activity (PA) habits are more frequent in immigrants [15–17]. Even in these cases, assessment of body image perception can be effective in revealing a health risk factor associated with misperception [18].

#### 16.2 Ethnic Variability

There are anthropometric differences within and between ethnic groups [19]. In addition to genetic differences, environmental and cultural conditions and behavioral differences in diet and PA habits could contribute to disparities in the onset of obesity. The prevalence of overweight and obesity is higher in ethnic minority groups and, especially, in women of lower SES [20].

Although with some inconsistency of results, studies on body image and weight status generally report a preference of Caucasians for a thinner body ideal compared to African-Americans. Caucasians also show greater body dissatisfaction and body discrepancy than African- or Asian-Americans. In contrast, a similar ideal body size was reported among Caucasians, African-Americans, and Asian-Americans. After controlling for BMI, Caucasians and Asian-Americans showed greater body discrepancy than African-Americans [21], suggesting that Black males from the USA have a greater preference for a larger body size and a more positive image than White males from the same country based on 20 studies of 27 from literature [22]. No difference in body image perception was found between

Hispanic Americans and Whites. Native Americans show more body image concerns than Whites, and their dissatisfaction is associated with higher BMI values. According to three of four studies, Pacific Islanders tend to prefer a larger body size in comparison with Whites. Among populations from Middle Eastern countries, a preference for a large body size was observed in Bahraini male adolescents [23]. Discrepant findings emerge from literature reports on body image perception in Asians and Whites [22]. Although there is a common opinion that misperception and weight disorders typically affect subjects living in developed Western countries, the prevalence of body dissatisfaction and body image disorders are also increasing in developing non-Western countries, such as China [24]. Moreover, a study of Japanese adolescents revealed that the increasing body image disturbance is a public health concern [25].

A detailed picture of body image perception among Africans living in Africa or as immigrants in Europe is presented below.

### 16.3 Body Image in Africans

In a recent review [26], the body image perception and BMI of Africans living in their countries or as immigrants in Europe were analyzed. In southern Africa, a preference for a heavier body was expressed by women living in Zimbabwe and by Zulus in South Africa [27, 28]. Overweight was preferred by residents in rural areas in comparison with Cape Town residents [29, 30]. Residents in central African countries seemed to prefer a normal/slightly overweight body, showing a low level of dissatisfaction with their body [26]. North African residents in Tunisia, Moroccan women living in Casablanca, and Egyptian students were aware of their body size and wanted to be thinner [31–35]. Conversely, three studies on Moroccan residents reported a misperception of body weight and a preference for a heavier body [36–38]. North African female immigrants in Italy had a higher prevalence of overweight and a greater body image dissatisfaction than Italians or Africans living in Tunisia and Morocco [31].

In summary, the literature review shows different body preferences among African residents according to country and SES. An ancestral beauty ideal (shapely body) is still present in relation to a low SES or an isolation condition. Body image dissatisfaction is always higher in African immigrants than in residents.

In African women, the quantitative assessment of dissatisfaction shows an increase of FID values according to a geographical gradient from southern Africa to Europe (African immigrants) (Fig. 16.1).

These data show significant differences in body ideals of Africans and consequently in body dissatisfaction, which is particularly high in immigrants. This trend is consistent with the increase in their weight status from Southern to Northern Africa and to Europe (Fig. 16.1).



#### **Body Image Screening: A Tool for Control** 16.4 and Prevention of Weight Disorders

It is important to investigate the complex relationship between body image perception and weight status because of its influence on eating behaviors and health risk. In view of the significant correlations between body image and anthropometric traits, body image perception should be used as a proxy indicator of body weight or adiposity [39, 40]. Reducing body dissatisfaction and increasing body esteem are strategies to improve treatment effects: longitudinal follow-up may give important information on changes in the perception of body image following obesity treatment.

The importance of considering body image dissatisfaction and discrepancies should be emphasized on account of the associated health consequences. Particular attention should also be given to the sex and ethnic differences in cultural concepts of beauty, with the provision of sex- and ethnicity-tailored intervention programs. Monitoring the evolution over time of perceived and ideal body image represents a primary health goal to guarantee well-being and health in immigrants and minority groups.

In conclusion, the planning of health strategies for the management of noncommunicable diseases should also consider the body image perception. Greater efforts are needed to reduce health inequalities by promoting a healthy lifestyle and controlling associated risk factors in high-risk groups.

data collected from a

previous paper) [26]

#### References

- 1. Cash TF. Body image: past, present, and future. Body Image. 2004;1:1-5.
- Thompson JK. Assessment of body image. In: Allison DB, editor. Handbook of assessment methods for eating behaviors and weight-related problems. London: SAGE; 1995. p. 119–48.
- Gualdi-Russo E, Albertini A, Argnani L, Celenza F, Nicolucci M, Toselli S. Weight status and body image perception in Italian children. J Hum Nutr Diet. 2008;21:39–45.
- Harring HA, Montgomery K, Hardin J. Perceptions of body weight, weight management strategies, and depressive symptoms among US college students. J Am Coll Heal. 2010;59:43–50.
- Zaccagni L, Masotti S, Donati R, Mazzoni G, Gualdi-Russo E. Body image and weight perceptions in relation to actual measurements by means of a new index and level of physical activity in Italian university students. J Transl Med. 2014;12:42.
- Mciza Z, Goedecke JH, Steyn NP, Charlton K, Puoane T, Meltzer S, Levitt NS, Labert EV. Development and validation of instruments measuring body image and body weight dissatisfaction in South African mothers and their daughters. Public Health Nutr. 2005;8:509–19.
- Swami V, Frederock DA, Aavik T, Alcalay L, Allik J, Anderson D, et al. The attractive female body weight and female body dissatisfaction in 26 countries across 10 world regions: results of the international body project I. Personal Soc Psychol Bull. 2010;36:309–25.
- Volery M, Carrard I, Rouget P, Archinard M, Golay A. Cognitive distortions in obese patients with or without eating disorders. Eat Weight Disord. 2006;11:123–6.
- Nissen K, Holm L. Obesity management. Literature review: perceptions and management of body size among normal weight and moderately overweight people. Obes Rev. 2014;16:150–60.
- Brown SR, Hossain MB, Bronner Y. African American male and female student perceptions of Pulvers body images: implications for obesity, health care, and prevention. J Health Care Poor Underserved. 2014;25:1328–40.
- Paeratakul S, White MA, Williamson DA, Ryan DH, Bray GA. Sex, race/ethnicity, socioeconomic status, and BMI in relation to self-perception of overweight. Obes Res. 2002;10:345–50.
- Pampel FC, Krueger PM, Denney JT. Socioeconomic disparities in health behaviors. Annu Rev Sociol. 2010;36:349–70.
- Gadd M, Sundquist J, Johansson S. Do immigrants have an increased prevalence of unhealthy behaviours and risk factors for coronary heart disease? Eur J Cardiovasc Prev Rehabil. 2005;12:535–41.
- 14. Commodore-Mensah Y, Ukonu N, Obisesan O, Aboagye JK, Agyemang C, Reilly CM, Dunbar SB, Okosun IS. Length of residence in the United States is associated with a higher prevalence of Cardiometabolic risk factors in immigrants: a contemporary analysis of the National Health Interview Survey. J Am Heart Assoc. 2016;4:5(11).
- 15. Ebenegger V, Marques-Vidal PM, Nydegger A, Laimbacher J, Niederer I, Bürgi F, Giusti V, Bodenmann P, Kriemler S, Puder JJ. Independent contribution of parental migrant status and educational level to adiposity and eating habits in preschool children. Eur J Clin Nutr. 2011;65:210–8.
- Toselli S, Zaccagni L, Celenza F, Albertini A, Gualdi-Russo E. Risk factors of overweight and obesity among preschool children with different ethnic background. Endocrine. 2015;49:717–25.
- Zaccagni L, Toselli S, Celenza F, Albertini A, Gualdi-Russo E. Sports activities in preschool children differed between those born to immigrants and native Italians. Acta Paediatr. 2017;106:1184–91.
- Brener ND, Mcmanus T, Galuska DA, Lowry R, Wechsler H. Reliability and validity of selfreported height and weight among high school students. J Adolesc Health. 2003;32:281–7.
- Gualdi-Russo E, Toselli S, Masotti S, Marzouk D, Sundquist K, Sundquist J. Health, growth and psychosocial adaptation of immigrant children. Eur J Pub Health. 2014;24(Suppl 1):16–25.
- 20. Demarest J, Allen R. Body image: gender, ethnic, and age differences. J Soc Psychol. 2000;140:465–72.

- 21. Gluck ME, Geliebter A. Racial/ethnic differences in body image and eating behaviors. Eat Behav. 2002;3:143–51.
- 22. Ricciardelli LA, McCabe MP, Williams RJ, Thompson JK. The role of ethnicity and culture in body image and disordered eating among males. Clin Psychol Rev. 2007;27:582–606.
- Al-Sendi AM, Shetty P, Musaiger AO. Body weight perception among Bahraini adolescents. Child Care Health Dev. 2004;30:369–76.
- 24. Xu X, Mellor D, Kiehne M, Ricciardelli LA, McCabe MP, Xu Y. Body dissatisfaction, engagement in body change behaviors and sociocultural influences on body image among Chinese adolescents. Body Image. 2010;7:156–64.
- Chisuwa N, O'Dea JA. Body image and eating disorders amongst Japanese adolescents. A review of the literature. Appetite. 2010;54:5–15.
- 26. Toselli S, Rinaldo N, Gualdi-Russo E. Body image perception of African immigrants in Europe. Glob Health. 2016;12:48.
- 27. Swami V, Mada R, Tovée MJ. Weight discrepancy and body appreciation of Zimbabwean women in Zimbabwe and Britain. Body Image. 2012;9:559–62.
- Tovée MJ, Swami V, Furnham A, Mangalparsad R. Changing perceptions of attractiveness as observers are exposed to a different culture. Evol Hum Behav. 2006;27:443–56.
- 29. Puoane T, Fourie JM, Shapiro M, Rosling L, Tshaka NC, Oelefse A. 'Big is beautiful'—an exploration with urban black community health workers in a south African township. South Afr J Clin Nutr. 2005;18:6–15.
- 30. Faber M, Kruger HS. Dietary intake, perceptions regarding body weight, and attitudes toward weight control of normal weight, overweight, and obese black females in a rural village in South Africa. Ethn Dis. 2005;15:238–45.
- Gualdi-Russo E, Rinaldo N, Khyatti M, Lakhoua C, Toselli S. Weight status, fatness and body image perception of north African immigrant women in Italy. Public Health Nutr. 2016;19:2743–51.
- 32. Jaeger B, Ruggiero GM, Edlund B, Gomez-Perretta C, Lang F, Mohammadkhani P, et al. Body dissatisfaction and its interrelations with other risk factors for bulimia nervosa in 12 countries. Psychother Psychosom. 2002;71:54–61.
- Nicolau M, Benjelloun S, Stronks K, van Dam RM, Seidell JC, Doak CM. Influences on body weight of female Moroccan migrants in the Netherlands: a qualitative study. Health Place. 2012;18:883–91.
- 34. El Ansari W, Dibba E, Labeeb S, Stock C. Body image concern and its correlates among male and female undergraduate students at Assuit University in Egypt. Glob J Health Sci. 2014;6:105–17.
- El Ansari W, Labeeb S, Moseley L, Kotb S, El-Houfy A. Physical and psychological well-being of university students: survey of eleven faculties in Egypt. Int J Prev Med. 2013;4:293–310.
- Lahmam A, Baali A, Hilali MK, Cherkaoui M, Chapuis-Lucciani N, Boetsch G. Obesity, overweight and body-weight perception in a high atlas Moroccan population. Obes Rev. 2008;9:93–9.
- Rguibi M, Belahsen R. Overweight and obesity among urban Sahraoui women of South Morocco. Ethn Dis. 2004;14:542–7.
- Rguibi M, Belahsen R. Body size preferences and sociocultural influences on attitudes towards obesity among Moroccan Sahraoui women. Body Image. 2006;3:395–400.
- Madrigal H, Irala J, Martinez-Gonzalez MA, Kearney J, Gibney M, Martinez JA. Percepcion de la imagen corporal como aproximacion cualitativa al estado de utricion. Salud Publica Mex. 1999;41:479–86.
- 40. Sánchez-Villegas A, Madrigal H, Martínez-González MA, Kearney J, Gibney MJ, de Irala J, Martínez JA. Perception of body image as indicator of weight status in the European union. J Hum Nutr Diet. 2001;14:93–102.



# Risk Assessment of Future Type 2 Diabetes and Implication for Prevention

17

Pietro Amedeo Modesti, Maria Calabrese, and Giorgio Galanti

# 17.1 Overweight and Obesity at the Global Level

Nutrition and lifestyle transition seem to play a role in disclosing the predisposition for the development of type 2 diabetes in different populations with special regard to Asian and African countries. Being overweight in childhood and adolescence is associated with greater risk and earlier onset of chronic disorders such as type 2 diabetes, and the incidence of new diabetes is growing at the global level [1, 2], and a special focus is now placed on low-income countries [3, 4]. The NCD Risk Factor Collaboration recently pooled 2416 population-based studies with measurements of height and weight on 128.9 million participants aged 5 years and older [5]. Data analysis revealed that mean BMI and prevalence of obesity increased worldwide in children and adolescents from 1975 to 2016, with the rate of change in mean BMI moderately correlated with that of adults until around 2000 but only weakly correlated afterward. Likewise the worldwide number of adult women with obesity increased from 69 (57–83) million in 1975 to 390 (363–418) million in 2016; the number of men with obesity increased from 31 (24–39) million in 1975 to 281

P. A. Modesti (🖂) · G. Galanti

Department of Clinical and Experimental Medicine, University of Florence, Firenze, Italy e-mail: pamodesti@unifi.it

M. Calabrese

Diabetology Unit, Hospital "Misericordia e Dolce", Azienda USL Toscana Centro, Prato, Italy e-mail: marial.calabrese@uslcentro.toscana.it

<sup>©</sup> Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018

P. A. Modesti et al. (eds.), Ethnic Diversities, Hypertension and Global

Cardiovascular Risk, Updates in Hypertension and Cardiovascular Protection, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-93148-7\_17

(257–307) million in 2016. Most importantly, the regions with the largest absolute increase in the number of children and adolescents with obesity were East Asia, the Middle East and North Africa, and South Asia [5].

# 17.2 Overweight and Obesity Among Ethnic Minorities in Italy

According to the national survey "Status and social integration of foreign citizens in Italy," conducted by ISTAT between 2011 and 2012, 38.4% of the foreign population resident in Italy was overweight/obese (47.8% of males and 30.7% of females) [6]. Among men the highest percentage of overweight/obesity was observed among those coming from America (42.5% and 11.5% respectively), from Europe (42.4% and 8.6%), and from North Africa (41.0% and 7.6%). Among women, the highest rate of overweight/obesity was among those coming from North Africa (33.1% and 10.4%, respectively), from sub-Saharan Africa (30.0% and 10.4%), and from Central-Western Asia (29.9% and 5.4%).

Considering the ten most frequent foreign nationalities in Italy, among men, prevalence of overweight/obesity higher than the average value (47.8%) was observed among the Moldovans (53.8%), the Ukrainians (53.2%), the Romanians (52.1%), the Albanians (50.8%), and the Moroccans (49.1%). Among women, overweight/obesity prevalence higher than the average value (30.7%) was observed among Moroccans (42.3%), Moldovans (38.3%), Ukrainians (35.6%), (32.5%), Tunisian (31.7%), and Filipino (31.1%). Moreover, for some nationalities, the difference in absolute prevalence of overweight/obesity between males and females was over 20% (Romania and Albania), while for others (Morocco, Tunisia, and China), it was less than 10% [6].

Among men, the prevalence of overweight and obesity was always 50% higher in the 46–55 age group, with the exception of those coming from East Asia and Oceania. Among those who come from America, the prevalence of overweight or obesity was more than 50% for all age groups. Percentages above 60% are observed for Europeans over 35 years of age. With regard to women, a linear increase in the prevalence of overweight/obesity with increasing age was instead observed. Immigrants from North Africa had overweight or obesity prevalence values higher than average values for each age group, exceeding 60% over 45 years of age. The results of the multivariate models show that in the immigrant population, being a woman and living in a family with Italians were protective factor from the condition of overweight/obesity [6].

Similarly to other research, the results of this study also show that the probability of overweight/obesity was directly associated with the length of stay in Italy [7, 8]. The risk of overweight/obesity increases with age and is greater for those living in Italy for over 5 years [6].

A higher probability of being overweight or obese was then observed among those who had a low socioeconomic level, in terms of absence of employment and level of medium/low education. This modest evidence is in line with a Dutch study [9] which found that overweight/obesity was associated with socioeconomic status only for some subgroups of the immigrant population, thus suggesting that prevention interventions should be targeted specifically for the individual communities, regardless of their social position.

Compared to Europeans, lower odds of overweight/obesity were observed among foreigners coming from sub-Saharan Africa and from Asia and higher odds among Americans. After adjusting for sociodemographic factors and lifestyles, the results showed a greater likelihood of overweight/obesity among American immigrants [6]. A study conducted in Peru showed a significant increase in obesity in the immigrant population from rural areas to urban areas, an effect perhaps similar to that observed in the Peruvian population that emigrates abroad [10]. The result is also consistent with a Swedish study reporting adjusted prevalence of BMI among Chileans higher than the native Swedes [11]. Moreover, a lower probability of weighting excess among the citizens coming from East Asia was observed, in line with what observed elsewhere [12, 13]. Chances of obesity in Italy were also slightly higher for former smokers than those who have never smoked and lower for those who smoke currently [6].

Overweight and obesity are the main risk factors for the development of new T2DM, and the importance of body weight control is well recognized in prevention [14–16]. Modest weight loss (5–10% of body weight) and modest physical activity (30 min daily) indeed offer a variety of benefits in addition to the possibility of preventing or delaying T2DM [15, 17]. Rendering targeted advice to at-risk individuals is thus especially imperative for physicians.

#### 17.3 Who Is at High Risk of Type 2 Diabetes?

The main question is: Who is to be considered at high risk? Subjects originating from South Asia, China, and Africa develop T2DM at a higher rate, at an earlier age, and at lower ranges of BMI than their European counterparts [18]. A clustering of different genetic defects or polymorphisms, the "thrifty gene" hypothesis, a genetic susceptibility to insulin resistance and higher central adiposity at similar BMI levels, or epigenetic changes occurring during gestation might play a role in influencing metabolic phenotypes of Asian populations [16, 19, 20]. For these reasons, the WHO consultation group recommends a lower cutoff of BMI for Asians with respect to native European populations [21]. The identified diagnostic cutoff for being overweight is 23 kg/m<sup>2</sup> in India and 24 kg/m<sup>2</sup> in China [22, 23]. Consequently, the American Diabetes Association (ADA) recommended lowering the threshold for diabetes screening to a BMI of 23 kg/m<sup>2</sup> or more in Asian Americans [24], and the UK National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE) has recommended thresholds to identify South Asians at an increased risk of diabetes (23 kg/m<sup>2</sup>) and those at a high risk (27.5 kg/m<sup>2</sup>) [25]. The main scientific societies in Europe still give little attention to the different cutoffs for overweight of ethnic minorities [15].

Proper consideration of this issue by European physicians when facing these new patients in their offices might increase opportunities for education, intervention, and behavior and lifestyle changes [26].

#### 17.4 From Blood Glucose to Noninvasive Risk Scores

Although ethnic origin has a value "per se" in the estimation of the risk for T2DM, doctors often base their prediction on blood glucose measured at opportunistic screening [27, 28]. The risk of developing T2DM is over 5 times higher in subjects with impaired glucose tolerance (IGT) being 12 times higher in those with both IGT and impaired fasting glucose (IFG) compared to normoglycemic individuals [29]. However, blood glucose has limitations because:

- (a) It is an invasive, costly, and time-consuming procedure.
- (b) It has a large random variation.
- (c) When taken in the aggregate, age, family history of T2DM, ethnicity, waistto-hip ratio, BMI, blood pressure, and lipid levels, combined with plasma glucose levels, are more predictive of future T2DM than glucose levels by themselves.
- (d) Most importantly, the opportunities for an immigrant to have a blood test may be low, because of cultural barriers (varying rates of literacy, limited motivation linked to the lack of education on healthy lifestyle) and socioeconomic status [30, 31].
- (e) Finally, primary prevention should be addressed at high-risk subjects when they are still in a normoglycemic state, and interventions should prevent their transition from normoglycemia to IFG and IGT.

For these reasons, inexpensive, easily administered, cost-effective, and validated noninvasive risk scores (based on non-laboratory clinical variables) have been made available [32, 33].

These noninvasive scores identify a high risk of T2DM (C statistics 0.8) with acceptable to good discriminatory power across diverse settings in Europe [33–38]. Five noninvasive scores, the ARIC 2005, ARIC 2009, AUSDRISK, DPoRT, and QDScore, include the ethnic origin in the model [39–42]. To screen subjects at risk for T2DM, the American Diabetes Association (ADA) currently recommends a noninvasive tool that includes ethnicity (available at the URL http://www.ndep.nih. gov/am-i-at-risk/diabetes-risk-test.aspx). A study performed in the USA compared three risk scores in a multiethnic population living in the same country [43]. In Europe, noninvasive tools were validated in different settings, although none of the diverse setting included ethic minority groups [33].

# 17.5 Issue for Health Policies: Limitations for the High-Risk Approach in High-Risk Minority Groups

Current randomized clinical trials seem to indicate that T2DM can be prevented with lifestyle interventions in Asian individuals who are at high risk [17]. However, when the intervention is targeted at Asian communities living in Europe, some aspects have to be considered. The main limitations in the high-risk approach to minority groups are represented by costs of the screening procedure, the problematic contact with undocumented migrants, and low compliance at follow-up.

#### 17.5.1 Cost-Effectiveness

A comparison of potential screening strategies and subsequent interventions for the prevention and treatment of T2DM was performed by Gillies et al., who considered a hypothetical population of the UK, aged 45 years, at the time of screening [44]. In their estimation, lifestyle intervention strategy shows a small clinical potential benefit in terms of average years spent without T2DM and cases of T2DM prevented, because discounted OALYs gained compared with no screening were 0.09 (0.03-0.17) for screening and lifestyle interventions. The hypothetical population had 17% of either IGT or undiagnosed T2DM at the time of screening. However, as noted by Gillies et al., when an increased prevalence of IGT and T2DM is considered, the QALYs decrease, and most importantly the total costs of the screening strategy increase [44]. When the model was run for a South Asian cohort, with high prevalence of T2DM, the results for QALYs were reduced, and costs of screening increased. Notwithstanding these limitations, Gillies et al. consider lifestyle interventions to be cost-effective compared with no screening in an "at-risk" population [44]. A recent trial performed in the Netherlands studied the effectiveness of an intensive, culturally targeted lifestyle intervention in general practice for weight status and metabolic profile of South Asians at risk of T2DM [45]. Although T2DM incidence is not included among outcomes, the trial is of great interest because limitations connected with the high-risk approach in minority groups are clearly shown. Low initial response rate and laborious recruitment, high dropout rate, and the lack of effect of the lifestyle intervention on weight change and other metabolic parameters indeed led the authors to raise the question whether the high-risk strategy is the optimal approach to prevent T2DM in minority groups [45]. Admiraal et al. concluded that health gain might be better achieved by focusing on prevention strategies that tackle the high risk of T2DM among South Asians at an earlier stage [45].

#### 17.5.2 Undocumented Migrants

The large number of subjects not included in population statistics (hidden population of undocumented migrants) is also often not considered in trials and cost-effectiveness analysis. Approximately, 1.7 million Chinese people are now estimated to live in Europe, mostly in the UK, France, Italy, Germany, and Spain, and migration from China to Europe has now been mainly concentrated in countries of Southern Europe, e.g., Italy and Spain [46]. In China, a prevalence of T2DM of 11.6%, with over 40% of young adults (aged 18–29 years) at risk was found in 2010 [47]. The high prevalence of prediabetes and T2DM in the Chinese living in Europe made the prevention of T2DM a need for our health system [48–50]. Many minority patients have difficulty communicating with their health-care providers, and other cultural barriers may exist [51].

#### 17.5.3 Cultural Barriers

A qualitative study performed in the UK identifies a main barrier for the Bangladeshi community in the complex value hierarchy of what is accepted to be healthy (small portion size, limited rich and fatty food, regular activity) and what is important for the social norms of hospitality, the religious requirement for modesty, and the cultural rejection of a "sporting" identity or dress (especially for women, older people, and senior members of the society). Contemporary health promotion, usually based on assumptions of a self-investment, should thus leave the approach to individuals when the aim is to involve societies with a collectivist history [52]. This paradigm change is now required by an ever-changing society. On this basis, a new strategic plan aimed at the prevention of new T2DM in the Chinese community settled in Prato has been approved recently in Italy by the Regione Toscana. The project aim is to encourage weight control and physical activity with interventions on the Chinese community. The local Chinese schools are the setting to contact families for distribution of training materials on T2DM and the correct rules on nutrition and lifestyles, training courses on the importance of nutrition in the prevention of T2DM directed at teachers, and promotion of physical activity through the creation of sports group aggregation. Objectives for action include the reduction of 5% loss of body weight through the diet control and the promotion of physical exercise.

#### Conclusion

Two major strategies in CVD prevention, a population-based strategy and an individual-based strategy, have been recommended by the WHO and experts on the prevention of noncommunicable diseases. Both strategies have contributed substantially to the declining CVD mortality in Western countries. Evidence is now revealing that ethnic origin is an important element for the risk of future T2DM, and there are now the need and unprecedented opportunity to prevent future T2DM and CVD in these populations now present in Europe. This opportunity is to be communicated to the public and to policymakers. When the targets are societies with a collectivist history, the effectiveness of health promotion based on approach to single high-risk individuals may be limited, and effective partnerships and collaborations with the whole ethnic communities are to be supported to pursue a common goal. An approach specifically involving the whole communities is a new opportunity for Europe to limit the development of new T2DM.

# References

- 1. Global, regional, and national age-sex specific mortality for 264 causes of death, 1980–2016: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2016. Lancet. 2017;390(10100):1151–210.
- Global, regional, and national incidence, prevalence, and years lived with disability for 328 diseases and injuries for 195 countries, 1990–2016: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2016. Lancet. 2017;390(10100):1211–59.

- 3. Atun R, Davies JI, Gale EAM, et al. Diabetes in sub-Saharan Africa: from clinical care to health policy. Lancet Diabetes Endocrinol. 2017;5(8):622–67.
- 4. Hunter-Adams J, Yongsi BN, Dzasi K, et al. How to address non-communicable diseases in urban Africa. Lancet Diabetes Endocrinol. 2017;5(12):932–4.
- Collaboration NCDRF. Worldwide trends in body-mass index, underweight, overweight, and obesity from 1975 to 2016: a pooled analysis of 2416 population-based measurement studies in 128.9 million children, adolescents, and adults. Lancet. 2017;390(10113):2627–42.
- Petrelli A, Di Napoli A, Rossi A, et al. Overweight and obesity among adult immigrant populations resident in Italy. Epidemiol Prev. 2017;41(3–4 (Suppl 1)):26–32.
- 7. Prentice AM. The emerging epidemic of obesity in developing countries. Int J Epidemiol. 2006;35(1):93–9.
- Ro A, Geronimus A, Bound J, et al. Cohort and duration patterns among Asian immigrants: comparing trends in obesity and self-rated health. Biodemography Soc Biol. 2015;61(1): 65–80.
- Dijkshoorn H, Nierkens V, Nicolaou M. Risk groups for overweight and obesity among Turkish and Moroccan migrants in the Netherlands. Public Health. 2008;122(6):625–30.
- Antiporta DA, Smeeth L, Gilman RH, et al. Length of urban residence and obesity among within-country rural-to-urban Andean migrants. Public Health Nutr. 2016;19(7):1270–8.
- 11. Wandell PE, Ponzer S, Johansson SE, et al. Country of birth and body mass index: a national study of 2,000 immigrants in Sweden. Eur J Epidemiol. 2004;19(11):1005–10.
- Kumar BN, Meyer HE, Wandel M, et al. Ethnic differences in obesity among immigrants from developing countries, in Oslo, Norway. Int J Obes. 2006;30(4):684–90.
- 13. Choi JY. Prevalence of overweight and obesity among US immigrants: results of the 2003 new immigrant survey. J Immigr Minor Health. 2012;14(6):1112–8.
- Consultation WHOE. Appropriate body-mass index for Asian populations and its implications for policy and intervention strategies. Lancet. 2004;363(9403):157–63.
- Ryden L, Grant PJ, Anker SD, et al. ESC Guidelines on diabetes, pre-diabetes, and cardiovascular diseases developed in collaboration with the EASD. Eur Heart J. 2013;34(39):3035–87.
- Sattar N, Gill JM. Type 2 diabetes in migrant south Asians: mechanisms, mitigation, and management. Lancet Diabetes Endocrinol. 2015;3(12):1004–16.
- 17. Modesti PA, Galanti G, Cala' P, et al. Lifestyle interventions in preventing new type 2 diabetes in Asian populations. Intern Emerg Med. 2015;11(3):375–84.
- Chiu M, Austin PC, Manuel DG, et al. Deriving ethnic-specific BMI cutoff points for assessing diabetes risk. Diabetes Care. 2011;34(8):1741–8.
- 19. Yajnik CS, Lubree HG, Rege SS, et al. Adiposity and hyperinsulinemia in Indians are present at birth. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2002;87(12):5575–80.
- 20. Carulli L, Rondinella S, Lombardini S, et al. Review article: diabetes, genetics and ethnicity. Aliment Pharmacol Ther. 2005;22:16–9.
- WHO. Appropriate body-mass index in Asian populations and its implications for policy and intervention strategies. Lancet. 2004;363(9412):902.
- 22. Bei-Fan Z, Working CMAG. Predictive values of body mass index and waist circumference for risk factors of certain related diseases in Chinese adults: study on optimal cut-off points of body mass index and waist circumference in Chinese adults. Asia Pac J Clin Nutr. 2002;11:S685–S93.
- 23. Misra A, Chowbey P, Makkar BM, et al. Consensus statement for diagnosis of obesity, abdominal obesity and the metabolic syndrome for Asian Indians and recommendations for physical activity, medical and surgical management. J Assoc Physicians India. 2009;57:163–70.
- 24. ADA. 2. Classification and diagnosis of diabetes. Diabetes Care. 2016;39(Suppl 1):S13-22.
- 25. National Institute for Health and Care Excellence. Assessing body mass index and waist circumference thresholds for intervening to prevent ill health and premature death among adults from black, Asian and other minority ethnic groups in the UK. Manchester: NICE; 2013. http://www.nice.org.uk/guidance/ph46. Accessed 7 Oct 2016.
- Hsu WC, Araneta MRG, Kanaya AM, et al. BMI cut points to identify at-risk Asian Americans for type 2 diabetes screening. Diabetes Care. 2015;38(1):150–8.

- Edelstein SL, Knowler WC, Bain RP, et al. Predictors of progression from impaired glucose tolerance to NIDDM—an analysis of six prospective studies. Diabetes. 1997;46(4):701–10.
- de Vegt F, Dekker JM, Jager A, et al. Relation of impaired fasting and postload glucose with incident type 2 diabetes in a Dutch population—the Hoorn study. JAMA. 2001;285(16): 2109–13.
- 29. Gerstein HC, Santaguida P, Raina P, et al. Annual incidence and relative risk of diabetes in people with various categories of dysglycemia: a systematic overview and meta-analysis of prospective studies. Diabetes Res Clin Pract. 2007;78(3):305–12.
- 30. Harris MI, Flegal KM, Cowie CC, et al. Prevalence of diabetes, impaired fasting glucose, and impaired glucose tolerance in US adults—the Third National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey, 1988-1994. Diabetes Care. 1998;21(4):518–24.
- Modesti PA, Bianchi S, Borghi C, et al. Cardiovascular health in migrants: current status and issues for prevention. A collaborative multidisciplinary task force report. J Cardiovasc Med. 2014;15(9):683–92.
- American Diabetes Association. Standards of medical care in diabetes—2013. Diabetes Care. 2013;36(Suppl 1):S11–66.
- 33. Kengne AP, Beulens JWJ, Peelen LM, et al. Non-invasive risk scores for prediction of type 2 diabetes (EPIC-InterAct): a validation of existing models. Lancet Diabetes Endocrinol. 2014;2(1):19–29.
- Lindstrom J, Tuomilehto J. The diabetes risk score—a practical tool to predict type 2 diabetes risk. Diabetes Care. 2003;26(3):725–31.
- 35. Buijsse B, Simmons RK, Griffin SJ, et al. Risk assessment tools for identifying individuals at risk of developing type 2 diabetes. Epidemiol Rev. 2011;33(1):46–62.
- 36. Collins GS, Mallett S, Omar O, et al. Developing risk prediction models for type 2 diabetes: a systematic review of methodology and reporting. BMC Med. 2011;9:103.
- 37. Noble D, Mathur R, Dent T, et al. Risk models and scores for type 2 diabetes: systematic review. BMJ. 2011;343:d7163.
- Abbasi A, Peelen LM, Corpeleijn E, et al. Prediction models for risk of developing type 2 diabetes: systematic literature search and independent external validation study. BMJ. 2012;345:e5900.
- 39. Schmidt MI, Duncan BB, Bang H, et al. Identifying individuals at high risk for diabetes—the atherosclerosis risk in communities study. Diabetes Care. 2005;28(8):2013–8.
- 40. Hippisley-Cox J, Coupland C, Robson J, et al. Predicting risk of type 2 diabetes in England and Wales: prospective derivation and validation of QDScore. BMJ. 2009;338:b880.
- 41. Chen L, Magliano DJ, Balkau B, et al. AUSDRISK: an Australian type 2 diabetes risk assessment tool based on demographic, lifestyle and simple anthropometric measures. Med J Aust. 2010;192(4):197–202.
- 42. Rosella LC, Manuel DG, Burchill C, et al. A population-based risk algorithm for the development of diabetes: development and validation of the diabetes population risk tool (DPoRT). J Epidemiol Community Health. 2011;65(7):613–20.
- Mann DM, Bertoni AG, Shimbo D, et al. Comparative validity of 3 diabetes mellitus risk prediction scoring models in a multiethnic US cohort. Am J Epidemiol. 2010;171(9):980–8.
- 44. Gillies CL, Lambert PC, Abrams KR, et al. Different strategies for screening and prevention of type 2 diabetes in adults: cost effectiveness analysis. BMJ. 2008;336(7654):1180.
- 45. Admiraal WM, Vlaar EM, Nierkens V, et al. Intensive lifestyle intervention in general practice to prevent type 2 diabetes among 18 to 60-year-old south Asians: 1-year effects on the weight status and metabolic profile of participants in a randomized controlled trial. PLoS One. 2013;8(7):e68605.
- Latham K, Wu B. Chinese immigration into the EU: newtrends, dynamics and implications. 2013. p. 1–65. http://www.chathamhouse.org/sites/files/chathamhouse/public/Research/ Asia/0313ecran\_lathamwu.pdf.
- 47. Xu Y, Wang L, He J, et al. Prevalence and control of diabetes in Chinese adults. JAMA. 2013;310(9):948–59.

- 48. Modesti PA, Calabrese M, Malandrino D, et al. New findings on type 2 diabetes in firstgeneration Chinese migrants settled in Italy: Chinese in Prato (CHIP) cross-sectional survey. Diabetes Metab Res Rev. 2016.
- 49. Modesti PA, Calabrese M, Malandrino D, et al. New findings on type 2 diabetes in firstgeneration Chinese migrants settled in Italy: Chinese in Prato (CHIP) cross-sectional survey. Diabetes Metab Res Rev. 2017;33(2).
- 50. Modesti PA, Castellani S, Calabrese M, et al. Comparison of type 2 diabetes prevalence in Chinese migrants vs Caucasians and new perspectives for screening of cerebrovascular disease in Chinese: a proof of concept study. Diabetes Res Clin Pract. 2017;130:196–203.
- Stuart-Shor EM, Berra KA, Kamau MW, et al. Behavioral strategies for cardiovascular risk reduction in diverse and underserved racial/ethnic groups. Circulation. 2012;125(1):171–84.
- 52. Artinian NT, Fletcher GF, Mozaffarian D, et al. Interventions to promote physical activity and dietary lifestyle changes for cardiovascular risk factor reduction in adults: a scientific statement from the American Heart Association. Circulation. 2010;122(4):406–41.



# Screening Strategies for Type 2 Diabetes and Risk Stratification in Minorities

18

Andre Pascal Kengne

### 18.1 Introduction

Diabetes mellitus is an increasingly common condition worldwide, affecting 425 million adults in 2017 [1]. The global burden of diabetes is not uniformly distributed, with the largest and fast-growing population of people with diabetes currently residing in developing countries, where access to prevention, detection, management, and ongoing support through public health and clinical services for diabetes is generally below optimal. Within countries, disparities exist in the burden of diabetes, with, for instance, high prevalence, low detection, and poor outcomes of care for diabetes regularly reported in ethnic minorities, compared with nonminority ethnic groups [2–4]. Where access and financial barriers have been overcome and where recommended by guidelines, ethnic minorities at high risk of diabetes and regular contact with the health system do not receive increased screening for diabetes [5].

The current understanding of diabetes mellitus and type 2 diabetes (T2DM) in particular is that of a condition occurring as the result of the interplay between a genetic predisposition and environmental factors [6]. The precise interaction of these risk factors is a complex process that varies both within and across populations [7–9]. In this interplay, diabetes ultimately occurs when the inability of insulin to act on target organs (insulin resistance) is not matched by a sustained increase in pancreatic production of insulin (insufficient insulin production). The natural course of T2DM is very insidious, leading to many people with the diseases remaining

A. P. Kengne

Non-Communicable Diseases Research Unit, South African Medical Research Council, Cape Town, South Africa

Department of Medicine, University of Cape Town, Cape Town, South Africa e-mail: andre.kengne@mrc.ac.za

<sup>©</sup> Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018 P. A. Modesti et al. (eds.), *Ethnic Diversities, Hypertension and Global Cardiovascular Risk*, Updates in Hypertension and Cardiovascular Protection, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-93148-7\_18

undiagnosed for several years, in the absence of proactive screening. Regular expansion and refinement of the therapeutic armamentarium and strategies over time have substantially improved the quality of life and survival among people with diabetes, who are increasingly enjoying long and healthy life, although these benefits are not equally enjoyed by all people with diabetes across settings. In spite of these improvements, a significant proportion of people with diabetes are still cut down prematurely, succumbing essentially to cardiovascular disease (CVD). Compared with their nondiabetic counterparts, people with diabetes have a two- to fourfold higher risk of experiencing a cardiovascular event [10].

Early detection of diabetes followed by the implementation of control and ongoing monitoring strategies can potentially reduce related morbidity and mortality and improve quality of life [11]. Furthermore, progression to the full stage of overt diabetes among people with prediabetes, which include impaired fasting glycaemia (IFG) and/or impaired glucose tolerance (IGT), can be postponed by lifestyle changes and/or pharmacotherapy [6, 12–14]. Early identification of individuals with undiagnosed diabetes or future high risk of diabetes may be cost-effective, hence the need for developing strategies to identify individuals at high risk for diabetes and/or with undiagnosed diabetes. Prospective epidemiological studies have highlighted the limitation of the use of IGT as the sole mean for identifying individuals at high risk for T2DM, as only three to four out of ten of individuals with IGT ultimately develop diabetes [15-17]. Furthermore, 40% of those who develop T2DM have a normal glucose tolerance at baseline [15]. This variable of prognosis has prompted the search for alternative methods to accurately estimate diabetes risk. Risk prediction models including multiple risk factors have therefore emerged as practical tools to classify and predict diseases.

This chapter is on strategies for diabetes risk screening and stratification in minority groups. The principles of diabetes risk screening are similar across population and settings. The chapter therefore provides a broad perspective on diabetes risk screening and stratification and, where appropriate, discusses the specificities of minority groups. Risk screening for prevalent undiagnosed diabetes as well as for future diabetes occurrence is presented simultaneously due to the substantial overlap between strategies. While this presentation focuses on both biochemical tests and absolute risk models for diabetes risk screening, the two last sections of the chapter are also dedicated to risk screening for two major diabetes complications using absolute risk models.

### 18.2 Specificities of the Natural History of Diabetes Among Ethnic Groups

The natural history of T2DM includes an asymptomatic phase comprised of prediabetes lasting on average 8–10 years [18] and preclinical latent diabetes stage that could go on for about 9–12 years [19]. In various populations, prediabetes states are less likely to revert to normoglycemia and are associated with a high risk of progression to overt T2DM, with an annualized relative risk of 4.7–12% and absolute
annual risks of 5–10% [20]. This progression rate has been reported to be particularly high in populations like South Asians, with annual progression rates approaching 18.5% in some reports [21]. Studies mostly in Caucasians with newly diagnosed diabetes have revealed the presence of chronic diabetes complications in up to 50% of cases at the time of diagnosis [22]. This indicates that tissue damages occur during the preclinical stages of diabetes. Considering the susceptibility of some ethnic groups (e.g., South Asians) to diabetes-related complications and their high progression rate [21], the prevalence of complications among screen-detected patients from these groups is likely higher than that observed among Caucasians.

## 18.3 A Historical Perspective on Diabetes Risk Screening

Until the late 1970s and early 1980s, there was a lot of controversy surrounding early identification of people with diabetes, treatment of those with less severe form of the disease, and little or no difference between interventions for diabetes prevention and those for diabetes control. Furthermore, the definition, classification, and diagnostic criteria for diabetes varied substantially. In this context, recommendations for diabetes detection, prevention, and treatment were very loose, and accordingly little effort was invested in improving diabetes risk screening and stratification [23]. In 1979, the National Diabetes Data Group (NDDG) of the US National Institute of Health proposed the first uniform classification and diagnostic criteria for diabetes mellitus [24], largely adopted by the World Health Organization (WHO) a year later and subsequently revised a few times by both the American Diabetes Association (ADA) and WHO. One defining event appears to be the change of stance on community screening for diabetes by the ADA in 1989, in the wake of the accumulating evidence, by issuing a position statement recommending that "all people with one or more diabetes risk factors or having any diabetes symptoms should be identified and referred for medical evaluation" [25]. This was followed by a shift of focus toward developing appropriate strategies for diabetes risk screening.

# 18.4 Current Diabetes Diagnosis Tests

Diabetes risk screening has relevance only when diabetes status is unknown or not up to date. Thus, screening aims to establish the presence of diabetes or estimate the chances of future occurrence in those free of diabetes. As such, establishing the presence of or ruling out existing diabetes is an inherent component of diabetes risk screening strategies. For this purpose, the World Health Organization (WHO) currently recommends three options for diabetes diagnosis:

- Fasting plasma glucose (FPG)  $\geq$  7.0 mmol/l ( $\geq$ 126 mg/dl)
- 75 g oral glucose tolerance test (OGTT) with FPG ≥ 7.0 mmol/l (≥126 mg/dl) and/or 2-h plasma glucose ≥11.1 mmol/l (≥200 mg/dl)
- Glycated hemoglobin  $A_{1c}$  (Hb $A_{1c}$ )  $\geq 6.5\%$  ( $\geq 48$  mmol/mol)

WHO further advises that in asymptomatic people with a single abnormal test, unless the results are unequivocally elevated, the abnormal test should be repeated to confirm the diagnosis [26, 27]. Apart from these formally established tests, diabetes mellitus can also be diagnosed based on random plasma glucose levels  $\geq$ 11.1 mmol/l ( $\geq$ 200 mg/dl), in the presence of classical symptoms of diabetes [26]. Other possible diagnostic tests, but not currently validated for this purpose, include fructosamine levels, glycated albumin (GA), and 1,5-anhydroglucitol (1,5AG) [28]. HbA<sub>1c</sub> results from nonenzymatic glycation of hemoglobin in red cells, while fructosamine and GA result from the modification of serum protein and albumin in particular by glucose and reflect exposure to endogenous glucose over the preceding 2–4 weeks. 1,5AG is a monosaccharide present in foods, which in normal physiology is filtered through the kidneys but also completely reabsorbed by renal tubules. However, the affinity of proximal renal tubules is higher for glucose than 1,5AG. It follows that in states of hyperglycemia, when the renal threshold is reached and glucose is filtered through the kidneys, it is preferentially reabsorbed at the detriment of 1,5AG which is excreted in the urines. As a consequence, the blood levels of 1,5AG drop. Therefore, 1,5AG levels decrease with increasing blood glucose levels. 1,5AG levels reflect the blood glucose levels over the preceding 10–14 days.

Alternative tests are developed among others to compensate for the limitations of established tests, some of which are ethnic specific. Ethnic disparities in HbA<sub>1c</sub> levels regardless of diabetes status have been long recognized. A recent metaanalysis of 12 studies involving 49,238 individuals without prior diabetes found that compared with Caucasians, HbA1c was significantly higher by 0.26% in Blacks, 0.24% in Asians, and 0.08% in Latinos [29]. While these differences appear small, their impact can be substantial when diagnosing diabetes in other ethnic groups using cutoffs derived from Caucasians [30]. These ethnic disparities in HbA1c levels have fueled an ongoing debate on whether different HbA1c decision-making thresholds should be established for different ethnic groups [31–34].

#### 18.5 Diabetes Screening Tests

Available test for diabetes screening includes biochemical tests and diabetes risk questionnaires and scores.

#### 18.5.1 Biochemical Tests

Several biochemical tests are available for diabetes risk screening. Each test has its practical advantages and limitations.

*Urine glucose*: This test by the current standard is inappropriate for diabetes. It has a low sensitivity ranging from 16% to 64% and a low predictive value ranging from 11% to 37% [35]. With such a performance, a large proportion of people with undiagnosed diabetes will be misclassified and their diagnosis delayed when using urinary glucose for screening.

*Random blood glucose (RBG)*: RBG is easy to obtain as it does not require fasting. Its use for diabetes screening is compromised by the low sensitivity. At a threshold of  $\geq$ 6.9 mmol/l which has been considered to be cost-effective, RBG has a sensitivity of 41% and a specificity of 93% in detecting OGTT-diagnosed diabetes. For prediabetes, the specificity remains high at 94%, while the sensitivity drops to 23% [36]. The RBG  $\geq$  7.2 mmol/l threshold has been recommended, which has a sensitivity of 63% and specificity of 87%, based on validation against OGTT [37].

*Fasting plasma glucose (FPG)*: FPG is highly correlated with the risk of diabetes complications and has modest sensitivity when used for hyperglycemia screening [38]. Compared to OGTT, a FPG threshold of  $\geq$ 7 mmol/l may detect only 55.7% of people with diabetes, but with 100% specificity [39]. At the recommended optimal cutoff for FPG of >6.1 mmol/l, the sensitivity increases to 85.2%, but specificity also decreases to 88.5%. For the identification of IGT, FPG is less sensitive than OGTT [40]. At a threshold of >5.6 mmol/l, FPG may detect only about 28.9% of IGT cases, while OGTT would detect 87% or more.

*Glycated hemoglobin*: The American Diabetes Association (ADA) has adopted HbA<sub>1c</sub> as a diagnostic test for diabetes at a threshold of  $\geq 6.5\%$  [41]. The ADA criteria using HbA<sub>1c</sub> do not specifically define IFG and IGT categories, but rather a "high-risk" category corresponding to an HbA<sub>1c</sub> between 5.7 and 6.4%. The WHO has also recommended the 6.5% threshold of HbA<sub>1c</sub> for diabetes diagnosis, as an alternative to plasma glucose measurements when stringent quality assurance tests are in place and assays are standardized to criteria aligned to the international reference values, and there are no conditions present which preclude its accurate measurement. A value less than 6.5% does not exclude diabetes diagnosed using glucose tests. However, the WHO does not make any formal recommendation on the interpretation of HbA<sub>1c</sub> levels below 6.5% [42].

 $HbA_{1c}$  is an appealing screening tool, as it does not require to be measured in fasting samples, has values that are not affected by short-term lifestyle changes, may only require a point-of-care testing capillary sample, and has a lower intraindividual variability than fasting plasma glucose. However, the costs, unavailability of the test, and absence of national glycohemoglobin standardization programs in low-resource settings are severe limitations to the worldwide use of HbA<sub>1c</sub> [37]. HbA<sub>1c</sub> test results can be affected by a number of factors that may be more prevalent in some ethnic groups such as hemoglobinopathies, other conditions that shorten the lifespan of erythrocytes, iron deficiency, and chronic kidney disease [33, 43].

75 g oral glucose tolerance test (OGTT): Oral glucose tolerance test (OGTT) is currently considered the gold standard for diabetes and dysglycemia diagnosis. It is the only method to formally detect or diagnose IGT. OGTT identifies about 2% more individuals with diabetes than does FPG [44]. However, OGTT has poor reproducibility compared to other glucose-based tests or HbA<sub>1c</sub> [45]. OGTT also has many practical limitations, including the required 8-h fast before testing, commitment of staff, and the length of the test itself. For all these reasons, OGTT has been less favored as a screening test.

Capillary blood (point-of-care) testing: The utility of capillary blood testing for screening remains unclear, largely because of concerns of imprecision in the few

existing studies and the lack of standardization. An Indian-based study comparing capillary fasting and 2-h post-load blood glucose measurements with fasting and 2-h post-load venous plasma glucose measurements in screening for diabetes and prediabetes showed a moderate-to-acceptable correlation between a fasting capillary and venous values. Based on the ADA fasting criteria, 31.9% versus 21.1% (capillary vs. venous) had diabetes, whereas based on the WHO criteria, 43.2% versus 38.6% had diabetes [46]. In terms of performance at detecting hyperglycemic states, the C-statistics for prediction of dysglycemia and diabetes were 0.76 and 0.71 for capillary FPG and 0.87 and 0.81 for venous FPG, respectively, in an Australian population [47]. However, a much larger study among South Asians found a much better performance of capillary FPG (C-statistic 0.87 [95% CI 0.81–0.93]) to be significantly better at predicting diabetes than risk scoring models based upon clinical variables alone (C-statistic for the best clinical model including age, BMI, hypertension, waist circumference, 0.69 [95% CI 0.62–0.77]) [48].

# 18.5.2 Risk Scores and Questionnaires

#### 18.5.2.1 Evolution of Diabetes Risk Questionnaires and Scores

The field of diabetes risk screening questionnaires and prediction models has developed essentially in line with the recognized need for more proactive identification of people with undiagnosed diabetes and/or at high risk of it [25]. This development appears to have been very fast. Following its 1989 statement on diabetes screening [25], the ADA in 1993 issued the risk factor questionnaires for diabetes risk screening [49], thereby embracing the concept of multivariable approaches to diabetes risk screening. The first published multivariable diabetes risk models aimed to prove that conventional diabetes risk factors can predict future diabetes as well as, if not better than, impaired glucose tolerance [50]. These models were developed in randomly selected Mexican Americans and non-Hispanic Whites within the San Antonio Heart Study cohort, for the overall population and separate for each sex and ethnic group, all containing fasting plasma glucose (FPG) as a variable. Following this, and based largely on the ADA questionnaire, Herman and co-workers used the classification regression tree to develop a model to predict undiagnosed diabetes based on data from the second Nutrition and Health Examination Survey (NHANES) in 1994 [51]. This marked the beginning of the absolute risk model development explosion.

#### 18.5.2.2 Absolute Risk Assessment: Overview

Global (or absolute) risk assessment is based on the combination of predictive information from several risk factors, using mathematical equations (models) [52, 53], to estimate the chance that a disease or condition of interest is present (diagnostic prediction model) or will develop in the future (prognostic prediction model). In those models (risk scores), the coefficient of each included risk factor indicates their relative contribution to the overall disease risk [52, 53]. Once developed, a risk model normally requires a validation both on the derivation sample (internal validation) and on independent populations (external validation). Validation consists of testing whether the model correctly estimates the risk of the targeted disease in one or several populations [52, 53].

The performance of absolute risk models is commonly assessed in terms of discrimination, calibration, and more recently reclassification [52, 53]. Discrimination is the ability of the model to correctly classify individuals who have (or who go on to develop) the disease of interest and those who are (or remain) disease-free [52, 53]. For example, if there are two individuals without diabetes, with one developing the disease after certain time of follow-up and the other remaining diabetes-free, a model with a high discriminative ability will systematically assign a higher risk to the first subject compared to the second. Discrimination is commonly characterized by the area under the receiver operating characteristic curve (AUC) or the C-statistic. The C-statistic ranges from 0.5 (lack of discrimination) to 1.0 (perfect discrimination) [52–54]. In general, a C-statistic of 0.7 or greater is considered acceptable.

Calibration refers to the agreement between predicted risk and observed risk and is assessed by comparing risk estimates from the model with actual event rates in the test population [52–54]. For instance, a 5-year estimated risk of diabetes of 20% for a patient means that, in a given group of patients with similar characteristics, 20% will be diagnosed with diabetes within a 5-year period of follow-up. The most commonly reported measure of the calibration is the Hosmer-Lemeshow statistic. Estimates of calibration are sensitive to differing baseline levels of risk. For instance, if a given risk model is derived in a high-risk population but tested in a low-risk population, the predicted risk estimates might be unreliably high. Recalibration of the risk model by adjusting the baseline risk estimates to fit the target population may help correcting the over- or underestimation of risk [52, 54].

#### 18.5.2.3 Overview of Diabetes Absolute Risk Models

Various risk screening tools based on the combination of several risk factors have been developed to identify people at high risk of having or developing prediabetes or T2DM [55–57]. There has been significantly more focus on incident diabetes risk models, and as expected, risk prediction research has been concentrated in Western countries, with a small spike in developing countries like India, China, and Taiwan [56, 58]. These models have been examined in recent comprehensive reviews on diabetes risk prediction modeling [55–59].

Hitherto, studies have been mostly undertaken in the USA and European countries on Caucasian individuals [55–59]; however multiethnic studies [51, 60, 61] and studies focusing on minorities in a country are available [62–64]. The age range of included participants has mainly encompassed middle-aged individuals (40– 65 years); however some studies did include a younger population (adults over 20 years of age) [56–58]. Variables included in diabetes risk models have ranged from simple demographic information such as age or family history to more complex and invasive markers such as triglyceride levels and genetic polymorphisms. The most commonly included risk factors have been age, family history of diabetes, body mass index (BMI), hypertension, waist circumference (WC), and gender [55– 59]. The defining criteria for diabetes used in risk model studies have included those of the World Health Organization [11] and those by the American Diabetes Association [65]. The C-statistics in model development samples have ranged from as low as 0.64 in the Chinese Diabetes Risk Score [66] to as high as 0.917 for the women's Clinical and Biologic Risk Score in the Data from an Epidemiological Study on the Insulin Resistance Syndrome (DESIR) cohort [67]. The performance of noninvasive models ranged from 0.7 to 0.8, while models containing biochemical measures ranged from 0.68 to 0.85, not displaying substantial gain from inclusion of more invasive variables [55]. Well-recognized and externally validated incident diabetes models are the ARIC Study Diabetes Risk Score, the Cambridge Diabetes Risk Score, and the Framingham Offspring Diabetes Risk Score and prevalent diabetes risk models Cambridge Diabetes Risk Score and Finnish Risk Score (FINDRISC) [68]. A comprehensive review explored the extent of use of diabetes risk assessment tools, showing that implementation mostly happened in Europe in a general practice or healthcare setting, with the American Diabetes Risk Score being the most frequently used tool [69]. This review illustrates the fact that relatively few prognostic models are currently used in clinical practice, as highlighted by the Prognosis Research Strategy group [70].

# 18.5.3 Which Diabetes Screening Strategy to Adopt in Ethnic Minorities

Different approaches have been used alone or in combination in screening programs [22]. Screening may be conducted at the community level (population-based) or in the context of medical care (opportunistic). None of these two approaches can meet the screening needs in all circumstances.

Population-based approaches attempt to screen the entire population at risk. This can be done by directly testing the entire population using a biochemical method as usually done in epidemiological studies of diabetes prevalence, although a country like Brazil has implemented nationwide screening in the segment of the population aged 40 years and above, using biochemical testing [71]. Another approach to population-based screening can also be undertaken in a stepwise manner combining several testing methods in various stages. A possibility is to use a risk score or a questionnaire to limit the population that would undergo biochemical testing, as done in the ADDITION study [72]. Another possibility in the stepwise approach is the use of less expensive biochemical tests, namely, capillary testing, as initial tests, and then followed by more accurate venous testing. Several biochemical tests could also be combined in parallel at the initial screening stage for the detection of hyperglycemia, to improve the yield. For example, the best approach to the use of  $HbA_{1c}$ for diabetes detection in non-Caucasians may be a combination with traditional glucose criteria. Indeed, screening studies have indicated that in combination with either RBG or FPG, HbA<sub>1c</sub> may add value in identifying the subgroups of individuals that need to undergo an OGTT [22]. Depending on the method used for screening, population-based approaches can be costly and potentially inefficient.

Opportunistic screening involves screening individuals during routine encounters with the healthcare system for other purposes, such as primary care visits or periodic health appraisals. Opportunistic screening may require fewer additional resources to reach high-risk groups, to conduct screening tests, and to perform follow-ups. However, it may have poor coverage and a tendency to be misdirected, with some people getting too many tests too often while others get too few tests too infrequently. There is little empirical information about the benefits of such screening within current healthcare systems. Based on various cost-effectiveness simulations conducted in Western countries, the best case has been made for opportunistic screening. This screening strategy has been recommended by Western professional organizations, generally at a 3-year frequency [22]. Implementing opportunistic screening supposes an almost universal access to healthcare providers for those to be screened, which is not the case in most developing countries with underdeveloped primary care systems. Consequently, community screening may represent a more viable option in developing countries, as it will allow an initial linkage of patients to the healthcare system. However, efforts are needed to ensure proper referrals for subjects who screen positive and appropriate repeat testing for subjects who screen negative. Otherwise, community screening may not have a positive long-term impact on health.

The segment of the population to be targeted by screening may differ across ethnic groups, considering the age distribution of diabetes. In non-Caucasians populations in developing countries, diabetes predominantly affects younger age groups than Caucasians in developed countries. The large majority of people with diabetes are within the age range 40–59 years, as compared to aged 60 years or older in developed countries [73]. Furthermore, increases in diabetes numbers are expected for all age groups in other ethnic groups, whereas in Caucasians, an increase is only expected among persons older than 60 years.

# 18.6 Absolute Risk Screening for Major Diabetes Complications

Cardiovascular disease (CVD) and chronic kidney disease (CKD) are two major diabetes complications for which screening using absolute risk models is increasingly advocated.

#### 18.6.1 Cardiovascular Disease (CVD) Risk Screening in Diabetes

Until very recently, strategies for CVD prevention in people with diabetes were guided by the principle that future chances of experiencing a CVD in people with diabetes were similar in magnitude to those in nondiabetic individuals with existing CVD. Based on this principle, people with diabetes were eligible for risk-reducing therapy prescriptions such as statins without accounting for their absolute CVD risk levels. This principle, however, was inspired by evidence from earlier cohort studies [74–76], which may no longer reflect the modern era of diabetes care. Indeed, subsequent and more recent studies have shown variable results, with more indications that

the presence of diabetes mellitus may not be a CVD risk equivalent in all circumstances [77]. These new findings have refocused the interest on the need for multivariable approach as an appropriate basis for risk stratification for the purpose of CVD prevention in people with diabetes. This even has more relevance in the current era characterized by a gradual shift in the management of diabetes mellitus from a glucocentric focus to an intensive multifactorial strategy targeting reduction in the risk of both macrovascular and microvascular complications of diabetes [78, 79].

#### 18.6.1.1 Contemporary Approaches to Absolute CVD Risk Screening in Diabetes

Three main approaches can be distinguished in contemporary strategies for cardiovascular disease risk evaluation in people with diabetes [80]. These include the CVD risk equivalent approach, the stepped approach, and the interaction approach.

In the CVD risk equivalent approach, all people with diabetes are classified as having a 20% or higher 10-year absolute CVD risk. This corresponds to the projected risk of recurrent CVD in people with prior CVD. Based on this assumption, people with diabetes are then eligible for CVD risk-reducing therapies without further objective assessment of their risk.

In the stepped approach, unifying multivariable absolute risk models are constructed for use to assess CVD risk in people with or without diabetes. This approach assumes that risk factors for CVD affect the risk in similar ways in people with and without diabetes. Therefore, everything else being equal, a person with diabetes will not always have higher CVD risk than a nondiabetic subject with the same level of other CVD risk factors like blood pressure, lipids, etc., with excess risk, if any, conferred by the diabetes status itself. This belief forms the basis of popular CVD models such as the Framingham cardiovascular risk models [80].

In the interaction approach, multivariable absolute risk models are constructed separately for people with and without diabetes. This approach assumes that risk factors for CVD affect the disease risk in different ways in people with and without diabetes. This approach in people with diabetes was initially used by the United Kingdom Prospective Diabetes (UKPDS) investigators [81, 82]. Their assumption was that a unit increased in the known duration of diabetes contributes more to risk estimates than a unit increment in age [81]. Therefore to allow a more accurate use of predictive information from age in people with diabetes, it has to be distinguished into two components: the age at diabetes diagnosis and known duration of diabetes. While the assumption has not necessarily been tested and confirmed in other studies, this consideration has other useful applications.

Available studies largely suggest that classical cardiovascular risk factors including smoking, blood pressure, and lipid variables and even some novel risk factors [80, 83–86] affect the risk of CVD in similar ways in people with and without diabetes, with no evidence of statistical interaction. Some risk factors or characteristics are likely to be more frequent in people with diabetes and may justify separate cardiovascular risk models for people with diabetes. These diabetes-specific characteristics include prescriptions of cardiovascular risk-reducing therapies, which may differ in people with and without diabetes. Additional specific factors including hemoglobin A1c (HbA<sub>1c</sub>), urinary albumin excretion, and markers of microvascular complications of diabetes in general (especially retinopathy) have been demonstrated to be associated with cardiovascular disease risk and can contribute useful information to predictions [87–92].

#### 18.6.1.2 Performance of Existing Global Risk Tools for Cardiovascular Risk Estimation in People with Diabetes

At least two systematic reviews have examined the performance of CVD risk estimation models applicable to people with diabetes [93, 94]. The most recent and comprehensive review described 45 risk models applicable to people with diabetes [94]. Of these, 12 were specifically developed for patients with type 2 diabetes (including the ADVANCE model), and 33 were developed in the general population accounting for diabetes as a predictor. These models vary greatly in their quality and the methodology used to develop them. Numbers of the prediction models were developed before the advent of novel and more appropriate statistical methods for assessing model performance. Only about a third of the existing CVD risk tools applicable to people with diabetes have been externally validated in a population with diabetes.

The discriminative ability of both diabetes-specific CVD prediction models and general population prediction models that use diabetes status as a predictor was generally acceptable-to-good (i.e., C-statistic  $\geq 0.70$ ). However, the methods used to assess the performance in validation studies and the discriminative ability in these models varied widely (C-statistics, 0.61–0.86). The discrimination of prediction models designed for the general population was moderate (C-statistics, 0.59–0.80) and their calibration generally poor.

The most commonly validated models were the general population-based Framingham cardiovascular risk equations and the diabetes-specific UKPDS risk engines. The Framingham prediction models also showed a low-to-acceptable discrimination and a poor calibration. Although the discriminative power of UKPDS engines was acceptable it has a poor calibration and a tendency toward systematic overestimation of risk, particularly in recent cohorts. The models with best external validity were more contemporary, but these had been validated in other patient populations only once [94]. Therefore, more validation studies on the performance of these prediction models in different diabetes populations are needed.

#### 18.6.2 Chronic Kidney Disease Risk Prediction in Diabetes

Screening for prevalent kidney damage by monitoring using urinary albumin excretion (UAE) and estimated glomerular filtration rate (eGFR) is already a well-accepted practice in routine diabetes care worldwide, and will not be discussed further here. It is of note however that ethnic variations in the diagnostic performance of these indicators and eGFR in particular are well-known, with the introduction of the ethnicity correction factor in recent estimators of kidney function such as the Modification of Diet in Renal Disease (MDRD) [95, 96] and

Chronic Kidney Disease Epidemiology Collaboration (CKD-EPI) [97] equations, aiming to correct for these discrepancies. There has been increasing need in recent years, both in the general population and in people with diabetes, to accurately identify, among people without UAE and eGFR-defined chronic kidney damage, those who are likely to develop such a damage in future and, among people with a chronic damage, those who are more likely to progress to the advanced stages of the disease requiring kidney transplantation or renal replacement therapy. This emerging need has positioned absolute multivariable risk models as attractive and likely cost-effective approach for wide-scale CKD risk stratification. Unlike the field of CVD however, the development and uptake of renal absolute risk score are still a developing story both in the general population and in people with diabetes [98].

The first published systematic review on renal risk models identified 30 CKD occurrence prediction models and 17 CKD progression prediction models from 16 studies published between 1980 and 2012 [98]. Those of these models applicable to people with diabetes used diabetes status as a risk factor in models (step approach) for most, while only a few were developed exclusively in people with diabetes (interaction approach). Models had been overwhelmingly developed in Caucasian populations, with only four studies reporting on models developed exclusively in Asian populations [99–102]. Very few of existing models had been externally validated [103], and none had been advocated for CKD risk screening in guidelines [98]. Subsequent efforts following the review have expanded the scope of developed and validated renal models for people with diabetes. Recent models specifically developed in people with diabetes include the Chinese National Diabetes Care Management Program (NDCMP) model [104], the Ongoing Telmisartan Alone and in Combination with Ramipril Global Endpoint Trial (ONTARGET) model [105], the New Zealand models [106], the Hong Kong Hospital Authority [107], and the ADVANCE-ON risk model [108].

The few renal risk models developed in multiethnic population with diabetes suggest possible effects of ethnicity on model performance. In the New Zealand renal risk models, for instance, relative to Caucasians, hazard ratios for incident end-stage renal disease were always higher in Maori, Pacific, and Indo-Asians and lower in East Asians and other ethnicities [106]. The ADVANCE-ON model derived using the entire eligible cohort had variable calibration performance across participants from established market economies, Asians and Eastern European participants [108]. These two observations suggest that possible changes in both discrimination and calibration should be expected when renal risk models developed in a specific ethnic group are applied to a population of different ethnic backgrounds. Renal risk models developed from general diabetic populations have shown acceptable-to-good discrimination and good calibration when applied to the derivation sample [104, 106, 107] and mostly similarly during external validation by the same investigators. Renal risk models developed for people with diabetes included in clinical trials and likely receiving many modifying therapies for CKD risk factors have rather shown modest discrimination both in derivation sample and during external validations where conducted [105, 108].

Independent external validation studies of renal risk models in people with diabetes are lacking. However, the few validation studies conducted in the general population tend to support a preserved discrimination and to some extent calibration performance of CKD models [109, 110]. In the Hong Kong Hospital Authority of people with diabetes, the sample-derived models to predict ERSD had similar acceptable-to-good performance like equivalent models from ADVANCE [111] and New Zealand [106]. In the South and West New Zealand diabetes audit sample, the New Zealand [106] and ADVANCE [111] models equally performed well at predicting renal outcomes [106]. This limited available evidence suggests that, unlike CVD risk models, available renal models offer more flexibility for application/adaptation in diverse settings and populations. The more consistent measurement of potent CKD predictor (eGFR and UAE) and renal outcomes across settings are likely driving the consistent performance of renal risk models across settings.

## References

- 1. International Diabetes Federation. IDF Diabetes Atlas, 7th ed. Brussels: International Diabetes Federation; 2015.
- 2. Walker RJ, et al. Racial differences in spatial patterns for poor glycemic control in the Southeastern United States. Ann Epidemiol. 2018;28(3):153–9.
- Selvin E, et al. Identifying trends in undiagnosed diabetes in U.S. adults by using a confirmatory definition: a cross-sectional study. Ann Intern Med. 2017;167(11):769–76.
- Jang M, et al. Participation of racial and ethnic minorities in technology-based interventions to self-manage type 2 diabetes: a scoping review. J Transcult Nurs. 2018. https://doi. org/10.1177/1043659617723074.
- 5. Sheehy A, et al. Minority status and diabetes screening in an ambulatory population. Diabetes Care. 2011;34(6):1289–94.
- Tuomilehto J, et al. Prevention of type 2 diabetes mellitus by changes in lifestyle among subjects with impaired glucose tolerance. N Engl J Med. 2001;344(18):1343–50.
- Meigs JB, et al. Genotype score in addition to common risk factors for prediction of type 2 diabetes. N Engl J Med. 2008;359(21):2208–19.
- Talmud PJ, et al. Utility of genetic and non-genetic risk factors in prediction of type 2 diabetes: Whitehall II prospective cohort study. BMJ. 2010;340:b4838.
- 9. Park KS. The search for genetic risk factors of type 2 diabetes mellitus. Diabetes Metab J. 2011;35(1):12–22.
- Asia Pacific Cohort Studies Collaboration. The effects of diabetes on the risks of major cardiovascular diseases and death in the Asia-Pacific region. Diabetes Care. 2003;26(2):360–6.
- 11. World Health Organization. Screening for type 2 diabetes: report of a World Health Organization and International Diabetes Federation meeting. 2003.
- Pan X-R, et al. Effects of diet and exercise in preventing NIDDM in people with impaired glucose tolerance: the Da Qing IGT and Diabetes Study. Diabetes Care. 1997;20(4):537–44.
- 13. Diabetes Prevention Program Research Group. Reduction in the incidence of type 2 diabetes with lifestyle intervention or metformin. N Engl J Med. 2002;346(6):393.
- 14. Diabetes Prevention Program Research Group. Prevention of type 2 diabetes with troglitazone in the Diabetes Prevention Program. Diabetes. 2005;54(4):1150.
- 15. Unwin N, et al. Impaired glucose tolerance and impaired fasting glycaemia: the current status on definition and intervention. Diabet Med. 2002;19(9):708–23.
- Edelstein SL, et al. Predictors of progression from impaired glucose tolerance to NIDDM: an analysis of six prospective studies. Diabetes. 1997;46(4):701–10.

- 17. Ramachandran A, et al. Significance of impaired glucose tolerance in an Asian Indian population: a follow-up study. Diabetes Res Clin Pract. 1986;2(3):173–8.
- 18. Bertram MY, Vos T. Quantifying the duration of pre-diabetes. Aust N Z J Public Health. 2010;34(3):311-4.
- Harris MI, et al. Onset of NIDDM occurs at least 4-7 yr before clinical diagnosis. Diabetes Care. 1992;15(7):815–9.
- 20. Gerstein HC, et al. Annual incidence and relative risk of diabetes in people with various categories of dysglycemia: a systematic overview and meta-analysis of prospective studies. Diabetes Res Clin Pract. 2007;78(3):305–12.
- Ramachandran A, et al. The Indian Diabetes Prevention Programme shows that lifestyle modification and metformin prevent type 2 diabetes in Asian Indian subjects with impaired glucose tolerance (IDPP-1). Diabetologia. 2006;49(2):289–97.
- 22. Echouffo-Tcheugui JB, et al. Screening for type 2 diabetes and dysglycemia. Epidemiol Rev. 2011;33(1):63–87.
- Herron CA. Screening in diabetes mellitus: report of the Atlanta workshop. Diabetes Care. 1979;2(4):357–62.
- National Diabetes Data Group. Classification and diagnosis of diabetes mellitus and other categories of glucose intolerance. National Diabetes Data Group Diabetes. 1979;28(12):1039–57.
- 25. American Diabetes Association. Screening for diabetes. Diabetes Care. 1989;12(8):588–90.
- World Health Organisation and International Diabetes Federation, Definition and diagnosis of diabetes and intermediate hyperglycemia: report of a WHO/IDF consultation. Geneva; 2006.
- 27. World Health Organisation Expert Consultation, use of glycated haemoglobin (HbA1c) in the diagnosis of diabetes mellitus: abbreviated report of a WHO Consultation. WHO Press: Geneva; 2011. p. 25.
- Kengne AP, et al. Alternative indices of glucose homeostasis as biochemical diagnostic tests for abnormal glucose tolerance in an African setting. Prim Care Diabetes. 2017;11(2):119–31.
- Cavagnolli G, et al. Effect of ethnicity on HbA1c levels in individuals without diabetes: systematic review and meta-analysis. PLoS One. 2017;12(2):e0171315.
- NCD Risk Factor Collaboration (NCD-RisC). Effects of diabetes definition on global surveillance of diabetes prevalence and diagnosis: a pooled analysis of 96 population-based studies with 331,288 participants. Lancet Diabetes Endocrinol. 2015;3(8):624–37.
- Selvin E. Are there clinical implications of racial differences in HbA1c? A difference, to be a difference, must make a difference. Diabetes Care. 2016;39(8):1462–7.
- Herman WH. Are there clinical implications of racial differences in HbA1c? Yes, to not consider can do great harm! Diabetes Care. 2016;39(8):1458–61.
- Herman WH, Cohen RM. Racial and ethnic differences in the relationship between HbA1c and blood glucose: implications for the diagnosis of diabetes. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2012;97(4):1067–72.
- Sacks DB. Hemoglobin A1c and race: should therapeutic targets and diagnostic cutoffs differ among racial groups? Clin Chem. 2016;62(9):1199–201.
- 35. Engelgau MM, Narayan KM, Herman WH. Screening for type 2 diabetes. Diabetes Care. 2000;23(10):1563–80.
- 36. Ziemer DC, et al. Random plasma glucose in serendipitous screening for glucose intolerance: screening for impaired glucose tolerance study 2. J Gen Intern Med. 2008;23(5):528–35.
- Saudek CD, et al. A new look at screening and diagnosing diabetes mellitus. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2008;93(7):2447–53.
- Borch-Johnsen K, et al. Screening for Type 2 diabetes--should it be now? Diabet Med. 2003;20(3):175–81.
- 39. Kim KS, et al. Diagnostic value of glycated haemoglobin HbA(1c) for the early detection of diabetes in high-risk subjects. Diabet Med. 2008;25(8):997–1000.
- Cheng C, Kushner H, Falkner BE. The utility of fasting glucose for detection of prediabetes. Metabolism. 2006;55(4):434–8.
- 41. Standards of medical care in diabetes--2010. Diabetes Care. 2010;33 Suppl 1:S11-61.

- 42. World Health Organization. Use of glycated haemoglobin (HbA1c) in the diagnosis of diabetes mellitus. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2011.
- 43. Gomez-Perez FJ, et al. HbA1c for the diagnosis of diabetes mellitus in a developing country. A position article. Arch Med Res. 2010;41(4):302–8.
- 44. Sacks DB, et al. Guidelines and recommendations for laboratory analysis in the diagnosis and management of diabetes mellitus. Clin Chem. 2002;48(3):436–72.
- 45. Ko GT, et al. The reproducibility and usefulness of the oral glucose tolerance test in screening for diabetes and other cardiovascular risk factors. Ann Clin Biochem. 1998;35(Pt 1):62–7.
- 46. Priya M, et al. Comparison of capillary whole blood versus venous plasma glucose estimations in screening for diabetes mellitus in epidemiological studies in developing countries. Diabetes Technol Ther. 2011;13(5):586–91.
- 47. Rush E, Crook N, Simmons D. Point-of-care testing as a tool for screening for diabetes and pre-diabetes. Diabet Med. 2008;25(9):1070–5.
- 48. Ritchie GE, et al. Comparison of near-patient capillary glucose measurement and a risk assessment questionnaire in screening for type 2 diabetes in a high-risk population in rural India. Diabetes Care. 2011;34(1):44–9.
- 49. American Diabetes Association. American diabetes alert. Diabetes Forecast. 1993;46(3):54–5.
- 50. Stern MP, et al. Predicting diabetes: moving beyond impaired glucose tolerance. Diabetes. 1993;42(5):706–14.
- Herman WH, et al. A new and simple questionnaire to identify people at increased risk for undiagnosed diabetes. Diabetes Care. 1995;18(3):382–7.
- Lloyd-Jones DM. Cardiovascular risk prediction: basic concepts, current status, and future directions. Circulation. 2010;121(15):1768–77.
- Moons K, et al. Risk prediction models: I. Development, internal validation, and assessing the incremental value of a new (bio)marker. Heart. 2012. https://doi.org/10.1136/ heartjnl-2011-301246.
- Moons K, et al. Risk prediction models: II. External validation, model updating, and impact assessment. Heart. 2012. https://doi.org/10.1136/heartjnl-2011-301247.
- 55. Buijsse B, et al. Risk assessment tools for identifying individuals at risk of developing type 2 diabetes. Epidemiol Rev. 2011;33(1):46–62.
- 56. Noble D, et al. Risk models and scores for type 2 diabetes: systematic review. BMJ. 2011;343:d7163.
- Thoopputra T, et al. Survey of diabetes risk assessment tools: concepts, structure and performance. Diabetes Metab Res Rev. 2012;28(6):485–98.
- Brown N, et al. Risk scores based on self-reported or available clinical data to detect undiagnosed type 2 diabetes: a systematic review. Diabetes Res Clin Pract. 2012;98(3):369–85.
- 59. Collins GS, et al. Developing risk prediction models for type 2 diabetes: a systematic review of methodology and reporting. BMC Med. 2011;9(1):103.
- 60. Glümer C, et al. Risk scores for type 2 diabetes can be applied in some populations but not all. Diabetes Care. 2006;29(2):410–4.
- 61. de Sousa AGP, et al. Derivation and external validation of a simple prediction model for the diagnosis of type 2 diabetes mellitus in the Brazilian urban population. Eur J Epidemiol. 2009;24(2):101–9.
- 62. Hanif M, et al. Detection of impaired glucose tolerance and undiagnosed type 2 diabetes in UK South Asians: an effective screening strategy. Diabetes Obes Metab. 2008;10(9):755–62.
- 63. Bindraban NR, et al. Prevalence of diabetes mellitus and the performance of a risk score among Hindustani Surinamese, African Surinamese and ethnic Dutch: a cross-sectional populationbased study. BMC Public Health. 2008;8(1):271.
- 64. Spijkerman AM, et al. The performance of a risk score as a screening test for undiagnosed hyperglycemia in ethnic minority groups: data from the 1999 health survey for England. Diabetes Care. 2004;27(1):116–22.
- 65. American Diabetes Association. Diagnosis and classification of diabetes mellitus. Diabetes Care. 2008;31(Supplement 1):S55–60.

- 66. Gao W, et al. A simple Chinese risk score for undiagnosed diabetes. Diabet Med. 2010;27(3):274-81.
- 67. Balkau B, et al. Predicting diabetes: clinical, biological, and genetic approaches: data from the Epidemiological Study on the Insulin Resistance Syndrome (DESIR). Diabetes Care. 2008;31(10):2056–61.
- Masconi KL, et al. Predictive modeling for incident and prevalent diabetes risk evaluation. Exp Rev Endocrinol Metab. 2015;10(3):277–84.
- Dhippayom T, Chaiyakunapruk N, Krass I. How diabetes risk assessment tools are implemented in practice: a systematic review. Diabetes Res Clin Pract. 2014;
- Steyerberg EW, et al. Prognosis Research Strategy (PROGRESS) 3: prognostic model research. PLoS Med. 2013;10(2):e1001381.
- 71. Nucci LB, et al. A nationwide population screening program for diabetes in Brazil. Rev Panam Salud Publica. 2004;16(5):320–7.
- Sargeant LA, et al. Who attends a UK diabetes screening programme? Findings from the ADDITION-Cambridge study. Diabet Med. 2010;27(9):995–1003.
- Whiting DR, et al. IDF diabetes atlas: global estimates of the prevalence of diabetes for 2011 and 2030. Diabetes Res Clin Pract. 2011;94(3):311–21.
- 74. Haffner SM, et al. Mortality from coronary heart disease in subjects with type 2 diabetes and in nondiabetic subjects with and without prior myocardial infarction. N Engl J Med. 1998;339(4):229–34.
- 75. Colhoun HM, et al. Primary prevention of cardiovascular disease with atorvastatin in type 2 diabetes in the Collaborative Atorvastatin Diabetes Study (CARDS): multicentre randomised placebo-controlled trial. Lancet. 2004;364(9435):685–96.
- Collins R, et al. MRC/BHF Heart Protection Study of cholesterol-lowering with simvastatin in 5963 people with diabetes: a randomised placebo-controlled trial. Lancet. 2003;361(9374):2005–16.
- Bulugahapitiya U, et al. Is diabetes a coronary risk equivalent? Systematic review and metaanalysis. Diabet Med. 2009;26(2):142–8.
- Gaede P, et al. Effect of a multifactorial intervention on mortality in type 2 diabetes. N Engl J Med. 2008;358(6):580–91.
- Gaede P, et al. Multifactorial intervention and cardiovascular disease in patients with type 2 diabetes. N Engl J Med. 2003;348(5):383–93.
- Echouffo-Tcheugui JB, Ogunniyi MO, Kengne AP, Estimation of absolute cardiovascular risk in individuals with diabetes mellitus: rationale and approaches. ISRN Cardiol. 2011. 2011: 242656.
- 81. Stevens RJ, et al. The UKPDS risk engine: a model for the risk of coronary heart disease in Type II diabetes (UKPDS 56). Clin Sci (Lond). 2001;101(6):671–9.
- Kothari V, et al. UKPDS 60: risk of stroke in type 2 diabetes estimated by the UK Prospective Diabetes Study risk engine. Stroke. 2002;33(7):1776–81.
- Asia Pacific Cohort Studies Collaboration. Systolic blood pressure, diabetes and the risk of cardiovascular diseases in the Asia-Pacific region. J Hypertens. 2007;25(6):1205–13.
- Asia Pacific Cohort Studies Collaboration. Cholesterol, diabetes and major cardiovascular diseases in the Asia-Pacific region. Diabetologia. 2007;50(11):2289–97.
- Asia Pacific Cohort Studies Collaboration. Smoking, diabetes and cardiovascular diseases in men in the Asia-Pacific Region. J Diabetes. 2009;1:173–81.
- 86. Kengne AP, et al. Association of C-reactive protein with cardiovascular disease mortality according to diabetes status: pooled analyses of 25,979 participants from four U.K. prospective cohort studies. Diabetes Care. 2012;35(2):396–403.
- 87. Coutinho M, et al. The relationship between glucose and incident cardiovascular events. A metaregression analysis of published data from 20 studies of 95,783 individuals followed for 12.4 years. Diabetes Care. 1999;22(2):233–40.
- Selvin E, et al. Meta-analysis: glycosylated hemoglobin and cardiovascular disease in diabetes mellitus. Ann Intern Med. 2004;141(6):421–31.

- Miettinen H, et al. Retinopathy predicts coronary heart disease events in NIDDM patients. Diabetes Care. 1996;19(12):1445–8.
- van Hecke MV, et al. Diabetic retinopathy is associated with mortality and cardiovascular disease incidence: the EURODIAB prospective complications study. Diabetes Care. 2005;28(6):1383–9.
- Targher G, et al. Retinopathy predicts future cardiovascular events among type 2 diabetic patients: the Valpolicella Heart Diabetes Study. Diabetes Care. 2006;29(5):1178.
- 92. Juutilainen A, et al. Retinopathy predicts cardiovascular mortality in type 2 diabetic men and women. Diabetes Care. 2007;30(2):292–9.
- Chamnan P, et al. Cardiovascular risk assessment scores for people with diabetes: a systematic review. Diabetologia. 2009;52(10):2001–14.
- 94. van Dieren S, et al. Prediction models for the risk of cardiovascular disease in patients with type 2 diabetes: a systematic review. Heart. 2012;98(5):360–9.
- Levey AS, et al. A more accurate method to estimate glomerular filtration rate from serum creatinine: a new prediction equation. Modification of Diet in Renal Disease Study Group. Ann Intern Med. 1999;130(6):461–70.
- 96. Levey AS, et al. Expressing the Modification of Diet in Renal Disease Study equation for estimating glomerular filtration rate with standardized serum creatinine values. Clin Chem. 2007;53(4):766–72.
- 97. Levey AS, et al. A new equation to estimate glomerular filtration rate. Ann Intern Med. 2009;150(9):604–12.
- Echouffo-Tcheugui JB, Kengne AP. Risk models to predict chronic kidney disease and its progression: a systematic review. PLoS Med. 2012;9(11):e1001344.
- Chien KL, et al. A prediction model for the risk of incident chronic kidney disease. Am J Med. 2010;123(9):836–846 e2.
- 100. Thakkinstian A, et al. A simplified clinical prediction score of chronic kidney disease: a cross-sectional-survey study. BMC Nephrol. 2011;12(1):45.
- 101. Ando M, et al. A simple model for predicting incidence of chronic kidney disease in HIVinfected patients. Clin Exp Nephrol. 2011;15(2):242–7.
- 102. Kwon KS, et al. A simple prediction score for kidney disease in the Korean population. Nephrology (Carlton). 2012;17(3):278–84.
- Rigatto C, Sood MM, Tangri N. Risk prediction in chronic kidney disease: pitfalls and caveats. Curr Opin Nephrol Hypertens. 2012;21(6):612–8.
- 104. Lin CC, et al. Development and validation of a risk prediction model for end-stage renal disease in patients with type 2 diabetes. Sci Rep. 2017;7(1):10177.
- 105. Dunkler D, et al. Risk prediction for early CKD in type 2 diabetes. Clin J Am Soc Nephrol. 2015;10(8):1371–9.
- 106. Elley CR, et al. Derivation and validation of a renal risk score for people with type 2 diabetes. Diabetes Care. 2013;36(10):3113–20.
- 107. Wan EYF, et al. Prediction of new onset of end stage renal disease in Chinese patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus - a population-based retrospective cohort study. BMC Nephrol. 2017;18(1):257.
- 108. Woodward M, et al. Prediction of 10-year vascular risk in patients with diabetes: the AD-ON risk score. Diabetes Obes Metab. 2016;18(3):289–94.
- 109. Fraccaro P, et al. An external validation of models to predict the onset of chronic kidney disease using population-based electronic health records from Salford, UK. BMC Med. 2016;14:104.
- Mogueo A, et al. Validation of two prediction models of undiagnosed chronic kidney disease in mixed-ancestry South Africans. BMC Nephrol. 2015;16:94.
- 111. Jardine MJ, et al. Prediction of kidney-related outcomes in patients with type 2 diabetes. Am J Kidney Dis. 2012. https://doi.org/10.1053/j.ajkd.2012.04.025.



# Cardiovascular Risk-Assessment Models and Ethnicity: Implications for Hypertension Guidelines

Dong Zhao, Gianfranco Parati, and Pietro Amedeo Modesti

# 19.1 CVD Risk-Assessment Models

The mathematical basis of a CVD risk-assessment model rely on three main components: (1) the mean levels or prevalence of risk factors, (2) the average absolute CVD risk (incidence or mortality), and (3) the relative risk associated with the risk factors. Reliable quantitative estimation of the CVD risk is theoretically determined by these components, so that systematic underestimation or overestimation might occur if a model derived from one population cohort is applied to a population with different profiles of these components. This point is now becoming crucial for both ethnic minorities in Europe and for low-income countries.

Differences in the first two elements, the mean risk factor levels and mean rates of CVD, have been consistently reported between native European populations belonging to ethnic minorities. Differences are also evident between the different minority groups, such as between South Asians and African descents. ACC and AHA released separate predictive models for non-Hispanic white American individuals and African-American individuals [1]. The SCORE project only developed separate models for populations living in the different European countries

G. Parati

Department of Medicine and Surgery, University of Milano-Bicocca, Milan, Italy

P. A. Modesti (🖂)

D. Zhao

Department of Epidemiology, Capital Medical University, Beijing Anzhen Hospital and National Institute of Heart, Lung and Blood Disease, Beijing, China

Istituto Auxologico Italiano, IRCCS, Department of Cardiovascular, Neural and Metabolic Sciences, San Luca Hospital, Milan, Italy

Department of Clinical and Experimental Medicine, University of Florence, Firenze, Italy e-mail: pamodesti@unifi.it

<sup>©</sup> Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018 P. A. Modesti et al. (eds.), *Ethnic Diversities, Hypertension and Global Cardiovascular Risk*, Updates in Hypertension and Cardiovascular Protection, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-93148-7\_19

characterized by high or low CVD risk [2]. Furthermore, the composition of CVD can vary between populations. Particular countries in Asia had a considerably high mortality from stroke and low mortality from ischemic heart disease [3]. For example, the rate of stroke and ischemic heart disease in China was 157 and 63 per 100,000 population, respectively, compared with 30 and 98 per 100,000 population, respectively, in the USA [4].

As regards the third element, only little information is available for ethnic minorities in Europe. Although major risk factors for CVD have been identified for more than half a century and their association with CVD has been repeatedly verified in diverse populations, heterogeneity in the relative risks or the  $\beta$  coefficient of risk factors (indicating the strength of the associations) between models derived from different populations has been reported [5, 6].

As regards blood pressure, the Asia Pacific Cohort Studies Collaboration, which involved more than 500,000 individuals followed for several years on average, has demonstrated direct continuous associations of usual levels of systolic and diastolic blood pressure with the risks of coronary heart disease and stroke in both white and Asian populations [7, 8]. Overall, the association of blood pressure with stroke risk was about twice as steep as that with coronary disease risk, and whereas the association with coronary risk was identical in the Asian and white populations, the association with stroke risk was steeper among Asians [9]. More recently, a high relative risk of stroke associated with high blood pressure was observed in South Asians living in the UK because blood pressure was found to be more strongly associated with stroke risk in South Asians than Europeans [10]. Over a median of 20-year follow-up, SBP, and particularly DBP and MAP, were more strongly associated with stroke risk in South Asians than Europeans, independent of other cardiovascular risk factors [10].

Unsurprisingly, given the differences in relative risks, risk factors, and rates of CVD between populations, a systematic overestimation or underestimation of CVD risk has been observed when a model designed for one population is directly applied to another population. As noted in the validation of Framingham models in six US cohorts, a significant overestimation of CHD risk was found in Japanese-American [5]. A similar overestimation was reported when the Framingham models were used to predict CVD risk in Chinese [11] and Spanish [12] populations. The SCORE models generally overestimated the risk of cardiovascular death in the Japanese general population [13]. The Framingham and SCORE cardiovascular risk prediction models did not accurately predict an excess risk in minority ethnic groups in the UK [14–16].

One pragmatic and advocated solution to the need to base clinical decisions on risk prediction is to use equations derived from studies on white Europeans (SCORE) but to multiply the result by correction factors (1.4 for Southern Asia, 1.3 for sub-Saharan Africa and the Caribbean, 1.2 for Western Asia, 0.9 for Northern Africa, 0.7 for Eastern Asia or South America) to account for the mismatch between expected and actual prediction in ethnic minorities [17]. This is conceptually equivalent to using a lower threshold of predicted risk [14].

# 19.2 Availability of Algorithms Derived from Different Populations

The pioneering creation of the Framingham Heart Study led to recognize the importance of "prospective cohort studies" as the main methodological tool in etiological research in epidemiology [18]. Since then, several versions of the Framingham Risk Equations have been developed [5]. Furthermore, in 2013, the ACC/AHA released the Pooled Cohort Equations for non-Hispanic white American and African-American individuals [1]. In Europe, the SCORE system was developed to estimate the 10-year risk of fatal CVD events for low-risk and high-risk populations separately, based on data from 12 European cohorts [2]. In addition to the integrated SCORE project, several models were also developed based on cohorts from other European countries, such as PROCAM in Germany [19]; the HellenicSCORE in Greece [20], in Iceland [21], in the Netherlands [22], in Switzerland [23], and in Turkey [24]; and QRISK in the UK [25, 26] and in former Yugoslavia [6]. CHD risk-assessment models have also been developed for South American populations, specifically in Chile [27] and Puerto Rico [6]. In Asia, predictive models of CVD have been established based on large cohort studies in Chinese [11, 28], Indian [29], Iranian [30], Israeli [31], Japanese [32], Korean [33], Singaporean [34], and Thai [35] populations. Although a predictive model for CVD risk in the African population is not yet available, a model incorporating all major CVD risk factors has been developed to predict all-cause mortality [36]. These widely available prospective cohorts with developed risk-assessment models from different geographical regions and ethnic groups have provided the opportunity for the development of populationspecific risk-assessment tools for local practice.

Regarding outcome, SCORE was designed to predict 10-year risk of any atherosclerotic CVD death, PROCAM to predict 10-year risk of hard CHD or stroke, QRISK to predict 10-year risk of CVD event, Framingham to predict 5-year risk of hard CHD event, and the Pooled Cohort to predict 10-year risk of CVD event [37]. Considerable heterogeneity in the definition of total CVD was observed between the studies. For example, the SCORE risk-assessment system included any kind of fatal atherosclerotic CVD, whereas the Pooled Cohort Equations included nonfatal myocardial infarction or CHD death and fatal or nonfatal stroke.

After a risk-assessment model has been developed, its predictive capacity should be evaluated in the dataset from which it is derived (internal validation) and in a population other than that on which the model was based (external validation). Among the available models, the Framingham [38], Pooled Cohort [1], SCORE [2], QRISK [25], PROCAM [19], and AusSCORE [39] models reported internal validation results. As regards the external validation, the Framingham, Pooled Cohort, SCORE, QRISK, and PROCAM models retained acceptable discrimination performance in external validation cohorts, but calibration was usually poor among cohorts at different levels of risk or of other ethnicities [1, 5, 11, 12]. Recalibration of a risk-assessment model would involve the replacement of the mean CVD risk and risk factor levels of the source model with data for the local population, but retaining the variable coefficients.

## 19.3 Guidelines for Risk Assessment

Clinical guidelines have an essential role in guiding clinical practice by providing physicians with recommendation based on the latest data. The first integrated clinical guidelines for CVD prevention that recommended total CVD risk assessment in clinical practice were developed and issued by the European Society of Cardiology, the European Atherosclerosis Society, and the European Society of Hypertension in 1994 [40], which provided not only a risk-assessment chart and a definition of high risk based on equations developed from Framingham Heart Study data but also total CVD risk-based clinical management strategies. Since then, different guidelines for hypertension treatment have been issued by different organizations and different countries. Guidelines can effectively bridge complicated mathematical-based risk predictive models with understandable and useful tools for clinicians and patients. However, notable differences may exist in the list of risk factors, as well as in the recommended algorithms for risk assessment. Among 8 guidelines on hypertension, the risk factor list ranged from 1 risk factor (blood pressure only) to 15, with an additional 3-6 indicators for target-organ damage [41-48]. The hypertension guidelines issued from some LMICs included a higher number of risk factors for risk assessment than those from developed countries [41, 44-46]. An increase in systolic blood pressure, a commonly and easily measured parameter, is often the initial reason for a risk assessment. Some guidelines require physicians to collect information only on age, sex, systolic blood pressure, total cholesterol, and smoking status for risk assessment, but other guidelines require up to 15 other risk factors [37, 49]. An increase in the number of measurements required for risk assessment necessitates additional time and resources; such facilities might not be available in the primary care setting in many LMICs. Furthermore, the varied risk factor measurements required by different guidelines might also be a source of confusion to physicians administering the CVD risk assessment [37]. Efforts are needed to develop hypertension guideline(s) for the LMIC [49]. The expected guideline(s) should be broad based, flexible, adaptable, socioculturally acceptable, and economically attainable for better health-related outcomes in patients with hypertension [49].

# 19.4 Defining High-Risk Thresholds

Defining the threshold for high risk is of paramount importance, given that it is closely related to selection of candidates for treatment. However, inconsistencies may exist between recommended risk factors, algorithms for risk classification, and CVD risk thresholds to define high risk among the population in different regions and countries or the same regions or countries but different organizations. For example, a Chinese patient aged 48 years with systolic blood pressure of 150 mmHg and an LDL cholesterol level of 4.2 mmol/L would be classified as high risk based on the risk algorithms of the Chinese guidelines for dyslipidemia, but medium risk based on the Chinese guidelines for hypertension, and low risk by the Chinese risk score [28, 45, 50]. Whether a physician would immediately prescribe drugs to lower

his blood pressure and LDL cholesterol level would potentially depend on which guidelines the physicians were following and which risk calculators they used in practice. Furthermore, a high-risk threshold should be assessed not only for its capacity to define a high-risk population for CVD but also the cost-effectiveness of drug treatment strategies for the defined high-risk population, the resources available, and the extent to which evidence from randomized controlled trials can be generalized, in addition to the economic status, the health-care system, and the health insurance plans, especially in LMICs [51].

In one study, the proportion defined as high risk ranged from 0.4 to 4.8% in eight low-income countries when a CVD risk of  $\geq$ 30% was used as the threshold of high risk (as recommended by the WHO), but the proportion increased to 7–33% if a blood pressure of  $\geq$ 160/100 mmHg or total cholesterol level >8 mmol/L was added to the criteria for high risk [52]. Using the WHO criteria of CVD risk of  $\geq$ 30% in these countries would presumably result in a very small proportion of CVD events being prevented by an intervention strategy in high-risk patients.

#### Conclusions

An appropriate and feasible risk-assessment tool is of critical importance for effective implementation of a CVD prevention strategy in a high-risk population. Country-based or ethnicity-based CVD risk prediction models are needed because of substantial variations in mean CVD risk, mean levels of major risk factors, relative risk of a risk factor, and epidemiology of CHD and stroke among different countries or ethnic groups. Differences exist in the recommendations for risk assessment between clinical guidelines issued by different regions, countries, or organizations which partly reflect the prevailing attention to the conditions of local populations. Prospective cohort studies with localized risk-assessment tools in different regions, countries, or ethnic groups.

## References

- Goff DC Jr, Lloyd-Jones DM, Bennett G, et al. 2013 ACC/AHA guideline on the assessment of cardiovascular risk: a report of the American College of Cardiology/American Heart Association Task Force on Practice Guidelines. Circulation. 2014;129(25 Suppl 2):S49–73.
- Conroy RM, Pyorala K, Fitzgerald AP, et al. Estimation of ten-year risk of fatal cardiovascular disease in Europe: the SCORE project. Eur Heart J. 2003;24(11):987–1003.
- GBD 2016 Causes of Death Collaborators. Global, regional, and national age-sex specific mortality for 264 causes of death, 1980-2016: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2016. Lancet. 2017;390(10100):1151–210.
- 4. Kim AS, Johnston SC. Global variation in the relative burden of stroke and ischemic heart disease. Circulation. 2011;124(3):314–23.
- D'Agostino RB Sr, Grundy S, Sullivan LM, et al. Validation of the Framingham coronary heart disease prediction scores: results of a multiple ethnic groups investigation. JAMA. 2001;286(2):180–7.

- 6. Hawthorne V, Kozarevic D, Vojvodic N, et al. Prediction of mortality from coronary heart disease among diverse populations: is there a common predictive function? Heart. 2002;88(3):222–8.
- 7. Lawes CM, Bennett DA, Parag V, et al. Blood pressure indices and cardiovascular disease in the Asia Pacific region: a pooled analysis. Hypertension. 2003;42(1):69–75.
- Lawes CM, Rodgers A, Bennett DA, et al. Blood pressure and cardiovascular disease in the Asia Pacific region. J Hypertens. 2003;21(4):707–16.
- 9. Perkovic V, Huxley R, Wu Y, et al. The burden of blood pressure-related disease: a neglected priority for global health. Hypertension. 2007;50(6):991–7.
- Eastwood SV, Tillin T, Chaturvedi N, Hughes AD. Ethnic differences in associations between blood pressure and stroke in South Asian and European men. Hypertension. 2015;66(3):481–8.
- 11. Liu J, Hong Y, D'Agostino RB Sr, et al. Predictive value for the Chinese population of the Framingham CHD risk assessment tool compared with the Chinese Multi-Provincial Cohort Study. JAMA. 2004;291(21):2591–9.
- Marrugat J, D'Agostino R, Sullivan L, et al. An adaptation of the Framingham coronary heart disease risk function to European Mediterranean areas. J Epidemiol Community Health. 2003;57(8):634–8.
- 13. Sawano M, Kohsaka S, Okamura T, et al. Validation of the european SCORE risk chart in the healthy middle-aged Japanese. Atherosclerosis. 2016;252:116–21.
- 14. Cappuccio FP, Oakeshott P, Strazzullo P, et al. Application of Framingham risk estimates to ethnic minorities in United Kingdom and implications for primary prevention of heart disease in general practice: cross sectional population based study. BMJ. 2002;325(7375):1271.
- Quirke TP, Gill PS, Mant JW, et al. The applicability of the Framingham coronary heart disease prediction function to black and minority ethnic groups in the UK. Heart. 2003;89(7):785–6.
- Bhopal R, Fischbacher C, Vartiainen E, et al. Predicted and observed cardiovascular disease in South Asians: application of FINRISK, Framingham and SCORE models to Newcastle Heart Project data. J Public Health (Oxf). 2005;27(1):93–100.
- 17. Piepoli MF, Hoes AW, Agewall S, et al. 2016 European guidelines on cardiovascular disease prevention in clinical practice: The Sixth Joint Task Force of the European Society of Cardiology and other societies on cardiovascular disease prevention in clinical practice (constituted by representatives of 10 societies and by invited experts) developed with the special contribution of the European Association for Cardiovascular Prevention & Rehabilitation (EACPR). Eur Heart J. 2016;37(29):2315–81.
- 18. Oppenheimer GM. Becoming the Framingham study 1947-1950. Am J Public Health. 2005;95(4):602–10.
- Assmann G, Schulte H, Cullen P, et al. Assessing risk of myocardial infarction and stroke: new data from the Prospective Cardiovascular Munster (PROCAM) study. Eur J Clin Investig. 2007;37(12):925–32.
- Panagiotakos DB, Fitzgerald AP, Pitsavos C, et al. Statistical modelling of 10-year fatal cardiovascular disease risk in Greece: the HellenicSCORE (a calibration of the ESC SCORE project). Hell J Cardiol. 2007;48(2):55–63.
- 21. Aspelund T, Thorgeirsson G, Sigurdsson G, et al. Estimation of 10-year risk of fatal cardiovascular disease and coronary heart disease in Iceland with results comparable with those of the Systematic Coronary Risk Evaluation project. Eur J Cardiovasc Prev Rehabil. 2007;14(6):761–8.
- Merry AH, Boer JM, Schouten LJ, et al. Risk prediction of incident coronary heart disease in The Netherlands: re-estimation and improvement of the SCORE risk function. Eur J Prev Cardiol. 2012;19(4):840–8.
- Marques-Vidal P, Rodondi N, Bochud M, et al. Predictive accuracy and usefulness of calibration of the ESC SCORE in Switzerland. Eur J Cardiovasc Prev Rehabil. 2008;15(4):402–8.
- 24. Onat A, Can G, Hergenc G, et al. Coronary disease risk prediction algorithm warranting incorporation of C-reactive protein in Turkish adults, manifesting sex difference. Nutr Metab Cardiovasc Dis. 2012;22(8):643–50.

- Hippisley-Cox J, Coupland C, Vinogradova Y, et al. Derivation and validation of QRISK, a new cardiovascular disease risk score for the United Kingdom: prospective open cohort study. BMJ. 2007;335(7611):136.
- Hippisley-Cox J, Coupland C, Vinogradova Y, et al. Predicting cardiovascular risk in England and Wales: prospective derivation and validation of QRISK2. BMJ. 2008;336(7659):1475–82.
- 27. Icaza G, Nunez L, Marrugat J, et al. Estimation of coronary heart disease risk in Chilean subjects based on adapted Framingham equations. Rev Med Chil. 2009;137(10):1273–82.
- Wu Y, Liu X, Li X, et al. Estimation of 10-year risk of fatal and nonfatal ischemic cardiovascular diseases in Chinese adults. Circulation. 2006;114(21):2217–25.
- 29. Chow CK, Joshi R, Celermajer DS, et al. Recalibration of a Framingham risk equation for a rural population in India. J Epidemiol Community Health. 2009;63(5):379–85.
- Bozorgmanesh M, Hadaegh F, Azizi F. Predictive accuracy of the 'Framingham's general CVD algorithm' in a Middle Eastern population: Tehran lipid and glucose study. Int J Clin Pract. 2011;65(3):264–73.
- Goldbourt U, Yaari S, Medalie JH. Factors predictive of long-term coronary heart-disease mortality among 10,059 male israeli civil-servants and municipal employees—a 23-year mortality follow-up in the Israeli ischemic-heart-disease study. Cardiology. 1993;82(2–3):100–21.
- 32. Group NDR. Risk assessment chart for death from cardiovascular disease based on a 19-year follow-up study of a Japanese representative population. Circ J. 2006;70(10):1249–55.
- Jee SH, Jang Y, Oh DJ, et al. A coronary heart disease prediction model: the Korean Heart Study. BMJ Open. 2014;4(5):e005025.
- 34. Lee J, Heng D, Chia KS, et al. Risk factors and incident coronary heart disease in Chinese, Malay and Asian Indian males: the Singapore Cardiovascular Cohort Study. Int J Epidemiol. 2001;30(5):983–8.
- 35. Sritara P, Cheepudomwit S, Chapman N, et al. Twelve-year changes in vascular risk factors and their associations with mortality in a cohort of 3499 Thais: the Electricity Generating Authority of Thailand Study. Int J Epidemiol. 2003;32(3):461–8.
- Kengne AP, Awah PK. Classical cardiovascular risk factors and all-cause mortality in rural Cameroon. QJM. 2009;102(3):209–15.
- Zhao D, Liu J, Xie W, et al. Cardiovascular risk assessment: a global perspective. Nat Rev Cardiol. 2015;12(5):301–11.
- D'Agostino RB, Vasan RS, Pencina MJ, et al. General cardiovascular risk profile for use in primary care: the Framingham heart study. Circulation. 2008;118(4):E86–E.
- 39. Chen L, Tonkin AM, Moon L, et al. Recalibration and validation of the SCORE risk chart in the Australian population: the AusSCORE chart. Eur J Cardiovasc Prev Rehabil. 2009;16(5):562–70.
- 40. Pyorala K, De Backer G, Graham I, et al. Prevention of coronary heart disease in clinical practice. Recommendations of the Task Force of the European Society of Cardiology, European Atherosclerosis Society and European Society of Hypertension. Eur Heart J. 1994;15(10):1300–31.
- 41. The Association of Physicians of India. Indian hypertension guidelines II [online]. 2011. http://www.apiindia.org/hsi\_guideline\_ii.html.
- 42. National Heart Foundation of Australia. Guide to management of hypertension 2008: assessing and managing raised blood pressure in adults, updated December 2010 [online]. 2010. http://www.heartfoundation.org.au/SiteCollectionDocuments/HypertensionGuidelines 2008to2010Update.pdf.
- Ogihara T, Kikuchi K, Matsuoka H, et al. The Japanese society of hypertension guidelines for the management of hypertension (JSH 2009). Hypertens Res. 2009;32(1):3–107.
- 44. Sanchez RA, Ayala M, Baglivo H, et al. Latin American guidelines on hypertension. Latin American Expert Group. J Hypertens. 2009;27(5):905–22.
- 45. Liu LS, Writing Group of Chinese Guidelines for the Management of Hypertension. 2010 Chinese guidelines for the management of hypertension. Zhonghua Xin Xue Guan Bing Za Zhi. 2011;39(7):579–615.

- Seedat YK, Rayner BL, Southern African Hypertension Society. South African hypertension guideline 2011. S Afr Med J. 2011;102(1 Pt 2):57–83.
- 47. Mancia G, Fagard R, Narkiewicz K, et al. 2013 ESH/ESC guidelines for the management of arterial hypertension: the Task Force for the management of arterial hypertension of the European Society of Hypertension (ESH) and of the European Society of Cardiology (ESC). J Hypertens. 2013;31(7):1281–357.
- 48. James PA, Oparil S, Carter BL, et al. 2014 evidence-based guideline for the management of high blood pressure in adults: report from the panel members appointed to the Eighth Joint National Committee (JNC 8). JAMA. 2014;311(5):507–20.
- Owolabi M, Olowoyo P, Miranda JJ, et al. Gaps in hypertension guidelines in low- and middleincome versus high-income countries: a systematic review. Hypertension. 2016;68(6):1328–37.
- 50. Joint Committee for Developing Chinese guidelines on Prevention, Treatment of Dyslipidemia in Aults. Chinese guidelines on prevention and treatment of dyslipidemia in adults. Zhonghua Xin Xue Guan Bing Za Zhi. 2007;35(5):390–419.
- 51. Modesti PA, Agostoni P, Agyemang C, et al. Cardiovascular risk assessment in low-resource settings: a consensus document of the European Society of Hypertension Working Group on Hypertension and Cardiovascular Risk in Low Resource Settings. J Hypertens. 2014;32(5):951–60.
- Mendis S, Lindholm LH, Anderson SG, et al. Total cardiovascular risk approach to improve efficiency of cardiovascular prevention in resource constrain settings. J Clin Epidemiol. 2011;64(12):1451–62.



# Antihypertensive Drug Therapy in Patients of African and South Asian Ethnicity: A Systematic Review

20

Lizzy M. Brewster, Gert A. van Montfrans, and Yackoob K. Seedat

# 20.1 Hypertension in Patients of African and South Asian Ethnicity

Patients of sub-Saharan African or South Asian descent tend to have more hypertension and diabetes leading to early organ damage and premature cardiovascular mortality, compared to patients of white European descent [1–22]. Abundant data indicate that greater salt sensitivity, blunted nocturnal dipping, and enhanced vasoconstriction in patients of African descent lead to higher mean blood pressures with early stroke, heart failure, and premature death [1–8, 10, 12–14, 16–22], while hypertensive South Asian patients are reported to be at a higher risk for early ischaemic end organ damage [1, 2, 5, 9, 11, 15, 22]. Thus, hypertension seems to be a more aggressive disease in these ethnic groups. This could have important implications for hypertension screening and management. Non-pharmacological interventions to reduce blood pressure and cardiovascular risk, including dietary adjustments, physical exercise, weight reduction, smoking cessation, and stress

L. M. Brewster (🖂) Amsterdam Institute for Global Health and Development (AIGHD), University of Amsterdam, Amsterdam, The Netherlands e-mail: l.brewster@aighd.org

G. A. van Montfrans Department of Internal Medicine, Academic Medical Center, University of Amsterdam, Amsterdam, The Netherlands e-mail: g.vanmontfrans@amc.uva.nl

Y. K. Seedat Nelson R Mandela School of Medicine, Faculty of Health Sciences, University of KwaZulu Natal, Durban, South Africa e-mail: Seedaty1@ukzn.ac.za

<sup>©</sup> Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018 P. A. Modesti et al. (eds.), *Ethnic Diversities, Hypertension and Global Cardiovascular Risk*, Updates in Hypertension and Cardiovascular Protection, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-93148-7\_20

reduction, should be applied [1, 23–33], but most hypertensive patients need drug therapy aside from lifestyle measures. Therefore, we reviewed the evidence on randomized trials of antihypertensive drug treatment in African and South Asian ethnicity patients.

# 20.2 Methods

The participation of patients of ethnic minority groups in major international clinical trials is generally too low to calculate the primary outcome with sufficient power [34]. Therefore, we systematically reviewed the evidence on the efficacy of antihypertensive drug therapy to reduce blood pressure and morbidity and mortality outcomes and pooled the existing data.

Systematic searches were conducted in September 2017, with our previous systematic reviews on patients of African and Asian ethnicity [16, 17, 19] updated. In brief, we used the Cochrane systematic review methodology [35] and defined a highly sensitive search strategy to retrieve original reports of randomized controlled trials in hypertensive African and South Asian ethnicity patients, providing original quantitative data on the effect of antihypertensive monotherapy on blood pressure (trial duration at least 2 weeks) versus concurrent placebo treatment or antihypertensive monotherapy or combination therapy on morbidity or mortality outcomes (trial duration at least 1 year).

We included only trials with major drug classes in adult men and non-pregnant women with uncomplicated primary hypertension (no history of or current cardiovascular event or ESRD). Trials that considered oral antihypertensive treatment with thiazide and thiazide-like diuretics, calcium channel blockers, centrally acting agents, peripheral adrenergic neuron antagonists, angiotensin-converting enzyme (ACE) inhibitors, or angiotensin II receptor blockers were eligible for inclusion.

We conducted separate searches and data analysis for these two ethnic groups. Searches were performed in electronic databases (Embase, PubMed, Cochrane Library CENTRAL, Literatura Latinoamericana y del Caribe en Ciencias de la Salud (LILACS), African Index Medicus, and, for South Asian patients, IndMED) from their inception through September 2017, without language restriction.

These databases have different software and therefore different search languages, but a typical search strategy for trials in patients of African ethnicity was "(Black\* OR Afri\* OR AFRO\* OR Creole OR Carribean OR Caribbean OR negr\* OR ethnic\* OR blacks) AND (hypertension OR antihypertensive) AND randomized"; and for South Asians, the first step was "(South Asian OR South Asians OR India OR Indian OR Hindustani OR Bangladesh OR Nepal OR Sri Lanka OR Ceylon OR Pakistan)".

Search yields from different databases were considered and analysed separately to prevent merging errors and to enhance trial retrieval. Furthermore, we performed hand search including contacting experts. We did not include trials in diabetics only, with experimental drugs, or with complementary medicines. We used data extraction forms to collect trial data in duplo. With pilot searches, we retrieved very few placebo-controlled trials in South Asians and decided to review drug versus drug trials in this group. For drug versus drug trials with multiple treatment arms, we followed the Cochrane handbook methodology and combined the comparison groups into one group of "other drugs" [35]. African or South Asian descent (ancestry or ethnicity) was defined as, respectively, of sub-Saharan African descent or Indian subcontinental descent as indicated by the authors. We included only randomized controlled trials, and methodological quality was further assessed using the Jadad score, based on the description of randomization, blinding, and accountability of all patients, including withdrawals in each of the treatment arms and the underlying reasons. Subgroups were based on sex and geographical location.

#### 20.2.1 Statistical Analysis

Quantitative analysis of outcomes was based on intention-to-treat results (primary) and per protocol analysis (secondary). We included data from the first part of crossover studies when such data were available; if not, we included the data these studies provided. Our measure of effect for each study was difference in means (in mmHg) for systemic arterial blood pressure (continuous measure) and relative risk (RR) for dichotomous data. In addition, we calculated achievement of target diastolic blood pressure (DBP <90 mmHg, or reduction of  $\geq 10$  mmHg, or  $\geq 10\%$ , as defined by the author) as the weighted mean of placebo-corrected results per drug class, or in South Asians, versus other drug types.

Missing standard deviations were imputed per drug class. We clinically assessed studies for heterogeneity in patient characteristics, interventions, and outcomes, to decide whether studies should be pooled. Furthermore, we used  $l^2$  statistics to quantify the proportion of total variation in the estimates of treatment effect that was due to heterogeneity. We planned to not aggregate results with a high variation across studies ( $l^2 \ge 75\%$ ) [17, 19, 35]. When we aggregated studies, we conservatively used the random effects model to estimate the average intervention effect. Data in square brackets are 95% confidence intervals, unless indicated otherwise. We used Review Manager (RevMan) software, version 5 (Cochrane Collaboration, Oxford, United Kingdom) for the analyses.

# 20.3 Results

## 20.3.1 Patients of African Ethnicity

#### 20.3.1.1 Search Yield

Full reports or abstracts from 5311 references of papers yielded 35 trials with 7 classes of antihypertensive drugs, in 25,540 patients [36–89]. Blood pressure was the main outcome measure in 28 trials (Figs. 20.1 and 20.2; Table 20.1) [36–66] and



**Fig. 20.1** Trial flow: patients of African ethnicity. \*Most excluded papers were not a randomized controlled trial (RCT) fulfilling the inclusion criteria in the method section or multiple overlapping reports concerning these trials. <sup>†</sup>Eligible data and papers were either not published, not included in the electronic databases searched, or lacked electronic bibliographic indexing terms referring to African ethnicity. <sup>‡</sup>Some studies reported data on African ethnicity patients in more than one paper

					Panel a. Systolic blood pressure		
a	Trea	atment	Plac	ebo	WMD	Weight	WMD
Study	n	mean (SD)	n	mean (SD)	(95% CI Random)	%	(95% CI Random)
Comparison: 01 Calciu	um cha	nnel blockers					
Fadavomi et al. (40)	15	-58.5 (13.9)	15	-0.2 (17.4)	•	17.7	-58.30 [-69.57: -47.03]
Materson et al. (47)	90	-14.6 (8.4)	88	-1.8 (10.5)	_ <b>_</b>	21.8	-12.80 [-15.60: -10.00]
Moser et al. (50)	35	-123(111)	33	_0.9 (11.1)		21.0	-11.40 [-16.68: -6.12]
TOMHS (60)	16	-79(111)	47	0.0 (11.1)		20.5	-7.90 [-14.20; -1.60]
Weir et al. (65)	24	-12 1 (13 2)	13	0.0 (13.2)		10.0	-12 10 [-21 01: -3 19]
Tost for botorogonoity o	bi caua	12.1 (10.2)	-0.00001	12-04%		10.1	12.10[ 21.01, 0.10]
rear for neterogeneity e	in oque	10-04.07 di-4 p		1 -04/0			
Comparison: 02 Diure	tics	10.0 (10.5)	10	0.0 (10.5)		7.0	10.00 [ 17.05, 0.05]
Dean et al. (36)	19	-18.0 (12.5)	19	-8.0 (12.5)		7.3	-10.00 [-17.95, -2.05]
Dean et al. (38)	19	-22.0 (12.5)	19	-8.0 (12.5)		7.3	-14.00 [-21.95; -6.05]
Frishman et al. (44)	21	-12.1 (9.6)	15	-3.6 (10.1)		10.2	-8.50 [-15.06; -1.94]
Materson et al. (47)	92	-15.0 (10.0)	00	-1.8 (10.5)		31.5	-13.20 [-16.20, -10.20]
Seedat (54)	24	-6.4 (22.5)	24	0.0 (22.5)		3.0	-6.40 [-19.13; 6.33]
Seedat (55)	9	-14.0 (12.5)	9	0.0 (12.5)		3.6	-14.00 [-25.55; -2.45]
Stein et al. (56)	19	-24.9 (21.8)	19	-3.8 (21.6)	•	2.6	-21.10 [-34.90; -7.30]
TAIM (58)	24	-18.3 (12.5)	26	-13.5 (12.5)		9.2	-4.80 [-11.74; 2.14]
TOMHS (60)	27	-14.8 (10.8)	47	0.0 (10.8)		15.3	-14.80 [-19.91; -9.69]
TROPHY (61)	27	-13.7 (12.5)	19	-4.7 (12.5)	0	8.4	-9.00 [-16.34; -1.66]
Venter et al. (63)	10	-8.0 (12.3)	5	12.0 (17.5)	¢	1.7	-20.00 [-37.13; -2.87]
lotal	291		290		•	100.0	-11.81 [-14.07; -9.55]
Test for heterogeneity c	hi squa	re=11.50 df=10 p	=0.32 /*	=13%		Test for overall ef	fect z=10.24 p<0.00001
Comparison: 03 Centr	ally ac	ting agents					
Materson et al. (47)	84	-15.0 (12.9)	88	-1.8 (10.5)		100.0	-13.20 [-16.72; -9.68]
Total	84		88			100.0	-13.20 [-16.72; -9.68]
						Test for overall e	ffect z=7.34 p<0.00001
Comparison: 04 Angio	tensin	converting enzy	rme inhi	oitors	_		
Materson et al. (47)	92	-7.5 (11.5)	88	-1.8 (10.5)	-8-	39.7	-5.70 [-8.91; -2.49]
Moser et al. (49)	11	-13.7 (12.6)	7	0.4 (12.6)		4.8	-14.10 [-26.04; -2.16]
TOMHS (60)	25	-9.8 (10.9)	47	0.0 (10.9)		20.1	-9.80 [-15.09; -4.51]
TROPHY (61)	22	-4.7 (12.6)	19	-4.7 (12.6)		10.7	0.00 [-7.73; 7.73]
Venter et al. (64)	7	-5.0 (19.0)	6	9.0 (19.6)	← □	1.6	-14.00 [-35.07; 7.07]
Weir et al. (65)	19	-11.6 (18.5)	13	0.0 (18.5)	< <u>−−−−</u>	4.0	-11.60 [-24.65; 1.45]
Weir et al. (66)	36	-7.1 (13.2)	59	0.0 (13.2)		19.1	-7.10 [-12.57; -1.63]
Total	212		239		-	100.0	-6.96 [-9.64; -4.27]
Test for heterogeneity c	hi squa	re=7.07 df=6 p=0	.31 / <sup>2</sup> =1	5%		Test for overall e	affect z=5.08 p<0.00001
Comparison: 05 Alpha	a-adren	ergic blockers					
Materson et al. (47)	91	-10.7 (12.5)	88	-1.8 (10.5)		60.1	-8.90 [-12.28; -5.52]
TOMHS (60)	24	-4.4 (10.8)	47	0.0 (10.8)		38.3	-4.40 [-9.71; 0.91]
Venter et al. (64)	6	-15.0 (35.4)	6	9.0 (19.6)	<	1.7	-24.00 [-56.38; 8.38]
Total	121		141			100.0	-7.43 [-11.64; -3.22]
Test for heterogeneity c	hi squa	re=2.94 df=2 p=1	0.23 / <sup>2</sup> =3	2%		Test for overall	effect z=3.46 p=0.0005
Comparison: 06 Angio	otensin	Il receptor bloci	kers				
ABC (36)	151	-6.4 (14.6)	145	-1.3 (14.9)	-8	30.0	-5.10 [-8.46; -1.74]
Conlin et al. (37)	18	-4.3 (8.1)	18	-2.3 (8.1)		12.1	-2.00 [-7.29; 3.29]
Flack et al. (42)	190	-6.4 (14.9)	184	-2.3 (14.9)		37.1	-4.10 [-7.12; -1.08]
Flack et al. (43)	117	-5.3 (15.5)	110	-3.7 (15.5)		20.8	-1.60 [-5.63; 2.43]
Total	476		457		•	100.0	-3.63 [-5.47; -1.78]
Test for heterogeneity c	hi squa	re=2.16 df=3 p=1	0.54 <i>F</i>	<sup>2</sup> =0%		Test for overall	effect z=3.86 p=0.0001
Comparison: 07 Beta-	adrene	raic blockers					
Frishman et al. (44)	26	-9.7 (13.3)	15	-3.6 (10.1)		10.7	-6.10 [-13.33; 1.13]
Humphreys et al. (45)	18	1.6 (19.7)	18	0.0 (19.7)		4.7	1.60 [-11.27; 14.47]
Lewin et al. (46)	106	-13.3 (17.0)	44	-12.4 (15.7)		13.8	-0.90 [-6.56; 4.76]
Materson et al. (47)	81	-8.2 (11.0)	88	-1.8 (10.5)		20.2	-6.40 [-9.65; -3.15]
Salako et al. (52)	16	3.6 (27.8)	16	7.8 (26.7)	←	2.4	-4.20 [-23.09; 14.69]
Saunders et al. (53)	51	-9.6 (14.4)	49	-3.6 (15.6)	<b>D</b>	13.3	-6.00 [-11.89; -0.11]
Seedat (54)	24	2.5 (21.8)	24	0.0 (21.8)		- 5.0	2.50 [-9.83; 14.83]
TAIM (58)	22	-11.3 (14.1)	26	-13.5 (14.1)		9.4	2.20 [-5.20; 10.21]
TOMHS (60)	24	-10.4 (10.8)	47	0.0 (10.8)		14.7	-10.40 [-15.71; -5.09]
Venter et al. (62)	19	-5.0 (15.4)	18	-11.0 (19.0)		5.9	6.00 [-5.18; 17.18]
Total	364		309			100.0	- 3.73 [-6.80; -0.66]
Test for heterogeneity c	hi squa	re=16.02 df=9 p=	0.07 l <sup>2</sup> =	14%		Test for over	all effect z=2.38 p=0.02
					-20 -10 -5 0 5 10	20 mm H	g
					Favors treatment Favor	's control	

**Fig. 20.2** Effect of different antihypertensive drugs on blood pressure in patients of African ethnicity. Panel (**a**). Systolic blood pressure. Panels (**a** and **b**). Random, random effects model. Results are reported as weighted mean differences in reduction of systolic and diastolic blood pressure (mmHg) from baseline to endpoint with the use of different antihypertensive drugs compared to placebo. Squares are weighted mean differences in reduction of SBP/DBP (mmHg). The size of the squares represents study weight, and horizontal lines represent 95% CIs. Arrowheads depict data outside the scale. When a study provided only the placebo-drug difference, we entered a "nil" for placebo results. Results for Materson and colleagues' study and Weir and colleagues' study are weighted means of older and younger people and patients receiving a high- and a low-salt diet, respectively. Black diamonds are pooled estimates. Results for calcium channel blockers were not pooled because the size of the effect is heterogeneous. *ABC* Association of Black Cardiologists; *TAIM* Trial of Antihypertensive Interventions and Management; *TOMHS* Treatment of Mild Hypertension Study; *TROPHY* Treatment in Obese Patients with Hypertension [36–66]

					Panel b. Diastolic blood pressure		
Study	Trea	tment	Place	bo	WMD (05% Cl Bandom)	Weight	WMD (05% Cl Bandom)
Study	n	mean (SD)	n	mean (SD)	(95% CI Random)	70	(95% CI Handom)
Comparison: 01 Calciu	um cha	nnel blockers					
Fadayomi et al. (40)	15	-35.3 (8.9)	15	-2.3 (9.1)	•	12.3	-33.00 [-39.44; -26.56]
Fiddes et al. (41)	34	-7.8 (6.4)	12	-4.4 (6.4)		14.3	-3.40 [-7.61; 0.81]
Materson et al. (47)	90	-14.6 (5.0)	88	-4.5 (6.5)	-0-	15.8	-10.10 [-11.81; -8.39]
Moser et al. (50)	35	-9.7 (6.4)	33	-2.2 (6.4)		15.1	-7.50 [-10.54; -4.46]
Opie et al. (51)	14	-10.1 (6.4)	17	-2.3 (6.4)		14.0	-7.80 [-12.33; -3.27]
TOMHS(60)	16	-3.7 (6.2)	47	0.0 (6.2)		14.8	-3.70 [-7.22; -0.18]
Test (schetessessites)	24	-9.4 (7.2)	-0.00001	0.0 (7.2) 12.000		13.7	-9.40 [-14.20, -4.54]
rescior neterogeneity c	ni squa	e=/1.6/ ui=6 p	<0.00001	1 =93%			
Comparison: 02 Diure	tics	00.0 (7.0)	10	10.0 (7.0)		10.0	10.001.14.00. 5.17
Dean et al. (36)	19	-20.0 (7.6)	19	-10.0 (7.6)		10.0	-10.00 [-14.83, -5.17]
Erichman et al. (36)	21	-16.0 (7.8)	15	= 10.0 (7.6) E 7 (7.4)		10.0	-6.00 [-10.63, -1.17]
Materson et al. (44)	92	-11.0 (7.3)	88	-4.5 (6.5)	-0-	20.9	-6.50 [-8.33; -4.67]
Seedet (54)	24	-6.2 (15.9)	24	0.0 (15.9)		4.0	_6 20 [_15 20: 2 80]
Seedat (55)	9	-18.0 (7.6)	9	0.0 (7.6)	←□	5.9	-18 00 [-25 02: -10 98]
Stein et al. (56)	19	-13.8 (8.1)	19	-2.9 (9.8)		8.0	-10.90 [-16.62: -5.18]
TOMHS (60)	27	-5.5 (6.2)	47	0.0 (6.2)	·	16.2	-5.50 [-8.43: -2.57]
TROPHY (61)	27	-10.8 (7.6)	19	-1.3 (7.6)		11.0	-9.50 [-13.96; -5.04]
Venter et al. (63)	10	-7.0 (8.6)	5	4.0 (7.8)	0	4.2	-11.00 [-19.67: -2.33]
Total	267		264		*	100.0	-8.06 [-10.01; -6.11]
Test for heterogeneity c	hi squa	re=16.44 df=9 p=	=0.058 / <sup>2</sup> =	45%		Test for overall e	ffect z=8.10 p<0.00001
Comparison: 02 Contr	allv act	ina agonte					
Materson et al. (47)	84	-11.0 (7.0)	88	-4.5 (6.5)		100.0	-6.50[-8.52; -4.48]
Total	84		88		1	100.0	-6.50 [-8.52: -4.48]
					-	Test for overall e	effect z=6.30 p<0.00001
Comparison: 04 Angio	tonsin	converting enz	vme inhil	aitore			
Materson et al. (47)	92	-8.0 (7.0)	88	-4.5 (6.5)	-8-	27.9	-3.50 [-5.47; -1.53]
Moser et al. (49)	11	-5.2 (7.4)	7	-9.0 (7.4)		7.3	3.80 [-3.21; 10.81]
TOMHS (60)	25	-3.4 (6.1)	47	0.0 (6.1)	-8	21.4	-3.40 [-6.36; -0.44]
TROPHY (61)	22	-7.0 (7.4)	19	-1.3 (7.4)	C	13.6	-5.70 [-10.24; -1.16]
Venter et al. (64)	7	3.0 (7.2)	6	-1.0 (11.8)		3.4	4.00 [-6.84; 14.84]
Weir et al. (65)	19	-8.2 (10.1)	13	0.0 (10.1)		7.1	-8.20 [-15.33; -1.07]
Weir et al. (66)	36	-6.2 (8.0)	59	0.0 (8.0)		19.3	-6.20 [-9.52; -2.88]
Total	212		239		•	100.0	-3.84 [-5.95; -1.73]
Test for heterogeneity c	hi squa	e=10.79 df=6 p	=0.095 l <sup>2</sup> =	44%		Test for overall	effect z=3.57 p=0.0004
Comparison: 05 Alpha	ı-adren	ergic blockers			_		
Materson et al. (47)	91	-9.6 (7.0)	88	-4.5 (6.5)	-11	52.6	-5.10 [-7.08; -3.12]
TOMHS (60)	24	-1.0 (6.4)	47	0.0 (6.4)		41.0	-1.00 [-4.15; 2.15]
Venter et al. (64)	6	-5.0 (10.2)	6	-1.0 (11.8)	o	6.4	-4.00 [-16.48; 8.48]
Total	121		141		-	100.0	-3.35 [-6.69; -0.01]
Test for heterogeneity c	hi squa	e=4.67 df=2 p=	0.097 /*=	57%		Test for over	all effect z=1.97 p=0.05
Comparison: 06 Angio	tensin	Il receptor bloc	kers		_		
ABC (36)	151	-5.1 (9.0)	145	-2.7 (9.1)	-0-	32.9	-2.40 [-4.46; -0.34]
Conlin et al. (37)	18	-2.0 (5.9)	18	-1.5 (5.9)		9.4	-0.50 [-4.35; 3.35]
Flack et al. (42)	190	-6.6 (9.5)	184	-3.9 (9.5)		37.7	-2.70 [-4.63; -0.77]
Flack et al. (43)	117	-6.0 (10.2)	110	-4.8 (10.1)		20.0	-1.20 [-3.84; 1.44]
I otal	476		457		-	100.0	-2.09 [-3.28; -0.91]
lest for neterogeneity c	ni squa	'e=1.56 df=3 p=	0.67 /*=0	%		lest for overall	effect z=3.47 p=0.0005
Comparison: 07 Beta-	adrene	gic blockers	15	E 7 (7 A)		6.7	7 40 ( 10 40, 0 00)
Prisriman et al. (44)	20	-13.1 (8.7)	10	-5.7 (7.4)		5.7	-7.40 [-12.42, -2.36]
Humphreys et al. (45)	100	-0.2 (11.1)	10	4.0 (10.0)		2.7	-0.20 [-7.45, 7.05]
Materson et al. (40)	81	-9.0 (10.1)	44 88	-4.5 (6.5)		40.0	-0.40 [-9.00, 1.72] _6.50 [_8.40; _4.60]
Seleko et el. (47)	16	-5.8 (10.1)	16	_4.5 (0.5)		40.0	_1 30 [-0.40, -4.80]
Saunders et al. (53)	51	-91(74)	49	-4.4 (8.8)	B	14.2	-4 70 [-7 89: -1 51]
Seedat (54)	24	-4.4 (12.6)	24	0.0 (12.6)		2.8	-4 40 [-11 53: 2 79]
TOMHS (60)	24	-5.0 (6.0)	47	0.0 (6.0)		16.6	-5.00 [-7.95; -2 05]
Venter et al. (62)	19	-5.0 (11.0)	18	-2.0 (8.8)		3.5	-3.00 [-9.40; 3.40]
Total	365		319		▲	100.0	-5.38 [-6.58; -4.18]
Test for heterogeneity c	hi squa	e=6.43 df=8 p=0	0.60 / <sup>2</sup> =0%	6		Test for overall	effect z=8.78 p<0.0001
					-20 -10 -5 0 5 10 Favors treatment Favors	20 mm H s control	g

Fig. 20.2 (continued)

morbidity or mortality in 7 trials (Fig. 20.1 and Table 20.2) [67–89]. Most included patients were older than 50 years with risk factors for cardiovascular disease, followed for 3–5 years. Cardiovascular events and mortality were the main outcome measures. Jadad score ranged from 1 to 5 (Table 20.2). Trials were clinically comparable in describing the results of randomized controlled interventions with antihypertensive drugs in African ethnicity patients with hypertension, but the age range, inclusion blood pressure, drugs, and drug dose varied (Tables 20.1 and 20.2).

	Partic	ipants of Afr	ican ethr	nicity	Drug intervention		Outcome	Analysis		Jadac	d scor	e			
	;	ł		;	vs. placebo total	Treatment	measure	of	Adverse		ļ	1	ļ	(	
dy, y	z	Country	Age, y	BP, mm Hg	daily dose, mg <sup>§</sup>	duration	(BP)	results	effects	RA	MR	DB	MB	DO	Total
C 2000 ]	304	USA	Mean 52	DBP 91-105	Candesartan cilexetil 32	8 w	Cont./ dichot.	ITT	Reported	_	I	-		-	4
nlin et al. 13 [ <b>37</b> ]	$18^{*}$	USA	Mean 52	DBP 90-109	Losartan 50	4 w	Cont.	ΤΤΙ	n.d.	-	I	1	1	1	4
an et al. 1 [38]	60	RSA	Adults	DBP 100–116	Hydrochlorothiazide 50 Mefruside 25	2 w	Cont.	ЪР	n.d.	1	I	1	1	I	ю
iyer et al. 33 [ <b>39</b> ]	58*	USA	Mean 53	DBP 95-115	Captopril 200	8 w	Dichot.	ЪР	n.d.	1	I	1	I	1	б
layomi 1. 1986 ]	32	Nigeria	Mean 48	DBP > 100	Nifedipine 40	6 w	Cont./ dichot.	ЪР	Reported	-	I	1	-	T	ŝ
des et al. 14 [41]	46	USA	≥55	DBP 95-114	Diltiazem XR 480	8 w	Cont.	TTI	n.d.	1	I	1	I	I	5
ck et al. 1 [ <b>42</b> ]	381	USA	Mean 50	DBP 95-109	Losartan 150	12 w	Cont./ dichot.	TTI	Reported	1	I	1	I	1	ю
ck et al. 33 [43]	233*	USA/RSA	Mean 52	DBP 95-109	Losartan 50–100	16 w	Cont.	TTI	n.d.	1	I	1	1	I	3
shman 1. 1995 ]	62*	USA	≥21	DBP 95-115	Hydrochlorothiazide 25 Bisoprolol 5	4 w	Cont./ dichot.	TT	n.d.	-	I	-	I	I	0
mphreys 1. 1968 ]	18	Jamaica	46-63	DBP 100-155	Propranolol 360 <sup>  </sup>	2 m	Cont./ dichot.	TTI	Reported		I				4
vin et al. 3 [ <b>46</b> ]	152	USA	Mean 51	SBP 160-180 DBP 90-100	Nebivolol 20 mg	6w	Cont./ dichot	ITT	Reported	-	-	-		-	S
														(cont	inued)

 Table 20.1
 Characteristics of studies in African ethnicity patients: blood pressure outcomes

	COLICIAN	(nnr													
	Partici	ipants of Afri	ican ethn	nicity	Drug intervention		Outcome	Analysis		Jadad	score				
Study, y	z	Country	Age, y	BP, mm Hg	vs. placebo total daily dose, mg <sup>§</sup>	Treatment duration	measure (BP)	of results	Adverse effects	RA ]	MR I	DB N	IB D	0 Tot	al
Materson et al. 1993 [47, 48]	621	USA	Mean 58	DBP 95-109	Diltiazem 360 hydrochlorothiazide 50 clonidine 0.6 Captopril 100 Prazosin 20 Atenolol 100	8 w/1 y**	Cont./ dichot.	TTI	.p.u	-	-	1		ω	
Moser et al. 1982 [49]	20	Bahamas	32-60	DBP 101–119	Captopril 450	4 w	Cont./ dichot.	Ы	Reported	-	_	1	1	7	
Moser et al. 1984 [ <b>5</b> 0]	LL	USA	26-70	DBP 90-114	Nitrendipine 40	5 w	Cont./ dichot.	Ы	.b.n	-	_		I	б	
Opie et al. 1997 [ <b>51</b> ]	31*	RSA	18-75	DBP 95-114	Nisoldipine 30	6 w	Cont.	ITT	.b.n		_	_	I	e	
Salako et al. 1979 [ <b>52</b> ]	20	Nigeria	37–60	DBP 95-120	Alprenolol 400	8 w	Cont.	Ы	Reported	-	_		-	4	
Saunders 2007 [53]	301	USA	Mean 51	DBP 95-109	Nebivolol 40 mg	12 w	Cont.	ITT	Reported		_	1	1	e	
Seedat 1980 [54]	24	RSA	Adults	DBP 100-115	Chlorthalidone 100 Atenolol 25∥	4 w	Cont.	ITT	Reported	-	_	1	1	б	
Seedat 1980 [55]	6	RSA	Mean 44	DBP ≥ 110	Mefruside 25 Debrisoquine 20 <sup>  </sup>	4 w	Cont./ dichot.	ITT	.b.n	-	_	1	1	4	
Stein et al. 1992 [ <b>56</b> ]	25	Zimbabwe	<70	DPB 96-114	Hydrochlorothiazide 50	6 w	Cont./ dichot.	ЬЬ	.b.n	-	_	1	1	б	
TAIM 1991 [57, 58]	98*	USA	Mean 46	DBP 90-100	Chlorthalidone 25 Atenolol 50 <sup>¶</sup>	6 m	Cont.	TTI	.b.n	-	_	-	I	4	

Table 20.1 (continued)

3		$\mathfrak{c}$	4	0	4	4	ŝ
1		I	1	-	-	I	-
-		-		I	-	-	I
-				I		-	
T		I	T	I	I	-	I
1		-	-	-	-	-	-
Reported for	uor women only	n.d.	Reported	Reported	Reported	.b.n	Reported
ЪР		PP	ЪР	ЬР	Ы	Ы	ITT
Cont.		Cont.	Cont./ dichot.	Cont.	Cont./ dichot.	Cont.	Cont.
1 y		12 w	12 w	12 w	10 w	4 w	6 w
Amlodipine 10	Enalapril 10 Doxazosin 4 Acebutolol 800**	Hydrochlorothiazide 50 Lisinopril 40	Penbutolol 80 <sup>†</sup>	Xipamide 20	Enalapril 40 Prazosin 20	Isradipine 20 Enalapril 40 <sup>††</sup>	Trandolapril 16
DBP 90-99		DBP 90-109	DBP 95-115	DBP 95-115	DBP 95-115	DBP 95-115	DBP 95-114
Mean 54	ţ	21-75	25-65	25-65	21-65	Mean 52	Mean 54
USA		USA	RSA	RSA	RSA	USA	USA
177		68†	50	15*	29	56*‡	*96
TOMHS	(60] (60)	TROPHY 1997 [ <b>61</b> ]	Venter et al. 1990 [62]	Venter et al. 1991 [ <b>63</b> ]	Venter et al. 1991 [64]	Weir et al. 1998 [ <b>65</b> ]	Weir et al. 1998 [ <b>66</b> ]

analysis; ND no data reported for African ethnicity patients; Jadad score: RA randomization; MR method of randomization; DB double blind; MB method of blinding; DO dropouts; TAIM Trial of Antihypertensive Interventions and Management; TOMHS Treatment of Mild Hypertension Study; TROPHY Treatment in Obese Patients with Hypertension; <sup>†</sup>obese patients; <sup>‡</sup>salt-sensitive patients; <sup>§</sup>highest daily dose. <sup>Il</sup>crossover trial; <sup>¶</sup>other drugs added in 12.5% of participants. \*Second drug added in 9.2% of participants, plus lifestyle interventions. <sup>17</sup>Plus high-/low-salt diet; <sup>18</sup>BP as continuous (cont.)/dichotomous (dichot.) outcome

Table 20.2 Trial	s with m	orbidity and r	nortality outcon	nes in African ethn	icity patients							
Participants of A	frican etl	hnicity*	Inclusion			Jada	d score	- <del> -</del>			Follow-up	Primary
Study	N(%)	Country	criteria	Treatment $\operatorname{arms}^{{\mathbb{I}}}$	Primary endpoint	$\mathbb{R}A$	MR	DB N	B	O Tota	al (y)	outcome
SHEP	657	NSA	>60	Chlorthalidone	Fatal/non-fatal stroke	1	-	1	I	ŝ	4.5	ns
LIFE	(14) 533 (6)	7 countries†	ізн 55–80у LVH	Placebo Losartan Atenolol	MI, stroke, CVM	1	1	-	1	4	4.8	us
AASK	1094 (100)	USA	18–70y GFR 20–65∥	Ramipril Metoprolol Amlodinine	GFR (usual vs. low BP goals)	-	1	-	-	ŝ	4.1	ns
ALLHAT	15,094 (35)	USA	>55y CHD risk	Lisinopril Amlodipine Chlorthalidone Doxazosin	MI + CHD death		1	1	-	Ś	4.9	ns
VALUE	639 (4)	31 countries‡	≥50y CVD/risk	Valsartan Amlodipine	Time to first cardiac event	-	1	-	1	4	4.2	ns
INVEST	3029 (13)	14 countries‡	>50y CAD	Atenolol <sup>**</sup> Verapamil	Death (ACM), MI, or stroke	1	1	1	I	1	2.9	ns
ACCOMPLISH	1414 (17)	5 countries§	>55y TOD	Benazepril/ HCT Benazepril/	CVD, CVM	-	-	I	I	0	3.0	ns

age; HCT hydrochlorothiazide; Amlo amlodipine; BP blood pressure; MI myocardial infarction; ACM all-cause mortality; ns no significant difference. SHEP 445K African American Study of Kidney Disease and Hypertension [74-76, 81]; ALLHAT Antihypertensive and Lipid Lowering Treatment to Prevent Heart Country, <sup>198</sup>% USA; <sup>\*</sup>not reported; <sup>§</sup>USA. <sup>¶</sup>mL/min/1.73m<sup>2</sup>. <sup>¶</sup>Parallel treatment arms with initial monotherapy, except SHEP (vs. placebo) and ACCOMPLISH initial combination therapy). "\*Primary add-on drug trandolapril (verapamil arm) and HCT (atenolol). \*\* Jadad score: RA randomization; MR method of randomization; DB double blind; MB, method of blinding; DO dropouts in African ethnicity patients. ISH isolated systolic hypertension; LVH left ventricular The Systolic Hypertension in the Elderly Program [67–69]; LIFE The Losartan Intervention for Endpoint reduction in hypertension study [70–73, 85, 87];  $\gamma$ ypertrophy; *GFR* glomerular filtration rate; *CA(H)D* coronary artery (heart) disease; *CV(D)(M)* cardiovascular (disease) (mortality); *TOD* target organ dam-Attack Trial [77–80, 86, 88, 89]; VALUE Valsartan Antihypertensive Long-term Use Evaluation trial [82]; INVEST The International Verapamil-Trandolapril study [83]; ACCOMPLISH Avoiding Cardiovascular Events Through Combination Therapy in Patients Living with Systolic Hypertension trial [84] Amio

# 20.3.1.2 Trials with Blood Pressure Outcomes

## **Monotherapy Versus Placebo**

The aggregated data showed a greater effect of calcium blockers and diuretics, while beta-adrenergic blockers and ACE inhibitors were the least effective drugs to lower systolic blood pressure (SBP) and diastolic blood pressure (DBP), respectively [17, 19, 36–66], as depicted in Fig. 20.2a, b. As a post hoc outcome, nebivolol was analysed separately because of the presumed different mechanism of action [46, 53]. Nebivolol is thought to promote nitric oxide generation, which is reported to be attenuated in African ethnicity patients [16, 46, 53]. However, the pooled weighted mean difference in systolic and diastolic pressure versus placebo of these two trials was, respectively, -3.38 mmHg, 95% CI [-8.38; 1.62] ( $I^2 = 33\%$ ) (SBP) and -5.00 mmHg, 95% CI [-7.41; -2.59] ( $I^2 = 0\%$ ) (DBP).

Achievement of target DBP differed by drug class, calcium channel blockers 46% (RR 3.39 [2.35; 4.90]), diuretics 31% (RR 2.49 [1.68; 3.69]), beta-adrenergic blockers 24% (RR 1.97 [1.43; 2.72]), centrally acting agents 23% (RR 2.22 [1.35; 3.63]), angiotensin II receptor blockers 19% (1.77 [1.41; 2.21]), alpha-blockers 13% (RR 1.71 [1.02; 2.86]), and ACE inhibitors 10% (RR 1.35 (0.81; 2.26), with a RR of >1.0 indicating a beneficial effect.

## **Blood Pressure Outcomes by Sex**

We predefined subgroups based on sex and on geographical location. However, only 3 small trials out of 28 trials with blood pressure outcomes reported data for men and women (N = 146 patients), and this was not further analysed [40, 45, 66].

## **Blood Pressure Outcomes for US Versus Non-US Citizens**

When we separately analysed US versus Caribbean studies, calcium channel blockers changed SBP by -11.89 mmHg (CI, -14.12 to -9.67 mmHg), and beta-blockers led to a change of -4.83 mmHg (CI, -7.91 to -1.75 mmHg), while the size of the effect of alpha-blockers on DBP became heterogeneous. When we separately analysed data from African studies, however, only calcium channel blockers remained more effective than placebo for all outcomes analysed. Diuretics did not significantly differ from placebo in achieving the DBP goal (relative risk, 3.55 [CI, 0.41 to 31.05]), and ACE inhibitors, beta-blockers, and alpha-blockers did not significantly differ from placebo in reduction of SBP and DBP. None of the African studies used a cut-off baseline DBP of less than 114 mmHg, compared with 7 of the 15 US and Caribbean studies (Table 20.1). Thus, we could not determine whether the response of African continental ancestry patients was truly different from that of US African-American and Afro-Caribbean patients or rather related to higher baseline blood pressure levels.

# 20.3.1.3 Trials with Morbidity and Mortality Outcomes

## **Blood Pressure Reduction with Combination Therapy**

Patients of African ancestry more often needed multidrug regimens to reach goal blood pressure than patients of European ancestry [83, 86]. In ALLHAT, the

majority of the participants of African descent (54–63%) reached blood pressure control, but 56–70% needed combination therapy, depending on the treatment group [86]. In line with the blood pressure lowering efficacy of monotherapy, more patients on calcium blocker-based treatment reached goal blood pressure at 24 months than with beta-adrenergic blocker-based treatment in the INVEST study [83], while a reduced blood pressure lowering response in treatments based on initial monotherapy with angiotensin II receptor blockers or ACE inhibitors was observed in ALLHAT and in VALUE [82, 86].

## 20.3.1.4 Effect on Cardiovascular Morbidity and Mortality

#### **Primary Outcomes**

There was no statistical difference between treatment arms in primary morbidity and mortality outcomes for patients of African ethnicity (Table 20.2). In the SHEP study, the overall effect of diuretics on the primary outcome stroke in African ethnicity patients was not significantly different from placebo.

#### Subgroup Analyses by Antihypertensive Drug Class

Treatment reduced cardiovascular events in patients of African ethnicity in the SHEP study, analysed as a secondary outcome (hazard ratio for all cardiovascular events, 0.50 (CI, 0.32; 0.78) (unpublished results, SHEP trial investigators).

Furthermore, in the ACCOMPLISH trial, there was no significant difference in African ethnicity patients between the two treatment strategies in retarding the rate of progression of kidney disease, in contrast to patients of other ethnicities where amlodipine–/benazepril-based therapy was more effective than hydrochlorothia-zide/benazepril [84].

Although ACE inhibitor-based treatment resulted in better clinical outcomes in kidney disease in the AASK trial [75], there was no difference in prevention of cardiovascular events by drug type [81], while the results of the ALLHAT trial indicated cardiovascular morbidity outcomes were worse with treatments based on inhibitors of the renin-angiotensin system [86]. The use of lisinopril-initiated treatment versus chlorthalidone in patients of African ethnicity was associated with greater relative risk of morbidity: combined CHD (1.15 [1.02; 1.30]), combined CVD (1.19 [1.09; 1.30]), stroke (1.40 [1.17; 1.68]), and angina (1.24 [1.07; 1.44]). Heart failure risk was lower with chlorthalidone [86]. No data were provided for these outcomes for lisinopril versus amlodipine in African ethnicity patients.

In line with these findings with ACE inhibitors, the Losartan Intervention For Endpoint reduction in hypertension (LIFE) study had showed that losartan-initiated therapy was superior to atenolol-initiated therapy in reducing stroke risk in hypertensive patients of European descent. However, among patients of African descent, losartan-initiated treatment was associated with a nearly significant increase in stroke events compared with atenolol unadjusted hazard ratio, 1.99 [1.00; 3.98] [85], similar to the findings of the primary outcome, a composite outcome including stroke [17, 19, 73]. In addition, the risk for sudden death was 97% higher in patients of African descent in the LIFE trial, with, at this relatively small sample size

(n = 533), a trend towards increased risk with losartan [87]. These data indicate that therapy initiated with blockers of the renin-angiotensin system is associated with greater cardiovascular morbidity and mortality in patients of African ethnicity.

## Subgroup Analyses with Add-On Lipid Lowering Therapy

Participants treated for hypertension in ALLHAT were eligible for add-on lipid lowering therapy with pravastatin 20–40 mg versus usual care when fasting LDL-C levels were 120–189 mg/dL (3.1–4.9 mmol/L) or 100–129 mg/dL (2.6–3.3 mmol/L) for those with known coronary heart disease. There was no difference in the primary outcome all-cause mortality between pravastatin (n = 1769) and usual care (n = 1722) in African ethnicity patients, relative risk (RR) 1.01 [0.85–1.19]). Adding pravastatin did result in significantly greater stroke risk in African ethnicity patients (relative risk 1.12 versus 0.74 in other patients, confidence intervals not reported; p = 0.03). However, the relative risk for atherosclerotic coronary heart disease events with pravastatin was lower in patients of African ethnicity than in other patients (RR 0.73 [0.58–0.92] versus 1.02 [0.81–1.28]; p = 0.03). As a result, there was no significant effect of add-on pravastatin treatment on combined cardiovascular disease outcomes in hypertensive patients of African ethnicity [89]. No data were provided for outcomes with add-on lipid lowering therapy by antihypertensive drug type.

## Subgroup Analyses by Sex

In a subgroup analysis of the SHEP trial, diuretics were not significantly different from placebo in preventing stroke in African ethnicity men (relative risk, 0.98 [CI, 0.39; 2.44]) but reduced stroke risk in women of African ethnicity (relative risk, 0.36 [CI, 0.16; 0.83]) [69].

In ALLHAT, men of African descent had the highest absolute stroke risk (mean 6y rate/100 patients 7.73, 5.90, 5.81, and 5.90, in African ethnicity men, African ethnicity women, white men, white women, respectively) and the highest stroke risk with lisinopril of all sex-ethnic groups (6y rate/100 patients for lisinopril 9.41, 7.25, 5.32, and 5.59, respectively) [88].

Furthermore, pharmacogenetic outcomes differed by sex in the AASK trial; only women randomized to a usual blood pressure goal (mean arterial pressure 102–107 mmHg), and with an A allele at *CYP3A4* A392G, were more likely to reach a target MAP of 107 mmHg (adjusted hazard ratio of AA/AG compared to GG: 3.41 (95% CI: 1.20 to 9.64; p = 0.02). Among participants randomized to a lower MAP goal, men and women with the C allele at *CYP3A4* T16090C were more likely to reach the target MAP of 107 mmHg (adjusted hazard ratio 2.04 (95% CI 1.17–3.56; p = 0.01). Finally, the polymorphisms Arg65Leu, Ala142Val, and Ala486Val of the G protein-coupled receptor kinase gene, *GRK4*, were studied in the AASK Study. Only in men randomized to the usual blood pressure goal (mean arterial pressure 102 to 107 mmHg), the adjusted "hazard" ratio to reach goal blood pressure with metoprolol was 1.54 (95% CI 1.11–2.44; p < 0.01) with Ala142Val. There was no association between *GRK4* polymorphisms and blood pressure response to metoprolol in women [16].
### Subgroup Analyses in US Versus Non-US Citizens

Morbidity and mortality trials were conducted in the USA only or included only a very small number of non-USA patients (Table 20.2). Hence data on European patients are lacking, and we are not informed whether responses are similar.

## **Adverse Effects**

Risk of new-onset diabetes was higher with diuretics, respectively; 9.6% of the participants on diuretics, 7.4% on calcium blockers, and 5.8% on ACE inhibitors developed diabetes in 2 years [80]. There was a significantly greater occurrence of cough and angioedema with ACE inhibitors, 72 per 10.000 (0.72%), versus diuretics (0.04%) and calcium blockers (0.06%) in African ethnicity patients in ALLHAT [86].

## 20.3.2 Patients of South Asian Ethnicity

## 20.3.2.1 Search Yield

Electronic searches retrieved 2188 papers (Fig. 20.3). We additionally retrieved three trials with hand search, which were not eligible for inclusion. Seventeen randomized controlled trials were included, with blood pressure as the main outcome. Only one trial was placebo controlled; other trials assessed monotherapy with a drug from one drug class versus a drug from another class. We did not include trials comparing two drugs within one antihypertensive drug class. The 17 included trials (Fig. 20.3 and Table 20.3) were 4 weeks' to 9 months' duration (median 8 weeks), containing original data of 6 classes of antihypertensive drugs in 1819 South Asian hypertensive patients without a history of or current cardiovascular events (n = 37 diabetics) [55, 90–105]. Blood pressure at inclusion was generally between 140 and 180 mmHg systolic and 90–110 mmHg diastolic. Most trials were conducted in India. The methodological quality of the trials was lower than the trials in African ethnicity patients, with Jadad scores between 1 and 4 (median 2). No trial had a Jadad score of 5, and only two were double blinded. Most trials reported side effects and dropouts, but intention-to-treat analysis was reported in only one (Table 20.3).

## 20.3.2.2 Trials with Blood Pressure Outcomes

There were no significant differences between drug classes in blood pressure lowering efficacy in South Asian patients, as analysed per comparison presented in the trial data [35] (data not shown). Calculation of the blood pressure lowering effect per drug class was hampered by the limited data and heterogeneity that could not be well accounted for but was partly due the small number of trials and sample sizes. However, as South Asian ethnicity patients represent a population subgroup with high cardiovascular mortality, aggregated data on the average effect is of clinical relevance. Therefore, we allowed for heterogeneity in an a posteriori analysis and used the random effects model to calculate the inverse variance-weighted mean blood pressure lowering effect of the different drug classes (Table 20.4) [35]. Other effects described included that lisinopril reduced microalbuminuria (-33% vs. -10% in amlodipine) [95], while



**Fig. 20.3** Trial Flow: patients of South Asian ethnicity. \*We included randomized controlled trials (RCTs) with single drug therapy versus placebo or versus single drug from another antihypertensive drug class for blood pressure outcomes (at least 2 weeks duration) and with single drug-based or combination therapy for morbidity and mortality outcomes of at least 1-year duration, providing original quantitative data in hypertensive South Asian adult men or non-pregnant women. Excluded reports were not an RCT in South Asian hypertensives or did not use drugs as described in the method section (n = 2133). Eligible trials were mainly excluded because crude data were not or insufficiently reported (n = 20)

 Table 20.3
 Characteristics of studies in South Asian ethnicity patients: blood pressure outcomes

Jadad score‡†			Total	-	5	-	0	-	1	5	ŝ	ŝ
			DO	I	-	I	-	I	I	-	-	-
			MB	I	I	I	1	1	I	I	1	I
	ett		DB	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I	I
	1 SCOI		MR	I	I	I	1	1	I	I	-	-
	Jada		RA	-			1	1		1	1	-
		Adverse	effects	Reported	Reported	Reported	Reported	Reported	Reported	Reported	Reported	Reported
		Analysis	of results	Ы	Ы	Unclear	IIT	dd	Unclear	ЬЬ	dd	dd
	Outcome	measure	(BP)	Cont.	Cont.	Cont.	Cont./ dichot.	Cont./ dichot.	Cont./ dichot.	Cont.	Cont./ dichot.	Cont./ dichot.
		Treatment	duration	12 w	8 w	8 w	8 w	8 w	8 w	90 d	4 w	8 w
	Drug	intervention total	daily dose (mg)	Telmisartan 40 Enalapril 10	Losartan 50 Amlodipine 5	Enalapril 5 Felodipine 5 Prazosin 2	Metoprolol 50 Amlodipine 5	Telmisartan 80 Amlodipine 10	Amlodipine 10 Lisinopril 10	Candesartan 16 Atenolol 50	Prazosin 5 Atenolol100	Prazosin 5 Nifedipine 20
Participants of South Asian ethnicity	ethnicity	BP,	mm Hg	n.d.	DBP 95-115	DBP 90-115	SBP 140–180 DBP 90–114	SBP 140–179 DBP 90–109	DBP 90–100	n.d.	SBP 140–180 DBP 90–110	SBP 140–180 DBP 90–110
	outh Asian (		Age, y	18–65	Mean 52	35-65	Mean 50	Mean 62	44–63	20–70	30-70	30-70
	oants of So		Country	QNI	QNI	QNI	QNI	UNI	DNI	PAK	QNI	QNI
	Particif		z	80	163	30	161	62	120*	80	122	110†
			Study, y	Akat 2010 [ <mark>90</mark> ]	Ali 2001 [ <b>91</b> ]	Bhatia 2001 [ <mark>92</mark> ]	Devi 2011 [93]	Goyal 2014 [94]	Jalal 2010 [ <mark>95</mark> ]	Jamali 2008 [ <mark>96</mark> ]	Joglekar 1998 [97]	Misra 1998 [98]

0	ω			4	б	б	
-		1	T			-	1
I	I	1	T	T	T	T	1
I	I	1	I		-	I	1
I		1	I	-	I	-	1
-			-	-	-	-	
n.d.	Reported	n.d.	n.d.	Reported	Reported	Reported	Reported
dd	dd	dd	Unclear	dd	ЬЬ	ЬЬ	dd
Cont.	Cont./ dichot.	Cont.	Cont./ dichot.	Cont./ dichot.	Cont./ dichot.	Cont.	Cont.
8 W	4 w	24 w	9 m	$4 \text{ w}^{**}$	8 w	6 m	4 w**
Amlodipine 5 Atenolol 25 Enalapril 5 HCT 25	Atenolol 25 CTD 6.25 Amlodipine 2.5	Telmisartan 40 Ramipril 5	Atenolol100 Nifedipine 20	Debrisoquine 20 Mefruside 25	Losartan 50 Enalapril 5	Metoprolol 200 Telmisartan 160	Nifedipine 40 Atenolol 100 Propranolol 80¶ Captopril 100
n.d.	SBP 140–159 DBP 90–99	SBP 140–180 DBP 90–110	DBP 90–110	DBP ≥110	DBP 95-110	SBP ≥140 DBP ≥90	.b.n
Mean 45	22–81	>25	45-70	33–61	18–65	Mean 45	35-60
QNI	QNI	QNI	IND	RSA	IND	IND	QNI
120‡	300	100	65§	11	145	106	44
Nadeesha 2009 [ <b>99</b> ]	Pareek 2008 [100]	Raja 2016 [101]	Satia 1995 [102]	Seedat 1980 [55]	Shobha 2000 [103]	Sumbria 2014 [104]	Sundar 1991 [105]

\*\*Crossover trial; ††Jadad score, RA study was described as randomized; MR appropriate method of randomization described; DB study was described as primary hypertension and microalbuminuria (30–300 mg/24 h), with creatinine clearance >80 mL/min/1.73 m<sup>2</sup>; †All patients had an abnormal lipid spectrum;  $\pm$ Number of patients in each treatment arm unknown, equal distribution assumed; \$52% of the patients had diabetes, IIn the metoprolol treatment arm, 3.6%had diabetes at baseline versus telmisartan, 2%; ¶Data of beta-adrenergic blockers were averaged in the comparison of drug class versus drug class [35]. double blind; MB appropriate method of blinding described, DO dropouts with reason SO SHOP

	Systolic BP mean	Target SBP	Diastolic BP mean	Target DBP
Drug class	reduction [CI]	(%)	reduction [CI]	(%)
Calcium blockers $(n = 498)$	-19.08 [-22.75; -15.42]	52-88	-11.84 [-13.77, -9.91]	46-82
Diuretics $(n = 115)$	-13.58 [-24.40; -2.76]	n.d	-9.77 [-16.37; -3.16]	0*
ACE inhibitors $(n = 279)$	-20.04 [-28.20; -11.88]	n.d.	-11.09 [-15.20; -6.99]	44
Alpha-blockers $(n = 119)$	-10.41 [-19.48; -1.34]	39–44	-10.06 [-13.78; -6.35]	0–65*
ATII blockers $(n = 358)$	-23.40 [-29.18; -17.61]	80	-14.86 [-16.40; -13.33]	59–97
Beta-blockers $(n = 373)$	-21.11 [-26.44; -15.77]	76	-13.99 [-16.71; -11.27]	74–77

Table 20.4 Systolic, diastolic, and target blood pressure by drug class in South Asian patients

Depicted are inverse-variance-weighted means (CI, 95% confidence intervals) of blood pressure reduction (mmHg) per drug type and range of target blood pressure achievement (%) in South Asian hypertensive patients. Evidence from 17 randomized controlled trials of antihypertensive monotherapy [55, 90–105]. Target blood pressure (n = 9 trials) [55, 93–95, 97, 98, 100, 102, 103] was defined by authors, usually SBP < 140 mmHg, DBP <90 mmHg. \*Trials typically had an inclusion baseline DBP < 115 mmHg (Table 20.3). In the only trial with baseline DPB >110, no patient reached diastolic treatment goal with diuretics or alpha-blockers [55]. No data were retrieved on centrally acting agents. There was no significant difference in blood pressure lowering effect of different drug types, using comparisons as reported in the trials. Calcium blockers, calcium channel blockers; ACE inhibitors, angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibitors; alpha-blockers, alpha-adrenergic blockers; ATII blockers, angiotensin II receptor blockers; beta-blockers, beta-adrenergic blockers; *n*, number of patients; *n.d.* no data

diuretics and beta-adrenergic blockers were reported to have the well-known metabolic side effects on lipid and glucose metabolism. Non-diuretic, non-beta-adrenergic blocking drugs had a better metabolic profile [97, 99, 102]. There were no separate data provided based on sex.

#### 20.3.2.3 Trials with Morbidity and Mortality Outcomes

We retrieved no trials reporting morbidity and mortality outcomes for hypertensive South Asians.

## 20.4 Discussion

The WHO Global Monitoring Framework has set a target of a 25% reduction in premature mortality from non-communicable diseases by 2025, including a 25% reduction in the prevalence of hypertension [106]. Hypertension is the main cause of cardiovascular disease and death across populations worldwide [107], and if the targets are met, premature CVD deaths are projected to be reduced to 5.7 million as a result of a 26% reduction for men and a 23% reduction for women [108]. Globally, decreasing the prevalence of hypertension accounted for the largest risk reduction, followed by a reduction in tobacco smoking for men and obesity for women [108].

Since hypertension may differ in age of onset, severity, and response to treatment in different ethnic groups, there is a need for adjusted guidelines to adequately reduce risk factor level in all patient groups.

Antihypertensive drugs were the first cardiovascular therapy for which there was wide recognition of differences in clinical efficacy related to ethno-geographical ancestry [16]. Currently, self-identified African ancestry is the best available predictor of this differential blood pressure lowering response to antihypertensive drugs [16]. This systematic review confirms that patients of African descent as a group respond better to calcium blockers and diuretics, while the response to  $\beta$ -adrenergic blockade and inhibition of the angiotensin-converting enzyme is attenuated [16, 17, 19]. In line with this, trials with morbidity and mortality outcomes indicated that lisinopril- and losartan-based therapy were associated with greater incidence of stroke and sudden death in African ancestry patients.

In contrast, we found no significant differences in the blood pressure lowering response to available antihypertensive drugs in South Asians, but there were limited numbers of studies with small sample sizes available for evaluation. We retrieved no data on the effect of antihypertensive drug treatment on morbidity and mortality outcomes in South Asians. The Heart Outcomes Prevention Evaluation-3 (HOPE-3) trial in intermediate-risk persons without cardiovascular disease (n = 12,705) did include South Asian patients (n = 1854). Blood pressure lowering drugs were given to all patients (of which 35% were hypertensive), through initial combination therapy with a fixed combination of candesartan (16 mg per day) and hydrochlorothiazide (12.5 mg per day), but no separate outcome data were reported for South Asian patients [109].

The existing evidence provides ample evidence of higher risk of premature cardiovascular mortality in South Asian and African ancestry groups [1–22]. However, to better quantify this risk and develop more effective guidelines, we need to improve risk assessment and use risk scores validated for ethnic minorities [110, 111]. To this end, we urgently need European morbidity and mortality outcome data for these ethnic groups, as these are likely to differ from the American and Canadian situation, where far higher treatment and control rates for hypertension are reached [18, 112, 113]. Thus, the risk of premature mortality in South Asian and African ancestry group in Europe is probably underestimated [5]. Although new approaches to estimate risk in these groups have been launched [108, 110], there is still a need for data to support these.

Also, we need data on whether lower thresholds to start treatment and lower therapeutic goal blood pressures need to be applied to these high-risk ethnic groups [109, 113–115]. The Systolic Blood Pressure Intervention Trial (SPRINT) indicated lower cardiovascular morbidity and mortality within 3 years with a systolic goal blood pressure <120 vs. <140 mmHg. However, this difference did not reach statistical significance in African ethnicity patients, with a relatively small sample size and a substantially lower mean age (-5 y) in this subgroup [114]. The International Society for Hypertension in Blacks [116] advises to initiate treatment in patients of African ethnicity from 135 systolic or 85 mmHg diastolic blood pressure, and similar approaches have been suggested in South Asians [15]. The new American Heart

Association guideline states that two or more antihypertensive medications are recommended to achieve a blood pressure less than 130/80 mmHg in most adults with hypertension, especially in black adults with hypertension [113]. Thus, there is increasing support for lower thresholds to treat hypertension in African and South Asian patients.

The strength of this work is that we systematically review the available evidence of the effect of antihypertensive drug treatment on blood pressure, morbidity, and mortality outcomes in hypertensive patients of African and South Asian ethnicity. The aggregated evidence should help reduce premature adverse outcomes in these high-risk population subgroups, but many questions remain.

The cause of the differences in drug responses in African ethnicity persons is largely unknown. Our findings are in accord with the suppressed activity of the renin-angiotensin-aldosterone system in hypertensive patients of African ethnicity, and the high activity of creatine kinase, promoting vasoconstriction and salt retention [8, 16]. As a consequence, patients of African ethnicity are significantly less sensitive to drugs that block the renin-angiotensin system (angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibitors and angiotensin II receptor blockers) and beta-blockers [16, 17, 19]. Genetic and pharmacokinetic differences did not fully explain these differences [16] but altered cellular functions based on high creatine kinase activity, and enhanced phosphoryl group buffer function has been implied in this group, leading to enhanced ATP-dependent responses including greater contractility, salt retention, and therapy failure [16, 18], as well as lower NO bioavailability [8, 16].

Furthermore, we are not well informed regarding the socio-economic circumstances of trial participants, which may have affected treatment failure [18]. Also, the trials are conducted in the USA, Africa, and India mainly, and data on European ethnic populations are scarce. In addition, trials rarely report outcomes for men and women separately. Finally, there are no available quantitative data on antihypertensive therapy to reduce morbidity and mortality in South Asians, and newer, nondrug techniques for blood pressure lowering in therapy-resistant hypertension such as renal denervation are of unknown efficacy in South Asians, while in African ethnicity patients, there was no significant difference with a sham procedure [117].

In summary, hypertension in persons of African or South Asian ethnicity is associated with high premature morbidity and mortality. Guidelines for cardiovascular risk management are increasingly adjusted to accommodate this higher risk. In addition, emphasis on public health approaches has been suggested with better models of prevention, screening, and delivery of care, with simplified, cheap treatment regimens needed and the use of a registry to treat and follow all hypertensives [118]. Where available, initial low-dose combination therapy might increase adherence and blood pressure lowering efficacy while reducing adverse effects [119]. Policymakers, physicians, and persons of African and South Asian ethnicity should be aware of the need for early screening for hypertension and cardiovascular risk factors and the vigorous preventive and therapeutic measures needed to reduce the high premature cardiovascular mortality in these ethnic groups.

#### References

- George J, Mathur R, Shah AD, Pujades-Rodriguez M, Denaxas S, Smeeth L, Timmis A, Hemingway H. Ethnicity and the first diagnosis of a wide range of cardiovascular diseases: associations in a linked electronic health record cohort of 1 million patients. PLoS One. 2017;12:e0178945.
- Khan JM, Beevers DG. Management of hypertension in ethnic minorities. Heart. 2005;91:1105–9.
- Gu Q, Burt VL, Paulose-Ram R, Yoon S, Gillum RF. High blood pressure and cardiovascular disease mortality risk among U.S. adults: the third National Health and nutrition examination survey mortality follow-up study. Ann Epidemiol. 2008;18:302–9.
- Martins D, Tareen N, Ogedegbe G, Pan D, Norris K. The relative risk of cardiovascular death among racial and ethnic minorities with metabolic syndrome: data from the NHANES-II mortality follow-up. J Natl Med Assoc. 2008;100:565–71.
- Cappuccio FP, Oakeshott P, Strazzullo P, Kerry SM. Application of Framingham risk estimates to ethnic minorities in United Kingdom and implications for primary prevention of heart disease in general practice: cross sectional population based study. BMJ. 2002;325:1271.
- 6. Brewster LM, Stronks K, van Montfrans G. Lipid profile in a Triethnic population in the Netherlands: the Sunset study. J Hypertens. 2009;27:S324.
- Dekker LH, Nicolaou M, van der A DL, Busschers WB, Brewster LM, Snijder MB, Stronks K, van Valkengoed IG. Sex differences in the association between serum ferritin and fasting glucose in type 2 diabetes among South Asian Surinamese, African Surinamese, and ethnic Dutch: the population-based SUNSET study. Diabetes Care. 2013;36:965–71.
- 8. Brewster LM, Mairuhu G, Bindraban NR, Koopmans RP, Clark JF, van Montfrans GA. Creatine kinase activity is associated with blood pressure. Circulation. 2006;114:2034–9.
- Karthikeyan G, Teo KK, Islam S, McQueen MJ, Pais P, Wang X, Sato H, Lang CC, Sitthi-Amorn C, Pandey MR, Kazmi K, Sanderson JE, Yusuf S. Lipid profile, plasma apolipoproteins, and risk of a first myocardial infarction among Asians: an analysis from the INTERHEART study. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2009;53:244–53.
- Okin PM, Kjeldsen SE, Dahlöf B, Devereux RB. Racial differences in incident heart failure during antihypertensive therapy. Circ Cardiovasc Qual Outcomes. 2011;4:157–64.
- Joshi P, Islam S, Pais P, Reddy S, Dorairaj P, Kazmi K, Pandey MR, Haque S, Mendis S, Rangarajan S, Yusuf S. Risk factors for early myocardial infarction in south Asians compared with individuals in other countries. JAMA. 2007;297:286–94.
- Jolly S, Vittinghoff E, Chattopadhyay A, Bibbins-Domingo K. Higher cardiovascular disease prevalence and mortality among younger blacks compared to whites. Am J Med. 2010;123:811–8.
- Opie LH, Seedat YK. Hypertension in sub-Saharan African populations. Circulation. 2005;112:3562–8.
- Haan YC, van Montfrans GA, Brewster LM. The high creatine kinase phenotype is hypertension- and obesity-prone. J Clin Hypertens. 2015;17:322.
- Eastwood SV, Tillin T, Chaturvedi N, Hughes AD. Ethnic differences in associations between blood pressure and stroke in south Asian and European men. Hypertension. 2015;66:481–8.
- 16. Brewster LM, Seedat YK. Why do hypertensive patients of African ancestry respond better to calcium blockers and diuretics than to ACE inhibitors and β-adrenergic blockers? A systematic review. BMC Med. 2013;11:141.
- Brewster LM, van Montfrans GA, Kleijnen J. Systematic review: antihypertensive drug therapy in black patients. Ann Intern Med. 2004;141:614–27.
- Oudman I, Kewalbansingh PV, van Valkengoed I, Zwinderman AH, Clark JF, van Montfrans GA, Brewster LM. Creatine kinase is associated with failure of hypertension treatment. J Hypertens. 2013;31:1025–31.
- Brewster LM, van Montfrans GA, Oehlers GP, Seedat YK. Systematic review: antihypertensive drug therapy in patients of African and south Asian ethnicity. Intern Emerg Med. 2016;11:355–74.

- Kizer JR, Arnett DK, Bella JN, Paranicas M, Rao DC, Province MA, Oberman A, Kitzman DW, Hopkins PN, Liu JE, Devereux RB. Differences in left ventricular structure between black and white hypertensive adults: the Hypertension Genetic Epidemiology Network study. Hypertension. 2004;43:1182–8.
- Spencer CG, Beevers DG, Lip GY. Ethnic differences in left ventricular size and the prevalence of left ventricular hypertrophy among hypertensive patients vary with electrocardiographic criteria. J Hum Hypertens. 2004;18:631–6.
- 22. Mohan V, Seedat YK, Pradeepa R. The rising burden of diabetes and hypertension in southeast Asian and African regions: need for effective strategies for prevention and control in primary health care settings. Int J Hypertens. 2013;2013:409083.
- Parati G, Steptoe A. Stress reduction and blood pressure control in hypertension: a role for transcendental meditation? J Hypertens. 2004;22:2057–60.
- 24. Sacks FM, Svetkey LP, Vollmer WM, Appel LJ, Bray GA, Harsha D, Obarzanek E, Conlin PR, Miller ER 3rd, Simons-Morton DG, Karanja N, Lin PH, DASH-Sodium Collaborative Research Group. Effects on blood pressure of reduced dietary sodium and the Dietary Approaches to Stop Hypertension (DASH) diet. DASH-Sodium Collaborative Research Group. N Engl J Med. 2001;344:3–10.
- 25. Graudal N, Jürgens G. The blood pressure sensitivity to changes in sodium intake is similar in Asians, Blacks and Whites. An analysis of 92 randomized controlled trials. Front Physiol. 2015;6:157.
- 26. Chan Q, Stamler J, Elliott P. Dietary factors and higher blood pressure in African-Americans. Curr Hypertens Rep. 2015;17:10.
- Jessani S, Hatcher J, Chaturvedi N, Jafar TH. Effect of low vs. high dietary sodium on blood pressure levels in a normotensive Indo-Asian population. Am J Hypertens. 2008;21: 1238–44.
- Patki PS, Singh J, Gokhale SV, Bulakh PM, Shrotri DS, Patwardhan B. Efficacy of potassium and magnesium in essential hypertension: a double-blind, placebo controlled, crossover study. BMJ. 1990;301:521–3.
- Subramanian H, Soudarssanane MB, Jayalakshmy R, Thiruselvakumar D, Navasakthi D, Sahai A, Saptharishi L. Non-pharmacological interventions in hypertension: a communitybased cross-over randomized controlled trial. Indian J Community Med. 2011;36:191–6.
- Selvamurthy W, Sridharan K, Ray US, Tiwary RS, Hegde KS, Radhakrishan U, Sinha KC. A new physiological approach to control essential hypertension. Indian J Physiol Pharmacol. 1998;42:205–13.
- Graudal N, Jürgens G, Baslund B, Alderman MH. Compared with usual sodium intake, lowand excessive-sodium diets are associated with increased mortality: a meta-analysis. Am J Hypertens. 2014;27:1129–37.
- 32. Kalogeropoulos AP, Georgiopoulou VV, Murphy RA, Newman AB, Bauer DC, Harris TB, Yang Z, Applegate WB, Kritchevsky SB. Dietary sodium content, mortality, and risk for cardiovascular events in older adults: the health, aging, and body composition (Health ABC) study. JAMA Intern Med. 2015;175:410–9.
- 33. USA Guideline Diet. U.S. Department of Agriculture and U.S. Department of Health and Human Services: Dietary Guidelines for Americans, 2010. 7th ed. Washington, DC: U.S. Government Printing Office; 2010.
- Park IU, Taylor AL. Race and ethnicity in trials of antihypertensive therapy to prevent cardiovascular outcomes: a systematic review. Ann Fam Med. 2007;5:444–52.
- 35. Higgins JPT, Green S, editors. Cochrane Handbook for Systematic Reviews of Interventions Version 5.1.0 [updated March 2011]. The Cochrane Collaboration; 2011.
- Association of Black Cardiologists (ABC) Candesartan Study Group. Evaluation of candesartan Cilexetil in black patients with systemic hypertension: the ABC trial. Heart Dis. 2000;2:392–9.
- 37. Conlin PR, Erlinger TP, Bohannon A, Miller ER III, Appel LJ, Svetkey LP, Moore TJ. The DASH diet enhances the blood pressure response to losartan in hypertensive patients. Am J Hypertens. 2003;16:337–42.

- Dean G, Louw S, Hersch C, Kirsten HO, Brereton DN, Finnemore L, Dewar J. A double-blind trial in hypertension comparing Baycaron (FBA 1500), hydrochlorothiazide and placebo. S Afr Med J. 1971;45:323.
- 39. Drayer JI, Weber MA. Monotherapy of essential hypertension with a converting-enzyme inhibitor. Hypertension. 1983;5:108–13.
- Fadayomi MO, Akinroye KK, Ajao RO, Awosika LA. Monotherapy with nifedipine for essential hypertension in adult blacks. J Cardiovasc Pharmacol. 1986;8:466–9.
- 41. Fiddes R, Heym H, Hilty W, Lewin AJ, Codispoti J, McNally C, Stokes A, Gilderman L. Blood pressure control with diltiazem XR, a novel extended-release formulation of diltiazem HCl, in mature and elderly hypertensive patients. Clin Ther. 1994;16:209–21.
- 42. Flack JM, Saunders E, Gradman A, Kraus WE, Lester FM, Pratt JH, Alderman M, Green S, Vargas R, Espenshade M, Ceesay P, Alexander J Jr, Goldberg A. Antihypertensive efficacy and safety of losartan alone and in combination with hydrochlorothiazide in adult African Americans with mild to moderate hypertension. Clin Ther. 2001;23:1193–208.
- 43. Flack JM, Oparil S, Pratt JH, Roniker B, Garthwaite S, Kleiman JH, Yang Y, Krause SL, Workman D, Saunders E. Efficacy and tolerability of eplerenone and losartan in hypertensive black and white patients. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2003;41:1148–55.
- 44. Frishman WH, Burris JF, Mroczek WJ, Weir MR, Alemayehu D, Simon JS, Chen SY, Bryzinski BS. First-line therapy option with low-dose bisoprolol fumarate and low-dose hydrochlorothiazide in patients with stage I and stage II systemic hypertension. J Clin Pharmacol. 1995;35:182–8.
- Humphreys GS, Delvin DG. Ineffectiveness of propranolol in hypertensive Jamaicans. Br Med J. 1968;2:601–3.
- Lewin A, Punzi H, Luo X, Stapff M. Nebivolol monotherapy for patients with systolic stage II hypertension: results of a randomized, placebo-controlled trial. Clin Ther. 2013;35:142–52.
- 47. Materson BJ, Reda DJ, Cushman WC, Massie BM, Freis ED, Kochar MS, Hamburger RJ, Fye C, Lakshman R, Gottdiener J, Ramirez EA, Henderson WG. Single-drug therapy for hypertension in men. A comparison of six antihypertensive agents with placebo. The Department of Veterans Affairs Cooperative Study Group on antihypertensive agents. N Engl J Med. 1993;328:914–21.
- Materson BJ, Reda DJ, Cushman WC. Department of Veterans Affairs single-drug therapy of hypertension study. Revised figures and new data. Am J Hypertens. 1995;8:189–92.
- 49. Moser M, Lunn J. Responses to captopril and hydrochlorothiazide in black patients with hypertension. Clin Pharmacol Ther. 1982;32:307–12.
- 50. Moser M, Lunn J, Nash DT, Burris JF, Winer N, Simon G, Vlachakis ND. Nitrendipine in the treatment of mild to moderate hypertension. J Cardiovasc Pharmacol. 1984;6(Suppl 7):S1085–9.
- 51. Opie LH, Muller FO, Myburgh DP, Rosendorff C, Sareli P, Seedat YK, Weich DJ, Luus HG. Efficacy and tolerability of nisoldipine coat-core formulation in the treatment of essential hypertension: the South African Multicenter ANCHOR study. Am J Hypertens. 1997;10:250–60.
- Salako LA, Falase AO, Aderounmu AF. Placebo-controlled, double-blind clinical trial of alprenolol in African hypertensive patients. Curr Med Res Opin. 1979;6:358–63.
- 53. Saunders E, Smith WB, DeSalvo KB, Sullivan WA. The efficacy and tolerability of nebivolol in hypertensive African American patients. J Clin Hypertens. 2007;9:866–75.
- Seedat YK. Trial of atenolol and chlorthalidone for hypertension in black south Africans. Br Med J. 1980;281:1241–3.
- 55. Seedat YK. An evaluation of debrisoquine and mefruside in the treatment of hypertension in African and Indian patients. Curr Med Res Opin. 1980;7:68–72.
- Stein CM, Neill P, Kusemamuriwo T. Antihypertensive effects of low doses of hydrochlorothiazide in hypertensive black Zimbabweans. Int J Cardiol. 1992;37:231–5.
- Davis BR, Blaufox MD, Hawkins CM, Langford HG, Oberman A, Swencionis C, Wassertheil-Smoller S, Wylie-Rosett J, Zimbaldi N. Trial of antihypertensive interventions and management. Design, methods, and selected baseline results. Control Clin Trials. 1989;10:11–30.

- Wassertheil-Smoller S, Davis BR, Oberman AS, Blaufox MD, Langford HG, Wylie-Rosett J, Hawkins M, Zimbaldi N. The Taim study: sex-race differences in effects of diet and drugs on cardiovascular risk. Cardiovasc Risk Factors. 1991;1:3–11.
- 59. Neaton JD, Grimm RH Jr, Prineas RJ, Stamler J, Grandits GA, Elmer PJ, Cutler JA, for the TOMHS Research Group. Treatment of mild hypertension study. Final results. Treatment of mild hypertension study research group. JAMA. 1993;270:713–24.
- Grimm RH, Grandits GA, Flack JM. Are black and white hypertensives really different? ABC Digest Urban Cardiol. 1997;4:10–6.
- Reisin E, Weir MR, Falkner B, Hutchinson HG, Anzalone DA, Tuck ML, for the treatment in obese patients with hypertension (TROPHY) Study Group. Lisinopril versus hydrochlorothiazide in obese hypertensive patients: a multicenter placebo-controlled trial. Hypertension. 1997;30:140–5.
- Venter CP, Joubert PH, Venter HL, Muntingh GL, du Plooy WJ. Penbutolol in the treatment of mild to moderate essential hypertension in black south Africans. J Clin Pharmacol. 1990;30:533–7.
- Venter CP, Muntingh GL, Venter HL, du Plooy WJ. The effect of xipamide on mild-moderate hypertension in black south Africans—results of a clinical trial. Med Sci Res. 1991;19:217–8.
- 64. Venter CP, Venter HL, Muntingh GL. [The effect of enalapril and prazosin on mild to moderate hypertension in black South Africans]. S Afr Med J. 1991;80:324–6.
- 65. Weir MR, Chrysant SG, McCarron DA, Canossa-Terris M, Cohen JD, Gunter PA, Lewin AJ, Mennella RF, Kirkegaard LW, Hamilton JH, Weinberger MH, Weder AB. Influence of race and dietary salt on the antihypertensive efficacy of an angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibitor or a calcium channel antagonist in salt-sensitive hypertensives. Hypertension. 1998;31:1088–96.
- 66. Weir MR, Saunders E. Renin status does not predict the anti-hypertensive response to angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibition in African-Americans. Trandolapril multicenter study group. J Hum Hypertens. 1998;12:189–94.
- 67. The Systolic Hypertension in the Elderly Program (SHEP) Cooperative Research Group. Rationale and design of a randomized clinical trial on prevention of stroke in isolated systolic hypertension. J Clin Epidemiol. 1988;41:1197–208.
- 68. SHEP Cooperative Research Group. Prevention of stroke by antihypertensive drug treatment in older persons with isolated systolic hypertension. Final results of the Systolic Hypertension in the Elderly Program (SHEP). JAMA. 1991;265:3255–64.
- 69. The Systolic Hypertension in the Elderly Program Cooperative Research Group. Implications of the systolic hypertension in the elderly program. Hypertension. 1993;21:335–43.
- 70. Dahlof B, Devereux R, de Faire U, Fyhrquist F, Hedner T, Ibsen H, Julius S, Kjeldsen S, Kristianson K, Lederballe-Pedersen O, Lindholm LH, Nieminen MS, Omvik P, Oparil S, Wedel H. The Losartan Intervention for Endpoint reduction (LIFE) in hypertension study: rationale, design, and methods. Am J Hypertens. 1997;10:705–13.
- Okin PM, Devereux RB, Jern S, Kjeldsen SE, Julius S, Dahlof B. Baseline characteristics in relation to electrocardiographic left ventricular hypertrophy in hypertensive patients: the Losartan intervention for endpoint reduction (LIFE) in hypertension study. Hypertension. 2000;36:766–73.
- 72. Dahlof B, Devereux RB, Kjeldsen SE, Julius S, Beevers G, de Faire U, Fyhrquist F, Ibsen H, Kristiansson K, Lederballe-Pedersen O, Lindholm LH, Nieminen MS, Omvik P, Oparil S, Wedel H, LIFE Study Group. Cardiovascular morbidity and mortality in the Losartan intervention for endpoint reduction in hypertension study (LIFE): a randomised trial against atenolol. Lancet. 2002;359:995–1003.
- Julius S, Alderman MH, Beevers G, Dahlof B, Devereux RB, Douglas JG, Edelman JM, Harris KE, Kjeldsen SE, Nesbitt S, Randall OS, Wright JT. Cardiovascular risk reduction in hypertensive black patients with left ventricular hypertrophy: the LIFE study. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2004;43:1047–55.
- 74. Gassman JJ, Greene T, Wright JT Jr, Agodoa L, Bakris G, Beck GJ, Douglas J, Jamerson K, Lewis J, Kutner M, Randall OS, Wang SR. Design and statistical aspects of the African American study of kidney disease and hypertension (AASK). J Am Soc Nephrol. 2003;14:S154–65.

- Agodoa LY, Appel L, Bakris GL, Beck G, Bourgoignie J, Briggs JP, For the African American Study of Kidney Disease and Hypertension (AASK) Study Group. Effect of ramipril vs amlodipine on renal outcomes in hypertensive nephrosclerosis: a randomized controlled trial. JAMA. 2001;285:2719–28.
- 76. Wright JT Jr, Bakris G, Greene T, Agodoa LY, Appel LJ, Charleston J, For the African American Study of Kidney Disease and Hypertension Study Group. Effect of blood pressure lowering and antihypertensive drug class on progression of hypertensive kidney disease: results from the AASK trial. JAMA. 2002;288:2421–31.
- 77. Davis BR, Cutler JA, Gordon DJ, Furberg CD, Wright JT Jr, Cushman WC, Grimm RH, LaRosa J, Whelton PK, Perry HM, Alderman MH, Ford CE, Oparil S, Francis C, Proschan M, Pressel S, Black HR, Hawkins CM. Rationale and design for the antihypertensive and lipid lowering treatment to prevent heart attack trial (ALLHAT). Am J Hypertens. 1996;9:342–60.
- 78. Grimm RH Jr, Margolis KL, Papademetriou VV, Cushman WC, Ford CE, Bettencourt J, Alderman MH, Basile JN, Black HR, DeQuattro VV, Eckfeldt J, Hawkins CM, Perry HM Jr, Proschan M. Baseline characteristics of participants in the antihypertensive and lipid lowering treatment to prevent heart attack trial (ALLHAT). Hypertension. 2001;37:19–27.
- ALLHAT Collaborative Research Group. Major cardiovascular events in hypertensive patients randomized to doxazosin vs chlorthalidone: the antihypertensive and lipid-lowering treatment to prevent heart attack trial (ALLHAT). JAMA. 2000;283:1967–75.
- 80. ALLHAT Officers and Coordinators for the ALLHAT Collaborative Research Group. Major outcomes in high-risk hypertensive patients randomized to angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibitor or calcium channel blocker vs diuretic: the antihypertensive and lipid-lowering treatment to prevent heart attack trial (ALLHAT). JAMA. 2002;288:2981–97.
- 81. Norris K, Bourgoigne J, Gassman J, Hebert L, Middleton J, Phillips RA, Randall O, Rostand S, Sherer S, Toto RD, Wright JT Jr, Wang X, Greene T, Appel LJ, Lewis J, AASK Study Group. Cardiovascular outcomes in the African American study of kidney disease and hypertension (AASK) trial. Am J Kidney Dis. 2006;48:739–51.
- 82. Zanchetti A, Julius S, Kjeldsen S, McInnes GT, Hua T, Weber M, Laragh JH, Plat F, Battegay E, Calvo-Vargas C, Cieśliński A, Degaute JP, Holwerda NJ, Kobalava J, Pedersen OL, Rudyatmoko FP, Siamopoulos KC, Störset O. Outcomes in subgroups of hypertensive patients treated with regimens based on valsartan and amlodipine: an analysis of findings from the VALUE trial. J Hypertens. 2006;24:2163–8.
- Jamerson K, Champion A, Zhou Q, Pepine C, et al. Am J Hypertens. 2005;18(5 part 2):109A. Abstract P286.
- 84. Weir MR, Bakris GL, Weber MA, Dahlof B, Devereux RB, Kjeldsen SE, Pitt B, Wright JT, Kelly RY, Hua TA, Hester RA, Velazquez E, Jamerson KA. Renal outcomes in hypertensive Black patients at high cardiovascular risk. Kidney Int. 2012;81:568–76.
- 85. Kizer JR, Dahlof B, Kjeldsen SE, Julius S, Beevers G, De Faire U, Fyhrquist F, Ibsen H, Kristianson K, Lederballe-Pedersen O, Lindholm LH, Nieminen MS, Omvik P, Oparil S, Wedel H, Wachtell K, Edelman JM, Snapinn SM, Harris KE, Devereux RB. Stroke reduction in hypertensive adults with cardiac hypertrophy randomized to losartan versus atenolol: the Losartan intervention for endpoint reduction in hypertension study. Hypertension. 2005;45:46–52.
- Wright JT Jr, Dunn JK, Cutler JA, Davis BR, Cushman WC, Ford CE, Haywood LJ, Leenen FHH, Margolis KL, Papademetriou V, Probstfield JL, Whelton PK, Habib GB. Outcomes in hypertensive black and nonblack patients treated with chlorthalidone, amlodipine, and lisinopril. JAMA. 2005;293:1595–608.
- Okin PM, Kjeldsen SE, Julius S, Dahlöf B, Devereux RB. Racial differences in sudden cardiac death among hypertensive patients during antihypertensive therapy: the LIFE study. Heart Rhythm. 2012;9:531–7.
- 88. Yamal JM, Oparil S, Davis BR, Alderman MH, Calhoun DA, Cushman WC, Fendley HF, Franklin SS, Habib GB, Pressel SL, Probstfield JL, Sastrasinh S. Stroke outcomes among participants randomized to chlorthalidone, amlodipine or lisinopril in ALLHAT. J Am Soc Hypertens. 2014;8:808–19.

- ALLHAT Officers and Coordinators for the ALLHAT Collaborative Research Group. Major outcomes in moderately hypercholesterolemic, hypertensive patients randomized to pravastatin vs usual care: the antihypertensive and lipid-lowering treatment to prevent heart attack trial (ALLHAT-LLT). JAMA. 2002;288(23):2998–3007.
- Akat PB, Bapat TR, Murthy MB, Karande VB, Burute SR. Comparison of the efficacy and tolerability of telmisartan and enalapril in patients of mild to moderate essential hypertension. Indian J Pharmacol. 2010;42:153–6.
- Ali G, Kamili MMA, Kumar M, Rashid S, Dhar S, Pandita VR, Wadhwa MB. Efficacy & tolerability of losartan compared with amlodipine in the treatment of essential hypertension. JK Pract. 2001;8:140–2.
- 92. Bhatia J, Mahajan P, Sikka M, Kalra OP. Effect of various antihypertensive drugs on plasma fibrinogen levels in patients with essential hypertension. Indian J Med Sci. 2001;55:491.
- 93. Devi P, Xavier D, Sigamani A, Pandey S, Thomas T, Murthy S, Sharma K, Bosco B, Mehta K, Joshi S, Gupta R, Singh G, Hiremath J, Ds C, Nambiar A, Pais P. Effect of fixed dose combinations of metoprolol and amlodipine in essential hypertension: MARS--a randomized controlled trial. Blood Press Suppl. 2011;2:5–12.
- 94. Goyal J, Khan ZY, Upadhyaya P, Goyal B, Jain S. Comparative study of high dose monotherapy of amlodipine or telmisartan, and their low dose combination in mild to moderate hypertension. J Clin Diagn Res. 2014;8:HC08–11.
- Jalal S, Sofi FA, Abass SM, Alai MS, Bhat MA, Rather HA, Lone NA, Siddiqi MA. Effect of amlodipine and lisinopril on microalbuminuria in patients with essential hypertension: a prospective study. Indian J Nephrol. 2010;20:15–20.
- 96. Jamali S, Mashori GR, Maher Z, Khan M. Comparison of candesartan cilexetil and atenolol in essential hypertensive patients. Med Chan. 2008;14:28–31.
- Joglekar SJ, Jaguste V, Nanivadekar AS. Prazosin GITS vs atenolol in patients with hypertension and normal lipid profile: a randomized, controlled multicenter study. Hyderabad Hypertension Study Group. J Assoc Physicians India. 1998;(Suppl 1):41–51.
- Misra KP, Joglekar SJ, Mukherjee S, Nanivadekar AS. Prazosin GITS vs sustained release nifedipine in patients with hypertension and abnormal lipid profile: a randomized, controlled, multicenter study. Madras Hypertension Study Group. J Assoc Physicians India. 1998;(Suppl 1):30–40.
- Nandeesha H, Pavithran P, Madanmohan T. Effect of antihypertensive therapy on serum lipids in newly diagnosed essential hypertensive men. Angiology. 2009;60:217–20.
- 100. Pareek A, Karnik N, Salagre SB, Zawar SD, Joglekar VK, Chandurkar N, Naik GS. Clinical effectiveness of low-dose chlorthalidone (6.25 mg) + atenolol combination in stage I hypertensive patients: a multicenter, randomized, controlled study. Curr Med Res Opin. 2008;24:1771–9.
- 101. Raja M, Shukla AK, Mehani R, Agnihotri A. Comparative study of telmisartan and ramipril as an antihypertensive in mild to moderate hypertension. Natl J Physiol Pharm Pharmacol. 2016;6(5):388–93.
- 102. Satia MC, Shukla ML, Goyal RK. Comparative effects of atenolol versus nifedipine on serum lipids and other biochemical parameters in diabetic and non-diabetic hypertensive subjects. Indian J Physiol Pharmacol. 1995;39:237–41.
- 103. Shobha JC, Kumar TR, Raju BS, Kamath S, Rao M, Harwal, Babeu A, Bhaduri J. Evaluation of efficacy and safety of losartan potassium in the treatment of mild to moderate hypertension as compared to enalapril maleate. J Assoc Physicians India. 2000;48:497–500.
- 104. Sumbria M, Negi PC, Sahai AK, Kaundal PK. To compare the effect of Telmisartan with metoprolol on arterial stiffness in hypertension: prospective randomized parallel group trial. Indian Heart J. 2014;66:415–21.
- 105. Sundar S, Rajan AG, Somani PN, Kumar K. The effects of antihypertensive agents on the quality of life in Indian hypertensives. Acta Cardiol. 1991;46:227–35.
- NCD Global Monitoring Framework. http://www.who.int/nmh/global\_monitoring\_framework/en/. Accessed 1 Oct 2017.

- 107. He FJ, MacGregor GA. Blood pressure is the most important cause of death and disability in the world. Eur Heart J Suppl. 2007;9:B23–8.
- Roth GA, Nguyen G, Forouzanfar MH, Mokdad AH, Naghavi M, Murray CJ. Estimates of global and regional premature cardiovascular mortality in 2025. Circulation. 2015;132:1270–82.
- 109. Lonn EM, Bosch J, López-Jaramillo P, Zhu J, Liu L, Pais P, Diaz R, Xavier D, Sliwa K, Dans A, Avezum A, Piegas LS, Keltai K, Keltai M, Chazova I, Peters RJ, Held C, Yusoff K, Lewis BS, Jansky P, Parkhomenko A, Khunti K, Toff WD, Reid CM, Varigos J, Leiter LA, Molina DI, McKelvie R, Pogue J, Wilkinson J, Jung H, Dagenais G, Yusuf S, HOPE-3 Investigators. Blood-pressure lowering in intermediate-risk persons without cardiovascular disease. N Engl J Med. 2016;374:2009–20.
- 110. Hippisley-Cox J, Coupland C, Robson J, Brindle P. Derivation, validation, and evaluation of a new QRISK model to estimate lifetime risk of cardiovascular disease: cohort study using QResearch database. BMJ. 2010;341:c6624.
- 111. Brindle P, May M, Gill P, Cappuccio F, D'Agostino R Sr, Fischbacher C, Ebrahim S. Ethrisk primary prevention of cardiovascular disease: a web-based risk score for seven British black and minority ethnic groups. Heart. 2006;92:1595–602.
- 112. Leenen FH, Dumais J, McInnis NH, Turton P, Stratychuk L, Nemeth K, Moy Lum-Kwong M, Fodor G. Results of the Ontario survey on the prevalence and control of hypertension. CMAJ. 2008;178:1441–9.
- 113. Whelton PK, Carey RM, Aronow WS, Casey DE Jr, Collins KJ, Dennison Himmelfarb C, DePalma SM, Gidding S, Jamerson KA, Jones DW, MacLaughlin EJ, Muntner P, Ovbiagele B, Smith SC Jr, Spencer CC, Stafford RS, Taler SJ, Thomas RJ, Williams KA Sr, Williamson JD, Wright JT Jr. 2017 ACC/AHA/AAPA/ABC/ACPM/AGS/APhA/ASH/ASPC/NMA/PCNA Guideline for the Prevention, Detection, Evaluation, and Management of High Blood Pressure in Adults: a report of the American College of Cardiology/American Heart Association Task Force on Clinical Practice Guidelines. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2017. pii: S0735-1097(17)41519-1.
- 114. SPRINT Research Group, Wright JT Jr, Williamson JD, Whelton PK, Snyder JK, Sink KM, Rocco MV, Reboussin DM, Rahman M, Oparil S, Lewis CE, Kimmel PL, Johnson KC, Goff DC Jr, Fine LJ, Cutler JA, Cushman WC, Cheung AK, Ambrosius WT. A randomized trial of intensive versus standard blood-pressure control. N Engl J Med. 2015;373:2103–16.
- 115. Lonn EM, Yusuf S. Should patients with cardiovascular risk factors receive intensive treatment of hypertension to <120/80 mmHg target? An antagonist view from the HOPE-3 Trial (Heart Outcomes Evaluation-3). Circulation. 2016;134(18):1311–3.
- 116. Flack JM, Sica DA, Bakris G, Brown AL, Ferdinand KC, Grimm RH Jr, Hall WD, Jones WE, Kountz DS, Lea JP, Nasser S, Nesbitt SD, Saunders E, Scisney-Matlock M, Jamerson KA. Management of high blood pressure in blacks: an update of the international society on hypertension in blacks consensus statement. Hypertension. 2010;56:780–800.
- 117. Flack JM, Bhatt DL, Kandzari DE, Brown D, Brar S, Choi JW, D'Agostino R, East C, Katzen BT, Lee L, Leon MB, Mauri L, O'Neill WW, Oparil S, Rocha-Singh K, Townsend RR, Bakris G, SYMPLICITY HTN-3 Investigators. An analysis of the blood pressure and safety outcomes to renal denervation in African Americans and non-African Americans in the SYMPLICITY HTN-3 trial. J Am Soc Hypertens. 2015;9:769–79.
- Angell SY, De Cock KM, Frieden TR. A public health approach to global management of hypertension. Lancet. 2015;385:825–7.
- 119. Oparil S, Melino M, Lee J, Fernandez V, Heyrman R. Triple therapy with olmesartan medoxomil, amlodipine besylate, and hydrochlorothiazide in adult patients with hypertension: the TRINITY multicenter, randomized, double-blind, 12-week, parallel-group study. Clin Ther. 2010;32:1252–69.



# Cardiovascular Risk Factors in Migrants: Beyond the First Generation

Mohamed Bamoshmoosh

## 21.1 Introduction

Till the first half of the twentieth century, Europe was a source of emigrants to the USA, Canada, Australia and other parts of the world. After World War II, Europe became a net recipient of migrants to fill labour shortages of an expanding economy on a scale that could not be provided locally due to falling birth rates and ageing populations [1]. Europe now is a multi-ethnic, multicultural continent. On January 1, 2016, in the EU, there were 35.1 million foreign-born migrants and 20.7 million migrants from Europe itself [2]. Approximately 20% of all people living in Sweden are first (FG)- or second-generation (SG) immigrants [3–5]. In Luxembourg, 43.2% of the people are foreign residents from over 150 different nationalities [6].

Immigration to Europe changed over time. The first wave was mainly labour immigration followed by family reunification immigration. These migrants constitute the majority of FG immigrants. In the last decades, many European countries discouraged this kind of migration, even with financial incentives for remigration, but this could not be applied to EU citizens because of the legal-free movement within Europe [7].

Other FG immigrants were those who came in Europe as refugees, seeking political asylum, or students [8]. In the last two to three decades, there has been another 'uncontrolled' wave of migrants to Europe due to the conflicts in the south cost of the Mediterranean Sea and to the high unemployment and high demography of sub-Saharan Africa and South-East Asia.

At the same time, the number of FG immigrants' offspring is increasing and, in Belgium, constitutes 8.5% of the total population [8].

P. A. Modesti et al. (eds.), Ethnic Diversities, Hypertension and Global

*Cardiovascular Risk*, Updates in Hypertension and Cardiovascular Protection, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-93148-7\_21

M. Bamoshmoosh

University of Science and Technology, Sana'a, Yemen

Department of Clinical and Experimental Medicine, University of Florence Medical School, Florence, Italy

<sup>©</sup> Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018

In the scientific literature, FG immigrants' offspring are usually called secondor third-generation immigrants although this is not etymologically correct. It is incorrect to define as immigrants those who were born in the place where they live. In the UK and Ireland, the term 'migrants' is used only for recent arrivals; the more established migrant communities are referred as 'ethnic minority' or 'minority ethnic group' [1].

Usually in the European literature, SG migrants are those who were born in Europe, but with at least one parent foreign-born. The descendants of colonists who were born outside Europe, but of which both parents were native in Europe, when they come back to Europe, they are not seen as migrants, but as natives. There is also an intermediate group, indicated as 1.5-generation migrants, which includes children (aged 18 or younger) born abroad but brought to the host society before adulthood.

In the European medical literature, the term race is being abandoned in favour of ethnicity, which has 'a multi-faceted quality that refers to the group to which people belong, and/or are perceived to belong, as a result of certain shared characteristics, including geographical and ancestral origins, but particularly cultural traditions, religion and languages. The characteristics that define ethnicity are not fixed or easily measured, so ethnicity is imprecise and fluid' [9].

In Europe, research dealing with the health of FG immigrants is lacking, and the analysis of migrant health policies is still in its infancy [1]. Papers that report on the health of SG immigrants are even more rare. An important limit is related to the fact that European countries define migrants in different ways: by country of birth, citizenship, residency or relying on self-identification. For example, in France, where 'all citizens are equal', routine data collection systems refer only to citizenship and country of birth, and do not ask any question about ethnicity or religion. In Germany, no 'ethnic' data are collected officially, in part due to concerns that such information might be misused for discrimination [10]. In the Netherlands, the government addresses the health of migrants and establishes ethnic minorities under the broad umbrella of 'cultural differences' using the concept of 'allochtoon', (i.e. of foreign origin) which includes both categories [1, 10]. Other European countries collect data on self-identified ethnicity, although this comes with additional challenges, such as how to categorise ethnic subgroups [10].

Moreover self-identified ethnicity has other limits, as migrants themselves may be reluctant to reveal information on their migrant status or related variables for fear of discrimination and, in the case of undocumented migrants, even denunciation and deportation [10]. There are also difficulties in collecting information regarding age at migration, health, social and economic circumstances before and after migration and the access to the health-care systems in the new environment [11].

In Europe, other problems are related to the lack in routine data collection on migrant health, either through registry data or regular surveys because of legal and political obstacles. Only few European countries collect large-scale survey data on migrant health and health-care utilisation.

With all these issues, analysing SG migrants' health is, if possible, even more challenging. Moreover SG immigrants cannot be easily identified in administrative

health data [12]. It is difficult to collect information regarding SG migrants' ancestors when there are not probability linkage methods that use computerised probability-matching techniques, such as those developed in particular in Scandinavia, the UK and the Netherlands [13].

Many researches on SG immigrants rely on self-reported ancestor's ethnicity, parents' country of birth and in some cases using typical surnames of ethnic minorities. Finally it is not easy to interpret the results in cases in which SG immigrants are offspring of couples in mixed unions who are constantly increasing over the years. It is not clear how to approach the results of such subjects because of the huge number of potential categories [13].

Thus, there is indeed an interest in studying SG migrants' health. It helps in understanding some topics debated while dealing with FG immigrants' health issues. Does the 'healthy immigrant effect' persist beyond FG immigrants? How does the acculturation process interfere with SG immigrants' health? To what extent do environment, epigenetic and genetic factors influence the development of SG immigrants' diseases? This information could be useful to the health system personnel and to policy-makers to identify optimal approaches to prevention, diagnosis and treatment [14].

These are the assumptions that led us to undertake a research upon the available literature regarding European SG immigrants' cardiovascular diseases.

#### 21.2 Healthy Immigrant Effect

The term 'healthy migrant effect' (HIE) was introduced in 1986 in the USA to explain the low 'adult migrant mortality paradox'. In the USA, it is also called 'Hispanic or Latino mortality paradox'. In Europe, the HIE is known as 'Mediterranean migrants' mortality paradox' [15].

The paradox was related to the fact that FG migrants, despite their often poorer socioeconomic position (SEP), fewer social supports, language barriers, being less likely to interact with the health system and occasionally facing discrimination in the new environment, had a mortality advantage over the host population [1, 11].

HIE can be explained by the fact that a selection process takes place in the country of origin of migrants, with the healthiest and sometimes also the wealthiest individuals being selected. Immigration criteria favour skilled subjects with experience in selected occupations and those with higher levels of education and exclude sometimes through a premigration medical examination those with chronic conditions. With these criteria, immigrants are healthier than the average citizen in both their home and host country. Another explanation for the HIE is that only those who are courageous and ambitious are the ones who leave their country to search for a better life. Others mention cultural factors including traditional diet (reduced smoking and alcohol consumption) and social support that might lead to protective health behaviour. More recently, Vandenheede et al. tried to give a more comprehensive explanation of the HIE with the 'migration as an unusually rapid health transition' hypothesis which claims that immigrants moving from less industrialised countries to highly industrialised ones pass through an accelerated health transition, from treatable communicable to chronic non-communicable diseases. As soon as migrants arrive in the host country, they benefit from more hygienic environmental conditions and high-quality medical care, leading to a fast decline in communicable disease mortality, which are high upon their arrival. Simultaneously migrants will be confronted with risk factors for chronic disease mortality (cardiovascular (CV) disease being the most common), which however need substantial lag period to develop [8].

The HIE is noticeable in FG immigrants of both non-Western and Western origin and in both men and women. It is noteworthy that there are striking differences in the incidence of CV risk factors and CV events between immigrants from different ethnic backgrounds although in all immigrants the HIE wears off with the length of their stay in the host country [16]. To explain this last phenomenon, the convergence theory is used, which states that the duration of living of migrants in the host country affects their norms and values leading to health behaviours more similar to those of the host population and thus to more similar mortality and morbidity rates [8, 17].

The HIE is likely to be valid for the selective migration to North America and Australia and for the first migration waves to Europe.

However, in case there is an ease to migration that encourages also the less healthy to migrate, the HIE is no more present. This condition has been observed in Irish migrants to Great Britain. The FG Irish migrants had higher mortality rates than those of host population [18].

The HIE cannot also be taken into consideration for the non-selective immigration to Europe due to family reunification or to the massive undocumented migration of the last two to three decades.

Moreover, the first migration waves to Europe came from non-industrialised countries, which were back in their epidemiological transition with a low prevalence of CV risk factors (hypertension, diabetes, obesity, smoking, sedentary life) and CV diseases (myocardial infarction, stroke). In the last decades many, if not all, African and Asian countries are witnessing an accelerated epidemiological transition with high or very high prevalence of CV risk factors and CV events due to higher urbanisation, sedentary life and consumption of more refined and processed foods. This means that migrants now arrive in Europe with an already high burden of established cardiometabolic risk factors that does not allow the achievement of the HIE.

It is also noteworthy that in the last decades, some migrants from countries like Syria, Iraq, Afghanistan and former Yugoslavia have arrived in Europe very stressed due to the military conflicts in their countries with post-traumatic stress disorders, which negatively influence their health.

Portes-Rivas found that the HIE is present in SG migrants only if their ancestors had a relatively high level of socioeconomic achievements. In offspring of the large manual labour flow seeking employment in labour-intensive industries such as agriculture, construction and personal services, the HIE is no more observed [19].

#### 21.3 Salmon Effect

Another explanation to the 'adult migrant mortality paradox' is the 'salmon-bias' hypothesis or 'unhealthy remigration effect'. It predicts that FG migrants return to their roots when they become ill, in order to be cared in a more familiar environment, leaving behind a migrant population with above-average health [20]. Although this hypothesis is intriguing, there are not sufficient data to prove it.

In Sweden, it was estimated that 10% of the immigrants who leave the country do not report their move to the authorities in order to keep an option open for remigration [15]. In Germany in 1981, remigration rates were around 5% for males aged 25–50 and 10% in males aged 50–65 years. These rates decreased to below 4% in both groups from 1990 onwards. In females aged 25–50, remigration decreased from 3% in 1981 to 2% from 1990 onwards and in those aged 50–65 from 6% to about 3% [7].

Recently Norredam et al. found that in a cohort of refugees and family-reunified immigrants, those with low, moderate and high disease scores had a tendency towards fewer emigrations to the country of origin or to any other country compared with migrants without disease. It was also observed that there was a gradient with higher disease severity associated with fewer emigrations. These results do not support the 'remigration bias' hypothesis, but rather suggest the opposite [20].

The salmon effect hypothesis could have been valid for European FG migrants who came from other Western countries. This hypothesis cannot be considered for European migrants from non-Western countries who have in the host country higher quality health services demanding extensive and prolonged care, which, in many if not all cases, have a tax-free access system. It is also difficult to imagine migrants leaving the host country where they have their family and properties [8, 20]. Moreover in the last decades, many non-Western countries from where migrants arrived to Europe are living dramatic political and economic situation, and it is difficult to consider them as places where a migrant who lived a whole life in Europe could return back to.

Anyway the salmon effect cannot be taken into account for SG migrants who in most cases do not have enough contacts in the country of birth of their parents and who consider the country where they were born as their own country.

## 21.4 Acculturation

Acculturation is a process by which immigrants (minority group) adopt the values, attitudes, beliefs, practices and lifestyle characteristics of the native-born (majority group) [21].

It is not easy to define the acculturation process in medical research because it is a multidimensional construct defined by factors such as engaging in culturally specific behaviours, language proficiency and knowledge of culture, history and identity [22]. In many papers, immigrant's acculturation is evaluated by using as proxy the 'language acculturation', measured by questions about the spoken language at home or with friends, preferred reading language and use of media. Another immigrant's acculturation proxy is immigrant's level of social contacts during leisure time with the host population versus that with people from the culture of origin [23]. Other studies have used surrogate measures for acculturation such as length of stay, family values, shopping preferences, leisure-time physical activity, risky health practices (smoking and alcohol consumption), changes in food habits and dietary practices [24].

Four types of acculturation models have been described: integration, assimilation, traditional and marginalisation.

In the first type, 'integration', an individual or the group, although maintaining the culture of origin, move to join the dominant society to become part of the larger societal framework. In this case immigrants adapt to both cultures and are able to function effectively in both cultures.

In the second type, 'assimilation', an individual or a group accept to lose their cultural identity and acquire that of the dominant group. In this case immigrants are completely absorbed into the dominant culture, and there is little evidence of their culture of origin.

In the third type, 'traditional', an individual or a group have a strong identity and voluntarily decide to keep loyalty to their customs and do not wish to attain cultural characteristics of the dominant group.

In the last type, 'marginalisation', immigrants are neither comfortable in their culture of origin nor to that of the host population; thus, they live at the margin of the society [24].

During the acculturation process, if immigrants are identified as a minority group and not as a part of the whole community, they may be surrounded by discrimination and consistently receive direct and indirect messages that they are not part of the society. In these conditions, chronic stress, which is a persistent and continuous exposure to a source of stress, increases, increasing mental health problems and CV risk factors, in particular hypertension.

Acculturation has a different impact according to the population studied and seems to have both positive and negative influences, implying that it does not lead to a healthier lifestyle per se [6].

In fact in SG non-Western ethnic minorities, women who acculturate tend to take over a wish to be thin, while men take over unhealthy habits such as eating snacks and fast foods and become obese [23].

It is not easy to study the acculturation process in SG immigrants, as it is necessary to consider both their level of acculturation and that of their parents. There is lack of children appropriate acculturation scales, and the few available studies have focused on reading achievements, problem-solving abilities in the school environment and the effect of acculturation on selected health risk behaviours for asthma, drug use and mental health [24].

While studying the acculturation process in young SG subjects, it is necessary to integrate it with all the issues related to adolescence, a period often marked by a rebellion against traditional values generally emphasised by the family and the desire to engage in behaviours that hasten the acceptance into native-born peer group [25].

Usually SG more than FC immigrants are eager to acculturate and seek to emulate the behaviours of native-born subjects. FG migrants adopt less readily than SG migrants to Western behavioural practices because of their stronger identification with their original values. In most studies, SG migrants have CV risk factor prevalence rates more similar to that of the native-born than that of their parents [26].

Two factors must be considered while dealing with SG immigrants' acculturation. The first one is the 'dietary acculturation', which is when immigrants' families shift from traditional diets of vegetables, meats and whole grains to highly processed, high-fat and high-sugar foods, which are popular, cheap and readily available. This condition is also known as nutritional transition. FG and SG migrants may experience nutritional transition in the host country but in some cases also in their country of origin [27]. The nutritional transition predisposes to obesity alongside the 'obesogenic' environment of the industrialised Western societies and to the stress related of being part of a minority group [17, 28]. Keeping some elements of traditional identity and cultural values may be associated with healthy eating and thus with a protective effect against the development of obesity in childhood. For immigrants who move to a host country where poor dietary habits and sedentary lifestyles prevail, having low levels of acculturation could be protective against chronic diseases later in life. Conversely, increased risk of overweight and obesity may be linked to an energy imbalance through high levels of acculturation and adoption of unhealthy lifestyle habits [24]. Obesity in SG immigrants will be discussed thoroughly later in the text.

The second factor is the 'physical activity acculturation'. Hosper et al. in the LASER (Lifestyle in Amsterdam: Study among Ethnic gRoups) study evaluated the physical activity of first- as well as SG Turkish migrants in relation to their acculturation process. The results of this study showed that acculturated migrants were more physically active during leisure time. This positive association was explained by the fact that acculturated migrants were more exposed to health promotion campaigns, accepted the attitudes and norms towards physical activity of the host population and were better informed about the opportunities for physical activities. Greater cultural and social integrations were associated with increased physical activity during leisure time (odds ratio (OR) 1.85, 95% confidence interval (CI) 1.19–2.85, and 1.77, 95% CI 1.15–2.71, respectively). However, having children, living in a less attractive environment and being engaged in occupational physical activity were barriers for practising physical activity. These barriers were however more present in first than SG immigrants [29].

In another study, Zahner et al. in primary schools in Switzerland found that the participation in extracurricular sport activities or sports club participation (SCP considered as proxy for assimilation) of overweight children and of children with overweight parents was comparable to that of their normal-weight peers. Those who participated significantly less in SCP were children from migrant families (OR 0.31, 95% CI 0.20–0.48) and from inactive parents (OR 0.16, 95% CI 0.05–0.45); all p < 0.001. The results of this study showed that the participation in SCP was related

to migrants' integration into the new culture and/or to their adherence to the traditional way of thinking about physical activity and body shape. However, since low income is strongly associated with low leisure-time physical activity and that socioeconomic challenges may limit the ability of immigrants to engage in leisure-time physical activity, the authors invited sports organisations to offer recreational sports at moderate costs and with easy access [30].

Assuming that SG migrants will be more acculturated than FG migrants, it is expected that they will be more likely to adopt the attitudes and norms of the host population.

However, SG migrant morbidity convergence towards the rates of the host population shows that there is not only one single pattern; instead patterns are rather diverse and complex [26].

Hosper et al. in analysing behaviour risk factors in two generation (foreign-born and native-born) of two non-Western immigrant groups (Turkish and Moroccan) in Amsterdam (LASER study) found that there was a converging trend for smoking behaviour in Turkish men (OR 2.15, 95% CI 1.41–3.27) in FG and (OR 1.48, 95% CI 1.05–2.07) in SG; for overweight in Turkish women (OR 2.71, 95% CI 1.98–3.72) in FG and (OR 1.49, 95% CI 1.06–2.10) in SG; for overweight in Moroccan women (OR 2.71, 95% CI 1.80–4.08) in FG and (OR 1.54, 95% CI 1.05–2.25) in SG; and for physical inactivity in Turkish women (OR 1.78, 95% CI 1.21–2.61) in FG and (OR 0.82, 95% CI 0.56–1.17) in SG. The authors however found that there was also a clear reversed trend for smoking in Turkish women (OR 1.11, 95% CI 0.80–1.54) in FG and (OR 1.64, 95% CI 1.20–2.23) in SG and for overweight in Turkish men (OR 1.91, 95% CI 1.22–2.97) in FG and (OR 2.73, 95% CI 1.94–3.84) in SG. Regarding alcohol consumption, the converging trends were even less clear probably because of the religious and cultural norms towards these behaviour in Islamic cultures, which might be of great influence in first as well as SG migrants [26].

#### 21.5 Cardiovascular Mortality

Mortality is a universal indicator for population health [31]. Unfortunately, health information systems in most European countries are generally not designed to identify people by migrant status. An exception in many countries is death registers, which often include indicators of migration [10].

It is well known that there are striking differences in mortality rates between immigrants with different ethnic backgrounds. In England and Wales, East Asian immigrants have the lowest rates for ischemic heart disease, while South Asians the highest. Caribbean immigrants and those with African origin have the highest mortality rates for stroke [32]. Mortality rates depend also on immigrants' country of residence. The same ethnic minority might have different mortality rates according to the country of residence [33].

While over the time a substantial decline has been observed in England and Wales in coronary and stroke death rates for native-born due to favourable longterm changes in population risk factors and treatment, this decline was smaller for many migrant groups. So for the groups with higher mortality rates than the native population, this remained consistently so over the time, and for those who had lower mortality rates, the disparity increased [34].

Convergence theories speculate that mortality pattern of SG immigrants are more similar to that of the host population than that of their parents because of higher acculturation process, similar exposure to environmental influences and change of genetic heritage due to mixed marriages.

European literature however shows a rather diverse and complex pattern of mortality in SG migrants.

In England and Wales, the mortality of SG Irish, particularly those with both parents born in Ireland, is significantly higher than that of the host population in every social class, for most major causes of death. The excess of death was greater among women than men (standardised mortality ratio 114, 95% CI 106-122, and 111, 95% CI 103–119, for women and men  $\geq$ 15 years, respectively). These patterns are very similar to those reported for FG Irish. Adjustment for social class, car access and housing tenure does not explain the excess in all mortality causes. Further analysis showed that although socioeconomic disadvantages lessened between generations of Irish people, mortality of the Irish third generation remained high compared to that of the host population (hazard ratio 1.26, 95% CI 1.02-1.56, and 1.49, 95% CI 1.13-1.97, for men and women, respectively). The authors attribute the responsibility for this phenomenon to two reasons: the ease to migration for Irish FG migration that encouraged also the less healthy to migrate and the negative perception of 'Irishness' of second and third Irish generation with consequent unfulfilled expectations and lack of control in these people's environments and lifestyles [18, 35].

On the contrary in Germany FG, Turkish migrants although with lower social status, lower SEP, higher occupational accident rate, higher rates of unemployment and less access to appropriate care have consistently 35–70% lower mortality rates than Germans of the same sex and age group. The data show also that there is no indication of increasing mortality for the second, partly German-born, generation although not fully integrated in the host country. SG Turkish immigrants have strikingly and persistently lower all-cause mortality rates than German population. The authors tried to explain this phenomenon with the fact that Turkish residents might eat a healthier (Mediterranean) diet than Germans, which, by reducing CV mortality, would result in a reduction in overall mortality. Another explanation could be that Turkish immigrants, more than Germans, may perceive a sense of cohesion in their lives, which is 'salutogenic' and protective. However, these data do not consider that for many chronic diseases (psychosomatic, psychiatric and musculoskeletal disorders), morbidity and disability are disproportionately higher than mortality and lower mortality rates in migrants do not necessarily indicate a better health [7].

In Switzerland where health care is regarded to be universal, Tarnutzer et al. found that FG Italians compared to native Swiss (reference group) had an advantage in the mortality risks especially in immigrants who were less acculturated (regional language was used as a proxy for acculturation). In fact, FG Italians, predominantly Italian-speaking men and women, had hazard ratios (HRs) of 0.89, 95% CI

0.88–0.91, and 0.90, 95% CI 0.87–0.92, respectively, while those who adopted the regional language had HRs of 0.93, 95% CI 0.88–0.98, and 0.96, 95% CI 0.88–1.04, respectively. Thus, the mortality advantage in FG Italians was greater in men than women, and with higher acculturation, it diminished in men and lost its significance in women. On the contrary, SG Italians had higher mortality risks: the respective HRs for men and women predominantly Italian-speaking were 1.16, 95% CI 1.03–1.31, and 1.06, 95% CI 0.89–1.26. In SG Italians who adopted the regional language, HRs were 1.10, 95% CI 1.05–1.16, and 0.97, 95% CI 0.89–1.05, respectively. The adoption in SG Italians of the regional language, thus more acculturated, attenuated the excess mortality [15].

Also De Grande et al. in the Brussels-Capital Region, where half of the population is of foreign descent, found similar data. The authors found marked mortality differences according both to the region of origin and to the migration generation. In fact the mortality of FG Maghrebins and Turks (M/T) was lower compared to that of Belgians (for men, mortality rate ratios (MRR) 0.30, 95% CI 0.25–0.61, p < 0.001; for women, 0.39, 95% CI 0.20–0.78, p < 0.01). On the contrary, 1.5-generation M/T and SG M/T mortality was higher than that of Belgians although not statistically significant. After controlling for education, the mortality risks of SG M/T and Belgians were comparable. In the same paper, the results did not show differences between the mortality risk of FG and 1.5-generation and SG sub-Saharan Africans and Belgians [36].

Similarly Vandenheede et al. in Belgium found that FG immigrants compared to the host population generally had a mortality advantage, which was more marked among non-Western than Western immigrants. In FG immigrants this advantage diminished with the length of stay in the host country. On the contrary in SG immigrants, the picture was gloomier with all-cause mortality as well as CV mortality disadvantages compared to Belgians. This disadvantage was more marked in non-Western than in Western immigrants but disappeared after control for SEP (education, housing status and employment status). The CV mortality rate ratios (MRR), respectively, for SG Western migrant men and women were 1.09, 95% CI 1.00–1.18, and 1.04, 95% CI 0.92–1.19, respectively, and, for SG non-Western migrant men and women, were 1.68, 95% CI 1.32-2.13, and 1.25, 95% CI 0.81-1.92, respectively. However, when settlement pattern and SEP were controlled for, the mortality disadvantage disappeared. MRR, respectively, for SG non-Western migrants men and women were 0.97, 95% CI 0.89-1.05, and 0.89, 95% CI 0.78-1.02, respectively, and, for SG non-Western migrant men and women, were 1.17, 95% CI 0.92-1.48, and 0.84, 95% CI 0.54-1.29, respectively [8].

In a more recent paper, the same Belgian research group analysed young-adult mortality inequalities. The authors found that personal rather than parental education determined the mortality rates, with high all-cause mortality rates among those with primary education and low all-cause mortality among those with higher education. For this reason the authors suggest that investing in education could be a public health strategy worth considering and that public health policies concentrating on adolescent health could benefit by approaching youth in school programmes [31].

#### 21.6 Cardiovascular Disease

CV diseases and cerebrovascular disease are the leading causes of morbidity and mortality worldwide, and the World Health Organization estimates that 80% of this burden lies in low- and middle-income countries from where most immigrants came to Europe.

A recent review, of studies published between 2000 and 2014, suggests that populations such as Surinamese, Finnish, Turkish, Arab and South Asian, in their homeland, have a high prevalence of traditional CV risk factors, which is similar or greater, compared to that of the host country, only few immigrant groups being at lower risk [11]. It is also noteworthy that there are striking differences in the incidence of CV events and CV risk factors between immigrants from different ethnic backgrounds. East Asian immigrants (predominantly of ethnic Chinese) have the lowest burden while South Asians and Africans the highest [16].

Moreover the risk of CV diseases or stroke among FG immigrants, irrespective of their origin and eventually of the HIE, increases with longer duration in the host country with a trend towards convergence to values of their new country especially for SG immigrants [11].

Transmission of health risks between generations is clearly an important public health as well as an etiological issue, which should be studied to know how rapidly new environments affect disease risk [12].

Few European papers addressed the problem of CV diseases in SG immigrants.

In the 1999 Health Survey for England, an intergenerational change in CV risk profile has been found in Caribbean and Irish immigrants, identified by using country of birth and self-reported ethnicity. The national representative, although small-scale data, suggest that UK-born Caribbeans appear to lose the favourable lipid pattern of their parents related to the fact that older Caribbean migrants eat more traditional diets associated with a protective effect for CV disease, with high fresh fruit and vegetable content, while younger Caribbeans have greater energy intake from fat. Moreover, in relation to the general population, SG Caribbean men have higher rates of smoking and women higher rates of obesity. All the aforementioned issues indicate that an increase in CV disease rates in this minority group might be expected [12].

CV disease mortality has been found to be elevated also in Irish offspring although there are no significant differences in the CV risk factors between the Irish and the general population except that Irish men were more likely to smoke and had lower diastolic blood pressure and Irish women were shorter than women in the general population. Short stature in adulthood is an indicator of childhood nutritional status and predictor of CV disease in late adult life. The authors comment that the higher CV disease in UK-born migrants is related also to their persisting social and economic disadvantages [12].

In Sweden, Sundquist and Li studied the rates of first hospitalisation for CV disease or for death from CV disease in FG and SG immigrants using the MigMed database at the Karolinska Institute, which incorporates information on CV disease incidence data on the entire Swedish national population over a period of 15 years, and found a relatively complex, sometimes positive and sometimes negative role of

immigrant status in CV disease rates. The authors explain immigrants' higher or lower CV disease risk by a combination of genetic and environmental effects, which include risk factors for CV disease, low socioeconomic status and stress caused by lack of acculturation and discrimination. Few cases of CV disease were observed in SG immigrant women, and the risk tended to converge to that of the female Swedish population level. Only daughters of Finnish fathers or mothers had a significantly increased risk of developing CV disease. In SG immigrant men, the risks of developing CV disease were similar to those of their FG parents, with only small differences when the risk was calculated based on the sex of the immigrant parent. In particular, six groups of SG men had CV disease risk levels higher than those of their FG parents: men with fathers or mothers born in Denmark, Norway, southern Europe, central European countries, other eastern European countries and Turkey. The increased risk in FG immigrants from Finland declined in SG male immigrants though remained significantly higher than that in the Swedish reference group [4].

van Oeffelen et al. using nationwide registers (7,570,510 unique persons, of whom 944,280, 12.5% minorities) determined the incidence of acute myocardial infarction (AMI) in the Dutch majority population and in 17 minority groups living in the Netherlands. Overall, AMI among SG immigrant subgroups was observed to approach that of the ethnic Dutch, regardless of whether AMI among the same FG immigrant subgroups was lower or higher than the ethnic Dutch population. There were no differences in the intergenerational changes between men and women. In particular, among all European minority groups, except for Italians, the difference in AMI incidence with the majority population did not change or changed unbeneficial over generations. The borderline statistically significant lower incidence in Swiss FG minority in SG converged towards the incidence of the majority population. In minorities from Belgium, Germany and especially Poland, the similar or higher incidence in the FG exceeded that of the majority population in SG immigrants. Minorities from former Dutch colonies (Netherlands Antilles, Suriname) experienced a beneficial change over generations probably because their offspring might have had a stronger social cohesion with the majority population and better language proficiency, which might have improved their ability to adequately use health-care facilities and adhere to prescribed therapy. Among East Asian minorities. Chinese turned from a lower incidence in the FG to a higher incidence in the SG; the opposite occurred in Indonesians. This study was the first one where SG Chinese minorities showed a higher incidence of AMI compared to the majority population. The authors suggested that the healthy behaviours (e.g. traditional dietary patterns) from China might have been lost, while unhealthy behaviours (e.g. physical inactivity and obesity) might have been adopted [37].

### 21.7 Venous Thromboembolism

Zöller et al. studied ethnic differences in the incidence of venous thrombosis (VT) and pulmonary embolism (PE) in Sweden by using the MigMed2 Database. They found that FG immigrants, both male and female, had usually a lower risk of VT

and/or PE than Swedish-born individuals, although there were some differences according to the country of birth of immigrants. The authors analysed whether the risk for VT and/or PE differed between FG and SG (born since 1932) immigrants. Their hypothesis was that if there were differences in the risk for VT and/or EP between the FG and SG of immigrants, it was likely that environmental factors in the new country have an influence. In case FG and SG had a similar risk, genetic factors were likely to play an important role. The results of the study showed that in SG immigrants there were some differences in the prevalence of VT and/or PE risks. The lower risk for PE in some FG immigrant groups was not replicated in the SG, and in certain SG immigrant groups, the risk of VT/PE was similar to that of Swedish-born individuals. Some SG immigrant groups had reduced risks for VT but not for PE. The authors thus concluded that this complex picture was indicative of a combination of ethnicity-related inherited and acquired venous thromboembolism risk factors that play an important role in the aetiology of VT and/or PE [3].

## 21.8 Hypertension

Hypertension is by far the most common underlying CV risk factor and is a major health problem globally. Hypertension is highly prevalent in immigrants in particular among population of African descent. Few papers addressed the presence of hypertension in SG immigrants in Europe.

Agyemang et al. [38] in a review of cross-sectional data of papers published from 1980 to 2003 investigated whether ethnic variation in blood pressure (BP) in children of ethnic minorities reflected those of the adult population in the UK and found that, unlike in adults, ethnic variations were small.

African descent boys had generally similar or lower mean systolic (SBP) and diastolic BP (DBP), while African descent girls had lower mean SBP in all papers except one where they had a higher mean DBP. The BP levels reported in children from African decent compared to that of White children was still more unexpected in face of their high BMI. The authors suggested that BP levels changes have a quicker rise at middle age and favour that it may be the effect of environmental (residing countries' national context in terms of opportunities in life, lifestyle factors, stress and social pressure of having a dark skin) or an interaction between genetics and environmental factors rather than only genetic factors per se, because it was hard to imagine genetic factors where the effect is delayed to later adult life. They thus suggested that high BP in African origin population, with appropriate interventions, is a controllable problem.

When children of South Asian origin were combined, there were no significant differences in the mean BP between South Asians and White subjects. Only when South Asian subgroups were separated, some differences came to light. Pakistani boys had higher mean SBP and mean DBP, Pakistani girls higher mean DBP, Indian boys higher mean SBP and Bangladesh girls higher mean DBP. The findings of this last study highlight the importance of studying South Asian subgroups separately rather than mixing them as one homogeneous group.

In the single study where children of Chinese descent were included, Chinese boys and girls had significantly higher age and height-standardised mean DBP despite lower BMI compared to that of the general population.

The authors suggested that these results could be explained by differences in methods of measurement of BP; variation in age, sex and body shape; and weight findings and invite for large-scale epidemiological research that tracks changes of BP from early life to late middle age [38, 39].

These data were confirmed in a more recent paper of Harding et al. in British adolescents in the Medical Research Council Determinants of Adolescent Social Well-being and Health (DASH) school study. In adolescents, the ethnic-specific patterns in BP in adulthood were not observed. Apart from a higher DBP in Indian girls, BP in minority groups was generally lower than that of their White UK counterparts. Unlike African American girls, late puberty in minority groups was not associated with higher BP. The authors suggested that adolescence might be the key time of life at which to minimise ethnic differences in BP [40].

More recently Harding et al. published a paper on ethnic differences in BP, and because BP began in adolescence, they suggested the need for early prevention to avoid adverse CV disease risks in later life. The authors found that among boys, SBP did not differ significantly by ethnicity at 12 years of age but the greater average increase per year for Black Africans compared with Whites led them to have significantly higher SBP at 16 years of age (p < 0.05). DBP in boys showed earlier divergences and increasing disparity, with significantly higher DBP than Whites from 12 years of age (p < 0.05) for Indians, from 14 years of age for other South Asians (p < 0.01) and from 15 years of age for Black Africans (p < 0.05).

Among girls, ethnic differences in mean SBP were not significant, but the slopes reflected differential age trends. Between 12 and 16 years of age, SBP increased among Black African and Black Caribbean girls, but hardly changed among White girls. In girls, age-specific differences in DBP were more marked. At 12 years of age, DBP was lower among Black Caribbean (p < 0.05) and African (p < 0.01) girls than in White girls, but the faster rise led to similar levels by 14 years of age. Indian girls had significantly higher DBP from 13 years of age (p < 0.05) and other South Asian girls (p < 0.05) from 15 years of age. BMI, height and leg length were independent predictors of BP, with few ethnic-specific effects. Socioeconomic disadvantage had a disproportionate effect on BP for girls in minority groups [41].

#### 21.9 Diabetes

Diabetes is considered to be one of the major public health challenges worldwide. When migrants arrive in the host country, especially those who migrate from less to more economically developed countries, they undergo an important shift in environment and lifestyle. Migrants become more exposed to sedentary activities and energy- dense diets high in salt and fat. In some group of immigrants, especially those from South Asia, the intrauterine environment, small birth weight, high insulin resistance, a diabetes-prone body composition and rapid decline of pancreatic B-cell function seem to be particularly important contributors to the increased diabetes risk. These are some of the causes of the relatively high diabetes mortality in some migrant groups [42].

Although immigrants' offspring are more exposed than their parents to pressures of 'obesogenic' society, few studies investigated specifically SG diabetes mortality and morbidity.

Li et al. by using the Swedish Hospital Discharge Register between January 1, 1964, and December 31, 2007, found that FG immigrants (recognised by their country of birth) had both increased and decreased risks of hospitalisation for type 2 diabetes mellitus (T2DM). According to the authors, the observed variation in hospitalisation for T2DM was related more to ethnic environmental factors such as obesity, dietary fat intake, smoking and low levels of physical activity than to ethnic genetic factors. In fact the most interesting finding of the study was that the increased and/or decreased risks of hospitalisation for T2DM among certain FG immigrant groups mainly disappeared in SG migrants except for subjects with Finnish or former Yugoslavian parents (i.e. people who had at least one parent from Finland or Yugoslavia). The authors thus invited to do research to identify the ethnic environmental factors that protect or provoke T2DM [5].

Whincup et al. found that the predisposition for T2DM in South Asians appears before adult life. Their data show that compared with Europeans, South Asian subjects (83% SG, mean age 15 years) had higher mean fasting insulin levels (percentage mean difference 17.2%, 95% CI 7.2–26.1%, p = 0.001), higher mean fasting glucose (mean difference 0.19 mmol/L, 95% CI 0.08–0.29 mmol/L, p = 0.0005) and higher prevalence of impaired fasting glucose ( $\geq 6.1 \text{ mmol/L}$ ) (5.6% vs. 1.5%, OR 3.9, 95% CI 1.4–10.9, p = 0.004). The observation of differences in fasting glucose concentration as well as in insulin level and insulin resistance at 13–16 years according to the authors suggests that the emergence of South Asian-European differences in T2DM is well advanced by adolescence. Although South Asian children tended to have slightly higher indices of adiposity than Europeans, the differences in glucose and insulin levels persisted after adjustment for adiposity [43].

Ehtisham et al. in studying healthy South Asian compared to White European adolescents (mean age 15–16 years) found similar differences regarding insulin sensitivity (52.4 vs. 58.9%, p < 0.05) in particular in girls. These authors however found also ethnic differences in body fat (girls, 30.6 vs. 26.0%, p < 0.005; boys, 20.8 vs. 14.8%, p < 0.001) and central fat (waist-to-height ratio in girls, 1.36 vs. 1.25, p < 0.001; boys, 1.52 vs. 1.42, p < 0.001) suggesting that body fat might contribute to the increased risk of developing T2DM [44].

#### 21.9.1 Type 1 Diabetes Mellitus

Ji et al. in Sweden analysed the ethnic differences in incidence of type 1 diabetes mellitus (T1DM) in SG immigrants (1,050,569 children) and in foreign-born adopted children by Swedes (51,557 children). The result of this study showed a decreased incidence of T1DM in all SG immigrants except in those with Finnish

parents who however had a non-significant increase. Overall standardised incidence ratio (SIR) of T1DM was 0.71, 95% CI 0.68–0.73, for those with only one parent from abroad, and it decreased to 0.57, 95% CI 0.53–0.60, for those with both parents from abroad. SG offspring with one parent from Finland had a SIR of 1.01, 95% CI 0.96–1.06, and those with both parents from Finland a SIR of 1.07, 95% CI 0.97–1.18. Although foreign-born adoptees had a similar environmental, cultural and lifestyle exposures compared with the native Swedes, with the only difference of genetic background, they had a decreased risk for developing T1DM (SIR = 0.33, 95% CI 0.26–0.40) even if it was not significant for all group of adoptees. The authors suggest that ethnic differences of genes might play an important role in the development of T1DM because the incidence of T1DM among SG immigrants and that of foreign-born adoptees is similar to that found in the courtiers of origin of their parents [45].

Hussein et al. using data from the Migration and Health Cohort, which is the result of linkage of a variety of Swedish national health and demographic registers between 1992 and 2009, confirmed the results of Ji et al. that SG children (0–18 years) usually have a decreased risk of T1DM compared to native Swedes (adjusted incidence rate ratios (IRR) of 0.54, 95% CI 0.47-0.63, and 0.71, 95% CI 0.61-0.83, respectively, for offspring of mothers living in Sweden for less than 5 years and for 11 years or more). However, SG children born in Sweden from immigrant mothers form Eastern Africa have a higher risk to develop T1DM, and this depended to the mother's duration of stay in Sweden. In fact offspring of mothers from Eastern Africa living in Sweden for 11 years or more had a doubled risk of T1DM compared to native Swedes (adjusted IRR 2.34, 95% CI 1.30-4.24), while the risk of T1DM of offspring of mothers living in Sweden less than 5 years was similar to that of native Swedish (adjusted IRR 1.03, 95% CI 0.72–1.46). According to the authors, this supports the hypothesis that immigration to Sweden in genetically susceptible individuals contributes to the development of T1DM. This phenomenon could be associated with the exposure to new environmental factors, that, due to the cold climate, increase the time spent indoors and might facilitate the spread of viral infections, alongside with the introduction of certain nutrients, such as cow's milk and gluten [46].

#### 21.10 Obesity

While childhood obesity rates in developed countries are plateauing, in the developing countries, they are progressively increasing, at first in urban areas and lately also in rural areas [47]. Childhood obesity has important public health consequences with serious implications for the sustainability of health-care systems. Obesity is the most important risk factor for hypertension; it is associated with abnormal lipid profiles and predicts the occurrence, before or during early adulthood, of type T2DM, heart disease and a range of other comorbidities. Its consequences extend beyond its health effects such as later socioeconomic status (SES) [48]. Response to environmental 'triggers' of obesity may vary among individuals suggesting that environmental rather than genetic factors are the major drivers for ethnic differences in obesity. Offspring of ethnic minorities who engage in local culture more than their parents are susceptible to the 'obesogenic' environment of the host country. Children growing up in immigrant families with low income and in disadvantaged communities with a prevalence of poor lifestyle habits, including poor diet and physical inactivity, may be at higher risk for developing obesity. Poor family functioning and communication have been found to be strongly associated with childhood obesity especially among migrants [47, 49].

Moreover cultural perceptions regarding overweight and obesity may also play a role in increasing the prevalence of overweight and obesity among immigrants' offspring. In most developing societies and in FG immigrants, having overweight or obese children was and still is synonymous of prestige, good healthy living and beauty.

Immigrants' obesity is used as a proxy for acculturation with twofold greater obesity risk among those with high vs. low acculturation levels. In FG immigrants, obesity is minimised by healthier behaviours in countries of origin and by cultural protections afforded by supportive social networks. However, these beneficial effects weaken with the length of residence in the new host country [49].

There are several papers that analysed obesity patterns in SG immigrants.

In the Netherlands, Fredriks et al. analysed the prevalence of overweight and obesity, defined by the International Obesity Task Force (IOTF) cut-off points, in 14,500 children of Dutch origin, 2904 of Turkish orign and 2855 of Moroccan origin, aged 0–21 years. The category overweight included also that of obesity. This study found high prevalence of overweight and obesity in all children especially in those of Turkish and Moroccan origin. The average overweight (obesity) prevalence across age groups for Turkish boys and girls were 23.4% and 30.2% (5.2% and 7.2%), for Moroccans 15.8% and 24.5% (3.1% and 5.4%), for Dutch living in large cities 12.6% and 16.5% (1.6% and 2.8%) and for the remaining Dutch children 8.7% and 11.3% (0.8% and 1.4%), respectively [50].

Harding et al. by analysing the data of the DASH study found that generation status was an independent correlate of obesity with FGs being far less likely to be obese than SGs (OR adjusted for anthropometry, SES and adolescent behaviours: girls OR 0.62, 95% CI 0.42–0.91; boys OR 0.56, 95% CI 0.40–0.80). In particular, in models adjusted to examine the effect of generational differences within minority groups, Black Caribbean girls and White Other boys, both born in the UK, were more likely to be overweight (OR 1.57, 95% CI 1.12–2.19, and OR 1.49, 95% CI 1.02–2.18, respectively) and obese (OR 1.89, 95% CI 1.17–3.06, and OR 2.80, 95% CI 1.66–4.72, respectively) compared to their White UK peers. This effect of higher risk was not observed in UK-born Black African girls.

The authors found also that apart from Indians, ethnic minorities born in the UK were more susceptible and generally more likely to engage in poor dietary behaviours than their White UK peers. For example, in ethnic minorities born in the UK, skipping breakfast was associated with overweight (OR 1.66, 95% CI 1.38–2.01, and 1.53, 95% CI 1.27–2.84, respectively, for girls and boys) and obesity (OR 1.74,

95% CI 1.30–2.34, and 2.06, 95% CI 1.57–2.7, respectively, for girls and boys). Offspring obesity was also related to parental lifestyle, which was *generally more adverse in* White UK and White Other groups than other ethnic groups. Maternal smoking was associated with overweight (OR 1.28, 95% CI 1.03–1.59, and 1.33, 95% CI 1.07–1.65) and obesity (OR 2.04, 95% CI 1.49–2.79, and 1.63, 95% CI 1.21–2.21), respectively, for girls and boys. Maternal overweight was related to overweight and obesity among girls (OR 1.54, 95% CI 1.13–2.09, and OR 2.01, 95% CI 1.29–3.13, respectively), but only to obesity among boys (OR 2.47, 95% CI 1.63–3.73). The effect of paternal influences varied by gender: paternal overweight associated with obesity among girls (OR 2.32, 95% CI 1.29–4.17) and paternal smoking with overweight among boys (OR 1.38, 95% CI 1.11–1.71). The authors thus conclude that combined adolescent- and parent-focused interventions should be considered in order to reduce obesity in ethnic minorities [48].

Hosper et al. by using the cross-sectional data of the LASER study evaluated the health transition across generation of Turkish and Moroccan men and women. SG women were less often overweight than FG women, while the opposite occurred in men.

The authors considered several potential determinants of overweight: socioeconomic (level of education, position on the labour marker, occupational status), socio-demographic (marital status, having children), acculturation (orientation towards the majority culture versus culture of origin, social contacts), migrationrelated factors (from where migrants come and the main reason for migration) and religion (importance of religion).

The results of the research showed that women had more significant generational differences in SEP than men, with SG women being more educated than FG women.

SG women were also less often overweight than FG women (21.8% vs. 45%; OR = 0.53, 95% CI 0.19–0.90). Differences in socioeconomic factors seem to partly account for this overweight difference. In fact the association between generational status and overweight weakened when socioeconomic factors were added to the model (OR = 0.77, 95% CI 0.40–1.46). On the contrary, SG men had a reversed pattern; they were more overweight than FG men (32.7% vs. 27.8%; OR = 1.89, 95% CI 1.09–3.24). This association did not change when the potential determinants were added to the model.

The authors suggest that, as indicated also by other studies in developing countries, improving the SEP of women may help in reducing their overweight. Other explanations could be related to the fact that more highly educated parents might be more aware of and monitor the lifestyle of their daughters and that young women and adolescents may be more exposed to the pressure from the society to be thin. It has also been suggested that biological as well as social processes, related to the lifelong effects of better living conditions during growth, may have a relevant role in making women less prone to adiposity. Marital status and having children were associated with overweight in women, but not in men. Less SG women were married and had fewer children. Conversely SG boys with a higher SES, as seen also in studies in developing countries, were more often overweight than boys with a low SES. In this paper, the migration-related factors and religion were not associated with overweight and could not account for the generational differences. Thus, the authors conclude that socioeconomic factors seem to explain the differences in overweight between generations in women, whereas for SG men, the same determinants did not necessarily imply a healthier lifestyle [29].

In Luxemburg, Alkerwi et al. performed a cross-sectional analysis by comparing the prevalence of CV risk factors between Portuguese immigrants and native Luxembourgers. They found that between these two groups, there were not any statistically significant differences except for overweight/obesity (65.33% vs. 56.15%, p = 0.012). In particular Portuguese compared to Luxembourgers were more overweight/obese in unadjusted model (OR = 1.42, 95% CI 1.01-1.99, p = 0.043), in age- and gender-adjusted model (OR = 2.08, 95% CI 1.42-3.03, p < 0.0001), in SES adjusted model (OR = 1.83, 95% CI 1.16–2.90, p = 0.01) and in physical activity adjusted model (OR = 1.91, 95% CI 1.19-3.08, p = 0.007). However, this difference was attenuated and statistically disappeared after controlling for dietary factors (OR = 1.57, 95% CI 0.93–2.65, p = 0.09) indicating the importance of the dietary practice in the development of overweight and obesity among Portuguese subjects. In light of these findings, the authors examined the relationship between the overweight/obesity status and the acculturation process among FG and SG Portuguese. As proxy variables of acculturation, they used immigration generation status, language proficiency/preference and proportion of life spent in Luxembourg. As expected, mean acculturation score was substantially higher in SG than FG ( $3.86 \pm 0.35$  vs.  $1.75 \pm 0.59$ , respectively). The overweight/ obesity-generation status was also significantly different in the unadjusted model with FG Portuguese being more overweight/obese than SG (OR = 2.68, 95%CI 1.09–6.56, p = 0.028). Although there was a tendency of lower risk to overweight/ obesity with higher acculturation, none of the acculturation markers, both individually and taken together as a score, were statistically significant after controlling for age and gender probably because the sample of SG Portuguese was small [6].

More recently Martin et al. explored the differences in the prevalence of hypertension and dyslipidaemia among overweight/obese and normal-weight children/ adolescents (40921) of three different ethnic groups living in Central Europe (Germany, Austria and Switzerland) based on the country of birth of both parents (Central European, Germany, Austria and Switzerland; South-Eastern European, Turkish; and Southern European, Spain, Portugal, Italy, Greece, Cyprus and Malta).

Turkish obese/overweight children/adolescents had a significantly higher prevalence of hypertension only relative to their Central European (OR 1.14, 95% CI 1.02–1.27, p = 0.0446), but not to their Southern European peers (OR 1.19, 95% CI 0.99–1.42, p = 0.14). No significant ethnic difference in the prevalence of hypertension was found among normal-weight children/adolescents.

This study showed that there were not any significant differences in the prevalence of dyslipidaemia among the overweight/obese subjects of the three ethnic groups. Central European normal-weight children/adolescents had a higher prevalence of elevated triglycerides than their South-Eastern European and Southern European peers (OR 0.54, 95% CI 0.37–0.77, and OR 0.55, 95% CI 0.32–0.94, respectively) [51]. Some papers analysed differences in metabolic syndrome (MS) prevalence in SG. MS seems to increase with the severity of obesity and identifies individuals at increased risk of developing T2DM. Integral components of MS include abdominal obesity, glucose intolerance, hypertension, reduced HDL cholesterol and increased triglycerides.

Kolsgaard et al. in the Oslo Adiposity Intervention Study found that MS (defined as the presence of at least three abnormal values of waist circumference, BP, fasting triglycerides, fasting glucose and HDL cholesterol) is more frequently present among overweight and obese children and adolescent immigrants (most of them SG with very few 1.5-generation immigrants) than among native Norwegians. This difference was found even after adjustment for age, sex and degree of obesity (20.8 vs. 30.6%; OR = 2.2, 95% CI 1.05–4.77). The prevalence of MS increased with increasing severity of obesity and reached 50% in severely obese immigrants and 30% in severely obese Norwegians (p = 0.42). Among the overweight subjects, MS prevalence was 23.5% among immigrants and 19.4% among Norwegians (p = 0.73). The authors thus suggest that ethnic minorities may have an increased sensitivity to adiposity and need more aggressive prevention and treatment than their Norwegian counterparts [52].

An increased prevalence of MS [defined according to the WHO criteria: obesity and disturbed glucose metabolism (either elevated R-HOMA levels or impaired fasting glucose or impaired glucose tolerance) and either hypertension or hyperlipidaemia] in overweight and obese immigrant children was found also in Berlin. MS was detected more in Turkish (40.4%) than in German (27.3%) children (OR = 1.62, 95% CI 1.07–2.47) [53].

In the Netherlands, Van Vliet et al. found that there were important interethnic differences in the prevalence of cardiometabolic risk factors in an overweight/ obese paediatric cohort. Turkish children showed a higher prevalence of cardiometabolic risk factors relative to their peers of other ethnicities. In particular Turkish as compared to Moroccan children (1.5 or SG immigrants) had higher prevalence of MS (22.8% vs. 12.8%), low HDL cholesterol (37.9% vs. 25.8%), hypertension (29.7% vs. 18.0%) and insulin resistance (54.9% vs. 37.4%; all p < 0.05). Turkish children had also higher, but not statistically significant, prevalence of the cardiometabolic risk factors than Dutch native children, except for mean standardised BMI (p < 0.05) [54].

It is well known that South Asian adults generally have a higher level of fat per unit of BMI compared with Whites and the relationship between a given degree of adiposity, particularly central adiposity, and CV risk is strong. In an interesting paper, Stanfield et al. found that the characteristic differences in body composition observed between adult South Asians and White European children and adults were already apparent in early infancy suggesting that they are determined via either genetic and/or intrauterine mechanisms, rather than a consequence of behaviours or diet in childhood or at older ages. In fact in early infancy (8 weeks of age), South Asians born in the UK had less fat-free mass (FFM) than White Europeans (0.34 kg less, 95% CI 0.15–0.52, p = 0.001), with a considerably weaker indication of them also having more fat mass (FM) (0.02 kg more, 95% CI 0.14–0.18, p = 0.789). These differences persisted even when account was taken of the overall smaller body size of South Asian infants: infant weight (FFM 0.16 kg less, 95% CI 0.25–0.06, p = 0.002; FM 0.16 kg more, 95% CI 0.06–0.25, p = 0.002) or infant length (FFM 0.20 kg less, 95% CI 0.36–0.04, p = 0.016; FM 0.07 kg more, 95% CI 0.09–0.23, p = 0.391) [55].

Finally some papers analysed the importance of dietary changes between FG immigrants and their offspring, suggesting that this difference may be responsible for modifying the obesity prevalence in the two groups.

Sharma et al. found that younger UK-born (SG) men had significantly greater intakes of energy and all macronutrients than African Caribbean (AfC)-born men, with similar but smaller differences between women. AfC-born migrants had significantly lower percent of energy from total and saturated fat than younger SG subjects (31.3% vs. 35%, difference in total fat 3.7%, 95% CI 2–5%; 10.9% vs. 12.6%, difference in saturated fat 1.7%, 95% CI 1–2.5%). AfC-born group also ate more fruit (+84 g day 1, 95% CI 36–132 g day 1) and green vegetables (+26 g day 1, 95% CI 3–49 g day 1). Compared with UK national data, AfC subjects consumed some 7% and 5% less energy from total fat and saturated fat, respectively, with over 9% more from carbohydrate. However, there was marked convergence towards the national average in the youngest SG groups. In this study, an interesting paradox illustrating cultural adherence was found. Those eating a traditional diet, although had lower incomes, were choosing to spend more of their income on the more expensive Caribbean foods [56].

Similarly Anderson et al. in a cross-sectional study in Scotland found a generational evolution of diets of South Asian and Italian migrants.

South Asian migrants as soon as they arrive in the host country develop adverse dietary elements, which are however modified in subsequent generations. FG Italians have a cardioprotective diet, but it deteriorates in subsequent generations. The authors suggest that these data predict that British-born South Asian subjects might have lower rates of CV diseases compared to FG South Asian subjects, whereas SG Italians might have CV disease rates converging towards those of the host population [57].

In a review of dietary habits in South Asians, Holmboe et al. found that the picture of dietary change is complex, depending on a variety of factors related to country of origin, urban/rural residence, socioeconomic and cultural factors and situation in host country. However, the main dietary trend after migration is a substantial increase in energy and fat intake, a reduction in carbohydrates, a switch from whole grains and pulses to more refined sources of carbohydrates, resulting in a low intake of fibre, an increase in intake of meat and dairy foods and in some groups also a reduction in vegetable intake. The results of the review suggest that these dietary changes may contribute to the high prevalence of obesity, T2DM and CV diseases in this ethnic minority group in Europe [27].

#### 21.11 Comments

Europe needs migrant labour in many sectors, in particular in the health and social ones to fill low-skilled jobs, such as those providing basic domestic care for sick and elderly people [58]. However, since the 1990s, in several European countries, especially after the recent economic downturn, anti-immigrant parties have made electoral gains with hostile reception for asylum seekers and economic immigrants and a rise in anti-Muslim rhetoric.

While the first waves of immigrants were well accepted, more recent immigrants find difficulties in being integrated and have the feeling that they are refused. This negative perception is now affecting also the first waves of immigrants.

SG immigrants, who were born in Europe, should not be involved in such disputes. Although SG immigrants come from ethnic minority groups, they should be considered an integral part of the society through legal and policy requirements to reduce discrimination and promote equity [33].

A way to achieve this goal is also by taking care of their health. Unfortunately information about the health of migrants in Europe is patchy, and few researches deal with FG as well SG health issues limiting the possibility to monitor and improve their health [58].

The EU has funded several projects designed to improve immigrants' data collection by including minimal additional requirements on existing data collection processes [10, 58]. It is however necessary to move from country of birth, the most commonly available proxy measure for ethnicity, that will not be valid for most descendants of migrants, to other measures of ethnic group, able to track changes across several generations. In the EU, the high costs of fieldwork implementation in a period of budgetary constraints, potential difficulties in accessing ethnic minorities, insufficient researcher's experience and sometimes also lack of interest are some reasons for the overall lack of FG and SG immigrants' health examination surveys. In many ways, these issues are similar to those applied to women until recent times [33, 59, 60].

At the moment, for most EU countries, data on CV diseases among ethnic minority populations are scarce due to incompleteness, variability in the use of ethnic coding and lack of provision within information technology systems. Moreover the lack of consensus on ethnicity indicators in available European data sources limits their use for producing comparable estimates of the burden of CV diseases across ethnic groups and between different European countries [59]. In fact sound data can only be obtained by assessing directly CV risk factors with the adoption of standardised forms to make results comparable.

In Europe, there is a scarcity of immigrants' large-scale research, e.g. cohort studies and trials [33]. Recent papers highlighted the exclusion of ethnic minority groups from European large majority of randomised controlled trials, one consequence of which is the significant lack of information on ethnic disparities in the incidence of CV disease. While the Eighth Joint National Committee guidelines gave specific information on the management approach to hypertension in Black
patients, in the guidelines jointly released by the European Society of Hypertension and the European Society of Cardiology, ethnicity is not covered [61].

Unfortunately Europe has not a law equivalent to that of 1993 US NIH Revitalization Act, which requires investigators to include in their studies ethnic minority populations and women unless there is scientific reason not to do so. In the USA, it is not legally, ethically or scientifically acceptable to exclude ethnic minorities from a research.

Building up databases, including people from minority ethnic groups, is certainly a major and expensive endeavour that will take many years, but it is a way to let European research become equitable, ethical and not institutionally racist. By doing so, it is possible to improve the health and health care not only of ethnic minorities but also of the entire population. In fact research on ethnic group differences and similarities may potentially help advance the understanding of the relationships between risk factors and CV diseases [13, 60].

Overall population health improves if all parts of the population benefit from the health system. It would be deleterious if SG migrants might be subject to direct and indirect discrimination [1]. Not addressing the health needs of FG and SG immigrants, which is against European law, may increase their health inequalities. Indeed ethnic minority health inequalities can be reduced by removing physical, behavioural and cultural barriers to health care, by reducing disparities in the quality of care, by designing public health strategies and with interventions to reduce health risks at the level of communities [62].

Because SG immigrants have a higher prevalence of CV risk factors, in order to narrow inequalities, it is necessary that the minorities with the highest risks of disease improve quicker than the more advantaged ones; otherwise, inequalities will widen or, at best, remain unchanged. However, it is difficult to achieve this goal, and it presents a formidable challenge to public health research and practice [63].

A way to achieve this goal is, for instance, to screen African or South Asian ethnicity subjects at a younger age, to use new approaches to estimate their risk, to start treatment at lower thresholds, to lower BP therapeutic goals, to lower obesity cutoffs and to intensively monitor them to reduce their high premature mortality [64].

Health inequalities should also be addressed by targeting the social determinants of health, which are the circumstances in which people are born, grow, live and work and, in particular, by improving the SEP of ethnic minorities. SEP depends mainly on material conditions like income, on education and on access to valued personal activities (e.g. work) [65].

Vandenheede et al. found that European SG immigrants' mortality disadvantages are due to a lower SEP and urged policy-makers to move beyond targeting only public health and to focus on the different deprivation and integration areas [8].

In fact the diverging trends of SG migrant's health are multifactorial including the background history of their parents, pace of acculturation, family and community resources and economic and cultural characteristics. A high percentage of SG youth who live in the more deprived neighbourhoods have a high dropout rate at school and consequently experience problems in finding a job and in achieving a good social position in society. SG youth have also problems in finding a job not only because of lack of diplomas but also due to discrimination [36]. An important ingredient of SEP is education, and more often researchers invite public health policies concentrating on adolescent health to invest in education [36].

Another issue related to SEP is that SG immigrants have higher rates of psychological distress and depression, which have been associated with higher risks of heart disease, stroke and all-cause mortality, increased risk of drug use and hazardous and harmful drinking [66].

Understanding the reasons behind the excess of CV risks in FG as well SG immigrants is crucial because, with the ageing of migrant populations, it could help prevent the overburdening of the majority of European health-care systems which offer almost free-of-charge access to emergency medical care [67].

In fact far from being money saving, the underutilisation of primary care services might produce in the long period more rapid disease progression, translating into higher costs.

Finally while the effect of environmental, dietary and lifestyle changes alongside with unhealthy behaviours on the development of intermediate CV risk factors and CV diseases in FG as well SG immigrants is quite well known, the action through which genetic and/or epigenetic factors influence CV risk is not yet completely understood. A clustering of different genetic defects or polymorphisms, and epigenetic changes, which are interaction between genetic heritability and environment, occurring during gestation or in the early period of life, seems to play an important role in influencing the prevalence of CV diseases in SG populations also at an intergenerational level [68].

Although the number of studies covering CV diseases in SG immigrants is low, the fact that a substantial part of literature has been generated in the last two decades indicates a recent increase in attention. However, due to the low number of studies, different outcome measures and sometimes inconclusive results, it is only possible to give a tentatively conclusion.

SG migrants' CV disease mortality and morbidity tend to converge to that of the host population and differ from that of their ancestors. The HIE seems not to persist beyond the FG. The differences existing between SG immigrants with different ethnic origin depend also on how much they were involved in the acculturation process. Further research must however be performed to disaggregate the effects of environment, epigenetic and genetic factors on SG migrants CV risk factors and CV disease morbidity and mortality.

### References

 Mladovsky P, Rechel B, Ingleby D, McKee M. Responding to diversity: an exploratory study of migrant health policies in Europe. Health Policy. 2012;105:1–9. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. healthpol.2012.01.007.

Migration and migrant population statistics. http://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/statistics-explained/ index.php/Migration\_and\_migrant\_population\_statistics. Accessed 23 Jul 2017.

- Zöller B, Li X, Sundquist J, Sundquist K. Risk of venous thromboembolism in first- and second-generation immigrants in Sweden. Eur J Intern Med. 2012;23:40–7. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.ejim.2011.07.015.
- Sundquist K, Li X. Coronary heart disease risks in first- and second-generation immigrants in Sweden: a follow-up study. J Intern Med. 2006;259:418–27. https://doi. org/10.1111/j.1365-2796.2006.01630.x.
- Li X, Sundquist J, Zöller B, Bennet L, Sundquist K. Risk of hospitalization for type 2 diabetes in first- and second-generation immigrants in Sweden: a nationwide follow-up study. J Diabetes Complicat. 2013;27:49–53. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jdiacomp.2012.06.015.
- Alkerwi A, Sauvageot N, Pagny S, Beissel J, Delagardelle C, Lair ML. Acculturation, immigration status and cardiovascular risk factors among Portuguese immigrants to Luxembourg: findings from ORISCAV-LUX study. BMC Public Health. 2012;12:864. https://doi. org/10.1186/1471-2458-12-864.
- Razum O, Zeeb H, Akgün SA, Yilmaz S. Low overall mortality of Turkish residents in Germany persist and extends into a second generation: merely a healthy migrant effect? Trop Med Int Health. 1998;3:297–303.
- Vandenheede H, Willaert D, De Grande H, Simoens S, Vanroelen C. Mortality in adult immigrants in the 2000s in Belgium: a test of the 'healthy-migrant' and the 'migration-as-rapidhealth-transition' hypotheses. Trop Med Int Health. 2015;20:1832–45. https://doi.org/10.1111/ tmi.12610.
- Bhopal R. Glossary of terms relating to ethnicity and race: for reflection and debate. J Epidemiol Community Health. 2004;58:441–5. https://doi.org/10.1136/jech.2003.013466.
- Rechel B, Mladovsky P, Devillé W. Monitoring migrant health in Europe: a narrative review of data collection practices. Health Policy. 2012;105:10–6. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. healthpol.2012.01.003.
- Sohail QZ, Chu A, Rezai MR, Donovan LR, Ko DT, Tu JV. The risk of ischemic heart disease and stroke among immigrant populations: a systematic review. Can J Cardiol. 2015;31:1160– 8. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cjca.2015.04.02.
- Abbotts J, Harding S, Cruickshank K. Cardiovascular risk profiles in UK-born Caribbeans and Irish living in England and Wales. Atherosclerosis. 2004;175:295–303. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2004.03.019.
- 13. Bhopal R. Chronic diseases in Europe's migrant and ethnic minorities: challenges, solutions and a vision. Eur J Pub Health. 2009;19:140–3. https://doi.org/10.1093/eurpub/ckp024.
- Gasevic D, Ross ES, Scott A, Lear SA. Systematic review/meta-analysis. Ethnic differences in cardiovascular disease risk factors: a systematic review of north American evidence. Can J Cardiol. 2015;31:1169–79. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cjca.2015.06.017.
- Tarnutzer S, Bopp M, SNC Study Group. Healthy migrants but unhealthy offspring? A retrospective cohort study among Italians in Switzerland. BMC Public Health. 2012;12:1104. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2458-12-1104.
- Tu JV, Chu A, Rezai MR, Guo H, Maclagan LC, Austin PC, Booth GL, Manuel DG, Chiu M, Ko DT, Lee DS, Shah BR, Donovan LR, Sohail QZ, Alter DA. Incidence of major cardiovascular events in immigrants to Ontario, Canada: the CANHEART Immigrant Study. Circulation. 2015;132:1549–59. https://doi.org/10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.115.015345.
- 17. Commodore-Mensah Y, Ukonu N, Obisesan O, Aboagye JK, Agyemang C, Reilly CM, Dunbar SB, Okosun IS. Length of residence in the United States is associated with a higher prevalence of cardiometabolic risk factors in immigrants: a contemporary analysis of the national health interview survey. J Am Heart Assoc. 2016;5:e004059. https://doi.org/10.1161/JAHA.116.004059.
- Harding S, Balarajan R. Patterns of mortality in second generation Irish living in England and Wales: longitudinal study. BMJ. 1996;312:1389–92.
- 19. Portes A, Rivas A. The adaptation of migrant children. Future Child. 2011;21:219-46.
- Norredam M, Hansen OH, Petersen JH, Kunst AE, Kristiansen M, Krasnik A, Agyemang C. Remigration of migrants with severe disease: myth or reality? A register-based cohort study. Eur J Public Health. 2014;25:84–8. https://doi.org/10.1093/eurpub/cku138.

- Singh GK, Kogan MD, Yu SM. Disparities in obesity and overweight prevalence among US immigrant children and adolescents by generational status. J Community Health. 2009;34:271– 81. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10900-009-9148-6.
- Morales LS, Leng M, Escarce JJ. Risk of cardiovascular disease in first and second generation Mexican-Americans. J Immigr Minor Health. 2011;13:61–8. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s10903-009-9262-7.
- Hosper K, Nicolaou M, van Valkengoed I, Nierkens V, Stronks K. Social and cultural factors underlying generational differences in overweight: a cross-sectional study among ethnic minorities in the Netherlands. BMC Public Health. 2011;11:105. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2458-11-105.
- Renzaho AMN, Swinburn B, Burns C. Maintenance of traditional cultural orientation is associated with lower rates of obesity and sedentary behaviours among African migrant children to Australia. Int J Obes. 2008;32:594–600. https://doi.org/10.1038/ijo.2008.2.
- Popkin BM, Udry JR. Adolescent obesity increases significantly in second and third generation U.S. immigrants: the National Longitudinal Study of Adolescent Health. J Nutr. 1998;128:701–6.
- Hosper K, Nierkens V, Nicolaou M, Stronks K. Behavioural risk factors in two generations of non-western migrants: do trends converge towards the host population? Eur J Epidemiol. 2007;22:163–72. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10654-007-9104.
- Holmboe-Ottesen G, Wandel M. Changes in dietary habits after migration and consequences for health: a focus on south Asians in Europe. Food Nutr Res. 2012;56:18891. https://doi. org/10.3402/fnr.v56i0.18891.
- Quon EC, McGrath JJ, Roy-Gagnon MH. Generation of immigration and body mass index in Canadian youth. J Pediatr Psychol. 2012;37:843–53. https://doi.org/10.1093/jpepsy/jss037.
- Hosper K, Klazinga NS, Stronks K. Acculturation does not necessarily lead to increased physical activity during leisure time: a cross-sectional study among Turkish young people in the Netherlands. BMC Public Health. 2007;7:230. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2458-7-230.
- Zahner L, Muehlbauer T, Schmid M, Meyer U, Puder JJ, Kriemler S. Association of sports club participation with fitness and fatness in children. Med Sci Sports Exerc. 2009;41:344–50. https://doi.org/10.1249/MSS.0b013e318186d843.
- De Grande H, Vandenheede H, Deboosere P. Educational inequalities in the transition to adulthood in Belgium: the impact of intergenerational mobility on young-adult mortality in 2001-2009. PLoS One. 2015;10:e0142104. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0142104.
- 32. Wild SH, Fischbacher C, Brock A, Griffiths C, Bhopal R. Mortality from all causes and circulatory disease by country of birth in England and Wales 2001-2003. J Public Health. 2007;29:191–8. https://doi.org/10.1093/pubmed/fdm010.
- 33. Bhopal RS, Rafnsson SB, Agyemang C, Fagot-Campagna A, Giampaoli S, Hammar N, Harding S, Hedlund E, Juel K, Mackenbach JP, Primatesta P, Rey G, Rosato M, Wild S, Anton E, Kunst AE. Mortality from circulatory diseases by specific country of birth across six European countries: test of concept. Eur J Public Health. 2011;22:353–9. https://doi.org/10.1093/eurpub/ckr062.
- Harding S, Rosato M, Teyhan A. Trends for coronary heart disease and stroke mortality among migrants in England and Wales, 1979–2003: slow declines notable for some groups. Heart. 2008;94:463–70. https://doi.org/10.1136/hrt.2007.122044.
- 35. Harding S, Balarajan R. Mortality of third generation Irish people living in England and Wales: longitudinal study. BMJ. 2001;322:466–7.
- 36. De Grande H, Vandenheede H, Gadeyne S, Deboosere P. Health status and mortality rates of adolescents and young adults in the Brussels-capital region: differences according to region of origin and migration history. Ethn Health. 2014;19:122–43. https://doi.org/10.1080/13557858 .2013.771149.
- 37. van Oeffelen AAM, Vaartjes I, Stronks K, Bots ML, Agyemang C. Incidence of acute myocardial infarction in first and second generation minority groups: does the second generation converge towards the majority population? Int J Cardiol. 2013;168:5422–9. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.ijcard.2013.08.046.

- Agyemang C, Bhopal R, Bruijnzeels M. Do variations in blood pressures of south Asian, African and Chinese descent children reflect those of the adult populations in the UK? A review of crosssectional data. J Hum Hypertens. 2004;18:229–37. https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.jhh.1001658.
- 39. Agyemang C, Addo J, Bhopal RJ, de Graft AA, Stronks K. Cardiovascular disease, diabetes and established risk factors among populations of sub-Saharan African descent in Europe: a literature review. Glob Health. 2009;5:7. https://doi.org/10.1186/1744-8603-5-7.
- Harding S, Maynard M, Cruickshank JK, Gray L. Anthropometry and blood pressure differences in black Caribbean, African, south Asian and white adolescents: the MRC DASH study. J Hypertens. 2006;24:1507–14. https://doi.org/10.1097/01.hjh.0000239285.20315.4d.
- 41. Harding S, Whitrow M, Lenguerrand E, Maynard M, Teyhan A, Cruickshank JK, Der G. Emergence of ethnic differences in blood pressure in adolescence. The determinants of adolescent social well-being and health study. Hypertension. 2010;55:1063–9. https://doi.org/10.1161/HYPERTENSIONAHA.109.142935.
- Vandenheede H, Lammens L, Deboosere P, Sylvie Gadeyne S, De Spiegelaere M. Ethnic differences in diabetes-related mortality in the Brussels-capital region (2001–05): the role of socioeconomic position. Int J Public Health. 2011;56:533–9. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s00038-011-0235-y.
- 43. Whincup PH, Gilg JA, Owen CG, Odoki K, Alberti KGMM, Cook DG. British south Asians aged 13–16 years have higher fasting glucose and insulin levels than Europeans. Diabet Med. 2005;22:1275–7. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1464-5491.2005.01587.x.
- Ehtisham S, Crabtree N, Clark P, Shaw N, Barrett T. Ethnic differences in insulin resistance and body composition in United Kingdom adolescents. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2005;90:3963– 99. https://doi.org/10.1210/jc.2004-2001.
- 45. Ji J, Hemminki K, Sundquist J, Sundquist K. Ethnic differences in incidence of type 1 diabetes among second-generation immigrants and adoptees from abroad. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2010;95:847–50. https://doi.org/10.1210/jc.2009-1818.
- 46. Hussen HI, Moradi T, Persson M. The risk of type 1 diabetes among offspring of immigrant mothers in relation to the duration of residency in Sweden. Diabetes Care. 2015;38:934–6. https://doi.org/10.2337/dc14-2348.
- 47. Cyril S, Halliday J, Green J, AMN R. Relationship between body mass index and family functioning, family communication, family type and parenting style among African migrant parents and children in Victoria, Australia: a parent-child dyad study. BMC Public Health. 2016;16:707. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-016-3394-1.
- Harding S, Teyhan A, Maynard MJ, Cruickshank JK. Ethnic differences in overweight and obesity in early adolescence in the MRC DASH study: the role of adolescent and parental lifestyle. Int J Epidemiol. 2008;37:162–72. https://doi.org/10.1093/ije/dym252.
- Maximova K, O'loughlin J, Gray-Donald K. Healthy weight advantage lost in one generation among immigrant elementary school children in multi-ethnic, disadvantaged, inner-city neighborhoods in Montreal, Canada. Ann Epidemiol. 2011;21:238–44. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. annepidem.2011.01.002.
- Fredriks AM, Van Buuren S, Sing RAH, Wit JM, Verloove-Vanhorick SP. Alarming prevalences of overweight and obesity for children of Turkish, Moroccan and Dutch origin in the Netherlands according to international standards. Acta Paediatr. 2005;94:496–8. https://doi. org/10.1080/08035250410024240.
- 51. Martin L, Oepen J, Reinehr T, Wabitsch M, Claussnitzer G, Waldeck E, Ingrisch S, Stachow R, Oelert M, Wiegand S, R Holl R on behalf of the APV Study Group and the German Competence Network Adipositas. Ethnicity and cardiovascular risk factors: evaluation of 40 921normal-weight, overweight or obese children and adolescents living in Central Europe. Int J Obes. 2015;39:45–51. https://doi.org/10.1038/ijo.2014.167.
- 52. Kolsgaard MLP, Andersen LF, Tonstad S, Brunborg C, Wangensteen T, Joner G. Ethnic differences in metabolic syndrome among overweight and obese children and adolescents: the Oslo adiposity intervention study. Acta Paediatr. 2008;97:1557–63. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1651-2227.2008.00955.x.

- 53. Dannemann A, Ernert A, Rücker P, Bau AM, Martus P, Krude H, Babitsch B, Wiegand S. Ethnicity and comorbidities in an overweight and obese multi-ethnic childhood cohort in berlin. Acta Paediatr. 2011;100:578–84. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1651-2227.2010.02119.x.
- 54. van Vliet M, von Rosenstie IA, Schindhelm RK, Brandjes DPM, Beijnen JH, Diamant M. Ethnic differences in cardiometabolic risk profile in an overweight/obese paediatric cohort in the Netherlands: a cross-sectional study. Cardiovasc Diabetol. 2009;8:2. https://doi.org/10.1186/1475-2840-8-2.
- 55. Stanfield KM, Wells JC, Fewtrell MS, Frost C, Leon DA. Differences in body composition between infants of south Asian and European ancestry: the London Mother and Baby Study. Int J Epidemiol. 2012;41:1409–18. https://doi.org/10.1093/ije/dys139.
- Sharma S, Cade J, Riste L, Cruickshank K. Nutrient intake trends among African-Caribbeans in Britain: a migrant population and its second generation. Public Health Nutr. 1999;2:469–76.
- 57. Anderson AS, Bush H, Lean M, Bradby H, Williams R, Lea E. Evolution of atherogenic diets in south Asian and Italian women after migration to a higher risk region. J Hum Nutr Diet. 2005;18:33–43. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-277X.2004.00584.x.
- Rechel B, Mladovsky P, Ingleby D, Mackenbach JP, McKee M. Migration and health in an increasingly diverse Europe. Lancet. 2013;381:1235–45. https://doi.org/10.1016/ S0140-6736(12)62086-8.
- Rafnsson SB, Bhopal RS. Large-scale epidemiological data on cardiovascular diseases and diabetes in migrant and ethnic minority groups in Europe. Eur J Pub Health. 2009;19:484–91. https://doi.org/10.1093/eurpub/ckp073.
- Ranganathan M, Bhopal R. Exclusion and inclusion of non white ethnic minority groups in 72 north American and European cardiovascular cohort studies. PLoS Med. 2006;3:e44. https:// doi.org/10.1371/journal.pmed.0030044.
- Modesti PA. Ethnicity. New challenge for cardiovascular prevention in Europe. Hypertension. 2015;66:464–5. https://doi.org/10.1161/HYPERTENSIONAHA.115.05777.
- Murray CJL, Kulkarni SC, Michaud C, Tomijima N, Bulzacchelli MT, Iandiorio TJ, Ezzati M. Eight Americas: investigating mortality disparities across races, counties, and race-counties in the United States. PLoS Med. 2006;3:e260. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pmed.0030260.
- 63. Bhopal RS, Humphry RW, Fischbacher CM. Changes in cardiovascular risk factors in relation to increasing ethnic inequalities in cardiovascular mortality: comparison of cross-sectional data in the health surveys for England 1999 and 2004. BMJ Open. 2013;3:e003485. https://doi. org/10.1136/bmjopen-2013-003485.
- 64. Brewster LM, van Montfrans GA, Oehlers GP, Seedat YK. Systematic review: antihypertensive drug therapy in patients of African and south Asian ethnicity. Intern Emerg Med. 2016;11:355–74. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11739-016-1422-x.
- 65. Havranek EP, Mujahid MS, Barr DA, Blair IV, Cohen MS, Cruz-Flores S, Davey-Smith G, Dennison-Himmelfarb CR, Lauer MS, Lockwood DW, Rosal M, Yancy CW. Social determinants of risk and outcomes for cardiovascular disease. A scientific statement from the American Heart Association. Circulation. 2015;132:873–98. https://doi.org/10.1161/CIR.0000000000228.
- Hamilton HA, Noh S, Adlaf EM. Adolescent risk behaviours and psychological distress across immigrant generations. Can J Public Health. 2009;100:221–5.
- 67. Modesti PA, Perticone F, Parati G, Agabiti Rosei E, Prisco D. Chronic disease in the ethnic minority and migrant groups: time for a paradigm shift in Europe. Intern Emerg Med. 2016;11:295–7. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11739-016-1444-4.
- Webster ALH, Shu-Ching Yan M, Marsden PA. Review. Epigenetics and cardiovascular disease. Can J Cardiol. 2013;29:46–57. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cjca.2012.10.023.



# Hypertension in Pregnancy and Related Health Outcomes in European Ethnic Minorities

Alessandra Modesti and Felice Petraglia

# 22.1 Pregnancy Complications at the Global Level

According to the data provided by the Global Health Observatory of the WHO, every day in 2015, about 830 women died due to complications of pregnancy and child birth. Almost all of these deaths occurred in low-resource settings and are related to pregnancy complications that are inadequately managed because of a lack of access to emergency health care. More precisely, of the 830 daily maternal deaths, 550 occurred in sub-Saharan Africa (SSA) and 180 in Southern Asia (SA), compared to 5 in wealthy nations [1]. In particular the maternal mortality ratios (MMRs) of Sweden, the United Kingdom, and the United States are 4, 12, and 21, respectively, whereas those of Chad, Nigeria, and Congo are 1100, 630, and 540 per 100,000 live births, respectively. The primary causes of death are haemorrhage, hypertension, infections, and indirect causes, mostly due to interaction between preexisting medical conditions and pregnancy [2]. These high maternal and associated neonatal mortality rates persist despite considerable efforts from the World Health Organization, governments, development partners, and others [3]. Furthermore it is now evident that disparities in pregnancy and child birth are also present among minority groups living in Europe. In wealthy countries, women from minority racial groups have a higher prevalence of a wide range of adverse pregnancy outcomes, including miscarriage [4], stillbirth [5], pre-eclampsia (PE) [6-8], gestational

A. Modesti (🖂)

F. Petraglia

Department of Clinical and Experimental Medicine, University of Florence, Firenze, Italy e-mail: alessandra.modesti@unifi.it

Division of Obstetrics and Gynecology, Department of Experimental and Clinical Biomedical Sciences "Mario Serio", University of Florence, Florence, Italy e-mail: felice.petraglia@unifi.it

<sup>©</sup> Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018 P. A. Modesti et al. (eds.), *Ethnic Diversities, Hypertension and Global Cardiovascular Risk*, Updates in Hypertension and Cardiovascular Protection, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-93148-7\_22

hypertension (GH) [9], gestational diabetes mellitus (GDM) [9–11], preterm delivery (PTD) [9, 12], delivery of small-for-gestational-age (SGA) [13, 14] or large-forgestational-age (LGA) [15, 16] neonates, and elective or emergency Caesarean section (CS) [17]. Apart from the obvious, cultural, and socioeconomic factors and different priorities in health care, additional biological reasons might be responsible for pre-eclampsia syndromes being such a prominent feature of African obstetrics. Hypertension developing in the second half of pregnancy is subdivided according to the presence or absence of co-existing significant proteinuria into pre-eclampsia and gestational hypertension. These two aspects are therefore important for ethnic minorities living in wealthy countries.

## 22.2 Pre-eclampsia in Ethnic Minorities

#### 22.2.1 Pre-eclampsia

Pre-eclampsia, defined by the International Society for the Study of Hypertension in Pregnancy as blood pressure  $\geq$  140/90 mmHg and 24-h proteinuria  $\geq$ 0.3 g, is a multisystem disorder characterized by abnormal vascular response to placentation [18]. The syndrome is characterized by proteinuria and hypertension in a previously normotensive woman after gestational week 20 and occurs with a 2-8% incidence of all pregnancies [19]. Pre-eclampsia is a leading cause of maternal morbidity and mortality globally, accounting for an estimated 50,000 maternal deaths annually [19]. An important determinant of pre-eclampsia is failure of placentation, particularly the physiological transformation of spiral arteries, which leads to a stressed, underperfused placenta [20]. Pre-eclampsia is a recognized clinical entity characterized by new onset of hypertension and proteinuria after 20 weeks' gestation [19, 21, 22]. In SSA the distinction between true pre-eclampsia and pregnancy-induced hypertension is sometimes difficult because proteinuria may not be adequately measured. A further problem is a lack of information on pre-existing hypertension because presentation to the clinic is often late. Data on pre-eclampsia in African Americans (AA) and immigrants from Africa to other high-income countries as compared with other ethnic groups are now available.

In the United States, Black ethnicity is cited as a risk factor for pre-eclampsia [23]. Of four million births recorded in the National Vital Statistics Report, pregnancy-associated hypertension was more common in AA (5.0%) and least frequent in Hispanics (2.9%), and AA women had the highest risk for all the different types of pre-eclampsia when compared with European American women [24]. In a 10-year longitudinal population-based study aimed at investigating ethnic disparity in hypertensive disorders of pregnancy in New York State, AA women had OR 1.67 (1.64 to 1.71) for pre-eclampsia vs. White women [25]. Poor socioeconomic status with lower incomes and level of education, lack of medical insurance, poor utilization of preconception and antenatal services, stress, discrimination, and residential segregation were often reported as possible explanations. However, many of the socioeconomic factors that may contribute to poor obstetric outcomes also apply to

the Hispanic population in the United States, yet several studies have noted that preeclampsia, low birth weight, and stillbirth are similar or even better than for White women, the Hispanic paradox [7, 26].

Obstetric outcomes for recent African immigrants in Europe are informative, particularly because these births often take place in countries with good records and universal health-care systems [8]. In the Netherlands, the highest risk for eclampsia and pre-eclampsia was from women from SSA [27, 28]. Cape Verdean and Antillean women were also at higher risk of pre-eclampsia in a report from Rotterdam, the Netherlands [29].

In a large retrospective study in women with singleton pregnancies attending their first routine hospital visit, 80,000 pregnancies that included women of European and Asian ancestry were considered [30]. In Afro-Caribbean women, compared with Caucasians, there was a higher prevalence of miscarriage, stillbirth, pre-eclampsia, gestational hypertension, small-for-gestational age, spontaneous and iatrogenic preterm delivery, and emergency Caesarean section [30]. South Asian racial origin was associated with increased risk for gestational diabetes mellitus, pre-eclampsia, small-for-gestational age, iatrogenic preterm delivery, and Caesarean section, and East Asian race had increased risk for gestational diabetes mellitus and small-for-gestational age [30]. Similarly, in a prospective screening study for hypertensive disorders in women attending for their routine first hospital visit in pregnancy performed in the United Kingdom, Black women were found at increased risk of early pre-eclampsia, both Black and South Asian women being at increased risk for late pre-eclampsia [31]. Predictors of early pre-eclampsia were Black race, chronic hypertension, prior PE, and use of ovulation drugs [31]. Late pre-eclampsia was more common in Black, Indian, and Pakistani women [31]. After a woman has had pre-eclampsia in her first pregnancy, the risk of recurrence is increased, with a relative risk of 15.0 in an authoritative Norwegian study of more than two million women [32]. Other reports support these findings [8].

#### 22.2.2 Genetics of Pre-eclampsia

A genetic component to pre-eclampsia has long been suspected on the basis of a familial recurrence of the syndrome. Daughters of women with pre-eclampsia have more than twice the risk of developing the disease themselves, and sisters of affected women, even if not born from a pre-eclamptic pregnancy, are also at increased risk [33, 34]. Although environmental factors, particularly influences acting in utero, are important, some of the risk is likely to be genetic. Using ancestry informative markers, a case-control study of pre-eclampsia in Latinas, a group with admixture from European, African, and native Americans, showed that African ancestry was associated with pre-eclampsia [35]. Many reports indicate also a paternal contribution to the risk [36].

Some components of the innate and adaptive immune system may participate in the physiopathology of pre-eclampsia [37]. Although it is believed that placental hypoxia plays a relevant role in pre-eclampsia, recent studies suggest that the

presence of hypoxic conditions may not be the key feature in all pre-eclamptic patients. The wall of the uterus is the territorial boundary between two genetically different individuals: the mother and the foetus. The uterine mucosal immune system appears to define this maternal/placental boundary. The decidua must control placentation, because in its absence, the trophoblast infiltrates to a dangerous extent, causing the condition of placenta accreta [38]. The decidua contains an abundant population of specialized natural killer (NK) cells. Placental NK cells, designated as uNK cells, play an important role in the acceptance and rejection of the foetus, as they are in direct contact with the trophoblasts [39]. uNK cells express killer-cell immunoglobulin-like receptors (KIRs) that recognize trophoblast HLA-C ligands [40]. Both KIR and HLA-C are genetically variable, resulting in many possible combinations of maternal KIR and foetal HLA-C ligands [41]. The KIR region is defined by two groups of haplotype: A and B. The KIR A haplotype has seven KIR genes, all encoding inhibitory receptors apart from KIR2DS4. In contrast, the KIR B haplotype contains a variable number of additional KIR, most of which encode activating receptors [42]. All HLA-C allotypes are KIR ligands and can be divided into two groups (carrying either C1 or C2 epitopes) that are distinguished by a dimorphism at position 80 and recognized by different KIRs [43]. A variety of diseases and clinical conditions has been associated with combinations of HLA-C and KIR genes. Case-control studies of pre-eclampsia performed both in pregnant European women [40, 44] and in sub-Saharan African women [45] showed that, when the foetus carries a C2 epitope, maternal KIR AA genotypes are risk factors for pre-eclampsia in both European and sub-Saharan African pregnant women, whereas different KIR B regions confer risk protection from pre-eclampsia in sub-Saharan African [45] and in European women [40, 44]. The KIR2DS1 gene of maternal KIR B haplotypes is protective in European women [40, 44]. The KIR2DS5 and KIR2DL1 genes confer risk and protection to pregnant SSA women [45].

#### 22.2.3 Implications for Birth Weight

Functionally, the risky combination could result in very strong inhibition of uterine NK cells. Triggering of uterine NK cells by HLA-C2 target cells in vitro from women who have a protective KIR B haplotype (in which the activating KIR for HLA-C2, KIR2DS1, is located) results in secretion of cytokines and chemokines that may facilitate trophoblast invasion and vascular transformation limiting the highly invasive placenta while at the same time ensuring the foetus receives sufficient nourishment for normal development through remodelling of the spiral arteries [8]. A failure of the physiological transformation of uterine arteries is a common feature of all the great obstetric syndromes, and this results in a reduced placental supply of oxygen and nutrients, lower birth weights, and the risk of preterm labour and superimposed pre-eclampsia. However, at the same time, maternal and neonatal mortality is not only high under circumstances of reduced foetal nutrition but also when babies are too large for the pelvis. The optimal survival of babies weighing between 2.5 and 3.5 kg seems to be a universal feature of human populations. If

babies become too large, the risk of prolonged obstructed labour, birth asphyxia, and postpartum haemorrhage is increased. Furthermore, these outcomes are much more common in African women with associated features of pregnancy that favour smaller babies: earlier birth (the gestational age is reduced to 38 weeks), the head engages late into the pelvis, and the baby matures earlier than in non-Africans [8]. The small neonatal size in ethnic minority groups is also, at least in part, due to persistent maternal constraints on foetal growth and can probably be regarded as mismatched when exposed to the current obesogenic environment. Thus, there is high mortality in mother and babies not only from pre-eclampsia (associated with low birth weight and still birth) but also at the other end of the normal birth weight spectrum. Both mothers and their babies benefit if the latter have intermediate birth weights and the two extremes of very low and high birth weight are selected against. The balance between these two extremes is partially determined at placentation, when uNK allows trophoblast cells to access sufficient maternal oxygen and nutrients without starving the baby (defective trophoblast invasion) or risking uterine rupture (excessive trophoblast invasion). In an African population, because of the greater risk of cephalopelvic disproportion, there is even greater selection for reduced foetal size with associated pre-eclampsia; this effect is consistent with the higher frequency of maternal KIR AA/paternal C2 combinations in SSA. In Europeans, opposing KIR/HLA-C combinations are associated with the extremes of birth weight: a paternal C2 epitope is associated with both extremes, but in preeclampsia and low birth weight (less than fifth centile), the risk is with maternal KIR AA genotypes, whereas in high birth weight, the association is with maternal KIR2DS1. Thus, there is a balance between the KIR A and KIR B haplotypes in both populations, but they differ in the regions of the KIR B haplotype that correlate with protection from pre-eclampsia. tB regions and KIR2DS1 are infrequent in Africans compared with Europeans, but the opposite is true for cB regions containing KIR2DS5. During the out-of-Africa migrations, it is possible that only individuals having tB with KIR2DS1 moved away from SSA. The higher Caesarean section rates seen in high-income countries in women of African ancestry may reflect not just delivery of women with pre-eclampsia but also an increased frequency of obstructed labour [46]. Furthermore, shoulder dystocia has also been reported to occur more commonly in African American women [47].

Thus, different KIR B regions protect sub-Saharan Africans and Europeans from pre-eclampsia, whereas in both populations, the KIR AA genotype is a risk factor for the syndrome. These results emphasize the importance of undertaking genetic studies of pregnancy disorders in African populations with the potential to provide biological insights not available from studies restricted to European populations.

#### 22.3 Gestational Diabetes Mellitus in Ethnic Minorities

One consistent finding from studies from the Netherlands [48], Switzerland [49], and Norway [50] was that women originating from African and Middle Eastern countries tended to enter their pregnancies with higher BMI levels than the majority

population in each country. All studies found, on the other hand, that pregnant women of South and East Asian descent overall were leaner than the European population. For instance, Asian/Asian British and Chinese/other had significantly higher OR for lean (BMI < 18.5) vs. ideal weight compared with White British women [51]. However, these figures need to be interpreted considering studies showing substantial differences in the amount of body fat relative to BMI across ethnic groups, especially in Asians [52, 53]. South Asians appear to be more insulin resistant than Europeans for the same level of BMI [54].

Pregnancy can be considered as a diabetogenic and inflammatory state due to the higher levels of maternal insulin resistance, hyperlipidaemia, and fat deposition. These normal alterations are aggravated by maternal adiposity. The insulin resistance in pregnancy increases about 50–60% during pregnancy, irrespective of the prepregnant level. Thus, overweight and obese women start their pregnancy more insulin resistant compared with normal weight women and become highly insulin resistant in the second half of their pregnancy. This is also the case for pregnant women from East and South Asia, as they are found to be more insulin resistant compared with Western Europeans for the same level of BMI. Pancreatic B cells must compensate for the pregnancy-induced insulin resistance with increased insulin secretion. If not, hyperglycaemia may occur. South Asian women are reported to be less able to increase their B-cell function mutual to the pregnancy-induced insulin resistance compared with Western Europeans [55]. Reduced B-cell insulin response, in the setting of insulin resistance, is also seen among Asians outside pregnancy [56].

Gestational diabetes mellitus is defined as any degree of glucose intolerance with onset or first recognition during pregnancy [57, 58]. The different methodologies, diagnostic criteria, and screening practices make comparison of prevalence figures between populations a challenge [59, 60]. In line with the trends for obesity and T2DM, increasing rates of GDM and undiagnosed T2DM in pregnant women attending antenatal care are observed in most parts of the world. A 2–3 higher OR for GDM was observed in women of South Asian origin [30, 50, 61–63]. The grouping of the ethnic minority population varies between studies, but also Black African [61], East Asian and Afro-Caribbean [30], and Middle Eastern [50] women had significantly higher OR for GDM.

The increasing trend for GDM globally, and the relatively higher susceptibility of many ethnic minority women in Europe today, is worrisome. GDM may reflect either a pre-existing, an undiagnosed T2DM, or a pregnancy-induced glucose-intolerant state with a high risk of future T2DM [64]. T2DM may be prevented or postponed in women after a pregnancy complicated by (GDM) and most clinical guidelines recommend a sustained screening program [65]. The time when the pregnancy GDM developed, obesity, insulin needs influence the gradual reduction in B-cell function and progression into T2DM [66]. Ethnicity is another parameter influencing the progression of the disease though the relation is complex and seems to differ between studies [67, 68]. Recurrence rates of GDM in subsequent pregnancies vary between 30 and 84%, with higher rates in minority groups compared with White populations and among those who do not develop GDM in a second pregnancy, had a reduced risk of T2DM [69].

A GDM pregnancy implies a substantially increased risk of future T2DM, although ethnic differences in conversion rates may exist. GDM may also imply a slight predisposition to later CVD. Regarding the neonates of women descending from Asian and African countries, the birth weights are generally lower than in the majority population. The small neonatal size in ethnic minority groups is most likely, at least in part, due to persistent maternal constraints on foetal growth and can probably be regarded as mismatched when exposed to the current obesogenic environment. Evidence is mounting that low birth weight increases the risk of later obesity, T2DM, and CVD. Furthermore, neonates exposed to maternal obesity and GDM may carry an increased risk of the same conditions linked to foetal overgrowth.

New public health initiatives need to focus more on early life interventions as interventions in adulthood have shown limited results. As breastfeeding may be associated with a decreased risk of obesity and adult disease both for the mother and baby, current efforts to promote breastfeeding should be strengthened, not least for ethnic minority groups.

#### References

- 1. World Health Organization. Trends in maternal mortality: 1990 to 2008. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2010.
- 2. Khan KS, Wojdyla D, Say L, et al. WHO analysis of causes of maternal death: a systematic review. Lancet. 2006;367:1066–74.
- Alkema L, Chou D, Hogan D, et al. Global, regional, and national levels and trends in maternal mortality between 1990 and 2015, with scenario-based projections to 2030: a systematic analysis by the UN maternal mortality estimation inter-agency group. Lancet. 2016;387: 462–74.
- 4. Papaioannou GI, Syngelaki A, Maiz N, et al. Ultrasonographic prediction of early miscarriage. Hum Reprod. 2011;26:1685–92.
- Salihu H, Kinniburgh BA, Aliyu MH, et al. Racial disparity in stillbirth among singleton, twin, and triplet gestations in the United States. Obstet Gynecol. 2004;104:734–40.
- Sibai BM, Ewell M, Levine RJ, et al. Risk factors associated with preeclampsia in healthy nulliparous women. The calcium for preeclampsia prevention (CPEP) study group. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1997;177:1003–10.
- Caughey AB, Stotland NE, Washington AE, et al. Maternal ethnicity, paternal ethnicity, and parental ethnic discordance: predictors of preeclampsia. Obstet Gynecol. 2005;106:156–61.
- Nakimuli A, Chazara O, Byamugisha J, et al. Pregnancy, parturition and preeclampsia in women of African ancestry. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2014;210:510–520.e1.
- Shen JJ, Tymkow C, MacMullen N. Disparities in maternal outcomes among four ethnic populations. Ethn Dis. 2005;15:492–7.
- Yeung RO, Savu A, Johnson JA, et al. Ethnic differences in gestational diabetes mellitus-A population-level analysis. Diabetes. 2015;64:A19.
- Yew TW, Khoo CM, Thai AC, et al. Diagnosis of gestational diabetes mellitus (GDM) using International Association of the Diabetes and Pregnancy Study Groups (IADPSG) cutoffs in a multi-ethnic Asian population. Diabetes. 2013;62:A359.
- 12. Carter MF, Fowler S, Holden A, et al. The late preterm birth rate and its association with comorbidities in a population-based study. Am J Perinatol. 2011;28:703–7.
- Cohen GR, Curet LB, Levine RJ, et al. Ethnicity, nutrition, and birth outcomes in nulliparous women. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2001;185:660–7.

- Frisbie WP, Biegler M, de Turk P, et al. Racial and ethnic differences in determinants of intrauterine growth retardation and other compromised birth outcomes. Am J Public Health. 1997;87:1977–83.
- 15. Poon LC, Karagiannis G, Stratieva V, et al. First-trimester prediction of macrosomia. Fetal Diagn Ther. 2011;29:139–47.
- Gregory KD, Korst LM. Age and racial/ethnic differences in maternal, fetal, and placental conditions in laboring patients. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2003;188:1602–6. discussion 1606-1608
- Getahun D, Strickland D, Lawrence JM, et al. Racial and ethnic disparities in the trends in primary cesarean delivery based on indications. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2009;201:422 e421–7.
- Uzan J, Carbonnel M, Piconne O, et al. Pre-eclampsia: pathophysiology, diagnosis, and management. Vasc Health Risk Manag. 2011;7:467–74.
- Khong TY, De Wolf F, Robertson WB, et al. Inadequate maternal vascular response to placentation in pregnancies complicated by pre-eclampsia and by small-for-gestational age infants. Br J Obstet Gynaecol. 1986;93:1049–59.
- 20. Redman CW, Sargent IL. Latest advances in understanding preeclampsia. Science. 2005;308:1592–4.
- 21. Ananth CV, Friedman AM. Ischemic placental disease and risks of perinatal mortality and morbidity and neurodevelopmental outcomes. Semin Perinatol. 2014;38:151–8.
- 22. Roberts JM. Pathophysiology of ischemic placental disease. Semin Perinatol. 2014;38:139-45.
- 23. Dekker GA. Risk factors for preeclampsia. Clin Obstet Gynecol. 1999;42:422-35.
- 24. Cabacungan ET, Ngui EM, McGinley EL. Racial/ethnic disparities in maternal morbidities: a statewide study of labor and delivery hospitalizations in Wisconsin. Matern Child Health J. 2012;16:1455–67.
- Tanaka M, Jaamaa G, Kaiser M, et al. Racial disparity in hypertensive disorders of pregnancy in New York state: a 10-year longitudinal population-based study. Am J Public Health. 2007;97:163–70.
- 26. Brown HL, Chireau MV, Jallah Y, et al. The "Hispanic paradox": an investigation of racial disparity in pregnancy outcomes at a tertiary care medical center. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2007;197:197.e1.
- 27. Knuist M, Bonsel GJ, Zondervan HA, et al. Risk factors for preeclampsia in nulliparous women in distinct ethnic groups: a prospective cohort study. Obstet Gynecol. 1998;92:174–8.
- Zwart JJ, Jonkers MD, Richters A, et al. Ethnic disparity in severe acute maternal morbidity: a nationwide cohort study in the Netherlands. Eur J Pub Health. 2011;21:229–34.
- Bouthoorn SH, Gaillard R, Steegers EA, et al. Ethnic differences in blood pressure and hypertensive complications during pregnancy: the generation R study. Hypertension. 2012;60: 198–205.
- Khalil A, Rezende J, Akolekar R, et al. Maternal racial origin and adverse pregnancy outcome: a cohort study. Ultrasound Obstet Gynecol. 2013;41:278–85.
- 31. Poon LC, Kametas NA, Chelemen T, et al. Maternal risk factors for hypertensive disorders in pregnancy: a multivariate approach. J Hum Hypertens. 2010;24:104–10.
- 32. Klungsoyr K, Morken NH, Irgens L, et al. Secular trends in the epidemiology of pre-eclampsia throughout 40 years in Norway: prevalence, risk factors and perinatal survival. Paediatr Perinat Epidemiol. 2012;26:190–8.
- Mogren I, Hogberg U, Winkvist A, et al. Familial occurrence of preeclampsia. Epidemiology. 1999;10:518–22.
- 34. Skjaerven R, Vatten LJ, Wilcox AJ, et al. Recurrence of pre-eclampsia across generations: exploring fetal and maternal genetic components in a population based cohort. BMJ. 2005;331:877.
- Shahabi A, Wilson ML, Lewinger JP, et al. Genetic admixture and risk of hypertensive disorders of pregnancy among Latinas in Los Angeles County. Epidemiology. 2013;24:285–94.
- Esplin MS, Fausett MB, Fraser A, et al. Paternal and maternal components of the predisposition to preeclampsia. N Engl J Med. 2001;344:867–72.
- Laresgoiti-Servitje E. A leading role for the immune system in the pathophysiology of preeclampsia. J Leukoc Biol. 2013;94:247–57.

- Hannon T, Innes BA, Lash GE, et al. Effects of local decidua on trophoblast invasion and spiral artery remodeling in focal placenta creta - an immunohistochemical study. Placenta. 2012;33:998–1004.
- Guleria I, Sayegh MH. Maternal acceptance of the fetus: true human tolerance. J Immunol. 2007;178:3345–51.
- Hiby SE, Apps R, Sharkey AM, et al. Maternal activating KIRs protect against human reproductive failure mediated by fetal HLA-C2. J Clin Invest. 2010;120:4102–10.
- 41. Parham P, Moffett A. Variable NK cell receptors and their MHC class I ligands in immunity, reproduction and human evolution. Nat Rev Immunol. 2013;13:133–44.
- 42. Parham P. Immunogenetics of killer cell immunoglobulin-like receptors. Mol Immunol. 2005;42:459–62.
- 43. Mandelboim O, Reyburn HT, ValesGomez M, et al. Protection from lysis by natural killer cells of group 1 and 2 specificity is mediated by residue 80 in human histocompatibility leukocyte antigen C alleles and also occurs with empty major histocompatibility complex molecules. J Exp Med. 1996;184:913–22.
- 44. Hiby SE, Walker JJ, O'Shaughnessy KM, et al. Combinations of maternal KIR and fetal HLA-C genes influence the risk of preeclampsia and reproductive success. J Exp Med. 2004;200:957–65.
- Nakimuli A, Chazara O. A KIR B centromeric region present in Africans but not Europeans protects pregnant women from pre-eclampsia, vol. 112; 2015. p. 845–50.
- 46. Malin M, Gissler M. Maternal care and birth outcomes among ethnic minority women in Finland. BMC Public Health. 2009;9:84.
- Cheng YW, Norwitz ER, Caughey AB. The relationship of fetal position and ethnicity with shoulder dystocia and birth injury. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2006;195:856–62.
- 48. Djelantik AA, Kunst AE, van der Wal MF, et al. Contribution of overweight and obesity to the occurrence of adverse pregnancy outcomes in a multi-ethnic cohort: population attributive fractions for Amsterdam. BJOG. 2012;119:283–90.
- 49. Loetscher KC, Selvin S, Zimmermann R, et al. Ethnic-cultural background, maternal body size and pregnancy outcomes in a diverse Swiss cohort. Women Health. 2007;45:25–40.
- 50. Jenum AK, Morkrid K, Sletner L, et al. Impact of ethnicity on gestational diabetes identified with the WHO and the modified International Association of Diabetes and Pregnancy Study Groups criteria: a population-based cohort study. Eur J Endocrinol. 2012;166:317–24.
- Heslehurst N, Rankin J, Wilkinson JR, et al. A nationally representative study of maternal obesity in England, UK: trends in incidence and demographic inequalities in 619 323 births, 1989-2007. Int J Obes. 2010;34:420–8.
- Deurenberg P, Deurenberg-Yap M, Guricci S. Asians are different from Caucasians and from each other in their body mass index/body fat per cent relationship. Obes Rev. 2002;3:141–6.
- 53. Barba C, Cavalli-Sforza T, Cutter J, et al. Appropriate body-mass index for Asian populations and its implications for policy and intervention strategies. Lancet. 2004;363:157–63.
- Misra A, Khurana L. Obesity-related non-communicable diseases: south Asians vs white Caucasians. Int J Obes. 2011;35:167–87.
- 55. Morkrid K, Jenum AK, Sletner L, et al. Failure to increase insulin secretory capacity during pregnancy-induced insulin resistance is associated with ethnicity and gestational diabetes. Eur J Endocrinol. 2012;167:579–88.
- Golden SH, Brown A, Cauley JA, et al. Health disparities in endocrine disorders: biological, clinical, and nonclinical factors—an Endocrine Society scientific statement. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2012;97:E1579–639.
- 57. International Association of Diabetes and Pregnancy Study Groups Consensus Panel, Metzger BE, et al. International association of diabetes and pregnancy study groups recommendations on the diagnosis and classification of hyperglycemia in pregnancy. Diabetes Care. 2010;33:676–82.
- Alberti KG, Zimmet PZ. Definition, diagnosis and classification of diabetes mellitus and its complications. Part 1: diagnosis and classification of diabetes mellitus provisional report of a WHO consultation. Diabet Med. 1998;15:539–53.

- Buckley BS, Harreiter J, Damm P, et al. Gestational diabetes mellitus in Europe: prevalence, current screening practice and barriers to screening. A review. Diabet Med. 2012;29:844–54.
- Sexton H, Heal C, Banks J, et al. Impact of new diagnostic criteria for gestational diabetes. J Obstet Gynaecol Res. 2018;44:425.
- Makgoba M, Savvidou MD, Steer PJ. An analysis of the interrelationship between maternal age, body mass index and racial origin in the development of gestational diabetes mellitus. BJOG. 2012;119:276–82.
- 62. Agarwal MM, Dhatt GS, Shah SM. Gestational diabetes mellitus simplifying the International Association of Diabetes and Pregnancy diagnostic algorithm using fasting plasma glucose. Diabetes Care. 2010;33:2018–20.
- 63. Jiwani A, Marseille E, Lohse N, et al. Gestational diabetes mellitus: results from a survey of country prevalence and practices. J Matern Fetal Neonatal Med. 2012;25:600–10.
- 64. Kim C, Berger DK, Chamany S. Recurrence of gestational diabetes mellitus: a systematic review. Diabetes Care. 2007;30:1314–9.
- 65. Ratner RE, Christophi CA, Metzger BE, Dabelea D, Bennett PH, Pi-Sunyer X, et al. Prevention of diabetes in women with a history of gestational diabetes: effects of metformin and lifestyle interventions. J Clin Endocrinol Metabol. 2008;93(12):4774–9.
- 66. Tovar A, Chasan-Taber L, Eggleston E, Oken E. Postpartum screening for diabetes among women with a history of gestational diabetes mellitus. Prev Chronic Dis. 2011;8:A124.
- 67. Kim C, Newton KM, Knopp RH. Gestational diabetes and the incidence of type 2 diabetes: a systematic review. Diabetes Care. 2002;25(10):1862–8.
- 68. Retnakaran R, Austin PC, Shah BR. Effect of subsequent pregnancies on the risk of developing diabetes following a first pregnancy complicated by gestational diabetes: a population based study. Diabet Med. 2011;28:28792.
- 69. Jenum AK, Sommer C, Sletner L, Mørkrid K, Bærug A, Mosdøl A. Adiposity and hyperglycaemia in pregnancy and related health outcomes in European ethnic minorities of Asian and African origin: a review. Food Nutr Res. 2013;57



23

# Ethnic Differences in Left Ventricular Remodelling in Athletes: Implications for Preparticipation Visit

Giorgio Galanti, Benedetta Tosi, and Pietro Amedeo Modesti

# 23.1 Physical Activity and Cardiovascular Disease

People who regularly engage in physical activity are at lower risk of cardiovascular disease than others, and the more one exercises, the better the outcome [1]. Habitual exercise is associated with an overall reduction in the risk of sudden death (SCD) and diminishes the risk of SCD during vigorous exertion [2]. It has however been demonstrated that the risk of SCD transiently increases during exercise, but the overall benefit of exercise on the risk of cardiovascular disease remains convincing. SCD incidence increases sharply with advancing age. A 10-year analysis of allcause mortality in the National Collegiate Athletic Association (NCAA) indicates that the highest annual risk of SCD is in athletes who are men (2.65/100,000) and black (4.65/100,000) and play in the Division I men's basketball (19.2/100,000) [3]. In middle-aged and elderly people, sudden cardiac death often occurs in the context of coronary heart disease. Apart from ischaemic heart disease, SCD may be caused by cardiomyopathies (heart muscle anomalies) or end-stage valvular or hypertensive heart disease. In very rare instances, SCD is caused by a genetic arrhythmogenic heart disease. The preparticipation examination (PPE) is the practice of screening athletes prior to athletic activity to identify medical conditions that may place the athlete at increased risk for adverse events during athletic participation. Notwithstanding the public media dissemination of an adverse event may divert the attention of the general population away from the benefits of exercise as a potent

B. Tosi · G. Galanti · P. A. Modesti (🖂)

Department of Clinical and Experimental Medicine, University of Florence, Firenze, Italy e-mail: benedetta.tosi@unifi.it; giorgio.galanti@unifi.it; pamodesti@unifi.it

<sup>©</sup> Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018

P. A. Modesti et al. (eds.), Ethnic Diversities, Hypertension and Global

*Cardiovascular Risk*, Updates in Hypertension and Cardiovascular Protection, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-93148-7\_23

intervention for the primary and secondary prevention of heart disease, the number of participants in sport activities increased constantly in recent decades. During the 2010-2011 academic year, more than 7.6 million high school students in the USA took part in organized interscholastic sports, compared with 7.1 million in 2005-2006 [4]. Similarly, an additional 444,077 National Collegiate Athletic Association student-athletes participated in intercollegiate athletics in 2010-2011, compared with 393,509 in 2005–2006 [4]. Furthermore, growing population, an ageing subpopulation of "baby boomers", and a culture enamoured with sports are also contributing to the recent increase in the number of masters athletes [4]. In particular over the past four decades, there has been an explosion in the number of elite black athletes participating in competitive sports at national and international levels in both Europe and the USA, and the prevalence of black athletes participating regularly in the English Premier League (soccer) is high [5, 6]. Most notably, the PPE was reported to represent the sole source of medical evaluation for 30-88% of children and adolescents annually [7, 8]. It is therefore clear that this occasion is nowadays an important opportunity to identify conditions that, although not necessarily related to or requiring restriction from athletic participation, nonetheless call for additional follow-up [9]. Some authors [9] have advocated this practice to evaluate the general health of the athlete and to provide an opening to discuss high-risk behaviours, preventive care measures, and nonathletic concerns.

Different screening models (with or without ECG) offer their respective benefits and limitations, but the absence of clear outcome-based evidence precludes any universal or mandated policy for all athletes [10]. It is also clear that some athlete groups are at substantially higher risk of SCD than others, suggesting that a "onesize-fits-all" approach is not appropriate. Evidence supports that differential risk for SCD in young athletes is influenced by ethnicity in addition to age, sex, sport, and level of play, important consideration when identifying optimal screening strategies.

# 23.2 Exercise-Related Left Ventricular Remodelling in Athletes with Different Ethnicities

Regular and intensive physical exercise induces several morphological and functional heart modifications [11, 12], characterizing the so-called athlete's heart [13]. This ventricular adaptive remodelling is adequate, reversible, and characterized by a normal systolic and diastolic function [14, 15]. It has been widely demonstrated that cardiovascular adaptation to sports training is influenced by many factors including body size, age, gender, lifestyle, load training, and ethnicity of the athlete [16]. Ethnicity is considered an important determinant of the electrical, structural, and functional remodelling of the athlete's heart [17]. Although most of knowledge on cardiac adaptation to exercise largely derives from echocardiographic evaluation in white adult athletes, the exponential increase in the number of multi-ethnic athletes competing at high level highlights the necessity to define ethnic-specific patterns of myocardial adaptation to exercise. Key differences in ECG and echocardiographic characteristics have been reported in individuals of black ethnicity. As early as the 1950s, T-wave changes on the ECG were reported in over 10% of adult black males, and recent studies have demonstrated a higher prevalence of marked repolarisation changes and voltage criteria for LVH when compared with white subjects of all ages [18]. In a collaborative study between the UK and France where repolarisation abnormalities in white athletes were compared with black athletes and black sedentary controls, the prevalence of T-wave inversion was 23% in male black athletes, 10% in black sedentary controls, and just 4% in male white athletes [19]. Echocardiographic data show significant differences in black athlete's wall thickness (WT) compared to white athletes, and this pattern already appears in prepubertal age, which is notoriously associated with important structural modifications. Echocardiographic studies in hypertensive subjects have shown a significantly greater left ventricular mass index and magnitude of relative LVH in black individuals compared with white individuals matched for age and gender with similar blood pressures. Based on these data, it has been postulated that exercise-associated changes in preload and afterload may result in greater physiological cardiac adaptation in black athletes. In a UK study that compared 300 asymptomatic, normotensive male black and white athletes, echocardiographic data demonstrated no difference in LVEDD between groups  $(53.0 \pm 4.4 \text{ mm vs.} 53.6 \pm 4.1 \text{ mm, ns})$ , but mean maximal LVWT was greater in the black athletes  $(11.3 \pm 1.6 \text{ mm vs.})$  $10.0 \pm 1.5$  mm; p < 0.001) irrespective of sporting discipline [20]. More precisely LVWT was  $\geq$ 13 mm in 18% and 4% in male black and male white athletes, respectively; LVWT was  $\geq 15$  mm in 3% male black athletes, whereas among white athletes, none had LVWT  $\geq$  15 mm. Of note, male black athletes with substantial  $LVH \ge 15$  mm did not exhibit non-dilated LV cavity, enlarged left atrium, abnormal indices of LV diastolic function, or LV outflow tract obstruction [20]. There is growing pressure to identify talented athletes at increasingly younger ages, and data have demonstrated that the physiological adaptation of cardiac dimensions associated with athlete's heart have already started to occur in post-pubertal adolescents. In a study comparing 219 male black athletes with 1440 male white athletes, greater LVWT in black adolescent athletes compared with their white counterparts  $(10.4 \pm 1.6 \text{ mm vs. } 9.4 \pm 1.2 \text{ mm}, p < 0.001)$  was observed [18, 21]. Maximal LVWT was >12 mm in 11% of black adolescent athletes and only 0.4% of white adolescent athletes (p < 0.001) [21]. A recent study, carried out by our Sport

Medicine research group, enrolled white and black adolescent elite soccer players (aged 17 years old), trained with the same load and having the same lifestyle. Our study showed comparable chamber diameters and volume values in both ethnic groups, whereas a statistically significant augmentation of interventricular septum (IVS) and posterior wall (PW) thickness was found in black players compared to white players (IVS,  $10.04 \pm 0.14$  and  $9.35 \pm 0.10$  mm, p < 0.001; PW,  $9.70 \pm 0.20$  and  $9.19 \pm 0.10$  mm, p < 0.05, respectively), despite blood pressure response to exercise was comparable in both groups.

The exercise-related left ventricular remodelling is already present during prepubertal age and has a more pronounced effect on adolescent black athletes. Ethnicity is an important determinant of cardiovascular adaptation to physical training. Since blood pressure response to exercise does not seem to be influenced by ethnicity [22], genetic factors seem to play a central role on exercise-related ventricular remodelling.

# 23.3 The Diagnosis of Hypertrophic Cardiomyopathy in Ethnic Minorities

Participation in intensive physical exercise is associated with increased left ventricular (LV) dimensions [23]. The upper limits of LV wall thickness are established in Caucasian (white) athletes [24] and serve an important role in differentiating physiologic LV hypertrophy (LVH) from hypertrophic cardiomyopathy (HCM) [25]. In an adult, HCM is defined by a wall thickness > 15 mm in one or more LV myocardial segments-as measured by any imaging technique (echocardiography, cardiac magnetic resonance imaging) or computed tomography-which is not explained solely by loading conditions [25]. A common challenge encountered in clinical practice is to make a differential diagnosis between hypertensive heart disease and HCM associated with systemic hypertension. In the presence of hypertension, a wall thickness  $\geq 20$  mm is now considered as clinical features that assist in the differential diagnosis for black subjects [25]. However, the diagnosis of hypertrophic cardiomyopathy is also challenging in athletes where the differentiation between physiologic LVH and HCM is crucial [3]. Diagnostic errors have potentially grave consequences, and a false-positive diagnosis of HCM might cause unnecessary disqualification from competitive sport.

The screening protocol proposed by the AHA/ACC for preparticipation screening in competitive athletes consists of a 14-point history questionnaire [26] and physical examination (including a brachial artery blood pressure at rest, cardiac auscultation, and recognition of the physical stigmata of Marfan syndrome) as a potentially effective method to detect cardiovascular disease in athletes. Although mandatory screening with an electrocardiogram (ECG) is not recommended, the AHA/ACC support electrocardiographic screening where physician interest and local resources are in place to achieve sufficient quality control. According to a recent prospective, multicentre trial of cardiovascular screening at 35 National Collegiate Athletic Association institutions investigating a cohort of 5258 athletes from 17 intercollegiate sports [27], most subjects with serious cardiac conditions would have been missed if ECG were not included in the cardiovascular evaluation. The study revealed a trend for African-Americans to have more abnormal ECGs compared with Caucasian athletes (4.8% vs. 3.4%; p = 0.069). ECG is currently recommended at the first clinic visit in all individuals with known or suspected HCM [25]. In a single-centre prospective study [28], pathological Q waves, T-wave inversion, or ST-segment depression was most helpful in distinguishing adolescents with hypertrophic cardiomyopathy (HCM) from normal athletes [28]. However, both ESC and Seattle criteria were reported to have a false-negative rate >10% for the HCM cohort [28-30]. The potential impact of ethnicity on ECG changes in young trained athletes was early revealed by Magalski et al. [31] in a large cohort of 1959 collegiate football players (of whom 67% were black) where a substantially larger proportion of abnormal ECGs in black compared with white athletes (30% vs. 13%) was observed.

Anterior (V1–V4) T-wave inversion on an athlete's 12-lead electrocardiogram (ECG) is indeed observed also in healthy athletes, with a reported prevalence of 2–7% in the general population of Caucasian (white) athletes [19, 32, 33] and 12–13% in African/Caribbean (black) athletes [19, 20]. J-point amplitude and distribution of T-wave inversion across the precordial leads were reported to provide information to differentiate athlete's heart from HCM regardless of ethnicity [34]. However, according to current guidelines, the diagnosis of hypertrophic cardiomy-opathy (HCM) rests on the detection of increased LV wall thickness by any imaging modality being based on a purely morphological disease definition, that is, the presence of increased left ventricular (LV) wall thickness, and echocardiography is central to the diagnosis and monitoring of HCM [25].

Ethnicity (through a combination of genetic, endocrine, and other still unknown mechanisms) may be also responsible in black athletes (and mostly in those from West Africa or Caribbean) for a disproportionate cardiac remodelling, characterized by a greater LV wall thickening (but equivalent cavity size), than in white athletes [35]. In a series of 300 nationally ranked normotensive black male athletes (mean age 20.5 years), a significant minority (3%) of black athletes (but none of the white athletes) had substantial LVH ( $\geq$ 15 mm), which could have been consistent with morphologically mild HCM [20]. Upright exercise testing in athletes with LVH failed to identify abnormalities in BP responses to exercise. Black athletes participating in sprinting, boxing, and basketball exhibited a significantly greater magnitude of LVH compared with black athletes in other sporting disciplines. None of the long-distance black runners, who were all East African, exhibited LVH. Conclusions derived from LV wall thickness might have resulted in a diagnosis of HCM and disqualification from competitive sport in the nine black athletes (3%) with LVH  $\geq$ 15 mm. However, none of the nine athletes exhibited other morphologic features suggestive of HCM. Specifically, none exhibited a non-dilated LV cavity, enlarged left atrium >50 mm, LV obstruction, or evidence of impaired myocardial relaxation. In the absence of cardiac symptoms or a family history of HCM, an LV wall thickness  $\geq$ 15 mm in black athletes may represent physiologic LVH when the LV cavity is enlarged and diastolic indexes are normal [20, 36]. In the majority of cases, HCM is inherited as an autosomal dominant genetic trait with a 50% risk of transmission to offspring [37]. Some HCM cases are explained by de novo mutations, but apparently sporadic cases can arise because of incomplete penetrance in a parent and, less commonly, autosomal recessive inheritance.

#### 23.4 Ethnicity and Genetic Testing

With improved automation of sequencing, and aspects of the interpretation process, the costs associated with genetic testing, and specifically whole genome sequencing, have significantly declined. Cardiomyopathy gene panels have grown in size and scope, and it has now become commonplace to evaluate 50 to 120 genes in a single test, depending on the specific cardiomyopathy subtype and accompanying cardiac arrhythmias. In patients fulfilling HCM diagnostic criteria, sequencing of sarcomere protein genes identifies a disease-causing mutation in up to 60% of cases [37]. The likelihood of finding a causal mutation is highest in patients with familial disease and lowest in older patients and individuals with non-classical features. Testing of broad gene panels and overly inclusive interpretation of variants may lead to erroneous conclusions about pleiotropic effects of genetic variation [38, 39] and overestimates of double/compound mutations [40] and the population prevalence of the disease [41]. The challenges of variant interpretations in Mendelian disorders are particularly well illustrated by inherited cardiomyopathies: hypertrophic cardiomyopathy (HCM), dilated cardiomyopathy (DCM), and arrhythmogenic right ventricular cardiomyopathy (ARVC). These largely autosomal dominant disorders are relatively common, genetically heterogeneous, and medically important; consequently, cardiomyopathy genes are featured prominently in the American College of Medical Genetics and Genomics list of proposed genes to be routinely analysed in all exome or genome sequencing [42]. Although clinical genetic testing in cardiomyopathy has been available for more than a decade, the number of genes reported as disease-causing has increased dramatically in recent years, often without robust evidence.

The principal challenge of genetic testing is to separate truly pathogenic variants from the historically underappreciated amount of background variant noise in the genome. The provision of false genetic information to a patient, such as when a patient is incorrectly informed that one of his or her variants is causal when in fact it is benign, can have far-reaching adverse consequences within the family. Misclassification of a benign variant as pathogenic may lead to stress and economic burden consequent to an incorrect diagnosis; overestimation of the benefits of implantation of a cardioverter-defibrillator to prevent sudden cardiac death. Likewise relatives who do not have the non-causal variant may receive false reassurance that further surveillance is unnecessary. Health disparities may arise from genomic misdiagnosis. More precisely, disparities may result from errors that are related neither to access to care nor to posited "physiological differences" but, rather, to the historical dearth of control populations that include persons of diverse racial and ethnic backgrounds. For instance, rare variants originally classified as pathogenic in European white individuals have been reclassified as benign after examination revealed high frequencies in African populations [43]. The variants would not have been linked to HCM if databases of controls had contained more genetic information from blacks. The variants' occurrence in blacks ranged from 2.9 to 27%, while their frequency in whites ranged from 0.02 to 2.9% [43]. Furthermore seven patients, five blacks and two of unspecified ancestry, with benign variants had been previously misclassified as pathogenic in genetic reports [43].

Newer and larger database from the Exome Aggregation Consortium (ExAC) contains information about genetic variants from thousands of African-American, Latino, East Asian, and South Asian individuals [44]. The analysis of data from 7855 individuals referred for clinical diagnostic testing for inherited

cardiomyopathies, along with 60,706 ExAC reference samples, exemplifies the many challenges of variant interpretations in genetically heterogeneous disorders [44]. The pathogenicity of disease genes originally identified through family linkage is resoundingly validated, for example, the majority of sarcomere genes in HCM. However, for several more recently reported HCM genes (TNNC1, MYOZ2, ACTN2, ANKRD1) [45–47], there was no significant excess of rare genetic variation in these HCM cases [44]. Likewise, MYBPC3, MYH6, and SCN5A which have all been reported to be major contributors to DCM [39, 48] showed little or no excess burden despite adequate numbers and power [44].

## 23.5 Characteristics of Hypertrophic Cardiomyopathy in Ethnic Minorities

A combination of sport activity [19, 20] and hypertension [49, 50] creates diagnostic challenges with respect to the differentiation of morphologically mild HCM from other causes of LVH in ethnic groups [20, 51]. The issue is confounded by the high prevalence of hypertension in the black population [52, 53]. Furthermore, reports from the USA reveal that deaths from HCM are more prevalent among black athletes [54]. The influence of African/Afro-Caribbean (black) ethnicity on the clinical profile and outcomes in hypertrophic cardiomyopathy (HCM) was recently investigated in the UK [55]. HCM was diagnosed on the basis of LVH  $\geq$ 15 mm in any myocardial segment on echocardiography and/or cardiac MRI, in the absence of another condition capable of producing the same magnitude of LVH [56]. Among patients with a history of hypertension (41.9%), HCM was diagnosed in the presence of severe LVH  $\geq 20$  mm [56]. In cases of mild (<15 mm) LVH (14.1%), HCM was diagnosed in the context of supportive features, including [1] an established pathogenic gene mutation, [2] a family history of HCM or sudden cardiac death (SCD) in a first-degree relative, [3] LVH confined to the apical segments, and [4] presentation with cardiac arrest in the presence of mild asymmetric septal hypertrophy and unobstructed coronary arteries [56]. Pathogenic mutations were defined according to joint consensus recommendations [57]. Almost all black patients (98.2%) exhibited an abnormal ECG, with a high prevalence of T-wave inversion (91.4%), which was frequently deep and involved the lateral leads. In contrast, almost 10% of white patients revealed a normal ECG [55]. One-third of black patients exhibited apical or concentric patterns of hypertrophy compared with only 12% of white patients. In the context of hypertension, concentric LVH may be mistaken for hypertensive heart disease, while apical hypertrophy may go undetected on conventional echocardiography and the associated marked repolarisation changes falsely attributed to a "left ventricular strain pattern" [55]. The observation that patients with a history of hypertension (mainly black) were diagnosed with HCM, on average, 15 years later than normotensive patients supports this theory. The electrical and structural differences between black and white patients with HCM persisted even after excluding individuals who may be considered to have hypertensive heart disease, suggesting that such differences are a genuine reflection of the impact of ethnicity on the HCM phenotype [55]. In this regard, a diagnosis of HCM should be entertained in all black patients with a history of hypertension who exhibit marked LVH and T-wave inversion in the lateral leads despite good BP control [58]. Patients with a history of hypertension were diagnosed more than a decade later than normotensive patients, and the higher prevalence of hypertension in the black cohort may have resulted in more black patients with HCM arriving later in the healthcare system with established disease [55]. Ethnicity was not a determinant of the composite primary outcome of death, cardiac arrest, or appropriate ICD therapy, and findings do not indicate a more malignant course of HCM in black patients. Conversely, multivariable analysis identified non-sustained ventricular tachycardia and hypertension as independent predictors of the primary outcome, irrespective of ethnicity, gender, or age [55]. Therefore HCM in black patients was associated with a similar prognosis as white patients. However, a history of hypertension had an adverse impact on mortality, regardless of ethnicity [55].

#### References

- Samitz G, Egger M, Zwahlen M. Domains of physical activity and all-cause mortality: systematic review and dose-response meta-analysis of cohort studies. Int J Epidemiol. 2011;40:1382–400.
- Albert CM, Mittleman MA, Chae CU, et al. Triggering of sudden death from cardiac causes by vigorous exertion. N Engl J Med. 2000;343:1355–61.
- Harmon KG, Asif IM, Maleszewski JJ, et al. Incidence, cause, and comparative frequency of sudden cardiac death in National Collegiate Athletic Association athletes: a decade in review. Circulation. 2015;132:10–9.
- Conley KM, Bolin DJ, Carek PJ, et al. National Athletic Trainers' association position statement: preparticipation physical examinations and disqualifying conditions. J Athl Train. 2014;49:102–20.
- 5. Preston I, Szymanski S. Racial discrimination in English football. Scott J Polit Econ. 2000;47:342–63.
- 6. Goddard J, Wilson JOS. Racial discrimination in English professional football: evidence from an empirical analysis of players' career progression. Camb J Econ. 2009;33:295–316.
- 7. Goldberg B, Saraniti A, Witman P, et al. Pre-participation sports assessment—an objective evaluation. Pediatrics. 1980;66:736–45.
- Risser WL, Hoffman HM, Bellah GG Jr. Frequency of preparticipation sports examinations in secondary school athletes: are the university interscholastic league guidelines appropriate? Tex Med. 1985;81:35–9.
- 9. Glover DW, Maron BJ. Profile of preparticipation cardiovascular screening for high school athletes. JAMA. 1998;279:1817–9.
- Gerkens S, Van Brabandt H, Desomer A, et al. Cardiovascular screening of young athletes: a review of economic evaluations. Int J Technol Assess Health Care. 2017;33:76–83.
- Modesti PA, Vanni S, Bertolozzi I, et al. Early sequence of cardiac adaptations and growth factor formation in pressure- and volume-overload hypertrophy. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol. 2000;279:H976–85.
- 12. Modesti PA, Vanni S, Bertolozzi I, et al. Different growth factor activation in the right and left ventricles in experimental volume overload. Hypertension. 2004;43:101–8.
- 13. Rost R. The athlete's heart. Eur Heart J. 1982;3(Suppl A):193-8.
- Rawlins J, Bhan A, Sharma S. Left ventricular hypertrophy in athletes. Eur J Echocardiogr. 2009;10:350–6.

- Neri Serneri GG, Boddi M, Modesti PA, et al. Increased cardiac sympathetic activity and insulin-like growth factor-I formation are associated with physiological hypertrophy in athletes. Circ Res. 2001;89:977–82.
- 16. Solberg EE, Borjesson M, Sharma S, et al. Sudden cardiac arrest in sports need for uniform registration: a position paper from the sport cardiology section of the European Association for Cardiovascular Prevention and Rehabilitation. Eur J Prev Cardiol. 2016;23:657–67.
- 17. Sheikh N, Sharma S. Impact of ethnicity on cardiac adaptation to exercise. Nat Rev Cardiol. 2014;11:198–217.
- Chandra N, Papadakis M, Sharma S. Cardiac adaptation in athletes of black ethnicity: differentiating pathology from physiology. Heart. 2012;98:1194–200.
- Papadakis M, Carre F, Kervio G, et al. The prevalence, distribution, and clinical outcomes of electrocardiographic repolarization patterns in male athletes of African/Afro-Caribbean origin. Eur Heart J. 2011;32:2304–13.
- 20. Basavarajaiah S, Boraita A, Whyte G, et al. Ethnic differences in left ventricular remodeling in highly-trained athletes relevance to differentiating physiologic left ventricular hypertrophy from hypertrophic cardiomyopathy. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2008;51:2256–62.
- Sheikh N, Papadakis M, Carre F, et al. Ethnic differences in repolarisation patterns and left ventricular remodelling in highly trained male adolescent (14–18 years) athletes. Heart. 2011;97:A38.
- 22. Scharhag J, Thunenkotter T, Urhausen A, et al. Echocardiography of the right ventricle in athlete's heart and hearts of normal size compared to magnetic resonance imaging: which measurements should be applied in athletes? Int J Sports Med. 2010;31:58–64.
- Pluim BM, Zwinderman AH, van der Laarse A, et al. The athlete's heart. A meta-analysis of cardiac structure and function. Circulation. 2000;101:336–44.
- Sharma S, Maron BJ, Whyte G, et al. Physiologic limits of left ventricular hypertrophy in elite junior athletes: relevance to differential diagnosis of athlete's heart and hypertrophic cardiomyopathy. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2002;40:1431–6.
- 25. Authors/Task Force members, Elliott PM, Anastasakis A, et al. 2014 ESC guidelines on diagnosis and management of hypertrophic cardiomyopathy: the task force for the diagnosis and management of hypertrophic cardiomyopathy of the European Society of Cardiology (ESC). Eur Heart J. 2014;35:2733–79.
- 26. Maron BJ, Friedman RA, Kligfield P, et al. Assessment of the 12-lead electrocardiogram as a screening test for detection of cardiovascular disease in healthy general populations of young people (12-25 years of age). J Am Coll Cardiol. 2014;64:1479–514.
- 27. Drezner JA, Owens DS, Prutkin JM, et al. Electrocardiographic screening in National Collegiate Athletic Association athletes. Am J Cardiol. 2016;118:754–9.
- Thompson AJ, Cannon BC, Wackel PL, et al. Electrocardiographic abnormalities in elite high school athletes: comparison to adolescent hypertrophic cardiomyopathy. Br J Sports Med. 2016;50:105–10.
- 29. Rowin EJ, Maron BJ, Appelbaum E, et al. Significance of false negative electrocardiograms in preparticipation screening of athletes for hypertrophic cardiomyopathy. Am J Cardiol. 2012;110:1027–32.
- Ryan MP, Cleland JGF, French JA, et al. The standard electrocardiogram as a screening-test for hypertrophic cardiomyopathy. Am J Cardiol. 1995;76:689–94.
- Magalski A, Maron BJ, Main ML, et al. Relation of race to electrocardiographic patterns in elite American football players. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2008;51:2250–5.
- Migliore F, Zorzi A, Michieli P, et al. Prevalence of cardiomyopathy in Italian asymptomatic children with electrocardiographic T-wave inversion at preparticipation screening. Circulation. 2012;125:529–38.
- Le VV, Wheeler MT, Mandic S, et al. Addition of the electrocardiogram to the preparticipation examination of college athletes. Clin J Sport Med. 2010;20:98–105.
- 34. Calore C, Zorzi A, Sheikh N, et al. Electrocardiographic anterior T-wave inversion in athletes of different ethnicities: differential diagnosis between athlete's heart and cardiomyopathy. Eur Heart J. 2016;37:2515–27.

- Pelliccia A. Differences in cardiac remodeling associated with race implications for preparticipation screening and the unfavorable situation of black athletes. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2008;51:2263–5.
- Puckelwartz MJ, McNally EM. Hypertrophic cardiomyopathy gene testing: go big? Circ Cardiovasc Genet. 2017;10(5).
- Richard P, Charron P, Carrier L, et al. Hypertrophic cardiomyopathy: distribution of disease genes, spectrum of mutations, and implications for a molecular diagnosis strategy. Circulation. 2003;107:2227–32.
- Lopes LR, Syrris P, Guttmann OP, et al. Novel genotype-phenotype associations demonstrated by high-throughput sequencing in patients with hypertrophic cardiomyopathy. Heart. 2015;101:294–301.
- Haas J, Frese KS, Peil B, et al. Atlas of the clinical genetics of human dilated cardiomyopathy. Eur Heart J. 2015;36:1123–1135a.
- Xu T, Yang Z, Vatta M, et al. Compound and digenic heterozygosity contributes to arrhythmogenic right ventricular cardiomyopathy. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2010;55:587–97.
- Semsarian C, Ingles J, Maron MS, et al. New perspectives on the prevalence of hypertrophic cardiomyopathy. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2015;65:1249–54.
- 42. Alfares AA, Kelly MA, McDermott G, et al. Results of clinical genetic testing of 2,912 probands with hypertrophic cardiomyopathy: expanded panels offer limited additional sensitivity. Genet Med. 2015;17:880–8.
- Manrai AK, Funke BH, Rehm HL, et al. Genetic misdiagnoses and the potential for health disparities. N Engl J Med. 2016;375:655–65.
- Walsh R, Thomson KL. Reassessment of Mendelian gene pathogenicity using 7,855 cardiomyopathy cases and 60,706 reference samples. Genet Med. 2017;19:192–203.
- 45. Hoffmann B, Schmidt-Traub H, Perrot A, et al. First mutation in cardiac troponin C, L29Q, in a patient with hypertrophic cardiomyopathy. Hum Mutat. 2001;17:524.
- Osio A, Tan L, Chen SN, et al. Myozenin 2 is a novel gene for human hypertrophic cardiomyopathy. Circ Res. 2007;100:766–8.
- Arimura T, Bos JM, Sato A, et al. Cardiac ankyrin repeat protein gene (ANKRD1) mutations in hypertrophic cardiomyopathy. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2009;54:334–42.
- Hershberger RE, Norton N, Morales A, et al. Coding sequence rare variants identified in MYBPC3, MYH6, TPM1, TNNC1, and TNNI3 from 312 patients with familial or idiopathic dilated cardiomyopathy. Circ Cardiovasc Genet. 2010;3:155–61.
- 49. Mayet J, Shahi M, Foale RA, et al. Racial differences in cardiac structure and function in essential hypertension. BMJ. 1994;308:1011–4.
- 50. Chobanian AV, Bakris GL, Black HR, et al. Seventh report of the joint National Committee on prevention, detection, evaluation, and treatment of high blood pressure. Hypertension. 2003;42:1206–52.
- Kizer JR, Arnett DK, Bella JN, et al. Differences in left ventricular structure between black and white hypertensive adults - the hypertension genetic epidemiology network study. Hypertension. 2004;43:1182–8.
- 52. Hennis A, Wu SY, Nemesure B, et al. Hypertension prevalence, control and survivorship in an Afro-Caribbean population. J Hypertens. 2002;20:2363–9.
- 53. Modesti PA, Reboldi G, Cappuccio FP, et al. Panethnic differences in blood pressure in Europe: a systematic review and meta-analysis. PLoS One. 2016;11:e0147601.
- Cannan CR, Reeder GS, Bailey KR, et al. Natural history of hypertrophic cardiomyopathy. A population-based study, 1976 through 1990. Circulation. 1995;92:2488–95.
- 55. Sheikh N, Papadakis M, Panoulas VF, et al. Comparison of hypertrophic cardiomyopathy in Afro-Caribbean versus white patients in the UK. Heart. 2016;102:1797.
- 56. Gersh BJ, Maron BJ, Bonow RO, et al. 2011 ACCF/AHA guideline for the diagnosis and treatment of hypertrophic cardiomyopathy: executive summary: a report of the American College of Cardiology Foundation/American Heart Association Task Force on Practice Guidelines. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2011;58:2703–38.

- 57. Richards S, Aziz N, Bale S, et al. Standards and guidelines for the interpretation of sequence variants: a joint consensus recommendation of the American College of Medical Genetics and Genomics and the Association for Molecular Pathology. Genet Med. 2015;17:405–24.
- Devereux RB, Dahlof B, Gerdts E, et al. Regression of hypertensive left ventricular hypertrophy by losartan compared with atenolol: the losartan intervention for endpoint reduction in hypertension (LIFE) trial. Circulation. 2004;110:1456–62.